CD1- AND MR1-RESTRICTED T CELLS IN ANTIMICROBIAL IMMUNITY

EDITED BY: S.M. Mansour Haeryfar and Thierry Mallevaey PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Immunology







Frontiers Copyright Statement

© Copyright 2007-2016 Frontiers Media SA. All rights reserved.

All content included on this site, such as text, graphics, logos, button icons, images, video/audio clips, downloads, data compilations and software, is the property of or is licensed to Frontiers Media SA ("Frontiers") or its licensees and/or subcontractors. The copyright in the text of individual articles is the property of their respective authors, subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this e-book, wherever published, as well as the compilation of all other content on this site, is the exclusive property of Frontiers. For the conditions for downloading and copying of e-books from Frontiers' website, please see the Terms for Website Use. If purchasing Frontiers e-books from other websites or sources, the conditions of the website concerned apply.

Images and graphics not forming part of user-contributed materials may not be downloaded or copied without permission.

Individual articles may be downloaded and reproduced in accordance with the principles of the CC-BY licence subject to any copyright or other notices. They may not be re-sold as an e-book.

As author or other contributor you grant a CC-BY licence to others to reproduce your articles, including any graphics and third-party materials supplied by you, in accordance with the Conditions for Website Use and subject to any copyright notices which you include in connection with your articles and materials.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws.

The above represents a summary only. For the full conditions see the Conditions for Authors and the Conditions for Website Use.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88919-750-7 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88919-750-7

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: **researchtopics@frontiersin.org**

1

CD1- AND MR1-RESTRICTED T CELLS IN ANTIMICROBIAL IMMUNITY

Topic Editors:

S.M. Mansour Haeryfar, Western University, Canada Thierry Mallevaey, University of Toronto, Canada

Cell-mediated immunity to extracellular and intracellular microbes has been traditionally linked to CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells that recognize pathogen-derived peptides in the context of major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class II and class I molecules, respectively. Recent progress in our understanding of early host defense mechanisms has brought 'unconventional', innate-like T cells into the spotlight. These are a heterogeneous population of non-MHC-restricted T cells that exhibit 'memory-like' properties and mount emergency responses to infection. They may directly detect and destroy infected cells, but are best known for their ability to regulate downstream effector cells including but not limited to conventional T cells. Innate-like T cells include among others CD1-restricted natural killer T (NKT) cells and MR1-restricted mucosa-associated invariant T (MAIT) cells. NKT cells recognize lipid antigens, and MAIT cells were recently demonstrated to respond to microbe-derived vitamin B metabolites. However, much remains to be learned about the antigen specificity range of these cells, their activation mode and their true potentials in immunotherapeutic applications. Like in many other areas of biology, uncertainties and controversies surrounding these cells and some of the experimental models, techniques and reagents employed to study them have brought about excitement and sometimes hot debates. This Special Topic was launched to provide updated reviews on protective and/or pathogenic roles of NKT and MAIT cells during infection. Leading experts discuss current controversies, pressing questions and the challenges that lie ahead for the advancement of this intriguing and rapidly evolving area of immunology. Unlike MHC, CD1 and MR1 display very limited polymorphism. Therefore, NKT and MAIT cells may be considered attractive targets for various diseases in diverse human populations. The potential benefits of NKT cell- and MAIT cell-based vaccination and treatment strategies in infectious diseases is an important subject that is also covered in this Topic.

Citation: Haeryfar, S.M., Mallevaey, T., eds. (2016). CD1- and MR1-Restricted T Cells in Antimicrobial Immunity. Lausanne: Frontiers Media. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88919-750-7

2

Table of Contents

<i>05</i>	Editorial: CD1- and MR1-restricted T cells in antimicrobial immunity			
	S.M. Mansour Haeryfar and Thierry Mallevaey			
10	Role of innate T cells in anti-bacterial immunity			
	Yifang Gao and Anthony P. Williams			
18	Role of group 1 CD1-restricted T cells in infectious disease			
	Sarah Siddiqui, Lavanya Visvabharathy and Chyung-Ru Wang			
28	The response of CD1d-restricted invariant NKT cells to microbial pathogens and their products			
	Luc Van Kaer, Vrajesh V. Parekh and Lan Wu			
<i>39</i>	Recognition of microbial glycolipids by natural killer T cells			
	Dirk M. Zajonc and Enrico Girardi			
50	Dynamics of NKT-cell responses to chlamydial infection			
	Sudhanshu Shekhar, Antony G. Joyee and Xi Yang			
58	iNKT cells and their potential lipid ligands during viral infection			
	Anunya Opasawatchai and Ponpan Matangkasombut			
<i>66</i>	CD1d expression and invariant NKT cell responses in herpesvirus infections			
	Brian K. Chung, John J. Priatel and Rusung Tan			
74	Regulation of NKT cell localization in homeostasis and infection			
	Drew Slauenwhite and Brent Johnston			
93	Imaging of NKT cell recirculation and tissue migration during antimicrobial immunity			
	Terry L. Delovitch			
98	Intravital imaging – dynamic insights into natural killer T cell biology			
	Pei X. Liew and Paul Kubes			
107	Type II NKT cells in inflammation, autoimmunity, microbial immunity, and cancer			
	Idania Marrero, Randle Ware and Vipin Kumar			
113	The extended family of CD1d-restricted NKT cells: sifting through a mixed bag			
	of TCRs, antigens, and functions			
100	Elodie Macho-Fernandez and Manfred Brigl			
132	MR1-restricted mucosal-associated invariant T cells and their activation during infectious diseases			
	Lauren J. Howson, Mariolina Salio and Vincenzo Cerundolo			
141	The role of mucosal associated invariant T cells in antimicrobial immunity			
	Ruth J. Napier, Erin J. Adams, Marielle C. Gold and David M. Lewinsohn			

151 CD1d- and MR1-restricted T cells in sepsis

Peter A. Szabo, Ram V. Anantha, Christopher R. Shaler, John K. McCormick and S.M. Mansour Haeryfar

174 Adoptive T cell therapy targeting CD1 and MR1 Tingxi Guo, Kenji Chamoto and Naoto Hirano

183 *iNKT and MAIT cell alterations in diabetes* Isabelle Magalhaes, Badr Kiaf and Agnès Lehuen





Editorial: CD1- and MR1-Restricted T Cells in Antimicrobial Immunity

S.M. Mansour Haeryfar^{1,2,3,4*} and Thierry Mallevaey⁵

¹ Department of Microbiology and Immunology, Western University, London, ON, Canada, ² Division of Clinical Immunology and Allergy, Department of Medicine, Western University, London, ON, Canada, ³ Centre for Human Immunology, Western University, London, ON, Canada, ⁴ Lawson Health Research Institute, London, ON, Canada, ⁵ Department of Immunology, University of Toronto, Toronto, ON, Canada

Keywords: CD1, MR1, NKT cell, MAIT cell, infection, inflammation, immunity, cytokine

The main function of the immune system is to protect the host against microbial pathogens and their deleterious products. Innate defense mechanisms quickly eliminate infectious intruders or keep them in check until highly specific adaptive responses that also give rise to immunological memory are launched. Major histocompatibility complex (MHC)-restricted T cells are key players of adaptive immunity. The remarkable diversity of their T cell receptors (TCRs) allows for specific recognition of peptides derived from virtually all protein antigens (Ags) including those harbored or even modified by the most vicious pathogens encountered over one's lifetime. Conventional T cells sense and respond to pathogen-derived peptides complexed with polymorphic MHC molecules. This is called the rule of MHC restriction (1).

Recent years have witnessed a growing appreciation for effector and regulatory functions of innate-like T cells that are restricted by non-polymorphic, MHC-like molecules. These include CD1-restricted T cells [e.g., natural killer T (NKT) cells] and MR1-restricted mucosa-associated invariant T (MAIT) cells, which are the subjects of discussion by leading experts in this Research Topic. These "unconventional" T cells may directly target infected cells, but are best known for their ability to swiftly secrete T helper 1 (Th1)-, Th2-, and/or Th17-type cytokines very early in the course of immune responses. These cytokines in turn modulate the function of numerous cell types including NK cells, macrophages, dendritic cells, conventional CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells and B cells, all of which play critical roles in innate or adaptive antimicrobial immunity.

CD1 molecules appeared around 300 million years ago. They display a high degree of conservation across vertebrates (2). However, considerable inter-species variation exists in terms of the number of CD1 isoforms expressed. In humans, the CD1 locus encodes five isoforms (i.e., CD1a-e), whereas rodents express only CD1d (3, 4). With the sole exception of CD1e, CD1 molecules are cell surface glycoproteins directly participating in lipid Ag presentation to T cells. CD1a-c, which comprise Group 1 CD1 molecules based on their genomic homology and location, have been a focus of many studies on host responses to Mycobacterium tuberculosis lipids (5). By contrast, certain selflipids and exogenous glycolipids derived from a relatively wide spectrum of pathogens can be presented to NKT cells by CD1d, which is considered the Group 2 CD1 molecule. Positive selection of both type I and type II NKT cells in the thymus also requires their interaction with CD1d (6). These cell types are commonly referred to as invariant NKT (iNKT) and variant NKT (vNKT) cells, respectively. The discovery of iNKT cell restriction by CD1d and the ability of these cells to recognize α -galactosylceramide (α -GalCer) (7) prompted the invention of α -GalCer-loaded CD1d tetramer reagents (8, 9). This can be viewed as a technical breakthrough that has allowed for accurate identification and functional analysis of *i*NKT cells in mice and humans. Subsequently, CD1d tetramers loaded with the myelin-derived glycolipid sulfatide were generated and employed to identify a substantial fraction of vNKT cells (10). Of note, CD1d-restricted, sulfatide-reactive $\gamma\delta$ T cells have also been described (11, 12). To what extent CD1d-restricted $\gamma\delta$ T cells may contribute

OPEN ACCESS

Edited and reviewed by:

Kendall Arthur Smith, Weill Medical College of Cornell University, USA

*Correspondence:

S.M. Mansour Haeryfar mansour.haeryfar@schulich.uwo.ca

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 10 November 2015 Accepted: 18 November 2015 Published: 02 December 2015

Citation:

Haeryfar SMM and Mallevaey T (2015) Editorial: CD1- and MR1-Restricted T Cells in Antimicrobial Immunity. Front. Immunol. 6:611. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00611 to the resolution of infection is not clearly understood. $\gamma\delta$ T cells are not a major focus of this Topic, but have been introduced and briefly discussed (13, 14).

iNKT cells are perhaps the most widely studied population of CD1-restricted T cells. They are relatively infrequent in circulation and in most lymphoid and non-lymphoid tissues. However, they amass in the mouse liver and in the human omentum (15), which was dubbed the "abdominal policeman" in 1906 (16). iNKT cells express NK cell markers along with a canonical TCR consisting of an invariant α chain (V α 14-J α 18 in mice and V α 24-J α 18 in humans) and one of the only few β chain choices, namely mouse V β 8.2, V β 2, or V β 7 and human V β 11. Positive selection of *i*NKT cells is executed by CD1d⁺CD4⁺CD8⁺ thymocytes (6) However, endogenous CD1d ligand(s) involved in *i*NKT cells' thymic selection have been elusive. KRN7000, an exogenous glycolipid superagonist of iNKT cells, was first extracted from the sea sponge Agelas mauritanius in a screen for novel antitumor compounds (7, 17). It has a unique α -GalCer structure and is likely to have originated from microbes forming a symbiotic relationship with A. *mauritanius*. Up until a short time ago, α -GalCer was considered unnatural to mammals. However, a recent study documented the presence of α -anomeric glycosylceramides including α -GalCer, in minute quantities, within mammalian cells, which could serve as endogenous *i*NKT cell Ags (18). α -GalCer has been utilized as a powerful experimental tool in many mouse studies and as a therapeutic agent in several clinical trials for cancer and viral diseases (19, 20).

iNKT cells are among first-line emergency responders to microbes. They quickly accumulate at the sites of infection, injury or inflammation to aid in mobilization and activation of other immune cells (21). When infection alters iNKT cell numbers within a given tissue, it is informative to distinguish between their recruitment into the tissue and their in situ expansion, retention or redistribution. Intravital imaging techniques have permitted the visualization and monitoring of *i*NKT cells' behavior in live animals (22, 23). They have revealed, for instance, that shortly after infection with Borrelia burgdorferi, the causative agent of Lyme disease, hepatic mouse iNKT cells cease to crawl along the liver sinusoids, but instead form clusters and establish firm adhesion with Kupffer cells that have engulfed the bloodborne spirochete (24). By contrast, within the joints, extravascular iNKT cells are not stationary and move along blood vessel walls toward B. burgdorferi (25). This is followed by a direct interaction with the bacterium and its elimination. There currently exists an unmet need to track and quantify CD1d-mediated presentation of pathogen-derived lipids and to investigate the characteristics of the immunological synapses formed between CD1d⁺ Agpresenting cells (APCs) and iNKT cells during infection. As such, antibodies to CD1d:glycolipid complexes and soluble iNKT cell TCR reagents similar to those engineered before (26, 27) may prove valuable.

Lipid Ags that can be bound to CD1d and directly detected by *i*NKT cells are present in a number of pathogenic or commensal bacteria or protozoan parasites (21, 28, 29). *Sphingomonas* spp., *Bacteroides fragilis, B. burgdorferi, Helicobacter pylori, Streptococcus pneumoniae, Streptococcus agalactiae, Leishmania donovani* and *Entamoeba histolytica* are examples of such microorganisms.

Viruses do not possess lipid ligands for *i*NKT cell TCRs. However, infection with some viruses (e.g., dengue virus) leads to upregulated CD1d expression consistent with *i*NKT cell activation while certain others (e.g., herpesviruses and HIV) downregulate CD1d to plausibly evade detection by *i*NKT cells (30, 31). Viral infection may also induce a shift in host cell lipid profiles, thus yielding more "antigenic" CD1d ligands (32). The presence of CD1d:self-lipid complexes is also often required for cytokinemediated stimulation of *i*NKT cells during bacterial and viral infections. This typically occurs shortly after microbial components engage APCs' Toll-like receptors and induce interleukin (IL)-12 and IL-18 secretion (13, 33). Finally, *i*NKT cells can be activated in a truly CD1d-independent fashion, for instance by a combination of IL-12 and IL-18 (34) or by group II superantigens of staphylococcal and streptococcal origin (35, 36).

Both protective and pathogenic roles for *i*NKT cells have been reported in infectious disease models. Perhaps even more intriguing, *i*NKT cell activation could have seemingly contradictory consequences during infection with different species of the same pathogen (e.g., Chlamydia spp.) (37). CD1d^{-/-} and J α 18^{-/-} mice have been used extensively to address the contributions of *i*NKT cells in infection and immunity. It is noteworthy that $CD1d^{-/-}$ mice are devoid of not only *i*NKT cells but also *v*NKT cells. Moreover, Bedel et al. found that the cellular deficiency of the original $J\alpha 18^{-/-}$ mice is more broad than initially thought and that the TCR α repertoire in these mice is shrunk by ~60% (38). Therefore, except in cases where $CD1d^{-/-}$ or $J\alpha 18^{-/-}$ mice have been reconstituted with iNKT cells as a confirmatory measure, it may be necessary to revisit earlier findings in these animals. This is now possible thanks to the recent development of a new version of $J\alpha 18^{-/-}$ mice with an exclusive *i*NKT cell deficiency (39) and a monoclonal antibody that can selectively deplete iNKT cells in vivo (40).

The role of *i*NKT cells in infection is dictated, at least partially, by the pro- versus anti-inflammatory dominance of the cytokines they produce. For instance, interferon (IFN)- γ -secreting *i*NKT cells contribute to the immunopathology of sepsis in the aftermath of polymicrobial infection, which can be therapeutically attenuated by Th2-skewing glycolipids (41, 42). α -GalCer analogs with Th1-polarizing properties have also been synthesized and may be considered as adjuvant candidates in preventative vaccination (43) and in immunotherapy of infectious diseases that can be potentially resolved by Th1-dominant responses (44).

vNKT cells, as indicated by their name, have a relatively heterogeneous $\alpha\beta$ TCR repertoire (45). They are present in mice but more prominent in humans (14, 46). Unlike *i*NKT cells, *v*NKT cells are unresponsive to α -GalCer. A large sub-population of *v*NKT cells react with sulfatide, a self-glycolipid that is abundant within the central nervous system, liver, kidney, and pancreas. Several endogenous lipids other than sulfatide have been found to activate *v*NKT cells, suggesting that *v*NKT cells' recognition mode can be both specific and somewhat promiscuous. Therefore, it is not unreasonable to assume that self-lipids released from infected or damaged cells or even microbial lipids cross-reactive with self-components may be presented by CD1d to elicit *v*NKT cell responses. Potent immunomodulatory cytokines secreted by *v*NKT cells mediate protection from or pathology associated with infection (14, 46). They also enable vNKT cells to establish crosstalk with other cell types including but not limited to *i*NKT cells. In fact, vNKT and iNKT cells may fulfill opposing functions during infection, as exemplified by parasitic infections of mice with Trypanosoma cruzi (47) and Schistosoma mansoni (48). The limited availability of reliable reagents and tools for vNKT cell studies constitutes a hurdle in delineating the significance of these cells in infectious diseases (14). Sulfatide-loaded CD1d tetramers are not sufficiently stable nor do they stain all vNKT cells. The advent of $24\alpha\beta$ mice, a transgenic mouse line carrying the rearranged V α 3.2/V β 9 TCR of a vNKT cell hybridoma, shed light on certain aspects of vNKT cell biology and development (49). More recently, J α 18-deficient, IL-4 reporter (J α 18^{-/-}4get) mice were employed to characterize vNKT cells at a polyclonal level (50). These mice were found to be responsive to multiple lipid Ags but not to sulfatide and several phospholipids. Therefore, until new models become available, we will continue to depend on these models and on parallel examination of $CD1d^{-/-}$ and the exclusively *i*NKT cell-deficient version of $J\alpha 18^{-/-}$ mice to study vNKT cell responses in vivo.

Mucosa-associated invariant T cells are one of the hottest topics in immunology today (51, 52). They express an invariant TCR α chain (mouse V α 19-J α 33 and human V α 7.2-J α 33) (53, 54), and undergo positive selection by MR1⁺CD4⁺CD8⁺ thymocytes (55). Similar to CD1, MR1 is conserved among diverse mammalian species. MAIT cells preferentially home to mucosal tissues - hence their denomination. In human, they circulate at high frequencies in the blood and also make up ~50% of the entire hepatic T cell population. MAIT cells are absent from the peripheral tissues of germ-free mice (55), indicating a strict requirement for commensal microflora in MAIT cell homeostasis. It has been hypothesized that gut dysbiosis in diseased states (e.g., type 1 and type 2 diabetes) may change MAIT cell frequencies and functions with metabolic and inflammatory repercussions (29). MAIT cells are rare in wild-type mice, and V α 19 transgenic mice were generated to circumvent the feasibility limitations of mouse studies. Although several differences have been reported between mouse and human MAIT cell compartments, recent work suggests that MAIT cells from wild-type mice resemble their human counterparts more closely than previously appreciated (56).

MR1 tetramers loaded with reduced 6-hydroxymethyl-8-Dribityllumazine, a MAIT cell Ag, were recently developed to enable positive identification of mouse and human MAIT cells (57). The vitamin B2 (riboflavin) biosynthesis pathway supplies MAIT cell ligands (58–60). Importantly, this pathway operates in microbes that activate MAIT cells, but not in mammals. However, host-derived metabolites may potentially form adducts with intermediates of the riboflavin pathway to generate MAIT cell

REFERENCES

- Zinkernagel RM, Doherty PC. Restriction of in vitro T cell-mediated cytotoxicity in lymphocytic choriomeningitis within a syngeneic or semiallogeneic system. *Nature* (1974) 248(5450):701–2. doi:10.1038/248701a0
- 2. Dascher CC. Evolutionary biology of CD1. *Curr Top Microbiol Immunol* (2007) **314**:3–26.

neo-antigens (59). MR1 ligands are ubiquitous and harbored by many bacteria, including commensals. Therefore, how *in vivo* MAIT cell responses are controlled remains to be elucidated. Novel MR1 ligands that do not activate MAIT cells on their own but compete with bacterial and synthetic MAIT cell stimuli have been synthesized (60). This may inspire the development of MAIT cell inhibitors for experimental and therapeutic purposes.

MAIT cells can respond to numerous bacterial strains and yeasts (51, 52). These include *Klebsiella pneumoniae*, *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, *Lactobacillus acidophilus*, *Staphylococcus aureus*, *Staphylococcus epidermidis*, *Candida glabrata*, *Candida albicans* and *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. To test the *in vivo* significance of MAIT cells in anti-bacterial immunity, $MR1^{-/-}$ mice have been utilized and shown to be unable to control infection with *K. pneumoniae*, *Mycobacterium bovis* bacillus Calmette–Guérin (BCG) or *Francisella tularensis* (61–63). Last but not the least, MAIT cells can be activated by a combination of IL-12 and IL-18 in an MR1-independent manner (64), which may be important for antiviral defense.

Innate-like T cells are fast-acting and occupy strategic locations in the body. Unlike classical MHC molecules, CD1 and MR1 exhibit limited polymorphism. Therefore, it is only fitting that CD1 and MR1 ligands are considered by many as attractive targets for vaccination of genetically diverse human populations. Despite gaps in our knowledge in this exciting area, which are outlined by experts in this Topic, the availability of powerful tools, reagents and models has fueled further interest in CD1and MR1-restricted T lymphocytes. α-GalCer has been used in clinical trials, and Th1- and Th2-promoting, disease/infectiontailored glycolipid agonists of iNKT cells may find their way into clinical practice in the future. Furthermore, it is not too farfetched to anticipate that once the role of MAIT cells in various infectious diseases is known, their manipulation by synthetic ligands and inhibitors can be achieved and potentially used in immunotherapeutic protocols. The time is ripe for both curiositydriven and translational studies on CD1- and MR1-restricted T cells.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SMMH and TM served as co-editors for this Research Topic. SMMH wrote the Editorial.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are grateful to our colleagues, both the contributors and the reviewers, for their expert participation in this Research Topic. We apologize to investigators whose work was not cited due to space constraints.

- Calabi F, Jarvis JM, Martin L, Milstein C. Two classes of CD1 genes. Eur J Immunol (1989) 19(2):285–92. doi:10.1002/eji.1830190211
- Adams EJ. Lipid presentation by human CD1 molecules and the diverse T cell populations that respond to them. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2014) 26:1–6. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2013.09.005
- Siddiqui S, Visvabharathy L, Wang CR. Role of group 1 CD1-restricted T cells in infectious disease. Front Immunol (2015) 6:337. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2015.00337

- Bendelac A. Positive selection of mouse NK1+ T cells by CD1-expressing cortical thymocytes. J Exp Med (1995) 182(6):2091–6. doi:10.1084/jem.182.6.2091
- Kawano T, Cui J, Koezuka Y, Toura I, Kaneko Y, Motoki K, et al. CD1drestricted and TCR-mediated activation of valpha14 NKT cells by glycosylceramides. *Science* (1997) 278(5343):1626–9. doi:10.1126/science.278.5343.1626
- Benlagha K, Weiss A, Beavis A, Teyton L, Bendelac A. In vivo identification of glycolipid antigen-specific T cells using fluorescent CD1d tetramers. *J Exp Med* (2000) **191**(11):1895–903. doi:10.1084/jem.191.11.1895
- Matsuda JL, Naidenko OV, Gapin L, Nakayama T, Taniguchi M, Wang CR, et al. Tracking the response of natural killer T cells to a glycolipid antigen using CD1d tetramers. J Exp Med (2000) 192(5):741–54. doi:10.1084/jem.192.5.741
- Jahng A, Maricic I, Aguilera C, Cardell S, Halder RC, Kumar V. Prevention of autoimmunity by targeting a distinct, noninvariant CD1d-reactive T cell population reactive to sulfatide. *J Exp Med* (2004) **199**(7):947–57. doi:10.1084/ jem.20031389
- Bai L, Picard D, Anderson B, Chaudhary V, Luoma A, Jabri B, et al. The majority of CD1d-sulfatide-specific T cells in human blood use a semiinvariant Vdelta1 TCR. *Eur J Immunol* (2012) 42(9):2505–10. doi:10.1002/eji.201242531
- Luoma AM, Castro CD, Mayassi T, Bembinster LA, Bai L, Picard D, et al. Crystal structure of Vdelta1 T cell receptor in complex with CD1d-sulfatide shows MHC-like recognition of a self-lipid by human gammadelta T cells. *Immunity* (2013) 39(6):1032–42. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.11.001
- Gao Y, Williams AP. Role of innate T Cells in anti-bacterial immunity. Front Immunol (2015) 6:302. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2015.00302
- Macho-Fernandez E, Brigl M. The extended family of CD1d-restricted NKT cells: sifting through a mixed bag of TCRs, antigens, and functions. *Front Immunol* (2015) 6:362. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2015.00362
- Lynch L, O'Shea D, Winter DC, Geoghegan J, Doherty DG, O'Farrelly C. Invariant NKT cells and CD1d(+) cells amass in human omentum and are depleted in patients with cancer and obesity. *Eur J Immunol* (2009) **39**(7):1893–901. doi:10.1002/eji.200939349
- Morison R. Remarks on some functions of the omentum. Br Med J (1906) 1(2350):76–8. doi:10.1136/bmj.1.2350.76
- Morita M, Motoki K, Akimoto K, Natori T, Sakai T, Sawa E, et al. Structureactivity relationship of alpha-galactosylceramides against B16-bearing mice. J Med Chem (1995) 38(12):2176–87. doi:10.1021/jm00012a018
- Kain L, Webb B, Anderson BL, Deng S, Holt M, Costanzo A, et al. The identification of the endogenous ligands of natural killer T cells reveals the presence of mammalian alpha-linked glycosylceramides. *Immunity* (2014) 41(4):543–54. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.08.017
- van den Heuvel MJ, Garg N, Van Kaer L, Haeryfar SM. NKT cell costimulation: experimental progress and therapeutic promise. *Trends Mol Med* (2011) 17(2):65–77. doi:10.1016/j.molmed.2010.10.007
- Guo T, Chamoto K, Hirano N. Adoptive T cell therapy targeting CD1 and MR1. Front Immunol (2015) 6:247. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2015.00247
- Slauenwhite D, Johnston B. Regulation of NKT cell localization in homeostasis and infection. *Front Immunol* (2015) 6:255. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2015.00255
- 22. Liew PX, Kubes P. Intravital imaging dynamic insights into natural killer T cell biology. *Front Immunol* (2015) **6**:240. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2015.00240
- Delovitch TL. Imaging of NKT cell recirculation and tissue migration during antimicrobial immunity. *Front Immunol* (2015) 6:356. doi:10.3389/fimmu. 2015.00356
- Lee WY, Moriarty TJ, Wong CH, Zhou H, Strieter RM, van Rooijen N, et al. An intravascular immune response to *Borrelia burgdorferi* involves Kupffer cells and iNKT cells. *Nat Immunol* (2010) 11(4):295–302. doi:10.1038/ni.1855
- Lee WY, Sanz MJ, Wong CH, Hardy PO, Salman-Dilgimen A, Moriarty TJ, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells act as an extravascular cytotoxic barrier for jointinvading Lyme Borrelia. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2014) 111(38):13936–41. doi:10.1073/pnas.1404769111
- McCarthy C, Shepherd D, Fleire S, Stronge VS, Koch M, Illarionov PA, et al. The length of lipids bound to human CD1d molecules modulates the affinity of NKT cell TCR and the threshold of NKT cell activation. *J Exp Med* (2007) 204(5):1131–44. doi:10.1084/jem.20062342
- Im JS, Arora P, Bricard G, Molano A, Venkataswamy MM, Baine I, et al. Kinetics and cellular site of glycolipid loading control the outcome of natural killer T cell activation. *Immunity* (2009) **30**(6):888–98. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2009. 03.022
- Zajonc DM, Girardi E. Recognition of microbial glycolipids by natural killer T cells. Front Immunol (2015) 6:400. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2015.00400

- Magalhaes I, Kiaf B, Lehuen A. iNKT and MAIT cell alterations in diabetes. Front Immunol (2015) 6:341. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2015.00341
- Chung BK, Priatel JJ, Tan R. CD1d expression and invariant NKT cell responses in herpesvirus infections. *Front Immunol* (2015) 6:312. doi:10.3389/fimmu. 2015.00312
- Opasawatchai A, Matangkasombut P. iNKT cells and their potential lipid ligands during viral infection. *Front Immunol* (2015) 6:378. doi:10.3389/fimmu. 2015.00378
- Zeissig S, Murata K, Sweet L, Publicover J, Hu Z, Kaser A, et al. Hepatitis B virusinduced lipid alterations contribute to natural killer T cell-dependent protective immunity. *Nat Med* (2012) 18(7):1060–8. doi:10.1038/nm.2811
- Van Kaer L, Parekh VV, Wu L. The response of CD1d-restricted invariant NKT cells to microbial pathogens and their products. *Front Immunol* (2015) 6:226. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2015.00226
- Leite-De-Moraes MC, Hameg A, Arnould A, Machavoine F, Koezuka Y, Schneider E, et al. A distinct IL-18-induced pathway to fully activate NK T lymphocytes independently from TCR engagement. J Immunol (1999) 163(11):5871–6.
- Hayworth JL, Mazzuca DM, Maleki Vareki S, Welch I, McCormick JK, Haeryfar SM. CD1d-independent activation of mouse and human iNKT cells by bacterial superantigens. *Immunol Cell Biol* (2012) **90**(7):699–709. doi:10.1038/icb. 2011.90
- Rieder SA, Nagarkatti P, Nagarkatti M. CD1d-independent activation of invariant natural killer T cells by staphylococcal enterotoxin B through major histocompatibility complex class II/T cell receptor interaction results in acute lung injury. *Infect Immun* (2011) 79(8):3141–8. doi:10.1128/IAI.00177-11
- Shekhar S, Joyee AG, Yang X. Dynamics of NKT-cell responses to chlamydial infection. Front Immunol (2015) 6:233. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2015.00233
- Bedel R, Matsuda JL, Brigl M, White J, Kappler J, Marrack P, et al. Lower TCR repertoire diversity in Traj18-deficient mice. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13(8):705–6. doi:10.1038/ni.2347
- Chandra S, Zhao M, Budelsky A, de Mingo Pulido A, Day J, Fu Z, et al. A new mouse strain for the analysis of invariant NKT cell function. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16(8):799–800. doi:10.1038/ni.3203
- Scheuplein F, Lamont DJ, Poynter ME, Boyson JE, Serreze D, Lundblad LK, et al. Mouse invariant monoclonal antibody NKT14: a novel tool to manipulate iNKT cell function in vivo. *PLoS One* (2015) 10(10):e0140729. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0140729
- 41. Anantha RV, Mazzuca DM, Xu SX, Porcelli SA, Fraser DD, Martin CM, et al. T helper type 2-polarized invariant natural killer T cells reduce disease severity in acute intra-abdominal sepsis. *Clin Exp Immunol* (2014) **178**(2):292–309. doi:10.1111/cei.12404
- Szabo PA, Anantha RV, Shaler CR, McCormick JK, Haeryfar SM. CD1d- and MR1-restricted T cells in sepsis. *Front Immunol* (2015) 6:401. doi:10.3389/ fimmu.2015.00401
- Kopecky-Bromberg SA, Fraser KA, Pica N, Carnero E, Moran TM, Franck RW, et al. Alpha-C-galactosylceramide as an adjuvant for a live attenuated influenza virus vaccine. *Vaccine* (2009) 27(28):3766–74. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine. 2009.03.090
- 44. Schmieg J, Yang G, Franck RW, Tsuji M. Superior protection against malaria and melanoma metastases by a C-glycoside analogue of the natural killer T cell ligand alpha-galactosylceramide. J Exp Med (2003) 198(11):1631–41. doi:10. 1084/jem.20031192
- Cardell S, Tangri S, Chan S, Kronenberg M, Benoist C, Mathis D. CD1-restricted CD4+ T cells in major histocompatibility complex class II-deficient mice. *J Exp Med* (1995) 182(4):993–1004. doi:10.1084/jem.182.4.993
- Marrero I, Ware R, Kumar V. Type II NKT cells in inflammation, autoimmunity, microbial immunity, and cancer. *Front Immunol* (2015) 6:316. doi:10.3389/ fimmu.2015.00316
- Duthie MS, Kahn M, White M, Kapur RP, Kahn SJ. Critical proinflammatory and anti-inflammatory functions of different subsets of CD1d-restricted natural killer T cells during *Trypanosoma cruzi* infection. *Infect Immun* (2005) 73(1):181–92. doi:10.1128/IAI.73.1.181-192.2005
- Mallevaey T, Fontaine J, Breuilh L, Paget C, Castro-Keller A, Vendeville C, et al. Invariant and noninvariant natural killer T cells exert opposite regulatory functions on the immune response during murine schistosomiasis. *Infect Immun* (2007) 75(5):2171–80. doi:10.1128/IAI.01178-06
- Skold M, Faizunnessa NN, Wang CR, Cardell S. CD1d-specific NK1.1+ T cells with a transgenic variant TCR. *J Immunol* (2000) 165(1):168–74. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.165.1.168

- 50. Zhao J, Weng X, Bagchi S, Wang CR. Polyclonal type II natural killer T cells require PLZF and SAP for their development and contribute to CpG-mediated antitumor response. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2014) **111**(7):2674–9. doi:10. 1073/pnas.1323845111
- Howson LJ, Salio M, Cerundolo V. MR1-restricted mucosal-associated invariant T cells and their activation during infectious diseases. *Front Immunol* (2015) 6:303. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2015.00303
- Napier RJ, Adams EJ, Gold MC, Lewinsohn DM. The role of mucosal associated invariant T cells in antimicrobial immunity. *Front Immunol* (2015) 6:344. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00344
- 53. Porcelli S, Yockey CE, Brenner MB, Balk SP. Analysis of T cell antigen receptor (TCR) expression by human peripheral blood CD4-8- alpha/beta T cells demonstrates preferential use of several V beta genes and an invariant TCR alpha chain. J Exp Med (1993) 178(1):1–16. doi:10.1084/jem.178.1.1
- 54. Tilloy F, Treiner E, Park SH, Garcia C, Lemonnier F, de la Salle H, et al. An invariant T cell receptor alpha chain defines a novel TAP-independent major histocompatibility complex class Ib-restricted alpha/beta T cell subpopulation in mammals. J Exp Med (1999) 189(12):1907–21. doi:10.1084/jem.189.12.1907
- 55. Treiner E, Duban L, Bahram S, Radosavljevic M, Wanner V, Tilloy F, et al. Selection of evolutionarily conserved mucosal-associated invariant T cells by MR1. *Nature* (2003) 422(6928):164–9. doi:10.1038/nature01433
- 56. Rahimpour A, Koay HF, Enders A, Clanchy R, Eckle SB, Meehan B, et al. Identification of phenotypically and functionally heterogeneous mouse mucosal-associated invariant T cells using MR1 tetramers. *J Exp Med* (2015) 212(7):1095–108. doi:10.1084/jem.20142110
- Reantragoon R, Corbett AJ, Sakala IG, Gherardin NA, Furness JB, Chen Z, et al. Antigen-loaded MR1 tetramers define T cell receptor heterogeneity in mucosalassociated invariant T cells. J Exp Med (2013) 210(11):2305–20. doi:10.1084/ jem.20130958
- Kjer-Nielsen L, Patel O, Corbett AJ, Le Nours J, Meehan B, Liu L, et al. MR1 presents microbial vitamin B metabolites to MAIT cells. *Nature* (2012) 491(7426):717-23. doi:10.1038/nature11605

- Corbett AJ, Eckle SB, Birkinshaw RW, Liu L, Patel O, Mahony J, et al. T-cell activation by transitory neo-antigens derived from distinct microbial pathways. *Nature* (2014) 509(7500):361–5. doi:10.1038/nature13160
- 60. Soudais C, Samassa F, Sarkis M, Le Bourhis L, Bessoles S, Blanot D, et al. In vitro and in vivo analysis of the gram-negative bacteria-derived riboflavin precursor derivatives activating mouse MAIT cells. *J Immunol* (2015) **194**(10):4641–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1403224
- Georgel P, Radosavljevic M, Macquin C, Bahram S. The non-conventional MHC class I MR1 molecule controls infection by *Klebsiella pneumoniae* in mice. *Mol Immunol* (2011) 48(5):769–75. doi:10.1016/j.molimm.2010.12.002
- Chua WJ, Truscott SM, Eickhoff CS, Blazevic A, Hoft DF, Hansen TH. Polyclonal mucosa-associated invariant T cells have unique innate functions in bacterial infection. *Infect Immun* (2012) 80(9):3256–67. doi:10.1128/IAI.00279-12
- Meierovics A, Yankelevich WJ, Cowley SC. MAIT cells are critical for optimal mucosal immune responses during in vivo pulmonary bacterial infection. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110(33):E3119–28. doi:10.1073/pnas.1302799110
- 64. Ussher JE, Bilton M, Attwod E, Shadwell J, Richardson R, de Lara C, et al. CD161++ CD8+ T cells, including the MAIT cell subset, are specifically activated by IL-12+IL-18 in a TCR-independent manner. *Eur J Immunol* (2014) 44(1):195–203. doi:10.1002/eji.201343509

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Haeryfar and Mallevaey. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Role of innate T cells in anti-bacterial immunity

Yifang Gao^{1*} and Anthony P. Williams^{1,2}

¹ Academic Unit of Cancer Sciences, Faculty of Medicine and Institute for Life Sciences, University of Southampton and NIHR Cancer Research UK Experimental Cancer Medicine Centre, Southampton, UK, ² Wessex Investigational Sciences Hub (WISH) Laboratory, Department of Allergy, Asthma and Clinical Immunology, University Hospital Southampton NHS Foundation Trust, Southampton, UK

Innate T cells are a heterogeneous group of $\alpha\beta$ and $\gamma\delta$ T cells that respond rapidly (<2 h) upon activation. These innate T cells also share a non MHC class I or II restriction requirement for antigen recognition. Three major populations within the innate T cell group are recognized, namely, invariant NKT cells, mucosal associated invariant T cells, and gamma delta T cells. These cells recognize foreign/self-lipid presented by non-classical MHC molecules, such as CD1d, MR1, and CD1a. They are activated during the early stages of bacterial infection and act as a bridge between the innate and adaptive immune systems. In this review, we focus on the functional properties of these three innate T cell populations and how they are purposed for antimicrobial defense. Furthermore, we address the mechanisms through which their effector functions are targeted for bacterial control and compare this in human and murine systems. Lastly, we speculate on future roles of these cell types in therapeutic settings such as vaccination.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

S. M. Mansour Haeryfar, Western University, Canada

Reviewed by:

Paul Klenerman, University of Oxford, UK Dieter Kabelitz, Christian-Albrechts University Kiel, Germany

*Correspondence:

Yifang Gao, Cancer Sciences Unit, Southampton General Hospital, Somers Cancer Research Building, Mail Point 824, Hampshire, Southampton, UK yg13g11@soton.ac.uk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> Received: 13 April 2015 Accepted: 27 May 2015 Published: 11 June 2015

Citation:

Gao Y and Williams AP (2015) Role of innate T cells in anti-bacterial immunity. Front. Immunol. 6:302. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00302 Keywords: iNKT cells, MAIT cells, gamma delta T cells, innate T cells, bacterial infections

A successful immune response to foreign pathogen requires a rapid activation of innate immunity, which directs the subsequent development of a productive adaptive immune response. Innate T cells represent a group of T lymphocytes that are able to act during the lag time while effective adaptive immune responses develop (1). Similar to conventional T cells, innate T cells undergo T cell receptor (TCR) rearrangement and thymic selection. Unlike their conventional counterparts, innate T cells rapidly recognize foreign pathogen signals and manifest immediate effector functions after activation. This allows innate T cells to perform effector immune responses much earlier than conventional T cells, and act as an additional "bridge" between innate and adaptive immune responses (2).

Classically, T cells are subdivided into two major populations based upon their TCR expression, namely alpha beta ($\alpha\beta$) T cells and gamma delta ($\gamma\delta$) T cells. Conventional $\alpha\beta$ T cells recognize a broad range of peptide antigens typically presented by Major Histocompatibility Complex (MHC I and II) complexes, enabled through their highly diverse TCR arrangement. In contrast, the $\alpha\beta$ innate T cells that have been identified display a restricted T cell repertoire characterized by the expression of an invariant or semi-invariant TCR α chain. In humans, two well-defined $\alpha\beta$ innate T cell populations have been identified in recent years, namely, mucosal-associated invariant T (MAIT) cells and invariant natural killer T (iNKT) cells. These two T cell populations together with $\gamma\delta$ T cells form the three major types of innate T cell (1). All three innate T cell populations express a C-type lectin molecule CD161. CD161 was initially identified on CD4, CD8, and $\gamma\delta$ subsets in the 1990s (3, 4). CD161 is variably expressed across human T cells, and three populations can be identified, expressing negative, intermediate, and high levels of CD161 (2). The expression of CD161 in human T cells populations is summarized in **Figure 1**. The level of CD161 expression is distinctive between conventional T cells and innate T cells, with MAIT cells displaying the highest levels (5).



While innate T cells are distinctive as a subpopulation of T cells, they have other distinct features, which do not overlap. They share the absence of MHC I/II peptide restriction but differ in their respective antigen presentation modalities. iNKT and MAIT cells respond to the MHC-like molecules, CD1d and MR1, respectively, while CD1c can present antigens to $\gamma\delta$ T cells. The nature of the antigens recognized by innate T cells is also diverse and broadly non-overlapping involving metabolites, bacterial products, and lipids. iNKT cells have been principally shown to respond to glycolipids, $\gamma\delta$ T cells are potently activated by (E)-4-hydroxy-3-methyl-but-2-enyl pyrophosphate (HMBPP), and MAIT cells can be activated by riboflavin metabolites - reduced 6-hydroxy methyl-8-D-ribitylumazine (rRL-6-CH2OH), as well as folic acid metabolite, 6-formyl pterin (6FP). Finally, the sites of development, residence, and frequency within the T cell poll are distinctive and summarized in Table 1.

iNKT Cells

Invariant NKT cells are one of the most well-studied innate T cell populations (6–8). These cells are defined by their semi variant TCR, CD1d antigen restriction, and glycolipid recognition. Numerous studies have been undertaken with these cells following the discovery of their specific ligand, alpha-galactosylceramide, in

1997 (7, 9–11). Over the subsequent years, a range of endogenous and exogenous lipid antigens has been identified, which may change the effector responses of this innate T cell population (12–16). This cell population is also notable for its expression of previously considered NK cell specific markers such as CD161, which has subsequently been recognized on other innate T cell populations (17).

Invariant NKT cells develop in the thymus and are present at a very low number in most tissues. They are selected by CD1d, which is expressed on double-positive (CD4, CD8) thymocytes, through the recognition of endogenous lipids. In the thymus, iNKT cells acquire a memory/effector phenotype prior to exiting to the circulation. Recent studies have suggested that post-thymic education is required for iNKT cells to become fully mature and achieve functional competency (18, 19). In human peripheral blood, approximately 0.01-1% of the T lymphocytes are iNKT cells, characterized by their hallmark TCR-invariant chain V α 24-J α 18 and variant V β 11; and V α 14-J α 18 in mice with a limited number of β chains, including V β 8.2, V β 7, and V β 2 (20). Despite their presence in relatively low numbers in humans, iNKT cells can be very effective in early host defense mechanisms and are involved in a variety of disease settings (6, 21-23). A key feature of iNKT cells is their rapid release of a wide array of cytokines and chemokine following ligand activation (17). This plays an

TABLE 1 | Characteristics of innate T cells.

Human: Va24-Ja18	Human: Va7.2-Ja33	Human: Vδ1, Vδ3, Vγ9vδ2
Mouse: Val4-Ja18	Mouse: Val9-Ja33	Mouse: VγlVδ6.3, Vγ5Vδ1, Vγ6Vδ1
Glycolipids, phospholipids	Vitamin B2 metabolites, transitory neo-antigens	Phosphoantigens, phycoerythrin, glycolipids
Low (0.01–1% of T cells)	1–20% of T cells	2–10% of T cells
Blood, mucosal site, and liver	Blood, gut, lung, liver	Blood, mucosal sites
Thymus	Secondary lymphoid tissue	Thymus
Yes	Yes	Yes
Yes	?	Poor
	Mouse: Vαl4-Jα18 Glycolipids, phospholipids Low (0.01–1% of T cells) Blood, mucosal site, and liver Thymus Yes	Mouse: Vαl4-Jα18Mouse: Vαl9-Jα33Glycolipids, phospholipidsVitamin B2 metabolites, transitory neo-antigensLow (0.01–1% of T cells)1–20% of T cellsBlood, mucosal site, and liverBlood, gut, lung, liverThymusSecondary lymphoid tissueYesYes

?, information not known.

important role in their early effector and regulatory properties. Our understanding of the importance of iNKT cells is largely based on disease studies undertaken in iNKT deficient mice (24). Previous studies have shown that iNKT cells play an important role in the detection of various pathogens, including Pseudomonas aeruginosa, Streptococcus pneumoniae, Salmonella typhimurium, Mycobacterium tuberculosis, Listeria monocytogenes, and Borrelia burgdorferi (1, 25, 26). In addition to bacterial infections, iNKT cells have also been found to play an important role in viral infections, including influenza, cytomegalovirus, and coxsackie B3 viral diseases (25, 27). Finally, they also play an important role in tumor immunity (28) and autoimmune disease (22). In human studies, a link between defects in iNKT cells may lead to susceptibility to certain infectious diseases, such as tuberculosis (29, 30), EBV (31-33), allergy (34), atherosclerosis (35), and immunodeficiency. (10, 36-38).

Role During Bacterial Infections

The presence of functional iNKT cells during bacterial sepsis has been shown in a number of different murine settings. In S. pneumoniae infection, a much higher level of bacteria were identified in the Ja18 knockout mice compared to the iNKT competent wild type mice, resulting in significant survival rate differences between the two strains (39). In the iNKT knockout mice, a defect was found in neutrophil recruitment to the lung together with a reduced production of neutrophil chemoattractants, including TNF-alpha and MIP-2. A reconstitution of iNKT cells from wild-type mice to iNKT deficient mice was able to restore the production of TNF-alpha and MIP-2, leading to improved neutrophil and bacterial clearance (40). In a further bacterial infection caused by Chlamydia pneumoniae, accumulations of iNKT cells within the lung were visible within hours of acute infection, demonstrating IFN-gamma production at the site of infection (41). An extension of conventional bacterial challenge studies has recently been undertaken by Wong et al., which suggested that iNKT cells might play a role in control of bacterial infections associated with stoke. Compared to their WT little mate, iNKT deficient mice were found to be more susceptible to bacterial infection post transient midcerebral artery occlusion. This was related to the ability of iNKT cells to act as a suppressor for neurotransmitter release post-stroke, which is lost in iNKT deficient mice, making them more susceptible to the bacterial infection (42). In humans, several studies have established the link between iNKT cells and M. tuberculosis infection with both the function and number of iNKT cells reduced in these patients (43). Two distinct pathways have been proposed for iNKT cell activation during infection. They can either be directly activated through TCR-CD1d-glycoplid recognition or indirectly through

their response to innate cytokines that are released from other innate cells.

Indirect Activation of iNKT Cells by Gram-negative Bacteria

Early secretion of IFN-gamma can be induced by iNKT cells following an encounter with both Gram-negative and Gram-positive bacteria. Innate receptors that recognize bacterial signals have a crucial role in triggering the antigen presenting cells, which subsequently direct the activation of iNKT cells (9, 44–49). The activated antigen presenting cells stimulate the iNKT cells by signaling through toll like receptors (i.e., TLR4, TLR7, and TLR9) leading to the production of IL-12, also other inflammatory cytokines. Studies by De Libero and Paget have suggested that TLR signaling through APCs are not only important for cytokine production but also the accumulation of self-lipid antigen for CD1d presentation (47, 50). A study by Darmoise et al. showed that the TLR signaling triggered the accumulation of self-lipid including iGb3 in the lysosome, leading to an enhanced iNKT cell activation (51).

Direct Activation of iNKT Cells by Gram-negative Bacteria

Another mechanism that allows iNKT cells to respond to bacterial infection occurs through the direct recognition of the glycosphingolipid in the cell wall of Gram-negative bacteria. One such example is *Sphingomonas/Novosphingobium spp.*, where the glycosphingolipids present in the bacteria cell wall are alphagalacturonylceramides and alphaglucuronylceramides (52). These glycosphingolipids contain one sugar ring and have been showed to activate iNKT cells *in vitro*, while multi-sugar ring glycosphingolipids have not been able to activate iNKT cells in co-culture. Murine studies suggested that CD1dKO mice were able to clear infections with *Sphingomonas/Novosphingobium* as well as some other LPS-negative bacteria, but at a much slower rate compared to the wild type mice (45, 53, 54). This would suggest the iNKT cells are one of the major innate cell types involved in bacterial clearance and playing a major role in the early response.

$\gamma\delta$ T Cells

 $\gamma\delta$ T cells are another group of innate T cells that have been found to play an important role during bacterial infections. Unlike conventional $\alpha\beta$ T cells, $\gamma\delta$ T cells do not usually express a CD4 or CD8 lineage marker and they do not require conventional antigen presentation via MHC class molecules (55). Different subtypes of $\gamma\delta$ T cells have been described often identified by the different arrangement of their TCRs in early development. The differences in TCR arrangement directly influence their eventual principle tissue of residence. In human, the majority of the $\gamma\delta$ T cells present in the peripheral blood express the TCR V γ 9V δ 2, whereas V δ 1 and V δ 3 TCR are primarily expressed at the mucosal surfaces. In mice, V γ 1 and V γ 4 are present in the lymphoid tissues; V γ 5 is found to be present in the skin; V γ 6 in the reproductive tract; and V γ 1, V γ 4, and V γ 6 present in the lung (56). A number of mechanisms have been described linking $\gamma\delta$ cells and bacterial infections. Similar to iNKT cells, $\gamma\delta$ are able to sense danger signals in both a TCR dependent and TCR independent way. $\gamma\delta$ T cells can be activated by Class I like molecules such as T10/T22 (in mice) and members of CD1 family; they can also be activated by MHC-unrelated molecules such as viral glycoproteins and F1-ATPase complex in human (57–59). In addition to TCR recognition, $\gamma\delta$ T cells also express pattern recognition receptor and receptor typically associated with NK cells.

 $\gamma\delta$ T cells may expand in the patient's peripheral blood during bacterial infections with studies identifying up to 12% in listeriosis, 14% in tuberculosis, and 29% in brucellosis (60). Human $\gamma\delta$ T cells respond to bacterial infections by recognizing (E)-4-hydroxy-3-methyl-but-2enyl pyrophosphate (HMBPP) derived from various bacteria. $\gamma\delta$ T cells were shown to be particularly important in response to intracellular bacterial pathogens including *M. tuberculosis* and *Legionella micdadei*. In the case of *L. micdadei*, $V\gamma9V\delta2$ T cells were found to be depleted from the circulation upon bacterial infection, followed by a sharp increase, then a slow decline over a 6-month-period (61). This dynamic change may indicate $V\gamma9V\delta2$ might be important in contributing to the pathophysiological changes of Pontiac fever-like disease. A similar kinetic pattern is seen with *M. tuberculosis* infection, following the $V\gamma9V\delta2$ T cell response to the metabolite IPP (62).

Early studies found that $V\gamma 9V\delta 2$ T cells were the most important group that led to the eradication of bacteria (63, 64). Seminal studies identified the antigens involved in the recognition were intermediates in isoprenoid biosynthesis, namely (E)-4-hydroxy-3-methyl-but-2enyl pyrophsphate (HMBPP) (65). The level of HMBPP directly influences the magnitude of $V\gamma 9V\delta 2$ T cell activation and proliferation (66). Recently, a major breakthrough in discovering the mechanisms for activating the $V\gamma 9V\delta 2$ T cells was made by Bonneville and Scotet's group. They identified that a member of butyrophilin molecule family CD277 played a crucial role during $\gamma\delta$ T cells activation (67–71).

 $\gamma\delta$ T cells have also been found to be able to promote selfactivation through cell to cell interaction (72). However, it was demonstrated that the self-activation mechanism is not as effective as formal presentation through antigen presenting cells (73-75). One important aspect of $\gamma\delta$ T cells is that they can trigger the maturation of dendritic cells. Devilder et al. showed that $V\gamma 9V\delta 2$ T cells can stimulate the maturation signal on mycobacterial infected DCs, through a Fas-Fas ligand interaction (76) and/or TCR-CD1 contact (77). Other than dendritic cells, $\gamma\delta$ T cells have also been found be important in macrophage recruitment. During infection with *listeriosis*, $\gamma\delta$ T cells were found to be a key player in controlling the production of key macrophage chemo attractants (78). Skeen et al. also showed that macrophages failed to undergo maturation in the absence of $\gamma\delta$ T cells (79). Direct engagement of $\gamma\delta$ T cells may facilitate pathogen clearance through their production of bacteriostatic and lytic molecules, such as granulysin and defensins. During Staphylococcus aureus respiratory infection, $\gamma\delta$ T cells sense the dysregulation of the mevalonate pathway within the infected cells. This leads to the activation and expansion of $\gamma\delta$ T cells, in particular, $V\gamma9V\delta2$ T cells. The active $\gamma\delta$ T cells then produce cytokines such as IL-17, which leads to airway protection. $\gamma\delta$ T cells also play a role during *M. tuberculosis* infection, producing a variety of cytokines including IFN- γ , TNF- α , and IL-17. IFN- γ and TNF- α play are essential in host protection against *M. tuberculosis* enabling granuloma formation and disease containment.

MAIT Cells

Mucosal-associated invariant T cells are the newest members of the innate T cell family. They were first described by Tilloy et al. (80) and represent the most abundant innate T cells in humans. They express a canonical Va7.2-Ja33 chain in humans and the orthologous Va19-Ja33 in mice. The development of MAIT cells is parallel to the development of iNKT cells and both express the transcription factor ZBTB16 (81). In adults, they display an effector phenotype, whereas MAIT cells possess a naïve phenotype in cord blood. In both cord and adult blood, MAIT cells express CD161, IL-18Ra, CCR6, and about 50% of the MAIT cells express the T cells co-receptor CD8 (82-84). Recent studies also show that MAIT cells express the ABC binding cassette (ABC) B1 drug resistance transporter (85, 86). MAIT cells have a further unique antigen recognition system recognizing a MHC Class I related molecule (MR1), which is able to present bacterial derived ligand. Study by Kjer-Nielsen et al. showed that 6-formyl pterin (6-FP), a metabolite on the folic acid pathway, could stabilize the MR1 molecule but failed to activate the cells. Full activation of primary MAIT cells was achieved with ligand reduced 6-hydroxymethyl-8-Dribityllumazine (rRL-6-CH2OH), a riboflavin metabolite. Related products 7-hydroxy-6-methyl-8-D-ribityllumazine (RL-6-Me-7-OH) and 6,7-dimethyl-8-D-ribityllumazine (RL-6.7-diMe) have also shown similar agonistic activity for MAIT cells, leading to the rapid production of cytokines (87). In recent years, studies on MAIT cells have associated their number and function with diverse of disease settings, including bacterial infections and autoimmune disorder.

The first hint that MAIT cells have anti-bacterial activities was described in 2010, where studies by Gold et al. and Le Bourhis et al. showed that MAIT cells could recognize a range of bacteria species through MR1 (88, 89). In the study by Gold et al., MAIT cells could respond to *M. tuberculosis* even in unexposed individuals. They further showed that MAIT cells responded to Salmonella enteria, Escheichia coli, and S. aureus infected APC (90). Le Bourhis et al. showed that MAIT cells could MAIT cells are able to respond to a wide array of bacteria including Gram-positive Bacteria S. aureus, Staphylococcus epidermidis, Lactobacillus acidophilus, and Gramnegative Bacteria E.coli, Klebsiella pneumonia, Pseudomonas aeruginosa, and Mycobacterium abscessus. Importantly, some bacterial species were shown not to activate MAIT cells, namely Enterococcus faecalis and Streptococcus pyogenes, suggesting a novel specificity. The importance of their role in bacterial defense was suggested by a study by Georgel et al. demonstrating that during the Klebsiella pneumonia infection, MR1 deficient mice succumbed to disseminated infection whereas the WT mice



achieved full bacteria clearance within 2 days (91). Similarly, in the Va19 transgenic mice, enhanced control of the *E.coli* and *M. abscessus* infection were observed. Further studies performed by Chua et al. and Meierovics et al. also showed that MAIT cells were needed in the early control of *Mycobacterium bovis*, BCG, and *Francisella tularensis* infection (92, 93). In humans, how MAIT cells play a role in infectious disease is less well understood. A number of studies have associated the frequency of MAIT cells in different infectious diseases (94). MAIT cell numbers were found to be lower in peripheral blood of patients with *M. tuberculosis* infection (95). Also, in a study of critically ill septic and non-septic patients, the patients with severe bacterial infections, but not viral infections, had a much lower MAIT count compared to healthy controls (96).

One of the most well-studied examples of MAIT cells in bacterial infection is during *Salmonella* infection (97, 98). Upon activation, MAIT cells produce IFN-gamma, TNF α , and IL-17. These cytokines have been shown to be critical in controlling *Salmonella* infections, with IL-17 preventing the dissemination of infection (99). MAIT cells may also play a role during *Salmonella* infection through their early cytotoxic activity (100), although further studies are needed as MAIT cells were not able to directly kill *Salmonella* infected cell lines (94, 101).

Over the last 5–10 years, there has been advancement in the understanding and description of unconventional T cells. These studies demonstrate that unconventional T cells do indeed play an important role during bacteria infection and contribute the ability of host organism to clear and control certain bacterial infections (**Figure 2**). These cells are able to efficiently traffic to the sites of inflammation, and initiate rapid responses by means of cytokine production and cytotoxic activities. Further studies will elucidate the molecular details of this cellular control suggesting novel approaches to how we may harness these cells through therapeutic vaccination and pharmaceutical manipulations.

Acknowledgments

YG and APW were supported by Cancer Research UK and the Experimental Cancer Medicine Centre, Southampton.

References

- Ivanov S, Paget C, Trottein F. Role of non-conventional T lymphocytes in respiratory infections: the case of the pneumococcus. *PLoS Pathog* (2014) 10(10):e1004300. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1004300
- Fergusson JR, Smith KE, Fleming VM, Rajoriya N, Newell EW, Simmons R, et al. CD161 defines a transcriptional and functional phenotype across distinct human T cell lineages. *Cell Rep* (2014) 9(3):1075–88. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2014. 09.045
- Lanier LL, Chang C, Phillips JH. Human NKR-P1A. A disulfide-linked homodimer of the C-type lectin superfamily expressed by a subset of NK and T lymphocytes. *J Immunol* (1994) 153(6):2417–28.
- Battistini L, Borsellino G, Sawicki G, Poccia F, Salvetti M, Ristori G, et al. Phenotypic and cytokine analysis of human peripheral blood gamma delta T cells expressing NK cell receptors. *J Immunol* (1997) 159(8): 3723–30.
- Martin E, Treiner E, Duban L, Guerri L, Laude H, Toly C, et al. Stepwise development of MAIT cells in mouse and human. *PLoS Biol* (2009) 7(3):e54. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.1000054
- Bendelac A, Savage PB, Teyton L. The biology of NKT cells. Annu Rev Immunol (2007) 25:297–336. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.25.022106.141711
- Cohen NR, Garg S, Brenner MB. Antigen presentation by CD1 lipids, T cells, and NKT cells in microbial immunity. *Adv Immunol* (2009) 102:1–94. doi:10.1016/S0065-2776(09)01201-2
- Kinjo Y, Kitano N, Kronenberg M. The role of invariant natural killer T cells in microbial immunity. *J Infect Chemother* (2013) 19(4):560–70. doi:10.1007/ s10156-013-0638-1
- Brigl M, Tatituri RV, Watts GF, Bhowruth V, Leadbetter EA, Barton N, et al. Innate and cytokine-driven signals, rather than microbial antigens, dominate in natural killer T cell activation during microbial infection. *J Exp Med* (2011) 208(6):1163–77. doi:10.1084/jem.20102555
- Carvalho KI, Melo KM, Bruno FR, Snyder-Cappione JE, Nixon DF, Costa-Carvalho BT, et al. Skewed distribution of circulating activated natural killer T (NKT) cells in patients with common variable immunodeficiency disorders (CVID). *PLoS One* (2010) 5(9):e12652. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0012652
- Kinjo Y, Illarionov P, Vela JL, Pei B, Girardi E, Li X, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells recognize glycolipids from pathogenic Gram-positive bacteria. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12(10):966–74. doi:10.1038/ni.2096
- Giabbai B, Sidobre S, Crispin MD, Sanchez-Ruiz Y, Bachi A, Kronenberg M, et al. Crystal structure of mouse CD1d bound to the self ligand phosphatidylcholine: a molecular basis for NKT cell activation. *J Immunol* (2005) 175(2):977–84. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.175.2.977
- Horikoshi M, Goto D, Segawa S, Yoshiga Y, Iwanami K, Inoue A, et al. Activation of Invariant NKT cells with glycolipid ligand alpha-galactosylceramide ameliorates glucose-6-phosphate isomerase peptide-induced arthritis. *PLoS One* (2012) 7(12):e51215. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0051215
- Joyce S, Girardi E, Zajonc DM. NKT cell ligand recognition logic: molecular basis for a synaptic duet and transmission of inflammatory effectors. *J Immunol* (2011) 187(3):1081–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1001910
- Park JJ, Lee JH, Ghosh SC, Bricard G, Venkataswamy MM, Porcelli SA, et al. Synthesis of all stereoisomers of KRN7000, the CD1d-binding NKT cell ligand. *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* (2008) 18(14):3906–9. doi:10.1016/j.bmcl.2008. 06.036
- Voyle RB, Beermann F, Lees RK, Schümann J, Zimmer J, Held W, et al. Liganddependent inhibition of CD1d-restricted NKT cell development in mice transgenic for the activating receptor Ly49D. J Exp Med (2003) 197(7):919–25. doi:10.1084/jem.20021615
- Carreno LJ, Kharkwal SS, Porcelli SA. Optimizing NKT cell ligands as vaccine adjuvants. *Immunotherapy* (2014) 6(3):309–20. doi:10.2217/imt.13.175
- Olszak T, An D, Zeissig S, Vera MP, Richter J, Franke A, et al. Microbial exposure during early life has persistent effects on natural killer T cell function. *Science* (2012) 336(6080):489–93. doi:10.1126/science.1219328
- Wingender G, Stepniak D, Krebs P, Lin L, McBride S, Wei B, et al. Intestinal microbes affect phenotypes and functions of invariant natural killer T cells in mice. *Gastroenterology* (2012) 143(2):418–28. doi:10.1053/j.gastro. 2012.04.017
- Godfrey DI, Rossjohn J. New ways to turn on NKT cells. J Exp Med (2011) 208(6):1121–5. doi:10.1084/jem.20110983

- Aggarwal A, Sharma A, Bhatnagar A. Bi(o)communications among peripheral blood fractions: a focus on NK and NKT cell biology in rheumatoid arthritis. *Autoimmunity* (2013) 46(4):238–50. doi:10.3109/08916934.2012.755959
- Fletcher MT, Baxter AG. Clinical application of NKT cell biology in type I (autoimmune) diabetes mellitus. *Immunol Cell Biol* (2009) 87(4):315–23. doi:10.1038/icb.2009.5
- Berzins SP, Smyth MJ, Baxter AG. Presumed guilty: natural killer T cell defects and human disease. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2011) 11(2):131–42. doi:10. 1038/nri2904
- Brennan PJ, Brigl M, Brenner MB. Invariant natural killer T cells: an innate activation scheme linked to diverse effector functions. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13(2):101–17. doi:10.1038/nri3369
- Paget C, Ivanov S, Fontaine J, Blanc F, Pichavant M, Renneson J, et al. Potential role of invariant NKT cells in the control of pulmonary inflammation and CD8+ T cell response during acute influenza A virus H3N2 pneumonia. *J Immunol* (2011) 186(10):5590–602. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1002348
- van der Sluijs KF, van der Poll T, Lutter R, Juffermans NP, Schultz MJ. Benchto-bedside review: bacterial pneumonia with influenza – pathogenesis and clinical implications. *Crit Care* (2010) 14(2):219. doi:10.1186/cc8893
- Tessmer MS, Fatima A, Paget C, Trottein F, Brossay L. NKT cell immune responses to viral infection. *Expert Opin Ther Targets* (2009) 13(2):153–62. doi:10.1517/14712590802653601
- Berzofsky JA, Terabe M. The contrasting roles of NKT cells in tumor immunity. *Curr Mol Med* (2009) 9(6):667–72. doi:10.2174/156652409788970706
- Sada-Ovalle I, Chiba A, Gonzales A, Brenner MB, Behar SM. Innate invariant NKT cells recognize *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*-infected macrophages, produce interferon-gamma, and kill intracellular bacteria. *PLoS Pathog* (2008) 4(12):e1000239. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1000239
- Chackerian A, Alt J, Perera V, Behar SM. Activation of NKT cells protects mice from tuberculosis. *Infect Immun* (2002) 70(11):6302–9. doi:10.1128/IAI.70.11. 6302-6309.2002
- He Y, Xiao R, Ji X, Li L, Chen L, Xiong J, et al. EBV promotes human CD8 NKT cell development. *PLoS Pathog* (2010) 6(5):e1000915. doi:10.1371/ journal.ppat.1000915
- Yuling H, Ruijing X, Li L, Xiang J, Rui Z, Yujuan W, et al. EBV-induced human CD8+ NKT cells suppress tumorigenesis by EBV-associated malignancies. *Cancer Res* (2009) 69(20):7935–44. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-09-0828
- 33. Xiao W, Li L, Zhou R, Xiao R, Wang Y, Ji X, et al. EBV-induced human CD8(+) NKT cells synergise CD4(+) NKT cells suppressing EBV-associated tumours upon induction of Th1-bias. *Cell Mol Immunol* (2009) 6(5):367–79. doi:10.1038/cmi.2009.48
- Eguchi T, Kumagai K, Kobayashi H, Shigematsu H, Kitaura K, Suzuki S, et al. Accumulation of invariant NKT cells into inflamed skin in a novel murine model of nickel allergy. *Cell Immunol* (2013) 284(1–2):163–71. doi:10.1016/ j.cellimm.2013.07.010
- Tupin E, Nicoletti A, Elhage R, Rudling M, Ljunggren HG, Hansson GK, et al. CD1d-dependent activation of NKT cells aggravates atherosclerosis. *J Exp Med* (2004) 199(3):417–22. doi:10.1084/jem.20030997
- Fernandez CS, Chan AC, Kyparissoudis K, De Rose R, Godfrey DI, Kent SJ. Peripheral NKT cells in simian immunodeficiency virus-infected macaques. *J Virol* (2009) 83(4):1617–24. doi:10.1128/JVI.02138-08
- Fujita K, Sandford AP, Kobayashi M, Hanafusa T, Herndon DN, Suzuki F. Role of natural killer T (NKT) cells lacking interleukin (IL)-4 producing abilities on the CC-chemokine ligand 2-associated herpes simplex virus type 1 infection in human severe combined immunodeficiency (SCID) mouse chimeras. *Burns* (2005) **31**(2):145–52. doi:10.1016/j.burns.2004.09.006
- Gao Y, Workman S, Gadola S, Elliott T, Grimbacher B, Williams AP. Common variable immunodeficiency is associated with a functional deficiency of invariant natural killer T cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2014) 133(5):1420–1428, 1428 e1421. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2013.10.059
- Kawakami K, Yamamoto N, Kinjo Y, Miyagi K, Nakasone C, Uezu K, et al. Critical role of Valpha14+ natural killer T cells in the innate phase of host protection against *Streptococcus pneumoniae* infection. *Eur J Immunol* (2003) 33(12):3322–30. doi:10.1002/eji.200324254
- 40. Stanic AK, De Silva AD, Park JJ, Sriram V, Ichikawa S, Hirabyashi Y, et al. Defective presentation of the CD1d1-restricted natural Va14Ja18 NKT lymphocyte antigen caused by beta-D-glucosylceramide synthase deficiency. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2003) **100**(4):1849–54. doi:10.1073/pnas.0430327100

- 41. Joyee AG, Qiu H, Wang S, Fan Y, Bilenki L, Yang X. Distinct NKT cell subsets are induced by different chlamydia species leading to differential adaptive immunity and host resistance to the infections. *J Immunol* (2007) 178(2):1048–58. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.178.2.1048
- Wong CH, Jenne CN, Lee WY, Leger C, Kubes P. Functional innervation of hepatic iNKT cells is immunosuppressive following stroke. *Science* (2011) 334(6052):101–5. doi:10.1126/science.1210301
- Kee SJ, Kwon YS, Park YW, Cho YN, Lee SJ, Kim TJ, et al. Dysfunction of natural killer T cells in patients with active *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* infection. *Infect Immun* (2012) 80(6):2100–8. doi:10.1128/IAI.06018-11
- 44. Paget C, Ivanov S, Fontaine J, Renneson J, Blanc F, Pichavant M, et al. Interleukin-22 is produced by invariant natural killer T lymphocytes during influenza A virus infection: potential role in protection against lung epithelial damages. J Biol Chem (2012) 287(12):8816–29. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.304758
- Mattner J, Debord KL, Ismail N, Goff RD, Cantu C III, Zhou D, et al. Exogenous and endogenous glycolipid antigens activate NKT cells during microbial infections. *Nature* (2005) 434(7032):525–9. doi:10.1038/nature03408
- Brigl M, Bry L, Kent SC, Gumperz JE, Brenner MB. Mechanism of CD1drestricted natural killer T cell activation during microbial infection. *Nat Immunol* (2003) 4(12):1230–7. doi:10.1038/ni1002
- Paget C, Mallevaey T, Speak AO, Torres D, Fontaine J, Sheehan KC, et al. Activation of invariant NKT cells by toll-like receptor 9-stimulated dendritic cells requires type I interferon and charged glycosphingolipids. *Immunity* (2007) 27(4):597–609. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2007.08.017
- Salio M, Speak AO, Shepherd D, Polzella P, Illarionov PA, Veerapen N, et al. Modulation of human natural killer T cell ligands on TLR-mediated antigenpresenting cell activation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2007) **104**(51):20490–5. doi:10.1073/pnas.0710145104
- Paget C, Bialecki E, Fontaine J, Vendeville C, Mallevaey T, Faveeuw C, et al. Role of invariant NK T lymphocytes in immune responses to CpG oligodeoxynucleotides. *J Immunol* (2009) 182(4):1846–53. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.0802492
- De Libero G, Moran AP, Gober HJ, Rossy E, Shamshiev A, Chelnokova O, et al. Bacterial infections promote T cell recognition of self-glycolipids. *Immunity* (2005) 22(6):763–72. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2005.04.013
- Darmoise A, Teneberg S, Bouzonville L, Brady RO, Beck M, Kaufmann SH, et al. Lysosomal alpha-galactosidase controls the generation of self lipid antigens for natural killer T cells. *Immunity* (2010) 33(2):216–28. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2010.08.003
- Van Kaer L, Parekh VV, Wu L. Invariant natural killer T cells as sensors and managers of inflammation. *Trends Immunol* (2013) 34(2):50–8. doi:10.1016/j. it.2012.08.009
- Kinjo Y, Wu D, Kim G, Xing GW, Poles MA, Ho DD, et al. Recognition of bacterial glycosphingolipids by natural killer T cells. *Nature* (2005) 434(7032):520–5. doi:10.1038/nature03407
- Sriram V, Du W, Gervay-Hague J, Brutkiewicz RR. Cell wall glycosphingolipids of *Sphingomonas paucimobilis* are CD1d-specific ligands for NKT cells. *Eur J Immunol* (2005) 35(6):1692–701. doi:10.1002/eji.200526157
- Morita CT, Lee HK, Leslie DS, Tanaka Y, Bukowski JF, Marker-Hermann E. Recognition of nonpeptide prenyl pyrophosphate antigens by human gammadelta T cells. *Microbes Infect* (1999) 1(3):175–86. doi:10.1016/ S1286-4579(99)80032-X
- Bonneville M, O'Brien RL, Born WK. Gammadelta T cell effector functions: a blend of innate programming and acquired plasticity. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2010) 10(7):467–78. doi:10.1038/nri2781
- 57. Kalyan S, Kabelitz D. Defining the nature of human gammadelta T cells: a biographical sketch of the highly empathetic. *Cell Mol Immunol* (2013) 10(1):21–9. doi:10.1038/cmi.2012.44
- Russano AM, Bassotti G, Agea E, Bistoni O, Mazzocchi A, Morelli A, et al. CD1-restricted recognition of exogenous and self-lipid antigens by duodenal gammadelta+ T lymphocytes. J Immunol (2007) 178(6):3620–6. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.178.6.3620
- Uldrich AP, Le Nours J, Pellicci DG, Gherardin NA, McPherson KG, Lim RT, et al. CD1d-lipid antigen recognition by the gammadelta TCR. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14(11):1137–45. doi:10.1038/ni.2713
- Wu YL, Ding YP, Tanaka Y, Shen LW, Wei CH, Minato N, et al. Gammadelta T cells and their potential for immunotherapy. *Int J Biol Sci* (2014) 10(2):119–35. doi:10.7150/ijbs.7823

- Kroca M, Johansson A, Sjostedt A, Tarnvik A. V gamma 9V delta 2 T cells in human legionellosis. *Clin Diagn Lab Immunol* (2001) 8(5):949–54. doi:10. 1128/CDLI.8.5.949-954.2001
- Zheng J, Liu Y, Lau YL, Tu W. Gammadelta-T cells: an unpolished sword in human anti-infection immunity. *Cell Mol Immunol* (2013) 10(1):50–7. doi:10. 1038/cmi.2012.43
- Pechhold K, Wesch D, Schondelmaier S, Kabelitz D. Primary activation of V gamma 9-expressing gamma delta T cells by *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. Requirement for Th1-type CD4 T cell help and inhibition by IL-10. *J Immunol* (1994) 152(10):4984–92.
- 64. Behr C, Poupot R, Peyrat MA, Poquet Y, Constant P, Dubois P, et al. Plasmodium falciparum stimuli for human gammadelta T cells are related to phosphorylated antigens of mycobacteria. *Infect Immun* (1996) 64(8):2892–6.
- Arigoni D, Sagner S, Latzel C, Eisenreich W, Bacher A, Zenk MH. Terpenoid biosynthesis from 1-deoxy-D-xylulose in higher plants by intramolecular skeletal rearrangement. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1997) **94**(20):10600–5. doi:10.1073/pnas.94.20.10600
- 66. Espinosa E, Belmant C, Pont F, Luciani B, Poupot R, Romagné F, et al. Chemical synthesis and biological activity of bromohydrin pyrophosphate, a potent stimulator of human gamma delta T cells. J Biol Chem (2001) 276(21):18337–44. doi:10.1074/jbc.M100495200
- Harly C, Guillaume Y, Nedellec S, Peigné CM, Mönkkönen H, Mönkkönen J, et al. Key implication of CD277/butyrophilin-3 (BTN3A) in cellular stress sensing by a major human gammadelta T-cell subset. *Blood* (2012) 120(11):2269–79. doi:10.1182/blood-2012-05-430470
- 68. Luoma AM, Castro CD, Mayassi T, Bembinster LA, Bai L, Picard D, et al. Crystal structure of Vdelta1 T cell receptor in complex with CD1d-sulfatide shows MHC-like recognition of a self-lipid by human gammadelta T cells. *Immunity* (2013) **39**(6):1032–42. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.11.001
- 69. Silva A, Mount A, Krstevska K, Pejoski D, Hardy MP, Owczarek C, et al. The combination of ISCOMATRIX adjuvant and TLR agonists induces regression of established solid tumors in vivo. *J Immunol* (2015) **194**(5):2199–207. doi:10. 4049/jimmunol.1402228
- Sandstrom A, Peigné CM, Léger A, Crooks JE, Konczak F, Gesnel MC, et al. The intracellular B30.2 domain of butyrophilin 3A1 binds phosphoantigens to mediate activation of human Vgamma9Vdelta2 T cells. *Immunity* (2014) 40(4):490–500. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.03.003
- 71. Vavassori S, Kumar A, Wan GS, Ramanjaneyulu GS, Cavallari M, El Daker S, et al. Butyrophilin 3A1 binds phosphorylated antigens and stimulates human gammadelta T cells. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14(9):908–16. doi:10.1038/ni.2665
- 72. Miyagawa F, Tanaka Y, Yamashita S, Minato N. Essential requirement of antigen presentation by monocyte lineage cells for the activation of primary human gamma delta T cells by aminobisphosphonate antigen. *J Immunol* (2001) 166(9):5508–14. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.166.9.5508
- Brandes M, Willimann K, Moser B. Professional antigen-presentation function by human gammadelta T Cells. *Science* (2005) 309(5732):264–8. doi:10.1126/ science.1110267
- 74. Shin S, El-Diwany R, Schaffert S, Adams EJ, Garcia KC, Pereira P, et al. Antigen recognition determinants of gammadelta T cell receptors. *Science* (2005) **308**(5719):252–5. doi:10.1126/science.1106480
- 75. Sarikonda G, Wang H, Puan KJ, Liu XH, Lee HK, Song Y, et al. Photoaffinity antigens for human gammadelta T cells. *J Immunol* (2008) **181**(11):7738–50. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.181.11.7738
- Collins C, Wolfe J, Roessner K, Shi C, Sigal LH, Budd RC. Lyme arthritis synovial gammadelta T cells instruct dendritic cells via fas ligand. *J Immunol* (2005) 175(9):5656–65. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.175.9.5656
- Leslie DS, Vincent MS, Spada FM, Das H, Sugita M, Morita CT, et al. CD1mediated gamma/delta T cell maturation of dendritic cells. *J Exp Med* (2002) 196(12):1575–84. doi:10.1084/jem.20021515
- DiTirro J, Rhoades ER, Roberts AD, Burke JM, Mukasa A, Cooper AM, et al. Disruption of the cellular inflammatory response to *Listeria monocytogenes* infection in mice with disruptions in targeted genes. *Infect Immun* (1998) 66(5):2284–9.
- 79. Skeen MJ, Freeman MM, Ziegler HK. Changes in peritoneal myeloid populations and their proinflammatory cytokine expression during infection with *Listeria monocytogenes* are altered in the absence of gamma/delta T cells. *J Leukoc Biol* (2004) **76**(1):104–15. doi:10.1189/jlb.1103574

- 80. Tilloy F, Treiner E, Park SH, Garcia C, Lemonnier F, de la Salle H, et al. An invariant T cell receptor alpha chain defines a novel TAP-independent major histocompatibility complex class Ib-restricted alpha/beta T cell subpopulation in mammals. *J Exp Med* (1999) 189(12):1907–21.
- Seach N, Guerri L, Le Bourhis L, Mburu Y, Cui Y, Bessoles S, et al. Doublepositive thymocytes select mucosal-associated invariant T cells. *J Immunol* (2013) 191(12):6002–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1301212
- Billerbeck E, Kang YH, Walker L, Lockstone H, Grafmueller S, Fleming V, et al. Analysis of CD161 expression on human CD8+ T cells defines a distinct functional subset with tissue-homing properties. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2010) **107**(7):3006–11. doi:10.1073/pnas.0914839107
- Takahashi T, Dejbakhsh-Jones S, Strober S. Expression of CD161 (NKR-P1A) defines subsets of human CD4 and CD8 T cells with different functional activities. J Immunol (2006) 176(1):211–6. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.176.1.211
- Maggi L, Santarlasci V, Capone M, Peired A, Frosali F, Crome SQ, et al. CD161 is a marker of all human IL-17-producing T-cell subsets and is induced by RORC. *Eur J Immunol* (2010) 40(8):2174–81. doi:10.1002/eji.200940257
- Turtle CJ, Swanson HM, Fujii N, Estey EH, Riddell SR. A distinct subset of self-renewing human memory CD8+ T cells survives cytotoxic chemotherapy. *Immunity* (2009) 31(5):834–44. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2009.09.015
- Dusseaux M, Martin E, Serriari N, Péguillet I, Premel V, Louis D, et al. Human MAIT cells are xenobiotic-resistant, tissue-targeted, CD161hi IL-17-secreting T cells. *Blood* (2011) 117(4):1250–9. doi:10.1182/blood-2010-08-303339
- Kjer-Nielsen L, Patel O, Corbett AJ, Le Nours J, Meehan B, Liu L, et al. MR1 presents microbial vitamin B metabolites to MAIT cells. *Nature* (2012) 491(7426):717–23. doi:10.1038/nature11605
- Gold MC, Eid T, Smyk-Pearson S, Eberling Y, Swarbrick GM, Langley SM, et al. Human thymic MR1-restricted MAIT cells are innate pathogenreactive effectors that adapt following thymic egress. *Mucosal Immunol* (2013) 6(1):35–44. doi:10.1038/mi.2012.45
- Le Bourhis L, Martin E, Péguillet I, Guihot A, Froux N, Coré M, et al. Antimicrobial activity of mucosal-associated invariant T cells. *Nat Immunol* (2010) 11(8):701–8. doi:10.1038/ni.1890
- Gold MC, Cerri S, Smyk-Pearson S, Cansler ME, Vogt TM, Delepine J, et al. Human mucosal associated invariant T cells detect bacterially infected cells. *PLoS Biol* (2010) 8(6):e1000407. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.1000407
- Georgel P, Radosavljevic M, Macquin C, Bahram S. The non-conventional MHC class I MR1 molecule controls infection by *Klebsiella pneumoniae* in mice. *Mol Immunol* (2011) 48(5):769–75. doi:10.1016/j.molimm.2010.12.002
- Chua WJ, Truscott SM, Eickhoff CS, Blazevic A, Hoft DF, Hansen TH. Polyclonal mucosa-associated invariant T cells have unique innate functions in bacterial infection. *Infect Immun* (2012) 80(9):3256–67. doi:10.1128/IAI. 00279-12

- Meierovics A, Yankelevich WJ, Cowley SC. MAIT cells are critical for optimal mucosal immune responses during in vivo pulmonary bacterial infection. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110(33):E3119–28. doi:10.1073/pnas.1302799110
- Ussher JE, Klenerman P, Willberg CB. Mucosal-associated invariant T-cells: new players in anti-bacterial immunity. *Front Immunol* (2014) 5:450. doi:10. 3389/fimmu.2014.00450
- 95. Wong EB, Akilimali NA, Govender P, Sullivan ZA, Cosgrove C, Pillay M, et al. Low levels of peripheral CD161++CD8+ mucosal associated invariant T (MAIT) cells are found in HIV and HIV/TB co-infection. *PLoS One* (2013) 8(12):e83474. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0083474
- 96. Grimaldi D, Le Bourhis L, Sauneuf B, Dechartres A, Rousseau C, Ouaaz F, et al. Specific MAIT cell behaviour among innate-like T lymphocytes in critically ill patients with severe infections. *Intensive Care Med* (2014) **40**(2):192–201. doi:10.1007/s00134-013-3163-x
- 97. Reantragoon R, Corbett AJ, Sakala IG, Gherardin NA, Furness JB, Chen Z, et al. Antigen-loaded MR1 tetramers define T cell receptor heterogeneity in mucosal-associated invariant T cells. J Exp Med (2013) 210(11):2305–20. doi:10.1084/jem.20130958
- Reantragoon R, Kjer-Nielsen L, Patel O, Chen Z, Illing PT, Bhati M, et al. Structural insight into MR1-mediated recognition of the mucosal associated invariant T cell receptor. J Exp Med (2012) 209(4):761–74. doi:10.1084/jem. 20112095
- Nauciel C, Espinasse-Maes F. Role of gamma interferon and tumor necrosis factor alpha in resistance to *Salmonella* typhimurium infection. *Infect Immun* (1992) **60**(2):450–4.
- 100. Lo WF, Ong H, Metcalf ES, Soloski MJ. T cell responses to Gram-negative intracellular bacterial pathogens: a role for CD8+ T cells in immunity to *Salmonella* infection and the involvement of MHC class Ib molecules. *J Immunol* (1999) 162(9):5398–406.
- 101. Buchmeier NA, Heffron F. Inhibition of macrophage phagosome-lysosome fusion by *Salmonella* typhimurium. *Infect Immun* (1991) **59**(7):2232–8.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Gao and Williams. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Role of group 1 CD1-restricted T cells in infectious disease

Sarah Siddiqui, Lavanya Visvabharathy and Chyung-Ru Wang*

Department of Microbiology and Immunology, Northwestern University Feinberg School of Medicine, Chicago, IL, USA

The evolutionarily conserved CD1 family of antigen-presenting molecules presents lipid antigens rather than peptide antigens to T cells. CD1 molecules, unlike classical MHC molecules, display limited polymorphism, making CD1-restricted lipid antigens attractive vaccine targets that could be recognized in a genetically diverse human population. Group 1 CD1 (CD1a, CD1b, and CD1c)-restricted T cells have been implicated to play critical roles in a variety of autoimmune and infectious diseases. In this review, we summarize current knowledge and recent discoveries on the development of group 1 CD1-restricted T cells and their function in different infection models. In particular, we focus on (1) newly identified microbial and self-lipid antigens, (2) kinetics, phenotype, and unique properties of group 1 CD1-restricted T cells during infection, and (3) the similarities of group 1 CD1-restricted T cells to the closely related group 2 CD1-restricted T cells.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Thierry Mallevaey, University of Toronto, Canada

Reviewed by:

John J. Miles, Queensland Institute of Medical Research, Australia Ildiko Van Rhijn, Universiteit Utrecht, Netherlands

*Correspondence:

Chyung-Ru Wang, Department of Microbiology and Immunology, Northwestern University Feinberg School of Medicine, 320 East Superior Street, Searle 3-401, Chicago, IL 60611, USA chyung-ru-wang@northwestern.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> **Received:** 08 April 2015 **Accepted:** 16 June 2015 **Published:** 29 June 2015

Citation:

Siddiqui S, Visvabharathy L and Wang C-R (2015) Role of group 1 CD1-restricted T cells in infectious disease. Front. Immunol. 6:337. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00337 Keywords: Mycobacterium tuberculosis, CD1, antigen presentation, T cells, NKT cells, animal models

Introduction

The CD1 gene family encodes several MHC class I-like antigen-presenting molecules, which are specialized to present lipid antigens to T cells. The lipid antigens presented by CD1 include a diverse array of lipids/glycolipids, ranging from foreign lipids unique to specific microorganisms to common mammalian self-lipids. Three major groups of CD1 isoforms have been identified in humans: group 1 CD1 (CD1a, CD1b, and CD1c), group 2 CD1 (CD1d), and group 3 CD1 (CD1e) (1). Although homologs exist in the guinea pigs and other vertebrates, mice, and rats do not express group 1 CD1 (2, 3), making the *in vivo* functional study of group 1 CD1-restricted T cells difficult until the recent development of small animal models (4-6). This review will outline group 1 CD1 antigen binding and presentation, newly identified group 1 CD1-restricted self- and microbial lipid antigens, and the interaction of group 1 CD1-expressing antigen-presenting cells (APCs) with their corresponding T cell subsets. Additionally, the development and function of group 1 CD1-restricted T cells will be discussed, with special emphasis placed on small animal models, dynamics of these T cells during Mycobacterium tuberculosis (Mtb) infection, and the contribution of microbial antigen-specific and autoreactive group 1 CD1-restricted T cells to host defense against infection. Finally, the expansion of our knowledge of group 1 CD1-restricted T cell responses allows for their comparison with a more well-studied and related subset of T cells, the group 2 CD1-restricted NKT cells. The last section will focus on comparing and contrasting the properties of group 1 vs. group 2 CD1-restricted T cells.

Expression of Group 1 CD1 Molecules

Unlike MHC class Ia, which is expressed on all nucleated cells, the expression of group 1 CD1 is mainly limited to APCs and double-positive (CD4⁺CD8⁺) cortical thymocytes (1). CD1a molecules are highly expressed on skin resident DCs, or Langerhans cells (7). CD1b is most highly expressed on

a subset of migrating lymph dendritic cells and myeloid-derived dendritic cells (8). CD1c is the most ubiquitously expressed group 1 CD1 molecule, being found on monocyte-derived DCs, B cells, and Langerhans cells under steady-state conditions (9, 10). CD1e is the only CD1 isoform that is not expressed on the surface of APCs (11). In immature DCs, CD1e is mainly localized in the Golgi apparatus and in mature DCs, it is detected in late endosomes, where it is cleaved into a functional soluble form (12). CD1e is thought to facilitate the processing and presentation of certain lipid antigens presented by CD1b (13).

Group 1 CD1 expression can also be regulated by various cytokines. Treatment of activated monocytes with GM-CSF and IL-4, which leads to dendritic cell differentiation, results in increased levels of group 1 CD1 expression (14). Group 1 CD1 expression is also altered in different disease models, implying a role for group 1 CD1-restricted T cells in the pathology and/or repression of the disease. Patients with the tuberculoid form of leprosy, a clinical pattern associated with active cellular immunity toward Mycobacterium leprae, show induction of CD1a, CD1b, and CD1c on DCs in dermal granulomas (15). Increased CD1b and CD1c expression has also been reported in the human skin upon Borrelia burgdorferi infection (16). CD1a expression on Langerhans cells has been correlated with a variety of autoimmune skin diseases, including atopic eczema (7, 17, 18) and psoriasis (19, 20). In addition, some leukemias and lymphomas express one or all group 1 CD1 molecules (21). One recent study showed that CD1c⁺ B cell leukemia precursors are efficiently targeted and lysed by CD1c autoreactive T cells, highlighting a role of group 1 CD1-restrcited T cells in anti-tumor immunity (22).

Binding and Presentation of Lipid Antigens by Group 1 CD1 Molecules

Group 1 CD1 isoforms have structurally diverse antigen-binding grooves that allow them to bind very different lipid classes. Group 1 CD1 isoforms also differ in their stability when lipids are bound in the binding groove vs. when the groove lies empty, which is consistent with their intracellular trafficking patterns and consequently the types of lipids they are exposed to (23, 24). CD1b and CD1c molecules traffic through and load lipids in the late endosome and the lysosome, and thus, are exposed to a low pH that may facilitate lipid exchange (25). However, CD1a molecules are unique in that under steady-state conditions, they do not accumulate or traffic through the late endosomes or lysosomes, and thus, are not exposed to the same low pH conditions as CD1b and -c molecules (26). Instead, modeling simulations suggest that CD1a molecules can be stably expressed on the cell surface in the absence of loaded lipid antigens (27), and other studies have shown that the CD1a binding groove can be stabilized by exogenously added lipids after being expressed on the cell surface (28).

Group 1 CD1 molecules present both microbial and self-lipid antigens to T cells. Historically, microbial antigens that were found to bind to group 1 CD1 molecules were derived from the cell wall of *Mycobacteria* species. Below, we will describe how the various group 1 CD1 molecules interact with different types of lipids, and what some of the functional consequences for T cell activation might be.

Lipid Antigen Presentation by CD1a

CD1a molecules can bind the mycobacterial lipopeptide didehydroxymycobactin (DDM), a biosynthetic precursor of the iron-chelating siderophore mycobactin, which is essential for *Mtb* growth within macrophages (29). CD1a presentation of DDM and subsequent TCR recognition of antigen have features reminiscent of both CD1 and MHC-like binding modes in that the CD1a-restricted TCR is capable of responding in an amino-acid sequence-specific manner to the solvent-exposed portion of the DDM lipopeptide (30). DDM-specific CD1a-restricted T cells were found to secrete varying levels of IL-2 in response to different synthetic DDM analogs, with the largest amount of IL-2 being produced when the DDM antigen was in its native state (31). This showed that CD1a-restricted T cells could specifically respond to the structural components of an antigen that are responsible for virulence (31).

The crystal structure of CD1a-DDM complex showed that A' pocket of CD1a antigen-binding groove binds alkyl chains of discrete length, while the F' pocket is less rigid and allows for different chemical head groups of lipid antigens to protrude from the groove (30). The crystal structure of CD1a with the bound self-antigen sulfatide provides another example of this type of binding mode wherein the sphingosine fits into the A' pocket and the polar headgroup of sulfatide protrudes from the middle of the groove, allowing for optimal TCR recognition (32). However, despite the body of work showing that CD1a lipid antigens generally contain protruding polar headgroups and hydrophobic tails, a recent study showed that CD1a molecules could also bind and present "headless" lipid antigens to T cells (33). In fact, synthetic squalene, a lipid containing no headgroup, was able to activate the BC2 CD1a-restricted T cell line to the same extent as what was seen from challenge with sebaceous gland extract containing a mixture of CD1a autoantigens (33). This suggests that CD1a has the ability to recognize "headless" lipid antigens that lack a polar moiety available to be recognized by the TCR. A recent finding by Rossjohn's group provided a potential explanation for this (34). This study first solved the crystal structure of a TCR bound to CD1a and mechanistically showed that the TCR can directly contact CD1a in the absence of lipid interaction. This interaction is sufficient for T cell activation. However, if CD1a is loaded with non-permissive lipids, there is a disruption of the TCR-CD1a docking site (34). Therefore, CD1a autoreactivity can result from direct contact of the TCR with CD1a, but only when the surface of CD1a is not disrupted by non-permissive ligands. Furthermore, a recent study showed that bee venom-derived phospholipase 2 could activate CD1a-autoreactive T cells through the generation of small neo-antigens, such as free fatty acids and lysophopholipids, from common phosphodiacyl glycerides (35). This finding provides a potential mechanism underlying phospholipase-dependent inflammatory skin disease.

Lipid Antigen Presentation by CD1b

CD1b has the largest antigen-binding groove among the CD1 proteins described to date. As such, CD1b binds and presents the most diverse array of mycobacterial lipids, which include mycolic acid (36), glucose monomycolate (GMM) (37), glycerol monomycolate (38), phosphatidylinositol mannosides (PIMs) (39, 40),

lipoarabinomannans (LAM) (41-43), and sulfoglycolipids (44). The CD1b binding groove is composed of four interconnected pockets, which enable binding of the long hydrophobic tails of lipid antigens (45). The structure of CD1b-GMM complex showed that the A', C', F', and T' pockets in the CD1b binding groove form a deep "maze" that allows them to present large mycobacterial lipid antigens to T cells, and the close association of lipid ligands with CD1b molecules is suggestive of this complex having a long half-life (45). These studies also show that the pleiotropic binding of structurally diverse lipids to CD1b molecules can occur due to critical amino-acid residues in the CD1b binding groove having the ability to change their conformation to induce a tighter fit for different lipids (45, 46). However, the finding that CD1b molecules bind and are stabilized by such large microbial lipid ligands led to the question of how unloaded CD1b molecules retain their structure in the absence of endosomally loaded lipid. Operating from the hypothesis that endogenous self-lipids could act as stabilizers of the Ag-binding groove for CD1b in the absence of foreign ligands, Garcia-Alles et al. showed that CD1b associates with phosphatidylcholine (PC) and a long 40+ carbon spacer molecule prior to endosomal lipid loading (47). The combined number of carbons shared between PC and the spacer molecule is greater than the C65–C70 capacity of the CD1b binding groove, but this "overloading" of the groove may actually facilitate lipid exchange in the endolysosome (47).

Mycolic acids were the first CD1b-restricted lipids identified (36). Mycolic acids are the major *Mtb* cell wall lipid components and are crucial for *Mtb* virulence (48). Studies in untreated human *Mtb* patients showed that many patients contained IFN- γ producing, mycolic acid-specific CD1b-restricted T cells in their PBMCs (49), suggesting that mycolic acids are immunodominant CD1b-restricted antigens relevant during *Mtb* infection. While free mycolic acids can activate some CD1b-restricted T cells; one recent study suggested that mycolic acids may act as scaffolds for other lipid antigens, with the tight association of the long hydrophobic tails in the CD1b binding pockets leading to proper positioning of various lipid antigenic headgroup for TCR recognition (38).

Diacylated sulfoglycolipids (Ac₂SGL) are produced by virulent *Mtb* strains upon infection of the human host (44, 50). Studies using human CD1b-restricted T cell lines specific for Ac₂SGL showed that the aliphatic tail region is responsible for anchoring the molecule deep in the CD1b antigen-binding groove, while the trehalose headgroup is responsible for TCR recognition (50). However, the antigen specificity of particular T cell lines could be influenced by the length and isomerization of the hydrophobic tail region of Ac₂SGL (50). This corroborates the study described above, which showed that the long hydrophobic lipid tails of CD1b lipid antigens, including Ac₂SGLs, can act to position the antigenic headgroups optimally for TCR recognition (38, 47).

Mycobacterium tuberculosis PIMs and their polyglycosylated extensions lipomannans (LM) and LAM (51) are components of the *Mtb* cell envelope (52). Many forms of LM and LAM are presented by CD1b (42, 43). Biochemical and functional characterization of structurally diverse forms of LM showed that the pathogenic *Mtb* strain H37RV contained LM moieties with longer and more branched mannan polymer domains than those from the avirulent strain *Mycobacterium smegmatis* (43). Thus, it is possible

that virulent *Mtb* strains evolved to use their LM lipids as immune evasion factors, as CD1b–LM complexes from H37Rv were less potent activators of CD1b-restricted T cell responses than those from *M. smegmatis* (43).

Lipid Antigen Presentation by CD1c

The only known *Mtb* antigen presented by CD1c is phosphomycoketide (PM), a lipid that contains a single fully saturated alkyl chain with methyl branches at every fourth carbon (53, 54). The production of *Mtb* mannose-1- β -phosphomycoketide (MPM) occurs via enzymatic catalysis by Pks12, which is only found in slow-growing pathogenic strains of *Mtb* (55), suggesting that MPM is a potential virulence factor in *Mtb* pathogenesis. Recent studies showed that PM, a putative biosynthetic precursor for MPM can also bind to CD1c and activate CD1c-restricted T cells (56).

CD1c molecules have a unique antigen-binding mode that allows for presentation of diverse antigens, such as highly branched lipid species to T cells (57). Whereas lipid antigens bind in both the A' and F' pockets in CD1a and CD1b molecules (32, 45), MPM binds only to the A' pocket in CD1c molecules, allowing for the branched side chains to protrude out from the groove (57). Like CD1a, CD1c can also present lipopeptide antigens to T cells (58). In addition, CD1c has been shown to bind sulfatide and other diacylated lipids similar to CD1a and CD1b (50, 59), suggesting that the CD1c binding groove has evolved to present a diverse array of lipid species.

A recent paper also helped shed light on a potential role for autoreactive CD1c-restricted T cells (22). Autoreactive CD1crestricted T cells were found to recognize methyl-lysophosphotidic acid, a novel class of self-lipids, which accumulate in leukemia cells (22). While these autoreactive CD1c-restricted T cells poorly recognize non-tumor CD1c-expressing cells, they killed CD1c⁺ acute leukemia cells and protected immunodeficient mice against CD1c⁺ human leukemia cells (22). This study suggests that autoreactive CD1c-restricted T cells may play a role in anti-tumor immunity (22). However, their role in anti-microbial immunity remains unknown.

Kinetics, Phenotype, and Unique Properties of Group 1 CD1-Restricted T Cells

Much of the information about group 1 CD1-restricted T cells comes from *in vitro* assays using human T cell clones. Recent discoveries in tetramer development and improved cell isolation technology have greatly enhanced the study of group 1 CD1 molecules in humans, though animal models are critical to fully understand the dynamic biology of group 1 CD1-restricted T cells. A recent study using rhesus macaques identified a GMM-specific T cell population in BCG-immunized monkeys (60). However, unlike humans, GMM-specific T cells were found to be CD1c restricted (61). Though interesting, following up on such findings in primates can be challenging due to cost constraints. As an alternative to studying non-human primates, small animal models using transgenic mice have proven invaluable for the study of group 1 CD1-restricted T cells. In the following sections, we will review recent discoveries about group 1 CD1-restricted T cells and the role they play in host immunity *in vivo*.

Small Animal Models to Study the *In Vivo* Function of Group 1 CD1-Restricted T Cells

There have been a number of small animal models used to study the in vivo function of group 1 CD1-restricted T cell responses during Mtb infection, including the guinea pig model and humanized mouse model. Based on comparison with human CD1 isoforms, the nine guinea pig CD1 genes encode four CD1b-like, three CD1c-like, one CD1d-like, and one CD1e-like molecule (2, 62). Immunization of guinea pig with mycobacterial lipids has been shown to elicit antigen-specific proliferation and cytolytic capacity of group 1 CD1-restricted T cells (63). In addition, Mtb lipid-vaccinated guinea pigs exhibit reduced lung pathology after subsequent Mtb challenge (64). However, it has been difficult to show that group 1 CD1-restricted T cells mediate these protective effects due to limited experimental tools and reagents. Moreover, guinea pigs lack CD1a and have multiple isoforms of the CD1b and CD1c genes, suggesting that the group 1 CD1-restricted T cells response may be different in guinea pigs and humans.

A humanized mouse model developed by Gumperz's group was observed to develop a functional CD1 compartment (6). This model involved grafting immunodeficient mice with human fetal thymus, liver, and CD34⁺ hematopoietic stem cells (6). While these mice were observed to express group 1 CD1 molecules, CD1a tissue expression patterns differed from humans (6). For instance, CD1a-expressing cells, which are normally abundant in human skin, are largely absent in humanized mice. It remains to be seen whether group 1 CD1-restrcited T cell responses can be elicited in these humanized mice upon immunization or during infection.

A transgenic mouse model that expresses the human group 1 *CD1* genes under their endogenous human promoters has been generated (4). Human group 1 CD1 transgenic (hCD1Tg) mice express CD1a, CD1b, and CD1c in a pattern similar to that seen in humans and support the development of group 1 CD1-restricted T cells (4). These T cells from hCD1Tg mice also share many phenotypic and functional characteristics with CD1-restricted T cells found in humans (4). These data demonstrate the viability of hCD1Tg mice as an animal model to study the *in vivo* function of group 1 CD1-restricted T cells. Indeed, both infection with *Mtb* and immunization with *Mtb* lipids elicit group 1 CD1-restricted T cell responses in hCD1Tg mice (4).

Group 1 CD1-Restricted T Cell Responses During *Mtb* Infection

The presentation of mycobacterial lipid antigens by group 1 CD1 molecules has been well characterized. However, our understanding of the phenotype and function of responding T cells was mostly limited to *in vitro* assays with T cell clones until recently. Nevertheless, *in vitro* studies have demonstrated that group 1 CD1-restricted T cells are cytotoxic and produce IFN- γ and TNF- α upon encountering mycobacterial antigens (65, 66). Moreover, group 1 CD1-restricted *Mtb* lipid antigen-specific T cells are found in higher frequencies in individuals exposed to *Mtb* compared with a control population, suggesting

that *Mtb*-specific CD1-restricted T cells are activated following infection with *Mtb* (38, 44, 65–67). The discovery of CD1-tetramer technology has made it easier to study T cell reactivity by enabling the direct isolation of antigen-specific T cells from the blood and tissue (56, 68). Moreover, the establishment of a group 1 CD1 transgenic mouse model has enabled the study of tissue distribution, activation kinetics, and phenotype of group 1 CD1-restricted T cells.

CD1a dextramers loaded with the mycobacterial lipopeptide DDM stained CD1a-restricted T cells in individuals with active TB and tuberculin-positive individuals, suggesting an expansion had occurred upon exposure to Mtb (69). CD1a/DDM dextramer⁺ T cells were found to be either CD4⁺ or CD8⁺, and produced IFN- γ and TNF- α in response to CD1a-expressing APCs treated with DDM. Studies with CD1b/GMM tetramers revealed the expansion of CD1b/GMM-specific T cells in individuals infected with Mtb, but not healthy individuals (68). These cells were found to be CD4+ TCR $\alpha\beta^+$ and appeared to have a conserved TCR repertoire. CD1b/ GMM-specific T cells were later separated into two types based on their avidity to CD1b/GMM. GMM-specific T cells with a high avidity to CD1b/GMM termed GEM (Germline-encoded, mycolyl-reactive) T cells expressed highly conserved TCRs composed of a TRAV1-2 (V α 7.2) V segment rearranged with TRAJ9, with limited CDR3 α diversity (70). GEM T cells were found at a very low frequency in Mtb naïve individuals. A second population with an intermediate avidity to CD1b/GMM was also observed and this population showed diverse TCR usage (71). Recently, Moody and colleagues described that CD1c-restricted T cells respond to glycosylated and unglycosylated forms of mycoketide presented by DCs or B cells (56). However, in cell-free systems, CD1c-restricted T cells responded only to unglycosylated forms of mycoketide (PM). Moreover, PM-loaded CD1c tetramers could detect antigen-specific T cells from PBMC of donors with latent TB. A comprehensive molecular analysis of TCR recognition of CD1c-mediated PM/MPM presentation revealed that some T cell clones recognize both PM and MPM while others are specific to either PM or MPM (72).

Studies infecting group 1 CD1-expressing hCD1Tg mice with BCG or *Mtb* revealed that the kinetics of group 1 CD1-restricted T cell responses were different from group 2 CD1d-restricted iNKT cells (4). Group 1 CD1-restricted T cells were detected at week 3 or 4 post infection, suggesting that they follow similar activation kinetics as peptide-specific conventional T cells. This study provided the first direct *in vivo* evidence that group 1 CD1-restricted T cell responses are induced by *Mtb* infection (4). Immunizing mice with BMDCs pulsed with *Mtb* lipid antigens followed by secondary challenge accelerated group 1 CD1-restricted T cell responses, indicating that group 1 CD1-restricted T cells can mount a memory response (4). Taken together, these studies support the potential use of group 1 CD1-restricted *Mtb* lipid antigens as components of subunit vaccines.

Autoreactive Group 1 CD1-Restricted T Cells

Early reports of T cell recognition of group 1 CD1 molecules suggested that many CD1-restricted T cells are autoreactive (73, 74). A recent analysis of T cell clones from human PBMC showed that CD1a self-reactive T cells are present at high frequencies in the blood of healthy individuals (75). CD1a-restricted autoreactive T cells expressed diverse TCRs and skin homing receptors CCR4, CCR6, CCR10, and secreted IL-22. Given the properties of CD1aautoreactive T cells and the fact that CD1a recognizes skin lipid antigens and is highly expressed on Langerhans cells implies that these T cells play a role in dermal immunity (33, 75). Another study investigated that the frequency and effector phenotype of autoreactive group 1 CD1-restricted T cells in human blood and cord blood using C1R transfectants expressing CD1a, CD1b, and CD1c (76). They found that the frequencies of group 1 CD1 autoreactive T cells were in the range of 1/10–1/300 circulating T cells. CD1a- and CD1c-restricted T cells comprised the most abundant autoreactive T cells. These group 1 CD1 autoreactive T cells had a diverse phenotype and exhibited mostly Th1 and Th0 functional activities (76).

Most of the CTLs derived from hCD1Tg mice are autoreactive (4). While the endogenous lipid antigens that activate these CTLs were not identified in this study, these clones were found to lyse hCD1Tg DC and group 1 CD1-expressing cells from humans. This suggests that the self-antigens recognized by these CTLs are conserved between mice and humans. Autoreactive T cells can also be detected from *Mtb*-infected mice. A transgenic mouse model, HJ1Tg, expressing an autoreactive CD1b-restricted TCR has been generated to study the development and function of group 1 CD1 autoreactive T cells (5). Similar to CD1d-restricted iNKT cells, HJ1 T cells exhibited an activated phenotype (CD44+CD69+CD122+) and a subset of HJ1 T cells expressed NK1.1 and was enriched in the liver (5). This finding raises the possibility that autoreactive group 1 CD1-restricted T cells may also reside within the NKT cell compartment of the human liver. HJ1 T cells were cytolytic and secreted proinflammatory cytokines (IFN- γ , IL-17A, and TNF- α) in response to CD1b-expressing DCs. TLR agonists (Pam3Cys and LPS) enhanced the autoreactivity of HJ1 T cells by stimulating DCs to produce IL12/IL23. Furthermore, HJ1 T cells were activated early during Listeria infection and played an immunoprotective role (5). The potential role of group 1 CD1 autoreactive T cells in other infections remains to be defined.

Developmental Requirements of Group 1 CD1-Restricted T Cells

The development of group 1 CD1-restricted T cells has not been well-studied due to a lack of a suitable small animal model, but some progress has been made in this regard. Studies using HJ1Tg mice showed that CD1b-expressing hematopoietic cells are necessary and sufficient to mediate the positive selection of HJ1 T cells (5). Cortical thymocytes are most likely the main cell type involved in the selection of HJ1 T cells as CD1b is not expressed on mature thymocytes. HJ1 T cells that developed in the hCD1Tg background expressed similar levels of the transcription factor PLZF as iNKT cells. PLZF is expressed by several non-conventional T cell subsets that display an activated phenotype and is responsible for their innate-like effector program (77-80). However, studies of group 1 CD1 autoreactive T cells in humans showed that autoreactive group 1 CD1-restricted T cells were present in both naive (CD45RA⁺) and effector/memory (CD45RO+) compartments (75, 76). It is unclear whether TCR-CD1 avidity and the nature of the selecting lipid antigen(s) may play a role in determining the phenotype of group 1 CD1 autoreactive T cells. Moreover, the developmental selection program for microbial lipid antigen-specific group 1 CD1-restricted T cells has not yet been investigated.

Group 1 vs. Group 2 CD1-Restricted T Cells: Some Similarities, Many Differences

Group 1 and group 2 CD1 molecules share many similarities beyond the presentation of lipid antigens to T cells, including molecular assembly mechanisms and sharing self-lipid moieties that stabilize the CD1 binding groove in the absence of foreign antigen (81, 82). However, many differences also exist regarding the functional capacity of their cognate T cells and APC–T cell interactions. The following sections will focus on comparing and contrasting group 1 and group 2 CD1-restricted T cells in terms of TCR diversity, lipid recognition, cytokine production, and APC–T cell interactions. **Table 1** highlights the properties of these two groups of CD1-restricted T cells.

TCR Diversity in CD1-Restricted T Cells

CD1d-restricted NKT cells can be divided into two subsets based on TCR diversity (83). Type I NKT cells, also known as invariant NKT (iNKT) cells, express an invariant TCR α chain. Murine type I NKT cells express an invariant V α 14–J α 18 TCR α chain paired with a limited set of TCR β chains, including V β 8.2, V β 7, and V β 2 (83). Like murine type I NKT cells, human type I NKT cells express the invariant V α 24–J α 18 TCR α chain paired with predominantly the V β 11 chain (84). All type I NKT cells recognize the marine sponge-derived glycolipid, α -galactosylceramide (α -GalCer) (85). Other populations of CD1d-restricted NKT cells that respond to lipid antigens are broadly classified as type II NKT cells, which exhibit more TCR sequence diversity compared to type I NKT cells (86). Type II NKT cells do not respond to α-GalCer, and therefore, cannot be identified using α -GalCer/CD1d tetramers (86). Several studies have suggested that group 1 CD1-restricted T cells have diverse TCR usage (4, 33, 74, 76). However, CD1b-restricted GEM T cells were recently described to express highly conserved TCRs composed of a TRAV1-2V segment rearranged with TRAJ9, with limited CDR3 α diversity (70).

Lipid Antigen Recognition by Group 1 and Group 2 CD1-Restricted T Cells

Both group 1 and group 2 CD1 have been shown to present self-lipid antigens to CD1 autoreactive T cells. However, each member of the CD1 family binds distinct self-lipids. CD1d binds to sphingomyelin, gangliosides (e.g., GD3), globo/isoglobosides, phospholipids, plasmalogens, and lysophospholipids (82, 87–93). However, it remains unclear which of these lipids stimulate iNKT cells under physiological conditions and which contribute to the activation of iNKT cells during microbial infection (94). Gangliosides (e.g., GM1, GD1) were also described to bind to CD1b and activate CD1b-restricted T cells (95). Diacylglycerophosphocholines and diacylglycerophoshoinositol were shown to be bound by CD1c (87). However, it is unclear whether these self-lipids can be recognized by CD1c-restricted T cells. Self-lipids bound by CD1a molecules include squalene, wax esters, and triacylglycerides derived from the skin (33). Interestingly, sulfatide can bind to all

TABLE 1 Comparison of group 1	and group 2 CD1-restricted T cells.
---------------------------------	-------------------------------------

	Group 1 CD1-restricted T cells		Group 2 CD1-restricted T cells	
Types	Microbial antigen-specific	Autoreactive	Type I (iNKT)	Type II (vNKT)
Retricted by	CD1a, CD1b, CD1c		CD1d	
Antigens recognized	<i>Mtb</i> lipid antigens	CD1a – squalene, wax esters, triacylglycerides, sulfatide	α-GalCer analogs, glycosphingolipids, α-Gal- diacylglycerols, phospholipids, gangliosides, isoglobosides	β-GluCer, sulfatide, lysosulfatide, lysophospholipids
		CD1b – gangliosides, sulfatide		
		CD1c - methy-lysophosphatidic acid, sulfatide		
Antigen capture	en capture CD1a – cell surface and early endosomes CD1b – late endosomes and lysosomes		Endosomes and lysosomes	
	CD1c – endosomes			
Cell type that mediates selection	Unknown	Hematopoietic cells	Hematopoietic cells	
Subset	CD4+, CD8+, DN	CD4+, CD8+, DN	Human-CD4+, CD8+, DN Mouse-CD4+, DN	CD4+, CD8+, DN
TCR usage	Diverse TCRαβ chains, Vα7.2-Jα9 (GEM T cells)	Diverse TCRαβ chains	Human – Vα24-	Diverse TCRαβ chains (mouse – Vα3.2, Vα8, Vβ8 bias)
			Jα18; Vβ11	
			Mouse - Va14-	
			Jα18; Vβ8.2, Vβ7, Vβ2,	
Effector functions	Cytotoxic, produce IFNγ, TNFα	Cytotoxic, produce IFN γ , TNF α , IL-17	Cytotoxic, produce Th1, Th2, Th17 cytokines	Cytotoxic, produce Th1, Th2 cytokines

group 1 and group 2 CD1 proteins (CD1a, CD1b, CD1c, CD1d) and activate CD1-restricted T cells (59, 96).

Most studies examining microbial antigen presentation by group 1 CD1 molecules have focused on *Mtb*, but CD1d-restricted iNKT cells have been shown to bind microbial antigens from a variety of pathogens. Both CD1d and CD1b molecules bind and present PIM moieties from *Mtb*, though they bind different isoforms (40, 97). In addition, diacylglycerol lipid species from pathogens including *B. burgdorferi* and *Streptococcus pneumoniae* have been identified as CD1d-restricted iNKT cell ligands, with physiologically relevant effects on T cell responses during infection (98, 99). No comparable diversity in microbial ligands has been shown to exist in group 1 CD1-mediated antigen presentation. However, the biochemical nature of the group 1 CD1 antigen-binding groove suggests that diverse microbial antigens can be presented.

Effector Functions of Group 1 and Group 2 CD1-Restricted T Cells

Group 1 and group 2 CD1-restricted T cells display antigen-specific cytotoxicity in the context of sterile cancer and infectious disease. Like group 1 CD1 autoreactive T cells, type I and type II NKT cells are capable of directly lysing tumor cells (100–103). Upon activation, type I NKT cells can produce both Th1 (IFN- γ , TNF- α) and Th2 (IL-4, IL-5, IL-13) cytokines, and this dual functionality enables them to play both pathogenic and immunoregulatory roles in various disease settings (104). Type I NKT cells were also shown to produce anti-inflammatory cytokines, such as IL-10 and TGF- β . Similar to type I NKT cells, type II NKT cells are also capable of producing multiple cytokines in response to polyclonal TCR stimulation, including IFN- γ , IL-4, GM-CSF, and IL-13 (105). These findings show that group 2 CD1-restricted NKT cells can produce a variety of Th1, Th2, and regulatory cytokines in response to different environmental cues.

Group 1 CD1-restricted T cells have also been shown to produce multiple cytokines in the context of infection, inflammation, and

cancer. Autoreactive group 1 CD1-restricted T cell lines produce IFN- γ , TNF- α , IL-17, and IL-22 in response to self-antigenic stimulation (5). Both *in vitro* and *in vivo* assays demonstrated that group 1 CD1-restricted T cells produce IFN- γ and TNF- α upon encountering mycobacterial antigens (4, 65, 66). Unlike group 2 CD1-restricted T cells, most group 1 CD1-restricted T cells do not appear to produce Th2 and/or regulatory cytokines in response to antigenic stimulation. However, to date, all the studies examining group 1 CD1-restricted T cells do so in *Mtb* infection settings. Further experiments need to be conducted to ascertain whether group 1 CD1-restricted T cells produce Th2 and/or regulatory cytokines under other infectious or inflammatory conditions.

Antigen-Presenting Cell–T Cell Interactions

Although all APCs expressing CD1d have the potential to present lipid antigens to NKT cells, studies depleting specific types of APCs have revealed that APC subsets differ in their capacity to prime type I NKT cells with lipid antigens (106). A recent study demonstrated that CD8 α^+ DEC-205⁺ dendritic cells were the main cell type responsible for capturing and presenting multiple forms of α -GalCer and stimulated type I NKT cell responses *in vivo* (106). However, it is unclear which APC subset is responsible for presenting *Mtb* antigens to group 1 CD1-restricted T cells *in vivo*. Macrophages are the primary host cells for *Mtb* but do not express group 1 CD1 molecules. It was demonstrated that group 1 CD1-expressing DCs take up apoptotic vesicles from bystander infected cells and presented them to human CD8⁺ T cells in an *in vitro* co-culture experiment (107). Thus, group 1 CD1-expressing DCs may similarly cross-present *Mtb* lipid antigens to T cells during infection (**Figure 1**).

Most of the studies involving CD1d have been performed in murine models. However, as humans possess both group 1 CD1 and group 2 CD1 molecules, it is possible that presence of group 1 CD1 molecules may affect CD1d antigen presentation. While there is some specialization in the antigen presentation functions of CD1



molecules, whereby they sample lipids from different intracellular compartments, sulfatide, a glycosphingolipid, is capable of promiscuously binding to CD1a, CD1b, CD1c, and CD1d (59). As CD1c tends to be co-expressed with CD1d on blood dendritic cells and a fraction of B cells, a recent study evaluated how the presence of CD1c influences the activation of CD1d-restricted iNKT cells (108). This study demonstrated that CD1c is able to present α -GalCer as a weak agonist to human iNKT cells, and the presence of CD1c enhances α -GalCer-dependent activation of iNKT cells by CD1d (108).

Role of Group 1 and Group 2 CD1-Restricted T Cells During Infection

The studies described above support the likely role of group 1 CD1-restricted T cells in protective immunity against *Mtb* infection. However, the mechanisms by which they control *Mtb* infection remain to be elucidated. Aside from *Mtb*, the role of group 1 CD1-restricted T cells in other microbial infection has not been addressed. In contrast, the role of CD1d-restricted iNKT cells in host defense against various pathogens has been extensively studied (109). Studies examining iNKT cell dynamics in mice infected intravenously with BCG showed an early expansion of iNKT cells in the lung with a peak at day 8 after infection, followed by a subsequent decline likely due to programed cell death (110, 111). Other studies have suggested that iNKT cells may play a role in the formation of granulomas in response to mycobacterial cell wall components (112, 113). Furthermore, *in vitro* experiments have shown that iNKT cells possess the ability to kill *Mtb*-infected APCs through the production

of GM-CSF (114). However, *Mtb* infection of CD1d^{-/-} or J α 18^{-/-} mice with *Mtb* resulted in no significant difference in mortality or bacterial burdens in the lung, suggesting that iNKT cells may play a redundant role in the control of *Mtb* (115–117).

Conclusion

We highlight several recent studies that have contributed to our understanding of group 1 CD1 antigen presentation and the role group 1 CD1-restricted T cells play during *Mtb* infection. Further studies are needed to characterize *Mtb* lipid-specific T cell memory responses and evaluate whether *Mtb* lipid antigens can effectively be used in a subunit vaccine. Future studies also need to expand on the role of autoreactive group 1 CD1-restricted T cells in *Mtb* infections, as it is unknown whether they have similar activation kinetics as antigen-specific T cells and how they affect host immunity to infection. Moreover, it remains unclear whether group 1 CD1 molecules present lipids from other microbial species and whether they play a role in other inflammatory diseases, presenting fertile ground for future investigation.

Acknowledgments

We sincerely apologize to colleagues whose work we have not cited due to space constraints or oversight. We thank Sreya Bagchi for critical reading and helpful discussions. This work was supported by the National Institutes of Health R01 grants AI057460 and AI43407.

References

- Brigl M, Brenner MB. CD1: antigen presentation and T cell function. Annu Rev Immunol (2004) 22:817–90. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.22.012703.104608
- Dascher CC, Hiromatsu K, Naylor JW, Brauer PP, Brown KA, Storey JR, et al. Conservation of a CD1 multigene family in the guinea pig. *J Immunol* (1999) 163(10):5478–88.
- Martin LH, Calabi F, Lefebvre FA, Bilsland CA, Milstein C. Structure and expression of the human thymocyte antigens CD1a, CD1b, and CD1c. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A (1987) 84(24):9189–93. doi:10.1073/pnas.84.24.9189
- Felio K, Nguyen H, Dascher CC, Choi HJ, Li S, Zimmer MI, et al. CD1-restricted adaptive immune responses to mycobacteria in human group 1 CD1 transgenic mice. J Exp Med (2009) 206(11):2497–509. doi:10.1084/jem.20090898
- Li S, Choi HJ, Felio K, Wang CR. Autoreactive CD1b-restricted T cells: a new innate-like T-cell population that contributes to immunity against infection. *Blood* (2011) 118(14):3870–8. doi:10.1182/blood-2011-03-341941
- Lockridge JL, Chen X, Zhou Y, Rajesh D, Roenneburg DA, Hegde S, et al. Analysis of the CD1 antigen presenting system in humanized SCID mice. *PLoS One* (2011) 6(6):e21701. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0021701
- Wollenberg A, Kraft S, Hanau D, Bieber T. Immunomorphological and ultrastructural characterization of Langerhans cells and a novel, inflammatory dendritic epidermal cell (IDEC) population in lesional skin of atopic eczema. *J Invest Dermatol* (1996) 106(3):446–53. doi:10.1111/1523-1747.ep12343596
- Olivier M, Foret B, Le Vern Y, Kerboeuf D, Guilloteau LA. Plasticity of migrating CD1b+ and CD1b- lymph dendritic cells in the promotion of Th1, Th2 and Th17 in response to *Salmonella* and helminth secretions. *PLoS One* (2013) 8(11):e79537. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0079537
- Sugita M, van Der Wel N, Rogers RA, Peters PJ, Brenner MB. CD1c molecules broadly survey the endocytic system. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2000) 97(15):8445–50. doi:10.1073/pnas.150236797
- Milne P, Bigley V, Gunawan M, Haniffa M, Collin M. CD1c+ blood dendritic cells have Langerhans cell potential. *Blood* (2015) **125**(3):470–3. doi:10.1182/ blood-2014-08-593582
- Angenieux C, Salamero J, Fricker D, Cazenave JP, Goud B, Hanau D, et al. Characterization of CD1e, a third type of CD1 molecule expressed in dendritic cells. J Biol Chem (2000) 275(48):37757–64. doi:10.1074/jbc.M007082200
- Angenieux C, Fraisier V, Maitre B, Racine V, van der Wel N, Fricker D, et al. The cellular pathway of CD1e in immature and maturing dendritic cells. *Traffic* (2005) 6(4):286–302. doi:10.1111/j.1600-0854.2005.00272.x
- de la Salle H, Mariotti S, Angenieux C, Gilleron M, Garcia-Alles LF, Malm D, et al. Assistance of microbial glycolipid antigen processing by CD1e. *Science* (2005) 310(5752):1321–4. doi:10.1126/science.1115301
- Kasinrerk W, Baumruker T, Majdic O, Knapp W, Stockinger H. CD1 molecule expression on human monocytes induced by granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor. *J Immunol* (1993) 150(2):579–84.
- Sieling PA, Jullien D, Dahlem M, Tedder TF, Rea TH, Modlin RL, et al. CD1 expression by dendritic cells in human leprosy lesions: correlation with effective host immunity. *J Immunol* (1999) 162(3):1851–8.
- Yakimchuk K, Roura-Mir C, Magalhaes KG, de Jong A, Kasmar AG, Granter SR, et al. *Borrelia burgdorferi* infection regulates CD1 expression in human cells and tissues via IL1-beta. *Eur J Immunol* (2011) 41(3):694–705. doi:10.1002/ eji.201040808
- Oji V, Seller N, Sandilands A, Gruber R, Gerss J, Huffmeier U, et al. Ichthyosis vulgaris: novel FLG mutations in the German population and high presence of CD1a+ cells in the epidermis of the atopic subgroup. *Br J Dermatol* (2009) 160(4):771–81. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2133.2008.08999.x
- Hussein MR. Evaluation of Langerhans' cells in normal and eczematous dermatitis skin by CD1a protein immunohistochemistry: preliminary findings. *J Cutan Pathol* (2008) 35(6):554–8. doi:10.1111/j.1600-0560.2007.00861.x
- Abreu-Velez AM, Googe PB, Howard MS. Immune reactivity in psoriatic munro-saboureau microabscesses, stratum corneum and blood vessels. N Am J Med Sci (2012) 4(6):257–65. doi:10.4103/1947-2714.97204
- Alshenawy HA, Hasby EA. Immunophenotyping of dendritic cells in lesional, perilesional and distant skin of chronic plaque psoriasis. *Cell Immunol* (2011) 269(2):115–9. doi:10.1016/j.cellimm.2011.03.015
- Aruffo A, Seed B. Expression of cDNA clones encoding the thymocyte antigens CD1a, b, c demonstrates a hierarchy of exclusion in fibroblasts. *J Immunol* (1989) 143(5):1723–30.

- Lepore M, de Lalla C, Gundimeda SR, Gsellinger H, Consonni M, Garavaglia C, et al. A novel self-lipid antigen targets human T cells against CD1c(+) leukemias. *J Exp Med* (2014) 211(7):1363–77. doi:10.1084/jem.20140410
- Briken V, Jackman RM, Dasgupta S, Hoening S, Porcelli SA. Intracellular trafficking pathway of newly synthesized CD1b molecules. *EMBO J* (2002) 21(4):825–34. doi:10.1093/emboj/21.4.825
- Odyniec AN, Barral DC, Garg S, Tatituri RV, Besra GS, Brenner MB. Regulation of CD1 antigen-presenting complex stability. *J Biol Chem* (2010) 285(16):11937–47. doi:10.1074/jbc.M109.077933
- Relloso M, Cheng TY, Im JS, Parisini E, Roura-Mir C, DeBono C, et al. pHdependent interdomain tethers of CD1b regulate its antigen capture. *Immunity* (2008) 28(6):774–86. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2008.04.017
- Cernadas M, Cavallari M, Watts G, Mori L, De Libero G, Brenner MB. Early recycling compartment trafficking of CD1a is essential for its intersection and presentation of lipid antigens. J Immunol (2010) 184(3):1235–41. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.0804140
- Garzon D, Anselmi C, Bond PJ, Faraldo-Gomez JD. Dynamics of the antigen-binding grooves in CD1 proteins: reversible hydrophobic collapse in the lipid-free state. *J Biol Chem* (2013) 288(27):19528–36. doi:10.1074/jbc. M113.470179
- Manolova V, Kistowska M, Paoletti S, Baltariu GM, Bausinger H, Hanau D, et al. Functional CD1a is stabilized by exogenous lipids. *Eur J Immunol* (2006) 36(5):1083–92. doi:10.1002/eji.200535544
- Moody DB, Young DC, Cheng TY, Rosat JP, Roura-Mir C, O'Connor PB, et al. T cell activation by lipopeptide antigens. *Science* (2004) 303(5657):527–31. doi:10.1126/science.1089353
- Zajonc DM, Crispin MD, Bowden TA, Young DC, Cheng TY, Hu J, et al. Molecular mechanism of lipopeptide presentation by CD1a. *Immunity* (2005) 22(2):209–19. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2004.12.009
- Young DC, Kasmar A, Moraski G, Cheng TY, Walz AJ, Hu J, et al. Synthesis of dideoxymycobactin antigens presented by CD1a reveals T cell fine specificity for natural lipopeptide structures. J Biol Chem (2009) 284(37):25087–96. doi:10.1074/jbc.M109.000802
- Zajonc DM, Elsliger MA, Teyton L, Wilson IA. Crystal structure of CD1a in complex with a sulfatide self antigen at a resolution of 2.15 A. *Nat Immunol* (2003) 4(8):808–15. doi:10.1038/ni948
- de Jong A, Cheng TY, Huang S, Gras S, Birkinshaw RW, Kasmar AG, et al. CD1a-autoreactive T cells recognize natural skin oils that function as headless antigens. *Nat Immunol* (2014) 15(2):177–85. doi:10.1038/ni.2790
- Birkinshaw RW, Pellicci DG, Cheng TY, Keller AN, Sandoval-Romero M, Gras S, et al. alphabeta T cell antigen receptor recognition of CD1a presenting selflipid ligands. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16(3):258–66. doi:10.1038/ni.3098
- Bourgeois EA, Subramaniam S, Cheng TY, De Jong A, Layre E, Ly D, et al. Bee venom processes human skin lipids for presentation by CD1a. *J Exp Med* (2015) 212(2):149–63. doi:10.1084/jem.20141505
- Beckman EM, Porcelli SA, Morita CT, Behar SM, Furlong ST, Brenner MB. Recognition of a lipid antigen by CD1-restricted alpha beta+ T cells. *Nature* (1994) 372(6507):691–4. doi:10.1038/372691a0
- Moody DB, Reinhold BB, Guy MR, Beckman EM, Frederique DE, Furlong ST, et al. Structural requirements for glycolipid antigen recognition by CD1b-restricted T cells. *Science* (1997) 278(5336):283–6. doi:10.1126/science.278.5336.283
- Layre E, Collmann A, Bastian M, Mariotti S, Czaplicki J, Prandi J, et al. Mycolicacids constitute a scaffold for mycobacterial lipid antigens stimulating CD1-restricted T cells. Chem Biol (2009) 16(1):82–92. doi:10.1016/j.chembiol.2008.11.008
- Ernst WA, Maher J, Cho S, Niazi KR, Chatterjee D, Moody DB, et al. Molecular interaction of CD1b with lipoglycan antigens. *Immunity* (1998) 8(3):331–40. doi:10.1016/S1074-7613(00)80538-5
- Cala-De Paepe D, Layre E, Giacometti G, Garcia-Alles LF, Mori L, Hanau D, et al. Deciphering the role of CD1e protein in mycobacterial phosphatidyl-myo-inositol mannosides (PIM) processing for presentation by CD1b to T lymphocytes. *J Biol Chem* (2012) 287(37):31494–502. doi:10.1074/jbc.M112.386300
- Sieling PA, Chatterjee D, Porcelli SA, Prigozy TI, Mazzaccaro RJ, Soriano T, et al. CD1-restricted T cell recognition of microbial lipoglycan antigens. *Science* (1995) 269(5221):227–30. doi:10.1126/science.7542404
- Torrelles JB, Sieling PA, Zhang N, Keen MA, McNeil MR, Belisle JT, et al. Isolation of a distinct *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* mannose-capped lipoarabinomannan isoform responsible for recognition by CD1b-restricted T cells. *Glycobiology* (2012) 22(8):1118–27. doi:10.1093/glycob/cws078

- Torrelles JB, Sieling PA, Arcos J, Knaup R, Bartling C, Rajaram MV, et al. Structural differences in lipomannans from pathogenic and nonpathogenic mycobacteria that impact CD1b-restricted T cell responses. *J Biol Chem* (2011) 286(41):35438–46. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.232587
- 44. Gilleron M, Stenger S, Mazorra Z, Wittke F, Mariotti S, Bohmer G, et al. Diacylated sulfoglycolipids are novel mycobacterial antigens stimulating CD1restricted T cells during infection with *Mycobacterium tuberculosis. J Exp Med* (2004) **199**(5):649–59. doi:10.1084/jem.20031097
- Gadola SD, Zaccai NR, Harlos K, Shepherd D, Castro-Palomino JC, Ritter G, et al. Structure of human CD1b with bound ligands at 2.3 A, a maze for alkyl chains. *Nat Immunol* (2002) 3(8):721–6. doi:10.1038/ni821
- Batuwangala T, Shepherd D, Gadola SD, Gibson KJ, Zaccai NR, Fersht AR, et al. The crystal structure of human CD1b with a bound bacterial glycolipid. J Immunol (2004) 172(4):2382–8. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.172.4.2382
- Garcia-Alles LF, Collmann A, Versluis C, Lindner B, Guiard J, Maveyraud L, et al. Structural reorganization of the antigen-binding groove of human CD1b for presentation of mycobacterial sulfoglycolipids. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2011) 108(43):17755–60. doi:10.1073/pnas.1110118108
- Barry CE III, Lee RE, Mdluli K, Sampson AE, Schroeder BG, Slayden RA, et al. Mycolic acids: structure, biosynthesis and physiological functions. *Prog Lipid Res* (1998) 37(2–3):143–79. doi:10.1016/S0163-7827(98)00008-3
- Montamat-Sicotte DJ, Millington KA, Willcox CR, Hingley-Wilson S, Hackforth S, Innes J, et al. A mycolic acid-specific CD1-restricted T cell population contributes to acute and memory immune responses in human tuberculosis infection. *J Clin Invest* (2011) 121(6):2493–503. doi:10.1172/JCI46216
- Guiard J, Collmann A, Garcia-Alles LF, Mourey L, Brando T, Mori L, et al. Fatty acyl structures of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* sulfoglycolipid govern T cell response. *J Immunol* (2009) 182(11):7030–7. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0804044
- Willcox BE, Willcox CR, Dover LG, Besra G. Structures and functions of microbial lipid antigens presented by CD1. *Curr Top Microbiol Immunol* (2007) 314:73–110. doi:10.1007/978-3-540-69511-0_4
- Fukuda T, Matsumura T, Ato M, Hamasaki M, Nishiuchi Y, Murakami Y, et al. Critical roles for lipomannan and lipoarabinomannan in cell wall integrity of mycobacteria and pathogenesis of tuberculosis. *MBio* (2013) 4(1):e472–412. doi:10.1128/mBio.00472-12
- Moody DB, Ulrichs T, Muhlecker W, Young DC, Gurcha SS, Grant E, et al. CD1c-mediated T-cell recognition of isoprenoid glycolipids in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* infection. *Nature* (2000) **404**(6780):884–8. doi:10.1038/35009119
- Matsunaga I, Bhatt A, Young DC, Cheng TY, Eyles SJ, Besra GS, et al. *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* pks12 produces a novel polyketide presented by CD1c to T cells. J Exp Med (2004) 200(12):1559–69. doi:10.1084/jem.20041429
- Matsunaga I, Sugita M. Mycoketide: a CD1c-presented antigen with important implications in mycobacterial infection. *Clin Dev Immunol* (2012) **2012**:981821. doi:10.1155/2012/981821
- Ly D, Kasmar AG, Cheng TY, de Jong A, Huang S, Roy S, et al. CD1c tetramers detect ex vivo T cell responses to processed phosphomycoketide antigens. *J Exp Med* (2013) 210(4):729–41. doi:10.1084/jem.20120624
- Scharf L, Li NS, Hawk AJ, Garzon D, Zhang T, Fox LM, et al. The 2.5 A structure of CD1c in complex with a mycobacterial lipid reveals an open groove ideally suited for diverse antigen presentation. *Immunity* (2010) 33(6):853–62. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2010.11.026
- Van Rhijn I, Young DC, De Jong A, Vazquez J, Cheng TY, Talekar R, et al. CD1c bypasses lysosomes to present a lipopeptide antigen with 12 amino acids. *J Exp Med* (2009) 206(6):1409–22. doi:10.1084/jem.20082480
- Shamshiev A, Gober HJ, Donda A, Mazorra Z, Mori L, De Libero G. Presentation of the same glycolipid by different CD1 molecules. *J Exp Med* (2002) 195(8):1013–21. doi:10.1084/jem.20011963
- Morita D, Katoh K, Harada T, Nakagawa Y, Matsunaga I, Miura T, et al. Transspecies activation of human T cells by rhesus macaque CD1b molecules. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2008) 377(3):889–93. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2008.10.075
- Morita D, Hattori Y, Nakamura T, Igarashi T, Harashima H, Sugita M. Major T cell response to a mycolyl glycolipid is mediated by CD1c molecules in rhesus macaques. *Infect Immun* (2013) 81(1):311–6. doi:10.1128/IAI.00871-12
- Looringh van Beeck FA, Reinink P, Hermsen R, Zajonc DM, Laven MJ, Fun A, et al. Functional CD1d and/or NKT cell invariant chain transcript in horse, pig, African elephant and guinea pig, but not in ruminants. *Mol Immunol* (2009) 46(7):1424–31. doi:10.1016/j.molimm.2008.12.009
- 63. Hiromatsu K, Dascher CC, LeClair KP, Sugita M, Furlong ST, Brenner MB, et al. Induction of CD1-restricted immune responses in guinea pigs by immunization

with mycobacterial lipid antigens. J Immunol (2002) 169(1):330-9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.169.1.330

- Dascher CC, Hiromatsu K, Xiong X, Morehouse C, Watts G, Liu G, et al. Immunization with a mycobacterial lipid vaccine improves pulmonary pathology in the guinea pig model of tuberculosis. *Int Immunol* (2003) 15(8):915–25. doi:10.1093/intimm/dxg091
- Ulrichs T, Moody DB, Grant E, Kaufmann SH, Porcelli SA. T-cell responses to CD1presented lipid antigens in humans with *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* infection. *Infect Immun* (2003) 71(6):3076–87. doi:10.1128/IAI.71.6.3076-3087.2003
- Kawashima T, Norose Y, Watanabe Y, Enomoto Y, Narazaki H, Watari E, et al. Cutting edge: major CD8 T cell response to live bacillus Calmette-Guerin is mediated by CD1 molecules. J Immunol (2003) 170(11):5345–8. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.170.11.5345
- Moody DB, Guy MR, Grant E, Cheng TY, Brenner MB, Besra GS, et al. CD1bmediated T cell recognition of a glycolipid antigen generated from mycobacterial lipid and host carbohydrate during infection. *J Exp Med* (2000) **192**(7):965–76. doi:10.1084/jem.192.7.965
- Kasmar AG, van Rhijn I, Cheng TY, Turner M, Seshadri C, Schiefner A, et al. CD1b tetramers bind alphabeta T cell receptors to identify a mycobacterial glycolipid-reactive T cell repertoire in humans. *J Exp Med* (2011) 208(9):1741–7. doi:10.1084/jem.20110665
- Kasmar AG, Van Rhijn I, Magalhaes KG, Young DC, Cheng TY, Turner MT, et al. Cutting edge: CD1a tetramers and dextramers identify human lipopeptide-specific T cells ex vivo. *J Immunol* (2013) **191**(9):4499–503. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1301660
- Van Rhijn I, Kasmar A, de Jong A, Gras S, Bhati M, Doorenspleet ME, et al. A conserved human T cell population targets mycobacterial antigens presented by CD1b. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14(7):706–13. doi:10.1038/ni.2630
- Van Rhijn I, Gherardin NA, Kasmar A, de Jager W, Pellicci DG, Kostenko L, et al. TCR bias and affinity define two compartments of the CD1b-glycolipidspecific T Cell repertoire. *J Immunol* (2014) **192**(9):4054–60. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1400158
- Roy S, Ly D, Li NS, Altman JD, Piccirilli JA, Moody DB, et al. Molecular basis of mycobacterial lipid antigen presentation by CD1c and its recognition by alphabeta T cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2014) 111(43):E4648–57. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1408549111
- Porcelli S, Brenner MB, Greenstein JL, Balk SP, Terhorst C, Bleicher PA. Recognition of cluster of differentiation 1 antigens by human CD4-CD8-cytolytic T lymphocytes. *Nature* (1989) 341(6241):447–50. doi:10.1038/341447a0
- Vincent MS, Xiong X, Grant EP, Peng W, Brenner MB. CD1a-, b-, and c-restricted TCRs recognize both self and foreign antigens. *J Immunol* (2005) 175(10):6344–51. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.175.10.6344
- de Jong A, Pena-Cruz V, Cheng TY, Clark RA, Van Rhijn I, Moody DB. CD1aautoreactive T cells are a normal component of the human alphabeta T cell repertoire. *Nat Immunol* (2010) 11(12):1102–9. doi:10.1038/ni.1956
- de Lalla C, Lepore M, Piccolo FM, Rinaldi A, Scelfo A, Garavaglia C, et al. High-frequency and adaptive-like dynamics of human CD1 self-reactive T cells. *Eur J Immunol* (2011) 41(3):602–10. doi:10.1002/eji.201041211
- Kovalovsky D, Uche OU, Eladad S, Hobbs RM, Yi W, Alonzo E, et al. The BTBzinc finger transcriptional regulator PLZF controls the development of invariant natural killer T cell effector functions. *Nat Immunol* (2008) **9**(9):1055–64. doi:10.1038/ni.1641
- Kreslavsky T, Savage AK, Hobbs R, Gounari F, Bronson R, Pereira P, et al. TCRinducible PLZF transcription factor required for innate phenotype of a subset of gammadelta T cells with restricted TCR diversity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2009) **106**(30):12453–8. doi:10.1073/pnas.0903895106
- Savage AK, Constantinides MG, Han J, Picard D, Martin E, Li B, et al. The transcription factor PLZF directs the effector program of the NKT cell lineage. *Immunity* (2008) 29(3):391–403. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2008.07.011
- Raberger J, Schebesta A, Sakaguchi S, Boucheron N, Blomberg KE, Berglof A, et al. The transcriptional regulator PLZF induces the development of CD44 high memory phenotype T cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2008) **105**(46):17919–24. doi:10.1073/pnas.0805733105
- Huang S, Cheng TY, Young DC, Layre E, Madigan CA, Shires J, et al. Discovery of deoxyceramides and diacylglycerols as CD1b scaffold lipids among diverse groove-blocking lipids of the human CD1 system. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2011) 108(48):19335–40. doi:10.1073/pnas.1112969108
- Park JJ, Kang SJ, De Silva AD, Stanic AK, Casorati G, Hachey DL, et al. Lipid-protein interactions: biosynthetic assembly of CD1 with lipids in the

endoplasmic reticulum is evolutionarily conserved. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2004) **101**(4):1022–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.0307847100

- Kronenberg M. Toward an understanding of NKT cell biology: progress and paradoxes. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2005) 23:877–900. doi:10.1146/annurev. immunol.23.021704.115742
- Spada FM, Koezuka Y, Porcelli SA. CD1d-restricted recognition of synthetic glycolipid antigens by human natural killer T cells. J Exp Med (1998) 188(8):1529–34. doi:10.1084/jem.188.8.1529
- Kawano T, Cui J, Koezuka Y, Toura I, Kaneko Y, Motoki K, et al. CD1d-restricted and TCR-mediated activation of valpha14 NKT cells by glycosylceramides. *Science* (1997) 278(5343):1626–9. doi:10.1126/science.278.5343.1626
- Blomqvist M, Rhost S, Teneberg S, Lofbom L, Osterbye T, Brigl M, et al. Multiple tissue-specific isoforms of sulfatide activate CD1d-restricted type II NKT cells. *Eur J Immunol* (2009) **39**(7):1726–35. doi:10.1002/eji.200839001
- Haig NA, Guan Z, Li D, McMichael A, Raetz CR, Xu XN. Identification of self-lipids presented by CD1c and CD1d proteins. *J Biol Chem* (2011) 286(43):37692–701. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.267948
- Joyce S, Woods AS, Yewdell JW, Bennink JR, De Silva AD, Boesteanu A, et al. Natural ligand of mouse CD1d1: cellular glycosylphosphatidylinositol. *Science* (1998) 279(5356):1541–4. doi:10.1126/science.279.5356.1541
- De Silva AD, Park JJ, Matsuki N, Stanic AK, Brutkiewicz RR, Medof ME, et al. Lipid protein interactions: the assembly of CD1d1 with cellular phospholipids occurs in the endoplasmic reticulum. *J Immunol* (2002) 168(2):723–33. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.168.2.723
- Zhou D, Mattner J, Cantu C III, Schrantz N, Yin N, Gao Y, et al. Lysosomal glycosphingolipid recognition by NKT cells. *Science* (2004) **306**(5702):1786–9. doi:10.1126/science.1103440
- Giabbai B, Sidobre S, Crispin MD, Sanchez-Ruiz Y, Bachi A, Kronenberg M, et al. Crystal structure of mouse CD1d bound to the self ligand phosphatidylcholine: a molecular basis for NKT cell activation. *J Immunol* (2005) 175(2):977–84. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.175.2.977
- Yuan W, Kang SJ, Evans JE, Cresswell P. Natural lipid ligands associated with human CD1d targeted to different subcellular compartments. *J Immunol* (2009) 182(8):4784–91. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0803981
- Cox D, Fox L, Tian R, Bardet W, Skaley M, Mojsilovic D, et al. Determination of cellular lipids bound to human CD1d molecules. *PLoS One* (2009) 4(5):e5325. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0005325
- Brigl M, Tatituri RV, Watts GF, Bhowruth V, Leadbetter EA, Barton N, et al. Innate and cytokine-driven signals, rather than microbial antigens, dominate in natural killer T cell activation during microbial infection. *J Exp Med* (2011) 208(6):1163–77. doi:10.1084/jem.20102555
- 95. Shamshiev A, Donda A, Prigozy TI, Mori L, Chigorno V, Benedict CA, et al. The alphabeta T cell response to self-glycolipids shows a novel mechanism of CD1b loading and a requirement for complex oligosaccharides. *Immunity* (2000) 13(2):255–64. doi:10.1016/S1074-7613(00)00025-X
- Bai L, Picard D, Anderson B, Chaudhary V, Luoma A, Jabri B, et al. The majority of CD1d-sulfatide-specific T cells in human blood use a semiinvariant Vdelta1 TCR. *Eur J Immunol* (2012) 42(9):2505–10. doi:10.1002/eji.201242531
- Fischer K, Scotet E, Niemeyer M, Koebernick H, Zerrahn J, Maillet S, et al. Mycobacterial phosphatidylinositol mannoside is a natural antigen for CD1drestricted T cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2004) 101(29):10685–90. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0403787101
- Kinjo Y, Illarionov P, Vela JL, Pei B, Girardi E, Li X, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells recognize glycolipids from pathogenic Gram-positive bacteria. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12(10):966–74. doi:10.1038/ni.2096
- Kinjo Y, Tupin E, Wu D, Fujio M, Garcia-Navarro R, Benhnia MR, et al. Natural killer T cells recognize diacylglycerol antigens from pathogenic bacteria. *Nat Immunol* (2006) 7(9):978–86. doi:10.1038/ni1380
- 100. Metelitsa LS, Naidenko OV, Kant A, Wu HW, Loza MJ, Perussia B, et al. Human NKT cells mediate antitumor cytotoxicity directly by recognizing target cell CD1d with bound ligand or indirectly by producing IL-2 to activate NK cells. *J Immunol* (2001) 167(6):3114–22. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.167.6.3114
- 101. Fuss IJ, Heller F, Boirivant M, Leon F, Yoshida M, Fichtner-Feigl S, et al. Nonclassical CD1d-restricted NK T cells that produce IL-13 characterize an atypical Th2 response in ulcerative colitis. *J Clin Invest* (2004) **113**(10):1490–7. doi:10.1172/JCI19836

- Weng X, Liao CM, Bagchi S, Cardell SL, Stein PL, Wang CR. The adaptor protein SAP regulates type II NKT-cell development, cytokine production, and cytotoxicity against lymphoma. *Eur J Immunol* (2014) 44(12):3646–57. doi:10.1002/ eji.201444848
- 103. Zimmer MI, Nguyen HP, Wang B, Xu H, Colmone A, Felio K, et al. Polymorphisms in CD1d affect antigen presentation and the activation of CD1d-restricted T cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2009) **106**(6):1909–14. doi:10.1073/pnas.0808476106
- Brennan PJ, Brigl M, Brenner MB. Invariant natural killer T cells: an innate activation scheme linked to diverse effector functions. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13(2):101–17. doi:10.1038/nri3369
- 105. Zhao J, Weng X, Bagchi S, Wang CR. Polyclonal type II natural killer T cells require PLZF and SAP for their development and contribute to CpG-mediated antitumor response. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2014) 111(7):2674–9. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1323845111
- 106. Arora P, Baena A, Yu KO, Saini NK, Kharkwal SS, Goldberg MF, et al. A single subset of dendritic cells controls the cytokine bias of natural killer T cell responses to diverse glycolipid antigens. *Immunity* (2014) **40**(1):105–16. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2013.12.004
- 107. Schaible UE, Winau F, Sieling PA, Fischer K, Collins HL, Hagens K, et al. Apoptosis facilitates antigen presentation to T lymphocytes through MHC-I and CD1 in tuberculosis. *Nat Med* (2003) 9(8):1039–46. doi:10.1038/nm906
- Fox LM, Miksanek J, May NA, Scharf L, Lockridge JL, Veerapen N, et al. Expression of CD1c enhances human invariant NKT cell activation by alpha-Gal-Cer. *Cancer Immun* (2013) 13:9.
- Brigl M, Brenner MB. How invariant natural killer T cells respond to infection by recognizing microbial or endogenous lipid antigens. *Semin Immunol* (2010) 22(2):79–86. doi:10.1016/j.smim.2009.10.006
- 110. Dieli F, Taniguchi M, Kronenberg M, Sidobre S, Ivanyi J, Fattorini L, et al. An anti-inflammatory role for V alpha 14 NK T cells in *Mycobacterium bovis* bacillus Calmette-Guerin-infected mice. *J Immunol* (2003) **171**(4):1961–8. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.171.4.1961
- Chiba A, Dascher CC, Besra GS, Brenner MB. Rapid NKT cell responses are self-terminating during the course of microbial infection. *J Immunol* (2008) 181(4):2292–302. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.181.4.2292
- 112. Apostolou I, Takahama Y, Belmant C, Kawano T, Huerre M, Marchal G, et al. Murine natural killer T(NKT) cells [correction of natural killer cells] contribute to the granulomatous reaction caused by mycobacterial cell walls. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1999) **96**(9):5141–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.96.9.5141
- 113. Guidry TV, Olsen M, Kil KS, Hunter RL Jr, Geng YJ, Actor JK. Failure of CD1D-/- mice to elicit hypersensitive granulomas to mycobacterial cord factor trehalose 6,6'-dimycolate. J Interferon Cytokine Res (2004) 24(6):362–71. doi:10.1089/107999004323142222
- Rothchild AC, Jayaraman P, Nunes-Alves C, Behar SM. iNKT cell production of GM-CSF controls *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *PLoS Pathog* (2014) 10(1):e1003805. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1003805
- 115. Behar SM, Dascher CC, Grusby MJ, Wang CR, Brenner MB. Susceptibility of mice deficient in CD1D or TAP1 to infection with *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *J Exp Med* (1999) **189**(12):1973–80. doi:10.1084/jem.189.12.1973
- 116. Kawakami K, Kinjo Y, Uezu K, Yara S, Miyagi K, Koguchi Y, et al. Minimal contribution of Valpha14 natural killer T cells to Th1 response and host resistance against mycobacterial infection in mice. *Microbiol Immunol* (2002) 46(3):207–10. doi:10.1111/j.1348-0421.2002.tb02687.x
- 117. Sugawara I, Yamada H, Mizuno S, Li CY, Nakayama T, Taniguchi M. Mycobacterial infection in natural killer T cell knockout mice. *Tuberculosis (Edinb)* (2002) 82(2–3):97–104. doi:10.1054/tube.2002.0331

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Siddiqui, Visvabharathy and Wang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



The response of CD1d-restricted invariant NKT cells to microbial pathogens and their products

Luc Van Kaer*, Vrajesh V. Parekh and Lan Wu

Department of Pathology, Microbiology and Immunology, Vanderbilt University School of Medicine, Nashville, TN, USA

Invariant natural killer T (iNKT) cells become activated during a wide variety of infections. This includes organisms lacking cognate CD1d-binding glycolipid antigens recognized by the semi-invariant T cell receptor of iNKT cells. Additional studies have shown that iNKT cells also become activated in vivo in response to microbial products such as bacterial lipopolysaccharide, a potent inducer of cytokine production in antigen-presenting cells (APCs). Other studies have shown that iNKT cells are highly responsive to stimulation by cytokines such as interleukin-12. These findings have led to the concept that microbial pathogens can activate iNKT cells either directly via glycolipids or indirectly by inducing cytokine production in APCs. iNKT cells activated in this manner produce multiple cytokines that can influence the outcome of infection, usually in favor of the host, although potent iNKT cell activation may contribute to an uncontrolled cytokine storm and sepsis. One aspect of the response of iNKT cells to microbial pathogens is that it is short-lived and followed by an extended time period of unresponsiveness to reactivation. This refractory period may represent a means to avoid chronic activation and cytokine production by iNKT cells, thus protecting the host against some of the negative effects of iNKT cell activation, but potentially putting the host at risk for secondary infections. These effects of microbial pathogens and their products on iNKT cells are not only important for understanding the role of these cells in immune responses against infections but also for the development of iNKT cell-based therapies.

Keywords: invariant natural killer T cells, CD1d, glycolipid antigens, microbial pathogens, microbial products, immunological unresponsiveness, immunotherapy

Introduction

The immune response to microbial pathogens is orchestrated by reciprocal interactions between various components and cells of the innate and adaptive immune systems. While cells of the innate immune system recognize foreign invaders via conserved receptors that bind molecular patterns contained within a variety of microorganisms, cells of the adaptive immune system recognize foreign invaders via highly diverse antigen receptors that exhibit substantial pathogen-specificity. A key aspect of the adaptive immune system is its capacity to remember prior encounters with the same antigen, a property that forms the basis for the efficacy of vaccines. In addition to immune cells that can be clearly labeled as belonging to the innate or adaptive arms of the immune system, studies over the past few decades have identified several lymphocyte subsets that express antigen-specific receptors, yet exhibit many characteristics typical of cells of the innate immune system. This family of cells includes both B and T lineage cells and is often referred to as innate-like B and T lymphocytes (1). Innate-like B cells include B-1a and B-1b B cells, subsets of regulatory B (B_{reg}) cells, marginal

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

S. M. Mansour Haeryfar, Western University, Canada

Reviewed by:

Tomasz Zal, University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center, USA Chyung-Ru Wang, Northwestern University, USA

*Correspondence:

Luc Van Kaer, Department of Pathology, Microbiology and Immunology, Vanderbilt University School of Medicine, Room AA5206A, Medical Center North, 1161 21st Avenue South, Nashville, TN 37232, USA luc.van.kaer@vanderbilt.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> Received: 01 April 2015 Accepted: 27 April 2015 Published: 13 May 2015

Citation:

Van Kaer L, Parekh VV and Wu L (2015) The response of CD1d-restricted invariant NKT cells to microbial pathogens and their products. Front. Immunol. 6:226. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00226 zone (MZ) B cells, and innate response activator (IRA) cells. Innate-like T cells include subsets of $\gamma\delta$ T cells, mucosal T cells expressing CD8αα homodimers, mucosal-associated invariant T (MAIT) cells, and natural killer T (NKT) cells. Each of these cell types expresses a limited repertoire of antigen-specific receptors, responds rapidly to antigenic stimulation, and is unable to induce long-lasting immunity. These cells cannot be easily categorized as innate or adaptive, and have therefore been referred to as "inbetweeners" (2). Several of these cell types reside at mucosal surfaces, body cavities, or entry points of lymphoid organs, where they are one of the first cell types to interact with pathogens, thus playing a sentinel function in the immune system. These cells, through recognition of non-specific innate immune signals and production of immunomodulatory cytokines, interact with and influence the function of multiple cell types in the innate and adaptive branches of the immune system, and thus shape subsequent inflammatory responses and impact disease outcomes. Such innate effector functions permit these cells to respond rapidly during the early stage of immune and inflammatory responses and serve as a bridge to adaptive immunity.

In this review article, we focus on NKT cells, and particularly the subset of NKT cells called invariant natural killer T (iNKT) cells. These cells play a critical role in the immune response against a variety of microbial pathogens, a topic that is described in a number of excellent review articles (3–5). Here, we focus on the mechanisms of iNKT cell activation by microbial pathogens and the dynamics of the ensuing iNKT cell response.

General Properties and Functions of iNKT Cells

Natural killer T cells are a subset of T lymphocytes that recognize lipid and glycolipid antigens when bound with the major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class I-related protein CD1d (6–9). Because the nomenclature of NKT cells and related cell types is confusing, we refer the reader to an opinion article on this topic (10). Two subsets of NKT cells have been identified: type 1 or iNKT cells express a semi-invariant T cell receptor (TCR), whereas type 2 or variant NKT (vNKT) cells express more diverse, yet oligoclonal TCRs (10).

Murine iNKT cells express Va14-Ja18 chains paired with either Vβ8.2, -7, or -2 chains, and human iNKT cells express homologous V α 24–J α 18 chains paired with V β 11. These cells also express a variety of receptors such as NK1.1 (expressed in some mouse strains) and members of the Ly49 family that are characteristic of the natural killer (NK) cell lineage. iNKT cells also express surface markers such as CD25, CD44, and CD69, which are characteristic of activated and memory T cells. The majority of iNKT cells also express the co-receptor CD4, and a small subset of human (but not mouse) iNKT cells expresses CD8α. iNKT cells are most abundant in spleen, liver, thymus, and bone marrow, and are also found in lymph nodes, peripheral blood, adipose tissue, skin, and mucosal surfaces in the intestine and lungs. In humans, iNKT cells are less abundant than in mice and their prevalence varies widely among different individuals, for reasons that remain unclear.

Following their activation iNKT cells can quickly elicit an effector response, including rapid cytokine production and cytotoxicity, making them a very crucial component of the immune response (11). Activation of iNKT cells with a cognate ligand induces secretion of a wide variety of cytokines, chemokines, and colony-stimulating factors. During this activation process, iNKT cells also interact with other cells of the immune system, resulting in their activation, recruitment, and/or differentiation (12). While iNKT cells can simultaneously produce multiple cytokines, it is now clear that subsets of iNKT cells producing distinct cytokines and with distinct effector functions exist. This includes Tbet⁺ NKT1 cells producing IFN- γ , GATA3⁺ NKT2 cells producing IL-4, RORyt⁺ NKT17 cells producing IL-17A, IL-21, and IL-22 (13), and Bcl6⁺ follicular helper NKT (NKT_{FH}) cells producing IL-21 (14). iNKT cells with immunosuppressive functions have also been identified, including regulatory NKT10 cells producing IL-10 (15), E4BP4⁺ regulatory iNKT cells in adipose tissue producing IL-2 and IL-10 (16), and Foxp3⁺ regulatory iNKT cells (17). Whether the latter cell types represent separate subsets of regulatory iNKT cells remains unclear (18).

Because of their ability to produce such a mixture of cytokines and to interact with a variety of other cells of the immune system, iNKT cells can either promote or suppress immune responses in different disease conditions (11, 19). They confer natural immunity to cancer (20), provide protective immunity to various infectious agents (3–5), generally play a suppressive role during autoimmune responses (18) and graft-vs.-host disease (21), and contribute to the development of allergic airway reactivity (22), contact hypersensitivity (23), experimental hepatitis (24), atherosclerosis (25), and obesity-associated insulin resistance (26). Because iNKT cells display such a wide variety of versatile functions, they have been referred to as the "Swiss army knife of the immune system" (27).

In keeping with their immunoregulatory functions, numerous studies have explored the therapeutic activities of iNKT cells in a variety of diseases (6–9, 11, 12). Many of these studies have been performed with the prototypical iNKT cell antigen α -galactosylceramide (α -GalCer), a potent iNKT cell agonist that was originally isolated from a marine sponge (28). α -GalCer and related glycolipids have potent anti-metastatic activities (29), hasten clearance of some microbial pathogens (3–5), enhance the efficacy of vaccines (30, 31), prevent graft-vs.-host disease (21), and protect against autoimmunity in experimental models for type 1 diabetes (32), multiple sclerosis (33), arthritis (34), and systemic lupus erythematosus (35).

Mechanisms of iNKT Cell Activation by Microbial Pathogens

Invariant natural killer T cells become activated in response to challenge by a variety of microorganisms, including bacteria, viruses, fungi, and protozoa (5). While some of these microorganisms contain glycolipid or phospholipid antigens that can bind with CD1d to activate the iNKT cell TCR, most microorganisms activate iNKT cells independently of cognate antigens. iNKT cells are highly responsive to stimulation by certain types of cytokines, which may be induced in antigen-presenting cells (APCs) via engagement of pathogen recognition receptors (PRRs) with pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs). Activation of iNKT cells via superantigens has also been reported. We will briefly discuss these distinct modes of iNKT cell activation in the following sections.

iNKT Cell Activation by Microbial Lipid Antigens

A number of microorganisms, especially bacteria, contain lipid antigens that can activate iNKT cells (Figure 1A). Sphingomonas species, which include organisms that are ubiquitous in the environment, produce glycosphingolipids with α -linked glucuronic or galacturonic acid (36-38), and Borrelia burgdorferi (39) and Streptococcus pneumoniae (40) contain diacylglycerols with α linked glucosyl or galactosyl moieties that are recognized by the iNKT cell TCR. Other documented or proposed iNKT cell antigens include phosphatidylinositol mannoside from Mycobacterium bovis (41), a cholesterol ester with an α -linked glucoside from Helicobacter pylori (42), an α -GalCer from the common gut bacterium Bacteriodes fragilis (43), lipophosphoglycans from the protozoan parasites Leishmania donovani (44) and Entamoeba histolytica (45), and the glycosphingolipid asperamide B from the fungal pathogen Aspergillus fumigatus (46). While most of these antigens activate all iNKT cells, some likely activate only a subset of iNKT cells (5). Interestingly, one study showed that B. fragilis contains, in addition to an iNKT cell-activating α -GalCer, an inhibitory α -GalCer (Bf717) that regulates the homeostasis of host intestinal iNKT cells (47).

Some of the microbial antigens, especially those derived from *Sphingomonas* bacteria, bear structural similarity with α -GalCer, the prototypical iNKT cell antigen obtained from the marine sponge *Agelas mauritianus* (28). This finding led to speculation that α -GalCer might, in fact, be derived from bacteria, possibly *Sphingomonas* species, that colonize the sponge. As *Sphingomonas*



antigen-presenting cells (APCs) and loaded onto CD1d for presentation and activation of iNKT cells. (**B**) Microbes lacking or containing iNKT cell antigens can activate iNKT cells by innate cytokine-driven mechanisms. Microbial products may engage pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) on APCs to induce cytokines such as IL-12 that bind with cytokine receptors on iNKT cells, and the production of endogenous iNKT cell antigens.

bacteria are ubiquitous in the environment, including soil and the ocean, this is a likely yet unproven explanation for the rather strange capacity of sponge-derived products to activate a small subset of cells in the mammalian immune system.

While purified or synthetic versions of microbial antigens can potently activate iNKT cells both *in vitro* and *in vivo*, the contribution of these antigens to the response of iNKT cells to intact microorganisms is less clear. Instead, the available evidence suggests that innate cytokine-driven signals, rather than microbial antigens, are the main drivers of iNKT cell activation during microbial infection (5).

Cytokine-Driven iNKT Cell Activation During Microbial Infection

A major difference between conventional T cells and iNKT cells is that the latter but not the former are highly responsive to innate and cytokine-driven signals (5). iNKT cells constitutively express a number of cytokine receptors, most notably the receptors for IL-12 (48) and IL-18 (49). Consistent with their innate effector functions, stimulation of iNKT cells with IL-12 or IL-18 can induce IFN- γ production by these cells. In this context, iNKT cells have been shown to play a critical role in the anti-tumor activities of IL-12 (50). IL-12 has been implicated in the capacity of many microorganisms to activate iNKT cells. This phenomenon was initially described for Salmonella typhimurium, a Gram-negative bacterium that lacks cognate iNKT cell antigens (51). APCs cultured with this organism were able to induce IFN- γ production by iNKT cells, which was blocked by addition of neutralizing anti-IL-12 antibodies. In addition to the intact microorganisms, S. typhimurium lipopolysaccharide (LPS) similarly activated iNKT cells in an IL-12-dependent manner, suggesting a critical role for toll-like receptor (TLR) activation in the APCs. These findings lead to the concept that microbes lacking cognate antigens can activate iNKT cells in a manner that involves TLR signaling in APCs, production of IL-12 by the APCs, and IL-12R signaling in iNKT cells (Figure 1B). This concept has been tested and extended to iNKT cell activation by a variety of microorganisms, including viruses, bacteria, fungi, and protozoa (5). It was shown that TLR ligands for either cell surface or endosomal TLRs may be involved and, in the case of fungi, β -glucans that signal through Dectin-1 on APCs can similarly activate iNKT cells (52). While IL-12 played a critical role in iNKT cell activation induced by many microbes, IL-18 was the dominant APC-derived cytokine responsible for iNKT cell activation to LPS derived from Escherichia coli (53), and type 1 interferons played a dominant role in the activation of iNKT by the TLR-9 agonist CpG (54). Based on these findings, a general model has emerged for the activation of iNKT cells by microorganisms that lack cognate antigens (Figure 1B): PAMPs activate APCs (predominantly DCs) to produce proinflammatory cytokines, which, in turn, activate iNKT cells. As already mentioned, additional evidence suggests that this might also be the dominant pathway for iNKT cell activation by many microbes that contain iNKT cell antigens (55).

An unusual mode of cytokine-driven iNKT cell activation was observed for hepatitis B virus (HBV) (56). HBV induces secretory phospholipases in infected hepatocytes that convert phosphatidylethanolamine to lysophospholipids. The lysophospholipids bind CD1d to activate type 2 NKT (vNKT) cells that in turn induce IL-12 production by APCs to indirectly activate iNKT cells. These findings are consistent with prior studies providing evidence that activation of vNKT cells with cognate antigens can lead to the trans-activation of iNKT cells (57).

A topic of some debate is whether iNKT cells themselves express functional TLRs and, thus, might be activated directly by PAMPs independently of APCs (5, 58). One study showed that TCR engagement on iNKT cells can induce TLR expression, which was able to enhance iNKT cell activation following TLR stimulation (59). Whether direct TLR engagement on iNKT cells contributes to their activation during microbial infections remains to be explored.

During the original studies with *S. typhimurium*, it was found that iNKT cell activation in the *in vitro* cultures could be partially blocked with anti-CD1d antibodies, suggesting a role for TCR engagement on iNKT cells (51). Similar observations were made for a number of other microbes (5, 60). These findings suggested that microbes activate iNKT cells in a manner that involves both cytokine receptor- and TCR-mediated signaling (**Figure 1B**). However, activation of iNKT cells by some microbes such as murine cytomegalovirus (MCMV) (61) and by microbial products such as *E. coli* LPS (53), did not appear to require TCR signaling, suggesting that cytokine signaling is sufficient to activate iNKT cells during infections.

While some cytokines such as type 1 interferons can induce CD1d expression (62), microbial infection is not always associated with an increase in CD1d expression on APCs. In fact, several microbes interfere with CD1d expression, presumably in an attempt to avoid iNKT cell responses (63). Nevertheless, induction of CD1d expression on APCs might contribute to iNKT cell activation during certain infections.

An appealing hypothesis emerging from these studies was that microbes might induce endogenous lipid antigens for iNKT cells (Figure 1B). This possibility was supported by the finding that microbial products can induce enzymes involved in glycosphingolipid synthesis and that inhibitors of this pathway can suppress iNKT cell activation by certain microbial products (64). Much debate has focused on the nature of the relevant glycolipid(s) involved. While iNKT cells potently react with α -linked but not β linked glycolipids, production of glycosphingolipids in mammals has long been assumed to be limited to β -linked anomers. Nevertheless, additional studies identified the β-linked glycosphingolipid isoglobotrihexosylceramide (iGb3) as a weak self-antigen that was also suggested to be involved in iNKT cell activation in response to microbial products (37, 65). Subsequent studies cast doubt on this possibility and instead provided evidence that β linked glucosylceramides (β -GluCer) that accumulate in mammalian cells in response to microbial products are the relevant self-antigens that synergize with APC-derived cytokines during the activation of iNKT cells by microbial products (66). The latter studies were predominantly performed with synthetic versions of β -GluCer, which, as it turned out, contained minuscule amounts of α -anomeric GluCer (67, 68). Careful studies with iNKT cellstimulating glycosphingolipids enriched from mammalian cells eventually led to the conclusion that mammalian cells produce small amounts of α -linked glycosphingolipids such as α -GalCers

and α -GluCers that can activate iNKT cells (67, 68). However, the enzymatic pathways involved in the synthesis of these antigens remain to be identified.

Most of the studies implicating a role of CD1d and self-antigens in the capacity of microbes or their products to activate iNKT cells were performed *in vitro*. The contribution of TCR engagement to *in vivo* iNKT cell activation by microbes therefore remained unclear. Surprisingly, using a reporter mouse that can detect TCR signaling, a recent study showed that *S. typhimurium* and several TLR ligands were able to activate iNKT cells in a TCRindependent manner (69). Therefore, these findings indicate that many microbes can activate iNKT cells in the absence of TCR signaling.

Superantigen-Mediated iNKT Cell Activation

Superantigens are microbial toxins that cause non-specific activation of T cells by engaging MHC class II molecules and the variable region of the β -chain of the TCR. *Staphylococcal* enterotoxin B (SEB) interacts with V β 8, which is expressed by a majority of iNKT cells. SEB was able to activate V β 8-expressing iNKT cells in a CD1d-independent manner (70, 71).

The *in vivo* Response of iNKT Cells to Glycolipid Antigens

Most studies that have investigated the *in vivo* response of iNKT cells have focused on synthetic glycolipid antigens, most notably KRN7000, an optimized version of the original sponge-derived α -GalCer. These studies have revealed that the *in vivo* response of iNKT cells to an intraperitional injection of α -GalCer is characterized by the following series of events (**Figure 2**) (72):

- 1. Prompt activation and cytokine production: α -GalCer is presented to iNKT cells predominantly by CD8 α -expressing DCs and potentially some macrophages. iNKT cell activation involves induction of a variety of activation markers (e.g., CD69, CD25, and ICOS), as well as cytokine production, with an initial burst of IL-4 (as soon as 1 h after treatment with a peak at 4 h) followed by IFN- γ (peaks at 24 h). However, this cytokine production gradually diminishes to very low levels at 3 days after treatment (11).
- 2. Cross-talk with other cell types: α -GalCer-activated iNKT cells engage in extensive cross-talk with other immune cell types (11). This includes activation, induction of cytokine production (most notably IL-12), and differentiation of DCs and macrophages, modulation of neutrophils, recruitment and modulation of the suppressive activities of myeloid-derived suppressor cells, profound activation and induction of IFN- γ production by NK cells, modulation of B cell and antibody responses, and modulation of CD8 and CD4 T cell responses. Most studies have provided evidence that α -GalCer treatment promotes Th2-dominant immunity. These effects form the basis of the immunomodulatory and therapeutic properties of α -GalCer and other iNKT cell antigens (12).
- 3. TCR downregulation: quickly following their activation by α -GalCer, iNKT cells profoundly downregulate their TCR (73). This is due to agonist-mediated inhibition of TCR recycling to the cell surface and makes these cells nearly undetectable by



following intraperitoneal injection of α -GalCer in mice is shown. The percentage of iNKT cells compared with all T cells in the spleen is depicted. Injection of α -GalCer causes alterations in a variety of surface receptors on iNKT cells, including the invariant T cell receptor (TCR), NK1.1, and programmed death-1 (PD-1), as well as rapid cytokine production. The iNKT cell population rapidly expands, reaching a maximum around 3 days after α -GalCer treatment, after

staining with anti-CD3 antibodies, anti-TCR antibodies, and CD1d-tetramers for a short time period, around 12–30 h after treatment.

- 4. NK1.1 downregulation: NK1.1 downregulation starts around 24 h after treatment, making it hard to accurately detect iNKT cells by anti-NK1.1 antibodies for an extended time period (19, 73). NK1.1 expression slowly returns to normal levels, but only about half of these cells express NK1.1 at 1 month after treatment.
- 5. Induction of the programmed death-1 receptor: programmed death-1 (PD-1) is an inhibitory member of the CD28 family of co-stimulatory molecules by interacting with its ligands PD-L1 and PD-L2. PD-1 has received a lot of interest in the tumor immunology field as a potent immune checkpoint whose blockade can unleash anti-tumor responses. PD-1 expression by iNKT cells is evident as early as 2–3 days after α -GalCer treatment and is sustained for up to 2 months (74–76).
- 6. Population expansion: iNKT cells expand in spleen and to a lesser extent in peripheral blood, bone marrow, and liver (73, 77). Expansion is maximal around 3 days after α -GalCer treatment and reaches levels about 10- to 15-fold over the starting population in spleen.
- 7. Apoptosis and return to homeostatic levels: following their expansion, most iNKT cells undergo apoptosis and the iNKT

amounts of cytokines upon α -GalCer restimulation. The phenotype of these cells is reminiscent of anergic or regulatory cells. As indicated in the bottom of the figure, this altered phenotype of α -GalCer-experienced iNKT cells impacts the therapeutic activities of α -GalCer against B16 tumor metastases but not experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE).

cell population returns to relatively normal homeostatic levels around 2–3 weeks after their expansion (73, 78). Apoptosis of iNKT cells involves the pro-apoptotic Bcl-2 family member Bim (77) and Fas/FasL interactions (79).

8. Acquisition of a hyporesponsive phenotype: as revealed by a blunted response to α -GalCer re-injection after the initial α -GalCer treatment, α -GalCer-experienced iNKT cells become unresponsive to α -GalCer restimulation (19, 78). This hyporesponsiveness was observed in terms of reduced iNKT cell activation (lack of induction of activation markers), blunted proliferation and cytokine production (IFN-y production was more profoundly blunted than IL-4 production), and reduced capacity to activate other cell types such as DCs and NK cells. This hyporesponsive phenotype was evident between 3 days and up to 2 months after the original α -GalCer treatment. This hyporesponsive phenotype of iNKT cells was largely intrinsic to these cells and has been referred to as iNKT cell anergy. The induction and to a lesser extent the maintenance of this anergic phenotype involves PD-1/PD-L interactions (74-76, 80), as well as the egr2/3 transcription factors (80), which induce the E3 ligase Cbl-b that monoubiquitinates the CARMA1 signaling molecule in the NF- κ B signaling pathway (81). An alternative explanation for the long-term effects of α -GalCer on iNKT cells proposed more recently is that the iNKT cells in α -GalCer-experienced mice adopt a regulatory phenotype with production of IL-10 (i.e., NKT10 cells) (15). Regardless of the mechanism involved, it has been established that α -GalCer-experienced iNKT cells exhibit impaired anti-tumor responses but retain their capacity to protect mice against experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE), a mouse model of multiple sclerosis (19).

In addition to α -GalCer, the response of iNKT cells to a variety of other glycolipids has been investigated (11, 12). Many of these studies have focused on the therapeutic properties of iNKT cells and have identified glycolipid antigens that induce biased cytokine responses in iNKT cells in attempt to enhance either their antitumor activities or their protective effects against autoimmune or inflammatory diseases. Additional studies have explored methods to prevent or overcome the altered phenotype of α -GalCerexperienced iNKT cells. This has been accomplished by delivering $\alpha\text{-}GalCer$ in the context of strong co-stimulation such as $\alpha\text{-}$ GalCer-loaded DCs (19, 82), via intradermal, intranasal, or oral rather than systemic administration (83, 84), nanoparticles (85), recombinant CD1d molecules (86), or PD-1/PD-L blockade (74, 75, 87). Additionally, glycolipids that can potently activate iNKT cells, yet largely lack the long-term effects on iNKT cells associated with α -GalCer, have also been developed (88).

These methodologies to prevent induction of iNKT cell functional impairments are particularly important for developing improved iNKT cell-based therapies. Clinical studies with human subjects have shown long-term effects of free glycolipid treatment on human iNKT cells (89). Repeated free α -GalCer treatment resulted in increasingly weaker biological responses, which was consistent with the acquisition of iNKT cell dysfunction upon α -GalCer stimulation. Interestingly, delivery of α -GalCer in the context of DCs was able to avoid the induction of iNKT cell dysfunction in human cancer patients (90). In this context, it is also worth noting that several preclinical studies have shown that the anti-metastatic activities of α -GalCer synergize with those of PD-1/PD-L blockade (75, 87). Thus, the therapeutic activities of iNKT cells may be enhanced by methods that prevent the induction of activation-induced iNKT cell dysfunction.

The *in vivo* Response of iNKT Cells to Microbes

Our knowledge regarding the *in vivo* response of iNKT cells to glycolipid antigens has been employed as a framework to explore the response of these cells to microbes. Most microbes and many of their products can activate iNKT cells to express a variety of activation markers and to induce cytokine production, with wide effects on other immune cell types and the outcome of the infection (5). While α -GalCer induces both IL-4 and IFN- γ production by iNKT cells, microbes typically induce little IL-4 production, which is consistent with the notion that most microbes activate iNKT cells in an innate cytokine profile in these cells. When investigated, PD-1 upregulation was not observed, but sustained NK1.1 downregulation was common. In sharp contrast with α -GalCer, microbes or their products rarely induce systemic iNKT cell expansion *in vivo* (as discussed below, *M. bovis* is an

exception), and this is true even for microbes containing iNKT cell antigens. Nevertheless, an accumulation of iNKT cells has been observed in some infected organs, such the lungs of mice infected with *Cryptococcus neoformans* (91) and the liver of mice infected with malaria parasites (92). A phenomenon observed for some microbes, including systemic infection with lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus (LCMV) (93) and *L. monocytogenes* (94, 95), is partial or complete iNKT cell depletion, which may last for several weeks.

Systemic exposure to a number of microorganisms, including E. coli, S. aureus, S. typhimurium, L. monocytogenes, and M. bovis, has long-term effects on iNKT cell kinetics and functions, resulting in a hyporesponsive phenotype reminiscent of that observed following α -GalCer treatment (94–96). A similar phenotype was observed for mice treated with TLR agonists such as LPS and flagellin (95, 96). Induction of this hyporesponsive phenotype required IL-12 expression (95), which itself does not induce iNKT cell dysfunction and is not required for α-GalCerinduced iNKT cell hyporesponsiveness. Furthermore, microbeinduced iNKT cell dysfunction involved both iNKT cell-intrinsic and -extrinsic mechanisms and was independent of the PD-1/PD-L pathway. While α -GalCer-experienced iNKT cells exhibited more profound defects in IFN- γ than IL-4 cytokine production, the opposite was true for the functional alterations of iNKT cells in response to microbes. Thus, the mechanisms involved in the induction of iNKT cell dysfunction mediated by glycolipids and microbes appear to be distinct. Whether specific regulatory iNKT cell subsets expand during microbial infections has not been explored. iNKT cells from mice systemically exposed to E. coli exhibited impairments in their therapeutic activities against metastatic tumors, but not in their capacity to protect mice against EAE (95). The latter finding might have important implications when considering iNKT cell-based therapies, as they suggest that the functions and therapeutic activities of iNKT cells in patients are influenced by recent infections.

A few studies have investigated the response of human iNKT cells to microbial pathogens. HIV infection substantially decreases iNKT cell numbers and functions, and this depletion was most profound for the CD4⁺ subset (97-99). The reduced numbers of iNKT cells may be due to a combination of HIV infection and induction of apoptosis (97, 99). Interestingly, the residual iNKT cells in infected individuals exhibited impaired ability to proliferate and produce IFN- γ in response to α -GalCer stimulation, and expressed elevated levels of PD-1 (100). Blocking experiments indicated that these functional defects were largely PD-1-independent (100). A similar although less profound reduction in iNKT cell numbers was observed in patients with active *M. tuberculosis* infection (101). The poor response of iNKT cells from these patients to α -GalCer was found to be due to increased iNKT cell apoptosis and iNKT cell dysfunction. The latter was associated with an elevated expression of PD-1, and blockade of PD-1 signaling was able to enhance the response to α -GalCer (101). iNKT cells were found to be activated during acute dengue virus infection, and the level of activation was associated with disease severity (102). These cells also exhibited reduced functional responses to subsequent α -GalCer stimulation but mechanisms were not explored (102). These studies suggest that at least some

of the findings obtained in mice may also apply to infections in humans.

The response of iNKT cells to microbial pathogens makes sense from the standpoint of host-pathogen interactions. The effector functions of iNKT cells play a critical role by influencing the behavior of cells of the innate arm of the immune system and to assist in the initiation and differentiation of adaptive immune responses. Thus, iNKT cells predominantly contribute to early immune responses and their capacity to produce cytokines should therefore largely be limited to a relatively short time window early in an infection. Overactivation of iNKT cells is known to cause severe immunopathology such as liver damage (103, 104). As iNKT cells produce large bursts of cytokines with potent proinflammatory properties, the cytokine production potential of these cells needs to be tightly controlled to avoid the generation of a cytokine storm or a chronic inflammatory response. This may be accomplished by inducing apoptosis or functional impairments in these cells. One potential disadvantage of this strategy is that it might put the host at risk for developing secondary infections with organisms that depend on iNKT cells for protective immunity.

As responses of iNKT cells to distinct types of microbes are quite divergent, we briefly discuss below the response of iNKT cells to select microbial organisms.

Listeria monocytogenes

Intravenous inoculation of L. monocytogenes resulted in rapid induction (within 1 day) of the activation marker CD69 on iNKT cells and these cells produced IFN- γ but not IL-4 (94, 95). This activation resulted in a gradual reduction in the number of iNKT cells in spleen and liver. This reduction in the prevalence of CD1d/ α -GalCer-tetramer⁺ cells was not just due to activationinduced downregulation of TCR expression. These cells recovered by week 4 in the liver but not spleen. NK1.1 was downregulated for an extended time period and closely mirrored its expression following α -GalCer treatment. iNKT cells in L. monocytogenesexperienced mice showed reduced responses to α-GalCer in terms of CD69 induction, expansion, cytokine production (with more profound effects on IL-4 than IFN- γ), and trans-activation of DCs and NK cells. These reduced responses were not just due to lower numbers of iNKT cells but involved iNKT cell dysfunction, which was present for at least 1 month after infection. iNKT cells have been shown to play a protective role in the immune response against L. monocytogenes (105).

Mycobacterium bovis

Intravenous inoculation of *M. bovis* vaccine strain bacillus Calmette–Guérin (BCG) causes an increase in CD69 expression on iNKT cells by day 7, which was further increased at day 14 in both spleen and liver (96). NK1.1 became markedly downregulated for an extended time period. Alterations in PD-1 or CTLA-4 expression by iNKT cells were not detected. Numbers of iNKT cells increased following infection, expanding approximately twofold in the spleen and fivefold in the liver at 7 days after infection. Numbers of iNKT cells subsequently contracted, reaching preinfection levels around 2–3 weeks after infection. iNKT cell death was associated with an increase in Fas expression on these cells. iNKT cells were able to produce IFN- γ quickly following infection, reaching a peak at day 7, but the capacity to produce IFN- γ quickly waned thereafter. iNKT cells from infected animals also became resistant to CD69 upregulation in response to α -GalCer treatment. This refractory period lasted for approximately 1 month. While iNKT cell-deficient mice eliminated BCG as efficiently as wild-type mice, these animals had more granulomas in liver and lung, with signs of caseation, large cellular infiltrates, and some multinucleated macrophages, which were not seen in wild-type animals (106). These findings therefore suggested an anti-inflammatory role for iNKT cells during BCG infection.

Lymphocytic Choriomeningitis Virus

Intraperitoneal infection of mice with the Armstrong strain of LCMV caused a selective, long-term loss of iNKT cells in both spleen and liver (93, 107). This apparent loss of iNKT cells was not just due to downregulation of TCR expression. It was observed as soon as 3 days after infection, was most profound around 10 days, and lasted up to 3 months. The dying cells expressed active caspase 3, indicating apoptosis, but this process was independent of Fas/FasL interactions. While the reasons for this sustained loss of iNKT cells remains unclear, it has been suggested to be due to either activation-induced cell death or direct virus infection. Wild-type and CD1d-deficient animals cleared LCMV at similar levels but splenocytes from CD1d-deficient animals produced significantly higher amounts of cytokines (IL-2, IL-4, and IFN- γ), suggesting that iNKT cells suppress the magnitude of the acute antiviral immune response against LCMV (108).

Interaction of iNKT Cells with the Microbiota

A microbiota is a group of microorganisms that resides in a specific environment. The human host engages in mutualistic relationships with commensal microbes that reside in different parts of the body, especially the gastrointestinal tract. Recent studies have provided evidence that iNKT cells are influenced by the microbiota and that, conversely, iNKT cells can shape the composition of the microbiota (109). Germ-free animals were shown to contain increased numbers of mature, functionally competent iNKT cells in the gut and lung as compared with specific pathogen-free mice (110, 111). These alterations in iNKT cells made germ-free mice more susceptible to tissue damage and inflammation in mouse models of asthma and inflammatory bowel disease. These effects of microbiota on iNKT cells were not limited to mucosal surfaces, as splenic iNKT cells from germfree animals exhibited reduced expression of activation markers and reduced capacity to produce cytokines. Similar findings were made for fetal human iNKT cells (112), which develop in the absence of microbiota. Fetal small intestinal iNKT cells were phenotypically and functionally mature, whereas their splenic counterparts exhibited reduced expression of activation markers. These findings provide the intriguing possibility to manipulate iNKT cell numbers and functions via the microbiota. The mouse studies have shown that iNKT cells can be reprogrammed in this manner during neonatal but not adult life.

The finding that iNKT cell numbers and functions are influenced by the gut microbiota provides a potential explanation for

some of the divergent studies that have been published in the iNKT cell field. For example, pathogenic (113), neutral (114–117), and suppressive (118, 119) roles of iNKT cells in the pathogenesis of obesity-associated inflammation and insulin resistance have been reported (26). This might be caused by differences in the endogenous microbiota in the animal facilities where the different studies were performed.

Mechanisms responsible for the effects of the microbiota on iNKT cell numbers and functions remain unclear but may include recognition of microbe-associated molecular patterns, microbial metabolites, and microbial iNKT cell antigens. With regard to the latter possibility, a provocative study showed that monocolonization of germ-free mice with *B. fragilis* can restore the colonic iNKT cell levels (47). As mentioned above, *B. fragilis* contains α -GalCers that can either activate (43) or inhibit (47) iNKT cells. The inhibitory α -GalCer (Bf717) from this organism was able to limit CD1d-dependent colonic iNKT cell proliferation in germ-free mice (47).

Summary and Outstanding Questions

The studies discussed here have revealed that iNKT cells become activated during infection by different types of pathogenic as well as commensal microorganisms. While some microorganisms contain iNKT cell ligands, their contribution to iNKT cell activation to the intact organism remains unclear. Innate cytokine-driven pathways play a dominant role in microbial iNKT cell activation. iNKT cells often become activated and produce cytokines early after microbial infection and may transiently expand, contract, or maintain their population size. A common feature of the response of iNKT cells to microbial infection is that it induces long-term unresponsiveness to TCR stimulation.

References

- 1. Bendelac A, Bonneville M, Kearney JF. Autoreactivity by design: innate B and T lymphocytes. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2001) **1**:177–86. doi:10.1038/35105052
- 2. Lanier LL. Shades of grey the blurring view of innate and adaptive immunity. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) **13**:73–4. doi:10.1038/nri3389
- Behar SM, Porcelli SA. CD1-restricted T cells in host defense to infectious diseases. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol (2007) 314:215–50.
- Tupin E, Kinjo T, Kronenberg M. The unique role of natural killer T cells in the response to microorganisms. *Nat Rev Microbiol* (2007) 5:405–17. doi:10. 1038/nrmicro1657
- Brennan PJ, Brigl M, Brenner MB. Invariant natural killer T cells: an innate activation scheme linked to diverse effector functions. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13:101–17. doi:10.1038/nri3369
- Taniguchi M, Harada M, Kojo S, Nakayama T, Wakao H. The regulatory role of Vα14 NKT cells in innate and acquired immune response. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2003) 21:483–513. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.21.120601.141057
- Brigl M, Brenner MB. CD1: antigen presentation and T cell function. Annu Rev Immunol (2004) 22:817–90. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.22.012703.104608
- Kronenberg M. Toward an understanding of NKT cell biology: progress and paradoxes. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2005) 26:877–900. doi:10.1146/annurev. immunol.23.021704.115742
- 9. Bendelac A, Savage PB, Teyton L. The biology of NKT cells. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2007) **25**:297–336. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.25.022106.141711
- Godfrey DI, Macdonald HR, Kronenberg M, Smyth MJ, Van Kaer L. NKT cells: what's in a name? *Nat Rev Immunol* (2004) 4:231–7. doi:10.1038/nri1309

Despite this progress in our understanding of the response of iNKT cells to microbes, a number of outstanding questions remain to be answered:

- What is the contribution of microbial iNKT cell antigens to the immune response of iNKT cells to microbial pathogens?
- Do endogenous iNKT cell antigens play a role in the response of iNKT cells to microbial pathogens *in vivo*?
- What are the molecular mechanisms responsible for the long-term effects of distinct microbes and their products on the numbers and functions of iNKT cells?
- Can commensal microorganisms or their glycolipid antigens be employed to reprogram iNKT cell functions in humans?
- How do the mechanisms responsible for microbial iNKT cell activation relate to those that mediate iNKT cell activation during sterile inflammation?
- How similar are the mechanisms that control iNKT cell activation in response to microbes in mice and humans, and how do they differ?
- How can this information be employed for the development of improved iNKT cell-based therapies?

These questions will provide rich and fertile avenues for future investigations.

Acknowledgments

We apologize to investigators whose work we were unable to cite due to space constraints. We thank Dr. Sebastian Joyce for helpful discussions and support. Work in our laboratory was supported by grants from the National Institutes of Health (DK081536, HL089667 and AI070305) and the National Multiple Sclerosis Society (60006625).

- Van Kaer L. α-Galactosylceramide therapy for autoimmune diseases: prospects and obstacles. Nat Rev Immunol (2005) 5:31–42. doi:10.1038/ nri1531
- Van Kaer L, Parekh VV, Wu L. Invariant NK T cells: potential for immunotherapeutic targeting with glycolipid antigens. *Immunotherapy* (2011) 3:59–75. doi:10.2217/imt.10.85
- Lee YJ, Holzapfel KL, Zhu J, Jameson SC, Hogquist KA. Steady-state production of IL-4 modulates immunity in mouse strains and is determined by lineage diversity of iNKT cells. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14:1146–54. doi:10.1038/ni.2731
- 14. Vinuesa CG, Cyster JG. How T cells earn the follicular rite of passage. *Immunity* (2011) **35**:671–80. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2011.11.001
- Sag D, Krause P, Hedrick CC, Kronenberg M, Wingender G. IL-10-producing NKT10 cells are a distinct regulatory invariant NKT cell subset. *J Clin Invest* (2014) 124:3725–40. doi:10.1172/JCI72308
- 16. Lynch L, Michelet X, Zhang S, Brennan PJ, Moseman A, Lester C, et al. Regulatory iNKT cells lack expression of the transcription factor PLZF and control the homeostasis of T(reg) cells and macrophages in adipose tissue. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16:85–95. doi:10.1038/ni.3047
- Monteiro M, Almeida CF, Caridade M, Ribot JC, Duarte J, Agua-Doce A, et al. Identification of regulatory Foxp3+ invariant NKT cells induced by TGF-beta. *J Immunol* (2010) 185:2157–63. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1000359
- Wu L, Van Kaer L. Natural killer T cells and autoimmune disease. *Curr Mol Med* (2009) 9:4–14. doi:10.2174/156652409787314534
- Parekh VV, Wilson MT, Olivares-Villagomez D, Singh AK, Wu L, Wang C-R, et al. Glycolipid antigen induces long-term natural killer T cell anergy in mice. *J Clin Invest* (2005) 115:2572–83. doi:10.1172/JCI24762
- Robertson FC, Berzofsky JA, Terabe M. NKT cell networks in the regulation of tumor immunity. *Front Immunol* (2014) 5:543. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2014. 00543
- Kohrt HE, Pillai AB, Lowsky R, Strober S. NKT cells, Treg, and their interactions in bone marrow transplantation. *Eur J Immunol* (2010) 40:1862–9. doi:10.1002/eji.201040394
- Iwamura C, Nakayama T. Role of NKT cells in allergic asthma. Curr Opin Immunol (2010) 22:807–13. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2010.10.008
- Askenase PW, Szczepanik M, Itakura A, Kiener C, Campos RA. Extravascular T-cell recruitment requires initiation begun by Valpha14+ NKT cells and B-1 B cells. *Trends Immunol* (2004) 25:441–9. doi:10.1016/j.it.2004.06.003
- 24. Swain MG. Natural killer T cells within the liver: conductors of the hepatic immune orchestra. *Dig Dis* (2010) **28**:7–13. doi:10.1159/000282059
- Major AS, Van Kaer L. The role of natural killer T cells in atherosclerosis. Curr Immunol Rev (2005) 1:261–74. doi:10.2174/157339505774479266
- Wu L, Van Kaer L. Contribution of lipid-reactive natural killer T cells to obesity-associated inflammation and insulin resistance. *Adipocyte* (2013) 2:12–6. doi:10.4161/adip.22296
- Matsuda JL, Mallevaey T, Scott-Browne J, Gapin L. CD1d-restricted iNKT cells, the 'Swiss-army knife' of the immune system. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2008) 20:358–68. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2008.03.018
- Kawano T, Cui J, Koezuka Y, Toura I, Kaneko Y, Motoki K, et al. CD1drestricted and TCR-mediated activation of Vα14 NKT cells by glycosylceramides. *Science* (1997) 278:1626–9. doi:10.1126/science.278.5343.1626
- Fujii SI, Shimizu K, Okamoto Y, Kunii N, Nakayama T, Motohashi S, et al. NKT cells as an ideal anti-tumor immunotherapeutic. *Front Immunol* (2013) 4:409. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2013.00409
- Kim S, Lalani S, Parekh VV, Wu L, Van Kaer L. Glycolipid ligands of invariant natural killer T cells as vaccine adjuvants. *Expert Rev Vaccines* (2008) 7:1519–32. doi:10.1586/14760584.7.10.1519
- Cerundolo V, Silk JD, Masri SH, Salio M. Harnessing invariant NKT cells in vaccination strategies. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2009) 9:28–38. doi:10.1038/nri2451
- Wu L, Van Kaer L. NKT cells and diabetes. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol (2007) 293:G919–22. doi:10.1152/ajpgi.00242.2007
- Van Kaer L, Wu L, Parekh VV. Natural killer T cells in multiple sclerosis and its animal model. *Immunology* (2015). (in press).
- Coppieters K, Dewint P, Van Beneden K, Jacques P, Seeuws S, Verbruggen G, et al. NKT cells: manipulable managers of joint inflammation. *Rheumatology* (2007) 46:565–71. doi:10.1093/rheumatology/kel437
- Major AS, Singh RR, Joyce S, Van Kaer L. The role of invariant natural killer T cells in lupus and atherogenesis. *Immunol Res* (2006) 34:49–66. doi:10.1385/IR: 34:1:49
- Kinjo Y, Wu DY, Kim G, Xing G-W, Poles MA, Ho DD, et al. Recognition of bacterial glycosphingolipids by natural killer T cells. *Nature* (2005) 434:520–5. doi:10.1038/nature03407
- Mattner J, Debord KL, Ismail N, Goff RD, Cantu CI, Zhou D, et al. Exogenous and endogenous glycolipid antigens activate NKT cells during microbial infections. *Nature* (2005) 434:525–9. doi:10.1038/nature03408
- Sriram V, Du W, Gervay-Hague J, Brutkiewicz RR. Cell wall glycosphingolipids of Sphingomonas paucimobilis are CD1d-specific ligand for NKT cells. *Eur J Immunol* (2005) 35:1692–701. doi:10.1002/eji.200526157
- Kinjo Y, Tupin E, Wu D, Fujio M, Garcia-Navarro R, Benhnia M, et al. Natural killer T cells recognize diacylglycerol antigens from pathogenic bacteria. *Nat Immunol* (2006) 7:978–86. doi:10.1038/ni1380
- Kinjo Y, Illarionov P, Vela JL, Pei B, Girardi E, Li X, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells recognize glycolipids from pathogenic Gram-positive bacteria. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:966–74. doi:10.1038/ni.2096
- Fischer K, Scotet E, Niemeyer M, Koebernick H, Zerrahn J, Maillet S, et al. Mycobacterial phosphatidylinositol mannoside is a natural antigen for CD1drestricted T cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2004) 101:10685–90. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0403787101
- 42. Chang YJ, Kim HY, Albacker LA, Lee HH, Baumgarth N, Akira S, et al. Influenza infection in suckling mice expands an NKT cell subset that protects against airway hyperreactivity. J Clin Invest (2011) 121:57–69. doi:10.1172/ JCI44845
- Wieland Brown LC, Penaranda C, Kashyap PC, Williams BB, Clardy J, Kronenberg M, et al. Production of alpha-galactosylceramide by a prominent member of the human gut microbiota. *PLoS Biol* (2013) 11:e1001610. doi:10.1371/ journal.pbio.1001610

- 44. Amprey JL, Im JS, Turco SJ, Murray HW, Illarionov PA, Besra GS, et al. A subset of liver NK T cells is activated during *Leishmania donovani* infection by CD1d-bound lipophosphoglycan. *J Exp Med* (2004) **200**:895–904. doi:10. 1084/Jem.20040704
- 45. Lotter H, Gonzalez-Roldan N, Lindner B, Winau F, Isibasi A, Moreno-Lafont M, et al. Natural killer T cells activated by a lipopeptidophosphoglycan from *Entamoeba histolytica* are critically important to control amebic liver abscess. *PLoS Pathog* (2009) 5:e1000434. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1000434
- Albacker LA, Chaudhary V, Chang YJ, Kim HY, Chuang YT, Pichavant M, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells recognize a fungal glycosphingolipid that can induce airway hyperreactivity. *Nat Med* (2013) 19:1297–304. doi:10.1038/ nm.3321
- 47. An D, Oh SF, Olszak T, Neves JF, Avci FY, Erturk-Hasdemir D, et al. Sphingolipids from a symbiotic microbe regulate homeostasis of host intestinal natural killer T cells. *Cell* (2014) **156**:123–33. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2013. 11.042
- 48. Kitamura H, Iwakabe K, Yahata T, Nishimura S, Ohta A, Ohmi Y, et al. The natural killer T (NKT) cell ligand α-galactosylceramide demonstrates its immunopotentiating effect by inducing interleukin (IL)-12 production by dendritic cells and IL-12 receptor expression on NKT cells. *J Exp Med* (1999) 189:1121–8. doi:10.1084/jem.189.7.1121
- Leite-De-Moraes MC, Hameg A, Arnould A, Machavoine F, Koezuka Y, Schneider E, et al. A distinct IL-18-induced pathway to fully activate NK T lymphocytes independently from TCR engagement. *J Immunol* (1999) 163:5871–6.
- Cui J, Shin T, Kawano T, Sato H, Kondo E, Toura I, et al. Requirement for Vα14 NKT cells in IL-12-mediated rejection of tumors. *Science* (1997) 278:1623–6. doi:10.1126/science.278.5343.1623
- Brigl M, Bry L, Kent SC, Gumperz JE, Brenner MB. Mechanism of CD1drestricted natural killer T cell activation during microbial infection. *Nat Immunol* (2003) 4:1230–7. doi:10.1038/ni1002
- Cohen NR, Tatituri RV, Rivera A, Watts GF, Kim EY, Chiba A, et al. Innate recognition of cell wall beta-glucans drives invariant natural killer T cell responses against fungi. *Cell Host Microbe* (2011) 10:437–50. doi:10.1016/j. chom.2011.09.011
- Nagarajan NA, Kronenberg M. Invariant NKT cells amplify the innate immune response to lipopolysaccharide. *J Immunol* (2007) 178:2706–13. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.178.5.2706
- Paget C, Mallevaey T, Speak AO, Torres D, Fontaine J, Sheehan KC, et al. Activation of invariant NKT cells by toll-like receptor 9-stimulated dendritic cells requires type I interferon and charged glycosphingolipids. *Immunity* (2007) 27:597–609. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2007.08.017
- Brigl M, Tatituri RV, Watts GF, Bhowruth V, Leadbetter EA, Barton N, et al. Innate and cytokine-driven signals, rather than microbial antigens, dominate in natural killer T cell activation during microbial infection. *J Exp Med* (2011) 208:1163–77. doi:10.1084/jem.20102555
- Zeissig S, Murata K, Sweet L, Publicover J, Hu Z, Kaser A, et al. Hepatitis B virus-induced lipid alterations contribute to natural killer T celldependent protective immunity. *Nat Med* (2012) 18:1060–8. doi:10.1038/nm. 2811
- Halder RC, Aguilera C, Maricic I, Kumar V. Type II NKT cell-mediated anergy induction in type I NKT cells prevents inflammatory liver disease. *J Clin Invest* (2007) 117:2302–12. doi:10.1172/JCI31602
- Van Kaer L, Parekh VV, Wu L. iNKT cells as sensors and managers of inflammation. *Trends Immunol* (2013) 34:50–8. doi:10.1016/j.it.2012.08.009
- Kulkarni RR, Villanueva AI, Elawadli I, Jayanth P, Read LR, Mansour Haeryfar SM, et al. Costimulatory activation of murine invariant natural killer T cells by toll-like receptor agonists. *Cell Immunol* (2012) 277:33–43. doi:10.1016/j. cellimm.2012.06.002
- Van Kaer L, Joyce S. Innate immunity: NKT cells in the spotlight. *Curr Biol* (2005) 15:R429–31. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2005.05.032
- Wesley JD, Tessmer MS, Chaukos D, Brossay L. NK cell-like behavior of Valpha14i NK T cells during MCMV infection. *PLoS Pathog* (2008) 4:e1000106. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1000106
- Raghuraman G, Geng Y, Wang C-R. IFN-β-mediated up-regulation of CD1d in bacteria-infected APCs. J Immunol (2006) 177:7841–8. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.177.11.7841
- Van Kaer L, Joyce S. Viral evasion of antigen presentation: not just for peptides anymore. Nat Immunol (2006) 7:795–7. doi:10.1038/ni0806-795

- Van Kaer L, Joyce S. The hunt for iNKT cell antigens: alpha-galactosidasedeficient mice to the rescue? *Immunity* (2010) 33:143–5. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2010.08.009
- Zhou D, Mattner J, Cantu C, Schrantz N, Yin N, Gao Y, et al. Lysosomal glycosphingolipid recognition by NKT cells. *Science* (2004) **306**:1786–9. doi:10. 1126/science.1103440
- Brennan PJ, Tatituri RV, Brigl M, Kim EY, Tuli A, Sanderson JP, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells recognize lipid self antigen induced by microbial danger signals. Nat Immunol (2011) 12:1202–11. doi:10.1038/ni.2143
- Brennan PJ, Tatituri RV, Heiss C, Watts GF, Hsu FF, Veerapen N, et al. Activation of iNKT cells by a distinct constituent of the endogenous glucosylceramide fraction. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2014) 111:13433–8. doi:10. 1073/pnas.1415357111
- Kain L, Webb B, Anderson BL, Deng S, Holt M, Costanzo A, et al. The identification of the endogenous ligands of natural killer T cells reveals the presence of mammalian alpha-linked glycosylceramides. *Immunity* (2014) 41:543–54. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.08.017
- Holzapfel KL, Tyznik AJ, Kronenberg M, Hogquist KA. Antigen-dependent versus -independent activation of invariant NKT cells during infection. *J Immunol* (2014) 192:5490–8. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1400722
- Rieder SA, Nagarkatti P, Nagarkatti M. CD1d-independent activation of invariant natural killer T cells by staphylococcal enterotoxin B through major histocompatibility complex class II/T cell receptor interaction results in acute lung injury. *Infect Immun* (2011) 79:3141–8. doi:10.1128/IAI.00177-11
- Hayworth JL, Mazzuca DM, Maleki Vareki S, Welch I, McCormick JK, Haeryfar SM. CD1d-independent activation of mouse and human iNKT cells by bacterial superantigens. *Immunol Cell Biol* (2012) **90**:699–709. doi:10.1038/icb. 2011.90
- Van Kaer L, Parekh VV, Wu L. Invariant natural killer T cells: bridging innate and adaptive immunity. *Cell Tissue Res* (2011) 343:43–55. doi:10.1007/ s00441-010-1023-3
- 73. Wilson MT, Johansson C, Olivares-Villagomez D, Singh AK, Stanic AK, Wang CR, et al. The response of natural killer T cells to glycolipid antigens is characterized by surface receptor down-modulation and expansion. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2003) 100:10913–8. doi:10.1073/pnas. 1833166100
- 74. Chang WS, Kim JY, Kim YJ, Kim YS, Lee JM, Azuma M, et al. Cutting edge: programmed death-1/programmed death ligand 1 interaction regulates the induction and maintenance of invariant NKT cell anergy. J Immunol (2008) 181:6707–10. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.181.10.6707
- Parekh VV, Lalani S, Kim S, Halder R, Azuma M, Yagita H, et al. PD-1/PD-L blockade prevents anergy induction and enhances the anti-tumor activities of glycolipid-activated invariant NKT cells. *J Immunol* (2009) 182:2816–26. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0803648
- Wang J, Cheng L, Wondimu Z, Swain M, Santamaria P, Yang Y. Cutting edge: CD28 engagement releases antigen-activated invariant NKT cells from the inhibitory effects of PD-1. *J Immunol* (2009) 182:6644–7. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.0804050
- 77. Crowe NY, Uldrich AP, Kyparissoudis K, Hammond KJL, Hayakawa K, Sidobre S, et al. Glycolipid antigen drives rapid expansion and sustained cytokine production by NKT cells. *J Immunol* (2003) 171:4020–7. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.171.8.4020
- Ulrich AP, Crowe NY, Kyparissoudis K, Pellicci DG, Zhan Y, Lew AM, et al. NKT cell stimulation with glycolipid antigen in vivo: costimulation-dependent expansion, bim-dependent contraction, and hyporesponsiveness to further antigenic challenge. *J Immunol* (2005) 175:3092–101. doi:10.4049/jimmunol. 175.5.3092
- Leite-De-Moraes MC, Herbelin A, Gouarin C, Koezuka Y, Schneider E, Dy M. Fas/Fas ligand interactions promote activation-induced cell death of NK T lymphocytes. *J Immunol* (2000) 165:4367–71. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.165.8. 4367
- Huang JR, Tsai YC, Chang YJ, Wu JC, Hung JT, Lin KH, et al. alpha-Galactosylceramide but not phenyl-glycolipids induced NKT cell anergy and IL-33-mediated myeloid-derived suppressor cell accumulation via upregulation of egr2/3. J Immunol (2014) 192(4):1972–81. doi:10.4049/jimmunol. 1302623
- 81. Kojo S, Elly C, Harada Y, Langdon WY, Kronenberg M, Liu YC. Mechanisms of NKT cell anergy induction involve Cbl-b-promoted monoubiquitination of

CARMA1. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A (2009) **106**:17847–51. doi:10.1073/pnas. 0904078106

- Fujii S, Shimizu K, Kronenberg M, Steinman RM. Prolonged IFN-γ-producing NKT response induced with α-galactosylceramide-loaded DCs. *Nat Immunol* (2002) 3:867–74. doi:10.1038/ni827
- Courtney AN, Nehete PN, Nehete BP, Thapa P, Zhou D, Sastry KJ. Alphagalactosylceramide is an effective mucosal adjuvant for repeated intranasal or oral delivery of HIV peptide antigens. *Vaccine* (2009) 27:3335–41. doi:10.1016/ j.vaccine.2009.01.083
- Bontkes HJ, Moreno M, Hangalapura B, Lindenberg JJ, De Groot J, Lougheed S, et al. Attenuation of invariant natural killer T-cell anergy induction through intradermal delivery of alpha-galactosylceramide. *Clin Immunol* (2010) 136:364–74. doi:10.1016/j.clim.2010.04.019
- Thapa P, Zhang G, Xia C, Gelbard A, Overwijk WW, Liu C, et al. Nanoparticle formulated alpha-galactosylceramide activates NKT cells without inducing anergy. *Vaccine* (2009) 27:3484–8. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2009.01.047
- 86. Stirnemann K, Romero JF, Baldi L, Robert B, Cesson V, Besra GS, et al. Sustained activation and tumor targeting of NKT cells using a CD1d-anti-HER2-scFv fusion protein induce antitumor effects in mice. J Clin Invest (2008) 118:994–1005. doi:10.1172/JCI33249
- Durgan K, Ali M, Warner P, Latchman YE. Targeting NKT cells and PD-L1 pathway results in augmented anti-tumor responses in a melanoma model. *Cancer Immunol Immunother* (2011) 60:547–58. doi:10.1007/ s00262-010-0963-5
- Silk JD, Salio M, Reddy BG, Shepherd D, Gileadi U, Brown J, et al. Cutting edge: nonglycosidic CD1d lipid ligands activate human and murine invariant NKT cells. *J Immunol* (2008) 180:6452–6. doi:10.4049/jimmunol. 180.10.6452
- 89. Giaccone G, Punt CJA, Ando Y, Ruijter R, Nishi N, Peters M, et al. A phase I study of natural killer T-cell ligand α-galactosylceramide (KRN7000) in patients with solid tumors. *Clin Cancer Res* (2002) 8:3702–9.
- 90. Chang DH, Osman K, Connolly J, Kukreja A, Krasovsky J, Pack M, et al. Sustained expansion of NKT cells and antigen-specific T cells after injection of a-galactosylceramide loaded mature dendritic cells in cancer patients. *J Exp Med* (2005) 201:1503–17. doi:10.1084/jem.20042592
- Kawakami K, Kinjo Y, Uezu K, Yara S, Miyagi K, Koguchi Y, et al. Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1-dependent increase of Valpha14 NKT cells in lungs and their roles in Th1 response and host defense in cryptococcal infection. *J Immunol* (2001) 167:6525–32. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.167.11.6525
- 92. Soulard V, Roland J, Sellier C, Gruner AC, Leite-De-Moraes M, Franetich JF, et al. Primary infection of C57BL/6 mice with *Plasmodium yoelii* induces a heterogeneous response of NKT cells. *Infect Immun* (2007) 75:2511–22. doi:10.1128/IAI.01818-06
- Hobbs JA, Cho S, Roberts TJ, Sriram V, Zhang J, Xu M, et al. Selective loss of natural killer T cells by apoptosis following infection with lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus. J Virol (2001) 75:10746–54. doi:10.1128/JVI.75.22. 10746-10754.2001
- Choi HJ, Xu H, Geng Y, Colmone A, Cho H, Wang CR. Bacterial infection alters the kinetics and function of iNKT cell responses. *J Leukoc Biol* (2008) 84:1462–71. doi:10.1189/jlb.0108038
- Kim S, Lalani S, Parekh VV, Vincent TL, Wu L, Van Kaer L. Impact of bacteria on the phenotype, functions and therapeutic activities of iNKT cells in mice. J *Clin Invest* (2008) 118:2301–15. doi:10.1172/JCI33071
- Chiba A, Dascher CC, Besra GS, Brenner MB. Rapid NKT cell responses are self-terminating during the course of microbial infection. *J Immunol* (2008) 181:2292–302. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.181.4.2292
- Motsinger A, Haas DW, Stanic AK, Van Kaer L, Joyce S, Unutmaz D. CD1drestricted human natural killer T cells are highly susceptible to human immunodeficiency virus 1 infection. *J Exp Med* (2002) **195**:869–79. doi:10.1084/jem. 20011712
- Sandberg JK, Fast NM, Palacios EH, Fennelly G, Dobroszycki J, Palumbo P, et al. Selective loss of innate CD4(+) V alpha 24 natural killer T cells in human immunodeficiency virus infection. *J Virol* (2002) **76**:7528–34. doi:10.1128/JVI. 76.15.7528-7534.2002
- 99. van der Vliet HJ, Von Blomberg BM, Hazenberg MD, Nishi N, Otto SA, Van Benthem BH, et al. Selective decrease in circulating V alpha 24+V beta 11+ NKT cells during HIV type 1 infection. *J Immunol* (2002) 168:1490–5. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.168.3.1490

- 100. Moll M, Kuylenstierna C, Gonzalez VD, Andersson SK, Bosnjak L, Sonnerborg A, et al. Severe functional impairment and elevated PD-1 expression in CD1drestricted NKT cells retained during chronic HIV-1 infection. *Eur J Immunol* (2009) **39**:902–11. doi:10.1002/eji.200838780
- 101. Kee SJ, Kwon YS, Park YW, Cho YN, Lee SJ, Kim TJ, et al. Dysfunction of natural killer T cells in patients with active *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* infection. *Infect Immun* (2012) 80:2100–8. doi:10.1128/IAI.06018-11
- 102. Matangkasombut P, Chan-In W, Opasawaschai A, Pongchaikul P, Tangthawornchaikul N, Vasanawathana S, et al. Invariant NKT cell response to dengue virus infection in human. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* (2014) 8:e2955. doi:10.1371/ journal.pntd.0002955
- 103. Osman Y, Kawamura T, Naito T, Takeda K, Van Kaer L, Okumura K, et al. Activation of hepatic NKT cells and subsequent liver injury following administration of α-galactosylceramide. *Eur J Immunol* (2000) **30**:1919–28. doi:10. 1002/1521-4141(200007)30:7<1919::AID-IMMU1919>3.0.CO;2-3
- 104. Takeda K, Hayakawa Y, Van Kaer L, Matsuda H, Yagita H, Okumura K. Critical contribution of liver natural killer T cells to a murine model of hepatitis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2000) 97:5498–503. doi:10.1073/pnas.040566697
- Arrunategui-Correa V, Kim HS. The role of CD1d in the immune response against *Listeria* infection. *Cell Immunol* (2004) **227**:109–20. doi:10.1016/j. cellimm.2004.02.003
- 106. Dieli F, Taniguchi M, Kronenberg M, Sidobre S, Ivanyi J, Fattorini L, et al. An anti-inflammatory role for V alpha 14 NK T cells in *Mycobacterium bovis* bacillus Calmette-Guerin-infected mice. *J Immunol* (2003) **171**:1961–8. doi:10. 4049/jimmunol.171.4.1961
- 107. Lin Y, Roberts TJ, Wang CR, Cho S, Brutkiewicz RR. Long-term loss of canonical NKT cells following an acute virus infection. *Eur J Immunol* (2005) 35:879–89. doi:10.1002/eji.200425495
- Roberts TJ, Lin Y, Spence PM, Van Kaer L, Brutkiewicz RR. CD1d1-dependent control of the magnitude of an acute antiviral immune response. *J Immunol* (2004) 172:3454–61. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.172.6.3454
- 109. Zeissig S, Blumberg RS. Commensal microbial regulation of natural killer T cells at the frontiers of the mucosal immune system. *FEBS Lett* (2014) 588:4188–94. doi:10.1016/j.febslet.2014.06.042
- 110. Olszak T, An D, Zeissig S, Vera MP, Richter J, Franke A, et al. Microbial exposure during early life has persistent effects on natural killer T cell function. *Science* (2012) 336:489–93. doi:10.1126/science.1219328
- 111. Wingender G, Stepniak D, Krebs P, Lin L, McBride S, Wei B, et al. Intestinal microbes affect phenotypes and functions of invariant natural killer T cells in mice. *Gastroenterology* (2012) 143:418–28. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2012.04.017

- 112. Loh L, Ivarsson MA, Michaelsson J, Sandberg JK, Nixon DF. Invariant natural killer T cells developing in the human fetus accumulate and mature in the small intestine. *Mucosal Immunol* (2014) 7:1233–43. doi:10.1038/mi.2014.13
- 113. Wu L, Parekh VV, Gabriel CL, Bracy DP, Marks-Shulman PA, Tamboli RA, et al. Activation of invariant natural killer T cells by lipid excess promotes tissue inflammation, insulin resistance, and hepatic steatosis in obese mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2012) **109**:E1143–52. doi:10.1073/pnas.1200498109
- 114. Kotas ME, Lee HY, Gillum MP, Annicelli C, Guigni BA, Shulman GI, et al. Impact of CD1d deficiency on metabolism. *PLoS One* (2011) 6:e25478. doi:10. 1371/journal.pone.0025478
- 115. Mantell BS, Stefanovic-Racic M, Yang X, Dedousis N, Sipula IJ, O'Doherty RM. Mice lacking NKT cells but with a complete complement of CD8+ T-cells are not protected against the metabolic abnormalities of diet-induced obesity. *PLoS One* (2011) 6:e19831. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0019831
- 116. Ji Y, Sun S, Xu A, Bhargava P, Yang L, Lam KS, et al. Activation of natural killer T cells promotes M2 macrophage polarization in adipose tissue and improves systemic glucose tolerance via interleukin-4 (IL-4)/STAT6 protein signaling axis in obesity. J Biol Chem (2012) 287:13561–71. doi:10.1074/jbc. M112.350066
- 117. Satoh M, Andoh Y, Clingan CS, Ogura H, Fujii S, Eshima K, et al. Type II NKT cells stimulate diet-induced obesity by mediating adipose tissue inflammation, steatohepatitis and insulin resistance. *PLoS One* (2012) 7:e30568. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0030568
- 118. Lynch L, Nowak M, Varghese B, Clark J, Hogan AE, Toxavidis V, et al. Adipose tissue invariant NKT cells protect against diet-induced obesity and metabolic disorder through regulatory cytokine production. *Immunity* (2012) 37(3):574–87. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2012.06.016
- 119. Schipper HS, Rakhshandehroo M, Van De Graaf SF, Venken K, Koppen A, Stienstra R, et al. Natural killer T cells in adipose tissue prevent insulin resistance. J Clin Invest (2012) 122(9):3343–54. doi:10.1172/JCI62739

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Van Kaer, Parekh and Wu. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Recognition of microbial glycolipids by natural killer T cells

Dirk M. Zajonc* and Enrico Girardi[†]

Division of Cell Biology, La Jolla Institute for Allergy and Immunology, La Jolla, CA, USA

T cells can recognize microbial antigens when presented by dedicated antigen-presenting molecules. While peptides are presented by classical members of the major histocompatibility complex (MHC) family (MHC I and II), lipids, glycolipids, and lipopeptides can be presented by the non-classical MHC member, CD1. The best studied subset of lipid-reactive T cells are type I natural killer T (iNKT) cells that recognize a variety of different antigens when presented by the non-classical MHCI homolog CD1d. iNKT cells have been shown to be important for the protection against various microbial pathogens, including B. burgdorferi, the causative agents of Lyme disease, and S. pneumoniae, which causes pneumococcal meningitis and community-acquired pneumonia. Both pathogens carry microbial glycolipids that can trigger the T cell antigen receptor (TCR), leading to iNKT cell activation. iNKT cells have an evolutionary conserved TCR alpha chain, yet retain the ability to recognize structurally diverse glycolipids. They do so using a conserved recognition mode, in which the TCR enforces a conserved binding orientation on CD1d. TCR binding is accompanied by structural changes within the TCR binding site of CD1d, as well as the glycolipid antigen itself. In addition to direct recognition of microbial antigens, iNKT cells can also be activated by a combination of cytokines (IL-12/IL-18) and TCR stimulation. Many microbes carry TLR antigens, and microbial infections can lead to TLR activation. The subsequent cytokine response in turn lower the threshold of TCR-mediated iNKT cell activation, especially when weak microbial or even self-antigens are presented during the cause of the infection. In summary, iNKT cells can be directly activated through TCR triggering of strong antigens, while cytokines produced by the innate immune response may be necessary for TCR triggering and iNKT cell activation in the presence of weak antigens. Here, we will review the molecular basis of iNKT cell recognition of glycolipids, with an emphasis on microbial glycolipids.

Keywords: microbes, glycolipids, antigen-presentation, CD1d, TCR, NKT cells

Introduction

Microbial antigens can be recognized by various receptors of both the innate and adaptive immune system. While many receptors, especially innate immune receptors, bind their antigen in free form, T cell antigen receptors (TCRs), which are exclusively expressed on T cells, have evolved to recognize antigens when presented by dedicated antigen-presenting molecules (1). This feature distinguishes them from soluble immunoglobulins (Igs), which can bind to virtually any molecule in solution, even though, the Ig fragment that is responsible for antigen binding (Fab) is structurally very similar to the TCR. While exceptions to this rule exist, such as gamma delta ($\gamma\delta$) TCRs, which can bind

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Thierry Mallevaey, University of Toronto, Canada

Reviewed by:

Sho Yamasaki, Kyushu University, Japan Jamie Rossjohn, Monash University, Australia

*Correspondence:

Dirk M. Zajonc, Division of Cell Biology, La Jolla Institute for Allergy and Immunology, 9420 Athena Circle, La Jolla, CA 92037, USA dzajonc@liai.org

[†]Present address:

Enrico Girardi, CeMM, Research Center for Molecular Medicine of the Austrian Academy of Sciences, Vienna, Austria

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> Received: 09 June 2015 Accepted: 21 July 2015 Published: 04 August 2015

Citation:

Zajonc DM and Girardi E (2015) Recognition of microbial glycolipids by natural killer T cells. Front. Immunol. 6:400. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00400 antigens with or without antigen-presenting molecules (2), for the purpose of this review, we will exclusively focus on cells carrying the more well-characterized $\alpha\beta$ TCRs.

T lymphocytes are key cells of the adaptive immune system. They recognize infection, initiate, and regulate immune responses, especially by controlling the activation of bystander immune cells (3). The hallmark of T cell activation is the direct binding of the TCR to an antigen that is presented by major histocompatibility complex (MHC)-encoded molecules. While classical MHC class I or II molecules are important for peptide presentation, non-classical MHC molecules, especially CD1, are required for glycolipid presentation to T cells (4–8). Other non-peptidic antigens, such as microbial vitamin B metabolites, can also be recognized by T cells when they are presented by the non-classical MHC I molecule, MR1 (9, 10).

The CD1 Family

First identified in the late 1980s in the group of Cesar Milstein, CD1 is a group of MHC class I-like antigen-presenting molecules (11). CD1 proteins exhibit little or no polymorphism, in stark contrast to the MHC-encoded antigen-presenting molecules. However, the number of expressed CD1d genes varies widely by species. Humans express five functional isotypes (CD1a-e) (12), with CD1e being the only member that does not directly present antigens to T cells (13). Mice express only CD1d, while other species, such as guinea pigs, express multiple forms of the same isotype, CD1b (14). CD1 molecules are conserved throughout vertebrate evolution (15) and have been identified to present lipids, lipopeptides, and glycolipids. While we will exclusively focus on the presentation and T cell recognition of glycolipids, it should be noted that the CD1-mediated presentation of phospholipids and lipopeptides is also well characterized (16–20).

CD1 Structure

CD1 overall resembles MHC I molecules, where the heavy chain (MHC or CD1) non-covalently associates with β_2 -microglobulin $(\beta_2 m)$ (4). The heavy chain can further be divided into three domains. The N-terminal $\alpha 1$ and $\alpha 2$ domains together form the antigen-binding site, while the α 3-domain pairs with β 2m to support the $\alpha 1$ -2 platform. The CD1 binding groove is formed by two anti-parallel α -helices that sit atop an anti-parallel β -sheet platform. CD1 has evolved a hydrophobic antigen-binding groove, which is deeper than that of MHCI and well suited for the binding and presentation of hydrophobic molecules, such as lipids (4). For in-depth information about the structural details of different CD1 isoforms and species, see Ref. (21-32). Each CD1 protein has adopted isoform and species-specific binding pockets that differ in shape and size; however, all mammalian CD1 binding grooves contain the two major pockets, A' and F'. While the A' pocket is larger, donut shaped, and deeply buried, the F' pocket is more open and accessible to the solvent. Each hydrophobic pocket generally binds one alkyl chain of a dual alkyl chain glycolipid, while the carbohydrate portion is located at the CD1d surface for TCR interaction. TCR recognition requires the proper presentation of the glycolipids by CD1d and TCR binding of the exposed carbohydrate epitope in conjunction with CD1d. The lipid backbone itself can also be in contact with the TCR to varying degrees; however, its main role is to anchor and orient the carbohydrate for T cell recognition (33). Previously, we assumed that the CD1d-binding groove is rather rigid and that each lipid will have to find the right fit inside both pockets. However, we now know that especially at the surfaces above both A' and F' pockets, subtle structural changes can be induced upon lipid and/or TCR binding (26, 33–35). Lipid-induced structural changes in mouse CD1d have only been observed by using synthetic glycolipids and whether natural lipids exist that have the same effect is currently unknown. However, lipid-induced structural changes especially around the F' pocket greatly influence iNKT cell activation (33, 36) as this is the primary binding site for the TCR (37, 38).

Lipid-Reactive T Cells

Lipid-reactive T lymphocytes are a minor population compared to peptide reactive T cells but have been reported to influence the outcome of the immune response (3). Lipid-reactive T cell, especially those expressing an $\alpha\beta$ TCR can be divided further based on their CD1 restriction and antigen-reactivity. Human group I CD1 (CD1a-c)-restricted T cells are generally considered diverse in their TCR repertoire and have often been reported to recognize mycobacterial antigens as well as self-antigens (39-46). Group II CD1 (CD1d)-restricted T cells, also called NKT cells, on the other hand, can further be classified into type I (V α 14*i*, iNKT) and type II NKT cells based on their TCR expression. Type I NKT cells are characterized by their evolutionarily conserved TCR α chain rearrangement [TRAV11–TRAJ18 (V α 14J α 18) in mice and TRAV10-TRAJ18 (Va24Ja18) in human] and their reactivity toward the prototypical antigen α -galactosylceramide (α GalCer) (Figure 1), while type II NKT cells do not have a common antigen and represent all the remaining CD1d-reactive T cells that do not react to aGalCer (6, 47, 48). Recently, a population of CD1b-restricted T cells, called germline-encoded mycolyl lipid-reactive (GEM) T cells has been identified that similar to type I NKT cells, use a more restricted TCRaß repertoire (predominantly TRAV1-2-TRAJ9) to bind mybobacterial antigens with high affinity (49). Type I NKT cells in particular have been identified as important in the protection against various microbial pathogens through direct recognition of microbial glycolipids.

Microbial Activation of Type I NKT Cells

Cytokine-Mediated Activation With and Without TCR Stimulus

Type I NKT cells have been shown to participate in protection of mice from a variety of microbial parasites (3, 50, 51). While type I NKT cells expand upon infection, this is not necessarily due to the direct recognition of microbial antigens by the TCR (52). Furthermore, type I NKT cells can be activated *in vitro* and *in vivo* directly by cytokines, such as IL-12 plus IL-18 (53), or IL-12 alone, even in the apparent absence of a TCR signal (54) (**Figure 2**). Mouse cytomegalovirus infection leads to the activation of type I



(A) Chemical drawings of microbial glycolipid ligands. (B) Cartoon of glycolipid presentation by CD1d. The α 1- α 2-domain (green, salmon shading) form the two major pockets A' and F' of CD1d that bind the lipid backbone, while the carbohydrate epitope is exposed. The α 3-domain

(prown) non-covalently binds β_2 -microbiobulin (β_2 m, blue) and together supports the $\alpha 1-\alpha 2$ -domain of CD1d. (C) Binding orientation of the different glycolipid headgroups superimposed in the CD1d binding groove. Hydrogen bonds between α GalCer and the CD1d molecule are shown as dashed lines.

NKT cells in a CD1d-independent but IL-12-dependent manner, hinting to a protective role of type I NKT cells in viral infection (55, 56). Even in the case of bacterial infection, where foreign, microbial antigens are present, type I NKT cells can be activated with the help of cytokines, such as IL-12, and perhaps in some cases, in conjunction with the presentation of self-antigens rather than microbial antigens (57, 58). This has been demonstrated in the case of *Streptococcus pneumoniae* infection, where type I NKT cell activation is strongly dependent on IL-12, while CD1d deficiency greatly reduced but did not fully abrogate NKT cell activation (59).

Glycolipid Activation of Type I NKT

The first antigen shown to activate type I NKT cells was α -galactosyl ceramide (α GalCer), which was isolated from a marine sponge in a screen for compounds that prevented tumor metastases in mice and changed by medicinal chemistry from the parental compound, Agelasphin-9b (**Figure 1**). α GalCer is now widely considered the prototypical antigen for human and mouse type I NKT cells. α GalCer is a glycosphingolipid, in which an α -anomeric galactose is connected to a ceramide backbone. The ceramide consists of a sphingoid base, which carries an N-amide-linked saturated C26 acyl chain. Interestingly, a new



study identified α -glycosyl ceramides in immune cells in mice, where they could play an important role in the development of iNKT cells (60, 61).

 α GalCer binds to CD1d with the C26 acyl chain in the A' pocket and the sphingoid base in the F' pocket (**Figure 1**). This binding orientation exposes the galactose moiety above the CD1d-binding groove for interaction with the TCR and subsequent NKT cell activation.

Glycosphingolipids from Sphingomonas spp

The first identified and characterized microbial antigen for type I NKT cells was a glycosphingolipid from *Sphingomonas* bacteria. *Sphingomonas* are Gram-negative bacteria that lack lipopolysac-charide (LPS) and are highly abundant in the environment, including sea water (62, 63). Although *Sphingomonas* is not highly pathogenic, mice lacking type I NKT cells are defective for clearance of *Sphingomonas yanoikuyae* at early times after infection, while at later times, the bacteria was cleared without signs of any damage (64, 65). While the original TRAJ18^{-/-} mice used in those studies had a lower TCR repertoire, which could potentially contribute to some of the observed effects, a new mouse strain lacking iNKT cells is now available to assess the contribution of iNKT cells in host defense and other disease models (66, 67).

Similar to α GalCer, the antigen GalA-GSL also carried an α -linked sugar connected to a ceramide backbone (64, 68). However, instead of a galactose, the most potent antigen contained a galacturonic acid, while the ceramide lacked a hydroxyl group at C4 of the sphingoid base (**Figure 1**). In addition, instead of the C26 acyl chain found in α GalCer, GalA-GSL contains a much shorter C14 fatty acid.

Borrelia burgdorferi Galactosyl Diacylglycerol Antigens

Borrelia burgdorferi is a spirochete and the causative agent of Lyme disease. Mice lacking type I NKT cells were less capable of clearing *B. burgdorferi* and they were more subject to chronic joint inflammation (69–71). One week after bacterial infection, type I NKT cells were activated *in vivo* to produce cytokines, such as IFNγ and IL-4 (70). *B. burgdorferi* is the first example of a pathogenic microbe that contain glycolipid antigens that activates type I NKT cells, and it is also the first example showing that type I NKT cell antigens do not have to be glycosphingolipids (72). *B. burgdorferi* has abundant glycosylated diacylglycerols (73, 74) with an α-anomeric galactose sugar in the *sn-3* position of the glycerol. The *sn-1* and *sn-2* positions carry different acyl chains, most prominently palmitate (C16:0), stearate (C18:0), oleate (C18:1), and linoleate (C18:2) (**Figure 1**).

Using synthetic versions of the diacylglycerol antigen from *B. burgdorferi*, carrying different acyl chains at both *sn-1* and *sn-2* position, revealed the impact of the lipid backbone in type I NKT cell activation. The glycolipid, BbGL-2c (*sn-1*, oleate, *sn-2*, palmitate) proved to be stimulatory for mouse type I NKT cells, while BbGl-2f (*sn-1*, linoleate, *sn-2*, oleate) was the preferred antigen for human type I NKT cells (72, 75). The data suggested that despite

having an α -anomeric galactose for TCR recognition, identical to α GalCer, the nature of the lipid backbone that anchors the glycolipid to CD1d can influence T cell activation. Although diacylglycerol lipids are less potent than sphingolipids, this finding is important since diacylglycerols are widely distributed in microbes.

Streptococcus pneumoniae Glucosyl Diacylglycerol Antigens

S.pneumoniae and Group B streptococcus are important pathogens responsible for pediatric and community-acquired pneumonia. α-glucosyl-containing diacylglycerol antigens (Glc-DAG)-s2, the main iNKT antigen found in these bacteria, was the first microbial antigen identified that did not carry a galactosyl moiety (76). Instead, it is composed of an α -linked glucosyl hexose linked to a diacylglycerol backbone. Interestingly, the sn-2 position of the glycerol carries an unusual vaccenic (C18:1, cis-11) acid, while the sn-1 position is occupied by palmitic acid (C16:0). The requirement for this unusual combination of sugar and fatty acid appears to be quite stringent, as the positional isomer carrying a vaccenic acid in position sn-1 is not antigenic and that replacement of the glucosyl moiety with galactose did not restore antigenicity (36). Notably, Glc-DAG-s2 is also antigenic in human NKT cells (76), suggesting that the importance of similar synergies between lipid and polar portion of the streptococcal iNKT antigens is maintained in humans.

Bacteroides fragilis Glycosphingolipid Antigens

Bacteroides fragilis is a commensal bacteria found in humans and mice, where it colonizes the gut, and is characterized by an unusually high percentage of sphingolipds in its membranes. iNKT antigens were reported in these bacteria, which structurally resemble the prototypical antigen α GalCer (**Figure 1**) (77, 78), while carrying features also found in the original antigenic sphingolipid isolated from marine sponges, such as Agelasphin-9b. These antigens were found to have either stimulatory or inhibitory effects on iNKT cells, playing a critical role in iNKT homestasis during development. While no structural information is currently available on how these antigens are presented by CD1d, their structural similarity to well-characterized sphingolipids suggests a conserved CD1d-binding mode, with the sphingosine chain bound in the F' pocket and the fatty acid chain in the A' pocket.

Helicobacter pylori Glucosyl Cholesterol Antigens

Glycolipid antigens derived from *Helicobacter pylori*, the bacterium associated with the etiology of gastritis and peptic ulcers, have been recently described as cholesteryl α -glucoside antigens (79). In particular, the lipid cholesteryl phosphatidyl α -glucoside (α CPG) was shown to bind to CD1d and be able to stimulate iNKT cells. Clinical severity of gastric atrophy upon infection of *H. pylori* was correlated with the expression of the microbial enzyme cholesteryl α -glucosyltransferase (α CgT), which generates the iNKT cell antigen cholesteryl α -glucoside (79). J α 18-deficient mice lacking iNKT cells have an elevated burden of *H. pylori*, suggesting a protective role of iNKT cells against certain

clinical isolates of *H. pylori*. While this study did not address whether the phosphatidyl moiety or the cholesterol moiety binds inside the CD1d-binding groove, unpublished data form our own lab indicated that the mouse CD1d can in fact bind cholesterol derivatives. How such a bulky and rigid lipid moiety is bound within the CD1d-binding groove is currently unclear and will require further structural characterization.

Entamoeba histolytica Acylated Lysophosphatidyl Inositol Antigen

Another microbe that contains unusual iNKT cell antigens is Entamoeba histolytica, an intestinal protozoan parasite that causes amebiasis, resulting in significant morbidity and mortality worldwide (80). Clinical manifestations include liver abscesses, and animal models of experimental amebic liver abscess (ALA) demonstrated a role for IFN-y in the control of E. histolytica invasion. As iNKT cells are predominantly located in the liver of mice and potently produce copious amounts of IFN-y, it is not surprising that $J\alpha 18^{-/-}$ mice have considerably larger liver abscesses compared to wildtype mice, indicating a protective role of iNKT cells in parasite control. The iNKT cell antigen was generated upon lysosomal processing of a lipopeptidophosphoglycan to the active form EhPIb, 1-O-[(28:0)-lyso-glycero-3-phosphatidyl-]2-O-(16:0)-inositol (81). This lipid correlates with a model in which the C28:0 chain binds in the A' pocket of CD1d, while the inositol headgroup is exposed above the CD1d-binding groove and the inositol-linked C16 fatty acid inserts into the F' pocket of CD1d. However, no published data using a synthetic version of this antigen are available to date, which would be important to address the question of how such a structure binds to CD1d to activate iNKT cells.

Antigen Loading and Processing

Lipid antigens are generally water-insoluble and if not bound to proteins themselves, will be embedded into cellular membranes. As a consequence, there has to be an active process in which lipids are extracted from the membranes of APCs and/or transferred from another protein into the binding groove of CD1d. While some antigens, such as a GalCer, can be loaded directly into CD1d molecules on the cell surface, antigen presentation generally is enhanced by the internalization of glycolipids into acidic endosomal compartments (82). As cell-surface expressed CD1 recycles back through cellular compartments, CD1 encounters lysosomal lipid transfer proteins, such as saposins A-D (83-87), which facilitate the transfer of glycolipids into CD1. Saposins can extract lipids from membranes, directly bind them in hydrophobic pockets, and transfer them onto CD1d. However, the mechanism of lipid transfer and whether saposins directly bind CD1d has not been well studied. In addition to saposins, a variety of cells, including DCs, secrete apolipoprotein E, which enhances the presentation of glycolipid antigens to iNKT cells because it can interact with glycosphingolipid antigens and enhance their uptake (88). Furthermore, microsomal triglyceride transfer protein (MTTP), an ER chaperone protein, has been reported to assist in lipid loading into nascent CD1d, as it passes through the secretory pathway on the way to the cell surface (89). As a

result, endogenous lipids are found associated with cell-surface expressed CD1d.

In addition to lipid loading, lipid processing can also occur in acidic compartments. Using the synthetic glycosphingolipid antigens Gal(\alpha1,2)\alphaGalCer, carbohydrate antigen processing was demonstrated in APCs (90). $Gal(\alpha 1,2)\alpha GalCer$ itself is unable to directly activate iNKT cells but once the terminal galactose is removed by the lysosomal enzyme α -galactosidase A, thereby generating the highly antigenic monosaccharide, αGalCer, iNKT cell activation could be observed (90). Processing of microbial antigens has also been observed for the Entamoeba histolytica antigen, EhPIb. However, in contrast to the removal of a carbohydrate, removal of a fatty acid through a phospholipase (PL) is necessary to generate the antigen. Another example of microbial antigen processing is provided by hexamannosylated phosphatidyl-myo-inositols (PIM₆), from Mycobacterium tuberculosis, which is presented by CD1b. PIM₆ is processed to the dimannoside form PIM_2 by α -mannosidase, a process that is greatly enhanced by CD1e (13). Also, recognition of iGb3 is believed to require processing from iGb4 by an enzyme or enzymes having the β-subunit found in lysosomal hexosaminidases A and B (91).

In summary, processing of antigens can occur both in the carbohydrate moiety, as well as the lipid backbone and appears to constitute a common feature of both endogenous and microbial antigens.

Structural Basis of Glycolipid Presentation by CD1d

While the list of NKT cell antigens is rapidly expanding, most structural work on the presentation of glycolipids by CD1d has focused on dual chain lipids, such as diacylglycerol lipids or sphingolipids. Only limited structural data are available on the presentation of lysolipids, which are characterized by possessing only one alkyl chain, or other types of lipids, such as cholesterol derivatives. The few current examples of lysolipids include the presentation of lyso-PC by human CD1d, which is an antigen for iNKT cells and lyso-sulfatide by mouse CD1d, which is an antigen for a subset of type II NKT cells (92, 93). Both single chain lipids appear to bind in the F' pocket of CD1d but activate distinct NKT cell populations. Lysophospholipids are derived from diacylglycerol lipids upon PL A1, A2, or B digestion, generating lysolipids with a single fatty acid located either at the sn-1 (PLA2, B) or sn-2 (PLA1, B) position. However, the current list of microbial lysolipids able to activate iNKT cells is limited. While Entamoeba histolytica contains a lysolipid with a fatty acid at the *sn*-1 (EhPIa), only the lipid that contains an additional fatty acid at the inositol moiety (EhPIb) appears to be antigenic for iNKT cells (Figure 1) (81).

Microbial dual alkyl chain lipids binding to CD1d have been well characterized, both for ceramide-based glycosphingolipids and for diacylglycerol-containing glycolipids (33, 36, 64, 68, 72, 75, 76, 94, 95). We now know that sphingolipids bind in a conserved orientation to CD1d, with the longer acyl chain (typically up to C26) filling the larger A' pocket, and the shorter sphingoid base (~C18) filling the smaller F' pocket (96, 97). This binding orientation is maintained even when the fatty acid or the sphingosine moiety is truncated to eight or nine carbons, respectively, which would allow for a reversed binding orientation (26, 98). The binding orientation is likely orchestrated by a network of conserved H-bond interactions between the core mouse CD1d residues, Asp80, Asp153, and Thr156 (Asp151 and Thr154 are the equivalent residues in human CD1d) and the polar moieties of the rigid ceramide backbone (Figure 1C). If the fatty acid chain is too short to fill the A' pocket completely, spacer lipids, such as a C16:0 fatty acids (palmitic acid), are recruited to occupy the remainder of the pocket, at least for proteins that were recombinantly expressed in insect cells (26, 95, 99). Spacer lipids have also been observed in the F' pocket for glycosphingolipids, such as OCH, where the sphingoid base had been shortened (35, 98). The conserved binding orientation places the carbohydrate moiety in a rather similar position for TCR engagement. The first identified microbial antigens for iNKT cells were from Sphingomonas spp., which contained the glycosphingolipids α -glycuronosylceramide (containing either a glucuronic or galacturonic moiety). Structural data revealed that the overall binding to CD1d was similar compared to aGalCer, with slight different interactions based on the lack of the 4-OH group of the sphingoid base. This resulted in a slightly deeper binding of the sphingoid base inside the F' pocket and a concomitant loss of well conserved electron density for the galacturonic acid headgroup at the CD1d surface (95). This less well-defined presentation of the headgroup was likely the major determinant for the reduced antigenicity compared to a GalCer and a reduced TCR-binding affinity (33). Interestingly, a subset of non-canonical V α 10 NKT cells had been described earlier that can also recognize aGalCer but have a preference for glucose-containing antigens, such as α GlcCer, and the microbial antigen, α -glucuronosylceramide. Despite sharing only 40% sequence conservation with the V α 14 chain, the V α 10 NKT cells have a CD1d-docking mode similar to type I NKT cells (100). iNKT cell antigens that contain ceramide backbones are generally more potent than antigens that are based on a diacylglycerol backbone. In fact, the fine structure of the diacylglycerol backbone greatly influences the potency of iNKT cell agonists. While the carbohydrate moiety is connected to the *sn*-3 position of the glycerol, the two fatty acids occupy the sn-1 and sn-2 position. This leads to a greater diversity in the lipid backbone of diacylglycerol lipids, as the fatty acids can vary in length and saturation. During the structural characterization of *B. burgdorferi* α-galactosyl diacylglycerolipid binding to mouse CD1d, we observed two binding orientations of the diacylglycerolipid backbone. The two antigens, BbGl-2c and BbGl-2f, bind with the oleic acid (C18:1) in the A' pocket and the palmitic acid (C16:0, BbGl-2c) or linoleic acid (C18:2, BbGl-2f) in the F' pocket. However, as the oleic acid is at the sn-1 position in BbGL-2c but in the sn-2 position on BbGL-2f, this results in the reversed binding orientation (Figure 3B). It has been demonstrated that only BbGL-2c can potently activate mouse iNKT cells, suggesting that the reversed binding orientation observed for BbGL-2f renders the antigen non-antigenic, even though the same galactose epitope is presented (75). However, presentation of this galactose moiety above the CD1d-binding groove is altered, suggesting that the fine positioning of the carbohydrate



moiety at the TCR interface by the precise structure of the lipid backbone greatly affects antigenicity. It is intriguing to speculate that microbes can synthesize specific glycolipids in an attempt to invade immune recognition by iNKT cells; however, both BbGl-2c and BbGl-2f are abundantly expressed by *B. burgdorferi* (73).

Streptococcus pneumoniae contains α -Glc-DAG, in contrast to the galactose or galacturonic acid moieties found in B. burgdorferi and Sphingomonas spp. Glucose-containing glycolipids are generally considered as weaker antigens based on early studies using α GalCer analogs (101). The precise lipid structure contained an *sn*-3-linked α -glucose, a palmitic acid at *sn*-1, and a cis-vaccenic acid (C18:1, cis-11) at sn-2 (Glc-DAG-s2) (76). Replacing the glucose with a galactose surprisingly resulted in a glycolipid that was not able to activate murine iNKT cells (Gal-DAG-s2) (36). Similar observations were made when the cis-vaccenic fatty acid was replaced against oleic acid (C18:1, cis-9), which effectively only shifts the unsaturation two carbons toward the end of the chain, or when the cis-vaccenic acid was linked to the sn-1, rather than sn-2 position of the glycerol (36, 76). As such, the streptococcal antigen exhibited a unique interplay between the lipid backbone, the precise location of the unsaturation at the sn-2 linked fatty acid, and the glucose moiety. Presentation of this glycolipid by CD1d shared similarities with the presentation of the borrelial antigen BbGL-2c, which had the oleic acid at the sn-1 position. While both lipids bound in opposite orientations inside the CD1d-binding pocket, both the galactose and the glucose moiety were presented in a more upright tilted orientation to the TCR. This was a direct consequence of loss of intimate H-bond

interactions with the core residue Asp153, which binds the 2"- and 3"-OH of α GalCer (**Figure 1C**).

T Cell Recognition of CD1d–Glycolipid Complexes

In recent years, structural studies shed light on the recognition of the different microbial glycolipids by the V α 14V β 8.2 TCR of murine iNKT cells (33, 36). Similar to the structure of the V α 14V β 8.2 TCR bound to mCD1d- α GalCer (38), the microbial antigens are contacted by the TCR using a highly conserved binding chemistry. The TCR binds with the invariant V α 14J α 18 chain directly above the carbohydrate headgroup with a footprint centered above the F' pocket. In stark contrast to TCR recognition of pMHC, the TCR beta chain does not participate in direct antigen recognition. The highly variable complementarity-determining region (CDR)3β loop exclusively contacts CD1d and is involved in controlling autoreactivity (102). The antigen is recognized by the TCR alpha chain, specifically CDR1a and CDR3a. In addition, certain antigens, such as isoglobotrihexosyl ceramide (iGb3) or phosphatidyl inositol (PI), are also contacted by the framework residue, Lys68, while αGalCer analogs with aromatic groups attached to the 6"-OH of the galactose can be in contact with CDR2a residue Gln52 (103-105). CDR1a exclusively contacts the headgroup, while CDR3α contacts both headgroup, the hydroxyls of the lipid backbone, and the F' roof, indicating that the overall recognition and binding orientation is dominated by CDR3 α (Figure 3). For α GalCer, the 3" and 4"-OH groups of the galactose epitope make a hydrogen bond to Asn30 of CDR1a, while the 2"-OH interacts with the backbone nitrogen of Gly96 of CDR3a. Arg95 contacts the 4'-OH of the sphingoid base. All or most of those interactions are also observed in the microbial glycolipid structures but depending on the type of carbohydrate, the interaction with the axial 4"-OH can be lacking (e.g., in glucose, the 4"-OH is in equatorial configuration, pointing away from the TCR). Also, depending on the nature of the lipid backbone, the interaction between Arg95 of CRD3a and 4'-OH of the sphingoid base is not always formed. Surprisingly, while the carbohydrate moieties of three two microbial lipids, GalA-GSL, BbGL-2c, and Glc-DAG-s2, are presented by CD1d in different orientations before TCR engagement, all the lipid headgroups superimpose well with that of aGalCer after TCR binding. The combined biophysical and structural data revealed the basis of why a GalCer is such a potent antigen and high affinity ligand for the TCR. The TCR binds a GalCer using a lock and key mechanism, while microbial antigens, especially the carbohydrate headgroups have to be re-oriented by the TCR to allow for the conserved binding footprint on CD1d (33, 37, 106, 107). One could argue that the lipid structures of the analyzed microbial antigens are similar to α GalCer, despite the obvious differences in the lipid backbones. As such, the TCR not surprisingly binds to those antigens using a conserved binding chemistry. However, the conserved binding chemistry of the TCR has also been observed in the more complex β-anomeric glycolipid, iGb3, where the TCR completely flattens the trihexosyl group to form similar interactions with the β -anomeric glucose. In fact, the β -anomeric glucose is molded upon TCR binding into a position where it mimics the observed flat binding of α -anomeric carbohydrates (104, 108). TCR-binding kinetics also correlates well with the structural change that the TCR induces in the ligands upon binding to the CD1d-glycolipid complexes. All the microbial antigens that are not based on a ceramide backbone and as such differently presented by CD1d have a 10× or more reduced TCR association rate. Surprisingly, however, the TCR dissociates 70× faster from GalA-GSL compared to a GalCer. While both antigens are presented in a similar orientation, and also form the same number of H-bond interactions, we wondered whether there are any structural changes in CD1d. Indeed, as previously reported, the short chain α GalCer analog PBS-25 induces the closure of the F' roof upon binding to CD1d, while the F' roof is not closed by any of the microbial antigens (26, 33, 36). The F' roof is the major binding site for the

References

- Davis MM, Boniface JJ, Reich Z, Lyons D, Hampl J, Arden B, et al. Ligand recognition by alpha beta T cell receptors. *Annu Rev Immunol* (1998) 16:523–44. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.16.1.523
- Adams EJ, Gu S, Luoma AM. Human gamma delta T cells: evolution and ligand recognition. *Cell Immunol* (2015) 296(1):31–40. doi:10.1016/j. cellimm.2015.04.008
- Godfrey DI, Kronenberg M. Going both ways: immune regulation via CD1d-dependent NKT cells. J Clin Invest (2004) 114:1379–88. doi:10.1172/ JCI200423594
- Moody DB, Zajonc DM, Wilson IA. Anatomy of CD1-lipid antigen complexes. Nat Rev Immunol (2005) 5:387–99. doi:10.1038/nri1605
- Girardi E, Zajonc DM. Molecular basis of lipid antigen presentation by CD1d and recognition by natural killer T cells. *Immunol Rev* (2012) 250:167–79. doi:10.1111/j.1600-065X.2012.01166.x

TCR α chain and upon binding of the TCR, the F' roof is formed regardless of the bound glycolipid. That correlates with a model in which the TCR induces a structural change in CD1d for the TCR α chain to bind to, and the necessary binding energy to keep the roof closed is taken out of the TCR binding energy. As a result, the TCR dissociates faster from CD1d–glycolipid complexes that do not have a preformed F' roof (33, 36). Further mutational studies targeting individual residues within the F' roof highlighted the importance of this roof in the overall stability of the ternary complexes, without affecting TCR association rates, suggesting a two step-binding mechanism in which the antigen is bound first and then the CD1d molecule (36).

Conclusion

The TCR of iNKT cells can recognize a vast range of antigens. While novel microbial antigens for iNKT cells continue to be identified, a clear structural pattern has emerged that the TCR recognizes with preferred specificity. The pattern consists of an α -anomeric monohexosyl sugar, linked to a lipid backbone that can either be based on a ceramide, a diacylglycerol, or potentially a cholesterol moiety. The type of sugar that is preferentially recognized would depend on the precise structure of the lipid backbone but generally contains a galactose, glucose, or derivatives thereof. While it is still difficult to predict which DAG backbone would give rise to iNKT cell antigens, the binding of glycosphingolipids is more conserved and many interactions with the TCR can now be modeled with confidence. Deviation from this pattern can be compensated by the unique binding properties of the TCR, with regards to the structural changes that it can induce in both lipid headgroup orientation and in CD1d. Those changes would be reflected in a lower TCR binding affinity and potency. As such, the most potent glycolipid antigens for iNKT cells, regardless of source, are glycosphingolipids followed by α-glycosyl diacylglycerolipids. Binding of other types of lipid antigens has not been structurally assessed but will be the focus of continuing studies, since many microbes also produce glycolipids that deviate from the known structures.

Acknowledgments

This work was supported by NIH grants AI74952 and AI107318.

- Rossjohn J, Pellicci DG, Patel O, Gapin L, Godfrey DI. Recognition of CD1d-restricted antigens by natural killer T cells. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2012) 12:845–57. doi:10.1038/nri3328
- Adams EJ, Luoma AM. The adaptable major histocompatibility complex (MHC) fold: structure and function of nonclassical and MHC class I-like molecules. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2013) 31:529–61. doi:10.1146/annurev-immunol-032712-095912
- Rossjohn J, Gras S, Miles JJ, Turner SJ, Godfrey DI, McCluskey J. T cell antigen receptor recognition of antigen-presenting molecules. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2015) 33:169–200. doi:10.1146/annurev-immunol-032414-112334
- Kjer-Nielsen L, Patel O, Corbett AJ, Le Nours J, Meehan B, Liu L, et al. MR1 presents microbial vitamin B metabolites to MAIT cells. *Nature* (2012) 491:717–23. doi:10.1038/nature11605
- Reantragoon R, Kjer-Nielsen L, Patel O, Chen Z, Illing PT, Bhati M, et al. Structural insight into MR1-mediated recognition of the mucosal associated invariant T cell receptor. *J Exp Med* (2012) 209:761–74. doi:10.1084/jem.20112095

- Calabi F, Milstein C. A novel family of human major histocompatibility complex-related genes not mapping to chromosome 6. *Nature* (1986) 323:540–3. doi:10.1038/323540a0
- Calabi F, Jarvis JM, Martin L, Milstein C. Two classes of CD1 genes. Eur J Immunol (1989) 19:285–92. doi:10.1002/eji.1830190211
- De La Salle H, Mariotti S, Angenieux C, Gilleron M, Garcia-Alles LF, Malm D, et al. Assistance of microbial glycolipid antigen processing by CD1e. *Science* (2005) 310:1321–4. doi:10.1126/science.1115301
- Dascher CC, Hiromatsu K, Naylor JW, Brauer PP, Brown KA, Storey JR, et al. Conservation of a CD1 multigene family in the guinea pig. *J Immunol* (1999) 163:5478–88.
- Dascher CC. Evolutionary biology of CD1. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol (2007) 314:3–26.
- Gumperz JE, Roy C, Makowska A, Lum D, Sugita M, Podrebarac T, et al. Murine CD1d-restricted T cell recognition of cellular lipids. *Immunity* (2000) 12:211–21. doi:10.1016/S1074-7613(00)80174-0
- Rauch J, Gumperz J, Robinson C, Skold M, Roy C, Young DC, et al. Structural features of the acyl chain determine self-phospholipid antigen recognition by a CD1d-restricted invariant NKT (iNKT) cell. *J Biol Chem* (2003) 278:47508–15. doi:10.1074/jbc.M308089200
- Agea E, Russano A, Bistoni O, Mannucci R, Nicoletti I, Corazzi L, et al. Human CD1-restricted T cell recognition of lipids from pollens. J Exp Med (2005) 202:295–308. doi:10.1084/jem.20050773
- Van Rhijn I, Zajonc DM, Wilson IA, Moody DB. T-cell activation by lipopeptide antigens. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2005) 17:222–9. doi:10.1016/j. coi.2005.04.006
- Lepore M, De Lalla C, Gundimeda SR, Gsellinger H, Consonni M, Garavaglia C, et al. A novel self-lipid antigen targets human T cells against CD1c(+) leukemias. J Exp Med (2014) 211:1363–77. doi:10.1084/jem.20140410
- Zeng Z, Castano AR, Segelke BW, Stura EA, Peterson PA, Wilson IA. Crystal structure of mouse CD1: an MHC-like fold with a large hydrophobic binding groove. *Science* (1997) 277:339–45. doi:10.1126/science.277.5324.339
- 22. Gadola SD, Zaccai NR, Harlos K, Shepherd D, Castro-Palomino JC, Ritter G, et al. Structure of human CD1b with bound ligands at 2.3 Å, a maze for alkyl chains. *Nat Immunol* (2002) **3**:721–6. doi:10.1038/ni821
- Zajonc DM, Elsliger MA, Teyton L, Wilson IA. Crystal structure of CD1a in complex with a sulfatide self antigen at a resolution of 2.15 Å. *Nat Immunol* (2003) 4:808–15. doi:10.1038/ni948
- Giabbai B, Sidobre S, Crispin MD, Sanchez-Ruiz Y, Bachi A, Kronenberg M, et al. Crystal structure of mouse CD1d bound to the self ligand phosphatidylcholine: a molecular basis for NKT cell activation. *J Immunol* (2005) 175:977–84. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.175.2.977
- Koch M, Stronge VS, Shepherd D, Gadola SD, Mathew B, Ritter G, et al. The crystal structure of human CD1d with and without α-galactosylceramide. *Nat Immunol* (2005) 8:819–26. doi:10.1038/ni1225
- Zajonc DM, Cantu C, Mattner J, Zhou D, Savage PB, Bendelac A, et al. Structure and function of a potent agonist for the semi-invariant natural killer T cell receptor. *Nat Immunol* (2005) 8:810–8. doi:10.1038/ni1224
- Zajonc DM, Striegl H, Dascher CC, Wilson IA. The crystal structure of avian CD1 reveals a smaller, more primordial antigen-binding pocket compared to mammalian CD1. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2008) 105:17925–30. doi:10.1073/pnas.0809814105
- Dvir H, Wang J, Ly N, Dascher CC, Zajonc DM. Structural basis for lipid-antigen recognition in avian immunity. *J Immunol* (2010) 184:2504–11. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0903509
- Girardi E, Wang J, Mac TT, Versluis C, Bhowruth V, Besra G, et al. Crystal structure of bovine CD1b3 with endogenously bound ligands. *J Immunol* (2010) 185:376–86. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1000042
- Scharf L, Li NS, Hawk AJ, Garzon D, Zhang T, Fox LM, et al. The 2.5 a structure of CD1c in complex with a mycobacterial lipid reveals an open groove ideally suited for diverse antigen presentation. *Immunity* (2010) 33:853–62. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2010.11.026
- Garcia-Alles LF, Giacometti G, Versluis C, Maveyraud L, De Paepe D, Guiard J, et al. Crystal structure of human CD1e reveals a groove suited for lipid-exchange processes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2011) 108:13230–5. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1105627108
- 32. Wang J, Guillaume J, Pauwels N, Van Calenbergh S, Van Rhijn I, Zajonc DM. Crystal structures of bovine CD1d reveal altered alphaGalCer presentation

and a restricted A' pocket unable to bind long-chain glycolipids. *PLoS One* (2012) 7:e47989. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0047989

- Li Y, Girardi E, Wang J, Yu ED, Painter GF, Kronenberg M, et al. The Vα14 invariant natural killer T cell TCR forces microbial glycolipids and CD1d into a conserved binding mode. *J Exp Med* (2010) 207:2383–93. doi:10.1084/ jem.20101335
- Aspeslagh S, Li Y, Yu ED, Pauwels N, Trappeniers M, Girardi E, et al. Galactose-modified iNKT cell agonists stabilized by an induced fit of CD1d prevent tumour metastasis. *EMBO J* (2011) 30:2294–305. doi:10.1038/ emboj.2011.145
- Wun KS, Cameron G, Patel O, Pang SS, Pellicci DG, Sullivan LC, et al. A molecular basis for the exquisite CD1d-restricted antigen specificity and functional responses of natural killer T cells. *Immunity* (2011) 34:327–39. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2011.02.001
- 36. Girardi E, Yu ED, Li Y, Tarumoto N, Pei B, Wang J, et al. Unique interplay between sugar and lipid in determining the antigenic potency of bacterial antigens for NKT cells. *PLoS Biol* (2011) **9**:e1001189. doi:10.1371/journal. pbio.1001189
- Borg NA, Wun KS, Kjer-Nielsen L, Wilce MC, Pellicci DG, Koh R, et al. CD1d-lipid-antigen recognition by the semi-invariant NKT T-cell receptor. *Nature* (2007) 448:44–9. doi:10.1038/nature05907
- Pellicci DG, Patel O, Kjer-Nielsen L, Pang SS, Sullivan LC, Kyparissoudis K, et al. Differential recognition of CD1d-alpha-galactosyl ceramide by the V beta 8.2 and V beta 7 semi-invariant NKT T cell receptors. *Immunity* (2009) 31:47–59. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2009.04.018
- Moody DB, Sugita M, Peters PJ, Brenner MB, Porcelli SA. The CD1-restricted T-cell response to mycobacteria. *Res Immunol* (1996) 147:550–9. doi:10.1016/ S0923-2494(97)85221-2
- Moody DB, Reinhold BB, Guy MR, Beckman EM, Frederique DE, Furlong ST, et al. Structural requirements for glycolipid antigen recognition by CD1brestricted T cells. *Science* (1997) 278:283–6. doi:10.1126/science.278.5336.283
- 41. Rosat JP, Grant EP, Beckman EM, Dascher CC, Sieling PA, Frederique D, et al. CD1-restricted microbial lipid antigen-specific recognition found in the CD8+ $\alpha\beta$ T cell pool. *J Immunol* (1999) **162**:366–71.
- Shamshiev A, Donda A, Carena I, Mori L, Kappos L, De Libero G. Self glycolipids as T-cell autoantigens. *Eur J Immunol* (1999) **29**:1667–75. doi:10.1002/ (SICI)1521-4141(199905)29:05<1667::AID-IMMU1667>3.0.CO;2-U
- Moody DB, Guy MR, Grant E, Cheng TY, Brenner MB, Besra GS, et al. CD1b-mediated T cell recognition of a glycolipid antigen generated from mycobacterial lipid and host carbohydrate during infection. *J Exp Med* (2000) 192:965–76. doi:10.1084/jem.192.7.965
- Moody DB, Ulrichs T, Muhlecker W, Young DC, Gurcha SS, Grant E, et al. CD1c-mediated T-cell recognition of isoprenoid glycolipids in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* infection. *Nature* (2000) **404**:884–8. doi:10.1038/35009119
- Moody DB, Young DC, Cheng TY, Rosat JP, Roura-Mir C, O'Connor PB, et al. T cell activation by lipopeptide antigens. *Science* (2004) 303:527–31. doi:10.1126/science.1089353
- Birkinshaw RW, Pellicci DG, Cheng TY, Keller AN, Sandoval-Romero M, Gras S, et al. alphabeta T cell antigen receptor recognition of CD1a presenting self lipid ligands. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16:258–66. doi:10.1038/ni.3098
- Godfrey DI, Macdonald HR, Kronenberg M, Smyth MJ, Van Kaer L. NKT cells: what's in a name? *Nat Rev Immunol* (2004) 4:231–7. doi:10.1038/nri1309
- Bendelac A, Savage PB, Teyton L. The Biology of NKT Cells. Annu Rev Immunol (2007) 25:297–336. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.25.022106.141711
- Van Rhijn I. A conserved human T cell population targets mycobacterial antigens presented by CD1b. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14(7):706–13. doi:10.1038/ ni.2630
- Kronenberg M, Gapin L. The unconventional lifestyle of NKT cells. Nat Rev Immunol (2002) 2:557–68. doi:10.1038/nri854
- Tupin E, Kinjo Y, Kronenberg M. The unique role of natural killer T cells in the response to microorganisms. *Nat Rev Microbiol* (2007) 5:405–17. doi:10.1038/nrmicro1657
- Skold M, Behar SM. Role of CD1d-restricted NKT cells in microbial immunity. Infect Immun (2003) 71:5447–55. doi:10.1128/IAI.71.10.5447-5455.2003
- Leite-De-Moraes MC, Hameg A, Arnould A, Machavoine F, Koezuka Y, Schneider E, et al. A distinct IL-18-induced pathway to fully activate NK T lymphocytes independently from TCR engagement. *J Immunol* (1999) 163:5871–6.

- Nagarajan NA, Kronenberg M. Invariant NKT cells amplify the innate immune response to lipopolysaccharide. *J Immunol* (2007) 178:2706–13. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.178.5.2706
- Tyznik AJ, Tupin E, Nagarajan NA, Her MJ, Benedict CA, Kronenberg M. Cutting edge: the mechanism of invariant NKT cell responses to viral danger signals. J Immunol (2008) 181:4452–6. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.181.7.4452
- Wesley JD, Tessmer MS, Chaukos D, Brossay L. NK cell-like behavior of Vα14i NK T cells during MCMV infection. *PLoS Pathog* (2008) 4:e1000106. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1000106
- Brigl M, Bry L, Kent SC, Gumperz JE, Brenner MB. Mechanism of CD1drestricted natural killer T cell activation during microbial infection. *Nat Immunol* (2003) 4:1230–7. doi:10.1038/ni1002
- Paget C, Mallevaey T, Speak AO, Torres D, Fontaine J, Sheehan KC, et al. Activation of invariant NKT cells by toll-like receptor 9-stimulated dendritic cells requires type I interferon and charged glycosphingolipids. *Immunity* (2007) 27:597–609. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2007.08.017
- Brigl M, Tatituri RV, Watts GF, Bhowruth V, Leadbetter EA, Barton N, et al. Innate and cytokine-driven signals, rather than microbial antigens, dominate in natural killer T cell activation during microbial infection. *J Exp Med* (2011) 208:1163–77. doi:10.1084/jem.20102555
- Kain L, Webb B, Anderson BL, Deng S, Holt M, Costanzo A, et al. The identification of the endogenous ligands of natural killer T cells reveals the presence of mammalian alpha-linked glycosylceramides. *Immunity* (2014) 41:543–54. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.08.017
- Kain L, Costanzo A, Webb B, Holt M, Bendelac A, Savage PB, et al. Endogenous ligands of natural killer T cells are alpha-linked glycosylceramides. *Mol Immunol* (2015). doi:10.1016/j.molimm.2015.06.009
- Laskin AI, White DC. Preface to special issue on Sphingomonas. J Ind Microbiol Biotechnol (1999) 23:231. doi:10.1038/sj.jim.2900748
- Neef A, Witzenberger R, Kampfer P. Detection of sphingomonads and in situ identification in activated sludge using 16S rRNA-targeted oligonucleotide probes. J Ind Microbiol Biotechnol (1999) 23:261–7. doi:10.1038/ sj.jim.2900768
- Mattner J, Debord KL, Ismail N, Goff RD, Cantu C III, Zhou D, et al. Exogenous and endogenous glycolipid antigens activate NKT cells during microbial infections. *Nature* (2005) 434:525–9. doi:10.1038/nature03408
- Sriram V, Du W, Gervay-Hague J, Brutkiewicz RR. Cell wall glycosphingolipids of Sphingomonas paucimobilis are CD1d-specific ligands for NKT cells. Eur J Immunol (2005) 35:1692–701. doi:10.1002/eji.200526157
- Bedel R, Matsuda JL, Brigl M, White J, Kappler J, Marrack P, et al. Lower TCR repertoire diversity in Traj18-deficient mice. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13:705–6. doi:10.1038/ni.2347
- Chandra S, Zhao M, Budelsky A, De Mingo Pulido A, Day J, Fu Z, et al. A new mouse strain for the analysis of invariant NKT cell function. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16(8):799–800. doi:10.1038/ni.3203
- Kinjo Y, Wu D, Kim G, Xing GW, Poles MA, Ho DD, et al. Recognition of bacterial glycosphingolipids by natural killer T cells. *Nature* (2005) 434:520–5. doi:10.1038/nature03407
- Kumar H, Belperron A, Barthold SW, Bockenstedt LK. Cutting edge: CD1d deficiency impairs murine host defense against the spirochete, *Borrelia burgdorferi. J Immunol* (2000) 165:4797–801. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.165.9.4797
- Tupin E, Benhnia MR, Kinjo Y, Patsey R, Lena CJ, Haller MC, et al. NKT cells prevent chronic joint inflammation after infection with *Borrelia burgdorferi*. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2008) **105**:19863–8. doi:10.1073/pnas.0810519105
- Olson CM Jr, Bates TC, Izadi H, Radolf JD, Huber SA, Boyson JE, et al. Local production of IFN-gamma by invariant NKT cells modulates acute Lyme carditis. J Immunol (2009) 182:3728–34. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0804111
- Kinjo Y, Tupin E, Wu D, Fujio M, Garcia-Navarro R, Benhnia MR, et al. Natural killer T cells recognize diacylglycerol antigens from pathogenic bacteria. *Nat Immunol* (2006) 7:978–86. doi:10.1038/ni1380
- Ben-Menachem G, Kubler-Kielb J, Coxon B, Yergey A, Schneerson R. A newly discovered cholesteryl galactoside from *Borrelia burgdorferi*. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2003) 100:7913–8. doi:10.1073/pnas.1232451100
- Schröder NW, Schombel U, Heine H, Gobel UB, Zähringer U, Schumann RR. Acylated cholesteryl galactoside as a novel immunogenic motif in *Borrelia burgdorferi* sensu stricto. *J Biol Chem* (2003) 278:33645–53. doi:10.1074/jbc. M305799200
- 75. Wang J, Li Y, Kinjo Y, Mac TT, Gibson D, Painter GF, et al. Lipid binding orientation within CD1d affects recognition of *Borrelia burgdorferi* antigens

by NKT cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A (2010) 107:1535-40. doi:10.1073/pnas.0909479107

- Kinjo Y, Illarionov P, Vela JL, Pei B, Girardi E, Li X, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells recognize glycolipids from pathogenic Gram-positive bacteria. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:966–74. doi:10.1038/ni.2096
- Wieland Brown LC, Penaranda C, Kashyap PC, Williams BB, Clardy J, Kronenberg M, et al. Production of alpha-galactosylceramide by a prominent member of the human gut microbiota. *PLoS Biol* (2013) 11:e1001610. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.1001610
- An D, Oh SF, Olszak T, Neves JF, Avci FY, Erturk-Hasdemir D, et al. Sphingolipids from a symbiotic microbe regulate homeostasis of host intestinal natural killer T cells. *Cell* (2014) 156:123–33. doi:10.1016/j. cell.2013.11.042
- Ito Y, Vela JL, Matsumura F, Hoshino H, Tyznik A, Lee H, et al. Helicobacter pylori cholesteryl alpha-glucosides contribute to its pathogenicity and immune response by natural killer T cells. *PLoS One* (2013) 8:e78191. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0078191
- Ali IK. Intestinal amebae. Clin Lab Med (2015) 35:393–422. doi:10.1016/j. cll.2015.02.009
- Lotter H, Gonzalez-Roldan N, Lindner B, Winau F, Isibasi A, Moreno-Lafont M, et al. Natural killer T cells activated by a lipopeptidophosphoglycan from *Entamoeba histolytica* are critically important to control amebic liver abscess. *PLoS Pathog* (2009) 5:e1000434. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1000434
- Lawton AP, Kronenberg M. The third way: progress on pathways of antigen processing and presentation by CD1. *Immunol Cell Biol* (2004) 82:295–306. doi:10.1111/j.0818-9641.2004.01258.x
- Kang SJ, Cresswell P. Saposins facilitate CD1d-restricted presentation of an exogenous lipid antigen to T cells. *Nat Immunol* (2004) 5:175–81. doi:10.1038/ ni1034
- Winau F, Schwierzeck V, Hurwitz R, Remmel N, Sieling PA, Modlin RL, et al. Saposin C is required for lipid presentation by human CD1b. *Nat Immunol* (2004) 5:169–74. doi:10.1038/ni0304-344c
- Zhou D, Cantu C III, Sagiv Y, Schrantz N, Kulkarni AB, Qi X, et al. Editing of CD1d-bound lipid antigens by endosomal lipid transfer proteins. *Science* (2004) 303:523–7. doi:10.1126/science.1092009
- Kolter T, Sandhoff K. Principles of lysosomal membrane digestion: stimulation of sphingolipid degradation by sphingolipid activator proteins and anionic lysosomal lipids. *Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol* (2005) 21:81–103. doi:10.1146/annurev.cellbio.21.122303.120013
- Yuan W, Qi X, Tsang P, Kang SJ, Illaniorov PA, Besra GS, et al. Saposin B is the dominant saposin that facilitates lipid binding to human CD1d molecules. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2007) **104**:5551–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.0700617104
- Van Den Elzen P, Garg S, Leon L, Brigl M, Leadbetter EA, Gumperz JE, et al. Apolipoprotein-mediated pathways of lipid antigen presentation. *Nature* (2005) 437:906–10. doi:10.1038/nature04001
- Dougan SK, Salas A, Rava P, Agyemang A, Kaser A, Morrison J, et al. Microsomal triglyceride transfer protein lipidation and control of CD1d on antigen-presenting cells. J Exp Med (2005) 202:529–39. doi:10.1084/jem.20050183
- Prigozy TI, Naidenko O, Qasba P, Elewaut D, Brossay L, Khurana A, et al. Glycolipid antigen processing for presentation by CD1d molecules. *Science* (2001) 291:664–7. doi:10.1126/science.291.5504.664
- Zhou D, Mattner J, Cantu C III, Schrantz N, Yin N, Gao Y, et al. Lysosomal glycosphingolipid recognition by NKT cells. *Science* (2004) **306**:1786–9. doi:10.1126/science.1103440
- Girardi E, Maricic I, Wang J, Mac TT, Iyer P, Kumar V, et al. Type II natural killer T cells use features of both innate-like and conventional T cells to recognize sulfatide self antigens. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13:851–6. doi:10.1038/ni.2371
- Lopez-Sagaseta J, Sibener LV, Kung JE, Gumperz J, Adams EJ. Lysophospholipid presentation by CD1d and recognition by a human Natural Killer T-cell receptor. *EMBO J* (2012) 31:2047–59. doi:10.1038/emboj.2012.54
- 94. Wu D, Xing GW, Poles MA, Horowitz A, Kinjo Y, Sullivan B, et al. Bacterial glycolipids and analogs as antigens for CD1d-restricted NKT cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2005) **102**:1351–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.0408696102
- Wu D, Zajonc DM, Fujio M, Sullivan BA, Kinjo Y, Kronenberg M, et al. Design of natural killer T cell activators: structure and function of a microbial glycosphingolipid bound to mouse CD1d. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2006) 103:3972–7. doi:10.1073/pnas.0600285103
- Zajonc DM, Kronenberg M. CD1 mediated T cell recognition of glycolipids. *Curr Opin Struct Biol* (2007) 17:521–9. doi:10.1016/j.sbi.2007.09.010

- Zajonc DM, Wilson IA. Architecture of CD1 proteins. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol (2007) 314:27–50.
- Sullivan BA, Nagarajan NA, Wingender G, Wang J, Scott I, Tsuji M, et al. Mechanisms for glycolipid antigen-driven cytokine polarization by Vα14i NKT cells. J Immunol (2010) 184:141–53. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0902880
- Zajonc DM, Savage PB, Bendelac A, Wilson IA, Teyton L. Crystal structures of mouse CD1d-iGb3 complex and its cognate Vα14 T cell receptor suggest a model for dual recognition of foreign and self glycolipids. *J Mol Biol* (2008) 377:1104–16. doi:10.1016/j.jmb.2008.01.061
- 100. Uldrich AP, Patel O, Cameron G, Pellicci DG, Day EB, Sullivan LC, et al. A semi-invariant Valpha10+ T cell antigen receptor defines a population of natural killer T cells with distinct glycolipid antigen-recognition properties. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:616–23. doi:10.1038/ni.2051
- 101. Uchimura A, Shimizu T, Morita M, Ueno H, Motoki K, Fukushima H, et al. Immunostimulatory activities of monoglycosylated alphap-pyranosylceramides. *Bioorg Med Chem* (1997) 5:2245–9. doi:10.1016/ S0968-0896(97)00082-5
- 102. Matulis G, Sanderson JP, Lissin NM, Asparuhova MB, Bommineni GR, Schumperli D, et al. Innate-like control of human iNKT cell autoreactivity via the hypervariable CDR3beta loop. *PLoS Biol* (2010) 8:e1000402. doi:10.1371/ journal.pbio.1000402
- 103. Mallevaey T, Clarke AJ, Scott-Browne JP, Young MH, Roisman LC, Pellicci DG, et al. A molecular basis for NKT cell recognition of CD1d-self-antigen. *Immunity* (2011) 34:315–26. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2011.01.013
- 104. Yu ED, Girardi E, Wang J, Zajonc DM. Cutting edge: structural basis for the recognition of {beta}-linked glycolipid antigens by invariant NKT cells. *J Immunol* (2011) 187:2079–83. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1101636

- 105. Aspeslagh S, Nemcovic M, Pauwels N, Venken K, Wang J, Van Calenbergh S, et al. Enhanced TCR footprint by a novel glycolipid increases NKT-dependent tumor protection. *J Immunol* (2013) **191**:2916–25. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1203134
- 106. Kjer-Nielsen L, Borg NA, Pellicci DG, Beddoe T, Kostenko L, Clements CS, et al. A structural basis for selection and cross-species reactivity of the semi-invariant NKT cell receptor in CD1d/glycolipid recognition. *J Exp Med* (2006) 203:661–73. doi:10.1084/jem.20051777
- 107. Wun KS, Borg NA, Kjer-Nielsen L, Beddoe T, Koh R, Richardson SK, et al. A minimal binding footprint on CD1d-glycolipid is a basis for selection of the unique human NKT TCR. J Exp Med (2008) 205:939–49. doi:10.1084/ jem.20072141
- Pellicci DG, Clarke AJ, Patel O, Mallevaey T, Beddoe T, Le Nours J, et al. Recognition of beta-linked self glycolipids mediated by natural killer T cell antigen receptors. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:827–33. doi:10.1038/ni.2076

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Zajonc and Girardi. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Dynamics of NKT-cell responses to chlamydial infection

Sudhanshu Shekhar¹, Antony George Joyee² and Xi Yang^{1,2*}

¹ Department of Medical Microbiology, Faculty of Medicine, University of Manitoba, Winnipeg, MB, Canada, ² Department of Immunology, Faculty of Medicine, University of Manitoba, Winnipeg, MB, Canada

Natural killer T (NKT) cells have gained great attention owing to their critical functional roles in immunity to various pathogens. In this review, we provide an overview of the current knowledge on the role of NKT cells in host defense against and pathogenesis due to Chlamydia, which is an intracellular bacterial pathogen that poses a threat to the public health worldwide. Accumulating evidence has demonstrated that NKT cells, particularly invariant NKT (iNKT) cells, play a crucial role in host defense against chlamydial infections, especially in C. pneumoniae infection. iNKT cells can promote type-1 protective responses to C. pneumoniae by inducing enhanced production of IL-12 by dendritic cells (DCs), in particular CD8 α + DCs, which promote the differentiation of naive T cells into protective IFN-γ-producing Th1/Tc1 type CD4+/CD8+ T cells. This iNKT-cellmediated modulation of DC function is largely dependent upon CD40-CD40L interaction, IFN-y production, and cell-to-cell contact. In addition, iNKT cells modulate the function of natural killer cells. NKT cells may be also involved in the pathogenesis of some chlamydial diseases by inducing different patterns of cytokine production. A better understanding of NKT-cell biology will enable us to rationally design prophylactic and therapeutic tools to combat infectious diseases.

Keywords: CD1d restriction, NKT cells, dendritic cells, Chlamydia

Introduction

Natural killer T (NKT) cells represent a unique population of innate lymphocytes that express the natural killer (NK)- and T-cell markers, such as NK1.1 and $\alpha\beta$ T-cell receptor (TCR) (1). NKT cells are divided into two subsets, type I or invariant NKT (iNKT) and type II NKT cells, depending upon their TCR forms and cognate ligands. iNKT cells possess the invariant $\alpha\beta$ TCR (iTCR) that recognizes glycolipid and lipid antigens presented to them by CD1d molecules. iNKT cells are the most widely studied subset of NKT cells. Activation of iNKT cells leads to the rapid production of Th1, Th2, and Th17 cytokines and chemokines (2). On the other hand, type II NKT cells do not express the iTCR and are reactive to sulfatides (1). Because of their distinct immunologic characteristics and crucial functions in host immune responses to different pathogens, NKT cells have gained much attention in recent years (3). In this review, we focus on the functional role of NKT cells, especially iNKT cells, in conferring T-cell immunity against chlamydiae, which are obligate intracellular bacteria that cause a range of human diseases worldwide (4). In particular, we describe how iNKT cells bridge innate and adaptive immunity by modulating the function of dendritic cells (DCs) during chlamydial infection. These findings

Abbreviations: Ag, antigen; C, *Chlamydia*; CD40L, CD40 ligand; DC, dendritic cell; IC, infected cell; IL-12, interleukin-12; iNKT, invariant natural killer T cell; iTCR, invariant T cell receptor; Tc, CD8+ T cytotoxic cell; Th1, T helper cell.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

S. M. Mansour Haeryfar, Western University, Canada

Reviewed by:

Masaki Terabe, National Institutes of Health, USA Colette Kanellopoulos, CNRS, France

*Correspondence:

Xi Yang, Department of Immunology, Faculty of Medicine, University of Manitoba, 471 Apotex Centre, 750 McDermot Avenue, Winnipeg, MB R3E 0T5, Canada yangxi@cc.umanitoba.ca

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> Received: 02 February 2015 Accepted: 30 April 2015 Published: 15 May 2015

Citation:

Shekhar S, Joyee AG and Yang X (2015) Dynamics of NKT-cell responses to chlamydial infection. Front. Immunol. 6:233. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00233 present a rational basis for developing effective prophylactics and therapeutics against infectious diseases.

Chlamydial Infections and Their Pathophysiology

Chlamydia has a biphasic life cycle, consisting of two distinct forms, elementary body (EB) and reticulate body (RB). EB is an extracellular and metabolically inactive, but stable form, which is responsible for dissemination of infection from one person to another. On the contrary, RB is an intracellular and metabolically active form (5). EBs attach and enter the epithelial cells through endocytosis. Following their entry into the cell, the EBs undergo germination to give rise to RBs. The RBs so formed multiply by binary fission in enlarging vacuoles called inclusion bodies. As the inclusion body expands following maturation, the RBs redifferentiate into EBs, which are released by the cells to infect more cells (6).

Chlamydial species belong to the taxonomic family Chlamydiaceae. Using 16s and 23s rRNA sequencing, the family Chlamydiaceae has divided into two genera and nine species (7). Out of these nine chlamydial species, C. trachomatis and C. pneumoniae (also called as Chlamydophila pneumoniae) are clinically significant species that cause a variety of human diseases. C. trachomatis has three human serovars, including serovars A-C, D-K, and L1-L2. Serovars D-K of C. trachomatis are the most common cause of bacterial sexually transmitted diseases (STDs), but can also cause neonatal pneumonia and conjunctivitis (4, 8-11). They cause 90 million cases of STDs each year across the globe, with approximately 3 million cases alone in the United States (11). The clinical manifestations of chlamydial genital infection in women include urethritis, cervicitis, upper genital tract infection, and perihepatitis. If untreated, infected women can develop pelvic inflammatory disease, which have serious consequences, such as infertility, ectopic pregnancy, and abortion. In men, C. trachomatis infection can cause urethritis, epididymitis, seminal vesiculitis, and prostatitis (8, 9). It is notable here that majority of infected people are asymptomatic and only about 20% of infected women and 30% of men show clinical signs of chlamydial infection and so are subjected to antibiotic treatment. A range of broad spectrum antibiotics such as erythromycin and tetracycline are effective against Chlamydia, although an accurate and timely diagnosis of chlamydial infections presents a challenge to the clinician due to their diverse clinical manifestations (4, 12). Serovars L1-L2 of C. trachomatis cause lymphogranuloma venereum, which is a venereal disease with lesions in genital tissues, particularly the tissue-draining lymphatics and lymph nodes. These genital tract chlamydial infection increases the chance of women to be infected with human immunodeficiency virus and human papilloma virusinduced cervical neoplasia (13, 14). Apart from genital tract infection, serovars A-C of C. trachomatis cause trachoma, which is the leading cause of infectious blindness worldwide that affects about 84 million people with active disease. Pathologic lesions in trachoma include the development of follicles and inflamed conjunctivae that lead to cloudy and vascularized cornea, trichiasis, corneal ulcer, and blindness. Transmission of C. trachomatis for trachoma takes place by contaminated fingers or fomites or

through placenta in infected mothers (15, 16). On the other hand, C. pneumoniae causes a variety of respiratory diseases, including sinusitis, pharyngitis, bronchitis, and community-acquired pneumonia that are common throughout the world (17). A higher prevalence of chlamydial infection is however noted in third world countries compared to the developed ones. Humans are the only known reservoir for C. pneumoniae. In recent years, there are various reports based on epidemiological, immunological, and pharmacological studies that indicate an association of C. pneumoniae infection with cardiovascular and neurodegenerative diseases, such as atherosclerosis, Alzheimer's disease, and multiple sclerosis (18-20). Despite considerable efforts, it still remains a challenge to develop a safe and effective chlamydial vaccine due to inadequate knowledge of protective immunity and immunopathology of chlamydial infections. This is important because of the fact that the immune responses also contribute to the pathogenesis of chlamydial diseases (21). An effective vaccine strategy therefore requires the identification of antigens/adjuvants, which evoke protective but not pathologic immune responses.

Coexistence of Chlamydia and its host imposes an evolutionary pressure on both of them. The host's immune system has developed to defend the body from chlamydial infections, whereas chlamydiae are equipped with various evasion mechanisms to escape the host's immune system. Pathogenesis of chlamydial diseases is the result of this host-pathogen interaction. Chlamydial infection leads to the activation of mucosal epithelial cells. Activation of epithelial cells induces secretion of multiple cytokines and chemokines, such as IL-1, TNF-α, IL-8, GM-CSF, and IL-6, which cause infiltration of immune cells at the primary site of infection. These immune cells include, but not limited to, neutrophils, monocytes, NK cells, and T cells. Infected epithelial cells and neutrophils secrete potent proteolytic enzymes like elastase and MMPs to cause tissue damage (22-24). Persistence of chlamydial infection can lead to the continuous release of proinflammatory cytokines from the epithelial cells which results in tissue damage. On the other hand, immune responses have also been held responsible for the tissue damage. Although IFN- γ + CD4 T cells induce immunity to chlamydial infection, they might have detrimental effects on the primary site of infection resulting in collateral damage (25). CD4 T cells producing IL-4 can elicit immunopathology via suppression of protective responses (26). Autoreactive T cells specific for Chlamydia and host proteins such as heat-shock protein 60 have also been described, although the mechanism of their development can be assigned to the phenomenon of molecular mimicry (27). A reduced pathology in IL-knockout (KO) mice, compared to the wild-type (WT), during Chlamydiainfected mice suggests a detrimental role for IL-10 in this infection model (28, 29). Therefore, overt responses by immune cells can culminate into pathology during chlamydial infection.

Anti-Chlamydial Host Immunity

Many studies in animal models and clinical settings have demonstrated that T cells play a crucial role in control of chlamydial infections. In genital infection of *C. trachomatis*, CD4+, but not CD8+, T cells are indispensable for resolution of primary as well as secondary infections (30–33). Similar function for CD4+ T

cells has been described in C. muridarum, a mouse biovar of C. trachomatis, and lung and genital tract infection (34). Although both CD4+ and CD8+ T cells contribute to immunity to C. pneumoniae lung infection, the predominant role is played by CD8+ T cells (35). The type of T-cell immunity has a profound effect on whether the infection is contained or culminates into pathology. Th1/Tc1 responses characterized by IFN- γ production by CD4+/CD8+ T cells are the major form of protective immunity (34). It is also shown that IL-17/Th17, in cooperation with Th1, responses exert anti-chlamydial adaptive immunity, especially in lung infections (36-38). In contrast, Th2 immunity characterized by secretion of cytokines such as IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 are more associated with inflammatory and pathologic changes (34). IL-10, a Th2 and immunoregulatory cytokine, has also been annexed with pathologic responses (28). Therefore, promotion of Th1/Tc1 and, in certain conditions, Th17 responses are more likely beneficial for resolution of chlamydial infection, whilst the increase of Th2 responses culminates into pathology.

Activation of iNKT Cells

Activation of iNKT cells is achieved through two mechanisms; CD1d-dependent and CD1d-independent. In CD1d-independent mechanism, iNKT cells are activated without involvement of CD1d molecules. This type of activation is mediated through innate or inflammatory stimuli irrespective of the presence of foreign microbial antigens, possibly in conjunction with selfglycolipid antigen recognition (39). Recent data further illustrate that the innate stimuli such as cytokines appear to be the predominant means of iNKT-cell activation, even with bacteria that carry iNKT cell agonists (40). On the other hand, in CD1ddependent mechanism, antigens are presented by CD1d molecules expressed on antigen-presenting cells (APCs) such as DCs for interaction with iTCR that possesses a conformation that is able to recognize glycolipid and lipid antigens processed and presented to them by CD1d molecules (41, 42). Interaction between iTCR and its cognate ligand leads to the activation of iNKT cells, as evidenced by massive production of a variety of cytokines, such as Th1 (IFN-y), Th2 (IL-4), and Th17 (IL-17) cytokines and chemokines (43). The biochemical and physiological nature of iNKT-cell-specific ligands has been deciphered by many recent studies. Kawano et al. for the first time identified a lipid antigen specific for iNKT TCR, α -galactosylceramide (α -GalCer), which was originally isolated from a marine sponge, Agelasmauritianus (44). Since α -GalCer is a potent ligand for iNKT-cell activation and has been instrumental in understanding the biological properties of iNKT cells, it is referred to as a prototypic antigen for these cells. The ability to activate iNKT cells is however not limited to α -GalCer. A variety of microbial antigens have also been shown to activate iNKT cells, such as α -glucuronosylceramide from Sphingomonas species (45–47), α -galactosyldiacylglycerol from Borrelia burgdorferi (48), and phosphatidylinositol-mannosidase from Mycobacterium bovis BCG (49, 50). In an attempt to identify chlamydial lipid antigens which active iNKT cells, we tested a previously reported glycolipid exoantigen from C. muridarum (GLXA) for activation of iNKT cells (51, 52). We found that intravenous injection of GLXA into WT mice led to an enhanced

production of IFN- γ and IL-4 in mouse sera, which was not seen in Ja18-KO mice that lack iNKT cells only. Following GLXA treatment, iNKT cells underwent activation and produced IFN- γ and IL-4 (52). These findings suggest that chlamydial GLXA acts as a specific ligand for iNKT-cell activation. In line with these findings, Jiang et al., using APC-free culture system, have shown that both iNKT as well as type II NKT-cell hybridomas were activated when cultured with ultraviolet-killed C. muridarum (53). It is known that iNKT and type II NKT cells are activated by different ligands. For example, lipid and glycolipids are ligands for iNKT-cell activation, whereas hydrophobic antigens such as sulfatides induce specific activation of type II NKT but not iNKT cells. Since C. muridarum activated iNKT and type II NKT cell hybridomas, it is likely that there are different chlamydial antigens for activating these cell types (53). Therefore, further studies on identification and purification of different chlamydial antigens for iNKT- and type II NKT-cell activation may be crucial for anti-chlamydial vaccine development. Based on the current data, it appears reasonable to conclude that iTCR is involved in activation of iNKT cells through interaction with chlamydial antigens.

iNKT Cells in Protective Immunity Against Chlamydial Infection

Recent studies in mice have provided significant evidence on the role of NKT cells in protective immunity to various infections, including chlamydial infections (54, 55). Activation of iNKT cells by injection of α -GalCer in mice mounted a strong protective immunity to intranasal C. pneumoniae, intra-articular C. trachomatis, and intravaginal C. muridarum infection (54, 56, 57). In these studies, BALB/c mice were used for intra-articular C. trachomatis and vaginal C. muridarum infection, and C57BL/6 mice for intranasal C. pneumoniae infection; however, the outcomes of the infections were similar following α -GalCer treatment (54, 56, 57). To better understand the protective function of NKT cells in vivo during chlamydial infections, we and other groups used various experimental approaches, including transgenic/KO mice. During C. trachomatis intra-articular infection, CD1d-KO mice, which lack both iNKT and type II NKT cells, experienced enhanced pathology and higher bacterial burden compared to the WT mice, indicating a protective role for NKT cells in this infection model (57). To directly examine the contribution of iNKT cells in host defense against C. pneumoniae infection, we infected Ja18-KO mice through intranasal route (54). Upon infection challenge, more severe body weight loss, pathological changes, and higher organism growth were observed in J α 18-KO mice than in the WT mice (54), which suggested a protective effect of iNKT-cell activation on C. pneumoniae infection. We further assessed the impact of iNKT cells on T cells in the context of cytokine response to C. pneumoniae infection (54). Intracellular cytokine analysis demonstrated that the WT mice, compared to the KO, displayed a robust type-1 CD4 and CD8 T cell response, characterized by IFN-y production in C. pneumoniae infection. Furthermore, CD4 T cells of Ja18-KO mice reflected an enhanced Th2 (IL-4) response than those from the WT mice (54). Thus, iNKT cells contribute to the

development of protective Th1/Tc1 responses against *C. pneumo-niae* infection.

Bridging Innate and Adaptive Immunity

It is becoming clearer that innate and adaptive immune systems do not work in isolation, but rather interact with each other to give rise to an optimal immune response against infections. A significant example in this context is the case of innate lymphocytes that have been shown to bridge innate and adaptive immunity by modulating DCs (58). To study the impact of iNKT cells on DC function, α -GalCer as a model antigen has been widely used. Whether this is true in case of real infections has been addressed by some recent studies (59-63). Our recent studies using a mouse model of C. pneumoniae infection have done an in-depth analysis of the impact of iNKT cells on DC function for the elicitation of T-cell immunity in a real infection setting (62, 63) (Figure 1). Adoptive transfer of DCs isolated from the spleens of C. pneumoniae-infected Ja18-KO, in contrast to the WT, mice promoted infection and pathology in naïve recipient mice upon challenge with chlamydial infection (62), suggesting that iNKT cells are crucial for DCs to confer protective Th1/Tc1 immunity. Overall, these data provided direct evidence on the role of iNKT cells in modulating DC function thereby enhancing protective immunity in an in vivo model of infection. Since DCs demonstrate a high degree of heterogeneity consisting of various subsets, we further investigated whether this modulating effect of iNKT cells was biased to a DC subset. CD8 α + and CD8 α - DCs are important DC subsets residing in the lymphoid tissues such as the spleen. While CD8 α + DCs induce Th1 responses, CD8 α -DCs skew Th2 responses (64). These DC subsets were purified from Ja18-KO and WT mice following chlamydial infection and then adoptively transferred to naïve recipient mice that subsequently received chlamydial infection. While both the groups of mice receiving CD8 α + and CD8 α - DCs from WT mice showed significant resistance to infection compared to those from J α 18-KO mice, the WT CD8 α + DC recipients had superior protection (63). Collectively, these data provided the first direct evidence that iNKT cells preferentially promote the functional development of a subset of DC to generate protective immunity against infections. Since the local pulmonary immune responses may not be similar to that in the splenic environment, we also

examined the iNKT cell-DC interaction in the lung, which is the primary site of infection where predominant inflammatory and immunologic changes occur (65). These findings, however, were not different from what we observed in splenic DC studies, which suggested that DCs residing in different anatomical compartments induce similar immune responses during chlamydial lung infection. Apart from DCs, alveolar macrophages (AMs) are also a critical immune cell population in the lung that regulates immune responses against pulmonary pathogens. In C. muridarum infection, iNKT cells were found to affect both the phenotype as well as function of AMs (unpublished observation). Altogether, these findings suggest that iNKT cells exert protective T-cell immunity to C. pneumoniae through modulating the function of APCs. How do iNKT cells modulate the DC function? In C. pneumoniae infection, the expression of CD40L and IFN- γ by iNKT cells was found to be upregulated (62). To directly examine the contribution of CD40L and IFN- γ in the modulating effect of iNKT cells on DC, we cocultured iNKT cells with DCs and then used blocking antibodies against these molecules. Blockade of either CD40L or IFN- γ significantly reduced the enhancing effect of iNKT cells on IL-12 production by DCs. However, the enhanced effect on IL-12 production was completely abrogated when physical contact between these cells was prevented (62). These data conclude that CD40-CD40L interaction, IFN-y production, and cell-to-cell contact are critical for iNKT cells to modulate DC function during chlamydial infection.

Recent reports indicate a modulating effect of NKT cells on the function of NK cells. *In vivo* administration of α -GalCer in mice induced NK cells to produce IFN- γ as well as cause cytotoxicity (66, 67). Since NKT and NK cells have been shown to contribute to immunity against chlamydial infections, we focused on whether NKT cells influence the functional role of NK cells during infection (68). We found a reduced expansion of NK cells in J α 18-KO mice following *C. muridarum* infection. A lower percentage of IFN- γ -producing, but higher CD107a+ degranulating, NK cells were observed in J α 18-KO than in WT mice. These data suggest that iNKT cells have a differential effect on NK cell functions. They enhance IFN- γ production by NK cells but inhibit their cytotoxic activities during chlamydial infection (68). Whether the interaction between iNKT and NK cells shape the adaptive immunity merits further exploration.



iNKT Cells in Chlamydial Pathology

Although a growing wealth of evidence indicates a protective role for iNKT cells in chlamydial infections, some studies have implicated them in eliciting pathologic responses (53, 54, 69). In vivo stimulation of iNKT cells by α -GalCer increased C. muridarum burden in the lungs of BALB/c mice (69). However, following C. muridarum lung infection, CD1d-KO mice (BALB/c background) displayed reduced body weight loss, lung pathology, and chlamydial growth compared to WT mice, which suggested that NKT cells induce immunopathology to C. muridarum (69). Similar pathogenic effects of NKT-cell activation were recorded in response to murine genital tract infection with C. muridarum (53). When challenged with genital C. muridarum infection, WT mice exhibited severe pathologic changes such as oviduct dilation and fibrosis compared to the CD1d-KO mice (53). Altogether these findings suggested a promoting effect of NKT, including iNKT cell, activation on C. muridarum infection, which is in contrast to their protective role in C. pneumoniae infection (54). The reason behind why iNKT cells act differently in the outcome of infection with these two chlamydial species is still unclear and so warrants further investigation. It appeared that while both pathogens share many biological features, the cellular response and immunological course during infection are different in addition to the differences in growth characteristics and host specificity of these two pathogens. In broad sense, these results suggest that NKT-cell activation effect or the activation itself is pathogen or even species specific. Since Chlamydiae may have various antigens for iNKT cells, it is possible that the antigenic variability among the antigens from different chlamydial strains might explain the differential iNKT-cell responses. It is also possible that NKT cells including iNKT cells can play variable roles in different conditions or stages of infection, same as other cell types like CD4 and CD8 T cells. On the other hand, the detrimental role of NKT cells in chlamydial infection has been mostly reported in the studies using CD1d-KO mice that are in BALB/c background and have deficiency in both iNKT and type II NKT cells. Therefore, the observed distinction between chlamydial strains should be more carefully studied. In addition, in-depth studies on the characterization of glycolipid antigens derived from different chlamydial species and analyses of iNKT-cell activation effects in different routes and stages/conditions of infection would provide more insight into the iNKT-cell-mediated pathologic mechanisms in chlamydial infection.

NKT-Cell Subsets in Chlamydial Infections

Invariant NKT and type II NKT cells have distinct characteristics for their phenotype and function. Whether these cell subsets induce differential immune responses to chlamydial infections is not fully understood. To elucidate the specific roles of iNKT and type II cells in anti-chlamydial immunity, we used CD1d-KO and J α 18-KO mice because the former lack both iNKT and type II NKT cells but the latter are deficient in only iNKT cells. We found that CD1d-KO, in contrast to WT, mice showed increased resistance to *C. muridarum* lung infection. Similar outcome of *C. muridarum* infection was found in case of J α 18-KO. These findings indicate a detrimental role for both iNKT and type II NKT cells in *C. muridarum* infection (54, 69). On the contrary, CD1d-KO and J α 18-KO mice displayed increased susceptibility to *C. pneumoniae* lung infection compared to their respective WT control mice (54), which advocates that NKT-cell subsets induce protection. Taking account of these data, it appears that the protective or pathogenic roles of NKT-cell subsets are mainly driven by the type of bacterial species used to infect mice. Of note, CD1d-KO and J α 18-KO mice used in these studies were having BALB/c and C57BL/6 genetic backgrounds, respectively. Since the outcome of chlamydial infection might be impacted by genetic differences, it would be prudent to use different KO mice with similar genetic background to arrive at a definitive conclusion.

In contrast to the immune function of NKT-cell subsets in chlamydial infections, iNKT and type II NKT cells have been shown to have differential impact on the outcome in certain other models, especially for anti-tumor immunity. In vitro stimulation of murine and human iNKT cells with α -GalCer led to an enhanced lysis of tumor cells in a perforin- and granzyme Bdependent fashion, which suggested a direct protective role of these cells in tumor lysis (70, 71). Using a methylcholanthrene (MCA)-induced fibrosarcoma mouse model, Smyth et al. showed that Ja18-KO mice treated with different doses of MCA developed fibrosarcoma, while the control B6 mice did not develop tumors (72). Upon adoptive transfer of the liver lymphocytes from WT mice, J α 18-KO mice, when injected with MCA, exhibited enhanced protection against tumor growth compared to the Ja18-KO mice that received either the liver lymphocytes from Ja18-KO mice or PBS (73). These findings indicate a clear role for iNKT cells in protective immunity to tumor development. In contrast to the anti-tumor activities of iNKT cells, type II NKT cells are reported to suppress the tumor immunosurveillance (74, 75). CD1d-KO, in contrast to Ja18-KO and WT, mice promoted the growth of subcutaneous 15-12RM fibrosarcoma and CT26-L5 colon carcinoma, which indicates that type II NKT cells inhibit the tumor immunosurveillance (74). Similarly, type II NKT cells were suppressive in the immune responses to B-cell lymphomas (75). Overall, these data point out that iNKT cells confer protective immunity to tumors, whereas type II NKT cells promote pathology. In a broader perspective, the data from chlamydial infection and tumor models shed significant light on different roles played by iNKT and type II NKT cells in diverse disease settings. This emphasizes the careful analysis of the impact of NKT-cell subsets on the outcome of diseases because findings from one experimental model cannot be extrapolated to another.

Conclusion and Future Directions

Invariant NKT cells play an important role in immunity to chlamydial infections. These cells not only induce innate responses but also shape adaptive responses, bridging innate and adaptive immunity. In doing so, iNKT cells modulate the function of DCs through enhanced cytokine production, CD40–CD40L binding, iTCR–antigen interaction, and cell-to-cell contact. In addition, iNKT cells can modulate the function of NK cells that can also modulate DC function. While significant insights have been provided toward understanding the iNKT-cell biology in chlamydial infections, the following questions need to be addressed in the times to come.

- (1) The involvement of iNKT cells in both protective immunity and pathology in chlamydial infections has been reported. Notably, the protective and detrimental role of NKT cells in chlamydial infection was mostly shown in J α 18-KO and CD1d-KO mice, respectively. Considering the differences of the mice in genetic background (C57BL/6 vs. BALB/c) and NKT cells (iNKT only vs. iNKT and type II NKT cells), a more detailed study to exclude the influences of these variations need to be performed.
- (2) The molecular basis for the influence of iNKT cells on spleen and lung DCs need to be studied in-depth. In addition, it would be interesting to see if there is any impact of iNKT cells on the migration pattern of DC/DC subsets, which is crucial for priming T cells in the lymphoid tissues.

References

- 1. Bendelac A, Savage PB, Teyton L. The biology of NKT cells. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2007) **25**:297–336. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.25.022106.141711
- Godfrey DI, Hammond KJ, Poulton LD, Smyth MJ, Baxter AG. NKT cells: facts, functions and fallacies. *Immunol Today* (2000) 21(11):573–83. doi:10. 1016/S0167-5699(00)01735-7
- Kinjo Y, Ueno K. iNKT cells in microbial immunity: recognition of microbial glycolipids. *Microbiol Immunol* (2011) 55(7):472–82. doi:10.1111/j.1348-0421. 2011.00338.x
- Brunham RC, Rey-Ladino J. Immunology of *Chlamydia* infection: implications for a *Chlamydia trachomatis* vaccine. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2005) 5(2):149–61. doi:10.1038/nri1551
- Hackstadt T, Fischer ER, Scidmore MA, Rockey DD, Heinzen RA. Origins and functions of the chlamydial inclusion. *Trends Microbiol* (1997) 5(7):288–93. doi:10.1016/S0966-842X(97)01061-5
- Fields KA, Hackstadt T. The chlamydial inclusion: escape from the endocytic pathway. *Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol* (2002) 18:221–45. doi:10.1146/annurev. cellbio.18.012502.105845
- Nunes A, Gomes JP. Evolution, phylogeny, and molecular epidemiology of *Chlamydia*. *Infect Genet Evol* (2014) 23:49–64. doi:10.1016/j.meegid. 2014.01.029
- Blandford JM, Gift TL. Productivity losses attributable to untreated chlamydial infection and associated pelvic inflammatory disease in reproductiveaged women. Sex Transm Dis (2006) 33(10 Suppl):S117–21. doi:10.1097/01.olq. 0000235148.64274.2f
- Stamm WE. Chlamydia trachomatis infections: progress and problems. J Infect Dis (1999) 179(Suppl 2):S380–3. doi:10.1086/513844
- Pimenta JM, Catchpole M, Rogers PA, Hopwood J, Randall S, Mallinson H, et al. Opportunistic screening for genital chlamydial infection. II: prevalence among healthcare attenders, outcome, and evaluation of positive cases. *Sex Transm Infect* (2003) **79**(1):22–7. doi:10.1136/sti.79.1.16
- Weinstock H, Berman S, Cates W Jr. Sexually transmitted diseases among American youth: incidence and prevalence estimates, 2000. *Perspect Sex Reprod Health* (2004) 36(1):6–10. doi:10.1363/3600604
- Redgrove KA, McLaughlin EA. The role of the immune response in *Chlamydia* trachomatis infection of the male genital tract: a double-edged sword. Front Immunol (2014) 5:534. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2014.00534
- Plummer FA, Simonsen JN, Cameron DW, Ndinya-Achola JO, Kreiss JK, Gakinya MN, et al. Cofactors in male-female sexual transmission of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Infect Dis (1991) 163(2):233–9. doi:10.1093/ infdis/163.2.233
- Anttila T, Saikku P, Koskela P, Bloigu A, Dillner J, Ikäheimo I, et al. Serotypes of *Chlamydia trachomatis* and risk for development of cervical squamous cell carcinoma. *JAMA* (2001) 285(1):47–51. doi:10.1001/jama.285.1.47

- (3) The impact of iNKT cells on other immune cells, apart from NK cells and DCs, merits further investigation. For example, AMs are considered to be a critical immune cell population in pulmonary pathogen defense. How do iNKT cells modulate AMs to influence the outcome of chlamydial infection?
- (4) How to prophylactically and therapeutically target iNKT cells for inducing protection without having any significant side effects? Can chlamydial lipid antigens be used in vaccine design strategies for promoting DC function?

Acknowledgments

This work was supported by grants from the Canadian Institutes of Health Research (CIHR) and Manitoba Health Research Council (MHRC)/Manitoba Institute of Child Health (MICH) to XY. SS is the recipient of Allan Ronald graduate studentship.

- Hu VH, Harding-Esch EM, Burton MJ, Bailey RL, Kadimpeul J, Mabey DC. Epidemiology and control of trachoma: systematic review. *Trop Med Int Health* (2010) 15(6):673–91. doi:10.1111/j.1365-3156.2010.02521.x
- Burton MJ, Mabey DC. The global burden of trachoma: a review. PLoS Negl Trop Dis (2009) 3(10):e460. doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0000460
- 17. Burillo A, Bouza E. *Chlamydophila pneumoniae. Infect Dis Clin North Am* (2010) **24**(1):61–71. doi:10.1016/j.idc.2009.10.002
- Sander D, Winbeck K, Klingelhöfer J, Etgen T, Conrad B. Progression of early carotid atherosclerosis is only temporarily reduced after antibiotic treatment of *Chlamydia pneumoniae* seropositivity. *Circulation* (2004) **109**(8):1010–5. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.0000117232.30832.EC
- Kinoshita J. Pathogens as a cause of Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol Aging* (2004) 25(5):639–40. doi:10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2004.02.007
- Yucesan C, Sriram S. Chlamydia pneumoniae infection of the central nervous system. Curr Opin Neurol (2001) 14(3):355–9. doi:10.1097/ 00019052-200106000-00015
- Grayston JT, Wang SP, Yeh LJ, Kuo CC. Importance of reinfection in the pathogenesis of trachoma. *Rev Infect Dis* (1985) 7(6):717–25. doi:10.1093/ clinids/7.6.717
- Darville T, Hiltke TJ. Pathogenesis of genital tract disease due to Chlamydia trachomatis. J Infect Dis (2010) 201 (Suppl 2):S114–25. doi:10.1086/652397
- 23. Rasmussen SJ, Eckmann L, Quayle AJ, Shen L, Zhang YX, Anderson DJ, et al. Secretion of proinflammatory cytokines by epithelial cells in response to *Chlamydia* infection suggests a central role for epithelial cells in chlamydial pathogenesis. *J Clin Invest* (1997) **99**(1):77–87. doi:10.1172/JCI119136
- Johnson RM. Murine oviduct epithelial cell cytokine responses to *Chlamydia muridarum* infection include interleukin-12-p70 secretion. *Infect Immun* (2004) 72(7):3951–60. doi:10.1128/IAI.72.7.3951-3960.2004
- Maxion HK, Kelly KA. Chemokine expression patterns differ within anatomically distinct regions of the genital tract during *Chlamydia trachomatis* infection. *Infect Immun* (2002) 70(3):1538–46. doi:10.1128/IAI.70.3.1538-1546.2002
- 26. Wang S, Fan Y, Brunham RC, Yang X. IFN-gamma knockout mice show Th2-associated delayed-type hypersensitivity and the inflammatory cells fail to localize and control chlamydial infection. *Eur J Immunol* (1999) **29**(11):3782–92. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1521-4141(199911)29:11<3782:: AID-IMMU3782>3.0.CO;2-B
- Yi Y, Yang X, Brunham RC. Autoimmunity to heat shock protein 60 and antigenspecific production of interleukin-10. *Infect Immun* (1997) 65(5):1669–74.
- Yang X, Gartner J, Zhu L, Wang S, Brunham RC. IL-10 gene knockout mice show enhanced Th1-like protective immunity and absent granuloma formation following *Chlamydia trachomatis* lung infection. *J Immunol* (1999) 162(2):1010–7.
- Igietseme JU, Ananaba GA, Bolier J, Bowers S, Moore T, Belay T, et al. Suppression of endogenous IL-10 gene expression in dendritic cells enhances antigen presentation for specific Th1 induction: potential for cellular vaccine development. J Immunol (2000) 164(8):4212–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.164.8.4212

- Morrison RP, Feilzer K, Tumas DB. Gene knockout mice establish a primary protective role for major histocompatibility complex class II-restricted responses in *Chlamydia trachomatis* genital tract infection. *Infect Immun* (1995) 63(12):4661–8.
- Morrison SG, Morrison RP. Resolution of secondary *Chlamydia trachomatis* genital tract infection in immune mice with depletion of both CD4+ and CD8+ T cells. *Infect Immun* (2001) 69(4):2643–9. doi:10.1128/IAI.69.4.2643-2649. 2001
- Morrison SG, Su H, Caldwell HD, Morrison RP. Immunity to murine *Chlamydia trachomatis* genital tract reinfection involves B cells and CD4(+) T cells but not CD8(+) T cells. *Infect Immun* (2000) 68(12):6979–87. doi:10.1128/IAI.68. 12.6979-6987.2000
- Su H, Caldwell HD. CD4+ T cells play a significant role in adoptive immunity to *Chlamydia trachomatis* infection of the mouse genital tract. *Infect Immun* (1995) 63(9):3302–8.
- Yang X. Role of cytokines in *Chlamydia trachomatis* protective immunity and immunopathology. *Curr Pharm Des* (2003) 9(1):67–73. doi:10.2174/ 1381612033392486
- 35. Wizel B, Starcher BC, Samten B, Chroneos Z, Barnes PF, Dzuris J, et al. Multiple *Chlamydia pneumoniae* antigens prime CD8+ Tc1 responses that inhibit intracellular growth of this vacuolar pathogen. *J Immunol* (2002) 169(5):2524–35. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.169.5.2524
- 36. Bai H, Cheng J, Gao X, Joyee AG, Fan Y, Wang S, et al. IL-17/Th17 promotes type 1 T cell immunity against pulmonary intracellular bacterial infection through modulating dendritic cell function. *J Immunol* (2009) 183(9):5886–95. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0901584
- 37. Zhang X, Gao L, Lei L, Zhong Y, Dube P, Berton MT, et al. A MyD88dependent early IL-17 production protects mice against airway infection with the obligate intracellular pathogen *Chlamydia muridarum. J Immunol* (2009) 183(2):1291–300. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0803075
- 38. Zhang Y, Wang H, Ren J, Tang X, Jing Y, Xing D, et al. IL-17A synergizes with IFN-γ to upregulate iNOS and NO production and inhibit chlamydial growth. *PLoS One* (2012) 7(6):e39214. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0039214
- Nagarajan NA, Kronenberg M. Invariant NKT cells amplify the innate immune response to lipopolysaccharide. *J Immunol* (2007) 178(5):2706–13. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.178.5.2706
- Brigl M, Brenner MB. How invariant natural killer T cells respond to infection by recognizing microbial or endogenous lipid antigens. *Semin Immunol* (2010) 22(2):79–86. doi:10.1016/j.smim.2009.10.006
- Brossay L, Chioda M, Burdin N, Koezuka Y, Casorati G, Dellabona P, et al. CD1d-mediated recognition of an alpha-galactosylceramide by natural killer T cells is highly conserved through mammalian evolution. *J Exp Med* (1998) 188(8):1521–8. doi:10.1084/jem.188.8.1521
- Matsuda JL, Naidenko OV, Gapin L, Nakayama T, Taniguchi M, Wang CR, et al. Tracking the response of natural killer T cells to a glycolipid antigen using CD1d tetramers. J Exp Med (2000) 192(5):741–54. doi:10.1084/jem.192.5.741
- Godfrey DI, Stankovic S, Baxter AG. Raising the NKT cell family. Nat Immunol (2010) 11(3):197–206. doi:10.1038/ni.1841
- 44. Kawano T, Cui J, Koezuka Y, Toura I, Kaneko Y, Motoki K, et al. CD1drestricted and TCR-mediated activation of valpha14 NKT cells by glycosylceramides. *Science* (1997) 278(5343):1626–9. doi:10.1126/science.278.5343.1626
- Kinjo Y, Wu D, Kim G, Xing GW, Poles MA, Ho DD, et al. Recognition of bacterial glycosphingolipids by natural killer T cells. *Nature* (2005) 434(7032):520–5. doi:10.1038/nature03407
- Mattner J, Debord KL, Ismail N, Goff RD, Cantu C III, Zhou D, et al. Exogenous and endogenous glycolipid antigens activate NKT cells during microbial infections. *Nature* (2005) 434(7032):525–9. doi:10.1038/nature03408
- Sriram V, Du W, Gervay-Hague J, Brutkiewicz RR. Cell wall glycosphingolipids of Sphingomonas paucimobilis are CD1d-specific ligands for NKT cells. Eur J Immunol (2005) 35(6):1692–701. doi:10.1002/eji.200526157
- Kinjo Y, Tupin E, Wu D, Fujio M, Garcia-Navarro R, Benhnia MR, et al. Natural killer T cells recognize diacylglycerol antigens from pathogenic bacteria. *Nat Immunol* (2006) 7(9):978–86. doi:10.1038/ni1380
- Fischer K, Scotet E, Niemeyer M, Koebernick H, Zerrahn J, Maillet S, et al. Mycobacterial phosphatidylinositol mannoside is a natural antigen for CD1drestricted T cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2004) **101**(29):10685–90. doi:10. 1073/pnas.0403787101
- Godfrey DI, Rossjohn J. New ways to turn on NKT cells. J Exp Med (2011) 208(6):1121–5. doi:10.1084/jem.20110983

- Stuart ES, Tirrell SM, MacDonald AB. Characterization of an antigen secreted by *Chlamydia*-infected cell culture. *Immunology* (1987) 61(4):527–33.
- Peng Y, Zhao L, Shekhar S, Liu L, Wang H, Chen Q, et al. The glycolipid exoantigen derived from *Chlamydia muridarum* activates invariant natural killer T cells. *Cell Mol Immunol* (2012) 9(4):361–6. doi:10.1038/cmi. 2012.19
- 53. Jiang J, Karimi O, Ouburg S, Champion CI, Khurana A, Liu G, et al. Interruption of CXCL13-CXCR5 axis increases upper genital tract pathology and activation of NKT cells following chlamydial genital infection. *PLoS One* (2012) 7(11):e47487. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0047487
- 54. Joyee AG, Qiu H, Wang S, Fan Y, Bilenki L, Yang X. Distinct NKT cell subsets are induced by different *Chlamydia* species leading to differential adaptive immunity and host resistance to the infections. *J Immunol* (2007) **178**(2):1048–58. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.178.2.1048
- Shekhar S, Joyee AG, Yang X. Invariant natural killer T cells: boon or bane in immunity to intracellular bacterial infections? *J Innate Immun* (2014) 6(5):575–84. doi:10.1159/000361048
- 56. Wang H, Zhao L, Peng Y, Liu J, Qi M, Chen Q, et al. Protective role of α-galactosylceramide-stimulated natural killer T cells in genital tract infection with *Chlamydia muridarum*. *FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol* (2012) 65(1):43–54. doi:10.1111/j.1574-695X.2012.00939.x
- Bharhani MS, Chiu B, Na KS, Inman RD. Activation of invariant NKT cells confers protection against *Chlamydia trachomatis*-induced arthritis. *Int Immunol* (2009) 21(7):859–70. doi:10.1093/intimm/dxp052
- Münz C, Steinman RM, Fujii S. Dendritic cell maturation by innate lymphocytes: coordinated stimulation of innate and adaptive immunity. J Exp Med (2005) 202(2):203–7. doi:10.1084/jem.20050810
- Brigl M, Tatituri RV, Watts GF, Bhowruth V, Leadbetter EA, Barton N, et al. Innate and cytokine-driven signals, rather than microbial antigens, dominate in natural killer T cell activation during microbial infection. *J Exp Med* (2011) 208(6):1163–77. doi:10.1084/jem.20102555
- 60. Paget C, Ivanov S, Fontaine J, Blanc F, Pichavant M, Renneson J, et al. Potential role of invariant NKT cells in the control of pulmonary inflammation and CD8+ T cell response during acute influenza A virus H3N2 pneumonia. *J Immunol* (2011) 186(10):5590–602. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1002348
- Diana J, Griseri T, Lagaye S, Beaudoin L, Autrusseau E, Gautron AS, et al. NKT cell-plasmacytoid dendritic cell cooperation via OX40 controls viral infection in a tissue-specific manner. *Immunity* (2009) 30(2):289–99. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2008.12.017
- Joyee AG, Qiu H, Fan Y, Wang S, Yang X. Natural killer T cells are critical for dendritic cells to induce immunity in chlamydial pneumonia. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2008) 178(7):745–56. doi:10.1164/rccm.200804-517OC
- Joyee AG, Uzonna J, Yang X. Invariant NKT cells preferentially modulate the function of CD8 alpha+ dendritic cell subset in inducing type 1 immunity against infection. *J Immunol* (2010) 184(4):2095–106. doi:10.4049/jimmunol. 0901348
- Pulendran B, Smith JL, Caspary G, Brasel K, Pettit D, Maraskovsky E, et al. Distinct dendritic cell subsets differentially regulate the class of immune response in vivo. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1999) **96**(3):1036–41. doi:10.1073/pnas.96.3. 1036
- 65. Shekhar S, Joyee AG, Gao X, Peng Y, Wang S, Yang J, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells promote T cell immunity by modulating the function of lung dendritic cells during *Chlamydia pneumoniae* infection. *J Innate Immun* (2015) 7(3):260–74. doi:10.1159/000368779
- Carnaud C, Lee D, Donnars O, Park SH, Beavis A, Koezuka Y, et al. Cutting edge: cross-talk between cells of the innate immune system: NKT cells rapidly activate NK cells. *J Immunol* (1999) 163(9):4647–50.
- Eberl G, MacDonald HR. Selective induction of NK cell proliferation and cytotoxicity by activated NKT cells. *Eur J Immunol* (2000) **30**(4): 985–92. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1521-4141(200004)30:4<985::AID-IMMU985>3. 0.CO;2-E
- 68. Zhao L, Gao X, Peng Y, Joyee AG, Bai H, Wang S, et al. Differential modulating effect of natural killer (NK) T cells on interferon-γ production and cytotoxic function of NK cells and its relationship with NK subsets in *Chlamydia muridarum* infection. *Immunology* (2011) **134**(2):172–84. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2567. 2011.03477.x
- Bilenki L, Wang S, Yang J, Fan Y, Joyee AG, Yang X. NK T cell activation promotes *Chlamydia trachomatis* infection in vivo. J Immunol (2005) 175(5):3197–206. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.175.5.3197

- 70. Kawano T, Nakayama T, Kamada N, Kaneko Y, Harada M, Ogura N, et al. Antitumor cytotoxicity mediated by ligand-activated human V alpha24 NKT cells. *Cancer Res* (1999) 59(20):5102–5.
- Coquet JM, Kyparissoudis K, Pellicci DG, Besra G, Berzins SP, Smyth MJ, et al. IL-21 is produced by NKT cells and modulates NKT cell activation and cytokine production. J Immunol (2007) 178(5):2827–34. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.178.5. 2827
- Smyth MJ, Thia KY, Street SE, Cretney E, Trapani JA, Taniguchi M, et al. Differential tumor surveillance by natural killer (NK) and NKT cells. *J Exp Med* (2000) 191(4):661–8. doi:10.1084/jem.191.4.661
- Crowe NY, Smyth MJ, Godfrey DI. A critical role for natural killer T cells in immunosurveillance of methylcholanthrene-induced sarcomas. J Exp Med (2002) 196(1):119–27. doi:10.1084/jem.20020092
- 74. Terabe M, Swann J, Ambrosino E, Sinha P, Takaku S, Hayakawa Y, et al. A nonclassical non-Valpha14Jalpha18 CD1d-restricted (type II) NKT cell is sufficient for down-regulation of tumor immunosurveillance. *J Exp Med* (2005) 202(12):1627–33. doi:10.1084/jem.20051381

75. Renukaradhya GJ, Khan MA, Vieira M, Du W, Gervay-Hague J, Brutkiewicz RR. Type I NKT cells protect (and type II NKT cells suppress) the host's innate antitumor immune response to a B-cell lymphoma. *Blood* (2008) 111(12):5637–45. doi:10.1182/blood-2007-05-092866

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Shekhar, Joyee and Yang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



iNKT cells and their potential lipid ligands during viral infection

Anunya Opasawatchai^{1,2} and Ponpan Matangkasombut^{1,3*}

¹ Department of Microbiology, Faculty of Science, Mahidol University, Bangkok, Thailand, ² Faculty of Dentistry, Mahidol University, Bangkok, Thailand, ³ Systems Biology of Diseases Research Unit, Faculty of Science, Mahidol University, Bangkok, Thailand

Invariant natural killer T (iNKT) cells are a unique population of lipid-reactive CD1drestricted innate-like T lymphocytes. Despite being a minor population, they serve as an early source of cytokines and promote immunological crosstalk thus bridging innate and adaptive immunity. Diseases ranging from allergy, autoimmunity, and cancer, as well as infectious diseases, including viral infection, have been reported to be influenced by iNKT cells. However, it remains unclear how iNKT cells are activated during viral infection, as virus-derived lipid antigens have not been reported. Cytokines may activate iNKT cells during infections from influenza and murine cytomegalovirus, although CD1d-dependent activation is evident in other viral infections. Several viruses, such as dengue virus, induce CD1d upregulation, which correlates with iNKT cell activation. In contrast, herpes simplex virus type 1 (HSV-1), human immunodeficiency virus (HIV), Epstein-Barr virus, and human papilloma virus promote CD1d downregulation as a strategy to evade iNKT cell recognition. These observations suggest the participation of a CD1d-dependent process in the activation of iNKT cells in response to viral infection. Endogenous lipid ligands, including phospholipids as well as glycosphingolipids, such as glucosylceramide, have been proposed to mediate iNKT cell activation. Pro-inflammatory signals produced during viral infection may stimulate iNKT cells through enhanced CD1d-dependent endogenous lipid presentation. Furthermore, viral infection may alter lipid composition and inhibit endogenous lipid degradation. Recent advances in this field are reviewed.

Keywords: iNKT, CD1d, virus, lipid

Introduction

Since they were first described in the late 1980s, invariant natural killer T (iNKT) cells have been recognized as a minor, but unique lipid-reactive population of T cells with diverse functions in the immune system. The number of iNKT cells in human peripheral blood is highly variable and ranges from 0.03 to 0.78% of lymphocytes (1). They function similarly to the cells of the innate immune system as they display less specificity and more rapid activation compared to adaptive immune cells (2). The term "invariant" comes from the expression of almost invariant T cell receptors (TCR), V α 14 J α 18 in mice and V α 24 J α 18 in human, paired with limited V β chain (3). Unlike conventional T cells, which recognize peptide antigens presented on MHC molecules, iNKT cells recognize lipid antigens presented on CD1d. A member of the CD1 family, CD1d is a non-polymorphic MHC class I-like molecule, expressed on antigen-presenting cells (APCs). CD1d is present on dendritic cells (DC), B cells, monocytes, and macrophages and also on cells of non-hematopoietic origin, such as lung, gastrointestinal and cervical epithelial cells, and hepatocytes (4, 5).

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

S. M. Mansour Haeryfar, Western University, Canada

Reviewed by:

Luc Teyton, The Scripps Research Institute, USA Rusung Tan, Sidra Medical and Research Center, Qatar

*Correspondence:

Ponpan Matangkasombut, Department of Microbiology, Faculty of Science, Mahidol University, 272 Rama VI Road, Bangkok 10400, Thailand ponpan@post.harvard.edu, ponpan.mat@mahidol.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> **Received:** 12 April 2015 **Accepted:** 11 July 2015 **Published:** 24 July 2015

Citation:

Opasawatchai A and Matangkasombut P (2015) iNKT cells and their potential lipid ligands during viral infection. Front. Immunol. 6:378. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00378 Although not the main focus of this review, it should be noted that in addition to iNKT or type 1 NKT cells, there is another NKT cell population called diverse NKT (dNKT) or type 2 NKT cells. The dNKT cells express TCRs that are more diverse and recognize different sets of lipid antigens compared to iNKT cells (6). Furthermore, other CD1 family members, such as CD1a, b, c, present other types of lipid structures and are able to activate CD1-reactive, non-NKT cells, such as $\gamma\delta$ T cells (7).

Activated iNKT cells can rapidly produce various T helper cell cytokines and crosstalk with other populations of cells in the immune system. Thus, they are an important factor in determining the outcome of the overall immune responses in various disease models, such as asthma (8), autoimmune diseases (9), cancer (10), and infectious diseases (11). The diverse roles of iNKT cells from anti-microbial immunity to regulatory functions in autoimmune diseases are partly due to the bidirectional activation between iNKT cells and DCs. In the presence of infection or pattern recognition receptor stimulation, iNKT-DC interactions, through CD40-CD40L, induce NF-kB activation, enhancing pro-inflammatory DC maturation and IL-12 production (12). Simultaneously, DCs present lipid on CD1d and produce IL-12 activating iNKT cells. The activation of these pathways results in the induction of innate and adaptive immune responses, including transactivation of NK cells (13) and enhanced response of $CD4^+$ and $CD8^+$ classical T cells to peptide antigens (2, 14, 15). In contrast, interactions between iNKT cells and immature DC, without other stimuli, trigger tolerogenic DC maturation. Tolerogenic DCs in turn induce regulatory T cells preventing autoimmunity (12).

Invariant natural killer T cells can be activated directly by the cognate interactions between their invariant TCRs and CD1d-loaded with exogenous or endogenous lipid antigen, and indirectly by the combination of pro-inflammatory cytokines (11). The first identified exogenous lipid antigen for iNKT cells was α -galactosylceramide (α -GalCer), a glycosphingolipid. Subsequently, pathogenic bacteria-derived glycolipids from *Borrelia burgdorferi* (16) and *Streptococcus pneumoniae* (17) were found to bind CD1d and be presented to iNKT cells. In the absence of microbial-derived or exogenous lipid antigens, such as in the case of Gram-negative *Salmonella* infection (18, 19), iNKT cell activation can also be mediated by presentation of endogenous lipid antigens via cognate interaction between CD1d and iNKT cell TCR, as well as cytokine-mediated activation (11).

Viruses are another example of microbes that lack lipid antigens, yet there is growing evidence for the involvement of iNKT cells in several viral infections (20). The mechanisms underlying iNKT cell activation during viral infection remain ambiguous. While some studies suggest cytokine-mediated activation, others indicate possible lipid-loaded CD1d-dependent activation. Several lines of study have clearly demonstrated that some viruses downregulate surface CD1d expression, attenuating the iNKT cell response as an evasion strategy, supporting a role for CD1d-dependent iNKT cell activation in viral clearance (21–25).

In this review, we summarize the current information on the role of iNKT cells, CD1d, and lipid antigens during viral infection. Importantly, potential CD1d-loaded lipid antigens as iNKT cell ligands in viral infection will be discussed and proposed.

iNKT Cells in Viral Infection

Both protective and pathogenic roles of iNKT cells in various viral infections have been demonstrated in mice and human. Mice lacking iNKT cells displayed worsened disease outcomes for several viral infections including herpes simplex virus type 1 and 2 (HSV-1, 2) (24, 26, 27), murine cytomegalovirus (MCMV) (28), respiratory syncytial virus (RSV) (29), and influenza virus (30–32). In human, human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) is known to infect CD1d-restricted T cells (33), resulting in reduced iNKT cell numbers in HIV-infected patients after seroconversion (34). Moreover, X-linked lymphoproliferative syndrome patients, who have mutations in SLAM-associated protein, an adaptor protein important for iNKT cell development, are more susceptible to severe Epstein–Barr virus (EBV) infection suggesting a protective role for iNKT cells against EBV infection (35–37).

Beneficial roles of iNKT cells are also demonstrated by the enhanced anti-viral immunity and improved clinical outcomes following treatment with α -GalCer, a potent iNKT cell stimulant, in HIV (38), MCMV (39), RSV (29), hepatitis B virus (HBV) (40), and influenza virus infections (41). Co-administration of α -GalCer with inactivated influenza virus resulted in boosted antibody production and enhanced cellular responses to subsequent infections in immunized mice (42). In contrast, iNKT cells are also known to have pathogenic roles following hepatitis C virus (HCV) infection (43), and promote chronic lung disease in Sendai virus-infected mice (44). Recently, iNKT cells have been shown to play a deleterious role in dengue virus (DENV) infection in mice (45), and iNKT cell activation was found to be correlated with poor clinical outcomes in dengue infected patients (46).

Modes of iNKT Cell Activation During Viral Infection

As viruses contain no known exogenous lipid antigens, it is possible that they may activate iNKT cells using cytokine signals alone or through CD1d-bound endogenous lipid antigens. For some viruses, such as influenza (31) and MCMV (47), cytokines secreted during infection alone could potentially activate iNKT cells. While the significance of CD1d-dependent iNKT cell activation in viral infection remains controversial, APC stimulation by viral toll-like receptor (TLR) agonists has been shown to lead to a shift in cellular lipid metabolism toward antigenic lipids as well as CD1d-dependent iNKT cell activation (48, 49). Moreover, some viruses downregulate CD1d expression, presumably to evade iNKT cell recognition, suggesting that CD1d-bound endogenous lipid antigens might be involved in iNKT cell response during viral infection. Because dNKT cells are also reactive to CD1d-loaded lipids, the up- or downregulation of CD1d in viral infection could also affect dNKT cells. Likewise, the expression of different CD1 isoforms could also affect the functions of other CD1-reactive T cells such as $\gamma \delta T$ cells.

Regulation of CD1d in Viral Infection

CD1d Upregulation

CD1d expression is upregulated in response to viral danger signals, and the increase in expression could lead to higher iNKT cell response (23, 50). DC maturation in response to viral TLR agonists leads to higher cell surface CD1d expression (49). The increase in cell surface CD1d in response to viral TLR agonists was shown to be mediated both at the transcriptional level and through enhanced cellular distribution of CD1d toward the surface (50). Apart from viral TLR stimulation, type I interferons, known for their anti-viral function, can also induce higher levels of CD1d mRNA transcripts (50). In actual viral infections, CD1d was upregulated in cardiac endothelial cells in mice infected with coxsackievirus B3 virus (51), hepatocytes from HCV infected patients (52), and in monocytes from DENV-infected patients (46).

The upregulation of CD1d in response to viral danger signals could therefore be a possible mechanism for initiating the iNKT cell response to the viral infection. This notion has been supported by experiments demonstrating that iNKT cell cytokine production in response to attenuated HSV was reduced upon blocking CD1d with a monoclonal antibody (50). In addition, induction of CD1d expression in EBV-transformed B cells has also been shown to rescue IFN- γ production in iNKT cells (23). However, blocking of CD1d through the use of an antibody in attenuated HSV-infected DC could not completely abrogate the iNKT cell response (50). Moreover, induction of CD1d expression in healthy B cells did not result in an enhanced iNKT cell response (23). These findings suggest that additional soluble factors, such as cytokines produced during viral infection, might act in concert with CD1d antigen presentation to optimize the iNKT cell response.

CD1d Downregulation: A Strategy to Subvert iNKT Cell Recognition?

Another piece of evidence supporting a CD1d-dependent response during viral infection is the finding that some viruses downregulate surface CD1d. This ability has been hypothesized to be a strategy to subvert iNKT cell recognition. The earliest reports of viral-infection-induced CD1d downregulation were from lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus (LCMV), vaccinia virus (VV), and vesicular stomatitis virus (VSV) (53) infections. Mice with acute LCMV, VV, and VSV infections showed reduced surface CD1d expression on DCs and macrophages (53). A subsequent analysis demonstrated that the VSV protein could affect cellular CD1d distribution resulting in inhibition of CD1d-mediated antigen presentation (54). HSV-1 (21, 55-57) and Kaposi sarcoma-associated herpes virus (KSHV) (25) also utilize their viral proteins to disturb CD1d trafficking, in these cases, through interaction with the CD1d cytoplasmic tail, a site important for CD1d sorting. While HSV viral proteins modify and signal CD1d for lysosomal degradation (57), interaction with KSHV proteins increases CD1d internalization from the cell surface (25). EBV, another member of herpes viruses, has recently been shown to downregulate CD1d expression on EBVtransformed B cells abrogating the recognition by iNKT cells (23). In contrast to HSV and KSHV, the decrease in CD1d expression during EBV infection is a result of altered CD1d transcription (23). Human papillomavirus (HPV) employs yet another strategy to suppress surface CD1d expression, utilizing a viral protein E5 to trap CD1d molecules inside the ER-promoting proteasomal degradation (58). Three different HIV proteins VpU (59), Nef (22, 60), and gp120 (61) participate in CD1d downregulation, but

whether CD1d downregulation results in the loss of iNKT cell recognition in HIV-infected patients is still unknown.

These examples highlight several strategies employed by viruses to achieve one goal, to prevent CD1d from reaching or accumulating at the cell surface (**Figure 1**). The downregulation of CD1d can diminish the iNKT cell response and worsen the outcome of several viral infections, suggesting that iNKT cells might be a significant player in combating against certain viral infections. Together, these findings demonstrate the importance of CD1ddependent iNKT cell activation in the cellular response to viral infection even though viruses contain no known exogenous lipid antigens. The next challenge in understanding how iNKT cells are modulated by viral infections is the identification of potential endogenous lipid antigens that could serve as iNKT cell ligands.

Possible Self-Lipid Ligands for iNKT Cells

Due to the lack of virus-derived lipid antigens, host cellular lipids are the most likely source of CD1d ligands that are presented to activate iNKT cells during viral infection. Endogenous lipid antigens are required for iNKT cell selection in the thymus and possibly play a role in activating iNKT cells in the periphery (3). The advancement in the search for endogenous lipid ligands has begun to provide insights into the biology of CD1d-bound mammalian lipids that could induce the iNKT cell response. However, the role of endogenous lipids as well as their regulation during viral infection remains largely unknown.

Cellular Lipid Antigens Glycosphingolipids

Several lines of evidence have suggested a role for mammalian glycosphingolipids (GSLs) in the development and peripheral activation of iNKT cells. Among these GSLs, isoglobotrihexosyl-ceramide (iGb3) was proposed to be involved in thymic iNKT cell selection and peripheral iNKT cell activation (18, 62). However, its importance in these processes remains to be clarified (63, 64).

Glucosylceramide (GlcCer) derivatives can initiate an iNKT cell response in CD1d-dependent manner (48, 49, 65). βanomeric GSLs were previously considered as the candidate endogenous iNKT ligands as these lipids are the most abundant form of GSLs in mammalian tissues. In addition, only β transferases for GlcCer and galactosylceramide are present in the mammalian genome (66) and α -anomeric GSLs were not thought to be present in mammals (67). However, recent findings, using more sensitive lipid detection methods, suggest that α -anomeric GSLs might be sparingly present in the mammalian cells (66, 68). Interestingly, the activity of GlcCer from mammalian tissue, formerly ascribe as β -GlcCer (48), is now found to account for a low level of α -anomeric GSL that appears to impact iNKT activity. Removal of β -GlcCer from the lipid fraction using glucocerebrosidase treatment did not alter iNKT cell activity while inhibition of α -anomeric GSL with a monoclonal antibody diminished the effect (66, 68). In addition, only α -GalCer but not β -GluCer-loaded CD1d tetramer could stain splenocytes and DN32 NKT hybridoma (66). Consistent with these observations, mice treated with an antibody against α -linked monoglycosylceramide exhibited impaired iNKT cell development (66). This suggests



that α -linked monoglycosylceramides, such as α -GalCer and α -GlcCer, might be the iNKT cell selecting self-antigen in the thymus (66). The availability of α -GlcCer is tightly regulated by degradation with catabolic enzymes of the ceramide and glycolipid pathway (66). However, the detailed mechanisms underlying the synthesis of α -anomeric GSLs in mammals remain largely unknown.

Non-Glycosphingolipids

Apart from GSLs, other lipid species have also been suggested as possible iNKT cell stimuli (69). Phosphatidylinositol (PI) (70) and phosphatidylcholine (PC) (71) were among the first endogenous CD1d-bound lipids reported. Mammalian lysophospholipids and lysosphingomyelin stimulate iNKT cell hybridomas with varying strength among the clones examined (72). A recent study also demonstrated that ether-bonded phospholipids generated in the peroxisomes of mouse thymus could serve as iNKT cell selecting ligands, as mice lacking the enzyme required for their generation displayed a marked decreased in iNKT cell number (73).

Regulation of Endogenous Lipid Antigens Presented in Response to TLR Stimulation and Infection

Limited evidence is available regarding CD1d-dependent endogenous lipid presentation to iNKT cells during viral infection. By presenting self-lipid antigens, the host is at risk for undesirable auto-reactivity, necessitating tight control of this process. Unresolved questions regarding endogenous lipid antigens utilized in the response to viral infection include what are the correct form of lipid antigen, the appropriate magnitude of release, as well as location, and temporal control that would provide a beneficial effect but limit adverse consequences to the host. Several studies suggested the possible involvement of the pro-inflammatory signals that enhance CD1d-dependent self-lipid presentation (48, 49, 74), self-lipids "alteration" during viral infection (75), or the inhibition of enzymes that degrade endogenous lipid antigens (76).

Several innate pro-inflammatory signals may induce iNKT cell activation through CD1d presentation of endogenous lipid antigens. Once DCs are stimulated with agonists for endosomal TLRs known to recognize viral genomes, such as TLR3 (77), TLR7 (74), and TLR9 (49, 78), they may mount an iNKT cell response by the presentation of endogenous lipid antigen in concert with the production of cytokines such as IL-12 (74, 77, 78) and type I interferon (49). Although several enzymes involved in the biosynthesis of GSLs including GlcCer synthase and sialyltransferases were found upregulated in response to TLR stimulation (Figure 2), the lipid antigen being presented remains elusive (49, 74). β-GlcCer was proposed to be the endogenous ligand involved in the iNKT cell response to TLR stimulation (48) but whether low levels of α -GlcCer contamination could be the active ligand in this situation was not examined (66, 68). Although α -linked monoglycosylceramide has been suggested as the selecting ligand for iNKT cell development (66), it is not known whether it plays a role in viral infection.

The alteration of self-lipid antigens to "antigenic" lipids that could activate CD1d-restricted NKT cells was reported in the



glucosyltransferase (GlcCer synthase) (48, 49), GM3 synthase (49), iGb3

 β -glucocerobrosidase (48) and decreased activity of α -galactosidase A (α -Gal A) (76) have also been shown in response to TLR stimulation.

mouse model of HBV infection (75). Hepatocytes infected with HBV could induce NKT cell activation in a process that required CD1d, a microsomal triglyceride transfer protein (MTP) and secretory phospholipases. The antigenic lipids were found to be lysophospholipids, specifically lysophosphatidylethanolamine (PE) (75). Surprisingly, in vitro analysis indicated that iNKT cells were not activated by CD1d-presented lysophospholipids, instead a dNKT cells appeared to be the target. Moreover, the activation of iNKT cells was shown to be cytokine mediated during in vivo murine HBV infection (75). Therefore, the nature of lipid antigens, differences in TCR structure, and the mode of docking of different lipid antigens might contribute to their activation efficacy on different NKT cell subsets.

Decreased degradation of endogenous lipid antigens has been suggested to mediate iNKT cell auto-reactivity and activation in response to TLR stimulation (76). The activation of MyD88dependent-TLR 4 and 9 could lead to a decrease in the enzymatic activity of α -galactosidase A, an enzyme that acts as a rate limiting step in endogenous lipid degradation and results in the accumulation of lysosomal lipid and iNKT cells activation (76) (Figure 2). α -Gal-A is proposed to play a role in regulating the cellular levels of GSLs during physiologic conditions, but decreases in its activity may allow the level of self-lipid to reach the threshold of iNKT cell stimulation during infection (76).

Alteration of Lipid Metabolisms During Viral Infection

Recent findings indicate that viruses can modulate host lipids to accommodate their life cycle. Several cellular lipids have been identified to be crucial for their entry, replication, and budding (79). Altering the host metabolism as a strategy to facilitate their replication has been reported for human cytomegalovirus (80), DENV (81), and HCV (82) infection. Two HCV proteins, NS5A and NS5B, appear to induce expression of the GlcCer synthase gene, an enzyme essential for the synthesis of GlcCer, a species of self-lipid antigen (83) (Figure 2). Whether such alterations by the virus to accommodate itself could serve as a signal for the immune response to counteract the infection is not clear. Likewise, whether changes in lipid metabolism mediated by virus infection can be employed as an immune evasion strategy by diverting the lipid profile "away" from the composition that could activate iNKT cells has not yet been extensively studied.

Concluding Remarks

Despite the rapidly expanding knowledge regarding the roles of iNKT cells in viral infection, an important question remains: what are their natural ligands during viral infection? Self-lipid antigens loaded on CD1d have been proposed in the absence of microbial-derived lipid antigens. Recent advances using viral TLR agonists have identified potential species of cellular lipids as iNKT cell stimuli. However, iNKT cell lipid ligands important in actual viral infections have not been established. As several viruses are known to interfere with host cellular lipid metabolism, alteration of cellular lipid regulation may also affect self-lipid antigen presentation to iNKT cells. A better understanding of self-lipid antigens in viral infection would not only provide us with a more complete picture of the complex host-virus interaction but would also reveal potential strategies to manipulate iNKT cells for desirable effects to combat against viral infections.

Acknowledgments

We thank Miss Wilawan Chan-in for providing supporting information on iNKT cells and viral infection. We are grateful to Mahidol University Medical Scholars Program (MSP) for the scholarship and the Thailand Research Fund (MRG5480152) for funding support. We also thank Drs. O. Matangkasombut, L. Jensen, and the English-editing service, Faculty of Graduate Study, Mahidol University for English editing.

References

- Berzins SP, Cochrane AD, Pellicci DG, Smyth MJ, Godfrey DI. Limited correlation between human thymus and blood NKT cell content revealed by an ontogeny study of paired tissue samples. *Eur J Immunol* (2005) 35(5):1399–407. doi:10.1002/eji.200425958
- Brennan PJ, Brigl M, Brenner MB. Invariant natural killer T cells: an innate activation scheme linked to diverse effector functions. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13(2):101–17. doi:10.1038/nri3369
- Bendelac A, Savage PB, Teyton L. The biology of NKT cells. Annu Rev Immunol (2007) 25:297–336. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.25.022106.141711
- Brigl M, Brenner MB. CD1: antigen presentation and T cell function. Annu Rev Immunol (2004) 22:817–90. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.22.012703.104608
- Exley M, Garcia J, Wilson SB, Spada F, Gerdes D, Tahir SM, et al. CD1d structure and regulation on human thymocytes, peripheral blood T cells, B cells and monocytes. *Immunology* (2000) **100**(1):37–47. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2567.2000. 00001.x
- Cohen NR, Garg S, Brenner MB. Antigen presentation by CD1 lipids, T cells, and NKT cells in microbial immunity. *Adv Immunol* (2009) 102:1–94. doi:10. 1016/S0065-2776(09)01201-2
- Barral DC, Brenner MB. CD1 antigen presentation: how it works. Nat Rev Immunol (2007) 7(12):929–41. doi:10.1038/nri2191
- Matangkasombut P, Pichavant M, Dekruyff RH, Umetsu DT. Natural killer T cells and the regulation of asthma. *Mucosal Immunol* (2009) 2(5):383–92. doi:10.1038/mi.2009.96
- 9. Wu L, Van Kaer L. Natural killer T cells and autoimmune disease. *Curr Mol Med* (2009) **9**(1):4–14. doi:10.2174/156652409787314534
- Terabe M, Berzofsky JA. The role of NKT cells in tumor immunity. *Adv Cancer Res* (2008) 101:277–348. doi:10.1016/S0065-230X(08)00408-9
- Tupin E, Kinjo Y, Kronenberg M. The unique role of natural killer T cells in the response to microorganisms. *Nat Rev Microbiol* (2007) 5(6):405–17. doi:10.1038/nrmicro1657
- Caielli S, Conforti-Andreoni C, Di Pietro C, Usuelli V, Badami E, Malosio ML, et al. On/off TLR signaling decides proinflammatory or tolerogenic dendritic cell maturation upon CD1d-mediated interaction with invariant NKT cells. *J Immunol* (2010) 185(12):7317–29. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1000400
- Carnaud C, Lee D, Donnars O, Park SH, Beavis A, Koezuka Y, et al. Cutting edge: cross-talk between cells of the innate immune system: NKT cells rapidly activate NK cells. *J Immunol* (1999) 163(9):4647–50.
- 14. Fujii S, Shimizu K, Smith C, Bonifaz L, Steinman RM. Activation of natural killer T cells by alpha-galactosylceramide rapidly induces the full maturation of dendritic cells in vivo and thereby acts as an adjuvant for combined CD4 and CD8 T cell immunity to a coadministered protein. *J Exp Med* (2003) 198(2):267–79. doi:10.1084/jem.20030324
- Hermans IF, Silk JD, Gileadi U, Salio M, Mathew B, Ritter G, et al. NKT cells enhance CD4+ and CD8+ T cell responses to soluble antigen in vivo through direct interaction with dendritic cells. *J Immunol* (2003) 171(10):5140–7. doi:10. 4049/jimmunol.171.10.5140
- Kinjo Y, Tupin E, Wu D, Fujio M, Garcia-Navarro R, Benhnia MR, et al. Natural killer T cells recognize diacylglycerol antigens from pathogenic bacteria. *Nat Immunol* (2006) 7(9):978–86. doi:10.1038/ni1380
- Kinjo Y, Illarionov P, Vela JL, Pei B, Girardi E, Li X, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells recognize glycolipids from pathogenic Gram-positive bacteria. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12(10):966–74. doi:10.1038/ni.2096
- Mattner J, Debord KL, Ismail N, Goff RD, Cantu C III, Zhou D, et al. Exogenous and endogenous glycolipid antigens activate NKT cells during microbial infections. *Nature* (2005) 434(7032):525–9. doi:10.1038/nature03408
- Brigl M, Bry L, Kent SC, Gumperz JE, Brenner MB. Mechanism of CD1drestricted natural killer T cell activation during microbial infection. *Nat Immunol* (2003) 4(12):1230–7. doi:10.1038/ni1002
- Juno JA, Keynan Y, Fowke KR. Invariant NKT cells: regulation and function during viral infection. *PLoS Pathog* (2012) 8(8):e1002838. doi:10.1371/journal. ppat.1002838
- Yuan W, Dasgupta A, Cresswell P. Herpes simplex virus evades natural killer T cell recognition by suppressing CD1d recycling. *Nat Immunol* (2006) 7(8):835–42. doi:10.1038/ni1364
- Chen N, McCarthy C, Drakesmith H, Li D, Cerundolo V, McMichael AJ, et al. HIV-1 down-regulates the expression of CD1d via Nef. *Eur J Immunol* (2006) 36(2):278–86. doi:10.1002/eji.200535487

- Chung BK, Tsai K, Allan LL, Zheng DJ, Nie JC, Biggs CM, et al. Innate immune control of EBV-infected B cells by invariant natural killer T cells. *Blood* (2013) 122(15):2600–8. doi:10.1182/blood-2013-01-480665
- 24. Grubor-Bauk B, Simmons A, Mayrhofer G, Speck PG. Impaired clearance of herpes simplex virus type 1 from mice lacking CD1d or NKT cells expressing the semivariant V alpha 14-J alpha 281 TCR. *J Immunol* (2003) **170**(3):1430–4. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.170.3.1430
- Sanchez DJ, Gumperz JE, Ganem D. Regulation of CD1d expression and function by a herpesvirus infection. *J Clin Invest* (2005) 115(5):1369–78. doi:10. 1172/JCI24041
- Grubor-Bauk B, Arthur JL, Mayrhofer G. Importance of NKT cells in resistance to herpes simplex virus, fate of virus-infected neurons, and level of latency in mice. J Virol (2008) 82(22):11073–83. doi:10.1128/JVI.00205-08
- Ashkar AA, Rosenthal KL. Interleukin-15 and natural killer and NKT cells play a critical role in innate protection against genital herpes simplex virus type 2 infection. *J Virol* (2003) 77(18):10168–71. doi:10.1128/JVI.77.18.10168-10171. 2003
- Wesley JD, Tessmer MS, Chaukos D, Brossay L. NK cell-like behavior of Valpha14i NK T cells during MCMV infection. *PLoS Pathog* (2008) 4(7):e1000106. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1000106
- Johnson TR, Hong S, Van Kaer L, Koezuka Y, Graham BS. NK T cells contribute to expansion of CD8(+) T cells and amplification of antiviral immune responses to respiratory syncytial virus. *J Virol* (2002) **76**(9):4294–303. doi:10.1128/JVI.76. 9.4294-4303.2002
- De Santo C, Salio M, Masri SH, Lee LY, Dong T, Speak AO, et al. Invariant NKT cells reduce the immunosuppressive activity of influenza A virus-induced myeloid-derived suppressor cells in mice and humans. *J Clin Invest* (2008) 118(12):4036–48. doi:10.1172/JCI36264
- 31. Paget C, Ivanov S, Fontaine J, Renneson J, Blanc F, Pichavant M, et al. Interleukin-22 is produced by invariant natural killer T lymphocytes during influenza A virus infection: potential role in protection against lung epithelial damages. J Biol Chem (2012) 287(12):8816–29. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.304758
- 32. Chang YJ, Kim HY, Albacker LA, Lee HH, Baumgarth N, Akira S, et al. Influenza infection in suckling mice expands an NKT cell subset that protects against airway hyperreactivity. J Clin Invest (2011) 121(1):57–69. doi:10.1172/ JCI44845
- Motsinger A, Haas DW, Stanic AK, Van Kaer L, Joyce S, Unutmaz D. CD1drestricted human natural killer T cells are highly susceptible to human immunodeficiency virus 1 infection. *J Exp Med* (2002) 195(7):869–79. doi:10.1084/jem. 20011712
- 34. van der Vliet HJ, von Blomberg BM, Hazenberg MD, Nishi N, Otto SA, van Benthem BH, et al. Selective decrease in circulating V alpha 24+V beta 11+ NKT cells during HIV type 1 infection. *J Immunol* (2002) 168(3):1490–5. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.168.3.1490
- Nichols KE, Hom J, Gong SY, Ganguly A, Ma CS, Cannons JL, et al. Regulation of NKT cell development by SAP, the protein defective in XLP. *Nat Med* (2005) 11(3):340–5. doi:10.1038/nm1189
- Chung B, Aoukaty A, Dutz J, Terhorst C, Tan R. Signaling lymphocytic activation molecule-associated protein controls NKT cell functions. *J Immunol* (2005) 174(6):3153–7. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.174.6.3153
- 37. Pasquier B, Yin L, Fondaneche MC, Relouzat F, Bloch-Queyrat C, Lambert N, et al. Defective NKT cell development in mice and humans lacking the adapter SAP, the X-linked lymphoproliferative syndrome gene product. *J Exp Med* (2005) 201(5):695–701. doi:10.1084/jem.20042432
- Courtney AN, Nehete PN, Nehete BP, Thapa P, Zhou D, Sastry KJ. Alphagalactosylceramide is an effective mucosal adjuvant for repeated intranasal or oral delivery of HIV peptide antigens. *Vaccine* (2009) 27(25–26):3335–41. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2009.01.083
- 39. van Dommelen SL, Tabarias HA, Smyth MJ, Degli-Esposti MA. Activation of natural killer (NK) T cells during murine cytomegalovirus infection enhances the antiviral response mediated by NK cells. J Virol (2003) 77(3):1877–84. doi:10.1128/JVI.77.3.1877-1884.2003
- Kakimi K, Guidotti LG, Koezuka Y, Chisari FV. Natural killer T cell activation inhibits hepatitis B virus replication in vivo. J Exp Med (2000) 192(7):921–30. doi:10.1084/jem.192.7.921
- Ho LP, Denney L, Luhn K, Teoh D, Clelland C, McMichael AJ. Activation of invariant NKT cells enhances the innate immune response and improves the disease course in influenza A virus infection. *Eur J Immunol* (2008) 38(7):1913–22. doi:10.1002/eji.200738017

- 42. Youn HJ, Ko SY, Lee KA, Ko HJ, Lee YS, Fujihashi K, et al. A single intranasal immunization with inactivated influenza virus and alpha-galactosylceramide induces long-term protective immunity without redirecting antigen to the central nervous system. *Vaccine* (2007) 25(28):5189–98. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine. 2007.04.081
- 43. de Lalla C, Galli G, Aldrighetti L, Romeo R, Mariani M, Monno A, et al. Production of profibrotic cytokines by invariant NKT cells characterizes cirrhosis progression in chronic viral hepatitis. *J Immunol* (2004) 173(2):1417–25. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.173.2.1417
- 44. Kim EY, Battaile JT, Patel AC, You Y, Agapov E, Grayson MH, et al. Persistent activation of an innate immune response translates respiratory viral infection into chronic lung disease. *Nat Med* (2008) 14(6):633–40. doi:10.1038/ nm1770
- 45. Renneson J, Guabiraba R, Maillet I, Marques RE, Ivanov S, Fontaine J, et al. A detrimental role for invariant natural killer T cells in the pathogenesis of experimental dengue virus infection. *Am J Pathol* (2011) **179**(4):1872–83. doi:10.1016/j.ajpath.2011.06.023
- Matangkasombut P, Chan-In W, Opasawaschai A, Pongchaikul P, Tangthawornchaikul N, Vasanawathana S, et al. Invariant NKT cell response to dengue virus infection in human. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* (2014) 8(6):e2955. doi:10.1371/ journal.pntd.0002955
- Tyznik AJ, Tupin E, Nagarajan NA, Her MJ, Benedict CA, Kronenberg M. Cutting edge: the mechanism of invariant NKT cell responses to viral danger signals. *J Immunol* (2008) 181(7):4452–6. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.181.7. 4452
- Brennan PJ, Tatituri RV, Brigl M, Kim EY, Tuli A, Sanderson JP, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells recognize lipid self antigen induced by microbial danger signals. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12(12):1202–11. doi:10.1038/ni.2143
- Paget C, Mallevaey T, Speak AO, Torres D, Fontaine J, Sheehan KC, et al. Activation of invariant NKT cells by toll-like receptor 9-stimulated dendritic cells requires type I interferon and charged glycosphingolipids. *Immunity* (2007) 27(4):597–609. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2007.08.017
- Raftery MJ, Winau F, Giese T, Kaufmann SH, Schaible UE, Schonrich G. Viral danger signals control CD1d de novo synthesis and NKT cell activation. *Eur J Immunol* (2008) 38(3):668–79. doi:10.1002/eji.200737233
- Huber SA, Sartini D. Roles of tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF-alpha) and the p55 TNF receptor in CD1d induction and coxsackievirus B3-induced myocarditis. J Virol (2005) 79(5):2659–65. doi:10.1128/JVI.79.5.2659-2665. 2005
- Durante-Mangoni E, Wang R, Shaulov A, He Q, Nasser I, Afdhal N, et al. Hepatic CD1d expression in hepatitis C virus infection and recognition by resident proinflammatory CD1d-reactive T cells. *J Immunol* (2004) 173(3):2159–66. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.173.3.2159
- Lin Y, Roberts TJ, Spence PM, Brutkiewicz RR. Reduction in CD1d expression on dendritic cells and macrophages by an acute virus infection. *J Leukoc Biol* (2005) 77(2):151–8. doi:10.1189/jlb.0704399
- 54. Renukaradhya GJ, Khan MA, Shaji D, Brutkiewicz RR. Vesicular stomatitis virus matrix protein impairs CD1d-mediated antigen presentation through activation of the p38 MAPK pathway. J Virol (2008) 82(24):12535–42. doi:10. 1128/JVI.00881-08
- Rao P, Pham HT, Kulkarni A, Yang Y, Liu X, Knipe DM, et al. Herpes simplex virus 1 glycoprotein B and US3 collaborate to inhibit CD1d antigen presentation and NKT cell function. *J Virol* (2011) 85(16):8093–104. doi:10.1128/JVI. 02689-10
- 56. Liu J, Glosson NL, Du W, Gervay-Hague J, Brutkiewicz RR. A Thr/Ser dual residue motif in the cytoplasmic tail of human CD1d is important for the downregulation of antigen presentation following a herpes simplex virus 1 infection. *Immunology* (2013) **140**(2):191–201. doi:10.1111/imm.12127
- Liu J, Shaji D, Cho S, Du W, Gervay-Hague J, Brutkiewicz RR. A threoninebased targeting signal in the human CD1d cytoplasmic tail controls its functional expression. *J Immunol* (2010) 184(9):4973–81. doi:10.4049/jimmunol. 0901448
- 58. Miura S, Kawana K, Schust DJ, Fujii T, Yokoyama T, Iwasawa Y, et al. CD1d, a sentinel molecule bridging innate and adaptive immunity, is downregulated by the human papillomavirus (HPV) E5 protein: a possible mechanism for immune evasion by HPV. J Virol (2010) 84(22):11614–23. doi:10.1128/JVI. 01053-10

- Moll M, Andersson SK, Smed-Sorensen A, Sandberg JK. Inhibition of lipid antigen presentation in dendritic cells by HIV-1 Vpu interference with CD1d recycling from endosomal compartments. *Blood* (2010) 116(11):1876–84. doi:10.1182/blood-2009-09-243667
- Cho S, Knox KS, Kohli LM, He JJ, Exley MA, Wilson SB, et al. Impaired cell surface expression of human CD1d by the formation of an HIV-1 Nef/CD1d complex. *Virology* (2005) 337(2):242–52. doi:10.1016/j.virol.2005.04.020
- Hage CA, Kohli LL, Cho S, Brutkiewicz RR, Twigg HL III, Knox KS. Human immunodeficiency virus gp120 downregulates CD1d cell surface expression. *Immunol Lett* (2005) 98(1):131–5. doi:10.1016/j.imlet.2004.10.025
- Zhou D, Mattner J, Cantu C III, Schrantz N, Yin N, Gao Y, et al. Lysosomal glycosphingolipid recognition by NKT cells. *Science* (2004) **306**(5702):1786–9. doi:10.1126/science.1103440
- 63. Speak AO, Salio M, Neville DC, Fontaine J, Priestman DA, Platt N, et al. Implications for invariant natural killer T cell ligands due to the restricted presence of isoglobotrihexosylceramide in mammals. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2007) **104**(14):5971–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.0607285104
- 64. Porubsky S, Speak AO, Luckow B, Cerundolo V, Platt FM, Grone HJ. Normal development and function of invariant natural killer T cells in mice with isoglobotrihexosylceramide (iGb3) deficiency. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2007) 104(14):5977–82. doi:10.1073/pnas.0611139104
- 65. Stanic AK, De Silva AD, Park JJ, Sriram V, Ichikawa S, Hirabyashi Y, et al. Defective presentation of the CD1d1-restricted natural Va14Ja18 NKT lymphocyte antigen caused by beta-D-glucosylceramide synthase deficiency. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2003) **100**(4):1849–54. doi:10.1073/pnas.0430327100
- 66. Kain L, Webb B, Anderson BL, Deng S, Holt M, Costanzo A, et al. The identification of the endogenous ligands of natural killer T cells reveals the presence of mammalian alpha-linked glycosylceramides. *Immunity* (2014) 41(4):543–54. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.08.017
- Gapin L. iNKT cell autoreactivity: what is 'self' and how is it recognized? Nat Rev Immunol (2010) 10(4):272–7. doi:10.1038/nri2743
- Brennan PJ, Tatituri RV, Heiss C, Watts GF, Hsu FF, Veerapen N, et al. Activation of iNKT cells by a distinct constituent of the endogenous glucosylceramide fraction. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2014) 111(37):13433–8. doi:10.1073/pnas. 1415357111
- Pei B, Speak AO, Shepherd D, Butters T, Cerundolo V, Platt FM, et al. Diverse endogenous antigens for mouse NKT cells: self-antigens that are not glycosphingolipids. J Immunol (2011) 186(3):1348–60. doi:10.4049/jimmunol. 1001008
- Joyce S, Woods AS, Yewdell JW, Bennink JR, De Silva AD, Boesteanu A, et al. Natural ligand of mouse CD1d1: cellular glycosylphosphatidylinositol. *Science* (1998) 279(5356):1541–4. doi:10.1126/science.279.5356.1541
- Gumperz JE, Roy C, Makowska A, Lum D, Sugita M, Podrebarac T, et al. Murine CD1d-restricted T cell recognition of cellular lipids. *Immunity* (2000) 12(2):211–21. doi:10.1016/S1074-7613(00)80174-0
- Cox D, Fox L, Tian R, Bardet W, Skaley M, Mojsilovic D, et al. Determination of cellular lipids bound to human CD1d molecules. *PLoS One* (2009) 4(5):e5325. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0005325
- 73. Facciotti F, Ramanjaneyulu GS, Lepore M, Sansano S, Cavallari M, Kistowska M, et al. Peroxisome-derived lipids are self antigens that stimulate invariant natural killer T cells in the thymus. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13(5):474–80. doi:10. 1038/ni.2245
- 74. Salio M, Speak AO, Shepherd D, Polzella P, Illarionov PA, Veerapen N, et al. Modulation of human natural killer T cell ligands on TLR-mediated antigenpresenting cell activation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2007) **104**(51):20490–5. doi:10.1073/pnas.0710145104
- Zeissig S, Murata K, Sweet L, Publicover J, Hu Z, Kaser A, et al. Hepatitis B virusinduced lipid alterations contribute to natural killer T cell-dependent protective immunity. *Nat Med* (2012) 18(7):1060–8. doi:10.1038/nm.2811
- 76. Darmoise A, Teneberg S, Bouzonville L, Brady RO, Beck M, Kaufmann SH, et al. Lysosomal alpha-galactosidase controls the generation of self lipid antigens for natural killer T cells. *Immunity* (2010) 33(2):216–28. doi:10.1016/j.immuni. 2010.08.003
- 77. Zhu K, Yang J, Luo K, Yang C, Zhang N, Xu R, et al. TLR3 signaling in macrophages is indispensable for the protective immunity of invariant natural killer T cells against enterovirus 71 infection. *PLoS Pathog* (2015) 11(1):e1004613. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1004613

- Brigl M, Tatituri RV, Watts GF, Bhowruth V, Leadbetter EA, Barton N, et al. Innate and cytokine-driven signals, rather than microbial antigens, dominate in natural killer T cell activation during microbial infection. *J Exp Med* (2011) 208(6):1163–77. doi:10.1084/jem.20102555
- Heaton NS, Randall G. Multifaceted roles for lipids in viral infection. Trends Microbiol (2011) 19(7):368–75. doi:10.1016/j.tim.2011.03.007
- Yu Y, Clippinger AJ, Alwine JC. Viral effects on metabolism: changes in glucose and glutamine utilization during human cytomegalovirus infection. *Trends Microbiol* (2011) **19**(7):360–7. doi:10.1016/j.tim.2011.04.002
- Cui L, Lee YH, Kumar Y, Xu F, Lu K, Ooi EE, et al. Serum metabolome and lipidome changes in adult patients with primary dengue infection. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* (2013) 7(8):e2373. doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0002373
- Roe B, Kensicki E, Mohney R, Hall WW. Metabolomic profile of hepatitis C virus-infected hepatocytes. *PLoS One* (2011) 6(8):e23641. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0023641

 Guo J, Yan R, Xu GD, Zheng CY. HCV NS5A and NS5B enhance expression of human ceramide glucosyltransferase gene. *Virol Sin* (2012) 27(1):38–47. doi:10.1007/s12250-012-3226-0

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Opasawatchai and Matangkasombut. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



CD1d expression and invariant NKT cell responses in herpesvirus infections

Brian K. Chung^{1,2*}, John J. Priatel³ and Rusung Tan^{4*}

¹ NIHR Birmingham Liver Biomedical Research Unit, Centre for Liver Research, University of Birmingham, Birmingham, UK, ² Institute of Clinical Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, University of Oslo, Oslo, Norway, ³ Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine, University of British Columbia, Vancouver, BC, Canada, ⁴ Department of Pathology, Sidra Medical and Research Center, Doha, Qatar

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

S. M. Mansour Haeryfar, Western University, Canada

Reviewed by:

Raveendra (Ravi) Kulkarni, University of Guelph, Canada Weiming Yuan, University of Southern California, USA

*Correspondence:

Brian K. Chung, NIHR Biomedical Research Unit, Centre for Liver Research, Institute of Biomedical Research, University of Birmingham, 5th Floor, Room 512, Edgbaston B15 2TT, UK b.chung@bham.ac.uk; Rusung Tan, Department of Pathology, Sidra Medical and Research Centre, Doha, Qatar rtan@sidra.org

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> **Received:** 16 April 2015 **Accepted:** 01 June 2015 **Published:** 25 June 2015

Citation:

Chung BK, Priatel JJ and Tan R (2015) CD1d expression and invariant NKT cell responses in herpesvirus infections. Front. Immunol. 6:312. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00312 Invariant natural killer T (iNKT) cells are a highly conserved subset of unconventional T lymphocytes that express a canonical, semi-invariant T cell receptor and surface markers shared with the natural killer cell lineage. iNKT cells recognize exogenous and endogenous glycolipid antigens restricted by non-polymorphic CD1d molecules, and are highly responsive to the prototypical agonist, α-galactosylceramide. Upon activation, iNKT cells rapidly coordinate signaling between innate and adaptive immune cells through the secretion of proinflammatory cytokines, leading to the maturation of antigen-presenting cells, and expansion of antigen-specific CD4+ and CD8+ T cells. Because of their potent immuno-regulatory properties, iNKT cells have been extensively studied and are known to play a pivotal role in mediating immune responses against microbial pathogens including viruses. Here, we review evidence that herpesviruses manipulate CD1d expression to escape iNKT cell surveillance and establish lifelong latency in humans. Collectively, published findings suggest that iNKT cells play critical roles in anti-herpesvirus immune responses and could be harnessed therapeutically to limit viral infection and viral-associated disease.

Keywords: iNKT cells, CD1d, herpesvirus, viral immunity, immunotherapy

Introduction

Herpesviridae is a family of large DNA viruses that contain between 100 and 200 genes within an icosahedral capsid composed of viral proteins, mRNAs, and a lipid bilayer envelope (1). In humans, herpesviruses frequently infect both immunocompetent and immunocompromised hosts, with high-prevalence rates ranging from 60 to 90% in the adult population (2, 3). Common human herpesviruses include herpes simplex type 1 (HSV-1) and type 2 (HSV-2), varicella zoster virus (VZV), human cytomegalovirus (HCMV), Epstein–Barr virus (EBV), human herpesviruses 6 (HHV-6), and Kaposi's sarcoma-associated herpesvirus (KSHV). Primary infections with herpesviruses are frequently mild or asymptomatic and lead to lifelong viral latency within the host. However, reactivation of viral replication in immunocompromised individuals often leads to life-threatening infections and malignancies (4).

Host immune responses are critical for restraining and abrogating viral replication, controlling viral load, and limiting disease severity (5–10). For example, HSV and HCMV infections in immunocompetent individuals trigger a rapid expansion of natural killer (NK) cells and virus-specific cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTL) that are important for eliminating infected cells (3, 11, 12). In response, herpesviruses have evolved sophisticated strategies to evade NK cell and CTL recognition that allow herpesviruses to achieve lifelong survival. In the case of CTL, whose T cell receptor (TCR) bind virus peptide–MHC

class I complexes on the infected cell surface, herpesviruses have been shown to disrupt many steps of MHC class I presentation, including the transfer of cytosolic peptides into the ER, the loading of peptides onto newly synthesized MHC complexes, and the trafficking of MHC-peptide molecules from the cytosol to the plasma membrane (13, 14). In contrast to CTL, NK cells lack TCR and respond to reduced MHC class I expression induced by herpesvirus infection (13, 15). Inhibitory NK surface markers, such as killer cell immunoglobulin-like receptors (KIR), leukocyte immunoglobulinlike receptors (LIR), and CD94/NKG2 (15, 16), monitor the expression of self-MHC class I and prevent the activation of NK cells. Herpesvirus infections that downregulate MHC class I surface expression in order to evade CTL are more susceptible to NK cells and hence, some herpesviruses also express viral homologs of MHC class I to escape NK cell detection (14, 17). The existence of these back and forth CTL and NK cell evasion strategies underscores their presumed importance in controlling herpesvirus infection and provides a rationale for why multiple immune subsets are necessary to effectively combat herpesvirses.

Natural killer T (NKT) cells are a unique group of CD1d-restricted innate-like lymphocytes and patients deficient in NKT cells develop severe and fatal herpesvirus infections (18–24). These findings, in concert with observations showing that herpesviruses downregulate surface expression of CD1d (25, 26), suggest an important role for NKT cells in the immune response to herpesviruses. NKT cells are distinct from NK cells as they express TCR, but unlike CTL, NKT cells emigrate from the thymus primed to respond and aid in early anti-viral defenses. In this review, we focus on invariant natural killer T (iNKT) cells, a population of NKT cells, which recognize the exogenous lipid antigen, α -GalCer (27). We highlight the role of iNKT cells in herpesvirus infections and the significance of CD1d expression in controlling herpesvirus replication.

iNKT Cells – Unconventional T Lymphocytes

Invariant natural killer T cells are a subset of T lymphocytes that express a canonical, semi-invariant TCR and surface

markers typically found on NK cells and activated CTL (28-30). iNKT cells are positively selected in the thymus by the non-polymorphic glycoprotein, CD1d, and recognize CD1d-restricted glycolipid antigens presented by antigenpresenting cells (APC) in the periphery. Human iNKT cells are CD4+, CD8+ or CD4-CD8- and bear a Va24-Ja18 TCR rearrangement that preferentially associates with Vβ11 (31, 32). In mice, CD8+ iNKT cells are rare and the majority express a V α 14–J α 18 TCR α -chain paired with V β 8, V β 7, or Vβ2 (33, 34). Human and mouse iNKT cells both display an effector memory phenotype (CXCR3+, CXCR4+, CD44+, CD69+, CD161+ in humans, NK1.1+ in mice) (35, 36) and are strongly activated by α-GalCer, a non-mammalian glycosphingolipid originally isolated from a marine sea sponge (27). In contrast to iNKT cells (type I), variant NKT cells (diverse or type II) are unresponsive to α -GalCer, and react to sulfatide and phospholipid antigens (37). Type II NKT cells are largely excluded from this review as much less is known about their role in viral infection.

iNKT Cell Activation in Viral Infection

In recent years, evidence from multiple clinical and animal studies suggest that iNKT cells enhance the control of herpesvirus replication (18-24, 35, 38-41) (Table 1). However, the identity of the lipid antigen(s) that presumably drive iNKT cell activation remains elusive. By contrast, several bacteria-derived lipid antigens containing α -linked glycans similar to α -GalCer have been reported [α -glucuronosylceramide and α -galacturonosylceramide (42–44), α -galatcosydiacylglycerol (45), and α -glucosyldiaglyercerol (46) from Streptococcus pneumoniae, Sphingomonas paucimobilis, and Borrelia burgedorferi, respectively]. Unlike bacteria, herpesviruses do not express virus-specific lipids; therefore, in the absence of pathogen-derived antigens, iNKT cells likely recognize endogenous self-lipids presented by CD1d (47). Supporting this assumption are several lines of evidence showing that CD1d is required to activate iNKT cells following human herpesvirus infection (25, 48-53). Moreover, hepatitis B infection has been

TABLE 1	Effect of human her	pesvirus infection on (CD1d expression and iNKT cells.
---------	---------------------	-------------------------	---------------------------------

Virus	Human CD1d expression	Mechanisms	iNKT cell deficiency			
			Mouse	Human	α-GalCer	References
HSV-1	↑ (Low-viral dose) ↓ (High-viral dose)	Glycoprotein B (gB); serine–threonine kinase, US3	↑ Viral titer	_	-	(48, 51, 55–59)
HSV-2	_	-	↑ Viral titer ↑ Mortality	-	↑ Protection	(49, 60–65)
VZV	-	-		↑ Disease	-	(23, 40)
EBV	Ļ	↓ CD1d transcription	-	↑ Viral titer ↑ Disease		(18–21, 24, 53, 66–71)
HHV-6A/B	-	-	-	-	-	-
HHV-7	-	-	-	-	-	-
CMV	Ļ	glycoprotein US2	↑ Viral titer ↑ Mortality		↓ Viral titer	(52, 72–77)
KSHV	Ļ	Modulator of immune recognition-1 and -2 (K3 and K5)	-	-	-	(25, 78, 79)

HSV-1, herpes simplex virus-1; HSV-2, herpes simplex virus-2; VZV, varicella zoster virus; EBV, Epstein–Barr virus; HHV6A/B, human herpesvirus 6A/B; HHV-7, human herpesvirus-7; CMV, cytomegalovirus; KSHV, Kaposi's sarcoma-associated herpesvirus; –, unknown.

shown to induce the expression of endogenous lipid antigens (lysophospholipids) in human and mouse hepatocytes (54), suggesting that herpesvirus infection may trigger the presentation of analogous self-lipids on CD1d.

Lysophospholipids were identified as endogenous iNKT cell antigens by screening the responsiveness of human iNKT cell clones to synthetic preparations of CD1d-bound ligands (80). Similar filtering procedures were used to identify the glycosphingolipid, β -Dglucopyranosylceramide, as a physiologically relevant self-antigen for iNKT cells (81). Whether these self-antigens are presented by APC during herpesvirus infections is not yet known but the recognition of viral nucleic acids by Toll-like receptors (TLR)-3, -7, and -9 has been shown to induce the synthesis of β-D-glucopyranosylceramide (21), implying that glycosphingolipid antigens may be expressed in herpesvirus infections (81). APC treated with TLR-3, -7, -8, and -9 agonists also enhance transcription of enzymes involved in glycosphinolipid synthesis and the inhibition of these pathways abolishes the reactivity of iNKT cells to TLR-stimulated APC (82, 83). Together, these findings suggest that herpesvirus may activate early iNKT cell responses during infection by inducing the presentation of endogenous lipids antigens on CD1d.

In addition to antigen activation, iNKT cells can react to herpesvirus replication in a CD1d/TCR-independent manner through the actions of proinflammatory cytokines and costimulatory molecules on APC (47). iNKT cells express high levels of IL-12R and are sensitive to IL-12, as well as IL-2, IL-18, and type I IFN released following bacterial (84, 85) and murine cytomegalovirus (MCMV) infection (72, 86). iNKT cells also respond to IL-23 and IL-25 (87, 88), and stimulation by these cytokines induces IL-17 production and amplify inflammatory anti-viral responses (89, 90). Thus, the activation of iNKT cells during herpesvirus infections may involve two pathways; TCR signaling provided by the recognition of lipid antigen(s) and antigen-independent stimuli supplied via cytokines and co-stimulation molecules.

T cell receptor-dependent and -independent activation of iNKT cells can both elicit the substantial release of cytokines and chemokines, including IFN-γ, TNF-α, TNF-β, GM-CSF, IL-2, IL-4, IL-5, IL-6, IL-10, IL-13, IL-17, IL-21, CCL3/MIP-1α, CCL4/MIP-1 β , CCL5/RANTES, and eotaxins (91, 92). IFN- γ , TNF- α , and TNF- β are known to have direct inhibitory effects on viral replication and GM-CSF, IL-2, IL-4, IL-5, IL-6, IL-10, IL-13, IL-17, IL-21, CCL3/MIP-1α, CCL4/MIP-1β, CCL5/RANTES activate APC, NK cells, CD4+, and CD8+ T lymphocytes, and promote iNKT cells to migrate to sites of inflammation (36, 92). The early production of cytokines and chemokines by iNKT cells may boost the regulation of anti-herpesvirus defenses by triggering the activation of innate and adaptive immune responses. Further work is necessary to substantiate the production and effect of these cytokines and chemokines in vivo as the majority of these molecules are secreted by iNKT cells only after powerful TCR stimulation by α -GalCer and have not been directly assessed during herpesvirus infections.

Along with their potent cytokine abilities, activated iNKT cells can also kill target cells through their expression of perforin/ granzyme, TRAIL, and FasL (91). Additional assessment is also required to fully delineate the importance of iNKT cell cytotoxicity in herpesvirus infections but B cells transformed by EBV are susceptible to iNKT-mediated cytolysis *in vitro* (53), suggesting that iNKT cells may directly prevent the proliferation of virus-transformed cells.

Herpes Simplex Virus-1

Herpes simplex virus-1 is an α -herpesvirus that infects mucocutaneous epithelium and establishes latency in sensory ganglia (2). HSV-1 is commonly associated with oral and ocular lesions. However, genital HSV-1 infections now account for over half of genital herpes episodes in North American and European countries (93–96). Studies in HSV-1 murine models support a role for iNKT cells in controlling herpesvirus infection: CD1d- and J α 18-deficient mice infected with HSV-1 experience higher viral loads and morbidity compared to wild-type littermates (48). iNKT cells may be dispensable in some strains of HSV-1 infection (55) but help control HSV-1 strains that persist in sensory neurons indicating that iNKT cells may be important for restricting the reactivation of HSV-1 (56).

A role for iNKT cells in HSV-1 infection is also supported by observations that HSV-1 alters CD1d presentation, which implies that HSV-1 may modulate CD1d expression to evade iNKT cell recognition. While low-dose HSV-1 infection in human myeloid dendritic cells (DC) increases surface CD1d expression (51, 57), infection with high-viral titers triggers the rapid re-distribution of surface CD1d molecules to the limiting membrane of lysosomes and the *trans*-Golgi network (**Figure 1**), an action mediated by HSV-1 glycoprotein B (gB) and the viral serine–threonine kinase, US3, which inhibits the activation of iNKT cells (26, 58). HSV-1 may also suppress the



FIGURE 1 | CD1d presentation is disrupted by human herpesviruses. Lipids are loaded onto newly synthesized CD1d heavy chains and arranged with β 2-microglobulin (β 2M) in the endoplasmic reticulum. CD1d-lipid complexes are transported to the cell surface through the Golgi network by exocytosis. CD1d-lipid molecules are recycled from the cell surface by endocytosis and CD1d ligands are exchanged in the late endosome. Herpesviruses inhibit CD1d presentation to iNKT cells in several ways: HCMV glycoprotein US2 interacts with CD1d in the endoplasmic reticulum reducing iNKT cell activity, HSV-1 glycoprotein B, and serine–threonine kinase US3 remove CD1d from the cell surface and prevent its return to the surface, KSHV modulator of immune recognition-1 and -2 (also known as K3 and K5) downregulate surface CD1d by sequestering its expression to the late endosomes, and EBV transformation of B cells suppresses CD1d transcription.

stimulation of iNKT cells in a CD1d-independent manner as HSV-1 infection in keratinocytes has no effect on CD1d but still impairs iNKT cell activation through an undetermined contact-dependent mechanism (59). These findings support the participation of iNKT cells in anti-HSV-1 responses as HSV-1 appears to have evolved specific mechanisms that suppress iNKT cell function.

Herpes Simplex Virus-2

Herpes simplex virus-2, also an α -herpesvirus, shares significant DNA sequence homology with HSV-1 (97) but is more often linked with genital mucocutaneous infections and persistence in innervating sensory neurons than mucocutaneous epithelium (98). Vertical transmission of HSV-2 by infected mothers to newborns results in neonatal herpes, a serious disease with high rates of neurological complications and mortality (99, 100).

In mice, iNKT cells appear to strongly influence HSV-2 replication as CD1d-deficient animals are 10-fold more susceptible to severe infection compared to wild-type controls (49). iNKT cells are early producers of IFN- γ in HSV-2 infection (49) and can also secrete large quantities of IL-21 that can trigger NK cell and CTL function (60), reduce infection severity and improve host survival (61). IL-21 production by iNKT cells may be particularly critical in limiting HSV-2 replication at the site of infection as the IL-21R expression is upregulated on vaginal epithelia 1–3 days post-infection, and similar to CD1d-deficient mice, IL-21R-deficient animals have increased viral loads and higher mortality to HSV-2 (61).

Severely reduced iNKT cell numbers and a complete lack of NK cells are also observed in IL-15-deficient mice (62) providing further evidence that iNKT cells play a role in controlling HSV-2 as IL-15-deficient mice display a heightened sensitivity to HSV-2 infection (100-fold) compared to CD1d-deficient mice (49). This finding supports the notion that iNKT cells are important in anti-HSV-2 defenses and that they may act synergistically with NK cells to augment host responses to HSV-2. It must be noted, however, that IL-15 can mediate innate immunity against HSV-2 independently of iNKT cells and NK cells (63), and that IL-15 is released by human peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) upon HSV-2 infection (64).

iNKT cells could be an effective immunotherapy against HSV-2 as intranasal and intravaginal immunization with α -GalCer and HSV-2 glycoprotein (gD) elicits robust innate immunity, the development of systemic gD-specific antibodies and strong secondary responses to HSV-2 proteins in mice (65). Intravaginal immunization provides complete protection against lethal vaginal HSV-2 infection, which supports further evaluation of α -GalCer as an adjuvant for HSV-2 vaccines.

Varicella Zoster Virus

Varicella zoster virus is a neurotropic α -herpesvirus that commonly causes varicella (chicken pox) and subsequently herpes zoster in humans (101). Since its introduction in 1974 (102), live attenuated varicella vaccine has been routinely used worldwide with a wide-safety profile in healthy children although a small number of apparently normal children have been described to develop severe complications such as pneumonitis (23, 40, 103, 104). Immune phenotyping in two of these patients revealed a profound reduction of peripheral blood iNKT cells (23, 40). In the first case, an 11-yearold girl developed a papulovesicular rash and adverse respiratory illness several weeks after receiving varicella vaccine (23). Analysis of her peripheral lymphocytes at 2 and 4 months after her recovery showed a striking lack of iNKT cells and a complete absence of IFN- γ production by her PBMC following α -GalCer stimulation. The second report describes a 6-year-old boy that presented with vesicular rash and life-threatening pneumonitis 3 weeks after varicella vaccination (40). He too had a reduced number of peripheral iNKT cells, but unlike the first patient, α -GalCer elicited an IFN- γ response from his PBMC, albeit approximately two-fold less than controls. IFN- γ production by his conventional T cells was also decreased upon stimulation with a low concentration of the polycolonal T cell mitogen, PHA, suggesting that the patient may have had a global IFN- γ defect in addition to low iNKT cell numbers. CD1d expression on the surface of his APC was undetectable and CD1d RNA levels were approximately two-fold lower compared to controls. This observation raises the interesting possibility that circulating iNKT cell numbers in this patient may have been affected by the absence of CD1d on his APC. These case reports suggest that iNKT cells may be activated during VZV infection and future studies quantifying their activation and expansion following VZV vaccination would help delineate the contribution of iNKT cells to anti-VZV defenses.

Epstein–Barr Virus

Epstein–Barr virus is a γ -herpesvirus and primary infection in childhood is generally asymptomatic whereas exposure in adolescence or young adulthood often presents as infectious mononucleosis (IM) (66). EBV is strongly associated with several cancers including nasopharyngeal carcinoma in immunocompetent adults, and a variety of B cell and other malignancies in immunocompromised individuals with AIDS or following transplant immunosuppression (105).

There is extensive evidence that iNKT cells are a critical component of immune responses to EBV, but much of the data are inconclusive or circumstantial because it originates from humans with rare monogenic disorders and clinical case reports. Boys with mutations in the *SH2D1A* gene, which encodes SLAM-associated protein (SAP), have a complete absence of iNKT cells (18–20) and develop X-linked lymphoproliferative disease (XLP) (67, 68), a form of severe and often fatal IM typically triggered by EBV infection (66). It is difficult to ascribe the symptoms of XLP to iNKT cell defects alone because SAP mutations impair iNKT cell development and also disrupt the function of NK cells, CD4+, and CD8+ T cells (69).

Patients with defects in X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis (XIAP) also present with an XLP-like syndrome and have reduced iNKT cell numbers (21). However, the link between iNKT cells and XIAP is unclear given that XIAP-deficient mice have normal numbers of iNKT cells, whereas SAP-deficient mice closely mimic the phenotype of XLP patients and share an impaired development of iNKT cells (70). These findings suggest that patients lacking SAP or XIAP may be susceptible to EBV because of different signaling defects despite exhibiting a similar absence of iNKT cells.

A case report on two sisters who died from an EBV-associated lymphoproliferative disorder resembling XLP strengthens the argument that iNKT cells are involved in the normal control of EBV replication (24). Genetic studies on the two siblings revealed that both sisters had inherited a homozygous mutation in IL-2-inducible T cell kinase (*ITK*) and immune phenotyping revealed a total absence of iNKT cells, a finding that is recapitulated in ITK-deficient mice (71). This study, along with the previous reports in XLP patients, implies genetic mutations that impair iNKT cell development (*SH2D1A*, *XIAP*, *ITK*) may be critical risk factors in determining susceptible to EBV-associated diseases. Additional studies are warranted to clearly elucidate the contribution of iNKT cells in anti-EBV responses and determine if iNKT cells can be targeted for use in EBV vaccines.

iNKT cells may also be involved in the control of EBV-associated cancers. We have shown that the transformation of human B cells into lymphoblastoid cell lines (LCL) rapidly triggers the loss of CD1d transcription and surface expression due to the increased binding of lymphoid enhancer-binding factor 1 (LEF-1) to the CD1d promoter region (53) (**Figure 1**). LEF-1 is a nuclear protein and dimerizes with β -catenin to suppress CD1d promoter activity (73, 106). Treatment of LCL with the retinoic acid receptor agonist, AM580, prevents the accumulation of LEF-1 at the CD1d promoter, restores the transcription and surface expression of CD1d, and activates human iNKT cell lines to recognize LCL even in the absence of α -GalCer. These findings suggest that EBV transformation may induce the expression of endogenous lipid antigens and that the modulation of the retinoic acid pathway could improve iNKT cell regulation of EBV malignancies.

Human Cytomegalovirus

Human cytomegalovirus is a polytropic β -herpesvirus and the largest member of the herpesvirus family (100). Infection by HCMV is usually asymptomatic but primary and reactivated disease in immunocompromised individuals is associated with significant morbidity and mortality (7, 74). HCMV appears to evade iNKT cell surveillance by expressing the HCMV glycoprotein, US2, which interacts with CD1d (75) and facilitates its proteasomal degradation in vitro (76) (Figure 1). The precise contribution of iNKT cells during HCMV infection in vivo is less conclusive but murine cytomegalovirus (MCMV) has been widely used as an experimental model for HCMV and in this model, iNKT cells appear to assist early immune responses against MCMV (52, 72, 77) despite an earlier report to the contrary (107). As expected, iNKT cells produce substantial levels of IFN-y and perforin shortly after MCMV challenge but the addition of TCR blockers or CD1d antibody prior to infection had minimal effect on iNKT cell function (72) indicating that iNKT cell activation by MCMV may be CD1d-independent and could be a consequence of IL-12 production by TLR-9-stimulated APC (86, 108). The relevance of iNKT cells in anti-HCMV defenses requires future clarification as Ja18-deficient mice (specifically lack iNKT cells) show similar mortality rates as wild-type controls after high dose MCMV infection (72, 107). By contrast, CD1d-deficient mice (lack both iNKT cells and type II NKT cells) show an increased MCMV susceptibility (72) suggesting that type II NKT cells may play a larger role than iNKT cells in the regulation of HCMV.

Kaposi's Sarcoma-Associated Herpesvirus

KSHV is a γ -herpesvirus that can cause malignancies including Kaposi's sarcoma, primary effusion lymphoma, and multicentric

Castleman's disease (1, 78, 79). A putative role for iNKT cells in anti-KSV responses was inferred by the finding that KSHV infection of B cells leads to the sequestering of CD1d to the endocytic pathway and a subsequent loss of iNKT recognition (25). CD1d is directed away from the cell surface by the KSHV-encoded ubiquitin ligases, modulator of immune recognition (MIR)-1, and MIR-2 (also known as K3 and K5), which ubiquitinate the cytosolic lysine residues of CD1d and prevent CD1d from recycling to the plasma membrane (25) (**Figure 1**). MIR-2 also downregulates the expression of the NKG2D ligands, MHC class I-related chain A (MICA), and MICB (109). NKG2D signaling is known to activate iNKT cell function in the absence of TCR stimulation (110); therefore, the loss of NKG2D signaling may represent another mechanism by which KSHV can control iNKT cell activation during infection.

Conclusion

Mounting evidence supports a significant role for iNKT cells in bridging innate and adaptive immune defenses during herpesvirus infection. Clinical case reports and animal studies demonstrate that iNKT cells may prevent severe and fatal herpesvirus infections (**Table 1**). Given that herpesviruses interfere with CD1d–iNKT recognition empirically suggests that virus survival and persistence may benefit from the evasion of iNKT cell surveillance.

Significant progress over the last decade has greatly improved our understanding of iNKT cell biology but the precise nature of the CD1d-restricted antigens that activate iNKT cells in herpesvirus infections is still unknown. Discovering the identity of these virus-induced lipid antigens is a priority that will greatly improve the understanding of anti-viral iNKT cell responses *in vivo* and would provide stronger evidence that iNKT cells contribute to anti-herpesvirus defenses. These findings could also assist the development of iNKT cell-based therapies that specifically target pathways that induce the expression of lipid antigens.

Published studies have shown that herpesviruses target the transcription (53) and surface expression of CD1d (26, 58) as a general mechanism for impeding iNKT cell recognition. Thus, future work focused on accurately quantifying the expression of CD1d during herpesvirus infection may yield important insights into the kinetics of iNKT cell recognition and lead to the identification of the lipid antigens(s) that are possibly triggered by herpesvirus infections. Such findings would support the involvement of iNKT cells in the control of herpesvirus infections and the hypothesis that herpesviruses downregulate the surface expression of CD1d to evade recognition by iNKT cells.

Lastly, we have shown EBV transformation suppresses the expression of CD1d and that the activation of the retinoic acid receptor pathway using AM580 re-establishes CD1d surface expression on LCL (53). This finding suggests that maintaining or restoring CD1d expression could improve anti-herpesvirus defenses and this approach could boost anti-viral defenses when combined with the concurrent administration of α -GalCer, or other iNKT cell agonists. Such strategies may enhance the priming of innate and adaptive immune responses to herpesviruses and promote the overall development of iNKT cell immuno-therapies (111).

References

- 1. Arvin A, Campadelli-Fiume G, Mocarski E, Moore PS, Roizman B, Whitley R, et al. *Human Herpesviruses: Biology, Therapy, and Immunoprophylaxis.* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press (2007).
- Koelle DM, Corey L. Recent progress in herpes simplex virus immunobiology and vaccine research. *Clin Microbiol Rev* (2003) 16:96–113. doi:10.1128/ CMR.16.1.96-113.2003
- Virgin HW, Wherry EJ, Ahmed R. Redefining chronic viral infection. *Cell* (2009) 138:30–50. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2009.06.036
- Brown JC, Newcomb WW. Herpesvirus capsid assembly: insights from structural analysis. Curr Opin Virol (2011) 1:142–9. doi:10.1016/j.coviro.2011.06.003
- Penn I. Kaposi's sarcoma in transplant recipients. *Transplantation* (1997) 64:669–73. doi:10.1097/00007890-199709150-00001
- Dutz JP, Benoit L, Wang X, Demetrick DJ, Junker A, de Sa D, et al. Lymphocytic vasculitis in X-linked lymphoproliferative disease. *Blood* (2001) 97:95–100. doi:10.1182/blood.V97.1.95
- Yoon KH, Fong KY, Tambyah PA. Fatal cytomegalovirus infection in two patients with systemic lupus erythematosus undergoing intensive immunosuppressive therapy: role for cytomegalovirus vigilance and prophylaxis? J Clin Rheumatol (2002) 8:217–22. doi:10.1097/00124743-200208000-00011
- Springfeld C, Sauerbrei A, Filusch A, Konstandin M, Hartschuh W, Sauer P, et al. Fatal varicella in an immunocompromised adult associated with a European genotype E2 variant of varicella zoster virus. J Clin Virol (2009) 44:70–3. doi:10.1016/j.jcv.2008.10.004
- Galan A, McNiff JM, Choi JN, Lazova R. Fatal HHV6 infection in an immunocompromised patient presenting with skin involvement. *J Cutan Pathol* (2010) 37:277–81. doi:10.1111/j.1600-0560.2009.01291.x
- Glas M, Smola S, Pfuhl T, Pokorny J, Bohle RM, Bücker A, et al. Fatal multiorgan failure associated with disseminated herpes simplex virus-1 infection: a case report. *Case Rep Crit Care* (2012) 2012:1–4. doi:10.1007/s15010-010-0036-x
- Gumá M, Angulo A, Vilches C, Gómez-Lozano N, Malats N, López-Botet M. Imprint of human cytomegalovirus infection on the NK cell receptor repertoire. *Blood* (2004) 104:3664–71. doi:10.1182/blood-2004-05-2058
- Monsiváis-Urenda A, Noyola-Cherpitel D, Hernández-Salinas A, García-Sepúlveda C, Romo N, Baranda L, et al. Influence of human cytomegalovirus infection on the NK cell receptor repertoire in children. *Eur J Immunol* (2010) 40:1418–27. doi:10.1002/eji.200939898
- Ploegh HL. Viral strategies of immune evasion. Science (1998) 280:248–53. doi:10.1126/science.280.5361.248
- Yewdell JW, Hill AB. Viral interference with antigen presentation. Nat Immunol (2002) 3:1019–25. doi:10.1038/ni1102-1019
- Lodoen MB, Lanier LL. Viral modulation of NK cell immunity. Nat Rev Microbiol (2005) 3:59–69. doi:10.1038/nrmicro1066
- Sun JC, Lanier LL. The natural selection of herpesviruses and virus-specific NK cell receptors. *Viruses* (2009) 1:362. doi:10.3390/v1030362
- Reyburn HT, Mandelboim O, Valés-Gómez M, Davis DM, Pazmany L, Strominger JL. The class I MHC homologue of human cytomegalovirus inhibits attack by natural killer cells. *Nature* (1997) 386:514–7. doi:10.1038/386514a0
- Nichols KE, Hom J, Gong S-Y, Ganguly A, Ma CS, Cannons JL, et al. Regulation of NKT cell development by SAP, the protein defective in XLP. *Nat Med* (2005) 11:340–5. doi:10.1038/nm1189
- Pasquier B. Defective NKT cell development in mice and humans lacking the adapter SAP, the X-linked lymphoproliferative syndrome gene product. *J Exp Med* (2005) 201:695–701. doi:10.1084/jem.20042432
- Chung B, Aoukaty A, Dutz J, Terhorst C, Tan R. Signaling lymphocytic activation molecule-associated protein controls NKT cell functions. *J Immunol* (2005) 174:3153–7. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.174.6.3153
- Rigaud S, Fondanèche M-C, Lambert N, Pasquier B, Mateo V, Soulas P, et al. Nucleic acids and endosomal pattern recognition: how to tell friend from foe? *Nature* (2006) 444:110–4. doi:10.3389/fcimb.2013.00037
- Locci M, Draghici E, Marangoni F, Bosticardo M, Catucci M, Aiuti A, et al. The Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome protein is required for iNKT cell maturation and function. J Exp Med (2009) 206:735–42. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2007.03.037
- Levy O, Orange JS, Hibberd P, Steinberg S, LaRussa P, Weinberg A, et al. Disseminated varicella infection due to the vaccine strain of varicella-zoster virus, in a patient with a novel deficiency in natural killer T cells. *J Infect Dis* (2003) 188:948–53. doi:10.1086/378503

- Huck K, Feyen O, Niehues T, Rüschendorf F, Hübner N, Laws H-J, et al. Girls homozygous for an IL-2-inducible T cell kinase mutation that leads to protein deficiency develop fatal EBV-associated lymphoproliferation. *J Clin Invest* (2009) 119:1350–8. doi:10.1172/JCI37901
- Sanchez DJ, Gumperz JE, Ganem D. Regulation of CD1d expression and function by a herpesvirus infection. J Clin Invest (2005) 115:1369–78. doi:10.1172/ JCI24041
- Rao P, Pham HT, Kulkarni A, Yang Y, Liu X, Knipe DM, et al. Herpes simplex virus 1 glycoprotein B and US3 collaborate to inhibit CD1d antigen presentation and NKT cell function. J Virol (2011) 85:8093–104. doi:10.1128/JVI.02689-10
- Kawano T, Cui J, Koezuka Y, Toura I, Kaneko Y, Motoki K, et al. CD1d-restricted and TCR-mediated activation of valpha14 NKT cells by glycosylceramides. *Science* (1997) 278:1626–9. doi:10.1126/science.278.5343.1626
- Budd RC, Miescher GC, Howe RC, Lees RK, Bron C, MacDonald HR. Developmentally regulated expression of T cell receptor beta chain variable domains in immature thymocytes. *J Exp Med* (1987) 166:577–82. doi:10.1084/ jem.166.2.577
- Fowlkes BJ, Kruisbeek AM, Ton-That H, Weston MA, Coligan JE, Schwartz RH, et al. A novel population of T-cell receptor alpha beta-bearing thymocytes which predominantly expresses a single V beta gene family. *Nature* (1987) 329:251–4. doi:10.1038/329251a0
- Ceredig R, Lynch F, Newman P. Phenotypic properties, interleukin 2 production, and developmental origin of a "mature" subpopulation of Lyt-2- L3T4- mouse thymocytes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1987) 84:8578–82. doi:10.1073/ pnas.84.23.8578
- Porcelli S, Yockey CE, Brenner MB, Balk SP. Analysis of T cell antigen receptor (TCR) expression by human peripheral blood CD4-8- alpha/beta T cells demonstrates preferential use of several V beta genes and an invariant TCR alpha chain. J Exp Med (1993) 178:1–16. doi:10.1084/jem.178.1.1
- Dellabona P, Padovan E, Casorati G, Brockhaus M, Lanzavecchia A. An invariant V alpha 24-J alpha Q/V beta 11 T cell receptor is expressed in all individuals by clonally expanded CD4-8- T cells. J Exp Med (1994) 180:1171–6. doi:10.1084/ jem.180.3.1171
- 33. Lantz O, Bendelac A. An invariant T cell receptor alpha chain is used by a unique subset of major histocompatibility complex class I-specific CD4+ and CD4-8- T cells in mice and humans. *J Exp Med* (1994) 180:1097–106. doi:10.1084/ jem.180.3.1097
- Yoshimoto T, Paul WE. CD4pos, NK1.1pos T cells promptly produce interleukin 4 in response to in vivo challenge with anti-CD3. J Exp Med (1994) 179:1285–95. doi:10.1084/jem.179.4.1285
- Juno JA, Keynan Y, Fowke KR. Invariant NKT cells: regulation and function during viral infection. *PLoS Pathog* (2012) 8:e1002838. doi:10.1371/journal. ppat.1002838
- Brennan PJ, Brigl M, Brenner MB. Invariant natural killer T cells: an innate activation scheme linked to diverse effector functions. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13:101–17. doi:10.1038/nri3369
- Tatituri RVV, Watts GFM, Bhowruth V, Barton N, Rothchild A, Hsu F-F, et al. Recognition of microbial and mammalian phospholipid antigens by NKT cells with diverse TCRs. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110:1827–32. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1220601110
- Diana J, Lehuen AS. NKT cells: friend or foe during viral infections? Eur J Immunol (2009) 39:3283–91. doi:10.1002/eji.200939800
- Novakova L, Lehuen A, Novak J. Low numbers and altered phenotype of invariant natural killer T cells in recurrent varicella zoster virus infection. *Cell Immunol* (2011) 269:78–81. doi:10.1016/j.cellimm.2011.04.008
- Banovic T, Yanilla M, Simmons R, Robertson I, Schroder WA, Raffelt NC, et al. Disseminated varicella infection caused by varicella vaccine strain in a child with low invariant natural killer T cells and diminished CD1d expression. *J Infect Dis* (2011) 204:1893–901. doi:10.1093/infdis/jir660
- Horst D, Geerdink RJ, Gram AM, Stoppelenburg AJ, Ressing ME. Hiding lipid presentation: viral interference with CD1d-restricted invariant natural killer T (iNKT) cell activation. *Viruses* (2012) 4:2379–99. doi:10.3390/v4102379
- Kinjo Y, Wu D, Kim G, Xing G-W, Poles MA, Ho DD, et al. Recognition of bacterial glycosphingolipids by natural killer T cells. *Nature* (2005) 434:520–5. doi:10.1038/nature03407
- Mattner J, Debord KL, Ismail N, Goff RD, Cantu C, Zhou D, et al. Exogenous and endogenous glycolipid antigens activate NKT cells during microbial infections. *Nature* (2005) 434:525–9. doi:10.1038/nature03408
- Sriram V, Du W, Gervay-Hague J, Brutkiewicz RR. Cell wall glycosphingolipids of Sphingomonas paucimobilisare CD1d-specific ligands for NKT cells. Eur J Immunol (2005) 35:1692–701. doi:10.1002/eji.200526157
- Kinjo Y, Tupin E, Wu D, Fujio M, Garcia-Navarro R, Benhnia MR-E-I, et al. Natural killer T cells recognize diacylglycerol antigens from pathogenic bacteria. *Nat Immunol* (2006) 7:978–86. doi:10.1038/ni1380
- Kinjo Y, Illarionov P, Vela JL, Pei B, Girardi E, Li X, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells recognize glycolipids from pathogenic Gram-positive bacteria. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:966–74. doi:10.1038/ni.2096
- Brigl M, Brenner MB. Seminars in immunology. Semin Immunol (2010) 22:79–86. doi:10.1016/j.smim.2009.10.006
- Grubor-Bauk B, Simmons A, Mayrhofer G, Speck PG. Impaired clearance of herpes simplex virus type 1 from mice lacking CD1d or NKT cells expressing the semivariant V alpha 14-J alpha 281 TCR. *J Immunol* (2003) 170:1430–4. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.170.3.1430
- Ashkar AA, Rosenthal KL. Interleukin-15 and natural killer and NKT cells play a critical role in innate protection against genital herpes simplex virus type 2 infection. J Virol (2003) 77:10168–71. doi:10.1128/JVI.77.18.10168-10171.2003
- Ho LP, Urban BC, Jones L, Ogg GS, McMichael AJ. CD4(-)CD8alphaalpha subset of CD1d-restricted NKT cells controls T cell expansion. *J Immunol* (2004) 172:7350–8. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.172.12.7350
- Raftery MJ, Winau F, Kaufmann SHE, Schaible UE, Schönrich G. CD1 antigen presentation by human dendritic cells as a target for herpes simplex virus immune evasion. J Immunol (2006) 177:6207–14. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.177.9.6207
- Broxmeyer HE, Dent A, Cooper S, Hangoc G, Wang Z-Y, Du W, et al. A role for natural killer T cells and CD1d molecules in counteracting suppression of hematopoiesis in mice induced by infection with murine cytomegalovirus. *Exp Hematol* (2007) 35:87–93. doi:10.1016/j.exphem.2007.01.015
- Chung BK, Tsai K, Allan LL, Zheng DJ, Nie JC, Biggs CM, et al. Innate immune control of EBV-infected B cells by invariant natural killer T cells. *Blood* (2013) 122:2600–8. doi:10.1182/blood-2013-01-480665
- Zeissig S, Murata K, Sweet L, Publicover J, Hu Z, Kaser A, et al. Hepatitis B virus-induced lipid alterations contribute to natural killer T cell-dependent protective immunity. *Nat Med* (2012) 18:1060–8. doi:10.1038/nm.2811
- Cornish AL, Keating R, Kyparissoudis K, Smyth MJ, Carbone FR, Godfrey DI. NKT cells are not critical for HSV-1 disease resolution. *Immunol Cell Biol* (2006) 84:13–9. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1711.2005.01396.x
- Grubor-Bauk B, Arthur JL, Mayrhofer G. Importance of NKT cells in resistance to herpes simplex virus, fate of virus-infected neurons, and level of latency in mice. J Virol (2008) 82:11073–83. doi:10.1128/JVI.00205-08
- Raftery MJ, Winau F, Giese T, Kaufmann SHE, Schaible UE, Schönrich G. Viral danger signals control CD1dde novo synthesis and NKT cell activation. *Eur J Immunol* (2008) 38:668–79. doi:10.1002/eji.200737233
- Yuan W, Dasgupta A, Cresswell P. Herpes simplex virus evades natural killer T cell recognition by suppressing CD1d recycling. *Nat Immunol* (2006) 7:835–42. doi:10.1038/ni1364
- Bosnjak L, Sahlström P, Paquin-Proulx D, Leeansyah E, Moll M, Sandberg JK. Contact-dependent interference with invariant NKT cell activation by herpes simplex virus-infected cells. *J Immunol* (2012) 188:6216–24. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1100218
- Coquet JM, Kyparissoudis K, Pellicci DG, Besra G, Berzins SP, Smyth MJ, et al. IL-21 is produced by NKT cells and modulates NKT cell activation and cytokine production. J Immunol (2007) 178:2827–34. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.178.5.2827
- Kratholm SK, Iversen MB, Reinert L, Jensen SK, Hokland M, Andersen T, et al. Interleukin-21 receptor signalling is important for innate immune protection against HSV-2 infections. *PLoS One* (2013) 8:e81790. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0081790
- Williams NS, Klem J, Puzanov IJ, Sivakumar PV, Schatzle JD, Bennett M, et al. Natural killer cell differentiation: insights from knockout and transgenic mouse models and in vitro systems. *Immunol Rev* (1998) 165:47–61. doi:10.1111/j.1600-065X.1998.tb01229.x
- Gill N, Rosenthal KL, Ashkar AA. NK and NKT cell-independent contribution of interleukin-15 to innate protection against mucosal viral infection. *J Virol* (2005) **79**:4470–8. doi:10.1128/JVI.79.7.4470-4478.2005
- Fawaz LM, Sharif-Askari E, Menezes J. Up-regulation of NK cytotoxic activity via IL-15 induction by different viruses: a comparative study. *J Immunol* (1999) 163:4473–80.

- Lindqvist M, Persson J, Thörn K, Harandi AM. The mucosal adjuvant effect of alpha-galactosylceramide for induction of protective immunity to sexually transmitted viral infection. J Immunol (2009) 182:6435–43. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.0900136
- Rickinson AB, Long HM, Palendira U, Münz C, Hislop AD. Cellular immune controls over Epstein-Barr virus infection: new lessons from the clinic and the laboratory. *Trends Immunol* (2014) 35(4):159–69. doi:10.1016/j.it.2014.01.003
- Coffey AJ, Brooksbank RA, Brandau O, Oohashi T, Howell GR, Bye JM, et al. Host response to EBV infection in X-linked lymphoproliferative disease results from mutations in an SH2-domain encoding gene. *Nat Genet* (1998) 20:129–35. doi:10.1038/2424
- Sayos J, Wu C, Morra M, Wang N, Zhang X, Allen D, et al. The X-linked lymphoproliferative-disease gene product SAP regulates signals induced through the co-receptor SLAM. *Nature* (1998) 395:462–9. doi:10.1038/26683
- Latour S, Veillette A. The SAP family of adaptors in immune regulation. Semin Immunol (2004) 16:409–19. doi:10.1016/j.smim.2004.08.020
- Rumble JM, Oetjen KA, Stein PL, Schwartzberg PL, Moore BB, Duckett CS. Cellular immunology. *Cell Immunol* (2009) 259:82–9. doi:10.1016/j. cellimm.2009.05.017
- Au-Yeung BB, Fowell DJ. A key role for Itk in both IFN and IL-4 production by NKT cells. J Immunol (2007) 179:111–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.179.1.111
- Wesley JD, Tessmer MS, Chaukos D, Brossay L. NK cell-like behavior of Valpha14i NK T cells during MCMV infection. *PLoS Pathog* (2008) 4:e1000106. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1000106
- Chen Q-Y, Zhang T, Pincus SH, Wu S, Ricks D, Liu D, et al. Human CD1D gene expression is regulated by LEF-1 through distal promoter regulatory elements. *J Immunol* (2010) 184:5047–54. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0901912
- Fuchs S, Rensing-Ehl A, Speckmann C, Bengsch B, Schmitt-Graeff A, Bondzio I, et al. Antiviral and regulatory T cell immunity in a patient with stromal interaction molecule 1 deficiency. *J Immunol* (2012) 188:1523–33. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1102507
- Cho S, Jun Y. Human CD1d molecules are resistant to human cytomegalovirus US2- and US11-mediated degradation. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2011) 413:616–22. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2011.09.013
- Han J, Rho SB, Lee JY, Bae J, Park SH, Lee SJ, et al. Human cytomegalovirus (HCMV) US2 protein interacts with human CD1d (hCD1d) and down-regulates invariant NKT (iNKT) cell activity. *Mol Cells* (2013) 36:455–64. doi:10.1007/ s10059-013-0221-8
- Tyznik AJ, Verma S, Wang Q, Kronenberg M, Benedict CA. Distinct requirements for activation of NKT and NK cells during viral infection. *J Immunol* (2014) 192:3676–85. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1300837
- Chang Y, Cesarman E, Pessin MS, Lee F, Culpepper J, Knowles DM, et al. Identification of herpesvirus-like DNA sequences in AIDS-associated Kaposi's sarcoma. *Science* (1994) 266:1865–9. doi:10.1126/science.7997879
- Moore PS, Chang Y. Detection of herpesvirus-like DNA sequences in Kaposi's sarcoma in patients with and without HIV infection. *N Engl J Med* (1995) 332:1181–5. doi:10.1056/NEJM199505043321801
- Fox LM, Cox DG, Lockridge JL, Wang X, Chen X, Scharf L, et al. Recognition of lyso-phospholipids by human natural killer T lymphocytes. *PLoS Biol* (2009) 7:e1000228. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.1000228.s001
- Brennan PJ, Tatituri RVV, Brigl M, Kim EY, Tuli A, Sanderson JP, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells recognize lipid self antigen induced by microbial danger signals. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:1202–11. doi:10.1038/ni.2143
- Salio M, Speak AO, Shepherd D, Polzella P, Illarionov PA, Veerapen N, et al. Modulation of human natural killer T cell ligands on TLR-mediated antigen-presenting cell activation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2007) 104:20490–5. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0710145104
- Muindi K, Cernadas M, Watts GFM, Royle L, Neville DCA, Dwek RA, et al. Activation state and intracellular trafficking contribute to the repertoire of endogenous glycosphingolipids presented by CD1d [corrected]. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2010) 107:3052–7. doi:10.1073/pnas.0915056107
- Paget C, Mallevaey T, Speak AO, Torres D, Fontaine J, Sheehan KCF, et al. Activation of invariant NKT cells by toll-like receptor 9-stimulated dendritic cells requires type I interferon and charged glycosphingolipids. *Immunity* (2007) 27:597–609. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2007.08.017
- Brigl M, Tatituri RVV, Watts GFM, Bhowruth V, Leadbetter EA, Barton N, et al. Innate and cytokine-driven signals, rather than microbial antigens, dominate

in natural killer T cell activation during microbial infection. *J Exp Med* (2011) **208**:1163–77. doi:10.1084/jem.20102555

- Tyznik AJ, Tupin E, Nagarajan NA, Her MJ, Benedict CA, Kronenberg M. Cutting edge: the mechanism of invariant NKT cell responses to viral danger signals. J Immunol (2008) 181:4452–6. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.181.7.4452
- Terashima A, Watarai H, Inoue S, Sekine E, Nakagawa R, Hase K, et al. A novel subset of mouse NKT cells bearing the IL-17 receptor B responds to IL-25 and contributes to airway hyperreactivity. *J Exp Med* (2008) 205:2727–33. doi:10.1126/science.278.5343.1623
- Rachitskaya AV, Hansen AM, Horai R, Li Z, Villasmil R, Luger D, et al. Cutting edge: NKT cells constitutively express IL-23 receptor and ROR t and rapidly produce IL-17 upon receptor ligation in an IL-6-independent fashion. *J Immunol* (2008) 180:5167–71. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.180.8.5167
- Ryzhakov G, Lai CCK, Blazek K, To KW, Hussell T, Udalova I. IL-17 boosts proinflammatory outcome of antiviral response in human cells. *J Immunol* (2011) 187:5357–62. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1100917
- Suryawanshi A, Veiga-Parga T, Rajasagi NK, Reddy PBJ, Sehrawat S, Sharma S, et al. Role of IL-17 and Th17 cells in herpes simplex virus-induced corneal immunopathology. *J Immunol* (2011) 187:1919–30. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1100736
- Matsuda JL, Mallevaey T, Scott-Browne J, Gapin L. CD1d-restricted iNKT cells, the "Swiss-Army knife" of the immune system. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2008) 20:358–68. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2008.03.018
- Tessmer MS, Fatima A, Paget C, Trottein F, Brossay L. NKT cell immune responses to viral infection. *Expert Opin Ther Targets* (2009) 13:153–62. doi:10.1517/14712590802653601
- Buxbaum S, Geers M, Gross G, Schöfer H, Rabenau HF, Doerr HW. Epidemiology of herpes simplex virus types 1 and 2 in Germany: what has changed? *Med Microbiol Immunol* (2003) 192:177–81. doi:10.1007/s00430-003-0183-0
- Coyle PV, O'Neill HJ, Wyatt DE, McCaughey C, Quah S, McBride MO. Emergence of herpes simplex type 1 as the main cause of recurrent genital ulcerative disease in women in Northern Ireland. J Clin Virol (2003) 27:22–9. doi:10.1016/ S1386-6532(02)00105-1
- Manavi K, McMillan A, Ogilvie M. Herpes simplex virus type 1 remains the principal cause of initial anogenital herpes in Edinburgh, Scotland. Sex Transm Dis (2004) 31:322–4. doi:10.1097/01.OLQ.0000123652.88904.9B
- Xu F, Sternberg MR, Kottiri BJ, McQuillan GM, Lee FK, Nahmias AJ, et al. Trends in herpes simplex virus type 1 and type 2 seroprevalence in the United States. *JAMA* (2006) 296:964–73. doi:10.1001/jama.296.8.964
- Dolan A, Jamieson FE, Cunningham C, Barnett BC, McGeoch DJ. The genome sequence of herpes simplex virus type 2. J Virol (1998) 72:2010–21.
- Gupta R, Warren T, Wald A. Genital herpes. Lancet (2007) 370:2127–37. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(07)61908-4
- 99. Stanberry LR, Bernstein DI. Sexually Transmitted Diseases. London: Academic Press (2000).
- Whitley RJ. Herpesviruses. In: Baron S, editor. *Medical Microbiology*. 4th edn, Chap. 68. Galveston, TX: University of Texas Medical Branch at Galveston (1996).

- Steiner I, Kennedy PGE, Pachner AR. The neurotropic herpes viruses: herpes simplex and varicella-zoster. *Lancet Neurol* (2007) 6:1015–28. doi:10.1016/ S1474-4422(07)70267-3
- Takahashi M, Otsuka T, Okuno Y, Asano Y, Yazaki T. Live vaccine used to prevent the spread of varicella in children in hospital. *Lancet* (1974) 2:1288–90. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(74)90144-5
- Levin MJ, Dahl KM, Weinberg A, Giller R, Patel A, Krause PR. Development of resistance to acyclovir during chronic infection with the Oka vaccine strain of varicella-zoster virus, in an immunosuppressed child. J Infect Dis (2003) 188:954–9. doi:10.1086/378502
- 104. Jean-Philippe P, Freedman A, Chang MW, Steinberg SP, Gershon AA, Larussa PS, et al. Severe varicella caused by varicella-vaccine strain in a child with significant T-cell dysfunction. *Pediatrics* (2007) 120:e1345–9. doi:10.1542/ peds.2004-1681
- Young LS, Rickinson AB. Epstein–Barr virus: 40 years on. Nat Rev Cancer (2004) 4:757–68. doi:10.1038/nrc1452
- 106. Behrens J, Kries von JP, Kühl M, Bruhn L, Wedlich D, Grosschedl R, et al. Functional interaction of beta-catenin with the transcription factor LEF-1. *Nature* (1996) 382:638–42. doi:10.1038/382638a0
- 107. van Dommelen SLH, Tabarias HA, Smyth MJ, Degli-Esposti MA. Activation of natural killer (NK) T cells during murine cytomegalovirus infection enhances the antiviral response mediated by NK cells. J Virol (2003) 77:1877–84. doi:10.1128/ JVI.77.3.1877-1884.2003
- Holzapfel KL, Tyznik AJ, Kronenberg M, Hogquist KA. Antigen-dependent versus -independent activation of invariant NKT cells during infection. *J Immunol* (2014) 192:5490–8. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1400722
- 109. Thomas M, Boname JM, Field S, Nejentsev S, Salio M, Cerundolo V, et al. Down-regulation of NKG2D and NKp80 ligands by Kaposi's sarcoma-associated herpesvirus K5 protects against NK cell cytotoxicity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2008) 105:1656–61. doi:10.1073/pnas.0707883105
- 110. Kuylenstierna C, Björkström NK, Andersson SK, Sahlström P, Bosnjak L, Paquin-Proulx D, et al. NKG2D performs two functions in invariant NKT cells: direct TCR-independent activation of NK-like cytolysis and co-stimulation of activation by CD1d. Eur J Immunol (2011) 41:1913–23. doi:10.1002/eji.200940278
- Priatel JJ, Chung BK, Tsai K, Tan R. Natural killer T cell strategies to combat Epstein–Barr virus infection. *Oncoimmunology* (2014) 3:e28329. doi:10.4161/ onci.28329

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Chung, Priatel and Tan. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Regulation of NKT cell localization in homeostasis and infection

Drew Slauenwhite¹ and Brent Johnston^{1,2,3,4*}

¹ Department of Microbiology and Immunology, Dalhousie University, Halifax, NS, Canada, ² Department of Pediatrics, Dalhousie University, Halifax, NS, Canada, ³ Department of Pathology, Dalhousie University, Halifax, NS, Canada, ⁴ Beatrice Hunter Cancer Research Institute, Halifax, NS, Canada

Natural killer T (NKT) cells are a specialized subset of T lymphocytes that regulate immune responses in the context of autoimmunity, cancer, and microbial infection. Lipid antigens derived from bacteria, parasites, and fungi can be presented by CD1d molecules and recognized by the canonical T cell receptors on NKT cells. Alternatively, NKT cells can be activated through recognition of self-lipids and/or pro-inflammatory cytokines generated during infection. Unlike conventional T cells, only a small subset of NKT cells traffic through the lymph nodes under homeostatic conditions, with the largest NKT cell populations localizing to the liver, lungs, spleen, and bone marrow. This is thought to be mediated by differences in chemokine receptor expression profiles. However, the impact of infection on the tissue localization and function of NKT remains largely unstudied. This review focuses on the mechanisms mediating the establishment of peripheral NKT cell populations during homeostasis and how tissue localization of NKT cells is affected during infection.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Thierry Mallevaey, University of Toronto, Canada

Reviewed by:

Sho Yamasaki, Kyushu University, Japan Elizabeth Leadbetter, Trudeau Institute, USA

*Correspondence:

Brent Johnston, Department of Microbiology and Immunology, Dalhousie University, 5850 College Street, Halifax, NS B3H 4R2, Canada brent.johnston@dal.ca

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> **Received:** 27 March 2015 **Accepted:** 07 May 2015 **Published:** 27 May 2015

Citation:

Slauenwhite D and Johnston B (2015) Regulation of NKT cell localization in homeostasis and infection. Front. Immunol. 6:255. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00255 Keywords: natural killer T cells, chemokines, cytokines, homeostasis, leukocyte homing

Introduction

The clearance of bacterial, viral, fungal, and protozoan infections depends upon the coordinated activation of both the innate and adaptive arms of the immune system (1). Innate immune cells, such as macrophages, dendritic cells (DCs), neutrophils, and natural killer (NK) cells, are critically involved in the initial control and clearance of infectious organisms. However, adaptive immunity mediated by T cells and B cells is also required to generate specific sterilizing responses and provide long-lasting immunological memory. Natural killer T (NKT) cells are a subset of T cells that serve as a bridge between innate and adaptive immunity. Upon activation, NKT cells rapidly generate and secrete a diverse array of cytokines and chemokines (2–4), allowing them to shape the magnitude and polarization of host immune responses in infection (5, 6), autoimmune disease (7, 8), allergy (9, 10), and cancer (11). Compared to conventional T cells, NKT cells exhibit altered patterns of tissue localization, suggesting differences in the signals regulating homing and homeostasis. This review examines pathways important in the trafficking and maintenance of NKT cell populations under homeostatic conditions and during microbial infections. The impact of these mechanisms on NKT cell-derived anti-microbial effector functions will be discussed in terms of their ability to orchestrate both innate and adaptive immune responses.

Natural Killer T Cells

Natural killer T cells develop in the thymus from uncommitted thymic progenitors that undergo T cell receptor (TCR) rearrangement and selection. However, unlike the diverse TCR repertoire of conventional T cells that are selected via type I or type II major histocompatibility complex

(MHC), NKT cells express a restricted repertoire of TCR rearrangements that are selected via the MHC-like molecule CD1d (12, 13). While the specific selecting antigen(s) in the thymus remains unclear, several endogenous NKT cell ligands have been proposed based on NKT cell activating capacity. These include isoglobotrihexosylceramide (iGb3) (14), lysophosphatidylcholine (LPC) and lysosphingomyelin (LSM) (15), the peroxisome-derived ether-bonded compounds lysophosphatidylethanolamine (pLPE) and lysophosphatidic acid (eLPA) (16), β -glucosylceramide (β -GluCer) (17), and α -glycosylceramides (18). However, the relative roles of these candidate ligands during intrathymic NKT cell development in mouse versus human as well as their capacities to influence NKT cell functional regulation and/or tissue localization in the periphery remain undefined.

Isoglobotrihexosylceramide, which appeared to be a promising candidate for an endogenous NKT cell selecting antigen in mice, is unlikely to be an endogenous ligand for human NKT cells due to the lack of the relevant iGb3 synthase enzymes in humans (19). Furthermore, the contamination of commercial β -GluCer with α -linked species has brought into question the role of this compound. Indeed, two groups have demonstrated that highly purified preparations of β -GluCer lack NKT cell stimulatory activity (18, 20). However, Kain and colleagues (18) identified the presence of small quantities of endogenous α -linked glycosylceramides [α -GluCer and α -galactosylceramide (α -GalCer)], a class of glycolipids that were thought to be absent in mammalian cells, and identified them as possible endogenous ligands for NKT cell selection and activation. Our understanding of NKT cell development and function will continue to improve as ongoing efforts further characterize the self-lipid antigens that select NKT cells in the thymus.

Two major subsets of NKT cells can be distinguished based on their TCR repertoire and lipid reactivity. Type I or invariant NKT (*i*NKT) cells express an invariant TCR α chain composed of $V\alpha 14$ -J $\alpha 18$ rearrangements in mice and $V\alpha 24$ -J $\alpha 18$ in humans, paired with a restricted repertoire of V β chains (V β 8.2, V β 7, or V β 2 in mice, and V β 11 in humans) (21, 22). Specific detection of iNKT cells is possible through the use of CD1d tetramers loaded with α -GalCer (23, 24). Analogs of α -GalCer are potent activators of iNKT cells and can influence immune responses in many pathological states, including microbial infection (25, 26), autoimmune disease (7), allergy (27), and cancer (28). Type II NKT cells are CD1d-restricted but do not recognize α -GalCer (29). This is a more heterogeneous population of cells, expressing oligoclonal TCRs that utilize a limited collection of V α (V α 1, V α 3, V α 8) and V β -rearrangements (29–31). Comparisons of J α 18^{-/-} mice lacking type I NKT cells with $CD1d^{-/-}$ mice lacking type I and type II NKT cells suggest that the type II NKT cells are regulatory cells that can suppress anti-tumor immunity (32-34). The best characterized subset of type II NKT cells expresses a TCR that recognizes sulfatide (3-sulfated galactosylceramide) (29, 31, 35). These cells serve as an important regulatory population during inflammatory responses and can be activated by sulfatide to suppress autoimmunity (36-40). Type II NKT cells can also regulate iNKT cell responses. For example, activation of type II NKT cells by sulfatide suppresses the proliferative and cytokine responses of

*i*NKT cells activated with α -GalCer (33). Furthermore, in a ConAinduced hepatic injury model, sulfatide-activated type II NKT cells induced *i*NKT cell anergy and prevented inflammatory liver disease (37). However, dysregulated responses of type II NKT cells have also been shown to play a role in the pathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease in both mice and humans (41, 42). While *i*NKT cells are more prevalent than type II NKT cells in mice, type II NKT cells appear to be the predominant subset in humans (43). This review focuses on responses of *i*NKT cells, and the term NKT cell will be used throughout to refer to this population.

In addition to TCR-CD1d interactions, NKT cells are also stimulated by inflammatory cytokines (44-46), neurotransmitters (47), and toll-like receptor (TLR) ligands (48-50). Following activation, NKT cells are able to produce a wide range of cytokines including interferon- γ (IFN- γ), tumor necrosis factor (TNF), interleukin-2 (IL-2), IL-4, IL-10, IL-13, IL-17, IL-21, IL-22, and granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF) (2–4, 51). However, the cytokine profile is influenced by the nature of the stimulation and the subset of NKT cells that are activated. Indeed, recent studies have identified a number of distinct lineages of NKT cells that emerge during development, each with a unique profile of transcription factors and cytokine production (52-59). Based on these profiles, NKT cells can be subdivided into NKT-1, NKT-2, NKT-17, and NKT-10 subsets, analogous to the T helper type 1 (Th1), Th2, Th17, and IL-10 producing subsets of conventional T cells. Through their secretion of various cytokines, NKT cells are able to activate other immune cells, contributing to NK cell transactivation (60), DC maturation (61, 62), T cell polarization (63, 64), and B cell antibody responses (65).

NKT Cell Homeostasis

Natural killer T cells require a number of growth factors and survival signals for their maintenance in the periphery. In contrast to the requirement for CD1d during thymic NKT cell selection and initial maturation, mature NKT cells do not require continual CD1d interactions in the periphery to support homeostatic proliferation, long-term survival, or to maintain tissue distribution (66). Instead, NKT cells rely more on signaling elicited by cytokines such as IL-15, and to a lesser extent IL-7 (66-69). However, while thymic NKT cell development and homeostatic NKT cell proliferation are impaired in IL-15-deficient mice, these populations are not abolished (67, 70). It is possible that this is due to differences in the requirement for IL-15 during development of distinct NKT cell lineages. For example, NKT-1 cells express CD122 (the IL-2/IL-15 receptor β -chain) and require IL-15 for development and homeostasis, while NKT-2/NKT-17 cells (marked by the expression of IL-17RB, a receptor for IL-25) develop normally in the absence of IL-15 (58). Accordingly, CD122 is moderately to highly expressed on NKT cells in the mouse liver and spleen, where the NKT-1 lineage constitutes the majority of the NKT population, but is not expressed on lymph node NKT cells, where NKT-17 cells are enriched (52, 54). ICOS/ICOSL interactions are also required for NKT cell homeostasis and function as survival of wild-type NKT cells transferred into ICOSL-/- mice was reduced, and ICOS^{-/-} NKT cells were impaired in their ability to produce IL-4 and IL-13 (71). Many studies have highlighted roles for a

variety of signaling molecules and transcription factors in NKT cell development and homeostasis, including NF- κ B (72), T-bet (73, 74), c-Myc (75, 76), mTORC2 (77), calcineurin (78), Egr-2 (78), Id2 (79), Bcl-2 (80), Bcl-X_L (81), in addition to cytokine receptor subunits IL-2R β (82), IL-7R α (83), IL-15R α (84, 85), and the common gamma chain (83).

In addition to these factors, chemokine receptor signaling has also been implicated in regulating NKT cell homeostasis in the periphery. NKT cells express high levels of CXC chemokine receptor 6 (CXCR6) (86-89), and NKT cells in the liver and lungs are depleted in mice lacking CXCR6 or its ligand CXCL16 (90-92). Geissmann et al. (90) reported that NKT cells from CXCR6^{-/-} mice underwent apoptosis more rapidly in culture than NKT cells from CXCR6^{-/+} mice. In vivo however, $CXCR6^{-/-}$ and $CXCR6^{-/+}$ mice exhibited a similar frequency of apoptotic CD1d-reactive cells in liver sections and freshly isolated liver lymphocytes (90). We found no difference in the apoptosis rates of cultured NKT cells purified from the livers of $CXCR6^{+/+}$ and $CXCR6^{-/-}$ mice (91), but observed an accumulation of NKT cells in the bone marrow, suggesting an alteration in homing. Interestingly, mice deficient in Id2 exhibit impaired survival of liver NKT cells, which is associated with reduced expression of CXCR6 and the survival factors Bcl-2 and Bcl-X_L (79). Similarly, hepatic NKT cells from CXCR6-deficient mice expressed lower levels of Bcl-2, suggesting a role in survival (79). Despite the conflicting reports, it seems likely that CXCR6 plays a role in regulating survival of NKT cells within certain tissue environments [since NKT cell numbers are normal in most tissues (90-92)], or under specific culture conditions.

A separate study found that NKT cells in CC chemokine receptor 5 (CCR5)-deficient mice were resistant to activation-induced apoptosis, and produced more IL-4, resulting in enhanced liver injury in a model of ConA-induced hepatitis (93). Interestingly, despite an impairment of activation-induced cell death, there were no defects in Fas-mediated apoptosis in these NKT cells. In human T cells, CCR5-dependent apoptosis has been reported in response to high concentrations of the chemokine ligand CCL5 (94), or ligation of CCR5 by the human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) envelope protein gp160 (95). In these cases however, there was enhanced susceptibility to caspase-8-dependent cell death through induction of FasL (95). These studies point to a role for chemokine receptors in influencing lymphocyte survival and add to a growing body of literature demonstrating the ability of chemokine receptors to regulate a number of cellular functions in addition to their traditional roles in regulating leukocyte recruitment and positioning.

Natural killer T cell homeostasis is also regulated by the microbiome. Germ-free Swiss-Webster and C57BL/6 mice exhibit variable alterations in thymic, spleen, and liver NKT cell populations compared to conventionally housed animals (96–98). This variability may reflect differences in the conventional microbiota in control mice housed in different facilities (98). However, germfree mice consistently exhibited increased numbers of NKT cells in the intestinal lamina propria and lungs (96, 98). NKT cell accumulation appears to result from dysregulated CXCL16 expression, and could be reversed by CXCL16 blockade or neonatal exposure to conventional microbiota (96). Bacteria of the genera *Bacteroides* comprise >50% of the bacteria in the human gut (99), and *B. fragilis* has been shown to generate α -GalCer derivatives capable of regulating NKT cells (100, 101). One such compound, α -GalCer_{Bf}, binds to CD1d and activates NKT cells *in vitro* and *in vivo*, albeit to a lesser degree than synthetic α -GalCer (100). However, colonization of germ-free mice with B. fragilis led to variable expansion of NKT cells (100). B. fragilis also generates GSL-Bf717, an α -GalCer analog that inhibits NKT cell activity and restored NKT cell homeostasis in germ-free mice (101). Therefore, it appears that the composition of the intestinal microbiota influences the homeostasis of NKT cells within the colon and lungs, and may also exert influences on NKT cells within other tissues. Adding further complexity, NKT cells also influence bacterial colonization in the intestine (102), and engagement of epithelial CD1d contributes to intestinal epithelial cell-dependent regulation of mucosal homeostasis via IL-10 production (103), highlighting the intricate interactions which take place between host cells and the microbiota.

NKT Cell Tissue Localization Patterns

In mice, NKT cells are first detected in the thymus at day 5–6 after birth, and in the periphery after day 8 (12, 104). They populate multiple tissues and reach steady state levels by 5–6 weeks of age. In the adult mouse, NKT cell frequency is highest in the liver (12–30% of liver lymphocytes), with lower frequencies in the spleen (1–3%), lungs (5–10%), thymus (0.5–1%), bone marrow (0.4–8%), lymph nodes (0.2–1%), intestines (0.05–0.6%), and blood (0.2%) (23, 24, 98, 105–110).

In contrast to the post-natal NKT cell ontogeny in mice, NKT cells are detected in the human fetal thymus at the start of the second trimester, but the frequency declines with gestational age to reach low levels in the post-natal thymus (111, 112). Human NKT cells also distribute to the periphery during the second trimester, with a prominent distribution to the small intestine which may act as a maturation site (113). Overall, the tissue distribution of NKT cells in the periphery appears to be similar between adult humans and mice. However, the frequency of NKT cells in humans is significantly lower and is subject to considerable variability among individuals. For example, frequencies of NKT cells range from 0.05 to 1% of liver lymphocytes in humans (114, 115), and generally account for 0.01–0.1% of human peripheral blood mononuclear cells, but have been observed to constitute upwards of 3% of peripheral blood mononuclear cells in some individuals (112, 116–118). The variability in NKT cell frequency between individuals appears to be influenced by genetic factors as evidenced by identical twin studies (118). Despite these differences, NKT cells play important roles in human health and disease. Indeed, dysfunctional NKT cell responses and reduced circulating numbers of NKT cells have been reported in patients with autoimmune disorders (8) and malignancies (119-122), suggesting a role for NKT cells in maintaining immune homeostasis.

Phenotypic and Functional Differences in NKT Cell Subsets

Even though NKT cells have a restricted TCR profile, they contain phenotypically and functionally diverse subpopulations characterized by differences in surface marker expression, tissue

TABLE 1 | Chemokine receptor expression and ligand responses on circulating human NKT cells.

Receptor	Expression (%) ^a			Chemotactic response ^c	Reference	
	CD4 ⁺	DN ^b	CD8 ⁺			
CCR1 ^d	2–25	55–85	30–80	CD4 ⁺ ; DN ⁺⁺ ; CD8 ⁺⁺	(87, 89)	
CCR2 ^d	60–80	95–99	65–99	+++	(87, 89)	
CCR3	0–4	0–4	0–4	n.d.	(87, 89)	
CCR4	12–40	4–18	2–10	CD4 ⁺⁺ ; DN ⁺ ; CD8 ⁻	(87, 89)	
CCR5	45-80	90–99	70–99	+	(4, 87, 89, 116	
CCR6	10–68	72–95	50–85	CD4 ⁺ ; DN ⁺⁺⁺ ; CD8 ⁺⁺⁺	(87, 89, 116)	
CCR7	11–28	7–32	2–25	++	(4, 87, 89)	
CCR8	11-55% total NKT cells			_	(89, 140)	
CCR9	0–4	0–4	0–4	_	(87, 89)	
CCR10 ^e	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	_	(89)	
CXCR1	5–10	3–8	n.d.	_	(89)	
CXCR2	0–2	0–1	n.d.	_	(89)	
CXCR3	75–90	95–99	80–90	+++	(4, 87, 89)	
CXCR4	90–99	98–99	95–99	+++	(4, 87, 89)	
CXCR5	0–4	0–4	0–4	_	(87, 89)	
CXCR6	22–45	85–99	60–98	++	(87, 89, 116)	
CX₃CR1	4–12	4–12	n.d.	_	(89)	

^aRange in reported frequency of receptor positive NKT cells.

 $^{b}DN = CD4^{-}CD8^{-}$ double negative NKT cells.

 $^{\rm c}{\rm Net}$ chemotactic migration: – (did not respond), + (2–10%), ++ (11–30%), and +++ (>30%).

^dOthers report CCR1 and CCR2 on <2% of NKT cells (89, 116).

^eCCR8 and CCR10 mRNA detected in NKT cell subsets (89).

n.d. – not determined.

localization, and effector functions. NKT cells in humans can be divided into CD4⁺ (12–36%), CD4⁻CD8⁻ (DN; 60–85%), or CD4⁻CD8 α^+ (1–5%) subsets (123). While the DN and CD8 α^+ subsets in human blood are phenotypically and functionally similar, the CD4⁺ subset represents a functionally distinct lineage with marked differences in cytokine profile and homing receptor expression (see **Table 1**) (4, 87, 116). For example, CD4⁻ NKT cells produce primarily Th1 cytokines such as IFN- γ and TNF, while CD4⁺ NKT cells generate both Th1 and Th2 cytokines (IFN- γ , TNF, IL-4, IL-5, IL-10, and IL-13) (4, 87, 116). However, tissue-resident NKT cells may have differences in surface marker expression and cytokine profiles (115, 124).

Natural killer T cells in mice are comprised of $CD4^+$ (60–80%, depending on the tissue) and DN subsets, while $CD8^+$ CD1d-restricted NKT cells are absent (24, 105, 125). A Th2-like subset of $CD4^+$ NKT cells localizes to the lungs and contributes to airway hyperreactivity and asthma (126, 127), while a subset of DN IL-17-producing NKT cells localize preferentially to the lymph nodes and skin (54). Although there is little evidence for differences in cytokine profiles of $CD4^+$ and DN NKT cell subsets in the liver and spleen, functional differences have been reported. For example, DN NKT cells from the liver are able to control tumors better than $CD4^+$ NKT cells from the liver or NKT cells from other tissues (128). NKT-1, NKT-2, NKT-10, NKT-17, and follicular helper-type NKT (NKT_{FH}) subsets of NKT cells have recently been identified on the basis of transcription factor profiles and select surface marker expression (52–59, 129). However, more work is needed to determine the maintenance and plasticity of these profiles since the population ratios in mice seem to change significantly over time (55). Although NKT-1, NKT-2, and NKT-17 subsets emerge in the thymus, it is likely that tissue-specific factors and microenvironmental influences act to shape the phenotype and function of NKT cells after recruitment to specific tissue sites.

Expression of Homing Receptors on NKT Cells

The trafficking behaviors of naïve and effector/memory lymphocyte subsets are a function of the specific combinations of adhesion molecules and chemokine receptors that they express. For example, naïve T lymphocytes use L-selectin (CD62L), the α L β 2-integrin (CD11a/CD18; LFA-1), and CCR7 to enter peripheral lymph nodes at high endothelial venules (130–132), while gut homing memory lymphocytes express the α 4 β 7-integrin and CCR9 (133, 134), and memory lymphocytes targeted to the skin express the cutaneous lymphocyte antigen (CLA) and CCR4 (135). Cells capable of migrating to sites of inflammation display varying levels of CCR1, CCR2, CCR5, CXCR3, or other chemokine receptors on their surface (130, 136, 137).

Human NKT Cells

Generally, human NKT cells express homing receptors for extralymphoid tissues (Table 1), with only 10-20% of circulating NKT cells expressing the lymph node homing receptor CCR7 (87, 89). Few blood NKT cells express the chemokine receptors CCR3, CCR9, CXCR1, CXCR2, CXCR5, or CX₃CR1 (87, 89). In contrast, a majority (>60%) of NKT cells express CCR2, CCR5, CXCR3, and CXCR4, with differential expression of CCR1, CCR4, CCR6, and CXCR6 depending on the specific NKT cell subset or their tissue distribution (87, 88, 138). Multiple studies examining chemokine receptor expression on human NKT cells have observed greater frequencies of DN and CD8⁺ NKT cells expressing CCR1, CCR2, CCR5, CCR6, CXCR6, and the integrin CD49a, while CCR4 was expressed by a greater proportion of CD4⁺ NKT cells (4, 87, 89, 116, 138). The frequency of circulating NKT cells that express CCR8, a skin homing receptor expressed on the majority of human T cells in healthy skin (139), ranges from 11 to 55% (140). Adhesion molecules such as CLA, CD62L, and $\alpha 4\beta$ 7integrin are present on blood NKT cells to varying levels, with few CLA⁺ NKT cells (6-19%), or CD62L⁺ NKT cells (11-24%), and a larger proportion expressing $\alpha 4\beta 7$ (30–75%) (4, 87). However, the co-expression of specific adhesion molecules and chemokine receptors on NKT cells is required for homing into certain tissues. The frequency of NKT cells expressing both CD62L and CCR7 is much lower than the fraction of cells expressing either receptor alone (87). This is likely to explain the low frequency of NKT cells in peripheral lymph nodes. The identification of distinct NKT cell subsets that exhibit differential cytokine production and unique patterns of homing receptors suggests that different NKT cell subsets can be targeted to different tissues or sites of inflammation.

Mouse NKT Cells

Mouse NKT cells display significant differences in their chemokine receptor profiles and responsiveness to chemotactic ligands compared to human blood NKT cells. A majority of splenic mouse NKT cells express the receptors CCR9, CXCR3, CXCR4, and CXCR6 (88, 98), and TCR β^+ NK1.1⁺ cells in V α 14 transgenic mice have elevated surface expression of CCR2, CCR5, and CCR9 (141). In contrast to human blood NKT cells, mouse blood, liver, spleen, and bone marrow NKT cells lack chemotactic responsiveness to ligands for CCR1, CCR2, CCR5, and CCR6 (88). Mouse NKT cells exhibited robust migration to the CXCR3 ligand monokine induced by gamma interferon (MIG; CXCL9) and the CXCR4 ligand stromal cell-derived factor 1 (SDF-1; CXCL12), while the CXCR6 ligand, CXCL16, only induced modest migration of NKT cells despite a large proportion of these cells expressing CXCR6 (Table 2) (88). This suggests that NKT cell responsiveness to CXCL16 and other chemokines is regulated. Consistent with this, responsiveness of CD8⁺ T cells to CXCL16 is dependent on activation (86), and increased chemotactic responsiveness to CXCL16 was observed in thymic NKT cells (91). Other tissue-specific differences among NKT cell subsets in terms of their chemokine receptor expression patterns or their chemotactic activity include the findings that a subset of NKT cells in the spleen, bone marrow, and blood, but not the liver, were responsive to the CCR7 ligand secondary lymphoid-tissue chemokine (SLC; CCL21), while a subset of CXCR5⁺ NKT cells were only present in the spleen and migrated in response to the CXCR5 ligand B cell-attracting chemokine 1 (BCA-1; CXCL13) (88). Ligands for CCR4 could mobilize lung NKT cells into the airways (108), but did not elicit chemotaxis of NKT cells derived from the spleen, liver, bone marrow, or blood (88), suggesting differences in CCR4 expression or regulation. Similarly, NKT cells in skin and peripheral lymph nodes express CCR6 and migrate in response to the ligand macrophage inflammatory

protein 3α (MIP- 3α ; CCL20) (54), while spleen, liver, bone marrow, and blood NKT cells do not (88). As CCR6 expression on peripheral lymph node NKT cells correlates with a NKT-17 transcription profile, it will be interesting to correlate NKT cell localization and homing receptor expression in other tissues with the transcription factor expression patterns that have recently been used to classify NKT cell subsets.

Differential chemokine receptor expression on distinct NKT cell subsets suggests the potential to regulate homing to different tissue sites. However, the lack of functional chemotactic responses to many chemokine ligands suggests that chemokine receptor signaling is altered or regulated. Rather than contributing to tissue localization, some chemokines may play important roles in regulating NKT cell survival or effector functions. There is currently little known about the chemokine receptor profiles on activated NKT cells in comparison to resting NKT cells. *In vitro* activation of human NKT cells with α -GalCer upregulated CCR6 protein expression on DN NKT cells relative to CD4⁺ NKT cells, while the CD8⁺ NKT cell subset displayed increased mRNA for CX₃CR1 (142). Whether these changes mediate alterations in NKT cell localization and/or activity remain to be seen.

NKT Cell Homing and Maturation

During the developmental progression of thymocytes from immature DN precursors through the CD4⁺CD8⁺ double positive (DP) stage to mature conventional single positive cells, a subset of chemokine receptors regulate cellular trafficking and positioning through the cortex (CXCR4), subcapsular zone (CCR9), and medulla (CCR4, CCR7) (143–146). It is unclear whether positioning is similar during NKT cell development, as these cells are selected via DP thymocytes rather than thymic stromal cells (68, 147). However, while CCR4 is not expressed on thymic NKT cells, CCR7 controls NKT cell development by enabling access to IL-15

TABLE 2 | Chemokine receptor expression and ligand responses on mouse NKT cells.

Receptor	Expression (%) ^a		Reference				
		Spleen	Liver	Bone Marrow	Blood	Other	
CCR1	n.d.	_	_	_	_		(88)
CCR2	23	_	_	-	_		(88, 141)
CCR3	n.d.	_	_	-	_		(88)
CCR4	n.d.	_	_	-	_	Lung: ++	(88, 108)
CCR5	20–60	_	_	-	_		(88, 93, 141)
CCR6	PLN: 70-80	_	_	-	_	PLN: ++	(54, 88)
CCR7	Thymus: 15–60	+	_	+	+		(88)
CCR8	n.d.	-					(88)
CCR9	18–80	-					(88, 98, 141)
CCR10	n.d.	_					(88)
CXCR2	n.d.	_	_	-	_		(88)
CXCR3	80–96	++	++	++	++		(88)
CXCR4	55–58	+	+	++	++		(88)
CXCR5	Spleen: 35–38	+	_	-	_		(88)
CXCR6	92–94	+	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	Thymus: +	(88, 91)
CX ₃ CR1	n.d.	_	_	_	_		(88)
XCR1	n.d.	_	_	-	_		(88)

^aRange in reported frequency of receptor positive NKT cells.

^bNet chemotactic migration: - (did not respond), + (<25%), and ++ (>25%).

n.d., not determined; PLN, peripheral lymph nodes.

trans-presentation in the thymic medulla (148, 149). NKT cells upregulate the chemokine receptor CXCR6 during/after positive selection (91), which could also facilitate positioning within the medulla where the ligand CXCL16 is expressed (86).

Interestingly, the NKT cell pool in the thymus contains both "immature" NK1.1⁻ and mature NK1.1⁺ subsets (150). The expression of T-bet during maturation of NK1.1⁻ NKT cells induces the expression of CCR5 and CXCR3 (74). The interaction of CXCR3 with interferon- γ -induced protein 10 (IP-10; CXCL10) expressed by medullary thymic epithelial cells retains mature NK1.1⁺ NKT cells in the thymus as a long-lived resident population (151) (**Figure 1**). However, it remains unclear what role these retained mature NKT cells might play within the thymus as they appear to be absent in humans (112), and conventional T cell development is unaffected in NKT-cell deficient (CD1d^{-/-}) mice (152).

We have shown that NKT cells begin expressing high levels of CXCR6 in the thymus during the transition from $CD4^+CD8^+$ NKT cells to CD4⁺ and DN NKT cells following positive selection (91). CXCR6-deficiency does not affect thymic NKT cell development, but CXCR6 $^{-/-}$ mice exhibited a defect in the accumulation of mature CD1d-restricted NK1.1⁺ NKT cells in the periphery. Similarly, treatment of mice with a blocking antibody against CXCL16 did not inhibit accumulation of NK1.1⁻ recent thymic emigrants in the liver, but led to a defect in the accumulation of mature NK1.1⁺ NKT cells (91). These data point to a potential role for CXCR6 and CXCL16 in mediating maturation of NK1.1⁻ recent emigrant NKT cells, and retention and/or survival of mature NKT cells in the liver. A role for CXCR6 in retention is supported by the redistribution of NKT cells to the bone marrow in CXCR6^{-/-} mice (91), while others have also implicated CXCR6 in NKT cell survival (79, 90).

 $CXCR6^{-/-}$ mice also exhibited impaired cytokine production by liver and spleen NKT cells following activation with α -GalCer



FIGURE 1 | Chemokine receptors involved in tissue-dependent NKT cell homing. Following their development in the thymus, NKT cells emigrate to peripheral tissues (including liver, spleen, lung, bone marrow, lymph nodes, skin, and the peritoneum) where their accumulation and/or retention is regulated by adhesion molecules and chemokine–chemokine receptor interactions. Chemokine receptors and adhesion molecules associated with NKT cell redistribution within these tissues are indicated.

(2, 91). It is likely that CXCR6 delivers co-stimulatory signals to NKT cells as CXCL16 is expressed as a transmembrane protein on antigen-presenting cells (86, 153), and DCs from CXCL16^{-/-} mice are impaired in their ability to stimulate IFN- γ production from wild-type NKT cells (92). A reduction in IL-4 production by CXCR6^{-/-} NKT cells results from decreases in preformed IL-4 mRNA transcripts (91). Therefore, CXCR6 is critical for normal NKT cell development and function in addition to NKT cell homing and homeostasis. In addition to NKT cells, CXCR6 plays a role in regulating cytokine polarization in conventional T cell subsets. CXCR6 expression defines polarized subsets of Th1 and Th17 effector T cells *in vivo* (154, 155), and T cells from CXCR6^{-/-} mice exhibit impaired IFN- γ and IL-17 production in response to antigen restimulation *in vitro* (156).

Reporter mice in which the *Cxcr6* coding region was replaced with green fluorescent protein (*Cxcr6*^{gfp/+}) have been used to show that liver NKT cells are localized within the vasculature, crawling along the luminal surface of liver sinusoids. Interestingly, although CXCR6-deficiency resulted in a significant reduction in NKT cell accumulation within the liver, it did not alter the crawling behavior of hepatic NKT cells (90), suggesting that other signals contribute to this behavior. The α L β 2-integrin (LFA-1) also appears to be important for the accumulation or retention of NKT cells within the liver, as mice deficient in LFA-1 have significantly reduced numbers of liver NKT cells (157, 158). Moreover, blockade of LFA-1 and intercellular adhesion molecule 1 (ICAM-1) interactions resulted in a marked reduction in hepatic NKT cell numbers with a concomitant increase in NKT cell frequency within the peripheral blood (110).

Similar to the liver, NKT cells accumulate in the lung via CXCR6 (91), and reside as an intravascular population (108, 110). This strategic positioning may facilitate sensing of airborne antigens or infection as airway exposure to glycolipids or microbial cell wall components induced accumulation of NKT cells in the lung interstitium and bronchoalveolar space (108). This rapid redistribution of NKT cells preceded local expansion of the intravascular cells and did not appear to involve recruitment of NKT cells from the periphery. Multiple chemokines were induced in the lung after exposure to airborne NKT cell ligands (108), including known NKT cell attractants such as thymus and activation regulated chemokine (TARC; CCL17), MIG/CXCL9, and BCA-1/CXCL13 (88, 89, 159). It was suggested that CCR4 may be important in regulating NKT cell redistribution in the lung, since aerosolized delivery of exogenous TARC/CCL17 was sufficient to drive extravasation of NKT cells into the lung parenchyma (108). These findings are consistent with previous work demonstrating that CCR4 mediates localization of NKT cells to the airways following aerosolized antigen challenge or delivery of α -GalCer to the lungs (160).

In contrast to circulating naïve conventional T lymphocytes, few NKT cells in mouse or human blood express both CD62L and CCR7 (87, 88), which is consistent with the relative scarcity of NKT cells within the lymph nodes. However, a subset of "immature" NK1.1⁻ NKT cells exhibited chemotaxis in response to CCR7 ligands *in vitro* (88). This was initially interpreted as a role for CCR7 in mediating the exit of immature NKT cells from the thymus, since chemotactic responsiveness to CCR7 ligands was not detected within mature NK1.1⁺ NKT cell subsets. However, this is also consistent with observations that a small subset of IL-17-generating NK1.1⁻ NKT cells accumulates preferentially within lymph nodes (3, 54). Within the lymph nodes, NKT cells are highly motile and are located mainly in the interfollicular region and in the medulla, but are absent in the paracortex where most naïve conventional T cells reside (161). In contrast to this *in situ* distribution under resting conditions, adoptively transferred NKT cells derived from the liver, spleen, or lymph nodes of TCR transgenic mice localized primarily to the lymph node paracortex (162). While the basis for these distinct distribution patterns was not investigated, it is possible that alterations in homing properties were induced by the manipulations involved in isolation, purification, and transfer of NKT cells.

Natural killer T cell populations resident in peripheral lymph nodes and skin exhibit an NK1.1⁻CD4⁻ phenotype, associated with expression of the retinoic acid receptor-related orphan receptor $\gamma \tau$ (ROR $\gamma \tau$) transcription factor, and generate IL-17 following activation (3, 54, 163, 164). Similar to Th17 cells, IL-17producing NKT cells within the peripheral lymph nodes and skin in mice express CCR6 and migrate in response to the ligand MIP- 3α /CCL20 (54), which has been shown to be involved in the recruitment of pathogenic Th17 cells to inflammatory sites in models of autoimmunity (165, 166). While it is unclear whether NKT-17 cells in the skin are distinct from those in the peripheral lymph nodes, it is thought that these cells are recruited via CCR6 and retained at epithelial sites by interactions between the α E-integrin (CD103) and E-cadherin (54). An NK1.1⁻ NKT cell population that produces IL-17 was also identified within the lung and shown to contribute to airway neutrophilia upon activation (56). While it is suggested that the NKT-17 lineage develops in the thymus of mice (55, 164), human and murine NKT cells can be differentiated into IL-17-producing cells in the presence of proinflammatory cytokines, such as IL-1 β and IL-23, along with transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β) (167, 168). Furthermore, both CCR6⁺ and CCR6⁻ NKT cells from human blood contained cells that could produce IL-17 (167). This suggests plasticity in NKT cell populations, with the ability to be reprogramed in response to factors in the local tissue environment.

A subset of NKT cells in the spleen, but not in other tissues, expresses CXCR5 and actively migrates in response to BCA-1/CXCL13 (88), a chemokine that mediates homing to B cell zones in lymphoid tissues (169-172). Subsequent studies demonstrated that NKT_{FH} cells (CXCR5⁺PD-1^{hi}) could provide cognate help to B cells, leading to the formation of antibody-producing plasma cells (65, 129, 173, 174). In contrast to the intravascular localization of NKT cells in the liver and lungs (90, 110), NKT cells in the spleen are widely distributed under basal conditions, dispersed throughout the red and white pulp (175), the periarteriolar lymphoid sheath (110), the marginal zone (176), and occasionally in close proximity to the vasculature (177). Exogenous glycolipid antigens or infection with Streptococcus pneumoniae induced rapid accumulation and immobilization of splenic NKT cells in close proximity to marginal zone DCs and macrophages (175, 176). Importantly, the number of splenic CD1d-tetramer⁺ NKT cells were not significantly altered, suggesting that the accumulation in these areas of the spleen is due to redistribution and not enhanced recruitment of NKT cells from the peripheral blood (175).

Role of NKT Cells in Microbial Host Defense

Many studies have implicated roles for NKT cells in the immune responses elicited by microbial pathogens (6, 178–180). NKT cells respond to a range of infectious organisms through the recognition of microbial lipids presented via CD1d⁺ antigen presenting cells (181–187). For example, α -galactosyldiacylglycerol from *Borrelia burgdorferi* (the causative agent of Lyme disease) (185), lipophosphoglycan from *Leishmania donovani* (188), α -glucosyldiacylglycerol from *S. pneumoniae* (189), α -glucuronosylceramide and α -galacturonosylceramide from *Sphingomonas* species (182–185), and a cholesteryl α -glucoside from *Helicobacter pylori* (186) are all recognized by the invariant TCR of NKT cells within the context of CD1d.

However, NKT cell activation is not restricted to microbes that contain lipid antigens recognized directly by the V α 14–J α 18 TCR on *i*NKT cells. Other microbial products stimulate antigen presenting cells via pattern recognition receptors (TLRs, NOD-like receptors, etc.), causing enhanced accumulation of weak self-lipid antigens and the production of NKT cell-stimulating cytokines (IL-12, IL-18, and type I IFNs) (46, 184, 190–193). Endogenous lipid ligands induce weak signaling through the NKT cell TCR that is not sufficient for full NKT cell activation, but primes NKT cells to produce IFN- γ upon exposure to the cytokines IL-12 and IL-18 (194). Moreover, there is evidence that CD1d-presented antigens may not be required and IL-12, IL-18, or type I IFNs alone or in combination may be sufficient to drive NKT cell activation and IFN- γ production (193, 195).

The mode of activation may have implications for NKT cell localization and effector functions. In vitro, NKT cells form stable conjugates with α -GalCer-pulsed DCs and subsequently lose motility, whereas NKT cells incubated with DCs in the presence of exogenous IL-12 and IL-18, or LPS-treated DCs, exhibit unaltered migration patterns (194). Consistent with this, NKT cell activation through intravenous delivery of exogenous glycolipid caused CD1d-dependent NKT cell arrest within liver sinusoids (90, 196) and induced rapid accumulation of NKT cells in the marginal zone of the spleen (175, 176). In contrast, while IL-12 and IL-18 treatment induced CD1d-independent arrest in liver sinusoids (196), these cytokines did not induce NKT cell redistribution to the marginal zone within the spleen (175). This suggests a role for CD1d engagement and cell-cell interactions in regulating the specific localization and redistribution of NKT cells, while cytokine stimulated NKT cells likely adhere to local integrin ligands in response to inside out signaling. There could also be differences in the chemotactic signals and localization gradients elicited by antigenic versus cytokine stimuli.

NKT Cells in Bacterial Infections

Borrelia burgdorferi

Lyme disease is caused by *B. burgdorferi*, a bacterial spirochete that generates the NKT cell-stimulating glycolipid, α -galactosyldiacylglycerol (185). NKT cell-deficient mice

(CD1d^{-/-} and J α 18^{-/-}) exhibit increased bacterial burden when infected with *B. burgdorferi* (197, 198). Under homeostatic conditions, NKT cells actively crawl within hepatic sinusoids (90). However, in mice systemically infected with *B. burgdorferi*, the majority (~80%) of sinusoidal NKT cells arrested and formed clusters in stable contact with *B. burgdorferi*-containing Kupffer cells (197). Interestingly, antibody blockade of either CXCR3 or CD1d inhibited NKT cell arrest and cluster formation (197). Kupffer cells release substantial amounts of MIG/CXCL9 early following infection with *B. burgdorferi* (197), suggesting that a chemotactic gradient facilitates recruitment and interaction of CXCR3⁺ NKT cells with CD1d⁺ Kupffer cells. This response reflected a redistribution of hepatic NKT cells as there was little recruitment of additional NKT cells to the liver.

Intriguingly, the most prominent phenotype in B. burgdorferiinfected NKT cell-deficient mice was a greater abundance of bacteria in the joints (197, 198). This suggests that NKT cells play a role in limiting the emigration of B. burgdorferi out of the vasculature in Lyme disease-associated arthritis. In contrast to the intravascular distribution and patrolling behavior of NKT cells in the liver, Lee et al. (199) found that NKT cells in the joint were distributed throughout the extravascular tissue with the majority remaining stationary and in close contact with the blood vessels. Following B. burgdorferi infection, the spirochetes were found to adhere to the inner wall of joint blood vessels and attempt to extravasate into the tissue. Extravascular NKT cells in the vicinity of the adherent pathogen increased their crawling activity, suggesting the release and recognition of pathogen- or host-derived chemotactic factors, possibly complement-derived anaphylatoxins (199). Moreover, NKT cells played a critical role in clearance of B. burgdorferi from the joint tissue via direct granzyme-dependent killing (199). In contrast to the CD1ddependent responses to B. burgdorferi in the liver, NKT cellmediated pathogen recognition and killing activity in the joint was not dependent on CD1d interactions. This study highlights the importance of NKT cell positioning with respect to their antimicrobial function and identifies a functionally unique subset of bactericidal NKT cells in the joint, since liver and spleen NKT cells were unable to directly recognize and kill B. burgdorferi. Interestingly, NKT cells were found to be present in the normal joint under homeostatic conditions (199), and infection with B. burgdorferi did not result in enhanced accumulation of NKT cells within the joints in mice (198).

Extravascular NKT cells have also been detected in knee joints of *B. burgdorferi* infected patients (199, 200). Although there are fewer NKT cells in human joints compared to mice, synovial fluid from patients with osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis, and Lyme arthritis contained increased numbers of activated NKT cells (199, 200). It is unclear if this represents redistribution or expansion of local NKT cells or recruitment of NKT cells from other sites. While this appears to contrast with the lack of increased NKT cell accumulation in mice with Lyme borreliosis, it could result from differences in the time course of disease or differences in the precise compartment within the joint from which samples were collected. Lee et al. (199) demonstrated that NKT cells were not uniformly distributed throughout the joint but rather were found predominantly at the joint surface, outside of the joint capsule. The increased number of NKT cells detected in synovial fluid samples from arthritis patients could represent a redistribution of extravascular joint-resident NKT cells into the joint capsule, which may be promoted by the presence of *B. burgdorferi* within synovial fluid. Consistent with this, Katchar et al. (200) observed a significantly higher proportion of NKT cells in the synovial fluid of patients with antibiotic-responsive Lyme arthritis (B. burgdorferi present in joint fluids in all patient samples) compared to the nearly undetectable levels of NKT cells in those with antibiotic-refractory Lyme arthritis (10 of 15 patients lacked detectable B. burgdorferi in joint fluids). T cells and NK cells were detected at similar levels in the synovial fluid of both patient groups, further suggesting that NKT cells play a key role in host defense against B. burgdorferi, and their absence may contribute to excessive inflammation and immune dysregulation in the joints of antibiotic-refractory Lyme arthritis patients.

Chlamydia

Chlamydia species are obligate intracellular pathogens that can cause numerous disease states in humans, including lung infection (201), gastrointestinal infection (202), urogenital infection (203), and reactive arthritis (204). Using an animal model of C. trachomatis-induced arthritis, Bharhani et al. (205) demonstrated that NKT cells play a role in ameliorating joint inflammation. Mice deficient in NKT cells ($CD1d^{-/-}$) exhibited enhanced arthritis severity, while α -GalCer treatment of C. trachomatisinfected wild-type mice increased the accumulation of NKT cells within synovial tissues, reduced bacterial load, suppressed expression of inflammatory chemokines [macrophage inflammatory protein-2 (MIP-2) and IP-10/CXCL10], and decreased infiltration of inflammatory cells into the inflamed joint. Moreover, while Bharhani et al. (205) could not detect NKT cells in synovial tissues of control mice, synovial NKT cell populations were detected in C. trachomatis-infected mice, suggesting active recruitment of NKT cells to inflamed joints in these mice. However, since others have identified NKT cells in the joints of control mice (199), it is unclear whether the increased proportion of synovial NKT cells following α -GalCer treatment of C. trachomatis-infected mice was due to further recruitment of NKT cells, or resulted from local NKT cell expansion.

Natural killer T cells have been shown to respond rapidly to infection and regulate microbial immunity in response to C. muridarum infections in the lung and genital tract of mice (206, 207), where treatment with α -GalCer enhances IFN- γ production to increase host resistance (207). Jiang et al. (208) reported elevations in bacterial burden and inflammatory cell infiltrate in the genital tract of $CXCR5^{-/-}$ mice infected with *C. muridarum*. While CXCR5-deficiency did not alter NKT cell accumulation in the genital tract, CXCR5^{-/-} mice exhibited increased NKT cell activation in vitro and in vivo in response to C. muridarum infection. Enhanced production of IFN- γ by NKT cells from $CXCR5^{-/-}$ mice suggests a possible role for CXCR5 in regulating the activity of NKT cells. However, enhanced NKT cell activity in CXCR5^{-/-} mice did not provide greater protection against C. muridarum genital tract infection in vivo (208), implicating important roles for other CXCR5⁺ immune cells in mediating protective responses.

Streptococci/Cryptococci

CD1d-dependent activation of NKT cells in response to α glucosyldiacylglycerol has been demonstrated in mice infected with S. pneumoniae and group B Streptococcus (causative agents of neonatal infections in humans) (189). This supports earlier studies implicating a critical role for NKT cells in early host defense against S. pneumoniae infection via their production of IFN-y and recruitment of neutrophils to infected lungs (25, 209). Consistent with a TCR-dependent activation mode, NKT cell activation and cytokine production in response to S. pneumoniae was associated with increased NKT cell GFP expression in Nur77-GFP mice, a reporter strain that upregulates GFP in response to TCR-mediated stimuli, but not TCR-independent inflammatory stimuli (210, 211). The frequency of lung NKT cells increased following S. pneumoniae infection, and following intratracheal infection with the fungal pathogen Cryptococcus neoformans (25, 212). In both cases, the increased NKT cell frequency may be dependent upon CCR2 and monocyte chemotactic protein 1 (MCP-1)/CCL2 mediated recruitment since the frequency of NKT cells was significantly reduced in the lungs of infected $CCL2^{-/-}$ mice compared to wild-type mice (25, 212). However, further studies are required to elucidate the relative contributions of NKT cell expansion and mobilization from lung parenchyma versus the recruitment of circulating NKT cells from the blood.

Natural killer T cells were found to promote antibody isotype switch, affinity maturation, and long-term memory B cell responses against pneumococcal capsular polysaccharides following delivery of a liposome nanoparticle vaccine containing S. pneumoniae capsular polysaccharide and a NKT cell-stimulating lipid (213). Antibody responses elicited by the vaccine were dependent upon cognate CD1d-restricted interactions between NKT cells and B cells, a process that might be predicted to require direct B cell help provided by NKT_{FH} cells. However, very little induction of CXCR5⁺PD-1^{hi} NKT_{FH} cells was observed in immunized mice, suggesting a mostly extrafollicular response. These findings suggest that the inclusion of NKT cell ligands in microbial antigen-presenting liposomal particles may represent a simple and effective alternative to the conjugate vaccines currently used to elicit strong cognate help to B cells to promote protective and long lasting antibody responses.

Bacterial Sepsis

Chemokine receptor-mediated regulation of lymphocyte activation and homing has also been described during sepsis. In a mouse model of sepsis caused by cecal ligation and puncture (CLP), Herzig et al. (214) observed a CXCR3-dependent increase in peritoneal NK cell and T cell accumulation, likely due to increased concentrations of the chemokines MIG/CXCL9 and IP-10/CXCL10 in the peritoneal cavity. In contrast, CLP did not result in an increased accumulation of NKT cells within the peritoneal cavity, but did decrease CXCR3 expression on NKT cells in the liver. The authors suggested this could be due to NKT cells becoming activated during CLP, causing the internalization and down-regulation of CXCR3 (214). Interestingly, the peritoneal cavity of CXCR3^{-/-} mice was nearly devoid of NKT cells prior to and following induction of CLP, while CXCR3-deficiency had no impact on the numbers of NKT cells in the spleen (214). This suggests CXCR3 is important for the accumulation of NKT cells within the peritoneum under normal physiological conditions.

The anaphylatoxins (C3a and C5a), generated during complement activation, are chemotactic molecules that may also influence NKT cell localization and activation. NKT cells express high levels of mRNA, but not protein, for C5a receptor (C5aR) under homeostatic conditions (215). However, upon Escherichia coliinduced sepsis in mice, C5aR protein is rapidly expressed on splenic NKT cells (215). Interestingly, NKT cells from $C5aR^{-/-}$ mice infected with E. coli expressed lower levels of the activation marker CD69 and had reduced secretion of IFN- γ and TNF, suggesting that C5aR signaling regulates the activation of NKT cells in this model (215). Cognate C5a/C5aR interactions on NKT cells were also identified as a critical factor for NKT cell recruitment during sepsis based on the observations that $C5aR^{-/-}$ mice had markedly reduced numbers of NKT cells in the spleen and peritoneal cavity following infection (215). Furthermore, E. coli infection induced greater accumulation of C5aR⁺ versus C5aR⁻ NKT cells in the spleen of mixed bone marrow chimeras (215). The absence of C5aR and NKT cells were both associated with increased survival following infection, suggesting NKT cells contribute to the overwhelming inflammation in sepsis.

Mycobacterium

Activation of NKT cells via α -GalCer has been shown to contribute to protection against *M. tuberculosis* in mice (216). Moreover, adoptive transfer of NKT cells decreased mycobacterial burden in the lung and spleen, and NKT cells were able to inhibit intracellular replication of *M. tuberculosis* within infected macrophages *in vitro* (217). CXCR6 on lung T cells has been proposed as a marker for protective immunity to *M. tuberculosis* after intranasal immunization in mice, with CXCR6 and CXCL16 playing a critical role in mediating the localization of T cells within the airways (218). It is possible that the CXCR6–CXCL16 axis is also important for NKT cell localization in these tissues as well, since lung NKT cells are reduced under baseline conditions in CXCR6^{-1/-} mice (91).

Phosphatidylinositol-mannosides (PIMs) are phospholipid antigens located in the membranes of mycobacteria, some of which activate human and murine NKT cells via CD1d (181). Despite its inability to trigger expansion of NKT cells (181), PIM₂ causes recruitment of NKT cells to the skin upon subcutaneous injection (219). Although this recruitment is TCR-independent, the mechanism is unclear. Intratracheal infection of mice with M. bovis bacillus Calmette-Guérin (BCG) induced NKT cell mobilization into the airways, which was profoundly impaired in $CCR6^{-/-}$ mice (220). In this study, lung parenchymal NKT cells in *M. bovis* BCG-infected wild-type mice were found to have high expression of CCR6, likely imbuing them with responsiveness to the high levels of MIP-3 α /CCL20 induced in the lungs by M. bovis BCG infection (220). The number of NKT cells in the lung parenchyma did not differ between wild-type and $CCR6^{-/-}$ mice, suggesting that the >90% reduction in mobilization of NKT cells to the luminal airways in *M. bovis* BCG-infected $CCR6^{-/-}$ mice was due to a requirement for CCR6 in the airway infiltration but not lung localization of NKT cells (220).

NKT Cells in Viral Infections

Hepatitis Viruses

In patients with chronic hepatitis B virus (HBV) infections, the frequency of circulating CD4⁻ NKT cells is lower than that in asymptomatic carriers or healthy controls, but infection did not impair the ability of peripheral NKT cells to produce IFN- γ or IL-4 in response to activation with either α -GalCer or the mitogen phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA) (221). Interestingly, the frequency of NKT cells increased significantly following antiviral therapy (221). However, it is unclear whether this reflects changes in proliferation, survival, or homing of NKT cells.

Although there has not been an exhaustive examination of chemokine receptors on NKT cells in patients infected with HBV, the frequency of NKT cells expressing CCR5 and CCR6 was comparable between chronic HBV patients and healthy controls (221). The migratory responses of NKT cells from chronic HBV patients to CCR5 and CCR6 ligands were either very modest (RANTES/CCL5) or not detectable (MIP- 3α /CCL20) compared to medium alone (221). However, the responses in this study were not compared to chemotactic responses of NKT cells from healthy controls.

A wide spectrum of clinical disease can occur following HBV infection, ranging from an asymptomatic carrier state, to self-limiting acute disease, chronic hepatitis, cirrhosis, liver failure, and hepatocellular carcinoma (222). A study in India reported a significantly increased frequency of circulating NKT cells ($CD3^+CD56^+CD16^+$) and higher levels of MIP-1 β /CCL4 among patients with acute HBV infection, but not HBV-induced liver failure, compared to healthy controls (223). However, a separate study reported a decline in circulating NKT cell ($CD3^+CD56^+$) frequencies in acute HBV patients in the first few weeks following hospital admission, which the authors suggested could be due to trafficking of NKT cells to the liver where they play a role in local HBV immunity (224). These studies need to be interpreted cautiously as $CD3^+CD56^+/CD16^+$ populations exhibit only partial overlap with the *i*NKT cell population.

Interestingly, Inoue et al. (225) reported higher surface expression (mean fluorescence intensity) of CXCR3 on circulating NKT cells isolated from patients with chronic hepatitis C virus (HCV) infection, while expression of CCR4, CCR7, or CD62L did not differ compared to healthy donors. The enhanced expression of CXCR3 may facilitate the trafficking of NKT cells to or within the liver due to the increased hepatic levels of MIG/CXCL9 and IP-10/CXCL10 during HCV infection (226, 227). Whether increased numbers of hepatic NKT cells during chronic HCV infection would be beneficial is unclear since NKT cells from HCV⁺ patients produce more IL-13 and other Th2 cytokines (225), which could contribute to liver fibrosis during chronic viral hepatitis (228).

Dengue Virus

A recent study examining the role of NKT cells in the pathogenesis of dengue virus infection in humans found that peripheral NKT cell numbers were not altered over the course of dengue virus infection (229). However, NKT cells displayed an activated phenotype that correlated with increased disease severity (229). Similarly, NKT cells exhibit an activated phenotype and appear to play a detrimental role during dengue infection in mice (230). NKT cell-deficient mice $(J\alpha 18^{-/-})$ exhibited resistance to lethal infection, which was associated with decreased systemic and local inflammatory responses, reduced production of inflammatory cytokines (IL-6, IFN- γ , and IL-12p40), and reduced levels of CXCL1, a chemokine known to rapidly mobilize and activate neutrophils (230). In wild-type mice, mast cells responding to dengue virus infection upregulated chemokine expression (RANTES/CCL5, SDF-1/CXCL12, and fractalkine/CX₃CL1), and mediated recruitment of NKT cells (CD3⁺NK1.1⁺) into the skin at sites of dengue virus infection (231). Taken together, these data suggest NKT cells play a critical role in the pathogenesis of dengue disease.

Influenza Virus

Influenza virus is a respiratory pathogen that can be the cause of serious airway disease, particularly among children and the elderly. The number of circulating NKT cells were reduced in patients with severe cases of pandemic H1N1 influenza infection (232), but it is unclear whether this impacted disease progression. In rodent models, NKT cells play protective roles in influenza infection through multiple mechanisms. They have been reported to suppress excessive monocytic infiltrate (233), influence the generation of virus-specific CD8⁺ T cell responses (234), enhance the cytolytic activities of NK cells and virus-specific CD8⁺ T cells (via IFN- γ production) (235), and selectively lyse virally infected cells through a CD1d-dependent mechanism (233). Interestingly, NKT cells were also found to reduce the expansion and immunosuppressive activity of influenza-induced myeloid-derived suppressor cells (236), an immune modulatory activity of NKT cells that has also been shown in cancer models (237).

Much of the research on NKT cells in influenza infection focuses on the potential for NKT cell-stimulating glycolipid agonists such as α -GalCer to act as vaccine adjuvants. Several studies have shown that intranasal immunization of inactivated influenza or a live attenuated influenza vaccine, together with α -GalCer or its derivatives, induced high levels of influenza-specific systemic IgG and mucosal IgA, influenza-specific CD8⁺ T cell memory responses, and complete protection against influenza viral challenge in mice (238-242). Intranasal administration of α -GalCer was shown to increase the NKT cell populations in nasopharyngeal-associated lymphoid tissue (NALT) and regional cervical lymph nodes, but not the spleen, indicating that nasal administration of α -GalCer influences the local NKT cell population size without altering the systemic NKT cell population (242). Interestingly, expression of CXCL16 was upregulated in NALT and cervical lymph nodes following vaccination. NKT cell accumulation within these tissues and influenza-specific mucosal IgA levels were reduced in CXCL16^{-/-} mice (242). Therefore CXCR6-CXCL16 interactions contribute to the increased population of NKT cells following nasal influenza vaccination either by regulating homing or expansion of these cells. It would be interesting to determine whether influenza vaccination in conjunction with intranasal α -GalCer administration also increases the NKT cell population in the lung and/or airways, and if so, whether this increase is also impaired in $CXCL16^{-/-}$ mice.

Human Immunodeficiency Virus

Natural killer T cells are highly susceptible to infection with HIV-1 due to the expression of multiple co-receptors for viral fusion and entry, including CD4 and the chemokine receptors CCR5, CXCR4, and CXCR6 (138, 243-248). Indeed, NKT cell frequency is reduced in patients with HIV-1 infection, with a preferential depletion of the CD4⁺ NKT cell subset prior to depletion of conventional CD4⁺ T cells (243, 248-250). Interestingly, the frequency of CCR5⁺ NKT cells was higher in HIV-1⁺ patients, while CXCR6⁺, CCR2⁺, and CCR7⁺ NKT cell frequencies were reduced compared to healthy individuals (251, 252). Circulating NKT cell populations have been shown to recover early following effective antiretroviral therapy, but treatment failed to restore CXCR6 or CCR2 expression on NKT cells (252). Some have speculated that the rapid recovery of NKT cells after treatment is partly due to NKT cell redistribution from tissue sites to the circulation, a phenomenon that has been observed for conventional T cells in HIV- 1^+ patients following therapy (253, 254).

In addition to influencing circulating NKT cell numbers, HIV-1 infection also impairs the proliferative and cytokine-producing capacities of persisting NKT cells in chronic HIV-1⁺ patients (255, 256). However, the role of NKT cells in HIV-1 infection remains unclear since some studies report no correlation between NKT cell numbers and HIV disease progression (249), while others have suggested an association between higher levels of CD4⁺ NKT cells and lower plasma viremia (243). NKT cell activation with α -GalCer has shown promise as a vaccine adjuvant in animal models when combined with delivery of HIV-1 DNA and peptide antigens (257, 258), suggesting that NKT cells have the potential to play important roles during HIV-1 infection.

Natural killer T cells from HIV-1⁺ patients expand *in vitro* following treatment with IL-15 and IL-12 (251), and a combination of antiretroviral therapy with exogenous IL-2 promotes a greater increase in circulating NKT cell numbers than standard therapy alone (259). Therefore, the reduced peripheral NKT cell population in HIV-1-infected individuals is likely due to a combination of factors, which include direct HIV-1 infection of NKT cells and subsequent cell death, tissue redistribution of NKT cells, and impaired generation and/or responsiveness to cytokines that promote NKT cell survival. A better understanding of the mechanisms contributing to NKT cell depletion in HIV-1⁺ patients could lead to the development of new therapeutic strategies to restore NKT cell numbers and lead to better clinical outcomes following HIV-1 infection.

Conclusion and Outstanding Questions

Our understanding of the distinct phenotypic and functional subsets of NKT cells continues to improve, allowing for clearer interpretations of how NKT cells contribute to health and disease. Under homeostatic conditions, NKT cells can be found in many tissues throughout the body, and NKT cell accumulation within specific sites can be linked to the expression of specific chemokine receptors and adhesion molecules that mediate tissue homing, retention, and/or survival (e.g., liver accumulation via CXCR6 and LFA-1). Upon activation, local NKT cell populations can expand and use chemotactic signals to relocalize within a tissue. However, in most cases, there is little or no evidence that NKT cells are recruited to sites of inflammation from the blood or other tissues. Despite their low numbers, NKT cells influence the magnitude and polarization of immune responses in a wide array of contexts ranging from antimicrobial and antitumor responses to autoimmunity. However, many questions remain regarding the roles of NKT cells in these conditions.

Patients with chronic microbial infection, autoimmune disorders, and malignancies often have alterations in the number and functional activity of NKT cells (7, 119, 122, 260, 261). Some have speculated that reduced NKT cell numbers in the peripheral blood of these patients are linked to NKT cell trafficking to diseased tissue sites associated with these disorders (120, 224, 262-264). However, reduced NKT cell numbers or other NKT cell defects in many disease states may be associated with the standard therapies used to treat the disease rather than the disease itself. For example, reduced NKT cell frequencies were not observed in patients with myelodysplastic syndrome or multiple myeloma prior to treatment, but defects in peripheral NKT cells emerged following initiation of standard therapy (265, 266). In most diseases in which NKT cell numbers are affected, further investigation is required to track whether alterations in NKT cell numbers are due to altered trafficking or redistribution of NKT cells to various tissue sites. This will require that studies examine patients multiple times over the course of disease development and ideally include multiple tissues and treatment-naïve groups, rather than only examining patients on a single occasion after disease onset as most studies have done to date. Doing so will allow clearer correlations to be made between altered NKT cell numbers/function (i.e., altered subset frequencies and cytokine production) and disease progression, and ultimately provide evidence as to whether NKT cell defects are a cause or consequence of the disease process.

Under homeostatic conditions, NKT cells appear to be tissueresident populations and exhibit very little exchange with NKT cells in the circulation, as evidenced by studies using parabiotic congenic mice. NKT cells in the blood in these pairs reach almost equal (50%) chimerism, while those in the lung, liver, spleen, lymph nodes, bone marrow, and other tissues did not recirculate, with nearly all NKT cells in these tissues originating from the host (59, 108, 110). In contrast, conventional $CD4^+$ and CD8⁺ T cells, B cells, and NK cells rapidly recirculate and equilibrated in these tissues (110). This poses interesting questions regarding NKT cell redistribution during microbial infection. Multiple studies described above have observed greater NKT cell accumulation in affected tissues in a variety of infections. However, in many studies, the authors have not distinguished between the possibilities of NKT cell recruitment into the tissue versus expansion and relocalization of tissue resident NKT cells. Regardless, their accumulation at sites of infection ensures NKT cells are exposed to potential activating stimuli, either directly through specific recognition of microbial lipid antigens or indirectly through self-glycolipid and cytokine stimulation. Intriguingly, NKT cells may not need to be present in an affected tissue site in order to respond and subsequently influence the immune response within the host. For example, liver NKT cells responding directly to noradrenergic neurotransmitters were shown to release anti-inflammatory cytokines that induced a state of immune

suppression that rendered mice susceptible to bacterial infection following ischemic cerebral stroke (47). Similarly, NKT cells are activated in the liver during the induction of contact hypersensitivity reactions (267). Therefore, a lack of NKT cell accumulation within inflamed peripheral tissues during infection may not preclude effective (or deleterious) antimicrobial immune responses mediated by tissue-resident NKT cells at a distant site.

A number of NKT cell subsets have been described that exhibit distinct phenotypes and functions in terms of surface marker expression and cytokine profiles. For example, lymph node resident $CCR6^+CD4^-NK1.1^-$ NKT cells described earlier express the transcription factor ROR $\gamma\tau$ and produce IL-17 in response to inflammatory signals (54). Unique transcriptional programs have been identified for NKT-1, NKT-2, NKT-10, and NKT-17 subsets of NKT cells within the thymus (52–58). Recent data reveal that NKT cell lineage fate is regulated by lethal-7 (let-7) microRNAs (miRNAs), which target *Zbtb16* mRNA (encoding PLZF) to post-transcriptionally regulate the expression of PLZF protein (268). The expression of let-7 miRNAs was dynamically regulated during NKT cell development, with IL-15 and other stimuli present in the thymic medulla contributing to upregulated let-7 miRNAs and reduced levels of PLZF protein during NKT cell differentiation.

References

- Cohen NR, Garg S, Brenner MB. Antigen presentation by CD1 lipids, T cells, and NKT cells in microbial immunity. *Adv Immunol* (2009) 102:1–94. doi:10.1016/S0065-2776(09)01201-2
- Cullen R, Germanov E, Shimaoka T, Johnston B. Enhanced tumor metastasis in response to blockade of the chemokine receptor CXCR6 is overcome by NKT cell activation. *J Immunol* (2009) 183:5807–15. doi:10.4049/jimmunol. 0803520
- Coquet JM, Chakravarti S, Kyparissoudis K, McNab FW, Pitt LA, McKenzie BS, et al. Diverse cytokine production by NKT cell subsets and identification of an IL-17-producing CD4⁻ NK1.1⁻ NKT cell population. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U S A (2008) 105:11287–92. doi:10.1073/pnas.0801631105
- Gumperz JE, Miyake S, Yamamura T, Brenner MB. Functionally distinct subsets of CD1d-restricted natural killer T cells revealed by CD1d tetramer staining. J Exp Med (2002) 195:625–36. doi:10.1084/jem.20011786
- Kinjo Y, Kitano N, Kronenberg M. The role of invariant natural killer T cells in microbial immunity. J Infect Chemother (2013) 19:560–70. doi:10.1007/ s10156-013-0638-1
- Tupin E, Kinjo Y, Kronenberg M. The unique role of natural killer T cells in the response to microorganisms. *Nat Rev Microbiol* (2007) 5:405–17. doi:10. 1038/nrmicro1657
- Simoni Y, Diana J, Ghazarian L, Beaudoin L, Lehuen A. Therapeutic manipulation of natural killer (NK) T cells in autoimmunity: are we close to reality? *Clin Exp Immunol* (2013) 171:8–19. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2249.2012.04625.x
- Wu L, Van Kaer L. Natural killer T cells and autoimmune disease. *Curr Mol Med* (2009) 9:4–14. doi:10.2174/156652409787314534
- 9. Iwamura C, Nakayama T. Role of NKT cells in allergic asthma. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2010) **22**:807–13. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2010.10.008
- Meyer EH, DeKruyff RH, Umetsu DT. T cells and NKT cells in the pathogenesis of asthma. *Annu Rev Med* (2008) 59:281–92. doi:10.1146/annurev.med.59. 061506.154139
- Robertson FC, Berzofsky JA, Terabe M. NKT cell networks in the regulation of tumor immunity. *Front Immunol* (2014) 5:543. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2014. 00543
- Gapin L, Matsuda JL, Surh CD, Kronenberg M. NKT cells derive from doublepositive thymocytes that are positively selected by CD1d. *Nat Immunol* (2001) 2:971–8. doi:10.1038/ni710
- Godfrey DI, Stankovic S, Baxter AG. Raising the NKT cell family. Nat Immunol (2010) 11:197–206. doi:10.1038/ni.1841

NKT cells with downregulated levels of PLZF differentiated into IFN-γ-producing NKT-1 cells. Conversely, reduced expression of let-7 miRNAs resulted in greater levels of PLZF protein and a thymic bias toward NKT-2 and NKT-17 differentiation. However, this bias was less evident in the peripheral tissues (liver, spleen, and lymph nodes) of mice with reduced let-7 miRNAs (268), suggesting the relative frequencies of NKT cell effector subsets are influenced by differential migration and expansion of certain NKT cell effector lineages within specific tissue microenvironments. Nevertheless, it will be important to determine whether different NKT cell subsets in vivo represent committed lineages of cells with distinct homing receptors or if these subsets exhibit plasticity and are able to adopt various functional roles depending upon soluble and cell-associated signals received within a given tissue microenvironment. Furthermore, a focused research effort is needed to investigate the relative roles of distinct NKT cell subsets during microbial infection.

Acknowledgments

This work is supported by a grant from the Canadian Institutes of Health Research.

- Zhou D, Mattner J, Cantu C, Schrantz N, Yin N, Gao Y, et al. Lysosomal glycosphingolipid recognition by NKT cells. *Science* (2004) **306**:1786–9. doi:10. 1126/science.1103440
- Fox LM, Cox DG, Lockridge JL, Wang X, Chen X, Scharf L, et al. Recognition of lyso-phospholipids by human natural killer T lymphocytes. *PLoS Biol* (2009) 7:e1000228. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.1000228
- Facciotti F, Ramanjaneyulu GS, Lepore M, Sansano S, Cavallari M, Kistowska M, et al. Peroxisome-derived lipids are self antigens that stimulate invariant natural killer T cells in the thymus. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13:474–80. doi:10. 1038/ni.2245
- Brennan PJ, Tatituri RV, Brigl M, Kim EY, Tuli A, Sanderson JP, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells recognise lipid self antigen induced by microbial danger signals. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:1202–11. doi:10.1038/ni.2143
- Kain L, Webb B, Anderson BL, Deng S, Holt M, Costanzo A, et al. The identification of the endogenous ligands of natural killer T cells reveals the presence of mammalian α-linked glycosylceramides. *Immunity* (2014) 41:543–54. doi:10. 1016/j.immuni.2014.08.017
- Christiansen D, Milland J, Mouhtouris E, Vaughan H, Pellicci DG, McConville MJ, et al. Humans lack iGb3 due to the absence of functional iGb3-synthase: implications for NKT cell development and transplantation. *PLoS Biol* (2008) 6:e172. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.0060172
- Brennan PJ, Tatituri RV, Heiss C, Watts GF, Hsu FF, Veerapen N, et al. Activation of iNKT cells by a distinct constituent of the endogenous glucosylceramide fraction. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2014) 111:13433–8. doi:10. 1073/pnas.1415357111
- 21. Lantz O, Bendelac A. An invariant T cell receptor α chain is used by a unique subset of major histocompatibility complex class I-specific CD4⁺ and CD4⁻8⁻ T cells in mice and humans. *J Exp Med* (1994) **180**:1097–106. doi:10.1084/jem.180.3.1097
- 22. Porcelli S, Yockey CE, Brenner MB, Balk SP. Analysis of T cell antigen receptor (TCR) expression by human peripheral blood CD4 $^-8^- \alpha/\beta$ T cells demonstrates preferential use of several V β genes and an invariant TCR α chain. *J Exp Med* (1993) **178**:1–16. doi:10.1084/jem.178.1.1
- Benlagha K, Weiss A, Beavis A, Teyton L, Bendelac A. In vivo identification of glycolipid antigen-specific T cells using fluorescent CD1d tetramers. J Exp Med (2000) 191:1895–903. doi:10.1084/jem.191.11.1895
- Matsuda JL, Naidenko O, Gapin L, Nakayama T, Taniguchi M, Wang CR, et al. Tracking the response of natural killer T cells to a glycolipid antigen using CD1d tetramers. *JExp Med* (2000) 192:741–54. doi:10.1084/jem. 192.5.741

- 25. Kawakami K, Yamamoto N, Kinjo Y, Miyagi K, Nakasone C, Uezu K, et al. Critical role of V α 14⁺ natural killer T cells in the innate phase of host protection against *Streptococcus pneumoniae* infection. *Eur J Immunol* (2003) **33**:3322–30. doi:10.1002/eji.200324254
- 26. Ho LP, Denney L, Luhn K, Teoh D, Clelland C, McMichael AJ. Activation of invariant NKT cells enhances the innate immune response and improves the disease course in influenza A virus infection. *Eur J Immunol* (2008) 38:1913–22. doi:10.1002/eji.200738017
- Bilenki L, Yang J, Fan Y, Wang S, Yang X. Natural killer T cells contribute to airway eosinophilic inflammation induced by ragweed through enhanced IL-4 and eotaxin production. *Eur J Immunol* (2004) 34:345–54. doi:10.1002/eji. 200324303
- Shimizu K, Goto A, Fukui M, Taniguchi M, Fujii S. Tumor cells loaded with α-galactosylceramide induce innate NKT and NK cell-dependent resistance to tumor implantation in mice. *J Immunol* (2007) 178:2853–61. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.178.5.2853
- Arrenberg P, Halder R, Dai Y, Maricic I, Kumar V. Oligoclonality and innatelike features in the TCR repertoire of type II NKT cells reactive to a β-linked self-glycolipid. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2010) **107**:10984–9. doi:10.1073/pnas. 1000576107
- Park SH, Weiss A, Benlagha K, Kyin T, Teyton L, Bendelac A. The mouse CD1d-restricted repertoire is dominated by a few autoreactive T cell receptor families. J Exp Med (2001) 193:893–904. doi:10.1084/jem.193.8.893
- Patel O, Pellicci DG, Gras S, Sandoval-Romero ML, Uldrich AP, Mallevaey T, et al. Recognition of CD1d-sulfatide mediated by a type II natural killer T cell antigen receptor. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13:857–63. doi:10.1038/ni. 2372
- Terabe M, Swann J, Ambrosino E, Sinha P, Takaku S, Hayakawa Y, et al. A nonclassical non-Vα14Jα18 CD1d-restricted (type II) NKT cell is sufficient for down-regulation of tumor immunosurveillance. J Exp Med (2005) 202:1627–33. doi:10.1084/jem.20051381
- Ambrosino E, Terabe M, Halder RC, Peng J, Takaku S, Miyake S, et al. Crossregulation between type I and type II NKT cells in regulating tumor immunity: a new immunoregulatory axis. J Immunol (2007) 179:5126–36. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.179.8.5126
- 34. Renukaradhya GJ, Khan MA, Vieira M, Du W, Gervay-Hague J, Brutkiewicz RR. Type I NKT cells protect (and type II NKT cells suppress) the host's innate antitumor immune response to a B-cell lymphoma. *Blood* (2008) 111:5637–45. doi:10.1182/blood-2007-05-092866
- 35. Girardi E, Maricic I, Wang J, Mac TT, Iyer P, Kumar V, et al. Type II natural killer T cells use features of both innate-like and conventional T cells to recognize sulfatide self antigens. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13:851–6. doi:10.1038/ ni.2371
- 36. Zhang G, Nie H, Yang J, Ding X, Huang Y, Yu H, et al. Sulfatide-activated type II NKT cells prevent allergic airway inflammation by inhibiting type I NKT cell function in a mouse model of asthma. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* (2011) **301**:975–84. doi:10.1152/ajplung.00114.2011
- Halder RC, Aguilera C, Maricic I, Kumar V. Type II NKT cell mediated anergy induction in type I NKT cells prevents inflammatory liver disease. J Clin Invest (2007) 117:2302–12. doi:10.1172/JCI31602.2302
- Arrenberg P, Maricic I, Kumar V. Sulfatide-mediated activation of type II natural killer T cells prevents hepatic ischemic reperfusion injury in mice. *Gastroenterology* (2011) 140:646–55. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2010.10.003
- Jahng A, Maricic I, Aguilera C, Cardell S, Halder RC, Kumar V. Prevention of autoimmunity by targeting a distinct, noninvariant CD1d-reactive T cell population reactive to sulfatide. *J Exp Med* (2004) 199:947–57. doi:10.1084/ jem.20031389
- Kwiecinski J, Rhost S, Löfbom L, Blomqvist M, Månsson JE, Cardell SL, et al. Sulfatide attenuates experimental *Staphylococcus aureus* sepsis through a CD1d-dependent pathway. *Infect Immun* (2013) 81:1114–20. doi:10.1128/ IAI.01334-12
- Fuss IJ, Heller F, Boirivant M, Leon F, Yoshida M, Fichtner-Feigl S, et al. Nonclassical CD1d-restricted NK T cells that produce IL-13 characterize an atypical Th2 response in ulcerative colitis. J Clin Invest (2004) 113:1490–7. doi:10.1172/JCI19836
- Liao CM, Zimmer MI, Shanmuganad S, Yu HT, Cardell SL, Wang CR. Dysregulation of CD1d-restricted type II natural killer T cells leads to spontaneous development of colitis in mice. *Gastroenterology* (2012) 142:326–34. doi:10. 1053/j.gastro.2011.10.030

- Exley MA, Tahir SM, Cheng O, Shaulov A, Joyce R, Avigan D, et al. A major fraction of human bone marrow lymphocytes are Th2-like CD1d-reactive T cells that can suppress mixed lymphocyte responses. *J Immunol* (2001) 167:5531–4. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.167.10.5531
- Montoya CJ, Jie HB, Al-Harthi L, Mulder C, Patino PJ, Rugeles MT, et al. Activation of plasmacytoid dendritic cells with TLR9 agonists initiates invariant NKT cell-mediated cross-talk with myeloid dendritic cells. *J Immunol* (2006) 177:1028–39. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.177.2.1028
- Coquet JM, Kyparissoudis K, Pellicci DG, Besra G, Berzins SP, Smyth MJ, et al. IL-21 is produced by NKT cells and modulates NKT cell activation and cytokine production. *J Immunol* (2007) **178**:2827–34. doi:10.4049/jimmunol. 178.5.2827
- 46. Brigl M, Tatituri R, Watts GF, Bhowruth V, Leadbetter EA, Barton N, et al. Innate and cytokine-driven signals, rather than microbial antigens, dominate in natural killer T cell activation during microbial infection. *J Exp Med* (2011) 208:1163–77. doi:10.1084/jem.20102555
- Wong CH, Jenne CN, Lee WY, Léger C, Kubes P. Functional innervation of hepatic iNKT cells is immunosuppressive following stroke. *Science* (2011) 334:101–5. doi:10.1126/science.1210301
- 48. Askenase PW, Itakura A, Leite-de-Moraes MC, Lisbonne M, Roongapinun S, Goldstein DR, et al. TLR-dependent IL-4 production by invariant $V\alpha 14^+J\alpha 18^+$ NKT cells to initiate contact sensitivity in vivo. *J Immunol* (2005) **175**:6390–401. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.175.10.6390
- Grela F, Aumeunier A, Bardel E, Van LP, Bourgeois E, Vanoirbeek J, et al. The TLR7 agonist R848 alleviates allergic inflammation by targeting invariant NKT cells to produce IFN-γ. J Immunol (2011) 186:284–90. doi:10.4049/jimmunol. 1001348
- 50. Kim JH, Kim HS, Kim HY, Oh SJ, Chung DH. Direct engagement of TLR4 in invariant NKT cells regulates immune diseases by differential IL-4 and IFN- γ production in mice. *PLoS One* (2012) 7:e45348. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0045348
- 51. Paget C, Ivanov S, Fontaine J, Renneson J, Blanc F, Pichavant M, et al. Interleukin-22 is produced by invariant natural killer T lymphocytes during influenza A virus infection: potential role in protection against lung epithelial damages. J Biol Chem (2012) 287:8816–29. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.304758
- Brennan PJ, Brigl M, Brenner MB. Invariant natural killer T cells: an innate activation scheme linked to diverse effector functions. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13:101–17. doi:10.1038/nri3369
- Constantinides MG, Bendelac A. Transcriptional regulation of the NKT cell lineage. Curr Opin Immunol (2013) 25:161–7. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2013.01.003
- 54. Doisne JM, Becourt C, Amniai L, Duarte N, Le Luduec JB, Eberl G, et al. Skin and peripheral lymph node invariant NKT cells are mainly retinoic acid receptor-related orphan receptor γt⁺ and respond preferentially under inflammatory conditions. *J Immunol* (2009) 183:2142–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol. 0901059
- Lee YJ, Holzapfel KL, Zhu J, Jameson SC, Hogquist KA. Steady-state production of IL-4 modulates immunity in mouse strains and is determined by lineage diversity of iNKT cells. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14:1146–54. doi:10.1038/ni.2731
- Michel ML, Keller AC, Paget C, Fujio M, Trottein F, Savage PB, et al. Identification of an IL-17-producing NK1.1neg iNKT cell population involved in airway neutrophilia. *J Exp Med* (2007) 204:995–1001. doi:10.1084/jem. 20061551
- Sag D, Krause P, Hedrick CC, Kronenberg M, Wingender G. IL-10-producing NKT10 cells are a distinct regulatory invariant NKT cell subset. *J Clin Invest* (2014) 124:3725–40. doi:10.1172/JCI72308
- Watarai H, Sekine-Kondo E, Shigeura T, Motomura Y, Yasuda T, Satoh R, et al. Development and function of invariant natural killer T cells producing TH2and TH17-cytokines. *PLoS Biol* (2012) 10:e1001255. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio. 1001255
- 59. Lynch L, Michelet X, Zhang S, Brennan PJ, Moseman A, Lester C, et al. Regulatory iNKT cells lack expression of the transcription factor PLZF and control the homeostasis of Treg cells and macrophages in adipose tissue. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16:85–96. doi:10.1038/ni.3047
- Carnaud C, Lee D, Donnars O, Park S, Beavis A, Koezuka Y, et al. Cutting edge: cross-talk between cells of the innate immune system: NKT cells rapidly activate NK cells. *J Immunol* (1999) 163:4647–50.
- 61. Fujii S, Shimizu K, Smith C, Bonifaz L, Steinman RM. Activation of natural killer T cells by α -galactosylceramide rapidly induces the full maturation of dendritic cells in vivo and thereby acts as an adjuvant for combined CD4

and CD8 T cell immunity to a coadministered protein. J Exp Med (2003) 198:267-79. doi:10.1084/jem.20030324

- Münz C, Steinman RM, Fujii S. Dendritic cell maturation by innate lymphocytes: coordinated stimulation of innate and adaptive immunity. *J Exp Med* (2005) 202:203–7. doi:10.1084/jem.20050810
- 63. Dondji B, Deak E, Goldsmith-Pestana K, Perez-Jimenez E, Esteban M, Miyake S, et al. Intradermal NKT cell activation during DNA priming in heterologous prime-boost vaccination enhances T cell responses and protection against *Leishmania. Eur J Immunol* (2008) 38:706–19. doi:10.1002/eji.200737660
- Godfrey DI, Kronenberg M. Going both ways: immune regulation via CD1d-dependent NKT cells. J Clin Invest (2004) 114:1379–88. doi:10.1172/ JCI23594
- 65. King IL, Fortier A, Tighe M, Dibble J, Watts GF, Veerapen N, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells direct B cell responses to cognate lipid antigen in an IL-21-dependent manner. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 13:44–50. doi:10.1038/ni.2172
- 66. McNab FW, Berzins SP, Pellicci DG, Kyparissoudis K, Field K, Smyth MJ, et al. The influence of CD1d in postselection NKT cell maturation and homeostasis. *J Immunol* (2005) 175:3762–8. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.175.6.3762
- Matsuda JL, Gapin L, Sidobre S, Kieper WC, Tan JT, Ceredig R, et al. Homeostasis of Vα14i NKT cells. *Nat Immunol* (2002) 3:966–74. doi:10.1038/ni837
- Wei DG, Lee H, Park SH, Beaudoin L, Teyton L, Lehuen A, et al. Expansion and long-range differentiation of the NKT cell lineage in mice expressing CD1d exclusively on cortical thymocytes. *J Exp Med* (2005) 202:239–48. doi:10.1084/ jem.20050413
- Ranson T, Vosshenrich CA, Corcuff E, Richard O, Laloux V, Lehuen A, et al. IL-15 availability conditions homeostasis of peripheral natural killer T cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2003) 100:2663–8. doi:10.1073/pnas.0535482100
- Kennedy MK, Glaccum M, Brown SN, Butz EA, Viney JL, Embers M, et al. Reversible defects in natural killer and memory CD8 T cell lineages in interleukin 15-deficient mice. *J Exp Med* (2000) **191**:771–80. doi:10.1084/jem.191. 5.771
- Akbari O, Stock P, Meyer EH, Freeman GJ, Sharpe AH, Umetsu DT, et al. ICOS/ICOSL interaction is required for CD4⁺ invariant NKT cell function and homeostatic survival. *J Immunol* (2008) 180:5448–56. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.180.8.5448
- 72. Stanic AK, Bezbradica JS, Park JJ, Van Kaer L, Boothby MR, Joyce S. Cutting edge: the ontogeny and function of Vα14Jα18 natural T lymphocytes require signal processing by protein kinase C θ and NF-κB. *J Immunol* (2004) 172:4667–71. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.172.8.4667
- Townsend MJ, Weinmann AS, Matsuda JL, Salomon R, Farnham PJ, Biron CA, et al. T-bet regulates the terminal maturation and homeostasis of NK and Vα14i NKT cells. *Immunity* (2004) 20:477–94. doi:10.1016/S1074-7613(04) 00076-7
- 74. Matsuda JL, Zhang Q, Ndonye R, Richardson SK, Howell AR, Gapin L. T-bet concomitantly controls migration, survival, and effector functions during the development of V α 14i NKT cells. *Blood* (2006) **107**:2797–805. doi:10.1182/blood-2005-08-3103
- 75. Dose M, Sleckman BP, Han J, Bredemeyer AL, Bendelac A, Gounari F. Intrathymic proliferation wave essential for Vα14⁺ natural killer T cell development depends on c-Myc. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2009) **106**:8641–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.0812255106
- Mycko MP, Ferrero I, Wilson A, Jiang W, Bianchi T, Trumpp A, et al. Selective requirement for c-Myc at an early stage of Vα14i NKT cell development. J Immunol (2009) 182:4641–8. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0803394
- Prevot N, Pyaram K, Bischoff E, Sen JM, Powell JD, Chang CH. Mammalian target of rapamycin complex 2 regulates invariant NKT cell development and function independent of promyelocytic leukemia zinc-finger. *J Immunol* (2015) 194:223–30. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1401985
- Lazarevic V, Zullo AJ, Schweitzer MN, Staton TL, Gallo EM, Crabtree GR, et al. The gene encoding early growth response 2, a target of the transcription factor NFAT, is required for the development and maturation of natural killer T cells. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 10:306–13. doi:10.1038/ni.1696
- Monticelli LA, Yang Y, Knell J, D'Cruz LM, Cannarile MA, Engel I, et al. Transcriptional regulator Id2 controls survival of hepatic NKT cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2009) 106:19461–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.0908249106
- Stanic AK, Bezbradica JS, Park JJ, Matsuki N, Mora AL, Van Kaer L, et al. NF-κB controls cell fate specification, survival, and molecular differentiation of immunoregulatory natural T lymphocytes. *J Immunol* (2004) 172:2265–73. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.172.4.2265

- Gordy LE, Bezbradica JS, Flyak AI, Spencer CT, Dunkle A, Sun J, et al. IL-15 regulates homeostasis and terminal maturation of NKT cells. *J Immunol* (2011) 187:6335–45. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1003965
- 82. Ohteki T, Ho S, Suzuki H, Mak TW, Ohashi PS. Role for IL-15/IL-15 receptor β -chain in natural killer 1.1⁺ T cell receptor $\alpha\beta^+$ cell development. *J Immunol* (1997) **159**:5931–5.
- Boesteanu A, De Silva AD, Nakajima H, Leonard WJ, Peschon JJ, Joyce S. Distinct roles for signals relayed through the common cytokine receptor γ chain and interleukin 7 receptor α chain in natural T cell development. *J Exp Med* (1997) 186:331–6. doi:10.1084/jem.186.2.331
- Lodolce JP, Boone DL, Chai S, Swain RE, Dassopoulos T, Trettin S, et al. IL-15 receptor maintains lymphoid homeostasis by supporting lymphocyte homing and proliferation. *Immunity* (1998) 9:669–76. doi:10.1016/S1074-7613(00) 80664-0
- Chang CL, Lai YG, Hou MS, Huang PL, Liao NS. IL-15Rα of radiationresistant cells is necessary and sufficient for thymic invariant NKT cell survival and functional maturation. *J Immunol* (2011) 187:1235–42. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1100270
- Matloubian M, David A, Engel S, Ryan JE, Cyster JG. A transmembrane CXC chemokine is a ligand for HIV-coreceptor Bonzo. *Nat Immunol* (2000) 1:298–304. doi:10.1038/79738
- 87. Kim CH, Johnston B, Butcher EC. Trafficking machinery of NKT cells: shared and differential chemokine receptor expression among $V\alpha 24^+ V\beta 11^+$ NKT cell subsets with distinct cytokine-producing capacity. *Blood* (2002) **100**:11–6. doi:10.1182/blood-2001-12-0196
- Johnston B, Kim CH, Soler D, Emoto M, Butcher EC. Differential chemokine responses and homing patterns of murine TCR αβ NKT cell subsets. J Immunol (2003) 171:2960–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.171.6.2960
- Thomas SY, Hou R, Boyson JE, Means TK, Hess C, Olson DP, et al. CD1drestricted NKT cells express a chemokine receptor profile indicative of Th1type inflammatory homing cells. *J Immunol* (2003) 171:2571–80. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.171.5.2571
- Geissmann F, Cameron TO, Sidobre S, Manlongat N, Kronenberg M, Briskin MJ, et al. Intravascular immune surveillance by CXCR6⁺ NKT cells patrolling liver sinusoids. *PLoS Biol* (2005) 3:e113. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.0030113
- Germanov E, Veinotte L, Cullen R, Chamberlain E, Butcher EC, Johnston B. Critical role for the chemokine receptor CXCR6 in homeostasis and activation of CD1d-restricted NKT cells. J Immunol (2008) 181:81–91. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.181.1.81
- Shimaoka T, Seino K, Kume N, Minami M, Nishime C, Suematsu M, et al. Critical role for CXC chemokine ligand 16 (SR-PSOX) in Th1 response mediated by NKT cells. *J Immunol* (2007) **179**:8172–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.179. 12.8172
- 93. Ajuebor MN, Aspinall AI, Zhou F, Le T, Yang Y, Urbanski SJ, et al. Lack of chemokine receptor CCR5 promotes murine fulminant liver failure by preventing the apoptosis of activated CD1d-restricted NKT cells. *J Immunol* (2005) 174:8027–37. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.174.12.8027
- Murooka TT, Wong MM, Rahbar R, Majchrzak-Kita B, Proudfoot AE, Fish EN. CCL5-CCR5-mediated apoptosis in T cells: requirement for glycosaminoglycan binding and CCL5 aggregation. J Biol Chem (2006) 281:25184–94. doi:10.1074/jbc.M603912200
- Algeciras-Schimnich A, Vlahakis SR, Villasis-Keever A, Gomez T, Heppelmann CJ, Bou G, et al. CCR5 mediates Fas- and caspase-8 dependent apoptosis of both uninfected and HIV infected primary human CD4 T cells. *AIDS* (2002) 16:1467–78. doi:10.1097/00002030-200207260-00003
- Olszak T, An D, Zeissig S, Vera MP, Richter J, Franke A, et al. Microbial exposure during early life has persistent effects on natural killer T cell function. *Science* (2012) 336:489–93. doi:10.1126/science.1219328
- Wei B, Wingender G, Fujiwara D, Chen DY, McPherson M, Brewer S, et al. Commensal microbiota and CD8⁺ T cells shape the formation of invariant NKT cells. *J Immunol* (2010) 184:1218–26. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0902620
- Wingender G, Stepniak D, Krebs P, Lin L, McBride S, Wei B, et al. Intestinal microbes affect phenotypes and functions of invariant natural killer T cells in mice. *Gastroenterology* (2012) 143:418–28. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2012.04.017
- Huttenhower C, Gevers D, Knight R, Abubucker S, Badger JH, Chinwalla AT, et al. Structure, function and diversity of the healthy human microbiome. *Nature* (2012) 486:207–14. doi:10.1038/nature11234
- 100. Wieland Brown LC, Penaranda C, Kashyap PC, Williams BB, Clardy J, Kronenberg M, et al. Production of α -galactosylceramide by a prominent member of

the human gut microbiota. *PLoS Biol* (2013) **11**:e1001610. doi:10.1371/journal. pbio.1001610

- 101. An D, Oh SF, Olszak T, Neves JF, Avci FY, Erturk-Hasdemir D, et al. Sphingolipids from a symbiotic microbe regulate homeostasis of host intestinal natural killer T cells. *Cell* (2014) 156:123–33. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2013.11.042
- 102. Nieuwenhuis EE, Matsumoto T, Lindenbergh D, Willemsen R, Kaser A, Simons-Oosterhuis Y, et al. CD1d-dependent regulation of bacterial colonization in the intestine of mice. *J Clin Invest* (2009) **119**:1241–50. doi:10.1172/ JCI36509DS1
- 103. Olszak T, Neves JF, Dowds CM, Baker K, Glickman J, Davidson NO, et al. Protective mucosal immunity mediated by epithelial CD1d and IL-10. *Nature* (2014) 509:497–502. doi:10.1038/nature13150
- 104. Pellicci DG, Hammond KJ, Uldrich AP, Baxter AG, Smyth MJ, Godfrey DI. A natural killer T (NKT) cell developmental pathway involving a thymusdependent NK1.1⁻ CD4⁺ CD1d-dependent precursor stage. *J Exp Med* (2002) 195:835–44. doi:10.1084/jem.20011544
- 105. Eberl G, Lees R, Smiley ST, Taniguchi M, Grusby MJ, MacDonald HR. Tissuespecific segregation of CD1d-dependent and CD1d-independent NK T cells. J Immunol (1999) 162:6410–9.
- Hammond KJ, Pellicci DG, Poulton LD, Naidenko O, Scalzo AA, Baxter AG, et al. CD1d-restricted NKT cells: an interstrain comparison. *J Immunol* (2001) 167:1164–73. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.167.3.1164
- 107. Laloux V, Beaudoin L, Ronet C, Lehuen A. Phenotypic and functional differences between NKT cells colonizing splanchnic and peripheral lymph nodes. *J Immunol* (2002) 168:3251–8. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.168.7.3251
- 108. Scanlon ST, Thomas SY, Ferreira CM, Bai L, Krausz T, Savage PB, et al. Airborne lipid antigens mobilize resident intravascular NKT cells to induce allergic airway inflammation. *J Exp Med* (2011) **208**:2113–24. doi:10.1084/jem. 20110522
- 109. Kim JH, Choi EY, Chung DH. Donor bone marrow type II (non-Vα14Jα18 CD1d-restricted) NKT cells suppress graft-versus-host disease by producing IFN-γ and IL-4. J Immunol (2007) 179:6579–87. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.179. 10.6579
- 110. Thomas SY, Scanlon ST, Griewank KG, Constantinides MG, Savage AK, Barr KA, et al. PLZF induces an intravascular surveillance program mediated by long-lived LFA-1-ICAM-1 interactions. *J Exp Med* (2011) 208:1179–88. doi:10. 1084/jem.20102630
- 111. Sandberg JK, Stoddart CA, Brilot F, Jordan KA, Nixon DF. Development of innate CD4⁺ α-chain variable gene segment 24 (Vα24) natural killer T cells in the early human fetal thymus is regulated by IL-7. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2004) **101**:7058–63. doi:10.1073/pnas.0305986101
- 112. Berzins SP, Cochrane AD, Pellicci DG, Smyth MJ, Godfrey DI. Limited correlation between human thymus and blood NKT cell content revealed by an ontogeny study of paired tissue samples. *Eur J Immunol* (2005) 35:1399–407. doi:10.1002/eji.200425958
- 113. Loh L, Ivarsson MA, Michaëlsson J, Sandberg JK, Nixon DF. Invariant natural killer T cells developing in the human fetus accumulate and mature in the small intestine. *Mucosal Immunol* (2014) 7:1233–43. doi:10.1038/mi.2014.13
- 114. Kita H, Naidenko O, Kronenberg M, Ansari AA, Rogers P, He X, et al. Quantitation and phenotypic analysis of natural killer T cells in primary biliary cirrhosis using a human CD1d tetramer. *Gastroenterology* (2002) **123**:1031–43. doi:10.1053/gast.2002.36020
- 115. Kenna T, Golden-Mason L, Porcelli SA, Koezuka Y, Hegarty JE, O'Farrelly C, et al. NKT cells from normal and tumor-bearing human livers are pheno-typically and functionally distinct from murine NKT cells. *J Immunol* (2003) 171:1775–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.171.4.1775
- 116. Lee PT, Benlagha K, Teyton L, Bendelac A. Distinct functional lineages of human Vα24 natural killer T cells. J Exp Med (2002) 195:637–41. doi:10.1084/ jem.20011908
- 117. Chan AC, Serwecinska L, Cochrane A, Harrison LC, Godfrey DI, Berzins SP. Immune characterization of an individual with an exceptionally high natural killer T cell frequency and her immediate family. *Clin Exp Immunol* (2009) 156:238–45. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2249.2009.03888.x
- 118. Lee PT, Putnam A, Benlagha K, Teyton L, Gottlieb PA, Bendelac A. Testing the NKT cell hypothesis of human IDDM pathogenesis. J Clin Invest (2002) 110:793–800. doi:10.1172/JCI15832
- 119. Crough T, Purdie DM, Okai M, Maksoud A, Nieda M, Nicol AJ. Modulation of human $V\alpha 24^+V\beta 11^+$ NKT cells by age, malignancy and conventional anticancer therapies. *Br J Cancer* (2004) **91**:1880–6. doi:10.1038/sj.bjc.6602218

- 120. Motohashi S, Kobayashi S, Ito T, Magara KK, Mikuni O, Kamada N, et al. Preserved IFN-α production of circulating Vα24 NKT cells in primary lung cancer patients. *Int J Cancer* (2002) **102**:159–65. doi:10.1002/ijc.10678
- 121. Kawano T, Nakayama T, Kamada N, Kaneko Y, Harada M, Ogura N, et al. Antitumor cytotoxicity mediated by ligand-activated human V α 24 NKT cells. *Cancer Res* (1999) **59**:5102–5.
- 122. Tahir SM, Cheng O, Shaulov A, Koezuka Y, Bubley GJ, Wilson SB, et al. Loss of IFN-γ production by invariant NK T cells in advanced cancer. *J Immunol* (2001) **167**:4046–50. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.167.7.4046
- 123. Takahashi T, Chiba S, Nieda M, Azuma T, Ishihara S, Shibata Y, et al. Cutting edge: analysis of human $V\alpha 24^+CD8^+$ NK T cells activated by α -galactosylceramide-pulsed monocyte-derived dendritic cells. *J Immunol* (2002) **168**:3140–4. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.168.7.3140
- 124. Chan AC, Leeansyah E, Cochrane A, d'Udekem d'Acoz Y, Mittag D, Harrison LC, et al. Ex-vivo analysis of human natural killer T cells demonstrates heterogeneity between tissues and within established CD4⁺ and CD4⁻ subsets. *Clin Exp Immunol* (2013) **172**:129–37. doi:10.1111/cei.12045
- 125. Emoto M, Zerrahn J, Miyamoto M, Pérarnau B, Kaufmann SH. Phenotypic characterization of CD8⁺ NKT cells. *Eur J Immunol* (2000) **30**:2300–11. doi:10. 1002/1521-4141(2000)30:8
- 126. Akbari O, Stock P, Meyer E, Kronenberg M, Sidobre S, Nakayama T, et al. Essential role of NKT cells producing IL-4 and IL-13 in the development of allergen-induced airway hyperreactivity. *Nat Med* (2003) **9**:582–8. doi:10. 1038/nm851
- 127. Akbari O, Faul JL, Hoyte EG, Berry GJ, Wahlstrom J, Kronenberg M, et al. CD4⁺ invariant T-cell-receptor⁺ natural killer T cells in bronchial asthma. N Engl J Med (2006) 354:1117–29. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa053614
- 128. Crowe NY, Coquet JM, Berzins SP, Kyparissoudis K, Keating R, Pellicci DG, et al. Differential antitumor immunity mediated by NKT cell subsets in vivo. J Exp Med (2005) 202:1279–88. doi:10.1084/jem.20050953
- 129. Chang PP, Barral P, Fitch J, Pratama A, Ma CS, Kallies A, et al. Identification of Bcl-6-dependent follicular helper NKT cells that provide cognate help for B cell responses. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 13:35–43. doi:10.1038/ni.2166
- Johnston B, Butcher EC. Chemokines in rapid leukocyte adhesion triggering and migration. Semin Immunol (2002) 14:83–92. doi:10.1006/smim.2001.0345
- 131. Stein JV, Rot A, Luo Y, Narasimhaswamy M, Nakano H, Gunn MD, et al. The CC chemokine thymus-derived chemotactic agent 4 (TCA-4, secondary lymphoid tissue chemokine, 6Ckine, exodus-2) triggers lymphocyte functionassociated antigen 1-mediated arrest of rolling T lymphocytes in peripheral lymph node high endothelial venules. *J Exp Med* (2000) **191**:61–76. doi:10. 1084/jem.191.1.61
- Warnock RA, Askari S, Butcher EC, Andrian UH. Molecular mechanisms of lymphocyte homing to peripheral lymph nodes. *J Exp Med* (1998) 187:205–16. doi:10.1084/jem.187.2.205
- 133. Hamann A, Andrew DP, Jablonski-Westrich D, Hoizmann B, Butcher EC. Role of α 4-integrins in lymphocyte homing to mucosal tissues in vivo. *J Immunol* (1994) **152**:3282–93.
- 134. Kunkel EJ, Campbell JJ, Haraldsen G, Pan J, Boisvert J, Roberts AI, et al. Lymphocyte CC chemokine receptor 9 and epithelial thymus-expressed chemokine (TECK) expression distinguish the small intestinal immune compartment: epithelial expression of tissue-specific chemokines as an organizing principle in regional immunity. *J Exp Med* (2000) **192**:761–8. doi:10.1084/jem. 192.5.761
- 135. Soler D, Humphreys TL, Spinola SM, Campbell JJ. CCR4 versus CCR10 in human cutaneous TH lymphocyte trafficking. *Blood* (2003) 101:1677–83. doi:10.1182/blood-2002-07-2348
- Kunkel EJ, Butcher EC. Chemokines and the tissue-specific migration of lymphocytes. *Immunity* (2002) 16:1–4. doi:10.1016/S1074-7613(01)00261-8
- 137. Kim CH, Rott L, Kunkel EJ, Genovese MC, Andrew DP, Wu L, et al. Rules of chemokine receptor association with T cell polarization in vivo. *J Clin Invest* (2001) 108:1331–9. doi:10.1172/JCI13543
- 138. Kim CH, Butcher EC, Johnston B. Distinct subsets of human V α 24-invariant NKT cells: cytokine responses and chemokine receptor expression. *Trends Immunol* (2002) **23**:516–9. doi:10.1016/S1471-4906(02)02323-2
- 139. Schaerli P, Ebert L, Willimann K, Blaser A, Roos RS, Loetscher P, et al. A skinselective homing mechanism for human immune surveillance T cells. J Exp Med (2004) 199:1265–75. doi:10.1084/jem.20032177
- 140. Harner S, Noessner E, Nadas K, Leumann-Runge A, Schiemann M, Faber FL, et al. Cord blood V α 24-V β 11 natural killer T cells display a Th2-chemokine

receptor profile and cytokine responses. *PLoS One* (2011) **6**:e15714. doi:10. 1371/journal.pone.0015714

- 141. Rolf J, Berntman E, Stenström M, Smith EM, Månsson R, Stenstad H, et al. Molecular profiling reveals distinct functional attributes of CD1d-restricted natural killer (NK) T cell subsets. *Mol Immunol* (2008) 45:2607–20. doi:10. 1016/j.molimm.2007.12.022
- 142. Lin H, Nieda M, Hutton JF, Rozenkov V, Nicol AJ. Comparative gene expression analysis of NKT cell subpopulations. J Leukoc Biol (2006) 80:164–73. doi:10.1189/jlb.0705421.0741-5400/06/0080-164
- 143. Kim CH, Pelus LM, White JR, Broxmeyer HE. Differential chemotactic behavior of developing T cells in response to thymic chemokines. *Blood* (1998) 91:4434–43.
- Campbell JJ, Pan J, Butcher EC. Cutting edge: developmental switches in chemokine responses during T cell maturation. J Immunol (1999) 163:2353–7.
- 145. Bleul CC, Boehm T. Chemokines define distinct microenvironments in the developing thymus. *Eur J Immunol* (2000) 30:3371–9. doi:10.1002/ 1521-4141(2000012)30:12
- 146. Uehara S, Song K, Farber JM, Love PE. Characterization of CCR9 expression and CCL25/thymus-expressed chemokine responsiveness during T cell development: CD3^{high}CD69⁺ thymocytes and $\gamma\delta$ TCR⁺ thymocytes preferentially respond to CCL25. *J Immunol* (2002) **168**:134–42. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.168. 1.134
- 147. Coles MC, Raulet DH. NK1.1⁺ T cells in the liver arise in the thymus and are selected by interactions with class I molecules on CD4⁺CD8⁺ cells. *J Immunol* (2000) 164:2412–8. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.164.5.2412
- 148. Cowan JE, McCarthy NI, Parnell SM, White AJ, Bacon A, Serge A, et al. Differential requirement for CCR4 and CCR7 during the development of innate and adaptive $\alpha\beta$ T cells in the adult thymus. *J Immunol* (2014) **193**:1204–12. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1400993
- 149. White AJ, Jenkinson WE, Cowan JE, Parnell SM, Bacon A, Jones ND, et al. An essential role for medullary thymic epithelial cells during the intrathymic development of invariant NKT cells. J Immunol (2014) 192:2659–66. doi:10. 4049/jimmunol.1303057
- 150. Berzins SP, McNab FW, Jones CM, Smyth MJ, Godfrey DI. Long-term retention of mature NK1.1⁺ NKT cells in the thymus. J Immunol (2006) 176:4059–65. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.176.7.4059
- 151. Drennan MB, Franki AS, Dewint P, Van Beneden K, Seeuws S, van de Pavert SA, et al. Cutting edge: the chemokine receptor CXCR3 retains invariant NK T cells in the thymus. *J Immunol* (2009) 183:2213–6. doi:10.4049/jimmunol. 0901213
- 152. Berzins SP, Uldrich AP, Pellicci DG, McNab FW, Hayakawa Y, Smyth MJ, et al. Parallels and distinctions between T and NKT cell development in the thymus. *Immunol Cell Biol* (2004) 82:269–75. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1711.2004.01256.x
- 153. Wilbanks A, Zondlo SC, Murphy K, Mak S, Soler D, Langdon P, et al. Expression cloning of the STRL33/BONZO/TYMSTR ligand reveals elements of CC, CXC, and CX3C chemokines. *J Immunol* (2001) **166**:5145–54. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.166.8.5145
- 154. Kim CH, Kunkel EJ, Boisvert J, Johnston B, Campbell JJ, Genovese MC, et al. Bonzo/CXCR6 expression defines type 1-polarized T-cell subsets with extralymphoid tissue homing potential. J Clin Invest (2001) 107:595–601. doi:10.1172/JCI11902
- 155. Lim HW, Lee J, Hillsamer P, Kim CH. Human Th17 cells share major trafficking receptors with both polarized effector T cells and FOXP3⁺ regulatory T cells. J Immunol (2008) 180:122–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.180.1.122
- 156. Slauenwhite D, Gebremeskel S, Doucette CD, Hoskin DW, Johnston B. Regulation of cytokine polarization and T cell recruitment to inflamed paws in mouse collagen-induced arthritis by the chemokine receptor CXCR6. *Arthritis Rheumatol* (2014) 66:3001–12. doi:10.1002/art.38816
- 157. Emoto M, Mittrücker HW, Schmits R, Mak TW, Kaufmann SH. Critical role of leukocyte function-associated antigen-1 in liver accumulation of CD4⁺NKT cells. J Immunol (1999) 162:5094–8.
- 158. Ohteki T, Maki C, Koyasu S, Mak TW, Ohashi PS. Cutting edge: LFA-1 is required for liver NK1.1⁺ TCR $\alpha\beta^+$ cell development: evidence that liver NK1.1⁺ TCR $\alpha\beta^+$ cells originate from multiple pathways. *J Immunol* (1999) **162**:3753–6.
- 159. Semmling V, Lukacs-Kornek V, Thaiss CA, Quast T, Hochheiser K, Panzer U, et al. Alternative cross-priming through CCL17-CCR4-mediated attraction of CTLs toward NKT cell-licensed DCs. *Nat Immunol* (2010) 11:313–20. doi:10. 1038/ni.1848

- 160. Meyer EH, Wurbel MA, Staton TL, Pichavant M, Kan MJ, Savage PB, et al. iNKT cells require CCR4 to localize to the airways and to induce airway hyperreactivity. *J Immunol* (2007) **179**:4661–71. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.179.7. 4661
- 161. Kastenmüller W, Torabi-Parizi P, Subramanian N, Lämmermann T, Germain RN. A spatially-organized multicellular innate immune response in lymph nodes limits systemic pathogen spread. *Cell* (2012) **150**:1235–48. doi:10.1016/ j.cell.2012.07.021
- 162. Barral P, Polzella P, Bruckbauer A, van Rooijen N, Besra GS, Cerundolo V, et al. CD169⁺ macrophages present lipid antigens to mediate early activation of iNKT cells in lymph nodes. *Nat Immunol* (2010) 11:303–12. doi:10.1038/ni. 1853
- 163. Rachitskaya AV, Hansen AM, Horai R, Li Z, Villasmil R, Luger D, et al. Cutting edge: NKT cells constitutively express IL-23 receptor and RORγt and rapidly produce IL-17 upon receptor ligation in an IL-6independent fashion. *J Immunol* (2008) **180**:5167–71. doi:10.4049/jimmunol. 180.8.5167
- 164. Michel M, Mendes-da-Cruz D, Keller AC, Lochner M, Schneider E, Dy M, et al. Critical role of ROR-γt in a new thymic pathway leading to IL-17producing invariant NKT cell differentiation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2008) 105:19845–50. doi:10.1073/pnas.0806472105
- 165. Hirota K, Yoshitomi H, Hashimoto M, Maeda S, Teradaira S, Sugimoto N, et al. Preferential recruitment of CCR6-expressing Th17 cells to inflamed joints via CCL20 in rheumatoid arthritis and its animal model. J Exp Med (2007) 204:2803–12. doi:10.1084/jem.20071397
- 166. Katchar K, Kelly CP, Keates S, O'Brien MJ, Keates AC. MIP-3α neutralizing monoclonal antibody protects against TNBS-induced colonic injury and inflammation in mice. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* (2007) 292:G1263–71. doi:10.1152/ajpgi.00409.2006
- 167. Moreira-Teixeira L, Resende M, Coffre M, Devergne O, Herbeuval JP, Hermine O, et al. Proinflammatory environment dictates the IL-17-producing capacity of human invariant NKT cells. *J Immunol* (2011) **186**:5758–65. doi:10. 4049/jimmunol.1003043
- 168. Monteiro M, Almeida CF, Agua-Doce A, Graca L. Induced IL-17-producing invariant NKT cells require activation in presence of TGF-β and IL-1β. J Immunol (2013) 190:805–11. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1201010
- 169. Forster R, Mattis AE, Kremmer E, Wolf E, Brem G, Lipp M. A putative chemokine receptor, BLR1, directs B cell migration to defined lymphoid organs and specific anatomic compartments of the spleen. *Cell* (1996) 87:1037–47. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81798-5
- 170. Reif K, Ekland EH, Ohl L, Nakano H, Lipp M, Forster R, et al. Balanced responsiveness to chemoattractants from adjacent zones determines B-cell position. *Nature* (2002) **416**:94–9. doi:10.1038/416094a
- 171. Campbell DJ, Kim CH, Butcher EC. Separable effector T cell populations specialized for B cell help or tissue inflammation. *Nat Immunol* (2001) 2:876–81. doi:10.1038/ni0901-876
- 172. Kim CH, Rott LS, Clark-Lewis I, Campbell DJ, Wu L, Butcher EC. Subspecialization of CXCR5⁺ T cells: B helper activity is focused in a germinal center-localized subset of CXCR5⁺ T cells. J Exp Med (2001) **193**:1373–81. doi:10.1084/jem.193.12.1373
- 173. Tonti E, Fedeli M, Napolitano A, Iannacone M, von Andrian UH, Guidotti LG, et al. Follicular helper NKT cells induce limited B cell responses and germinal center formation in the absence of CD4⁺ T cell help. *J Immunol* (2012) 188:3217–22. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1103501
- 174. Leadbetter EA, Brigl M, Illarionov P, Cohen N, Luteran MC, Pillai S, et al. NK T cells provide lipid antigen-specific cognate help for B cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2008) 105:8339–44. doi:10.1073/pnas.0801375105
- 175. King IL, Amiel E, Tighe M, Mohrs K, Veerapen N, Besra G, et al. The mechanism of splenic invariant NKT cell activation dictates localization in vivo. J Immunol (2013) 191:572–82. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1300299
- 176. Barral P, Sánchez-Niño MD, van Rooijen N, Cerundolo V, Batista FD. The location of splenic NKT cells favours their rapid activation by blood-borne antigen. *EMBO J* (2012) 31:2378–90. doi:10.1038/emboj.2012.87
- 177. Wong CH, Kubes P. Imaging natural killer T cells in action. *Immunol Cell Biol* (2013) **91**:304–10. doi:10.1038/icb.2013.6
- Sköld M, Behar SM. Role of CD1d-restricted NKT cells in microbial immunity. Infect Immun (2003) 71:5447–55. doi:10.1128/IAI.71.10.5447
- Brigl M, Brenner MB. CD1: antigen presentation and T cell function. Annu Rev Immunol (2004) 22:817–90. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.22.012703.104608

- 180. Yu KO, Porcelli SA. The diverse functions of CD1d-restricted NKT cells and their potential for immunotherapy. *Immunol Lett* (2005) 100:42–55. doi:10. 1016/j.imlet.2005.06.010
- 181. Fischer K, Scotet E, Niemeyer M, Koebernick H, Zerrahn J, Maillet S, et al. Mycobacterial phosphatidylinositol mannoside is a natural antigen for CD1drestricted T cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2004) 101:10685–90. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0403787101
- 182. Kinjo Y, Wu D, Kim G, Xing GW, Poles MA, Ho DD, et al. Recognition of bacterial glycosphingolipids by natural killer T cells. *Nature* (2005) **434**:520–5. doi:10.1038/nature03407
- 183. Sriram V, Du W, Gervay-Hague J, Brutkiewicz RR. Cell wall glycosphingolipids of *Sphingomonas paucimobilis* are CD1d-specific ligands for NKT cells. *Eur J Immunol* (2005) 35:1692–701. doi:10.1002/eji.200526157
- 184. Mattner J, Debord KL, Ismail N, Goff RD, Cantu C, Zhou D, et al. Exogenous and endogenous glycolipid antigens activate NKT cells during microbial infections. *Nature* (2005) 434:525–9. doi:10.1038/nature03408
- 185. Kinjo Y, Tupin E, Wu D, Fujio M, Garcia-Navarro R, Benhnia MR, et al. Natural killer T cells recognize diacylglycerol antigens from pathogenic bacteria. *Nat Immunol* (2006) 7:978–86. doi:10.1038/ni1380
- 186. Chang Y, Kim HY, Albacker LA, Lee HH, Baumgarth N, Akira S, et al. Influenza infection in suckling mice expands an NKT cell subset that protects against airway hyperreactivity. J Clin Invest (2011) 121:57–69. doi:10.1172/ JCI44845DS1
- 187. Godfrey DI, Rossjohn J. New ways to turn on NKT cells. J Exp Med (2011) 208:1121–5. doi:10.1084/jem.20110983
- 188. Amprey JL, Im JS, Turco SJ, Murray HW, Illarionov PA, Besra GS, et al. A subset of liver NK T cells is activated during *Leishmania donovani* infection by CD1d-bound lipophosphoglycan. *J Exp Med* (2004) **200**:895–904. doi:10. 1084/jem.20040704
- 189. Kinjo Y, Illarionov PA, Vela JL, Pei B, Girardi E, Li X, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells recognize glycolipids from pathogenic Gram-positive bacteria. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:966–74. doi:10.1038/ni.2096
- 190. Brigl M, Bry L, Kent SC, Gumperz JE, Brenner MB. Mechanism of CD1drestricted natural killer T cell activation during microbial infection. *Nat Immunol* (2003) 4:1230–7. doi:10.1038/ni1002
- 191. Paget C, Mallevaey T, Speak AO, Torres D, Fontaine J, Sheehan KC, et al. Activation of invariant NKT cells by toll-like receptor 9-stimulated dendritic cells requires type I interferon and charged glycosphingolipids. *Immunity* (2007) 27:597–609. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2007.08.017
- 192. Salio M, Speak AO, Shepherd D, Polzella P, Illarionov PA, Veerapen N, et al. Modulation of human natural killer T cell ligands on TLR-mediated antigenpresenting cell activation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2007) **104**:20490–5. doi:10.1073/pnas.0710145104
- Nagarajan NA, Kronenberg M. Invariant NKT cells amplify the innate immune response to lipopolysaccharide. *J Immunol* (2007) **178**:2706–13. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.178.5.2706
- 194. Wang X, Bishop KA, Hegde S, Rodenkirch LA, Pike JW, Gumperz JE. Human invariant natural killer T cells acquire transient innate responsiveness via histone H4 acetylation induced by weak TCR stimulation. *J Exp Med* (2012) 209:987–1000. doi:10.1084/jem.20111024
- 195. Wesley JD, Tessmer MS, Chaukos D, Brossay L. NK cell-like behavior of Vα14i NK T cells during MCMV infection. *PLoS Pathog* (2008) 4:e1000106. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1000106
- 196. Velazquez P, Cameron TO, Kinjo Y, Nagarajan N, Kronenberg M, Dustin ML. Cutting edge: activation by innate cytokines or microbial antigens can cause arrest of natural killer T cell patrolling of liver sinusoids. *J Immunol* (2008) 180:2024–8. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.180.4.2024
- 197. Lee WY, Moriarty TJ, Wong CH, Zhou H, Strieter RM, van Rooijen N, et al. An intravascular immune response to *Borrelia burgdorferi* involves Kupffer cells and iNKT cells. *Nat Immunol* (2010) 11:295–302. doi:10.1038/ni.1855
- 198. Tupin E, Benhnia MR, Kinjo Y, Patsey R, Lena CJ, Haller MC, et al. NKT cells prevent chronic joint inflammation after infection with *Borrelia burgdorferi*. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2008) **105**:19863–8. doi:10.1073/pnas.0810519105
- 199. Lee WY, Sanz MJ, Wong CH, Hardy PO, Salman-Dilgimen A, Moriarty TJ, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells act as an extravascular cytotoxic barrier for joint-invading Lyme Borrelia. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A (2014) 111:13936–41. doi:10.1073/pnas.1404769111
- 200. Katchar K, Drouin EE, Steere AC. Natural killer cells and natural killer T cells in Lyme arthritis. *Arthritis Res Ther* (2013) **15**:R183. doi:10.1186/ar4373

- 201. Hahn DL, Azenabor AA, Beatty WL, Byrne GI. *Chlamydia pneumoniae* as a respiratory pathogen. *Front Biosci* (2002) **7**:e66–76. doi:10.2741/hahn
- 202. Rank RG, Yeruva L. Hidden in plain sight: chlamydial gastrointestinal infection and its relevance to persistence in human genital infection. *Infect Immun* (2014) 82:1362–71. doi:10.1128/IAI.01244-13
- 203. LaVerda D, Albanese LN, Ruther PE, Morrison SG, Morrison RP, Ault KA, et al. Seroreactivity to *Chlamydia trachomatis* Hsp10 correlates with severity of human genital tract disease. *Infect Immun* (2000) 68:303–9. doi:10.1128/IAI. 68.1.303-309.2000
- 204. Zhang X, Pacheco-Tena C, Inman RD. Microbe hunting in the joints. Arthritis Rheum (2003) 49:479-82. doi:10.1002/art.11186
- 205. Bharhani MS, Chiu B, Na KS, Inman RD. Activation of invariant NKT cells confers protection against *Chlamydia trachomatis*-induced arthritis. *Int Immunol* (2009) 21:859–70. doi:10.1093/intimm/dxp052
- 206. Yang X. Natural killer T (NKT) cell subsets in chlamydial infections. *Adv Exp Med Biol* (2007) **601**:243–6. doi:10.1007/978-0-387-72005-0_25
- 207. Wang H, Zhao L, Peng Y, Liu J, Qi M, Chen Q, et al. Protective role of αgalactosylceramide-stimulated natural killer T cells in genital tract infection with *Chlamydia muridarum*. *FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol* (2012) **65**:43–54. doi:10.1111/j.1574-695X.2012.00939.x
- 208. Jiang J, Karimi O, Ouburg S, Champion CI, Khurana A, Liu G, et al. Interruption of CXCL13-CXCR5 axis increases upper genital tract pathology and activation of NKT cells following chlamydial genital infection. *PLoS One* (2012) 7:e47487. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0047487
- 209. Nakamatsu M, Yamamoto N, Hatta M, Nakasone C, Kinjo T, Miyagi K, et al. Role of interferon-γ in Vα14⁺ natural killer T cell-mediated host defense against *Streptococcus pneumoniae* infection in murine lungs. *Microbes Infect* (2007) **9**:364–74. doi:10.1016/j.micinf.2006.12.003
- Holzapfel KL, Tyznik AJ, Kronenberg M, Hogquist KA. Antigen-dependent versus -independent activation of invariant NKT cells during infection. J Immunol (2014) 192:5490–8. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1400722
- 211. Moran AE, Holzapfel KL, Xing Y, Cunningham NR, Maltzman JS, Punt J, et al. T cell receptor signal strength in Treg and iNKT cell development demonstrated by a novel fluorescent reporter mouse. *J Exp Med* (2011) **208**:1279–89. doi:10.1084/jem.20110308
- 212. Kawakami K, Kinjo Y, Uezu K, Yara S, Miyagi K, Koguchi Y, et al. Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1-dependent increase of Vα14 NKT cells in lungs and their roles in Th1 response and host defense in cryptococcal infection. *J Immunol* (2001) 167:6525–32. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.167.11.6525
- 213. Bai L, Deng S, Reboulet R, Mathew R, Teyton L, Savage PB, et al. Natural killer T (NKT)-B-cell interactions promote prolonged antibody responses and longterm memory to pneumococcal capsular polysaccharides. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U S A (2013) 110:16097–102. doi:10.1073/pnas.1303218110
- 214. Herzig DS, Driver BR, Fang G, Toliver-Kinsky TE, Shute EN, Sherwood ER. Regulation of lymphocyte trafficking by CXC chemokine receptor 3 during septic shock. Am J Respir Crit Care Med (2012) 185:291–300. doi:10.1164/ rccm.201108-1560OC
- Fusakio ME, Mohammed JP, Laumonnier Y, Hoebe K, Köhl J, Mattner J. C5a regulates NKT and NK cell functions in sepsis. *J Immunol* (2011) 187:5805–12. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1100338
- 216. Chackerian A, Alt J, Perera V, Behar SM. Activation of NKT cells protects mice from tuberculosis. *Infect Immun* (2002) 70:6302–9. doi:10.1128/IAI.70. 11.6302-6309.2002
- 217. Sada-Ovalle I, Chiba A, Gonzales A, Brenner MB, Behar SM. Innate invariant NKT cells recognize *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*-infected macrophages, produce interferon-γ, and kill intracellular bacteria. *PLoS Pathog* (2008) 4:e1000239. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1000239
- 218. Lee LN, Ronan EO, de Lara C, Franken KL, Ottenhoff TH, Tchilian EZ, et al. CXCR6 is a marker for protective antigen-specific cells in the lungs after intranasal immunization against *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Infect Immun* (2011) **79**:3328–37. doi:10.1128/IAI.01133-10
- 219. Mempel M, Ronet C, Suarez F, Gilleron M, Puzo G, Van Kaer L, et al. Natural killer T cells restricted by the monomorphic MHC class 1b CD1d1 molecules behave like inflammatory cells. J Immunol (2002) 168:365–71. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.168.1.365
- 220. Stolberg VR, Chiu B, Martin BE, Shah SA, Sandor M, Chensue SW. Cysteinecysteinyl chemokine receptor 6 mediates invariant natural killer T cell airway recruitment and innate stage resistance during mycobacterial infection. J Innate Immun (2011) 3:99–108. doi:10.1159/000321156

- 221. Jiang X, Zhang M, Lai Q, Huang X, Li Y, Sun J, et al. Restored circulating invariant NKT cells are associated with viral control in patients with chronic hepatitis B. *PLoS One* (2011) 6:e28871. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0028871
- 222. Hadziyannis SJ, Vassilopoulos D, Hadziyannis E. The natural course of chronic hepatitis B virus infection and its management. *Adv Pharmacol* (2013) 67:247–91. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-405880-4.00007-X
- 223. Tripathy AS, Das R, Chadha MS, Arankalle VA. Epidemic of hepatitis B with high mortality in India: association of fulminant disease with lack of CCL4 and natural killer T cells. *J Viral Hepat* (2011) **18**:e415–22. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2893. 2011.01457.x
- 224. Li J, Han Y, Jin K, Wan Y, Wang S, Liu B, et al. Dynamic changes of cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs), natural killer (NK) cells, and natural killer T (NKT) cells in patients with acute hepatitis B infection. *Virol J* (2011) 8:1–8. doi:10.1186/ 1743-422X-8-199
- 225. Inoue M, Kanto T, Miyatake H, Itose I, Miyazaki M, Yakushijin T, et al. Enhanced ability of peripheral invariant natural killer T cells to produce IL-13 in chronic hepatitis C virus infection. *J Hepatol* (2006) 45:190–6. doi:10. 1016/j.jhep.2006.01.034
- 226. Apolinario A, Majano PL, Alvarez-Perez E, Saez A, Lozano C, Vargas J, et al. Increased expression of T cell chemokines and their receptors in chronic hepatitis C: relationship with the histological activity of liver disease. Am J Gastroenterol (2002) 97:2861–70. doi:10.1111/j.1572-0241.2002.07054.x
- 227. Harvey CE, Post JJ, Palladinetti P, Freeman AJ, Ffrench RA, Kumar RK, et al. Expression of the chemokine IP-10 (CXCL10) by hepatocytes in chronic hepatitis C virus infection correlates with histological severity and lobular inflammation. *J Leukoc Biol* (2003) 74:360–9. doi:10.1189/jlb.0303093
- 228. De Lalla C, Galli G, Aldrighetti L, Romeo R, Mariani M, Monno A, et al. Production of profibrotic cytokines by invariant NKT cells characterizes cirrhosis progression in chronic viral hepatitis. *J Immunol* (2004) 173:1417–25. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.173.2.1417
- 229. Matangkasombut P, Chan-In W, Opasawaschai A, Pongchaikul P, Tangthawornchaikul N, Vasanawathana S, et al. Invariant NKT cell response to dengue virus infection in human. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* (2014) 8:e2955. doi:10.1371/ journal.pntd.0002955
- 230. Renneson J, Guabiraba R, Maillet I, Marques RE, Ivanov S, Fontaine J, et al. A detrimental role for invariant natural killer T cells in the pathogenesis of experimental dengue virus infection. *Am J Pathol* (2011) **179**:1872–83. doi:10. 1016/j.ajpath.2011.06.023
- 231. St John AL, Rathore AP, Yap H, Ng ML, Metcalfe DD, Vasudevan SG, et al. Immune surveillance by mast cells during dengue infection promotes natural killer (NK) and NKT-cell recruitment and viral clearance. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U S A (2011) 108:9190–5. doi:10.1073/pnas.1105079108
- 232. Chen WW, Xie YX, Zhang YH, Feng YQ, Li BA, Li B, et al. [Changes and analysis of peripheral white blood cells and lymphocyte subsets for patients with pandemic influenza A virus (H1N1) infection]. *Zhonghua Shi Yan He Lin Chuang Bing Du Xue Za Zhi* (2010) **24**:331–3.
- 233. Kok WL, Denney L, Benam K, Cole S, Clelland C, McMichael AJ, et al. Pivotal advance: invariant NKT cells reduce accumulation of inflammatory monocytes in the lungs and decrease immune-pathology during severe influenza A virus infection. J Leukoc Biol (2012) 91:357–68. doi:10.1189/jlb.0411184
- 234. Paget C, Ivanov S, Fontaine J, Blanc F, Pichavant M, Renneson J, et al. Potential role of invariant NKT cells in the control of pulmonary inflammation and CD8⁺ T cell response during acute influenza A virus H3N2 pneumonia. J Immunol (2011) 186:5590–602. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1002348
- 235. Ishikawa H, Tanaka K, Kutsukake E, Fukui T, Sasaki H, Hata A, et al. IFN-γ production downstream of NKT cell activation in mice infected with influenza virus enhances the cytolytic activities of both NK cells and viral antigen-specific CD8⁺ T cells. *Virology* (2010) **407**:325–32. doi:10.1016/j. virol.2010.08.030
- 236. De Santo C, Salio M, Masri SH, Lee LY, Dong T, Speak AO, et al. Invariant NKT cells reduce the immunosuppressive activity of influenza A virus-induced myeloid-derived suppressor cells in mice and humans. *J Clin Invest* (2008) 118:4036–48. doi:10.1172/JCI36264
- 237. Gebremeskel S, Clattenburg DR, Slauenwhite D, Lobert L, Johnston B. Natural killer T cell activation overcomes immunosuppression to enhance clearance of post-surgical breast cancer metastasis in mice. *Oncoimmunology* (2015) 4:e995562. doi:10.1080/2162402X.2014.995562
- 238. Ko SY, Ko HJ, Chang WS, Park SH, Kweon MN, Kang CY. $\alpha\text{-}$ galactosylceramide can act as a nasal vaccine adjuvant inducing protective

immune responses against viral infection and tumor. J Immunol (2005) **175:**3309–17. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.175.5.3309

- 239. Youn HJ, Ko SY, Lee KA, Ko HJ, Lee YS, Fujihashi K, et al. A single intranasal immunization with inactivated influenza virus and α -galactosylceramide induces long-term protective immunity without redirecting antigen to the central nervous system. *Vaccine* (2007) **25**:5189–98. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine. 2007.04.081
- 240. Guillonneau C, Mintern JD, Hubert FX, Hurt AC, Besra GS, Porcelli S, et al. Combined NKT cell activation and influenza virus vaccination boosts memory CTL generation and protective immunity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2009) 106:3330–5. doi:10.1073/pnas.0813309106
- 241. Kopecky-Bromberg SA, Fraser KA, Pica N, Carnero E, Moran TM, Franck RW, et al. α-C-galactosylceramide as an adjuvant for a live attenuated influenza virus vaccine. Vaccine (2009) 27:3766–74. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2009.03.090
- 242. Kamijuku H, Nagata Y, Jiang X, Ichinohe T, Tashiro T, Mori K, et al. Mechanism of NKT cell activation by intranasal coadministration of α galactosylceramide, which can induce cross-protection against influenza viruses. *Mucosal Immunol* (2008) 1:208–18. doi:10.1038/mi.2008.2
- 243. Motsinger A, Haas DW, Stanic AK, Van Kaer L, Joyce S, Unutmaz D. CD1drestricted human natural killer T cells are highly susceptible to human immunodeficiency virus 1 infection. *J Exp Med* (2002) 195:869–79. doi:10.1084/jem. 20011712
- 244. Fleuridor R, Wilson B, Hou R, Landay A, Kessler H, Al-Harthi L. CD1drestricted natural killer T cells are potent targets for human immunodeficiency virus infection. *Immunology* (2003) **108**:3–9. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2567.2003. 01560.x
- 245. Liao F, Alkhatib G, Peden KW, Sharma G, Berger EA, Farber JM. STRL33, A novel chemokine receptor-like protein, functions as a fusion cofactor for both macrophage-tropic and T cell line-tropic HIV-1. J Exp Med (1997) 185:2015–23. doi:10.1084/jem.185.11.2015
- Deng HK, Unutmaz D, KewalRamani VN, Littman DR. Expression cloning of new receptors used by simian and human immunodeficiency viruses. *Nature* (1997) 388:296–300. doi:10.1038/40894
- 247. Loetscher M, Amara A, Oberlin E, Brass N, Legler D, Loetscher P, et al. TYMSTR, a putative chemokine receptor selectively expressed in activated T cells, exhibits HIV-1 coreceptor function. *Curr Biol* (1997) 7:652–60. doi:10. 1016/S0960-9822(06)00292-2
- 248. Sandberg JK, Fast NM, Palacios EH, Fennelly G, Dobroszycki J, Palumbo P, et al. Selective loss of innate CD4⁺ Vα24 natural killer T cells in human immunodeficiency virus infection. *J Virol* (2002) **76**:7528–34. doi:10.1128/JVI. 76.15.7528
- 249. Van der Vliet HJ, von Blomberg BM, Hazenberg MD, Nishi N, Otto SA, van Benthem BH, et al. Selective decrease in circulating $V\alpha 24^+V\beta 11^+$ NKT cells during HIV type 1 infection. *J Immunol* (2002) **168**:1490–5. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.168.3.1490
- 250. Fernandez CS, Kelleher AD, Finlayson R, Godfrey DI, Kent SJ. NKT cell depletion in humans during early HIV infection. *Immunol Cell Biol* (2014) 92:578–90. doi:10.1038/icb.2014.25
- 251. Parasa VR, Selvaraj A, Sikhamani R, Raja A. Interleukins 15 and 12 in combination expand the selective loss of natural killer T cells in HIV infection in vitro. *Clin Exp Med* (2014) 1:3–11. doi:10.1007/s10238-014-0278-5
- 252. Van der Vliet HJ, van Vonderen MG, Molling JW, Bontkes HJ, Reijm M, Reiss P, et al. Cutting edge: rapid recovery of NKT cells upon institution of highly active antiretroviral therapy for HIV-1 infection. *J Immunol* (2006) 177:5775–8. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.177.9.5775
- 253. Pakker NG, Notermans DW, de Boer RJ, Roos MT, de Wolf F, Hill A, et al. Biphasic kinetics of peripheral blood T cells after triple combination therapy in HIV-1 infection: a composite of redistribution and proliferation. *Nat Med* (1998) 4:208–14. doi:10.1038/nm0298-208
- 254. Bucy RP, Hockett RD, Derdeyn CA, Saag MS, Squires K, Sillers M, et al. Initial increase in blood CD4⁺ lymphocytes after HIV antiretroviral therapy reflects redistribution from lymphoid tissues. *J Clin Invest* (1999) 103:1391–8. doi:10.1172/JCI5863
- 255. Moll M, Kuylenstierna C, Gonzalez VD, Andersson SK, Bosnjak L, Sönnerborg A, et al. Severe functional impairment and elevated PD-1 expression in CD1drestricted NKT cells retained during chronic HIV-1 infection. *Eur J Immunol* (2009) **39**:902–11. doi:10.1002/eji.200838780
- 256. Snyder-Cappione JE, Loo CP, Carvalho KI, Kuylenstierna C, Deeks SG, Hecht FM, et al. Lower cytokine secretion ex vivo by natural killer T cells in

HIV-infected individuals is associated with higher CD161 expression. *AIDS* (2009) **23**:1965–70. doi:10.1097/QAD.0b013e32832b5134

- 257. Huang Y, Chen A, Li X, Chen Z, Zhang W, Song Y, et al. Enhancement of HIV DNA vaccine immunogenicity by the NKT cell ligand, α-galactosylceramide. *Vaccine* (2008) **26**:1807–16. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2008.02.002
- 258. Courtney AN, Nehete PN, Nehete BP, Thapa P, Zhou D, Sastry KJ. α-galactosylceramide is an effective mucosal adjuvant for repeated intranasal or oral delivery of HIV peptide antigens. *Vaccine* (2009) 27:3335–41. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2009.01.083
- 259. Moll M, Snyder-cappione J, Spotts G, Hecht FM, Sandberg JK, Nixon DF. Expansion of CD1d-restricted NKT cells in patients with primary HIV-1 infection treated with interleukin-2. *Blood* (2006) **107**:3081–4. doi:10.1182/ blood-2005-09-3636
- 260. Snyder-Cappione JE, Nixon DF, Loo CP, Chapman JM, Meiklejohn DA, Melo FF, et al. Individuals with pulmonary tuberculosis have lower levels of circulating CD1d-restricted NKT cells. J Infect Dis (2007) 195:1361–4. doi:10. 1086/513567
- 261. Kee SJ, Kwon YS, Park YW, Cho YN, Lee SJ, Kim TJ, et al. Dysfunction of natural killer T cells in patients with active *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* infection. *Infect Immun* (2012) 80:2100–8. doi:10.1128/IAI.06018-11
- 262. Bricard G, Cesson V, Devevre E, Bouzourene H, Barbey C, Rufer N, et al. Enrichment of human CD4⁺ Vα24/Vβ11 invariant NKT cells in intrahepatic malignant tumors. *J Immunol* (2009) **182**:5140–51. doi:10.4049/jimmunol. 0711086
- 263. Tachibana T, Onodera H, Tsuruyama T, Mori A, Nagayama S, Hiai H, et al. Increased intratumor V α 24-positive natural killer T cells: a prognostic factor for primary colorectal carcinomas. *Clin Cancer Res* (2005) **11**:7322–7. doi:10. 1158/1078-0432.CCR-05-0877

- 264. Metelitsa LS, Wu HW, Wang H, Yang Y, Warsi Z, Asgharzadeh S, et al. Natural killer T cells infiltrate neuroblastomas expressing the chemokine CCL2. *J Exp Med* (2004) **199**:1213–21. doi:10.1084/jem.20031462
- 265. Chan AC, Neeson P, Leeansyah E, Tainton K, Quach H, Prince HM, et al. Testing the NKT cell hypothesis in lenalidomide-treated myelodysplastic syndrome patients. *Leukemia* (2010) 24:592–600. doi:10.1038/leu.2009.279
- 266. Chan AC, Neeson P, Leeansyah E, Tainton K, Quach H, Prince HM, et al. Natural killer T cell defects in multiple myeloma and the impact of lenalidomide therapy. *Clin Exp Immunol* (2014) 175:49–58. doi:10.1111/cei.12196
- 267. Campos RA, Szczepanik M, Itakura A, Akahira-Azuma M, Sidobre S, Kronenberg M, et al. Cutaneous immunization rapidly activates liver invariant Vα14 NKT cells stimulating B-1 B cells to initiate T cell recruitment for elicitation of contact sensitivity. J Exp Med (2003) 198:1785–96. doi:10.1084/jem.20021562
- 268. Pobezinsky LA, Etzensperger R, Jeurling S, Alag A, Kadakia T, McCaughtry TM, et al. Let-7 microRNAs target the lineage-specific transcription factor PLZF to regulate terminal NKT cell differentiation and effector function. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16:517–24. doi:10.1038/ni.3146

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Slauenwhite and Johnston. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Imaging of NKT cell recirculation and tissue migration during antimicrobial immunity

Terry L. Delovitch*

Laboratory of Autoimmune Diabetes, Department of Microbiology and Immunology, Robarts Research Institute, Western University, London, ON, Canada

Keywords: NKT cells, anti-microbial immunity, immunoregulation, in vivo imaging, immunotherapy

This Opinion article outlines the relative paucity and emphasizes the need to enhance our knowledge of how subsets of natural killer T (NKT) cells mediate immune mechanisms of elimination of microbial pathogens at sites of inflammation or infection. To date, most studies of how NKT cell subsets migrate upon antigen stimulation have focused on NKT cell activation in the spleen, lymph nodes (LN) and liver (1). Thus, there currently exists an unmet need to determine the patterns of recirculation and tissue migration of NKT cell subsets and interacting antigen-presenting cells (APCs) that occur at relevant mucosal surfaces in several other organs, including the lung, intestine, and colon. This article proposes and highlights the benefit of *intravital cellular imaging in vivo* of type I and type II NKT cell subsets as an important methodology that may enable the visualization of NKT-APC cellular interactions at mucosal surfaces and enhance the application of this methodology to clinical therapy of antimicrobial immunity.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Thierry Mallevaey, University of Toronto, Canada

Reviewed by:

Kristin Hogquist, University of Minnesota, USA Paul Kubes, University of Calgary, Canada Irah L. King, McGill University, Canada

> *Correspondence: Terry L. Delovitch del@robarts.ca

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> Received: 02 February 2015 Accepted: 30 June 2015 Published: 14 July 2015

Citation:

Delovitch TL (2015) Imaging of NKT cell recirculation and tissue migration during antimicrobial immunity. Front. Immunol. 6:356. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00356

T Cell Recirculation and Migration into Tissues

During an immune response, T cells and B cells traffic to and recirculate between blood and peripheral lymphoid tissues prior to activation by antigen (1). Chemokines attract T cells to various sites of interaction with antigen-presenting dendritic cells (DCs) in the spleen and LN. After further encounter with antigen, T cells divide and differentiate into effector T cells (Teff) that migrate to different sites of infection to combat and destroy microbial pathogens (2). Cytokines secreted by Teff also help to clear infectious pathogens from these sites. Interactions between T cells and DCs at various sites of inflammation in LN are crucial for promoting subsequent immunity to microbes (2). These observations underscore the importance of understanding how T cell recirculation, localization, and interaction *in vivo* in target tissues mediate effective immune responses that either trigger or prevent inflammation and antimicrobial immunity.

Type I and Type II NKT Cell Subsets

Little is known about the various factors that mediate the recirculation, localization, and interactions of subsets of NKT cells *in vivo* in target tissues and lead to antimicrobial immunity. NKT cells display surface T-cell antigen receptors (TCR) expressed by both conventional T cells and NK cells, such as CD56/161 (humans) and NK1.1 (mice) (3–5). NKT cells recognize lipid antigens presented by CD1d MHC class I like molecules (2–15) on various APCs, including DCs, macrophages (M ϕ), B cells, thymocytes, adipocytes, and hepatocytes. While the CD1a, CD1b, CD1c, CD1e, and MR1 MHC class I like molecules are also expressed on APCs and can activate various T cell subsets, only analyses of CD1d-mediated responses of type I and type II NKT cell subsets will be presented here. The development of type I NKT cells occurs in the thymus and depends on the activity of several transcription factors including promyelocytic leukemia zinc finger (PLZF), T box transcription

factor (T-bet), retinoic acid receptor-related orphan receptor- γ t (ROR- γ t), and GATA-binding protein 3 (GATA-3) (2, 5).

Type I NKT cells respond to α - and β -linked glycolipids. For example, stimulation of type I NKT cells by the α galactosylceramide (α GalCer) glycolipid agonist induces the secretion of many cytokines that elicit both Th1 [interferon- γ (IFN- γ)] and Th2 [interleukin-4 (IL-4) and IL-13] responses (2, 7– 17). Type I NKT cells are more prevalent than type II NKT cells in mice than in humans (18–20), and comprise about 50% of murine intra-hepatic lymphocytes (21–23). The type I NKT cell invariant TCR is encoded mainly by a germline V α gene (V α 14/J α 18 in mice and V α 24/J α Q in humans), and more diverse non-germline V β chain genes (V β 8.2/7/2 in mice and V β 11 in humans) (1–20, 24–26). The semi-invariant TCR on type I NKT cells preferentially binds to CD1d via its α -chain (3, 6, 15, 25).

Type II NKT cells constitute a minor subset in mice, but are more predominant in humans (18, 27). Most type II NKT cells do not recognize α -linked glycolipids, but rather respond to sulphatide, a self-antigen that occurs naturally on cell membranes in the central nervous system (myelin sheath), pancreas, kidney, and liver. Sulphatide-reactive type II NKT cells may protect from autoimmune diseases by down-regulation of inflammatory responses elicited by type I NKT cells (28, 29). In contrast, nonsulphatide-reactive type II NKT cells may be pathogenic in other diseases, such as ulcerative colitis (UC) (30). Sulphatide-reactive type II NKT cells express oligoclonal TCRs and express a limited number of V α and V β chains. The antigen specificity of type II NKT cells appears to be conferred by their surface TCR V β -chain (31).

CD1d and NKT Cell-Mediated Antimicrobial Immunity

Antimicrobial defense may be mediated by extensive crossregulation between CD1d, NKT cells, and microbes that function predominantly at mucosal surfaces (32–34). The display of microbes at mucosal surfaces, mainly during early postnatal development, controls NKT cell trafficking and function in the intestine, lung, and intestine. Microbial recognition at these sites determines the susceptibility to NKT cell-mediated inflammatory disorders. Conversely, CD1d expression controls the composition of the intestinal microbiota. Whereas microbiota reduce the number and activity of type I NKT cells at mucosal sites, an elevated number and function of type I NKT cells may be stimulated by microbiota in peripheral tissues (32). Thus, crosstalk between microbiota and type I NKT cells influences mucosal homeostasis and its dysregulation in a bidirectional manner in inflammatory disorders.

In human inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) and infectious hepatitis, type II NKT cells are causal to inflammation (10). In contrast, intestinal inflammation in oxazolone-induced colitis, a mouse model of human UC, is dependent on CD1d and type I NKT cells that express IL-17 and secrete IL-13 (10, 35). Thus, intestinal microbiota influence pathogenic responses in NKT cell-mediated intestinal inflammation. The outcome of these responses depends on the time of microbial exposure, NKT cell subset(s) involved, nature of microbial lipid antigens recognized, and type of APC that presents CD1d-restricted antigens to NKT cells. CD1d-restricted interactions of type I NKT cells with intestinal epithelial cells (IECs) promote IL-10 secretion and mucosal homeostasis, while CD1d-dependent interactions with bone marrow-derived APCs contribute to intestinal inflammation (36). Further experimentation may reveal whether these various responses result from the expression of different costimulatory molecules by IECs and professional APCs or whether cell-type-specific differences in CD1d trafficking and lipid acquisition contribute to this outcome. The central questions that need to be addressed are: (1) how do specific microbes control mucosal NKT cell abundance and function and determine health vs. disease, (2) what are the pathways of antigendependent and cytokine-dependent activation in NKT cells, and (3) do specific alterations in intestinal microbiota (e.g., in patients with IBD) (37) contribute to intestinal inflammation by the differential homing, proliferation, and activation of NKT cell subsets.

Like the intestine, the lung is a site of interaction between commensal microbiota and mucosal NKT cells. Insufficient microbial colonization during neonatal life leads to increased quantities and environmental sensitivity of type I NKT cells in lungs leading to susceptibility to asthma. This notion is supported by the result that exposure to antibiotics during early life but not late life enhances susceptibility to asthma in mice (38). In addition, elevated numbers of type I NKT cells are found in the lungs of germ-free mice. The latter finding requires the hypermethylation of the Cxcl16 chemokine gene and increased expression of the CXCL16 chemokine protein, which binds to the CXCR6 cognate chemokine receptor found on NKT cells (39). These alterations are associated with increased airway resistance, eosinophil infiltration, and proinflammatory cytokine production during ovalbumin (OVA)-induced asthma in mice (39). Thus, the development, migration, and function of type I NKT cells at mucosal surfaces may be influenced by commensal microbiota (6).

Tracking of T Cells *In vivo* by Intravital Cellular Imaging

Studies of NKT cell-mediated inflammation at different mucosal surfaces (e.g., intestine, lung, colon) illustrate that increased understanding of the mechanisms of differential recirculation, migration, proliferation, and activation of NKT cells during pathological responses requires the use of a technology that enables the visualization of these NKT cell events in real-time in vivo. The technique of two-photon (2P) microscopy coupled with intravital imaging enables one to track the location, movement, and interactions of cells (40-44). As such, 2P microscopy has improved our knowledge of T cell-DC and T cell-B cell interactions by recording how such cells function in resting tissue and undergo interaction, information exchange, and response to pathogens (40-43, 45). This methodology has also provided much new information about cellular pathways that arise during disease progression by illustrating the outcome of specific events in real-time (40-44). Intravital imaging and quantification of cell dynamics in vivo requires the use of fluorescently tagged proteins that are expressed transgenically in a cell-type-specific fashion to

monitor the migration of single cells from blood vessels to tissues at a maximum tissue depth of $300-400 \,\mu\text{m}$.

Initial studies on T cell-APC interactions during the establishment of peripheral tolerance were conducted with conventional CD4⁺ T cells and APCs in the LN and spleen, and showed that the time of contact between CD4⁺ T cells and APCs may vary from long-lived (days) to short-lived (a few hours) (40, 43). This difference in time of T cell-APC contact may influence the relative capacity of an agent administered in vivo to treat a given disease and induce (pre-disease) or restore (post-disease) immune tolerance. For example, CTLA-4 and PD-1 inhibitory receptors on Teff or regulatory T (Treg) cells can suppress immune responses by limiting the times of effective interactions of T cells with DCs (44, 46, 47). During chronic inflammation, cytokine delivery requires long-term T cell-APC contacts. However, only a relatively small number of cytokine molecules may be secreted at a low antigen concentration (43, 44, 46, 47). At a high concentration of antigen, the duration of T cell-APC contacts may be sufficiently long to elicit a chronic inflammatory response. Protection against inflammation is more likely to occur at a significantly lower antigen concentration (43). Further experimentation is required to analyze the effects of antigen concentration, time of cytokine production by CD4⁺ T cells in high vs. low antigen concentration tissue environments, and whether effector cytokines function locally at a particular site or are transported to other distal sites. Nonetheless, the results reported for the tracking and function of conventional CD4⁺ T cells in vivo have facilitated analyses of the migration and function of NKT cells in vivo.

Imaging of NKT Cell Recirculation, Migration, and Activation

T cell receptor signal strength may determine the cytokine secretion profiles of T cells in a reciprocal manner. That is, the binding of TCRs of type I NKT cells to their antigen ligands can regulate the activity of TCRs on type II NKT cells. In turn, the binding of TCRs of type II NKT cells to their antigen ligands can regulate the activity of TCRs on type I NKT cells. Understanding the basis of how this cross-regulation of NKT cell activation occurs is crucial to develop better strategies to prevent microbial infection (2, 8–12, 48–52).

Such studies require a suitable animal model in which to track NKT cell recirculation and migration *in vivo*. For this reason, heterozygous mice were generated in which the green fluorescent protein (GFP) gene was knocked into a lineage-specific gene enabling certain leukocytes to be fluorescently labeled (53). In mice that express GFP integrated into the Cxcr6 chemokine receptor gene (Cxcr6gfp/+ mice), type I NKT cells traffic to, and become quite abundant in the liver (20–30% of lymphocytes). However, NKT cell migration within the liver is arrested following

References

interaction with Kupffer cells. The latter interaction occurs within minutes following lipid antigen injection (54–58). In addition, both IL-12 and IL-18 proinflammatory cytokines induced following bacterial infection that suppresses type I NKT cell motility in liver sinusoids of Cxcr6gfp/+ mice via a CD1d-independent mechanism. This block in NKT cell movement is evident within 1 h after exposure to the cytokines and precedes NKT cell activation. Further antigen ligation stabilizes an immune synapse formed between NKT cells and interacting APCs. This synapse potentiates LFA-1/ICAM-1 interactions that enable activated type I NKT cells to remain in the liver. Thus, activated type I NKT cells recirculate less than activated conventional CD4⁺ T cells (59). Identification of the patterns and kinetics of recirculation of type I and type II mouse NKT cells as well as the patterns and kinetics of human type I and type II NKT cells await further study.

Future Challenges

A future goal of studies of human NKT cells is to identify their functional roles in health and disease (1). Determination of how subsets of human NKT cells migrate and recirculate in vivo may advance our understanding of the biology and mechanisms of cellular interaction of different human NKT cells with APCs. Current investigations are being performed in two animal models. First, Cxcr6gfp/+ mice are being used to monitor human NKT cell trafficking, localization, and activation in vivo (56). Second, the kinetics and dynamics of human CD1d (hCD1d)-restricted NKT cell interactions are being analyzed in hCD1d knock-in mice that express hCD1d in place of mCD1d (59). Subpopulations of mouse type I NKT cells that are similar to human type I NKT cells in phenotype (mouse V β 8⁺, human V β 11 homolog⁺, CD4^{low}), tissue distribution, and function (anti-tumor activity) are present in hCD1d knock-in mice. The latter mice serve to model how a lipid antigen induces the migration and function of hCD1drestricted type I NKT cells and type II NKT cells in vivo (59-62). If type I and type II human NKT cells can be differentially activated or inhibited in vivo, this may facilitate the design of new immunotherapeutic protocols in the treatment and prevention of infectious diseases.

Additional imaging studies are required to delineate whether, in addition to NKT cells regulation at mucosal surfaces, commensal bacteria also regulate NKT cells at other sites, e.g., the skin where microbiota are in close contact with NKT cells and CD1arestricted, lipid-reactive T cells (63–65). Future work may also establish potential species-specific and antigen-specific effects of microbiota on NKT cells and the roles of viruses and fungi in this process. Finally, it is of major clinical interest to develop therapeutic strategies that may induce changes in the function of type I NKT cells at mucosal surfaces that will promote and/or preserve mucosal homeostasis and antimicrobial immunity.

 Bendelac A, Savage PB, Teyton L. The biology of NKT cells. Annu Rev Immunol (2007) 25:297–336. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.25.022106.141711

Kumar V, Delovitch TL. Different subsets of natural killer T cells may vary in their roles in health and disease. *Immunology* (2014) 142:321–36. doi:10.1111/ imm.12247

Brennan PK, Brigl M, Brenner MB. Invariant natural killer T cells: an innate activation scheme linked to diverse effector functions. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13:101–17. doi:10.1038/nri3369

- Wilson SB, Delovitch TL. Janus-like role of regulatory iNKT cells in autoimmune disease and tumour immunity. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2003) 3:211–22. doi:10. 1038/nri1028
- Godfrey DI, Stankovic S, Baxter AG. Raising the NKT cell family. *Nat Immunol* (2010) 11:197–206. doi:10.1038/ni.1841
- Godfrey DI, Kronenberg M. Going both ways: immune regulation via CD1d-dependent NKT cells. J Clin Invest (2004) 114:1379–88. doi:10.1172/ JCI200423594
- Lawson V. Turned on by danger: activation of CD1d-restricted invariant natural killer T cells. *Immunology* (2012) 137:20–37. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2567.2012. 03612.x
- Lindau D, Gielen P, Kroesen M, Wesseling P, Adema GJ. The immunosuppressive tumour network: myeloid-derived suppressor cells, regulatory T cells and natural killer T cells. *Immunology* (2012) 138:105–15. doi:10.1111/imm.12036
- Simoni Y, Diana J, Ghazarian L, Beaudoin L, Lehuen A. Therapeutic manipulation of natural killer (NK) T cells in autoimmunity: are we close to reality? *Clin Exp Immunol* (2012) 171:8–19. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2249.2012.04625.x
- Liao CM, Zimmer MJ, Wang CR. The functions of type I and type II natural killer T cells in inflammatory bowel diseases. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* (2013) 19:1330–8. doi:10.1097/MIB.0b013e318280b1e3
- 11. Rhost S, Sedimbi S, Kadri N, Cardell SL. Immunomodulatory type II natural killer T lymphocytes in health and disease. *Scand J Immunol* (2012) **76**:246–55. doi:10.1111/j.1365-3083.2012.02750.x
- Viale R, Ware R, Maricic I, Chaturvedi V, Kumar V. NKT cell subsets can exert opposing effects in autoimmunity, tumor surveillance and inflammation. *Curr Immunol Rev* (2012) 8:1–10. doi:10.2174/157339512804806224
- Godfrey DI, Pellicci DG, Patel O, Kjer-Nielsen L, McCluskey J, Rossjohn J. Antigen recognition by CD1d-restricted NKT T cell receptors. *Semin Immunol* (2009) 22:61–7. doi:10.1016/j.smim.2009.10.004
- Crowe NY, Uldrich AP, Kyparissoudis K, Hammond KJ, Hayakawa Y, Sidobre S, et al. Glycolipid antigen drives rapid expansion and sustained cytokine production by NKT cells. *J Immunol* (2003) 171:4020–7. doi:10.4049/jimmunol. 171.8.4020
- Kawano T, Cui J, Koezuka Y, Toura I, Kaneko Y, Motoki K, et al. CD1drestricted and TCR-mediated activation of valpha14 NKT cells by glycosylceramides. *Science* (1997) 278:1626–9. doi:10.1126/science.278.5343.1626
- Snyder-Cappione JE, Tincati C, Eccles-James IG, Cappione AJ, Ndhlovu LC, Koth LL, et al. A comprehensive ex vivo functional analysis of human NKT cells reveals production of MIP1-alpha and MIP1-beta, a lack of IL-17, and a Th1bias in males. *PLoS One* (2010) 5:e15412. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0015412
- Jahng AW, Maricic I, Pedersen B, Burdin N, Naidenko O, Kronenberg M, et al. Activation of natural killer T cells potentiates or prevents experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *J Exp Med* (2001) **194**:1789–99. doi:10.1084/ jem.194.12.1789
- Arrenberg P, Halder R, Kumar V. Cross-regulation between distinct natural killer T cell subsets influences immune response to self and foreign antigens. *J Cell Physiol* (2009) 218:246–50. doi:10.1002/jcp.21597
- Benlagha K, Weiss A, Beavis A, Teyton L, Bendelac A. In vivo identification of glycolipid antigen-specific T cells using fluorescent CD1d tetramers. *J Exp Med* (2000) 192:1895–903. doi:10.1084/jem.191.11.1895
- Chiu YH, Jayawardena J, Weiss A, Lee D, Park SH, Dautry-Varsat A, et al. Distinct subsets of CD1d-restricted T cells recognize self-antigens loaded in different cellular compartments. J Exp Med (1999) 189:103–10. doi:10.1084/ jem.189.1.103
- Matsuda JL, Naidenko OV, Gapin L, Nakayama T, Taniguchi M, Wang CR, et al. Tracking the response of natural killer T cells to a glycolipid antigen using CD1d tetramers. J Exp Med (2000) 192:741–54. doi:10.1084/jem.192.5.741
- Cardell S, Tangri S, Chan S, Kronenberg M, Benoist C, Mathis D. CD1-restricted CD4+ T cells in major histocompatibility complex class II-deficient mice. *J Exp Med* (1995) 182:993–1004. doi:10.1084/jem.182.4.993
- Godfrey DI, MacDonald HR, Kronenberg M, Smyth MJ, Van Kaer L. NKT cells: what's in a name? *Nat Rev Immunol* (2004) 4:231–7. doi:10.1038/nri1309
- Park SH, Weiss A, Benlagha K, Kyin T, Teyton L, Bendelac A. The mouse CD1drestricted repertoire is dominated by a few autoreactive T cell receptor families. *J Exp Med* (2001) 193:893–904. doi:10.1084/jem.193.8.893
- Exley MA, Tahir SM, Cheng O, Shaulov A, Joyce R, Avigan D, et al. A major fraction of human bone marrow lymphocytes are Th2-like CD1d-reactive T cells that can suppress mixed lymphocyte responses. *J Immunol* (2001) 167:5531–44. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.167.10.5531

- Jahng A, Maricic I, Aguilera C, Cardell S, Halder RC, Kumar V. Prevention of autoimmunity by targeting a distinct, noninvariant CD1d-reactive T cell population reactive to sulfatide. *J Exp Med* (2004) 199:947–57. doi:10.1084/jem. 20031389
- Arrenberg P, Halder R, Dai Y, Maricic I, Kumar V. Oligoclonality and innatelike features in the TCR repertoire of type II NKT cells reactive to a beta-linked self-glycolipid. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2010) **107**:10984–9. doi:10.1073/pnas. 1000576107
- Fuss IJ, Heller F, Boirivant M, Leon F, Yoshida M, Fichtner-Feigl S, et al. Nonclassical CD1d-restricted NK T cells that produce IL-13 characterize an atypical Th2 response in ulcerative colitis. J Clin Invest (2001) 13:1490–7.
- Girardi E, Maricic I, Wang J, Mac TT, Iyer P, Kumar V, et al. Type II natural killer T cells use features of both innate-like and conventional T cells to recognize sulfatide self antigens. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13:851–6. doi:10.1038/ ni.2371
- Zajonc DM, Maricic I, Wu D, Halder R, Roy K, Wong CH, et al. Structural basis for CD1d presentation of a sulfatide derived from myelin and its implications for autoimmunity. *J Exp Med* (2005) 202:1517–26. doi:10.1084/jem. 20051625
- Bai L, Picard D, Anderson B, Chaudary V, Luoma A, Jabri B, et al. The majority of CD1d-sulfatide-specific T cells in human blood use a semi-invariant Vd1 TCR. *Eur J Immunol* (2012) 42:2505–10. doi:10.1002/eji.201242531
- Zeissig S, Blumberg RS. Commensal microbiota and NKT cells in the control of inflammatory diseases at mucosal surfaces. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2013) 25:690–6. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2013.09.012
- Zeissig S, Blumberg RS. Commensal microbiota and NKT cells in the control of inflammatory diseases at mucosal surfaces. *FEBS Lett* (2014) 588:4188–94. doi:10.1016/j.febslet.2014.06.042
- Zeissig S, Blumberg RS. Life at the beginning: perturbation of the microbiota by antibiotics in early life and its role in health and disease. *Nat Immunol* (2014) 15:307–10. doi:10.1038/ni.2847
- Zeissig S, Kaser A, Dougan SK, Nieuwenhuis EE, Blumberg RS. Role of NKT cells in the digestive system. III. Role of NKT cells in intestinal immunity. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* (2007) 293:G1101–5. doi:10.1152/ajpgi.00342. 2007
- Heller F, Fuss IJ, Nieuwenhuis EE, Blumberg RS, Strober W. Oxazolone colitis, a Th2 colitis model resembling ulcerative colitis, is mediated by IL-13producing NKT cells. *Immunity* (2002) 17:629–38. doi:10.1016/S1074-7613(02) 00453-3
- Olszak T, Neves JF, Dowds CM, Baker K, Glickman J, Davidson NO, et al. Protective mucosal immunity mediated by epithelial CD1d and IL-10. *Nature* (2014) 509:497–502. doi:10.1038/nature13150
- Frank DN, St Amand AL, Feldman RA, Boedeker EC, Harpaz N, Pace NR. Molecular-phylogenetic characterization of microbial community imbalances in human inflammatory bowel diseases. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2007) 104:13780–5. doi:10.1073/pnas.0706625104
- Russell SL, Gold MJ, Hartmann M, Willing BP, Thorson L, Wlodarska M, et al. Early life antibiotic-driven changes in microbiota enhance susceptibility to allergic asthma. *EMBO Rep* (2012) 13:440–7. doi:10.1038/embor.2012.32
- Bousso P. T cell activation by dendritic cells in the lymph node: lessons from the movies. Nat Rev Immunol (2008) 8:675–84. doi:10.1038/nri2379
- Bousso P, Moreau HD. Functional immunoimaging: the revolution continues. Nature (2012) 12:858–64. doi:10.1038/nri3342
- Celli S, Albert ML, Bousso P. Visualizing the innate and adaptive immune responses underlying allograft rejection by two-photon microscopy. *Nat Med* (2011) 17:744–9. doi:10.1038/nm.2376
- Egen JG, Rotfuchs AG, Feng CG, Horwitz MA, Sher A, Germain RG. Intravital imaging reveals limited antigen presentation and T cell effector function in mycobacterial granulomas. *Immunity* (2011) 34:807–19. doi:10.1016/j.immuni. 2011.03.022
- Germain RG, Robey EA, Cahalan MD. A decade of imaging cellular motility and interaction dynamics in the immune system. *Science* (2012) 336:1676–81. doi:10.1126/science.1221063
- 45. Olszak T, An D, Zeissig S, Vera MP, Richter J, Franke A, et al. Microbial exposure during early life has persistent effects on natural killer T cell function. *Science* (2012) **336**:489–93. doi:10.1126/science.1219328
- Schneider H, Downey J, Smith A, Zinselmeyer BH, Rush C, Brewer JM, et al. Reversal of the TCR stop signal by CTLA-4. *Science* (2006) 313:1972–5. doi:10. 1126/science.1131078

- Fife BT, Pauken KE, Eagar TN, Obu T, Wu J, Tang Q, et al. Interactions between PD-1 and PD-L1 promote tolerance by blocking the TCR-induced stop signal. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 10:1185–92. doi:10.1038/ni.1790
- Hugues S, Fetler L, Bonifaz L, Helft J, Amblard F, Amigorena S. Distinct T cell dynamics in lymph nodes during the induction of tolerance and immunity. *Nat Immunol* (2004) 5:1235–42. doi:10.1038/ni1134
- Cohen NR, Brennan PJ, Shay T, Watts GF, Brigl M, Kang J, et al. Shared and distinct transcriptional program underlie the hybrid nature of iNKT cells. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14:90–100. doi:10.1038/ni.2490
- Das R, Sant'Angelo DB, Nichols KE. Transcriptional control of invariant NKT cell development. *Immunol Rev* (2010) 238:195–215. doi:10.1111/j.1600-065X. 2010.00962.x
- Halder RC, Jahng A, Maricic I, Kumar V. Immune response to myelin-derived sulfatide and CNS-demyelination. *Neurochem Res* (2007) 32:257–62. doi:10. 1007/s11064-006-9145-4
- Halder RC, Aguilera C, Maricic I, Kumar V. Type II NKT cell-mediated anergy induction n type I NKT cells prevents inflammatory liver disease. J Clin Invest (2007) 117:2302–12. doi:10.1172/JCI31602
- Spada FM, Grant EP, Peters PJ, Sugita M, Melián A, Leslie DS, et al. Selfrecognition of Cd1 by γ/δ T cells: implications for innate immunity. *J Exp Med* (2000) 191:937–48. doi:10.1084/jem.191.6.937
- Wong CH, Kubes P. Imaging natural killer T cells in action. *Immunol Cell Biol* (2013) 91:304–10. doi:10.1038/icb.2013.6
- Wong CH, Jenne CN, Lee WY, Leger C, Kubes P. Functional innervation of hepatic iNKT cells is immunosuppressive following stroke. *Science* (2011) 334:101–5. doi:10.1126/science.1210301
- Lee WY, Kubes P. Leukocyte adhesion in the liver: distinct adhesion paradigm from other organs. J Hepatol (2008) 48:504–12. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2007.12.005
- Geissmann F, Cameron TO, Sidobre S, Manlongat N, Kronenberg M, Briskin MJ, et al. Intravascular immune surveillance by CXCR6+ NKT cells patrolling liver sinusoids. *PLoS Biol* (2005) 3:e113. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.0030113
- Velázquez P, Cameron TO, Kinjo Y, Nagarajan N, Kronenberg M, Dustin ML. Activation by innate cytokines or microbial antigens can cause arrest of natural killer T cell patrolling of liver sinusoids. *J Immunol* (2008) 180:2024–8. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.180.4.2024

- Thomas SY, Scanlon ST, Griewank KG, Constantinides MG, Savage AK, Barr KA, et al. PLZF induces an intravascular surveillance program mediated by long-lived LFA-1/ICAM-1 interactions. *J Exp Med* (2011) 208:1179–88. doi:10. 1084/jem.20102630
- 60. Wen X, Rao P, Carreno LJ, Kim S, Lawrenczyk A, Porcelli SA, et al. Human CD1d knock-in mouse model demonstrates potent antitumor potential of human CD1d-restricted invariant natural killer cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S* A (2013) 110:2963–8. doi:10.1073/pnas.1300200110
- Giaccone G, Punt CJ, Ando Y, Ruijter R, Nishi N, Peters M, et al. A phase I study of the natural killer T-cell ligand α-galactosylceramide (KRN7000) in patients with solid tumors. *Clin Cancer Res* (2002) 8:3702–9.
- 62. Nieda M, Okai M, Tazbirkova A, Lin H, Yamaura A, Ide K, et al. Therapeutic activation of V α 24+ V β 11+ NKT cells in human subjects results in highly coordinated secondary activation of acquired and innate immunity. *Blood* (2004) **103**:383–9. doi:10.1182/blood-2003-04-1155
- 63. Chang DH, Osman K, Connolly J, Kukreja A, Krasovsky J, Pack M, et al. Sustained expansion of NKT cells and antigen-specific T cells after injection of α-galactosyl-ceramide loaded mature dendritic cells in cancer patients. *J Exp Med* (2005) 201:1503–17. doi:10.1084/jem.20042592
- Grice EA, Kong HH, Conlan S, Deming CB, Davis J, Young AC, et al. Topographical and temporal diversity of the human skin microbiome. *Science* (2009) 324:1190–2. doi:10.1126/science.1171700
- de Jong A, Pena-Cruz V, Cheng TY, Clark RA, Van Rhijn I, Moody DB. CD1aautoreactive T cells are a normal component of the human alphabeta T cell repertoire. *Nat Immunol* (2010) 11:1102–9. doi:10.1038/ni.1956

Conflict of Interest Statement: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Delovitch. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Intravital imaging – dynamic insights into natural killer T cell biology

Pei Xiong Liew and Paul Kubes*

Snyder Institute for Chronic Diseases, Cumming School of Medicine, University of Calgary, Calgary, AB, Canada

Natural killer T (NKT) cells were first recognized more than two decades ago as a separate and distinct lymphocyte lineage that modulates an expansive range of immune responses. As innate immune cells, NKT cells are activated early during inflammation and infection, and can subsequently stimulate or suppress the ensuing immune response. As a result, researchers hope to harness the immunomodulatory properties of NKT cells to treat a variety of diseases. However, many questions still remain unanswered regarding the biology of NKT cells, including how these cells traffic from the thymus to peripheral organs and how they play such contrasting roles in different immune responses and diseases. In this new era of intravital fluorescence microscopy, we are now able to employ this powerful tool to provide quantitative and dynamic insights into NKT cell biology including cellular dynamics, patrolling, and immunoregulatory functions with exquisite resolution. This review will highlight and discuss recent studies that use intravital imaging to understand the spectrum of NKT cell behavior in a variety of animal models.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

S. M. Mansour Haeryfar, Western University, Canada

Reviewed by:

António Gil Castro, University of Minho, Portugal Vasileios Bekiaris, Danish Technical University, Denmark

*Correspondence:

Paul Kubes, Snyder Institute for Chronic Diseases, Cumming School of Medicine, University of Calgary, HRIC 4AA16, 3330 Hospital Drive NW, Calgary, AB T2N 4N1, Canada pkubes@ucalgary.ca

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> **Received:** 01 April 2015 **Accepted:** 05 May 2015 **Published:** 20 May 2015

Citation:

Liew PX and Kubes P (2015) Intravital imaging – dynamic insights into natural killer T cell biology. Front. Immunol. 6:240. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00240 Keywords: natural killer T cells, intravital imaging, innate immunity, host-pathogen interactions, sterile inflammation

Introduction

Modern advances in technology have provided a plethora of *in vitro* and *ex vivo* methods to investigate the molecular systems and cellular functions of immune cells. These advances have resulted in significant insights into biological processes at the cellular level and deciphered multiple complex signaling pathways. Nevertheless, the most relevant experimental conditions in which to observe and document these biological processes remain the live animal. The use of intravital microscopy (IVM) provides such a view into the lives and dynamic interactions of diverse immune cell populations in various tissues and organs. Importantly, IVM is performed under experimental conditions which closely resemble the natural environment. As cellular functions and behaviors are influenced by several factors such as shear forces, anatomical location, and extracellular components, absence of these factors could result in tremendously different outcomes in *in vitro* versus *in vivo* settings.

Historically, IVM was first employed in the nineteenth century with brightfield microscopy to visualize leukocyte trafficking in translucent tissues (1). In the last two decades, brightfield-based IVM has brought about important discoveries especially in molecular and biophysical mechanisms of leukocyte adhesion to endothelial cells (2, 3). However, this basic technique applying visible light could only visualize uniformly colorless cells sufficiently slowed by adhesion, which allowed them to be distinguished from rapidly flowing cells (4). The advent of fluorescence-based intravital imaging with modern optical imaging agents and equipment now opens up exciting possibilities for biological observations. Many immune cells can now be tagged with fluorescent probes to visualize their behavior in real time in a live animal. Other important additions to fluorescence-based IVM are the

different varieties of confocal microscopes, which provide deep tissue imaging and better subcellular resolution by excluding outof-focus light via point illumination and pinhole apertures (5, 6). For example, spinning disk confocal intravital imaging systems provide rapid image acquisitions at the expense of deep tissue imaging, and are extremely competent for dynamic observations of immune behavior and cell-cell interactions particular within the vasculature (7–9). In contrast, multiphoton microscope systems, which employ a pulsed infrared laser excitation to generate fluorescence, have allowed deep tissue imaging of cell-cell interactions up to 500 μ m depth (10, 11).

In recent years, fluorescence-based confocal IVM systems have been employed to visualize immune cells in almost all types of tissues to address a variety of immunological questions. Natural killer T (NKT) cells are credited with modulatory roles in a wide variety of diseases, and there is great interest in employing these cells for therapy in diseases or as biomarkers for prognostic purposes. In this review, we will focus on how IVM as a tool has revealed novel insights into NKT cell dynamics and biology.

NKT Cells – A Quick Primer

The name "NKT cell" was first conceived about 25 years ago, and was used to broadly define a subset of murine T lymphocytes that shared functional and phenotypic characteristics with the natural killer cell, including the NK1.1 (NKR-P1 or CD161c) surface marker (12, 13). Although the term NKT cell is now accepted and applied to these cells in both mice and humans, this definition is inaccurate and possibly misleading as NKT cells in certain mouse strains do not express NK1.1 due to the allelic divergence of NK1.1 genes (14, 15). To further complicate this classification, some conventional T cells have been described to spontaneously express NK1.1 after activation (16).

Around the time when NKT cells were identified, a novel process of presenting lipid antigens was discovered (17, 18). This antigen presentation process occurred through the MHC class Ilike molecule designated as CD1 (cluster of differentiation 1) that includes CD1a-CD1e (19, 20). All of these CD1 molecules present lipids instead of peptides as antigens. While humans express all five CD1 genes, mice express only CD1d. In mammals, CD1d is highly conserved (21). Further studies in mice subsequently demonstrated that CD1d molecules presented lipids to invariant T cell receptor (TCR)-bearing cells, which also expressed NK1.1 (22-24). This finding led to the realization that NKT cells were reactive to CD1d, and that the invariant TCR α -chain and CD1d were essential for the development of NKT cells. These unique phenotypic characteristics are now used to define NKT cells. An excellent review highlights the detailed timeline of discoveries that contributed to the identification of NKT cells (12).

The discovery of the compound α -galactosylceramide (α GalCer) in 1997 contributed greatly to the understanding of NKT cells (25). This potent and specific lipid antigen, isolated from a marine sponge sample (likely from an infecting proteobacterium), was the first identified antigen for a specific population of NKT cells termed Type I NKT cells or invariant NKT (iNKT) cells. Through the use of CD1d tetramers loaded with α GalCer, iNKT cells in mice were discovered to express

the invariant V α 14–J α 18 TCR α -chain paired with a β -chain biased toward VB2, VB3, and VB8 (26, 27). More than 80% of NKT cells were found to express these invariant chains. A similar TCR limited repertoire was found in human iNKT cells, which expressed V α 24–J α 18 paired with the V β 11 chain (28). Due to large structural and functional similarities between the TCRs expressed by human and mice iNKT cells, aGalCer can bind to and activate iNKT cells from both species (29). In fact, this property has been taken advantage of by researchers to develop multimeric molecules with loaded synthetic α GalCer to identify iNKT cells ex vivo (30). These synthetic loaded tetramers are used in conjunction with anti-CD3 or anti-TCR β antibodies to identify and enumerate iNKT cells in multi-parameter flow cytometry. In addition to aGalCer, a considerable number of exogenous ligands have been identified to activate iNKT cells (31). Further, self-derived endogenous lipids as well as the cytokines interleukin (IL)-12 and IL-18 have also been described to activate iNKT cells (32, 33). As iNKT cells can be activated by a range of exogenous and endogenous antigens and diverse inflammatory stimuli (Figure 1), they were found to be more important than initially realized in a variety of diseases (34, 35). Apart from Type I NKT cells, another subset of NKT cells has also been described (36-38). These Type II NKT cells recognize lipid antigens but express diverse TCR α - and β -chains (39, 40) and do not recognize α GalCer (41, 42). As this group of NKT cells cannot be identified through a GalCer-loaded CD1d tetramers, they are comparatively less characterized and understood (as compared to iNKT cells). This review shall focus mainly on findings discovered in mouse and human iNKT cell studies.

Although iNKT cells develop in the thymus, they are generally categorized as innate lymphocytes because iNKT cells exist in a poised effector state when they mature. Accordingly, mature iNKT cells are able to rapidly release large quantities of proinflammatory T helper type 1 (T_H1) [(for example, interferon- γ (IFN- γ)] or T helper type 2 (T_H2) (IL-4 and IL-10) cytokines within hours of activation (43, 44). In mice, resting iNKT cells contain preformed mRNA for both IFN- γ and IL-4 to allow swift cytokine production (45). These cytokines are able to transactivate other immune cells including neutrophils, NK cells, dendritic cells, and macrophages during an immune response (15, 46). Because iNKT cells are able to rapidly release substantial quantities of cytokines that can polarize the immune response, they are hypothesized to be important orchestrators of immunity. For example, activation of iNKT cells during infection results in the secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines, which stimulates the developing immune response to fight off microbial invaders (47-49). A similar protective effect of iNKT cells is also observed during cancer (50, 51). On the other hand, iNKT cells can strengthen immuno-suppressive pathways during autoimmunity or ischemia-reperfusion injuries such as stroke (52, 53). In a mouse stroke model, there is increased sympathetic drive which induces iNKT cells to make more IL-10 and less IFN- γ (8). This leads to overall immuno-suppression but places individuals at a greater risk to infections. iNKT cells are therefore pivotal in shaping immune responses during diverse pathological states. An ongoing challenge is to unravel the factors that determine if iNKT cells facilitate or suppress an immune response.



Thus far, iNKT cells have been described to produce IL-2, IL-5, IL-6, IL-10, IL-13, IL-17, IL-21, tumor necrosis factor-α, transforming growth factor- β , and granulocyte monocyte-colonystimulating factor (15, 54, 55). How does a single population of cells produce such a large variety of cytokines? The type and quantity of cytokine produced is influenced by several non-mutually exclusive factors. First, the quality of TCR signal (i.e., antigen signal strength and CD1d-binding kinetics) affects the cytokine profile. For example, use of different αGalCer analogs have been described to result in different ratios of IFN-y/IL-4 produced (56-58). A similar phenomenon should occur with endogenous antigens compared to relevant foreign antigens. Second, targeting of antigen to different antigen-presenting cells will alter the pattern of cytokines made by iNKT cells (59, 60). Finally, functionally different subsets of iNKT cells have been described based on tissue localization and cell surface phenotype, which may promote different outcomes when iNKT cells are activated (15, 61).

Imaging iNKT Cells

There are a multitude of publications that describe the activation and cytokine production profiles of iNKT cells in mice and humans. However, their tissue distribution and dynamic behavior have only been brought to light recently. The capacity to visualize and observe iNKT cell behavior relies considerably on the labeling method. To date, no lineage-specific fluorescent antibody has been able to label iNKT cells. Isolating iNKT cells and staining them *ex* vivo with a fluorescent dye (for example, carboxyfluorescein diacetate succinimidyl ester) for adoptive transfer provides a manner to observe their behavior in an organ (62). However, this opens the possibility that cellular behavior may be altered by the potential artifact of cell isolation. So far, the best avenue is the use of genetically engineered knock-in mice where fluorescent proteins are inserted into a lineage-specific gene locus (63). Both mouse and human iNKT cells express high levels of the Cxcr6 chemokine receptor, which has been demonstrated to mediate the survival of iNKT cells in the liver (64-66). To image iNKT cells in a live animal, a mouse containing enhanced green fluorescent protein (GFP) inserted into the Cxcr6 gene ($Cxcr6^{Gfp/+}$) was generated (67). iNKT cells have been found to account for 75-80% of all GFP^{bright} cells in the liver. For the first time, the dynamic behavior of iNKT cells in different tissues and organs could be observed. Using IVM, hepatic iNKT cells were seen to crawl along the luminal side of liver sinusoidal endothelial cells without directional bias with an average speed of $10 \,\mu$ m/min (Figure 2A) (9, 67). This distinct behavior is unlike leukocyte behavior observed in post-capillary venules where leukocytes roll along continuous endothelium (3, 68). Detailed analysis of iNKT cell behavior in the liver demonstrated that iNKT cell crawling was random and independent of blood flow (67).

Resident iNKT cells are enriched in the liver, comprising up to 30% of all lymphocytes as compared to the thymus, lung, colon, bone marrow, spleen, lymph nodes, and blood (44). The cause for the higher frequency of resident iNKT cells in the liver is



FIGURE 2 | Intravital imaging of iNKT cells in the liver and joints with Cxcr6^{Gfp/+} mice. Still snapshots of videos recorded during imaging in a live animal are presented in: (A) iNKT cells (bright green) in the liver are intravascular and crawl on the luminal side of liver sinusoidal endothelial cells (blue) under basal conditions. When iNKT cells are activated, they no longer crawl and instead slow down their crawling phenotype or completely arrest. $20 \times$ objective, scale bar $50 \, \mu$ m. (B) In contrast, iNKT cells (bright green) in the joint are extravascular and line the capillaries (blue). These iNKT cells do not crawl and are stationary. During pathogen invasion in the joint, as in the case of *B. burgdorferi*, iNKT cells begin to crawl along vessel walls. Joint iNKT cells lining the vasculature. $10 \times$ objective, scale bar $110 \, \mu$ m.

not completely clear; however, the adhesion molecule leukocyte function-associated antigen-1 (LFA-1, CD11a) has been suggested to be important in retaining iNKT cells in the liver (69). A tandem blockade of LFA-1 and its corresponding ligand, intercellular adhesion molecule 1 (ICAM-1), created a substantial rise in iNKT cells in blood and a reciprocal decrease in their number in the liver. Furthermore, LFA-1-deficient mice have notably reduced numbers of iNKT cells in the liver (70). Although we observed that the crawling phenotype of iNKT cells in liver sinusoids was not affected by LFA-1 and ICAM-1 antibodies, they did detach in collecting venules after treatment with blocking antibodies (71). Taken together, these data indicate that LFA-1 and ICAM-1 were perhaps necessary for interactions in larger vessels but not for crawling in sinusoids.

Previous studies have demonstrated that T cells arrest their movement when they encounter cognate antigen (72, 73). iNKT cells in the liver exhibit a similar behavior; when α GalCer was injected intravenously, crawling GFP^{bright} iNKT cells became stationary within an hour (67). Other studies have shown that hepatic iNKT cell arrest was correlated with iNKT cell activation (8, 9). Activation of iNKT cells via various mechanisms including CD1d, cytokines, or even neurotransmission all induce cell arrest within liver sinusoids. For example, synergistic effects between the inflammatory cytokines IL-12 and IL-18 resulted in the arrest of hepatic iNKT cells (74). In a mouse stroke model, norepinephrine release by the sympathetic nervous system during stroke caused rapid arrest of iNKT cells in the liver (8). Hepatic iNKT cells have been shown to express adrenergic receptors to receive neural signals (75). When iNKT cells are activated through cytokines or noradrenergic receptors, blockade of CD1d had no effect on the arrest of iNKT cells which suggests that classical antigen presentation through CD1d did not play a major role in arrest and activation in these situations.



FIGURE 3 | Intravital imaging of iNKT cells in the lymph node and spleen of *CxcrG^{Grp/+}* mice. (A) Still image demonstrating distribution of iNKT cells (bright green) in different regions of a lymph node. Vasculature of the lymph node is labelled with PECAM-1 (blue). The medullar and interfollicular regions are outlined in yellow while the paracortex is outlined in white. 10× objective, scale bar 210 µm. (B) Still snapshot of splenic iNKT cells (bright green) in red pulp of spleen reveals that these cells are located outside the vasculature (blue). Arrows: extravascular iNKT cells. $20 \times objective$, scale bar 50 µm.

Despite the fact that the frequency of iNKT cells in other organs than the liver is low, various studies have highlighted the importance of iNKT cells in these organs in response to blood-borne pathogens (76–78). The $Cxcr6^{Gfp/+}$ mouse has been employed to study the spatial organization, behavior, and functional roles of iNKT cells in several organs including the joints, lymph node, spleen, and lung. In distinct contrast to the liver, intravital imaging of iNKT cells in joints revealed dramatic localization of these cells around the joint blood vessels but not inside the vessels (Figure 2B) (78). Joint iNKT cells also exhibited different behavior under basal conditions as they were stationary and non-motile. In the lymph node, iNKT cells are located in the medulla and the interfollicular region but mainly absent in the deep paracortex where naïve T cells reside (Figure 3A) (79). These iNKT cells are highly motile in the lymph node and actively communicate with resident subcapsular sinus macrophages. During systemic infection, resident macrophages produce IL-18 and complementary cytokines, which elicit an innate IFN- γ response from lymph node iNKT cells. On the other hand, iNKT cells were found to be widely distributed throughout the spleen, including B and T cell follicles in the periarteriolar lymphoid sheath, the marginal zone (MZ), as well as the red pulp (69, 76, 80). Dissimilar to the liver, iNKT cells were observed to be crawling outside the vasculature in the spleen (Figure 3B) (71, 76). Interestingly, the localization of iNKT cells changes in the spleen during infection or in the presence of cognate lipid antigens. Under these conditions, iNKT cells slow down or arrest, and are confined to the MZ where antigen-rich MZ macrophages and dendritic cells reside (76, 80).

Although there is evidence demonstrating that iNKT cells are important in allergy and airway inflammation, information on the anatomical distribution of iNKT cells in lung, their mechanism of activation, and role in lung diseases remain scarce (77, 81). Recent studies have attempted to address these questions. Two-photon fluorescence microscopy was employed to examine the localization of iNKT cells in a harvested lobe of a murine lung (82). They

Visualizing NKT cell behavior in tissues

revealed that pulmonary iNKT cells mainly resided in the lung microvasculature. Upon exposure to aerosolized lipid antigen, iNKT cells mobilized and extravasated into lung tissue. Thomas et al. (69) showed that there was an approximate 10- to 20-fold enrichment of iNKT cells in blood drawn from the right or left ventricles of the heart as compared to peripheral blood. Another study suggests that some pulmonary iNKT cells can be long-lived (83). Using parabiotic mice, Bendelac and colleagues demonstrated that pulmonary iNKT cells do not recirculate between parabiotic mice pairs even after 30 days (69).

Interactions Between the Host and Pathogens

Although α GalCer was extracted from a marine sponge sample, the presence of this iNKT cell ligand in marine sponges was not linked to any physiological relevant function. This highly reactive glycolipid likely originated from a bacterium present inside the sample rather than the sponge itself as marine sponges are commonly colonized by α -proteobacteria such as *Sphingomonas* spp. (84, 85). Indeed, the physiologically relevant α GalCer-related compounds, α -glycuronylceramide, and α -galacturonosylceramide which are found in the cell wall of *Sphingomonas*, are strong and potent activators of iNKT cells (48, 49, 86, 87). In addition to ceramide-based compounds from *Sphingomonas*, glycerol-based lipids have been described to potently activate iNKT cells. These include α -galactosyldiacylglycerol from *Borrelia burgdorferi* and α -glucosyldiacylglycerol from *Streptococcus pneumoniae* (88, 89).

Borrelia burgdorferi is a spirochete pathogen that continues to spread in North America (90). This pathogen induces Lymedisease, and delayed or inadequate treatment typically leads to disabling symptoms as the bacteria invade the joints, heart, and central nervous system (91). The liver functions as an important organ that is positioned to intercept disseminating pathogens in the blood (92). This interception is mediated by liverresident intravascular macrophages (Kupffer cells), which ensnare pathogens from the blood stream. Visualizing iNKT cell activity in the liver showed dramatically altered iNKT cell behavior after B. burgdorferi infection (9). Instead of crawling through the liver sinusoids, iNKT cells formed clusters and arrested next to Kupffer cells that had captured B. burgdorferi. This clustering occurred as early as 4 h after exposure and could be inhibited by blocking the Cxcr3 receptor. Anti-CD1d antibody blocked the firm adhesion of iNKT cells to Kupffer cells as well as the activation of iNKT cells, which suggests that Kupffer cells were responsible for presenting antigens to activate iNKT cells. Intravital imaging during this process revealed that Kupffer cells phagocytose B. burgdorferi from blood for antigen presentation to iNKT cells, which then produce IFN- γ and other inflammatory cytokines. This activated the local hepatic innate immunity system to prevent bacteria dissemination.

The absence of iNKT cells in mice caused a remarkable 25fold increase in *B. burgdorferi* burden in joints, but other organs did not have a similar burden, which indicated that iNKT cells in the joint microenvironment had a unique feature. This unique *in vivo* observation led investigators to question the functional significance of joint iNKT cells. Intravital imaging of the joint during *B. burgdorferi* infection revealed that extravascular iNKT cells interact directly with the spirochetes at joint blood vessel walls (78). This joint iNKT cell behavior was in distinct contrast to iNKT cells in the liver, which were oblivious to the pathogen in the absence of Kupffer cells. During this interaction, joint iNKT cells were no longer stationary but actively crawled along vessel walls toward the pathogen, perhaps due to complement activation. *B. burgdorferi* that interacted with iNKT cells subsequently died, which suggests that joint iNKT cells limit the dissemination of this pathogen into the joint. Indeed, absence of iNKT cells led to a large number of motile spirochetes outside the vasculature in the joint cavity of mice. It is worth noting that human joints had far fewer iNKT cells, and perhaps this may lead to the susceptibility of humans, but not mice, to *B. burgdorferi*-induced Lyme arthritis.

Streptococcus pneumoniae infection is a leading cause of morbidity and mortality in adults and children (93, 94). This encapsulated bacteria typically resides on the mucosal surface of the upper respiratory tract or the nasopharynx of humans and appears to be asymptomatic (95). However, if S. pneumoniae gains access to the sterile lower respiratory tract, it causes a potent inflammatory response that result in severe disease. In this situation, pulmonary iNKT cells are important in the protection of the host against an infection by S. pneumoniae (96). If iNKT cells are absent (in J α 18^{-/-} mice) following infection by S. pneumoniae, lower cytokine levels, less neutrophils, and increased bacteria burden were found in the lung. The iNKT cell-deficient mice also had increased mortality following S. pneumoniae infection. A recent paper demonstrated that this protective effect was dependent on recognition of a S. pneumoniae glycoplipid (89). The behavior of iNKT cells in the lung under basal and S. pneumoniae infection has not been fully elucidated due to challenges of imaging the lung. Moreover, it is unclear which immune cells are presenting S. pneumoniae glycolipids to iNKT cells. Clearly, it would be of benefit to examine the dynamics of iNKT cells in the lung under these different conditions.

Other naturally occurring microbial antigens including cholesterol ester from *Helicobacter pylori* (97), lipopeptidophosphoglycans from *Leishmania donovani* (98), and *Entameba histolytica* (99) can activate iNKT cells, but the antigenicity of these lipids are not well characterized and direct evidence of significant contribution of these lipid antigens during infection and disease remain elusive. Further study is necessary to determine their contribution to the activation of iNKT cells during these specific infections.

The Balance Between Regulating Inflammation After Tissue Injury Versus Host Defense

The inflammatory response is critical for host defense against invading pathogens. Known as sterile inflammation, inflammation also occurs when self tissue is damaged in the absence of infection (100). Akin to inflammation induced by microbes, sterile inflammation also results in recruitment of neutrophils, monocytes, and macrophages, and the release of chemokines and pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-1 (101). Sterile inflammation has been identified to underlie many medical afflictions such as burn injuries or ischemia–reperfusion injury in the heart, liver, and brain (102). Following the initial trauma, the outcome of these afflictions are immunosuppression and susceptibility of the host to subsequent infection. Some medical examples of these complications include patients with acute myocardial infarction, stroke, or major burn injuries. Systemically inhibiting inflammation in these conditions can lead to adverse infectious complications. With the ability to react to self or invasive pathogens, iNKT cells are the linchpins which can determine a favorable or detrimental outcome during inflammation in these conditions.

Able to respond to "self" lipid antigens, iNKT cells are able to regulate inflammation during tissue injury (46, 103). Several endogenous lipids have been proposed to activate iNKT cells, although identification of the primary endogenous lipid antigen is a subject of intense research (104-106). Nevertheless, during tissue injury and cell death, endogenous antigens can serve as danger signals to activate iNKT cells in the absence of exogenous ligands. The functional role of iNKT cells have been investigated in mouse models of burn injury. In a cauterization-induced corneal inflammation model, iNKT cell-deficient mice had increased neutrophil accumulation and higher levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines in the cauterized eye (107). In addition, lack of iNKT cells led to greater corneal edema and opacity. In this model, iNKT cells played an important role in curbing inflammation and maintained corneal clarity. A similar immunoregulatory effect was observed in a dorsal burn injury model where iNKT cells were found to mediate T cell proliferation after injury by producing IL-4 (108). Production of IL-4 by iNKT cells suppressed antigen-specific T cell delayed-type hypersensitivity after dorsal burn injury.

During stroke, intravital imaging revealed that norepinephrine release rapidly arrested and activated iNKT cells in the liver (8). Interestingly, this increased sympathetic drive induced activated iNKT cells to produce increased levels of anti-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-10, which led to post-stroke immunosuppression. This effect likely protects the brain from inflammatory damage (109) but also leaves the patient open to infection, which is a major cause of post-stroke death (110). In contrast, activating iNKT cells with the potent agonist aGalCer reduced bacterial infection after stroke (8). Collectively, these findings suggest that iNKT cell activation was not the determining factor that mediated immunosuppression after stroke but rather the adrenergic activation and modulation of iNKT cells resulted in a shift from proinflammatory to anti-inflammatory cytokine production. This also raises the possibility of therapeutically targeting iNKT cells in the liver to quench detrimental neuro-immunosuppression as long as it does not enhance inflammation in the brain.

Concluding Remarks

There is no doubt that iNKT cells have a pivotal function in directing innate and adaptive immunity during diseases where their diverse effector repertoire can lead to varied outcomes ranging from promoting inflammation to immunosuppression. Despite recent advances in unraveling mechanisms of iNKT cell activation and a greater understanding of iNKT cell biology, more research to elucidate the interactions between iNKT cells and other leukocytes is still needed. Traditionally, visualizing the spatial distribution of iNKT cells and understanding the role of iNKT cells in context of other immune cells were through static snapshots of tissue sections. However, technological advances in fluorescence microscopy and maturation of IVM technology have revolutionized the iNKT cell research field, allowing us to image the behavior of these cells in different organs under basal and inflammatory conditions at high resolution.

Although the ability to accurately visualize cells in a live animal at microscopic scale provides exciting opportunities for biological observation, caution is still needed at this stage. Fluorescence IVM is dependent on labeling cell types, and current technology is restricted by an inability to label all cell types, structural components, and chemical mediators at the same time. Therefore, only visible cell-cell interactions can be observed. In addition, the reporter mice that are presently available for lineage specific cell types including the Cxcr6^{Gfp/+} mice are not entirely specific and in some organs like the intestines, the percentage of GFP-positive cells that are iNKT cells is <50%, which makes it impossible to specifically track these cells. Further, current limitations of IVM technologies do not allow high-resolution imaging of all tissues and for those that can be visualized, it may not be possible to image deep into the tissue. Ongoing improvements to IVM technology such as the use of multiphoton microscopes, far-red probes, and longer wavelength lasers would address some of these issues (5, 10). Finally, current IVM techniques do not allow large areas of the tissue to be scanned at quick speeds; this limits imaging to relatively slower dynamic processes for observation if macroscopic levels are desired. Nevertheless, a thorough understanding of the spectrum of iNKT cell behavior and mechanisms of action will occur as IVM technology improves. Understanding iNKT cell biology will ultimately determine our ability to successfully target iNKT cells for clinical applications.

Outstanding Questions

- 1. What factors determine the outcome, inflammation versus immunosuppression, of iNKT cell activation during diverse pathological states?
- 2. What are the roles of iNKT cells in the context of other immune cells under basal and inflammatory states?
- 3. How does the location and behavior of iNKT cells in the liver differ from other organs (such as the spleen, lung, and intestine)? Are there any similarities?
- 4. How can an enhanced understanding of the spectrum iNKT cell biological behaviors be utilized to manipulate their function for clinical settings?
- 5. Are iNKT cell counts and roles altered during pathological states? Are they reversible and does it affect the therapeutic ability of iNKT cells?

Acknowledgments

We would like to thank Woo-Yong Lee, Justin Deniset, and Ania Zuba for contributing joint, spleen, and lymph node images of NKT cells. Our work is supported by the Canadian Institutes for Health Research operating grants as well as the Canadian Foundation for Innovation. PK is an Alberta Innovates Health Solutions Scientist and the Snyder Chair in Critical Care Medicine; PXL is supported by Alberta Innovates Health Solutions studentship.

References

- 1. Wagner R. Erlauterungstaflen zur Physiologie und Entwicklungsgeschichte. Leipzig: Leopold Voss (1839).
- Wagner DD, Frenette PS. The vessel wall and its interactions. *Blood* (2008) 111(11):5271–81. doi:10.1182/blood-2008-01-078204
- Petri B, Phillipson M, Kubes P. The physiology of leukocyte recruitment: an in vivo perspective. J Immunol (2008) 180(10):6439–46. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.180.10.6439
- Mempel TR, Scimone ML, Mora JR, von Andrian UH. In vivo imaging of leukocyte trafficking in blood vessels and tissues. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2004) 16(4):406–17. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2004.05.018
- Ntziachristos V. Going deeper than microscopy: the optical imaging frontier in biology. Nat Methods (2010) 7(8):603–14. doi:10.1038/nmeth.1483
- Pittet MJ, Weissleder R. Intravital imaging. *Cell* (2011) 147(5):983–91. doi:10. 1016/j.cell.2011.11.004
- McDonald B, Pittman K, Menezes GB, Hirota SA, Slaba I, Waterhouse CC, et al. Intravascular danger signals guide neutrophils to sites of sterile inflammation. *Science* (2010) 330(6002):362–6. doi:10.1126/science.1195491
- Wong CHY, Jenne CN, Lee WY, Leger C, Kubes P. Functional innervation of hepatic iNKT cells is immunosuppressive following stroke. *Science* (2011) 334(6052):101–5. doi:10.1126/science.1210301
- Lee WY, Moriarty TJ, Wong CH, Zhou H, Strieter RM, van Rooijen N, et al. An intravascular immune response to *Borrelia burgdorferi* involves kupffer cells and iNKT cells. *Nat Immunol* (2010) 11(4):295–302. doi:10.1038/ ni.1855
- Ishii T, Ishii M. Intravital two-photon imaging: a versatile tool for dissecting the immune system. Ann Rheum Dis (2011) 70(Suppl 1):i113–5. doi:10.1136/ ard.2010.138156
- Helmchen F, Denk W. Deep tissue two-photon microscopy. Nat Methods (2005) 2(12):932–40. doi:10.1038/nmeth818
- Godfrey DI, MacDonald HR, Kronenberg M, Smyth MJ, Van Kaer L. NKT cells: what's in a name? *Nat Rev Immunol* (2004) 4(3):231–7. doi:10.1038/ nri1309
- Bendelac A, Rivera MN, Park SH, Roark JH. Mouse CD1-specific NK1 T cells: development, specificity, and function. *Annu Rev Immunol* (1997) 15:535–62. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.15.1.535
- Carlyle JR, Mesci A, Ljutic B, Belanger S, Tai LH, Rousselle E, et al. Molecular and genetic basis for strain-dependent NK1.1 alloreactivity of mouse NK cells. *J Immunol* (2006) 176(12):7511–24. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.176.12.7511
- Brennan PJ, Brigl M, Brenner MB. Invariant natural killer T cells: an innate activation scheme linked to diverse effector functions. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13(2):101–17. doi:10.1038/nri3369
- Slifka MK, Pagarigan RR, Whitton JL. NK markers are expressed on a high percentage of virus-specific CD8+ and CD4+ T cells. J Immunol (2000) 164(4):2009–15. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.164.4.2009
- Porcelli S, Morita CT, Brenner MB. CD1b restricts the response of human CD4-8- T lymphocytes to a microbial antigen. *Nature* (1992) 360(6404):593–7. doi:10.1038/360593a0
- Beckman EM, Porcelli SA, Morita CT, Behar SM, Furlong ST, Brenner MB. Recognition of a lipid antigen by CD1-restricted alpha beta+ T cells. *Nature* (1994) 372(6507):691–4. doi:10.1038/372691a0
- Brigl M, Brenner MB. CD1: antigen presentation and T cell function. Annu Rev Immunol (2004) 22:817–90. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.22.012703.104608
- Cohen NR, Garg S, Brenner MB. Antigen presentation by CD1 lipids, T cells, and NKT cells in microbial immunity. *Adv Immunol* (2009) 102:1–94. doi:10. 1016/S0065-2776(09)01201-2
- Barral DC, Brenner MB. CD1 antigen presentation: how it works. Nat Rev Immunol (2007) 7(12):929–41. doi:10.1038/nri2191
- Bendelac A, Lantz O, Quimby ME, Yewdell JW, Bennink JR, Brutkiewicz RR. CD1 recognition by mouse NK1+ T lymphocytes. *Science* (1995) 268(5212):863–5. doi:10.1126/science.7538697
- Bendelac A. Positive selection of mouse NK1+ T cells by CD1-expressing cortical thymocytes. J Exp Med (1995) 182(6):2091–6. doi:10.1084/jem.182.6. 2091
- Exley M, Garcia J, Balk SP, Porcelli S. Requirements for CD1d recognition by human invariant Valpha24+ CD4-CD8- T cells. J Exp Med (1997) 186(1):109–20. doi:10.1084/jem.186.1.109

- Kawano T, Cui J, Koezuka Y, Toura I, Kaneko Y, Motoki K, et al. CD1d-restricted and TCR-mediated activation of valpha14 NKT cells by glycosylceramides. *Science* (1997) 278(5343):1626–9. doi:10.1126/science.278. 5343.1626
- Benlagha K, Weiss A, Beavis A, Teyton L, Bendelac A. In vivo identification of glycolipid antigen-specific T cells using fluorescent CD1d tetramers. J Exp Med (2000) 191(11):1895–903. doi:10.1084/jem.191.11.1895
- Matsuda JL, Naidenko OV, Gapin L, Nakayama T, Taniguchi M, Wang CR, et al. Tracking the response of natural killer T cells to a glycolipid antigen using CD1d tetramers. J Exp Med (2000) 192(5):741–53. doi:10.1084/jem.192.5.741
- Dellabona P, Padovan E, Casorati G, Brockhaus M, Lanzavecchia A. An invariant V alpha 24-J alpha Q/V beta 11 T cell receptor is expressed in all individuals by clonally expanded CD4-8- T cells. J Exp Med (1994) 180(3):1171–6. doi:10. 1084/jem.180.3.1171
- Brossay L, Chioda M, Burdin N, Koezuka Y, Casorati G, Dellabona P, et al. CD1d-mediated recognition of an alpha-galactosylceramide by natural killer T cells is highly conserved through mammalian evolution. *J Exp Med* (1998) 188(8):1521–8. doi:10.1084/jem.188.8.1521
- Liu Y, Goff RD, Zhou D, Mattner J, Sullivan BA, Khurana A, et al. A modified alpha-galactosyl ceramide for staining and stimulating natural killer T cells. *J Immunol Methods* (2006) 312(1–2):34–9. doi:10.1016/j.jim.2006.02.009
- Rossjohn J, Pellicci DG, Patel O, Gapin L, Godfrey DI. Recognition of CD1d-restricted antigens by natural killer T cells. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2012) 12(12):845–57. doi:10.1038/nri3328
- Lawson V. Turned on by danger: activation of CD1d-restricted invariant natural killer T cells. *Immunology* (2012) 137(1):20–7. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2567. 2012.03612.x
- Reilly EC, Wands JR, Brossay L. Cytokine dependent and independent iNKT cell activation. *Cytokine* (2010) 51(3):227–31. doi:10.1016/j.cyto.2010.04.016
- Berzins SP, Smyth MJ, Baxter AG. Presumed guilty: natural killer T cell defects and human disease. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2011) 11(2):131–42. doi:10. 1038/nri2904
- Berzins SP, Ritchie DS. Natural killer T cells: drivers or passengers in preventing human disease? Nat Rev Immunol (2014) 14(9):640–6. doi:10.1038/ nri3725
- Behar SM, Podrebarac TA, Roy CJ, Wang CR, Brenner MB. Diverse TCRs recognize murine CD1. J Immunol (1999) 162(1):161–7.
- Cardell S, Tangri S, Chan S, Kronenberg M, Benoist C, Mathis D. Cd1restricted Cd4(+) T-cells in major histocompatibility complex class Ii-deficient mice. J Exp Med (1995) 182(4):993–1004. doi:10.1084/jem.182.4.993
- Park SH, Roark JH, Bendelac A. Tissue-specific recognition of mouse CD1 molecules. J Immunol (1998) 160(7):3128–34.
- Arrenberg P, Halder R, Dai Y, Maricic I, Kumar V. Oligoclonality and innatelike features in the TCR repertoire of type II NKT cells reactive to a beta-linked self-glycolipid. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2010) 107(24):10984–9. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1000576107
- Park SH, Weiss A, Benlagha K, Kyin T, Teyton L, Bendelac A. The mouse CD1d-restricted repertoire is dominated by a few autoreactive T cell receptor families. J Exp Med (2001) 193(8):893–904. doi:10.1084/jem.193.8.893
- Blomqvist M, Rhost S, Teneberg S, Lofbom L, Osterbye T, Brigl M, et al. Multiple tissue-specific isoforms of sulfatide activate CD1d-restricted type II NKT cells. *Eur J Immunol* (2009) **39**(7):1726–35. doi:10.1002/eji.200839001
- Jahng A, Maricic I, Aguilera C, Cardell S, Halder RC, Kumar V. Prevention of autoimmunity by targeting a distinct, noninvariant CD1d-reactive T cell population reactive to sulfatide. *J Exp Med* (2004) 199(7):947–57. doi:10.1084/ jem.20031389
- Kronenberg M. Toward an understanding of NKT cell biology: progress and paradoxes. Annu Rev Immunol (2005) 23:877–900. doi:10.1146/annurev. immunol.23.021704.115742
- 44. Bendelac A, Savage PB, Teyton L. The biology of NKT cells. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2007) **25**:297–336. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.25.022106.141711
- Stetson DB, Mohrs M, Reinhardt RL, Baron JL, Wang ZE, Gapin L, et al. Constitutive cytokine mRNAs mark natural killer (NK) and NK T cells poised for rapid effector function. *J Exp Med* (2003) 198(7):1069–76. doi:10.1084/jem. 20030630
- Van Kaer L, Parekh VV, Wu L. Invariant natural killer T cells as sensors and managers of inflammation. *Trends Immunol* (2013) 34(2):50–8. doi:10.1016/j. it.2012.08.009

- Brigl M, Bry L, Kent SC, Gumperz JE, Brenner MB. Mechanism of CD1drestricted natural killer T cell activation during microbial infection. *Nat Immunol* (2003) 4(12):1230–7. doi:10.1038/ni1002
- Mattner J, DeBord KL, Ismail N, Goff RD, Cantu C, Zhou DP, et al. Exogenous and endogenous glycolipid antigens activate NKT cells during microbial infections. *Nature* (2005) 434(7032):525–9. doi:10.1038/nature03408
- Kinjo Y, Wu D, Kim GS, Xing GW, Poles MA, Ho DD, et al. Recognition of bacterial glycosphingolipids by natural killer T cells. *Nature* (2005) 434(7032):520–5. doi:10.1038/nature03407
- Ambrosino E, Berzofsky JA, Terabe M. Regulation of tumor immunity: the role of NKT cells. *Expert Opin Biol Ther* (2008) 8(6):725–34. doi:10.1517/ 14712598.8.6.725
- Metelitsa LS. Anti-tumor potential of type-I NKT cells against CD1d-positive and CD1d-negative tumors in humans. *Clin Immunol* (2011) 140(2):119–29. doi:10.1016/j.clim.2010.10.005
- Balato A, Unutmaz D, Gaspari AA. Natural killer T cells: an unconventional T-cell subset with diverse effector and regulatory functions. *J Invest Dermatol* (2009) 129(7):1628–42. doi:10.1038/jid.2009.30
- Van Kaer L. Natural killer T cells as targets for immunotherapy of autoimmune diseases. *Immunol Cell Biol* (2004) 82(3):315–22. doi:10.1111/j.0818-9641. 2004.01252.x
- Coquet JM, Kyparissoudis K, Pellicci DG, Besra G, Berzins SP, Smyth MJ, et al. IL-21 is produced by NKT cells and modulates NKT cell activation and cytokine production. *J Immunol* (2007) **178**(5):2827–34. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.178.5.2827
- Sakuishi K, Oki S, Araki M, Porcelli SA, Miyake S, Yamamura T. Invariant NKT cells biased for IL-5 production act as crucial regulators of inflammation. *J Immunol* (2007) 179(6):3452–62. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.179.6.3452
- 56. Yu KO, Im JS, Molano A, Dutronc Y, Illarionov PA, Forestier C, et al. Modulation of CD1d-restricted NKT cell responses by using N-acyl variants of alpha-galactosylceramides. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2005) **102**(9):3383–8. doi:10.1073/pnas.0407488102
- Sullivan BA, Nagarajan NA, Wingender G, Wang J, Scott I, Tsuji M, et al. Mechanisms for glycolipid antigen-driven cytokine polarization by Valpha14i NKT cells. J Immunol (2010) 184(1):141–53. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0902880
- Im JS, Arora P, Bricard G, Molano A, Venkataswamy MM, Baine I, et al. Kinetics and cellular site of glycolipid loading control the outcome of natural killer T cell activation. *Immunity* (2009) **30**(6):888–98. doi:10.1016/j.immuni. 2009.03.022
- Bai L, Constantinides MG, Thomas SY, Reboulet R, Meng F, Koentgen F, et al. Distinct APCs explain the cytokine bias of alpha-galactosylceramide variants in vivo. J Immunol (2012) 188(7):3053–61. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1102414
- Fujii S, Shimizu K, Kronenberg M, Steinman RM. Prolonged IFN-gammaproducing NKT response induced with alpha-galactosylceramide-loaded DCs. *Nat Immunol* (2002) 3(9):867–74. doi:10.1038/ni827
- Buechel HM, Stradner MH, D'Cruz LM. Stages versus subsets: invariant natural killer T cell lineage differentiation. *Cytokine* (2015) 72(2):204–9. doi:10. 1016/j.cyto.2014.12.005
- Barral P, Polzella P, Bruckbauer A, van Rooijen N, Besra GS, Cerundolo V, et al. CD169(+) macrophages present lipid antigens to mediate early activation of iNKT cells in lymph nodes. *Nat Immunol* (2010) 11(4):303–12. doi:10.1038/ ni.1853
- Abe T, Fujimori T. Reporter mouse lines for fluorescence imaging. Dev Growth Differ (2013) 55(4):390–405. doi:10.1111/dgd.12062
- Johnston B, Kim CH, Soler D, Emoto M, Butcher EC. Differential chemokine responses and homing patterns of murine TCR alpha beta NKT cell subsets. *J Immunol* (2003) 171(6):2960–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.171.6.2960
- Germanov E, Veinotte L, Cullen R, Chamberlain E, Butcher EC, Johnston B. Critical role for the chemokine receptor CXCR6 in homeostasis and activation of CD1d-restricted NKT cells. J Immunol (2008) 181(1):81–91. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.181.1.81
- 66. Kim CH, Butcher EC, Johnston B. Distinct subsets of human Valpha24invariant NKT cells: cytokine responses and chemokine receptor expression. *Trends Immunol* (2002) 23(11):516–9. doi:10.1016/S1471-4906(02)02323-2
- Geissmann F, Cameron TO, Sidobre S, Manlongat N, Kronenberg M, Briskin MJ, et al. Intravascular immune surveillance by CXCR6+ NKT cells patrolling liver sinusoids. *PLoS Biol* (2005) 3(4):e113. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.0030113
- Phillipson M, Kubes P. The neutrophil in vascular inflammation. Nat Med (2011) 17(11):1381–90. doi:10.1038/nm.2514

- Thomas SY, Scanlon ST, Griewank KG, Constantinides MG, Savage AK, Barr KA, et al. PLZF induces an intravascular surveillance program mediated by long-lived LFA-1-ICAM-1 interactions. *J Exp Med* (2011) 208(6):1179–88. doi:10.1084/jem.20102630
- Emoto M, Mittrucker HW, Schmits R, Mak TW, Kaufmann SH. Critical role of leukocyte function-associated antigen-1 in liver accumulation of CD4+NKT cells. J Immunol (1999) 162(9):5094–8.
- Wong CH, Kubes P. Imaging natural killer T cells in action. *Immunol Cell Biol* (2013) 91(4):304–10. doi:10.1038/icb.2013.6
- Dustin ML, Bromley SK, Kan Z, Peterson DA, Unanue ER. Antigen receptor engagement delivers a stop signal to migrating T lymphocytes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1997) 94(8):3909–13. doi:10.1073/pnas.94.8.3909
- Munoz MA, Biro M, Weninger W. T cell migration in intact lymph nodes in vivo. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* (2014) 30:17–24. doi:10.1016/j.ceb.2014.05.002
- 74. Velazquez P, Cameron TO, Kinjo Y, Nagarajan N, Kronenberg M, Dustin ML. Activation by innate cytokines or microbial antigens can cause arrest of natural killer T cell patrolling of liver sinusoids. *J Immunol* (2008) 180(4):2024–8. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.180.4.2024
- 75. Minagawa M, Oya H, Yamamoto S, Shimizu T, Bannai M, Kawamura H, et al. Intensive expansion of natural killer T cells in the early phase of hepatocyte regeneration after partial hepatectomy in mice and its association with sympathetic nerve activation. *Hepatology* (2000) **31**(4):907–15. doi:10.1053/ he.2000.5850
- Barral P, Sanchez-Nino MD, van Rooijen N, Cerundolo V, Batista FD. The location of splenic NKT cells favours their rapid activation by blood-borne antigen. *EMBO J* (2012) **31**(10):2378–90. doi:10.1038/emboj.2012.87
- 77. Shekhar S, Joyee AG, Gao X, Peng Y, Wang S, Yang J, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells promote T cell immunity by modulating the function of lung dendritic cells during *Chlamydia Pneumoniae* infection. *J Innate Immun* (2014) 7(3):260–74. doi:10.1159/000368779
- 78. Lee WY, Sanz MJ, Wong CHY, Hardy PO, Salman-Dilgimen A, Moriarty TJ, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells act as an extravascular cytotoxic barrier for joint-invading lyme *Borrelia*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A (2014) 111(38):13936–41. doi:10.1073/pnas.1404769111
- Kastenmuller W, Torabi-Parizi P, Subramanian N, Lammermann T, Germain RN. A spatially-organized multicellular innate immune response in lymph nodes limits systemic pathogen spread. *Cell* (2012) **150**(6):1235–48. doi:10. 1016/j.cell.2012.07.021
- King IL, Amiel E, Tighe M, Mohrs K, Veerapen N, Besra G, et al. The mechanism of splenic invariant NKT cell activation dictates localization in vivo. *J Immunol* (2013) 191(2):572–82. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1300299
- DeKruyff RH, Yu S, Kim HY, Umetsu DT. Innate immunity in the lung regulates the development of asthma. *Immunol Rev* (2014) 260(1):235–48. doi:10.1111/imr.12187
- Scanlon ST, Thomas SY, Ferreira CM, Bai L, Krausz T, Savage PB, et al. Airborne lipid antigens mobilize resident intravascular NKT cells to induce allergic airway inflammation. *J Exp Med* (2011) 208(10):2113–24. doi:10.1084/ jem.20110522
- Shimizu K, Sato Y, Shinga J, Watanabe T, Endo T, Asakura M, et al. KLRG+ invariant natural killer T cells are long-lived effectors. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S* A (2014) 111(34):12474–9. doi:10.1073/pnas.1406240111
- Kawahara K, Moll H, Knirel YA, Seydel U, Zahringer U. Structural analysis of two glycosphingolipids from the lipopolysaccharide-lacking bacterium *Sphingomonas* capsulata. *Eur J Biochem* (2000) 267(6):1837–46. doi:10.1046/j. 1432-1327.2000.01189.x
- Dieckmann R, Graeber I, Kaesler I, Szewzyk U, von Dohren H. Rapid screening and dereplication of bacterial isolates from marine sponges of the Sula Ridge by Intact-Cell-MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry (ICM-MS). *Appl Microbiol Biotechnol* (2005) 67(4):539–48. doi:10.1007/ s00253-004-1812-2
- Sriram V, Du W, Gervay-Hague J, Brutkiewicz RR. Cell wall glycosphingolipids of *Sphingomonas paucimobilis* are CD1d-specific ligands for NKT cells. *Eur J Immunol* (2005) 35(6):1692–701. doi:10.1002/eji.200526157
- Wu D, Xing GW, Poles MA, Horowitz A, Kinjo Y, Sullivan B, et al. Bacterial glycolipids and analogs as antigens for CD1d-restricted NKT cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2005) **102**(5):1351–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.0408696102
- Kinjo Y, Tupin E, Wu D, Fujio M, Garcia-Navarro R, Benhnia MR, et al. Natural killer T cells recognize diacylglycerol antigens from pathogenic bacteria. *Nat Immunol* (2006) 7(9):978–86. doi:10.1038/ni1380

- Kinjo Y, Illarionov P, Vela JL, Pei B, Girardi E, Li X, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells recognize glycolipids from pathogenic Gram-positive bacteria. *Nat Immunol* (2011) **12**(10):966–74. doi:10.1038/ni.2096
- Shapiro ED. Lyme disease. N Engl J Med (2014) 370(18):1724–31. doi:10.1056/ NEJMcp1314325
- 91. Biesiada G, Czepiel J, Lesniak MR, Garlicki A, Mach T. Lyme disease: review. Arch Med Sci (2012) 8(6):978-82. doi:10.5114/aoms.2012.30948
- 92. Crispe IN. The liver as a lymphoid organ. Annu Rev Immunol (2009) 27:147-63. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.021908.132629
- Mehr S, Wood N. Streptococcus pneumoniae a review of carriage, infection, serotype replacement and vaccination. Paediatr Respir Rev (2012) 13(4):258–64. doi:10.1016/j.prrv.2011.12.001
- Deng X, Church D, Vanderkooi OG, Low DE, Pillai DR. Streptococcus pneumoniae infection: a Canadian perspective. Expert Rev Anti Infect Ther (2013) 11(8):781–91. doi:10.1586/14787210.2013.814831
- 95. Kadioglu A, Weiser JN, Paton JC, Andrew PW. The role of *Streptococcus pneumoniae* virulence factors in host respiratory colonization and disease. *Nat Rev Microbiol* (2008) 6(4):288–301. doi:10.1038/nrmicro1871
- 96. Kawakami K, Yamamoto N, Kinjo Y, Miyagi K, Nakasone C, Uezu K, et al. Critical role of Valpha14+ natural killer T cells in the innate phase of host protection against *Streptococcus pneumoniae* infection. *Eur J Immunol* (2003) 33(12):3322–30. doi:10.1002/eji.200324254
- 97. Chang YJ, Kim HY, Albacker LA, Lee HH, Baumgarth N, Akira S, et al. Influenza infection in suckling mice expands an NKT cell subset that protects against airway hyperreactivity. *J Clin Invest* (2011) **121**(1):57–69. doi:10.1172/ JCI44845
- Amprey JL, Im JS, Turco SJ, Murray HW, Illarionov PA, Besra GS, et al. A subset of liver NK T cells is activated during *Leishmania donovani* infection by CD1d-bound lipophosphoglycan. J Exp Med (2004) 200(7):895–904. doi:10. 1084/jem.20040704
- 99. Lotter H, Gonzalez-Roldan N, Lindner B, Winau F, Isibasi A, Moreno-Lafont M, et al. Natural killer T cells activated by a lipopeptidophosphoglycan from *Entamoeba histolytica* are critically important to control amebic liver abscess. *PLoS Pathog* (2009) 5(5):e1000434. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1000434
- 100. Chen GY, Nunez G. Sterile inflammation: sensing and reacting to damage. Nat Rev Immunol (2010) 10(12):826–37. doi:10.1038/nri2873
- 101. Kono H, Rock KL. How dying cells alert the immune system to danger. Nat Rev Immunol (2008) 8(4):279–89. doi:10.1038/nri2215

- 102. Rock KL, Latz E, Ontiveros F, Kono H. The sterile inflammatory response. Annu Rev Immunol (2010) 28:321–42. doi:10.1146/ annurev-immunol-030409-101311
- 103. Gapin L. iNKT cell autoreactivity: what is 'self' and how is it recognized? Nat Rev Immunol (2010) 10(4):272–7. doi:10.1038/nri2743
- 104. Ilan Y. Alpha versus beta: are we on the way to resolve the mystery as to which is the endogenous ligand for natural killer T cells? *Clin Exp Immunol* (2009) 158(3):300–7. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2249.2009.04030.x
- Godfrey DI, Pellicci DG, Rossjohn J. Beta-testing NKT cell self-reactivity. Nat Immunol (2011) 12(12):1135–7. doi:10.1038/ni.2162
- 106. Kain L, Webb B, Anderson BL, Deng S, Holt M, Costanzo A, et al. The identification of the endogenous ligands of natural killer T cells reveals the presence of mammalian alpha-linked glycosylceramides. *Immunity* (2014) 41(4):543–54. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.08.017
- 107. Oshima T, Sonoda KH, Nakao S, Hijioka K, Taniguchi M, Ishibashi T. Protective role for CD1d-reactive invariant natural killer T cells in cauterizationinduced corneal inflammation. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* (2008) 49(1):105–12. doi:10.1167/iovs.07-0284
- Faunce DE, Gamelli RL, Choudhry MA, Kovacs EJ. A role for CD1d-restricted NKT cells in injury-associated T cell suppression. J Leukoc Biol (2003) 73(6):747–55. doi:10.1189/jlb.1102540
- Chamorro A, Urra X, Planas AM. Infection after acute ischemic stroke: a manifestation of brain-induced immunodepression. *Stroke* (2007) 38(3):1097–103. doi:10.1161/01.STR.0000258346.68966.9d
- 110. Westendorp WF, Nederkoorn PJ, Vermeij JD, Dijkgraaf MG, van de Beek D. Post-stroke infection: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMC Neurol* (2011) 11:110. doi:10.1186/1471-2377-11-110

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Liew and Kubes. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Type II NKT cells in inflammation, autoimmunity, microbial immunity, and cancer

Idania Marrero, Randle Ware and Vipin Kumar*

Laboratory of Immune Regulation, Department of Medicine, University of California San Diego, La Jolla, CA, USA

Natural killer T cells (NKT) recognize self and microbial lipid antigens presented by non-polymorphic CD1d molecules. Two major NKT cell subsets, type I and II, express different types of antigen receptors (TCR) with distinct mode of CD1d/lipid recognition. Though type II NKT cells are less frequent in mice and difficult to study, they are predominant in human. One of the major subsets of type II NKT cells reactive to the self-glycolipid sulfatide is the best characterized and has been shown to induce a dominant immune regulatory mechanism that controls inflammation in autoimmunity and in anti-cancer immunity. Recently, type II NKT cells reactive to other self-glycolipids have been identified suggesting both promiscuous and specific TCR recognition in microbial immunity as well. Since the CD1d pathway is highly conserved, a detailed understanding of the biology and function of type II NKT cells as well as their interplay with type I NKT cells or other innate and adaptive T cells will have major implications for potential novel interventions in inflammatory and autoimmune diseases, microbial immunity, and cancer.

OPEN ACCESS

S. M. Mansour Haeryfar, Western University, Canada

Reviewed by:

Masaki Terabe, National Institutes of Health, USA Susanna Cardell, University of Gothenburg, Sweden Jay A. Berzofsky, National Institutes of Health, USA

*Correspondence:

Vipin Kumar, Laboratory of Immune Regulation, Department of Medicine, University of California San Diego, 9500 Gilman Drive, La Jolla, CA 92037, USA vckumar@ucsd.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> **Received:** 01 April 2015 **Accepted:** 02 June 2015 **Published:** 17 June 2015

Citation:

Marrero I, Ware R and Kumar V (2015) Type II NKT cells in inflammation, autoimmunity, microbial immunity, and cancer. Front. Immunol. 6:316. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00316 Keywords: CD1d, innate immunity, inflammation, autoimmunity, cancer, sulfatide, lipids, neutrophils

Introduction

Natural killer T (NKT) cells are innate-like T cells that recognize both exogenous and endogenous lipid antigens presented by CD1d, a major histocompatibility (MHC) class I-like antigen-presenting molecule. They comprise two main subsets, type I and type II, based upon differences in the nature of their T cell receptors (TCRs) (1–3). The well-studied type I NKT cell subset that uses a semi-invariant TCR α chain is more prevalent than the type II subset in the mouse, while the less explored type II NKT cell subset that utilizes a more diverse TCR repertoire is predominant in humans (4–6). Both subsets require signaling lymphocytic activation molecule-associated protein (SAP) and promyelocytic leukemia zinc finger (PLZF) for their development and effector program (3, 7, 8). After antigenic activation, NKT cells secrete large amounts of cytokines, such as interferon- γ (IFN γ), interleukins IL-4, IL-10, IL-13, IL-17, and IL-22, tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF α), and granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF), which modulate immune responses triggered by other innate NK cells and adaptive T and B cells (3–6). Both subsets appear to modulate immune responses involved in autoimmunity, inflammation, infections, and cancer (4–7, 9, 10). This review primarily focuses on lipid-reactive CD1d-restricted TCR α/β + type II NKT cells and their potential role in immunity.
Antigen Recognition, TCR Repertoire, and Activation of Type II NKT Cells

Type I NKT cells respond to a strong agonist α -galactosylceramide (α GalCer) as well as microbial and self-lipids. By contrast, type II NKT cells are not reactive to α GalCer and recognize self-glycolipids and self-phospholipids (5, 6, 11). A major subset of type II NKT cells recognize a naturally occurring self-glycolipid, sulfatide, which is enriched in several membranes, including myelin in the central nervous system (CNS), β -cells in the pancreas, kidney, and liver (12, 13). Recently, other self-lipids, including β -D-glucopyranosylceramide (β -GlcCer), β GalCer, lysophosphati-dylethanolamine (lyso-PE), lysophosphatidylglycerol (lyso-PG), or cardiolipin and lysophosphatidylcholine (lyso-PC) have been shown to be involved in the activation of liver type II NKT cells (5, 6, 8, 12–17). Lyso-PC and β -glucosylceramide and glucosyl-sphingosine lipids were reported to activate human type II NKT cells as well (18, 19).

The mechanism of binding of type II NKT TCRs to antigens uses features of TCR binding shared by both type I NKT cells and conventional T cells, but also is distinct from both (12, 20, 21). Thus, type II NKT TCRs contact their ligands primarily via their β chain rather than α chain, suggesting that the TCR V β chain contributes significantly to antigen fine specificity (20). Sulfatidereactive type II NKT cells express oligoclonal TCRs with a limited number of V α - and V β -chains (V α 3/V α 1 and V β 8.1/V β 3.1). In contrast to the germline-encoded TCRa chain in type I NKT cells, only about 14% of TCR V α and 13–27% of TCR V β chains in type II NKT cells are encoded by germline gene segments (12). A prevalent type II NKT cell subset expressing Vα3.2-Vβ8 TCR has also been described (22). It remains to be seen whether other type II NKT cells will also use a similar mechanism of lipid recognition to sulfatide-reactive T cells. It appears that type II NKT cells are mostly reactive to self-lipid ligands, but they can also recognize structurally similar microbial-derived lipids because of their TCR degeneracy or promiscuity.

Type I NKT cells can be activated either directly through TCR stimulation by exogenous microbial lipid antigens or indirectly by stimulatory self-lipids presented by CD1d and/or cytokines (IL-12, IL-18, or type I IFN) produced through Toll-like receptor (TLR)-mediated signaling (23, 24). Thus, different self-lipids as well as cytokines present at elevated levels during inflammation can potentially stimulate type I NKT cells. Recent studies suggest that type I NKT cells can be activated in response to bacteria, as well as viruses, without antigen receptor stimulation (25). By contrast, type II NKT cells are mainly stimulated by direct recognition of lipid/CD1d complexes by their TCR. It has been consistently found that stimulation of type II NKT hybridomas with phospholipids and glycolipids requires lipid uptake, intracellular processing, and presentation to TCR but not TLR signaling (15, 26). In many experimental conditions wherein type I NKT cells are activated, type II NKT cells remain inactivated suggesting that type II NKT cells may not be easily activated by cytokine/TLR signaling but require self-lipid recognition.

It is becoming clear that the TCR recognition by type II NKT cells can be highly specific or promiscuous. For example, sulfatide-reactive type II NKT cell hybridomas XV19 or 19.3 can recognize sulfatide or lyso-PC effectively but not so efficiently all other phospholipids or glycolipids (12–15, 17, 26). Consistent with this, at the polyclonal level, some lyso-PC-reactive NKT cells are distinct from sulfatide-reactive NKT cells (17) and in 4get mice, type II NKT cells are reactive to several self-lipids but not sulfatide (8, 16). Similarly, some lyso-PG-reactive type II NKT hybridomas can recognize both self and microbial lipids derived from *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* or *Corynebacterium glutamicum* and others are non-responsive to these lipids (15). These findings identify some redundancy as well as overlapping TCR repertoires among type II NKT cells that recognize self-lipids.

Immune regulatory activity of NKT cells can be mediated by cytokines secreted by NKT cells themselves or following their interaction with other immune cells, including DCs, NK cells, Tregs, monocytes, and B cells. Activation of NKT cell subsets can result in the deviation of a cytokine secretion profile in MHC-restricted CD4⁺/CD8⁺ T cells toward either a pronounced Th1-, Th2-, or Th17-like response.

It is noteworthy that in inflamed target tissues, such as in pancreas in non-obese diabetic (NOD) mice that spontaneously develop type 1 diabetes (T1D) and in the CNS during experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE), both type I and type II NKT cells accumulate (13, 27). However, activation of type II NKT cells following sulfatide or lyso-PC administration leads to a rapid accumulation of type I NKT cells into liver in an IL-12 and macrophage inflammatory protein 2 (MIP2)-dependent fashion. But these recruited type I NKT cells are neither activated nor do they secrete cytokines, and consequently they are anergic, leading to decreased levels of IFNy followed by reduced recruitment of myeloid cells, NK cells, and protection from liver damage (28, 29). In contrast to the activation of lyso-PE-reactive type II NKT cells in an infectious model of HBV, hepatic type I NKT cells are not anergized but stimulated to secrete cytokines (16). This difference in type I NKT stimulation may relate to the differential milieu in liver during sterile versus infectious immunity.

A Novel Type II NKT Cell-Mediated Immune Regulatory Pathway

Sulfatide-mediated type II NKT cell stimulation *in vivo* results in the activation of predominantly hepatic plasmacytoid DCs (pDC) but not conventional DC (cDC) and ultimately induction of anergy in hepatic type I NKT cells. This unique immune regulatory pathway not only involves cross-regulation of type I NKT cells but also inhibition of pathogenic Th1/Th17 cells through tolerization of hepatic cDC and tissue-resident antigen-presenting cells (APCs), such as microglia in the CNS (28, 30). By contrast, activation of type I NKT cells following α GalCer administration predominantly activates hepatic cDC (28, 29). We are currently investigating the molecular mechanism of these NKT–DCs interactions.

It has been shown that this immune regulatory pathway effectively controls EAE, T1D, inflammatory liver diseases, and systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) (17, 27, 28, 30–32) (Halder, unpublished). A recent study has suggested that the ICOS and PD-1 ligand pathways are required for the regulation of T1D in NOD mice by CD4⁺ type II NKT cells (33). Sulfatide-mediated type II NKT cell activation can also result in IL-10 secretion and,

consequently, inhibition of type I NKT cells and diabetogenic or encephalitogenic CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells (13, 27). Furthermore, activation of type II NKT cells also induces alterations in other innate cells, including myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSCs), CD11b⁺Gr-1⁺ cells, and neutrophils (17, 28, 30–32). Accordingly, MDSCs have been shown to protect mice from EAE (34). CD11b⁺Gr-1⁺ cells and neutrophil alterations can also protect from inflammatory liver diseases (31, 32, 35). Additionally, activation of type II NKT cells by PD-L1-deficient DCs increases the IL-4 and IL-13 levels and, consequently, decreases the numbers of IFNγ and IL-17-secreting pathogenic T cells (36). Thus, targeting type II NKT-mediated inhibition of the effector functions of Th1/Th17 cells and APCs in peripheral organs as well as in affected target tissues offers a potent strategy for intervention in autoimmune and inflammatory diseases (30).

Type II NKT Cells in Autoimmune and Inflammatory Diseases

The activation of type II NKT cells with sulfatide controls both antigen-induced and spontaneously arising autoimmune diseases. Additionally, sulfatide-mediated immune regulation inhibits inflammatory liver diseases elicited by type I NKT cells (13, 17, 27, 28, 30-32, 35). Sulfatide-reactive type II NKT cells also have been shown to abrogate ischemic-reperfusion injury in mice and in patients with acute tubular necrosis (37). Interestingly, during EAE and T1D progression, sulfatide-reactive type II NKT cells accumulate in the target tissue and in the draining of lymph nodes, respectively. This greater abundance of type II NKT cells in the CNS inverts the usual ratio of type II/type I NKT cells (type II NKT cells, 3-4%, and type I NKT cells, 0.6-0.9%) (13, 27). Thus, administration of brain-derived sulfatides or synthetic cic-tetracosenoyl or tetracosenoyl sulfatide affords protection from EAE and diabetes (13, 27, 30). In both cases, it is the sulfatide with the longer fatty acid chain that is able to efficiently activate type II NKT cells and prevent autoimmunity. These data suggest that sulfatide analogs should be examined in clinical studies in multiple sclerosis (MS) and T1D. Our preliminary studies also suggest that activation of type II NKT cells following administration of sulfatide significantly inhibits development of lupus nephritis in (NZB X NZW) F1 mice, further indicating a regulatory role of type II NKT cells (5) (Halder, unpublished).

Recent studies have indicated key mutual interactions among NKT cells, CD1d⁺ cells, and commensal microbiota in the intestine (38). Evidence from several animal models of inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) demonstrates that type I NKT cells can be either protective or pathogenic (39). Interestingly, type II NKT cells seem to promote intestinal inflammation and mediate a pathogenic response when both CD1d expression and the frequency of IL-13 producing type II NKT cells are increased in mice as well as patients with ulcerative colitis (40–42). It is noteworthy that type II NKT cells involved in ulcerative colitis in humans are also reactive to lysosulfatide, but in contrast to the liver type II NKT cells, they secrete IL-13 and not IFN γ (41). This suggest that there are subsets of type II NKT cells that may have different TCR repertoires as well as different cytokine secretion patterns in different tissues, just as there are different subsets of type I NKT cells.

Type II NKT Cells in Metabolic and Liver Disorders

Both NKT cell subsets have been shown to be involved in adipose-tissue inflammation, diet-induced obesity, and glucose metabolism (43). Roles for eosinophils, macrophages, and innate lymphoid type 2 cells (ILC2) have also been suggested in metabolic disorders (44, 45). More recently, type II NKT cells induced by both IL-25 and sulfatide treatments have been shown to be involved in the regulation of inflammation in adipose tissue and prevention of high fat diet-induced obesity in mice. Transfer of type II NKT cells into obese mice induced a greater and prolonged weight loss and improved glucose tolerance (44).

In inflammatory liver diseases, type I and type II NKT cells have been shown to play opposing roles (35). Earlier, it was shown that following liver injury after ischemic-reperfusion or ConA administration, a rapid activation of IFNy-secreting type I but not type II NKT cells takes place (28, 31). Activation of type I NKT cells generates a cascade of events that contributes to liver inflammation and damage. The secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines, such as IFN α , and chemokines leads to accumulation of CD11b+ Gr-1+ cells as well as other myeloid cells resulting in the destruction of hepatocytes. By contrast, sulfatide-activated type II NKT cells inhibit the cascade of pro-inflammatory events through a mechanism that includes activation of pDC resulting in tolerization of cDC, anergy in type I NKT cells and consequently protection from liver injury (28, 31, 35). In a mouse model of chronic alcohol liver disease (ALD), we have found that type I, but not type II, NKT cells are activated, leading to recruitment of inflammatory neutrophils and liver damage (46, 47). Inhibition of type I NKT cells following a novel direct mechanism involving all-trans retinoic acid (48) and its receptor (RAR- γ) signaling, or an indirect mechanism mediated by sulfatide-activated type II NKT cells significantly blunts ALD (46). Consistent with this, accumulation of activated type I NKT cells in patients with NAFLD has recently been shown (49-51). Currently, clinical studies are being carried out to examine the potential use of a RAR-y analog for the treatment of alcohol- and non-alcoholic liver disease. We are presently investigating in humans the role of both type I and type II NKT cells in the promotion as well as regulation of inflammatory immune responses in liver and gut. The identification of the role of these cell subsets in liver disorders could potentially lead to the development of novel therapeutics.

Type II NKT Cells in Infectious Diseases

Natural killer T cells contribute to the early immune response against a broad range of microbial pathogens, playing either a beneficial role in some infections or a negative role in others (52). Frequently, type I and type II NKT cells can have opposing roles in microbial immunity. For example, in the case of *Trypanosoma cruzi* infections, type II NKT cells were shown to promote inflammation and mortality and reduced titers of pathogen-specific antibodies, whereas type I NKT cells led to reduced inflammation and improved mortality and antibody titers (53). By contrast, during murine *Schistosoma mansoni* infection, type II NKT cells led to

increased Th2 cytokine secretion and decreased IFN γ production, while type I NKT cells reinstated IFN γ levels (54).

Sulfatide-activated type II NKT cells have also been shown to affect the course of infectious diseases. Previously, we showed that sulfatide-activated type II NKT cells inhibit HIV-1 replication and enhance multi-lineage hematopoiesis in a SCID-Hu (Thy/Liv) HIV model (55). We hypothesized that sulfatide-mediated activation of type II NKT cells and pDC results in the induction of anergy in type I NKT cells. It was shown that peripheral CD4⁺ type I NKT cells are depleted in early HIV infection and that the remaining cells in the circulation during HIV infection are functionally impaired in IFN γ expression (56). Sulfatide-mediated activation of type II NKT cells also has a protective effect in a *Staphylococcus aureus* murine model of sepsis and is associated with a decrease in pro-inflammatory cytokines, such as TNF α and IL-6 (57). This beneficial outcome was found to depend on CD1d but not on type I NKT cells.

Recent studies in HBV infection in animal models and humans have shown that NKT cells contribute to the initiation of antiviral immune responses against HBV. An early activation of type I and type II NKT cells was found following infection, mainly in the liver, which correlated with IFNy-dependent suppression of viral replication; but also NKT cells contribute to HBV-induced hepatitis (16, 58). Using a mouse model of infection with HBV-expressing adenoviral particles (Ad-HBV), it was demonstrated that Ja18-deficient (lacking type I NKT cells) and CD1d-deficient (lacking all NKT cells) mice exhibited a significant decrease in NK, B, CD4+, and CD8+ T cell activation and hepatic immune infiltration, supporting the idea that NKT cells play a role in the immune response to HBV (16). More importantly, it was shown that HBV infection induces production of modified ER self-lipids, including phosphatidylethanolamine (PE) and lysophosphatidylethanolamine (lyso-PE), direct activation of liver type II NKT cells, and downstream cytokine-dependent activation of type I NKT cells. Type II NKT activation required hepatocyte expression of microsomal triglyceride transfer protein (MTP) and CD1d (16). In a murine acute hepatitis B transgenic model, NKG2D-dependent activation of type II NKT cells has been shown to result in liver damage (59).

Type II NKT Cells in Tumor Immunity

Similar to the immune responses in liver, type I and type II NKT cells have been shown to play opposing roles in tumor immunity

References

- Bendelac A, Savage PB, Teyton L. The biology of NKT cells. Annu Rev Immunol (2007) 25:297–336. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.25.022106.141711
- Brigl M, Brenner MB. CD1: antigen presentation and T cell function. Annu Rev Immunol (2004) 22:817–90. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.22.012703.104608
- Godfrey DI, Stankovic S, Baxter AG. Raising the NKT cell family. Nat Immunol (2010) 11(3):197–206. doi:10.1038/ni.1841
- Arrenberg P, Halder R, Kumar V. Cross-regulation between distinct natural killer T cell subsets influences immune response to self and foreign antigens. *J Cell Physiol* (2009) 218(2):246–50. doi:10.1002/jcp.21597
- Kumar V, Delovitch TL. Different subsets of natural killer T cells may vary in their roles in health and disease. *Immunology* (2014) 142(3):321–36. doi:10.1111/ imm.12247
- Rhost S, Sedimbi S, Kadri N, Cardell SL. Immunomodulatory type II natural killer T lymphocytes in health and disease. *Scand J Immunol* (2012) 76(3):246–55. doi:10.1111/j.1365-3083.2012.02750.x

(10, 60). Type I NKT cells are usually associated with the promotion of tumor immunity, whereas type II NKT cells are associated with its suppression (61). Thus, type I NKT cells were found to induce lysis of tumor cells directly via a perforin/ granzyme-dependent mechanism or indirectly by induction of Th1 cytokine secretion and activation of NK and DC cells. By contrast, type II NKT cells have shown immunosuppressive activity down-regulating tumor immunosurveillance (60, 62-64). Type II NKT cell-induced tumor suppression can be mediated by IL-13 secretion resulting in the activation of TGF-β-secreting MDSCs that inhibit tumor-specific CD8⁺ T cells or type I NKT cells. In humans, Chang et al. have also shown an increase in IL-13-secreting lyso-PC-reactive type II NKT cells in multiple myeloma patients (18). Interestingly, type I NKT cells are decreased in these patients, suggesting opposing roles, as their increased frequency is associated with better prognosis.

Future Studies and Challenges

Availability of stable reagents for analysis of type I NKT cells has resulted in characterization of changes in their frequency and phenotype in humans in different disease conditions, including autoimmune and infectious diseases and cancer. A detailed characterization of type II NKT cell repertoires and their ligands in humans is required for a broader understanding of their physiological role in health and in disease. A recent study suggesting a role for lyso-glucosylsphingosine (lyso-GL1)-reactive type II NKT cells in Gaucher disease is an important development (19). Together, all of these observations indicate that it may be possible in the future to differentially activate or inhibit type I and type II NKT cells for the development of novel immunotherapeutic protocols in altering the course of cancer and both infectious and autoimmune diseases.

Acknowledgments

This work was supported by grants from the National Institutes of Health, USA, R01 CA100660 and R01 AA020864 (VK) and from the Juvenile Diabetes Research Foundation (JDRF) grants 24-2007-362 (VK).

- Brennan PJ, Brigl M, Brenner MB. Invariant natural killer T cells: an innate activation scheme linked to diverse effector functions. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13(2):101–17. doi:10.1038/nri3369
- Zhao J, Weng X, Bagchi S, Wang CR. Polyclonal type II natural killer T cells require PLZF and SAP for their development and contribute to CpG-mediated antitumor response. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2014) 111(7):2674–9. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1323845111
- Godfrey DI, Kronenberg M. Going both ways: immune regulation via CD1ddependent NKT cells. J Clin Invest (2004) 114(10):1379–88. doi:10.1172/JCI23594
- Terabe M, Berzofsky JA. NKT cells in immunoregulation of tumor immunity: a new immunoregulatory axis. *Trends Immunol* (2007) 28(11):491–6. doi:10.1016/j. it.2007.05.008
- Kronenberg M, Kinjo Y. Innate-like recognition of microbes by invariant natural killer T cells. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2009) 21(4):391–6. doi:10.1016/j. coi.2009.07.002
- 12. Arrenberg P, Halder R, Dai Y, Maricic I, Kumar V. Oligoclonality and innate-like features in the TCR repertoire of type II NKT cells reactive to a beta-linked

self-glycolipid. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A (2010) 107(24):10984-9. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1000576107

- Jahng A, Maricic I, Aguilera C, Cardell S, Halder RC, Kumar V. Prevention of autoimmunity by targeting a distinct, noninvariant CD1d-reactive T cell population reactive to sulfatide. J Exp Med (2004) 199(7):947–57. doi:10.1084/ jem.20031389
- Rhost S, Lofbom L, Rynmark BM, Pei B, Mansson JE, Teneberg S, et al. Identification of novel glycolipid ligands activating a sulfatide-reactive, CD1d-restricted, type II natural killer T lymphocyte. *Eur J Immunol* (2012) 42(11):2851–60. doi:10.1002/ eji.201142350
- Tatituri RV, Watts GF, Bhowruth V, Barton N, Rothchild A, Hsu FF, et al. Recognition of microbial and mammalian phospholipid antigens by NKT cells with diverse TCRs. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2013) 110(5):1827–32. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1220601110
- Zeissig S, Murata K, Sweet L, Publicover J, Hu Z, Kaser A, et al. Hepatitis B virus-induced lipid alterations contribute to natural killer T cell-dependent protective immunity. *Nat Med* (2012) 18(7):1060–8. doi:10.1038/nm.2811
- Maricic I, Girardi E, Zajonc DM, Kumar V. Recognition of lysophosphatidylcholine by type II NKT cells and protection from an inflammatory liver disease. *J Immunol* (2014) **193**(9):4580–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1400699
- Chang DH, Deng H, Matthews P, Krasovsky J, Ragupathi G, Spisek R, et al. Inflammation-associated lysophospholipids as ligands for CD1d-restricted T cells in human cancer. *Blood* (2008) 112(4):1308–16. doi:10.1182/blood-2008-04-149831
- Nair S, Boddupalli CS, Verma R, Liu J, Yang R, Pastores GM, et al. Type II NKT-TFH cells against Gaucher lipids regulate B-cell immunity and inflammation. *Blood* (2015) **125**(8):1256–71. doi:10.1182/blood-2014-09-600270
- Girardi E, Maricic I, Wang J, Mac TT, Iyer P, Kumar V, et al. Type II natural killer T cells use features of both innate-like and conventional T cells to recognize sulfatide self antigens. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13(9):851–6. doi:10.1038/ni.2371
- Patel O, Pellicci DG, Gras S, Sandoval-Romero ML, Uldrich AP, Mallevaey T, et al. Recognition of CD1d-sulfatide mediated by a type II natural killer T cell antigen receptor. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13(9):857–63. doi:10.1038/ni.2372
- Park SH, Weiss A, Benlagha K, Kyin T, Teyton L, Bendelac A. The mouse CD1drestricted repertoire is dominated by a few autoreactive T cell receptor families. *J Exp Med* (2001) 193(8):893–904. doi:10.1084/jem.193.8.893
- Brigl M, Tatituri RV, Watts GF, Bhowruth V, Leadbetter EA, Barton N, et al. Innate and cytokine-driven signals, rather than microbial antigens, dominate in natural killer T cell activation during microbial infection. *J Exp Med* (2011) 208(6):1163–77. doi:10.1084/jem.20102555
- Kinjo Y, Kitano N, Kronenberg M. The role of invariant natural killer T cells in microbial immunity. J Infect Chemother (2013) 19(4):560–70. doi:10.1007/ s10156-013-0638-1
- Holzapfel KL, Tyznik AJ, Kronenberg M, Hogquist KA. Antigen-dependent versus -independent activation of invariant NKT cells during infection. *J Immunol* (2014) 192(12):5490–8. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1400722
- Roy KC, Maricic I, Khurana A, Smith TR, Halder RC, Kumar V. Involvement of secretory and endosomal compartments in presentation of an exogenous self-glycolipid to type II NKT cells. *J Immunol* (2008) 180(5):2942–50. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.180.5.2942
- Subramanian L, Blumenfeld H, Tohn R, Ly D, Aguilera C, Maricic I, et al. NKT cells stimulated by long fatty acyl chain sulfatides significantly reduce the incidence of type 1 diabetes in nonobese diabetic mice [corrected]. *PLoS One* (2012) 7(5):e37771. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0037771
- Halder RC, Aguilera C, Maricic I, Kumar V. Type II NKT cell-mediated anergy induction in type I NKT cells prevents inflammatory liver disease. *J Clin Invest* (2007) 117(8):2302–12. doi:10.1172/JCI31602
- Halder RC, Jahng A, Maricic I, Kumar V. Mini review: immune response to myelin-derived sulfatide and CNS-demyelination. *Neurochem Res* (2007) 32(2):257–62. doi:10.1007/s11064-006-9145-4
- Maricic I, Halder R, Bischof F, Kumar V. Dendritic cells and anergic type I NKT cells play a crucial role in sulfatide-mediated immune regulation in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *J Immunol* (2014) 193(3):1035–46. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1302898
- Arrenberg P, Maricic I, Kumar V. Sulfatide-mediated activation of type II natural killer T cells prevents hepatic ischemic reperfusion injury in mice. *Gastroenterology* (2011) 140(2):646–55. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2010.10.003
- 32. Maricic I, Sheng H, Marrero I, Seki E, Kisseleva T, Chaturvedi S, et al. Inhibition of type I NKT cells by retinoids or following sulfatide-mediated activation of type

II NKT cells attenuates alcoholic liver disease. *Hepatology* (2015) **61**(4):1357–69. doi:10.1002/hep.27632

- Kadri N, Korpos E, Gupta S, Briet C, Lofbom L, Yagita H, et al. CD4(+) type II NKT cells mediate ICOS and programmed death-1-dependent regulation of type 1 diabetes. *J Immunol* (2012) 188(7):3138–49. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1101390
- Parekh VV, Wu L, Olivares-Villagomez D, Wilson KT, Van Kaer L. Activated invariant NKT cells control central nervous system autoimmunity in a mechanism that involves myeloid-derived suppressor cells. *J Immunol* (2013) 190(5):1948–60. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1201718
- Kumar V. NKT-cell subsets: promoters and protectors in inflammatory liver disease. J Hepatol (2013) 59(3):618–20. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2013.02.032
- Brandl C, Ortler S, Herrmann T, Cardell S, Lutz MB, Wiendl H. B7-H1-deficiency enhances the potential of tolerogenic dendritic cells by activating CD1drestricted type II NKT cells. *PLoS One* (2010) 5(5):e10800. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0010800
- Yang SH, Lee JP, Jang HR, Cha RH, Han SS, Jeon US, et al. Sulfatide-reactive natural killer T cells abrogate ischemia-reperfusion injury. *J Am Soc Nephrol* (2011) 22(7):1305–14. doi:10.1681/ASN.2010080815
- Zeissig S, Blumberg RS. Commensal microbiota and NKT cells in the control of inflammatory diseases at mucosal surfaces. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2013) 25(6):690–6. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2013.09.012
- Liao CM, Zimmer MI, Wang CR. The functions of type I and type II natural killer T cells in inflammatory bowel diseases. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* (2013) 19(6):1330–8. doi:10.1097/MIB.0b013e318280b1e3
- Fuss IJ, Heller F, Boirivant M, Leon F, Yoshida M, Fichtner-Feigl S, et al. Nonclassical CD1d-restricted NK T cells that produce IL-13 characterize an atypical Th2 response in ulcerative colitis. *J Clin Invest* (2004) 113(10):1490–7. doi:10.1172/JCI19836
- Fuss IJ, Joshi B, Yang Z, Degheidy H, Fichtner-Feigl S, de Souza H, et al. IL-13Ralpha2-bearing, type II NKT cells reactive to sulfatide self-antigen populate the mucosa of ulcerative colitis. *Gut* (2014) 63(11):1728–36. doi:10.1136/ gutjnl-2013-305671
- Liao CM, Zimmer MI, Shanmuganad S, Yu HT, Cardell SL, Wang CR. Dysregulation of CD1d-restricted type ii natural killer T cells leads to spontaneous development of colitis in mice. *Gastroenterology* (2012) 142(2): 326–34.e1–2. doi:10.1053/j. gastro.2011.10.030
- Exley MA, Hand L, O'Shea D, Lynch L. Interplay between the immune system and adipose tissue in obesity. J Endocrinol (2014) 223(2):R41–8. doi:10.1530/ JOE-13-0516
- Hams E, Locksley RM, McKenzie AN, Fallon PG. Cutting edge: IL-25 elicits innate lymphoid type 2 and type II NKT cells that regulate obesity in mice. *J Immunol* (2013) 191(11):5349–53. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1301176
- Wu D, Molofsky AB, Liang HE, Ricardo-Gonzalez RR, Jouihan HA, Bando JK, et al. Eosinophils sustain adipose alternatively activated macrophages associated with glucose homeostasis. *Science* (2011) 332(6026):243–7. doi:10.1126/ science.1201475
- 46. Maricic I, Sheng H, Marrero I, Seki E, Kisseleva T, Chaturvedi S, et al. Inhibition of type I natural killer T cells by retinoids or following sulfatide-mediated activation of type II natural killer T cells attenuates alcoholic liver disease in mice. *Hepatology* (2015) **61**(4):1357–69. doi:10.1002/hep.27632
- Mathews S, Feng D, Maricic I, Ju C, Kumar V, Gao B. Invariant natural killer T cells contribute to chronic-plus-binge ethanol-mediated liver injury by promoting hepatic neutrophil infiltration. *Cell Mol Immunol* (2015). doi:10.1038/ cmi.2015.06
- Yanagisawa K, Yue S, van der Vliet HJ, Wang R, Alatrakchi N, Golden-Mason L, et al. Ex vivo analysis of resident hepatic pro-inflammatory CD1d-reactive T cells and hepatocyte surface CD1d expression in hepatitis C. *J Viral Hepat* (2013) 20(8):556–65. doi:10.1111/jvh.12081
- Adler M, Taylor S, Okebugwu K, Yee H, Fielding C, Fielding G, et al. Intrahepatic natural killer T cell populations are increased in human hepatic steatosis. World J Gastroenterol (2011) 17(13):1725–31. doi:10.3748/wjg.v17.i13.1725
- Syn WK, Oo YH, Pereira TA, Karaca GF, Jung Y, Omenetti A, et al. Accumulation of natural killer T cells in progressive nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Hepatology* (2010) 51(6):1998–2007. doi:10.1002/hep.23599
- Tajiri K, Shimizu Y, Tsuneyama K, Sugiyama T. Role of liver-infiltrating CD3+CD56+ natural killer T cells in the pathogenesis of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* (2009) 21(6):673–80. doi:10.1097/ MEG.0b013e32831bc3d6

- Tupin E, Kinjo Y, Kronenberg M. The unique role of natural killer T cells in the response to microorganisms. *Nat Rev Microbiol* (2007) 5(6):405–17. doi:10.1038/ nrmicro1657
- Duthie MS, Kahn M, White M, Kapur RP, Kahn SJ. Critical proinflammatory and anti-inflammatory functions of different subsets of CD1d-restricted natural killer T cells during *Trypanosoma cruzi* infection. *Infect Immun* (2005) 73(1):181–92. doi:10.1128/IAI.73.1.181-192.2005
- Mallevaey T, Zanetta JP, Faveeuw C, Fontaine J, Maes E, Platt F, et al. Activation of invariant NKT cells by the helminth parasite *Schistosoma mansoni. J Immunol* (2006) 176(4):2476–85. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.176.4.2476
- Sundell IB, Halder R, Zhang M, Maricic I, Koka PS, Kumar V. Sulfatide administration leads to inhibition of HIV-1 replication and enhanced hematopoeisis. *J Stem Cells* (2010) 5(1):33–42. doi;jsc.2010.5.1.33
- Fernandez CS, Kelleher AD, Finlayson R, Godfrey DI, Kent SJ. NKT cell depletion in humans during early HIV infection. *Immunol Cell Biol* (2014) **92**(7):578–90. doi:10.1038/icb.2014.25
- Kwiecinski J, Rhost S, Lofbom L, Blomqvist M, Mansson JE, Cardell SL, et al. Sulfatide attenuates experimental Staphylococcus aureus sepsis through a CD1ddependent pathway. *Infect Immun* (2013) 81(4):1114–20. doi:10.1128/IAI.01334-12
- Fisicaro P, Valdatta C, Boni C, Massari M, Mori C, Zerbini A, et al. Early kinetics of innate and adaptive immune responses during hepatitis B virus infection. *Gut* (2009) 58(7):974–82. doi:10.1136/gut.2008.163600
- Baron JL, Madri JA, Ruddle NH, Hashim G, Janeway CA Jr. Surface expression of alpha 4 integrin by CD4 T cells is required for their entry into brain parenchyma. *J Exp Med* (1993) 177(1):57–68. doi:10.1084/jem.177.1.57
- 60. Ambrosino E, Terabe M, Halder RC, Peng J, Takaku S, Miyake S, et al. Crossregulation between type I and type II NKT cells in regulating tumor immunity:

a new immunoregulatory axis. J Immunol (2007) 179(8):5126-36. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.179.8.5126

- Robertson FC, Berzofsky JA, Terabe M. NKT cell networks in the regulation of tumor immunity. *Front Immunol* (2014) 5:543. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2014.00543
- Hix LM, Shi YH, Brutkiewicz RR, Stein PL, Wang CR, Zhang M. CD1d-expressing breast cancer cells modulate NKT cell-mediated antitumor immunity in a murine model of breast cancer metastasis. *PLoS One* (2011) 6(6):e20702. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0020702
- Izhak L, Ambrosino E, Kato S, Parish ST, O'Konek JJ, Weber H, et al. Delicate balance among three types of T cells in concurrent regulation of tumor immunity. *Cancer Res* (2013) 73(5):1514–23. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-12-2567
- Renukaradhya GJ, Khan MA, Vieira M, Du W, Gervay-Hague J, Brutkiewicz RR. Type I NKT cells protect (and type II NKT cells suppress) the host's innate antitumor immune response to a B-cell lymphoma. *Blood* (2008) 111(12):5637–45. doi:10.1182/blood-2007-05-092866

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Marrero, Ware and Kumar. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



The extended family of CD1drestricted NKT cells: sifting through a mixed bag of TCRs, antigens, and functions

Elodie Macho-Fernandez and Manfred Brigl*

Department of Pathology, Brigham and Women's Hospital, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA

Natural killer T (NKT) cells comprise a family of specialized T cells that recognize lipid antigens presented by CD1d. Based on their T cell receptor (TCR) usage and antigen specificities, CD1d-restricted NKT cells have been divided into two main subsets: type I NKT cells that use a canonical invariant TCR α -chain and recognize α -galactosylceramide (α -GalCer), and type II NKT cells that use a more diverse $\alpha\beta$ TCR repertoire and do not recognize α -GalCer. In addition, α -GalCer-reactive NKT cells that use non-canonical $\alpha\beta$ TCRs and CD1d-restricted T cells that use $\gamma\delta$ or $\delta/\alpha\beta$ TCRs have recently been identified, revealing further diversity among CD1d-restricted T cells. Importantly, in addition to their distinct antigen specificities, functional differences are beginning to emerge between the different members of the CD1d-restricted T cell family. In this review, while using type I NKT cells as comparison, we will focus on type II NKT cells and the other non-invariant CD1d-restricted T cell subsets, and discuss our current understanding of the antigens they recognize, the formation of stimulatory CD1d/antigen complexes, the modes of TCR-mediated antigen recognition, and the mechanisms and consequences of their activation that underlie their function in antimicrobial responses, anti-tumor immunity, and autoimmunity.

Keywords: CD1d, antigen presentation, lipid antigens, glycosphingolipids, phospholipids, inflammation, infection, cancer

Introduction

Traditionally, the immune system has been separated into innate and adaptive immunity. However, in an unconventional way, innate T cells such as CD1d-restricted natural killer T (NKT) cells, MR1-restricted mucosal-associated invariant T (MAIT) cells, $\gamma\delta$ T cells, and some CD1a, b, c-restricted T cells share features of both innate and adaptive immune cells, allowing them to form a critical bridge between the two arms of the immune system (1–4). NKT cells recognize lipid antigens presented by the monomorphic MHC class-I-like molecule CD1d and are highly conserved in humans and mice. In response to a wide range of self- and foreign antigens, NKT cells are activated rapidly and exhibit both pro-inflammatory and immunoregulatory characteristics, resulting in either protective or harmful roles in numerous pathological states in mice and humans, including microbial infection, autoimmune disease, allergic disease, and cancer (5–10). Therefore, NKT cells represent an immunotherapeutic target with broad clinical potential. CD1d-restricted T cells can be divided into four main subsets based on their T cell receptor (TCR) usage and antigen specificities (**Table 1**). Type I (or invariant) NKT cells constitute the first and best characterized subset, and use an invariant

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Thierry Mallevaey, University of Toronto, Canada

Reviewed by:

Vipin Kumar, University of California San Diego, USA Sebastian Joyce, Vanderbilt University School of Medicine, USA

*Correspondence:

Manfred Brigl, Department of Pathology, Brigham and Women's Hospital, Harvard Medical School, 77 Avenue Louis Pasteur, Harvard New Research Building, Boston, MA 02115, USA mbrigl@rics.bwh.harvard.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> **Received:** 21 May 2015 **Accepted:** 04 July 2015 **Published:** 28 July 2015

Citation:

Macho-Fernandez E and Brigl M (2015) The extended family of CD1d-restricted NKT cells: sifting through a mixed bag of TCRs, antigens, and functions. Front. Immunol. 6:362. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00362

TABLE 1 | Classification of CD1d-restricted T cells.

	Type I NKT cells	$V\alpha 24^-$ (h) and $V\alpha 10^+$ (m) NKT cells	Type II NKT cells	$\gamma\delta$ and $\delta/\alpha\beta$ T cells
TCR repertoire	m: invariant (i)Va14Ja18, Vβ8, Vβ7 or Vβ2	m: iVα10Jα50, Vβ8	m: diverse with oligoclonal Vα3.2-Jα9/Vβ8 and Vα8/Vβ8	m: Vδ4+
	h: iVα24Jα18, Vβ11	h: limited α chains (Vα10, Vα2 or Vα3), Vβ11	h: diverse?	h: Vδ1+, Vδ3+
α -GalCer reactivity	all	all	no	some
Sulfatide reactivity	no	no	some	some
Other antigens	Microbial α-GSL, α-GDAG	Microbial α-GSL	Mammalian and microbial phospholipids (PG, DPG, PI)	Mammalian and pollen phospholipids (PE, PC, DPG)
	Mammalian β-GSL, phospholipids, lysophospholipids, plasmalogens	Mammalian β-GSL and β-GlcSph	Mammalian lysophospholipids (LPC, LSM, LPE, β-GlcSph)	
Function	NKT1 (IFN-γ, IL-2) NKT2 (IL-4, IL-9, IL-10, IL-13)	T _H 1-like (IFN-γ) T _H 2-like (IL-4, IL-13)	T _H 1-like (IFN-γ, IL-2) T _H 2-like (IL-4, IL-10, IL-13)	T _H 1-like (IFN-γ) T _H 2-like (IL-4)
	NKT17 (IL-17A, IL-21, IL-22) NKT _{RI} -like (IL-5, IL-6, IL-10, IL-17) Cytotoxicity (perforin, granzyme)	T _H 17-like (IL-17)	T _H 17-like (IL-17) Cytotoxicity (perforin, granzyme) T _{FH} -like (IL-5, IL-6, IL-10, IL-17)	
Phenotype	Activated/memory	Activated/memory some naïve?	Activated/memory some naïve?	Activated/memory

α-GalCer, α-galacotsylceramide; α-GSL, α-glycosphingolipid; α-GDAG, α-glyco(Gal/Glc)diacy/glycerol; β-GlcSph,β-glucosylsphingosine; DPG, diphosphatidy/glycerol; h, human; LPC, lysophosphatidylcholine; LPE, lysophosphatidylethanolamine; LSM, lysosphingomyelin; m, mouse; PG, phosphatidylglycerol; NKT, natural killer T cell; TCR, T cell receptor.

TCR α chain (V α 14-J α 18 in mice and V α 24-J α 18 in humans). In addition, there are CD1d-restricted T cells that use a more varied TCR repertoire, including V α 24⁻ and V α 10⁺ NKT cells in mice and humans, respectively, diverse or type II NKT cells, as well as T cells expressing $\gamma\delta$ or $\delta/\alpha\beta$ TCRs. In this review, while using type I NKT cells as comparison, we will focus on type II NKT cells and the other non-invariant CD1d-restricted T cell populations and discuss our emerging understanding of their TCR usage, antigen specificities, mode of antigen/CD1d recognition, innate-like mechanisms of activation, and their immunological functions.

The CD1d-Restricted T Cell Family

Type I NKT Cells

The discovery of the first CD1d-presented antigen, α -galactosylceramide (α -GalCer), by Kawano and colleagues in 1997 enabled several important steps forward in our understanding of NKT cell biology, particularly of type I or invariant NKT (iNKT) cells (11). Type I NKT cells express an invariant Va14Ja18 TCR a-chain in mice and Va24Ja18 in humans, paired with a limited repertoire of TCR β -chains (V β 8, V β 7, V β 2 in mice and exclusively V β 11 in humans) (**Table 1**). Type I NKT cells are highly autoreactive even at steady state and display an activated/memory phenotype with high surface levels of the activation markers CD69, CD44, and CD122 (IL-2R β-chain) and low expression of CD62L, a marker expressed by naïve T cells that home to lymph nodes (12, 13). The use of mice that are deficient in CD1d (lack type I and type II NKT cells) or selectively deficient in type I NKT cells (J α 18^{-/-}), administration of α -GalCer to activate type I NKT cells *in vivo*, and the ability to track type I NKT cells with fluorescent CD1d/α-GalCer tetramers has allowed the elucidation of many functions of type I NKT cells in vivo. Type I NKT cells play critical roles in local and systemic immune responses and are essential for controlling

tumor development and antimicrobial immune responses. They can also exert detrimental effects in the pathogenesis of autoimmune and allergic disorders. The biology of type I NKT cells has been extensively covered in several excellent recent reviews (2, 3, 14-16), including their roles in microbial infections (2, 7, 1)17-20), autoimmunity and inflammation (9, 21, 22), and tumor immunity (23). This broad range of type I NKT cell functions relies on their rapid secretion of copious amounts of various cytokines, including IFN-y, IL-2, IL-4, IL-9, IL-10, IL-13, IL-17, IL-21, and GM-CSF (24-26), and their interactions with other immune cells (2, 16). Based on the differential expression of cytokines, transcription factors and surface markers, several functionally distinct type I NKT cell subsets have been described in humans and mice (Table 1). Human type I NKT cells expressing CD4 produce Th2-type cytokines whereas both CD4⁺ and CD4⁻ subsets can generate Th1-type cytokines and secrete cytotoxic molecules such as perforin and granzyme (24, 27). In C57BL/6 mice, Th1-like type I NKT cells (also referred to as NKT1 cells) represent the majority of type I NKT cells in liver and spleen, are characterized by the Th1-associated transcription factor T-bet, mostly express NK1.1 and IL-12 receptor (IL-12R) and their pronounced production of IFN- γ is critical for their function during various immune responses, including anti-tumor immunity (24, 28, 29). Th2-like type I NKT cells (NKT2 cells) are the most abundant type I NKT cell subset in BALB/c mice and are enriched in lung and intestine of C57BL/6 mice. NKT2 cells have been reported to play an important role in Th2-mediated diseases through the secretion of IL-4, IL-9, IL-10, and IL-13 (30, 31). Th17-like type I NKT cells (NKT17 cells) are primarily found in lung, skin and peripheral lymph nodes, produce IL-17A and IL-22 (26, 32, 33), and express the retinoic acid receptor-related orphan receptor yt (RORyt) transcription factor (34). Finally, a small number of type I NKT cells with developmental, phenotypical, and functional features

of follicular helper (35) T cells secrete IL-21, support the formation of germinal centers (36–38) and require the transcription factor Bcl-6 for their development (36). Despite their varied functional differentiation, most type I NKT cell subsets express the transcription factors PLZF, which is fundamental for their development, and GATA3 (39). However, instead of PLZF, a distinct type I NKT cell population, newly referred to as NKT10 cells, express the transcription factor E4BP4 which confers their regulatory properties (40, 41). Thus, the remarkable functional versatility of type I NKT cells during various immune responses can at least in part be explained by the existence of functionally distinct subsets, while organ-specific functions and plasticity of type I NKT cell subsets have not been adequately investigated.

α -GalCer-Reactive V α 24⁻ and V α 10⁺ NKT Cells

Recognition of α -GalCer by type I NKT cells was thought to be highly correlated with expression of the invariant V α 14-J α 18 or Vα24-Jα18 TCR α-chains in mice and humans, respectively. However, α-GalCer-reactive, CD1d-restricted NKT cells that use different TCR α -chains have subsequently been described in both mice and humans. In humans, one study using α-GalCerloaded CD1d tetramers found Va24-negative T cell populations expressing Va10, Va2, or Va3 joined to Ja18 and paired with Vβ11 (42) whereas another study found a diversity of Vα24- $J\alpha 18^{-}/V\beta 11^{-}$ TCRs that stained with α -GalCer/CD1d tetramers (Table 1) (42–44). Despite their equivalent reactivity to α -GalCer or bacterial α -linked glycosphingolipids (GSLs), V α 24-negative subset displayed preferential antigen specificities for α-GlcCer (42). Surprisingly, a V α 24⁻/CD1d- α -GalCer⁺ population was found to predominantly display a naïve phenotype and low or intermediate expression level of PLZF (45). So far, data regarding the function of these NKT cells in humans are limited.

Similarly, in mice, CD1d-restricted NKT cells that recognize α -GalCer but do not use the canonical V α 14-J α 18 TCR α-chain have also been described, and predominantly express a semi-invariant V α 10-J α 50 TCR α -chain paired with a V β 8⁺ TCR β -chain (V β 8.1/0.2 or V β 8.3). V α 10⁺ NKT cells have been identified in thymus, spleen, and liver of $J\alpha 18^{-/-}$ mice by CD1d- α -GalCer tetramer staining, and displayed a CD44^{high} CD69^{int} pre-activated phenotype, similar to type I NKT cells. Like other NKT cell populations, their development required expression of CD1d. In addition to α -GalCer, V α 10⁺ NKT cells preferentially recognize other glucose-based glycolipids such as α-GlcCer, GSL-1 from Sphingomonas or α-GlcA-DAG from Mycobacterium smegmatis, and in response to stimulation with these glycolipids produce large amounts of cytokines including IFN-y, IL-4, IL-13, and IL-17 (46). Thus, recognition of CD1d/ α -GalCer complexes by NKT cells in humans and mice is not uniformly restricted to the use of V α 24-J α 18/V β 11 or $V\alpha 14$ -J $\alpha 18$ TCRs, respectively, but can be mediated by a range of V α and V β domains, highlighting the variation in antigen recognition among CD1d-restricted α -GalCer-reactive TCRs. Furthermore, the different antigen specificities of some of these non-canonical α -GalCer-reactive NKT cells may correlate with distinct functional capabilities, and it remains to be explored if this subset harbors NKT cells that can be expanded in vivo and form memory responses.

Type II NKT Cells

CD1d-restricted T cells that do not express the Va14-Ja18 rearrangement and do not recognize α-GalCer were first described in MHC II-deficient mice among the remaining CD4⁺ T cells (47). From then called diverse NKT (dNKT), type II NKT, or variant NKT (vNKT) cells, this NKT cell population, found in both mice and humans, exhibits a more heterogeneous TCR repertoire (Table 1). For example in mice, the type II NKT cells that have been described use V α 1, V α 3, V α 8, or V α 11 TCR α -chains paired with V β 8 or V β 3 TCR β -chains, or V α 4 paired with V β 5 or V β 11, and appear to contain oligoclonal Vα3.2-Jα9/Vβ8 and Vα8/Vβ8 TCR families (48-50). Currently, no direct and specific tools exist to identify the entire type II NKT cell population in vivo, but different approaches have been developed to study these cells in mice. The first is to compare the immune responses between $J\alpha 18^{-/-}$ mice (lacking only type I NKT cells) and CD1d^{-/-} mice (lacking both type I and type II NKT cells). It should be noted that $J\alpha 18^{-/-}$ mice exhibit lower TCR repertoire diversity due to deficits in rearrangements of several J α segments (51). This raises the possibility that defects described in J α 18^{-/-} mice are not solely due to type I NKT cell deficiency and a more specific type I NKT cell-deficient mouse model is needed. The second tool used to study type II NKT cell function is $24\alpha\beta$ TCR transgenic mice that were generated by overexpressing the V α 3.2/V β 9 TCR from the type II NKT cell hybridoma VIII24 (52). A third approach is the use of J α 18deficient IL-4 GFP (J α 18^{-/-} 4get) reporter mice. This model is based on the finding that some type II NKT cells spontaneously express IL-4 mRNA transcripts, similar to type I NKT cells (53, 54). However, this approach does not identify all type II NKT cells since, for example, GFP⁺ type II NKT cells from Ja18^{-/-} 4get mice do not respond to sulfatide, an antigen that is recognized by a significant number of type II NKT cells. The fourth approach to identify type II NKT cells is the use of lipid antigen-loaded CD1d tetramer reagents, similar to the use of α -GalCer/CD1d tetramers that are used to detect type INKT cells. The discovery of sulfatide as a potent type II NKT cell ligand led to the generation of sulfatide-loaded CD1d tetramers and revealed an oligoclonal TCR repertoire among sulfatide-specific type II NKT cells with predominant use of V α 3/V α 1-J α 7/J α 9 and V β 8.1/V β 3.1-J β 2.7 genes (50, 55, 56). However, sulfatide/CD1d tetramers appear to be more difficult to use compared to α -GalCer/CD1d tetramers, likely due to difficulties in loading the antigen and/or greater instability of sulfatide/CD1d complexes and, moreover, not all type II NKT cells recognize sulfatide (50, 54). Similar to sulfatide, β-glucosylceramide (β-GlcCer)- or glucosylsphingosine β-GlcSph-loaded CD1d tetramers stained a subset of human and mouse type II NKT cells (57). Furthermore, the recent discovery of several microbial antigens recognized by different type II NKT hybridomas enables the design of antigen-loaded CD1d tetramers that are likely to be useful to characterize type II NKT cells in vivo (58, 59). Another approach to study type II NKT cells is the use of dNKT hybridomas that were initially identified by their recognition of CD1d-expressing APC and their use of TCR α -chains different from V α 14-J α 18 (47-49, 60, 61). These dNKT hybridomas were used to characterize the TCRs expressed by type II NKT cells and continue to be used to

identify self- and microbial lipid antigens that are recognized by type II NKT cells.

Using the approaches described above, many type II dNKT cells appear to share phenotypic and functional features with type I NKT cells such as high autoreactivity (62), PLZF- and SAPdependent thymic development (54, 63), constitutive expression of IL-4 mRNA (54), and the ability to secrete a wide range of cytokines rapidly after stimulation, including IFN-y, IL-2, IL-4, IL-10, IL-17, GM-CSF, and cytolytic mediators such as perforin (54, 63). Furthermore, many type II NKT cells have a CD44^{high} CD69⁺ CD122⁺ activated/memory phenotype, whereas CD62L is more or less expressed dependent on which transgenic mouse model is used, and can be divided into different subsets depending on CD4 and NK1.1 expressions (54, 63-65). However, several studies suggest that type II NKT cells exist that are phenotypically and functionally distinct from type I NKT cells. For example, most of the T cells stained with sulfatide/CD1d tetramers in C57BL/6 mice did not express the early activation marker CD69 (50). Moreover, in $24\alpha\beta$ TCR transgenic mice on the non-obese diabetic (NOD) background, the majority of DN 24ab NKT cells were CD44^{int}, CD45RB^{high}, CD62L^{high}, CD69^{-/low}, similar to conventional T cells, whereas the majority of CD4⁺ 24αβ NKT cells exhibited the typical type I NKT CD44^{high}, CD45RB^{low}, CD62L^{low}, CD69^{high} activated/memory phenotype (66). In addition, in both humans and mice, type II NKT-T_{FH} populations have recently been described that recognized β-GlcCer or β -GlcSph (57). The human type II NKT-T_{FH} population utilized $V\alpha 24^{-}/V\beta 11^{-}$ TCRs with diverse V β chains and displayed a naïve CD45RA+, CD45RO-, CD62high, CD69-/low phenotype. The majority of these cells expressed a T_{FH}-like phenotype in mice and humans (CXCR5+, PD-1high, ICOShigh, Bcl6high, FoxP3-, IL-21+) at steady state and mainly secreted IL-5, IL-6, IL-10, and IL-17 following activation. Their T_{FH} properties were associated with the induction of GC B cells and lipid-specific antibodies in vivo in a CD1d-dependent manner.

In humans, CD1d-restricted type II NKT cells appear to be much more frequent than type I NKT cells. In human bone marrow, approximately 25% of CD3+ T cells expressed CD161 and half of the CD161⁺CD3⁺ cells recognized CD1d. Interestingly, the majority of these CD1d-restricted T cells used V α 24⁻/V β 11⁻ TCRs (67). In PBMC of healthy individuals, approximately 0.5% of CD3⁺ lymphocytes stained with β -GlcCer/CD1d tetramers, similar to numbers in Gaucher's disease patients, whereas 1-2% of CD3⁺ lymphocytes in these patients stained positive with β-GlcSph/CD1d tetramers, compared to 0.2% in healthy individuals (57). In myeloma patients, lysophosphatidylcholine (LPC)-loaded CD1d dimers stained on average 0.6% of T cells in PBMC, several fold higher than type I NKT cell numbers determined with α -GalCer-loaded CD1d dimers (68), whereas in healthy controls, both LPC- and α -GalCer-loaded CD1d dimers stained approximately 0.05% of PBMC.

Thus, type II NKT cells can be distinguished from type I NKT cells by their use of more diverse TCRs and their distinct antigen specificities. Many type II NKT cells are phenotypically and functionally similar to type I NKT cells, however, some type II NKT cells appear to have a naïve T cell phenotype and further studies are required to test if these cells are capable to form antigen-specific memory responses. In addition, similar to type I NKT cells, type II NKT cells may also harbor functionally distinct subsets, and it will be important to determine to what extent functional differentiation correlates with antigen specificities.

CD1d-Restricted $\gamma\delta$ and $\delta/\alpha\beta$ T Cells

In addition to the use of $\alpha\beta$ TCRs, CD1d-restricted T cells expressing $\gamma\delta$ TCRs have recently been described in both mice and humans (Table 1). According to their V δ -chain expression, human $\gamma\delta$ T cells can be divided into two major populations: V δ 2⁺ and "non-V δ 2" subsets, the latter comprise V δ 1⁺ $\gamma\delta$ T cells and the less prevalent V δ 3⁺ $\gamma\delta$ T cells (69, 70). V δ 1⁺ $\gamma\delta$ T cells are mainly tissue-resident and are found in the skin and at mucosal surfaces, whereas V $\delta 2^+ \gamma \delta$ T cells are predominant in human blood. Compared with $\alpha\beta$ T cells, the types of antigens recognized by $\gamma\delta$ T cells and the role and function of antigen presentation in y8 TCR recognition are much less clear. Interestingly, some γδ T cells have recently been found to directly recognize CD1dpresented lipid antigens (71). Indeed, Spinazzo and colleagues showed that only $\gamma\delta$ T cells, but not $\alpha\beta$ T cells, from peripheral blood and nasal mucosa of cypress pollen-sensitive subjects were activated in a CD1d-dependent manner by phospholipids extracted from pollen grains (72-74). Up to now thought of as type I NKT cell-specific ligands, α-GalCer and some of its derivatives including OCH were recognized by a subset of circulating human V δ 1⁺ $\gamma\delta$ T cells (75). Similarly, sulfatide-reactive CD1drestricted V δ 1⁺ $\gamma\delta$ T cells were found in human blood and among gut T cells (76, 77). In addition, V δ 3⁺ $\gamma\delta$ T cells found in the liver of patients with leukemia or chronic viral infection recognized CD1d molecules and killed CD1d⁺ cells (78). In mice, development of myocarditis following infection with coxsackievirus B3 (CVB3) relied on CD1d up-regulation and CD1d-dependent activation of V γ 4⁺ $\gamma\delta$ T cells (79). Furthermore, α -GalCer reactive, CD1d-restricted T cells using TCRs in which the Vδ1 gene is fused to J α and C α domains that are paired with an array of TCR β -chains to form a $\delta/\alpha\beta$ TCR have recently been described (80). Thus, lipid-specific $\gamma\delta$ and $\delta/\alpha\beta$ TCRs expand the TCR diversity among CD1d-restricted T cells. Understanding the full range of antigens that are recognized by CD1d-restricted T cells that use TCR γ/δ genes, the extent of permissive TCR diversity and the numbers of these cells under physiologic conditions and during infection and other pathologies constitute important areas for future exploration.

Mechanisms of CD1d-Restricted T Cell Activation

In contrast to the high degree of TCR diversity and antigen specificity of adaptive MHC-restricted T cells, CD1d-restricted T cells utilize a more restricted TCR repertoire and recognize antigens presented by a monomorphic antigen-presenting molecule. Yet, these cells are able to respond to highly diverse infectious agents and become activated in a variety of non-infectious pathological conditions. Recent progress has started to shed light on how the self- and exogenous lipid antigens that are presented by CD1d, the molecular underpinnings of TCR-mediated recognition of lipid/CD1d complexes, the antigen-presenting pathways that result in formation of stimulatory lipid/CD1d complexes, and the non-TCR signals all contribute to the activation of type II NKT cells and other non-invariant CD1d-restricted T cell populations.

CD1d-Presented Ligands

α-galactosylceramide and numerous related derivatives have helped to define the range of antigen specificity among type I NKT cells and provide powerful agents for their pharmacologic stimulation with various functional outcomes (Figure 1). Furthermore, several α -linked GSLs and diacylglycerols that stimulate type I NKT cells have been isolated from various microbes, confirming that α -linked GSLs are indeed important natural antigens for type I NKT cells. In addition, an intensive search for the self-antigens that are critical for type I NKT cell development has revealed several candidates, including iGb3, β - and α -linked GSLs, and various phospholipids. All of these antigens have been the topic of excellent recent reviews and will not be discussed in detail here (81-84). Similarly, a number of endogenous and exogenous glycerol- or ceramide-based lipid antigens that stimulate non-invariant CD1d-restricted T cells have been identified, but significant differences in antigen specificity exist between the various CD1d-restricted T cell subsets as a result of their varied TCR usage. For example, type II NKT cells display specificities for antigens that are not typically considered to be agonists for type I NKT cells, but some overlap in antigen specificity between these two NKT cell subsets is becoming apparent. In contrast, only subtle differences in antigen specificity have been observed between type I NKT cells and the non-canonical V α 24⁻ NKT cells and V α 10⁺ in humans and mice, respectively. Interestingly, CD1d-restricted T cells with γ/δ TCRs have been identified that recognize α -GalCer or sulfatide, antigens that were thought to be specific for type I and type II NKT cells, respectively. Thus, antigen specificity alone is not a reliable criterion to define CD1d-restricted T cell subsets (Table 1; Figure 2).

Self-Ligands

Type II NKT cells were originally identified based on their autoreactivity to CD1d-expressing cells and subsequently individual stimulatory self-lipid antigens were identified. In addition, numerous studies have now demonstrated the activation of non-invariant CD1d-restricted T cells in diseases where foreign lipids are not present, such as autoimmunity, cancer, viral infection, or in response to toll-like receptor agonists, suggesting that the recognition of self-lipids is critical for their peripheral activation.

Sulfatide (SO₃-3Gal β 1Cer) is a self-GSL recognized by a subset of type II NKT cells that predominantly express V α 3/V α 1 and V β 8.1/V β 3.1 TCRs (**Figure 1**) (50, 55). Native sulfatide is a mixture of multiple sulfatide isoforms with different lengths and saturation of their fatty acid chains, and is found in many organs (brain, kidney, pancreatic β -cells) and tumor cells. A major component of the myelin sheets of the central nervous system, the mono-unsaturated C24:1 sulfatide isoform activates XV19 type II NKT cells in a CD1d-dependant manner, unlike its saturated

(C24:0) or shortened (C18:1) isoforms. Although found in the nervous system in only minor quantities, the lysosulfatide (LSF) that lacks the entire fatty acid chain, is the most potent sulfatide isoform described (85). However, the XV19 type II NKT hybridoma exhibits high autoreactivity toward splenocytes from $CST^{-/-}$ mice that lack cerebroside sulfotransferase and therefore cannot generate sulfatide, and sulfatide-reactive NKT cells were still detected in $CST^{-/-}$ mice (55), indicating that sulfatide is not required for type II NKT cell development. Administration of sulfatide to mice has widely been used to study the function of sulfatide-specific type II NKT cells *in vivo*. In humans, the majority of T cells in PBMC that stained with sulfatide-loaded CD1d tetramers were $\gamma\delta$ T cells that use a semi-invariant V δ 1⁺ $\gamma\delta$ TCR (76).

Another β -linked GSL, β -glucosylceramide (β -GlcCer), has recently been shown to activate type I and type II NKT cells (Figure 1). Stimulation of APC by diverse TLR agonists can modify the GSL biosynthesis pathway by enhancing the expression of several glycosyltransferases and, as a consequence, the accumulation of endogenous GSL, including β -GlcCer, that are then presented by CD1d (86, 87). However, two recent studies have questioned the role of β -GlcCer in the activation of type I NKT cells. The studies attributed the stimulatory activity of synthetic or mammalian β -GlcCer to co-purified α -GlcCer and suggest that mammalian immune cells produce constitutively small quantities of stimulatory α-glycosylceramides under control of catabolic enzymes of the ceramide and glycolipid pathway (88, 89). For type II NKT cells, the β -GlcCer-22:0 isoform and its deacylated product, glucosylsphingosine or β -GlcSph, have been shown to activate type II NKT subsets in humans and mice and CD1d tetramers loaded with these antigens can be used to stain these cells (57). In another example of induced self-lipidmediated activation, Zhao and co-workers showed that type II NKT cells in the Ja18-deficient IL-4 reporter mouse were activated in response to CpG ODN, a potent synthetic agonist of TLR9, which mimics a hallmark of microbial DNA (54). Similar to what has been observed for type I NKT cells (86), type II NKT cell activation by CpG ODN resulted in production of IFN- γ but not IL-4 or IL-13, and was partially CD1d-dependent. Type II NKT cells isolated from Ja18-deficient IL-4 reporter mice recognized β-GlcCer but not sulfatide or phospholipids. However, the lipids responsible for the activation of type II NKT cells following CpG ODN stimulation were not identified. Several type II NKT hybridomas (i.e., XV19, VIII24, VII57) were unresponsive to α -glycosylceramides such as α -GclCer (90) and autoreactivity of the XV19 type II NKT cell hybridoma persisted with use of β-GlcCer- or GSL-deficient cell lines, suggesting that glycolipids are not the only self-lipids responsible for the autoreactivity of type II NKT cells (91).

Mammalian phospholipids are a major component of cell membranes and have been identified as natural antigens that are recognized by CD1d-restricted NKT cells. Mouse CD1drestricted type I and type II NKT cell hybridomas exhibit distinct but overlapping antigen recognition specificities, particularly in response to phosphatidylinositol (PI), phosphatidylethanolamine (PE), and phosphatidylglycerol (PG) (**Figure 1**) (62). Mammalian phospholipids differ from their





microbial counterparts in the fatty acyl chain composition or the position of the fatty acyl molecules at the *sn*-1 and *sn*-2 positions of the glycerol backbone. Such modifications of the lipid tails can considerably impact type I NKT cell activation (92). Surprisingly, C16:0/18:1 PG isolated from murine skin, bovine DPG mainly composed of (C18:2/C:18:2)₂ species and their respective synthetic version have high potency to activate the 14S.10 type II NKT cell hybridoma in a CD1d-dependent manner (58), suggesting that both self- and microbial phospholipids can be recognized by these T cells.

Lysophospholipids are produced after phospholipid hydrolysis by a phospholipase and act as lipid messengers in many physiological processes. These lipids are found in high concentration at inflammatory sites, suggesting a role in the etiology of disorders such as autoimmune diseases, obesity, atherosclerosis, and cancer. Markedly up-regulated in myeloma patients, LPC species were recognized by human type I NKT cell clones (93) and V α 24⁻/V β 11⁻ type II NKT cells (**Figure 1**) (68). Chang et al. also reported that human LPC-reactive type II NKT cells predominantly secreted IL-13 in response to LPC, suggesting an immunosuppressive function of these cells (68). LPC isoforms C18:0 and C16:0 were the most potent to activate sulfatide-reactive type II NKT cells compared to the C24:0 isoform (94). Notably, LPC is not recognized by murine type II NKT cells. Similar to LPC, lysosphingomyelin (LSM), which displays the same head group, choline, activated both type I and XV19 type II NKT cells (93, 94). Recently, Zeissig and co-workers showed that lysophosphatidylethanolamine (LPE), which accumulated during hepatitis B virus (HBV) infection, activated type II NKT cells from Ja18-deficient IL-4 reporter mice but not type I NKT cells (53). This activation could be induced by different LPE isoforms, including C16:0, C18:0, and C18:1. Thus, activation of CD1d-restricted T cells in inflammatory contexts where exogenous microbial lipid antigens are not available can result from recognition of inducible self-lipids.

Thus, several self-lipids are recognized by subsets of type II NKT cells and recognition of these lipids is important for type II NKT cell function. Indeed, during microbial infection and non-infectious inflammatory conditions, up-regulation and presentation of self-lipids or stimulatory lyso forms converts innate danger signals into activation of type II NKT cells.

Microbial and Other Exogenous Ligands

Until recently, no microbial antigen had been identified that could be directly recognized by non-iNKT cells. Based on the ability of human CD1b molecules to present lipid antigens from Mycobacterium tuberculosis (Mtb) to diverse CD1b-restricted T cells (7) and due to the similarities between CD1b and CD1d intracellular trafficking and localization in humans (95), we investigated *Mtb* lipids for antigens that may be recognized by type II NKT cells. Purification, isolation and structural analysis of Mtb polar lipids revealed PG species with different acyl chain combinations (including C19:0/C16:0, C19:0/C16:1, C18:1/ C16:0, and C18:1/C16:1) to stimulate several type II NKT cell hybridomas (14S.6, 14S.10, TBA7, VII68, and XV19) in a CD1ddependent manner (Figure 1) (93). Moreover, PG, diphosphatidylglycerol (DPG or cardiolipin) and PI from Corynebacterium glutamicum (Cg), with C18:1/C16:0, (C18:1/C16:1)2, and C18:1/ C16:0 fatty acid composition, respectively, also activated type II NKT cells, in particular 14S.6, 14S.10, and TBA7 hybridoma cells. In addition, Mtb and Cg apolar lipids activated type II NKT cell clones in a CD1d-dependent manner, but specific stimulatory lipid species have not yet been identified from this lipid fraction. Similarly, Wolf and colleagues recently demonstrated that PG and DPG isolated from Listeria monocytogenes (Lm) were also potent ligands for type II NKT clones (TBA7 and 14S.10 especially) (59). Interestingly, whereas in both studies neither PG nor DPG from Mtb, Cg, and Lm succeeded in activating type I NKT cell hybridomas, DPG can be recognized by a subset of CD1d-restricted $\gamma\delta$ T cells. Indeed, hepatic and splenic $\gamma\delta$ T cells secreted IFN- γ and RANTES (CCL5) in response to DPG in a CD1d-dependent manner (74).

Phospholipids are also found in plant, especially in pollen, which are an important source of environmental allergens. Extracted from cypress grains, phospholipids, as PC in particular, stimulated non-V α 24 NKT and $\gamma\delta$ T cells from cypress pollen-sensitive subjects in a CD1d-restricted fashion (72, 73, 96). However, the structure of the acyl chain combination of the stimulatory PC from pollen has not been defined. Interestingly, non-lipidic small molecules can also be associated with CD1d proteins with low affinity. These sulfur-containing molecules, including phenyl 2,2,4,6,7-pentamethyldihydrobenzofuran-5-sulfonate (PPBF) and structurally related compounds (**Figure 1**), activated human non-V α 24⁻ CD1d-restricted T cells that expressed a V α 2/

 $V\beta$ 21 TCR (97). Thus, in addition to the prominent recognition of self-lipid antigens, non-invariant CD1d-restricted T cells also recognize a range of microbial and exogenous lipids presented by CD1d.

CD1d/Antigen Recognition

Considering the differences in TCR usage and antigen specificities among the different CD1d-restricted T cell populations, unraveling the molecular mechanisms by which their TCRs recognize CD1d/antigen complexes is central to understanding their functions. Indeed, recent structural analyses have brought to light key differences in antigen/CD1d recognition by the TCRs of type I NKT cells, V α 24⁻/V α 10⁺ NKT cells, type II NKT cells, and γ δ T cells.

The invariant type I NKT cell TCR docks over the F' pocket of CD1d in an orthogonal conformation (Figures 3A,B) (98, 99). Only the α -chain, via the complementary-determining region 1α (CDR1 α) and CDR3 α , is in contact with the head group of α -linked glycolipids such as α -GalCer, and thus has an important role in specificity for, and recognition of, glycolipids. CDR3β and CDR2β loops stabilize the complex by interacting with the CD1d molecule. Variations in TCR β-chain usage cause subtle structural modifications in the conformation of the TCR α -chain, which indirectly contribute to the preferential recognition of some antigens or modulate the affinity for antigen/CD1d complexes (99–101). For the recognition of β -linked ligands, type I NKT TCRs operate through induced-fit molecular mimicry by pushing the β -linked headgroup into a flattened position that is similar to that of the headgroup of stimulatory α -linked lipids (102–104). Therefore, the mode of antigen/CD1d recognition by type I NKT TCRs has been compared to the function of pattern-recognition receptors that interact in an innate-like and conserved manner with ligands that represent microbe-associated molecular patterns or endogenous stress-induced ligands (105, 106).

The V α 24⁻ and V α 10⁺ NKT TCRs from humans and mice, respectively, display very similar conformation compared with type I NKT TCRs in complex with α -GalCer/CD1d, except that the V α 10⁺ CDR2 α loop is also in contact with the antigen (46) and that the V α 24⁻ CDR1 α loop interacts with the galactose headgroup highly contributing to the TCR fine specificity for the antigen (44).

In contrast, structural analysis of the tri-molecular sulfatide/ CD1d/XV19 TCR complex showed that this type II NKT TCR docks above the extreme end of the A' pocket and adopts a parallel mode vis-a-vis of the CD1d molecule, similar to the interaction of conventional T cell with MHC molecules (Figures 3A,C). Both TCR α - and β -chains interact with CD1d and CDR1 β and CDR3 β loops confer recognition and discrimination for the antigen (107, 108). Unlike the recognition of β -linked glycolipids by the type I NKT TCR, the type II NKT TCR does not flatten the sulfatide headgroup during ligation. Thus, differences at the TCR-CD1d/antigen interfaces between type I and type II NKT cells provide insights into the molecular basis for the different ligand specificities and highlight how altered TCR use results in a differing docking solution on a monomorphic antigen-presenting molecule. The extent to which the TCR diversity of type II NKT cells results in different docking solutions for distinct TCRs remains to be determined.

Similar to type II NKT TCRs, the TCRs of CD1d-restricted $\gamma\delta$ T cells dock above the A' pocket and all CDR δ loops (CDR1 δ , CDR2 δ , CDR3 δ) are in contact with CD1d (**Figure 3D**). Notably, the CDR3 δ loop also contacts the antigen. Whereas sulfatide recognition requires a central position of the δ -chain above the lipid portal with no contribution of the TCR γ -chain (77), the interaction with α -GalCer involves γ -chain/CD1d contacts and a docking mode closer to the extreme end of the A' pocket (75). Thus, $\gamma\delta$ T cells can utilize a variety of interactions with their TCR γ - and δ -chains to recognize lipid/CD1d complexes.

CD1d Antigen Presentation

In humans, the CD1 family is composed of five isoforms divided into two groups: CD1a, CD1b, CD1c, and CD1e forming group 1 and CD1d forming group 2. In mice, only the CD1d isoform is expressed. CD1 molecules are transmembrane glycoproteins that display structural similarities to MHC class-I: one heavy chain composed of three domains (α 1, α 2, and α 3) non-covalently linked to β 2-microglobulin via the α 3 domain. The CD1d ligandbinding site is composed of $\alpha 1$ and $\alpha 2$ helices, which form two deep hydrophobic pockets, called A' and F'. The pockets accommodate hydrocarbon chains of glycolipid antigens leading to the protrusion of the lipid head group on the surface and thus its accessibility to the TCR of CD1d-restricted T cells (109, 110). The α 3 domain connects the ligand-binding region to a transmembrane domain, followed by a short cytoplasmic tail. The cytoplasmic tail of human and mouse CD1d is critical for its intracellular localization as deletion of a tyrosine-based motif encoded in it interrupts CD1d recycling between the plasma membrane and endolysosomal compartments (Figure 4) (111, 112). Moreover, the internalization of murine CD1d and its subsequent lysosomal localization require the binding of the adaptor protein complex AP-3 to the tyrosine-based motif (113, 114). Interestingly, human CD1d fails to bind the AP-3 complex, unlike human CD1b (113). In humans, CD1d trafficking from ER to cell surface and lysosomes is orchestrated by its physical interaction with MHC II and invariant chain (115, 116). By extension from its role in CD1d trafficking, the tyrosine-based motif in the cytoplasmic tail of CD1d is also critical for type I NKT cell function. Indeed, its deletion impaired type I NKT cell development and activation by endogenous and exogenous antigens such as α -GalCer (60, 112, 117). In contrast, CD1d with a truncated cytoplasmic tail is still capable of activating type II NKT cells and does not impair their development, suggesting that loading of type II NKT cell self-antigens onto CD1d occurs within the ER (60, 111, 112). Recently, Shin and co-workers have shown that three consecutive arginine residues between the transmembrane region and the cytoplasmic tail are involved in the intracellular trafficking of CD1d and the presentation of endogenous glycolipids to both type I and type II NKT cells (118). Selection and editing of CD1dbound lipids is also influenced by accessory lipid-binding and -loading molecules such as the microsomal triglyceride transfer protein (MTP) and saposins that facilitate the formation of lipid/CD1d complexes in the ER and throughout the endocytic pathway, respectively (Figure 4). The ability of CD1d molecules to differentially stimulate type I versus type II NKT cells based on their distinct intracellular trafficking routes is associated with



loading of distinct self-lipids onto CD1d. Indeed, using lipid elution and mass spectrometry, Yuan et al. demonstrated that ER-retained CD1d molecules associated with phosphatidylcholine (PC), whereas CD1d molecules that trafficked through the secretory pathway were loaded with sphingomyelin for which terminal synthesis occurs within the Golgi apparatus (119). Interestingly, recycling CD1d molecules carried a combination of both sphingomyelin and PC but also lysophospholipids that result from lipid degradation by phospholipase in lysosomes. In contrast to the presentation of endogenous lipid antigens, activation of type II NKT cells by exogenous self- or microbial lipids requires cellular lipid uptake and intersection of lipid loading and intracellular CD1d trafficking in secretory and/or lysosomal compartments (93, 120). Thus, different intracellular antigen presentation pathways result in formation of stimulatory lipid/ CD1d complexes for type I and type II NKT cells.

Cytokine- and NK Receptor-Mediated Activation

Activation of naïve MHC-restricted T cells is controlled by TCR signals that result from highly specific recognition of peptide antigen/MHC complexes in combination with receptor-mediated co-stimulatory signals, whereas the immediate cytokine milieu is critical to guide the differentiation of T cell effector functions. In contrast, innate T cells such as type I NKT cells have adopted a strategy for their activation that integrates TCR-mediated signaling and stimulation by pro-inflammatory cytokines to result in rapid activation (16). Dependent on the context and on the affinity of the CD1d-presented lipid antigens, one signal prevails over the other. For example, a high-affinity lipid antigen such as

a potent induced self-lipid or microbial lipid can result in strong and predominantly TCR-mediated activation with no or only limited need for cytokine stimulation. In contrast, presentation of low-affinity microbial or self-antigens requires stimulation with antigen-presenting cell-derived inflammatory cytokines to result in overt NKT cell activation. This cytokine-mediated stimulation can be so strong that it alone results in overt activation, obviating the need for TCR-mediated stimulation altogether. This mechanism ensures activation of type I NKT cells early in an ensuing inflammatory response during infection even when no microbial CD1d-presented lipids are expressed, as is the case, for example, during viral infections, and similar mechanisms may explain type I NKT cell activation in tumor immunity and autoimmune diseases (121, 122). At steady state, type I NKT cells highly express a wide range of cytokine receptors and have therefore the ability to respond to multiple cytokines like IL-12 (123, 124), IL-18 (125), and IL-23 alone or in combination with IL-1 β (126, 127), IL-25 (30), and IFN type 1 (86). Depending on the cytokines present in the inflammatory environment, type I NKT cells secrete different cytokines such as IFN-γ in response to IL-12, IL-18 or IFN type 1, IL-17 with IL-23, and IL-22 with IL-23/IL-1β in combination.

Rolf and co-workers have compared by gene expression profiling the expression of cytokine receptors between type I NKT cells and type II NKT cells from $24\alpha\beta$ TCR transgenic mice (128). Interestingly, whereas *IL-18r1*, *IL-18rap* (IL-18 receptor associated protein), and *IL2ra* (CD122) were expressed at high and similar levels in both subsets, type I NKT cells present a higher expression of *IL12rb1* (up to 3-fold) and *IL2ra* (CD25) (up to 11-fold). Compared to conventional naïve CD4⁺



endosomal compartment, a process that is edited by saposins. (B) Inflammation and viral infection lead to alterations of the endogenous lipid CD1d molecules in endosomal compartments, resulting in the activation of type I and II NKT cells. APC, antigen-presenting cell; NKT, natural killer T cell; MTP, microsomal triglyceride transfer protein. highly express *Klrk1* (NKG2D), *Klrb1c* (NK1.1), and *CD160* but

T cells, both type I and type II NKT cells displayed low levels of *IL1r2, IL6ra*, and *Ifngr2*. Recently, IL-25 has been shown to activate type II NKT cells *in vivo* and promote their production of IL-13 through IL17RB (129, 130). This suggests that, similar to type I NKT cells, type II NKT cells can respond to stimulation with inflammatory cytokines. Interestingly, during HBV infection activation of type II NKT cells was primarily driven by recognition of CD1d-presented lysophospholipids and largely independent of IL-12 signaling, whereas activation of type I NKT cells was significantly reduced in the absence of IL-12 (53). Whether indirect mechanisms also contribute to the activation of CD1d-restricted $\gamma\delta$ T cells remains to be determined.

Initially named owing to their expression of NK1.1, NKT cells express a multitude of both activating (for example, NKG2D, NK1.1, CD160, NKR-P1A, NKp46) and inhibitory (Ly49c, Ly49G2, NKG2A, 2B4) NK receptors that play an important role in their activation and regulation. For example, stimulation of NK1.1 and NKG2D was sufficient to directly activate type I NKT cells (131, 132), and NKG2D–ligand interactions were critical for type II NKT cell-mediated disease induction in a mouse model of HBV infection (133). At steady state, both NKT cell subsets highly express *Klrk1* (NKG2D), *Klrb1c* (NK1.1), and *CD160* but only type II NKT cells display high levels of *Klra3* (Ly49c), *Klra7* (Ly49G2), and in a lesser manner *Ncr1* (NKp46). For their part, type I NKT cells express higher levels of *Klrb1a* (NKR-P1A) and *Klrc1* (NKG2A) (128).

Thus, in order to overcome the limitations of restricted antigen specificity that result from limited TCR diversity and the recognition of a monomorphic antigen-presenting molecule, both type I and type II NKT cells appear able to integrate stimulatory signals provided by TCR-mediated stimulation and inflammatory cytokines with modulation by NK receptor-signaling, to ensure their rapid activation in various infectious and inflammatory contexts.

Functions of Type II NKT Cells

In contrast to the large body of literature previously mentioned that has documented a role for type I NKT cells in various pathological states, progress in understanding the role of other CD1d-restricted T cell populations has been hampered by the limited ability to track these cells and the lack of models to assess their function *in vivo*, in particular for V α 24⁻/V α 14⁻ NKT cells

and CD1d-restricted $\gamma\delta$ or $\delta/\alpha\beta$ T cells. However, several lines of evidence suggest that type II NKT cells can contribute to and modulate a range of immune responses, occasionally in opposing roles to type I NKT cells.

Microbial Infections Viral Infections

The first indication that type II NKT cells can contribute to protective immunity during viral infection came from studies in mice using diabetogenic encephalomyocarditis virus-induced pathology (EMCV-D) that is characterized by hind-limb paralysis and impaired glucose-tolerance resulting from virus cytopatic effects on neuronal cells and islet cells, respectively. Whereas EMCV-D infection resulted in similar disease severity in WT and Ja18-/- mice, CD1d-/- mice exhibited a higher incidence and exacerbated severity of the disease, suggesting a protective role of type II NKT cells during this infection (Figure 5) (134). However, this protective function was not unique to type II NKT cells since activation of type I NKT cells by α-GalCer provided protection of WT mice during EMCV-D infection. An additional example of the protective potential of type II NKT cells during viral infection comes from studies in humanized SCID mice that were infected with HIV-1, in which administration of sulfatide resulted in reduced viral replication (135). Thus, natural or sulfatide-induced activation of type II NKT cells during viral infections can enhance protective innate and adaptive immune responses (Figure 5).

Infection with human HBV is a common cause of acute and chronic liver injury, including cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma. The immune response during HBV infection plays a dual role, by eliciting tissue damage in response to viral antigens and by controlling viral replication. Mice engineered to express HBV envelope proteins in hepatocytes, or a terminally redundant HBV DNA construct that results in intrahepatic HBV replication has been used to study HBV infection in mice, and showed that type II NKT cell responses contributed to acute hepatitis and tissue injury in a CD1d- and NKG2D-dependent manner (133, 136). More recently, Zeissig and colleagues used HBV-expressing adenoviral particles to reproduce HBV infection in mice and uncovered a protective role for type II NKT cells (53). Type II NKT cell activation in response to HBV was dependent on the expression of CD1d and MTP (53) which transfers endogenous phospholipids onto CD1d (137, 138), suggesting an essential role for endogenous lipid presentation. Furthermore, as observed both in patients with viral hepatitis and HBV-infected mice, HBV infection increased the transcription of the secretory phospholipase A₂ (sPLA₂) (139) and expression of one of its substrates, PE. Interestingly, the analysis of microsomal lipids revealed an increase of LPE isoforms able to activate type II NKT cells. Type II NKT cell activation during HBV infection was predominantly based on LPE recognition, as IL-12 neutralization had little effect. By contrast, type I NKT cells did not recognize LPE but required IL-12 and MTP, suggesting that their activation occurred after type II NKT activation and APC maturation. In addition to their critical role in initiating an innate immune response against HBV in this model, type II NKT cells appear to also be involved in modulating the generation of protective adaptive immune

responses. Indeed, HBV-infected CD1d^{-/-} mice (lacking both type I and type II NKT cells) displayed significantly reduced activation of CD4 and CD8 T cells, whereas $J\alpha 18^{-/-}$ mice (lacking only type I NKT cells) showed only reduced activation of CD4 T cells. This type II NKT cell-dependent reduction of adaptive CD8⁺ T cell responses during HBV infection led to a defect in viral control and resulted in chronic inflammation (53). Thus, in mouse models of HBV infection, type II NKT cells can both contribute to immune-mediated tissue damage and to the innate and adaptive immune responses that control viral replication (**Figure 5**). In humans, type II NKT cells that produced large amounts of IFN- γ , but little IL-13 or IL-4, accumulated in the liver during hepatitis C (HCV) infection, but their role during infection remains to be determined (140, 141).

Bacterial Infections

As described above, type II NKT cells are activated in response to diverse bacterial antigens, suggesting a role for these cells in host defense against these bacterial pathogens. During sepsis, the immune response consists of a primary phase characterized by a potentially lethal cytokine burst induced by activated leukocytes, and a secondary latent phase where host defense is reduced. Despite the rapid activation of type I NKT cells (increased CD69 expression, proliferation) after Staphylococcus aureus inoculation, J α 18^{-/-}, CD1d^{-/-}, and WT mice presented comparable rates of mortality, suggesting that neither type I nor type II NKT cells play a significant protective or deleterious role in S. aureus sepsis (142). However, administration of sulfatide concomitant with S. aureus inoculation improved the survival rate of mice (Figure 5). Interestingly, the protective effect of sulfatide was CD1d-dependent and type I NKT cell-independent, suggesting that activation of sulfatide-reactive type II NKT cells is essential and sufficient for this protective effect. Sulfatide treatment was accompanied by a decrease of the inflammatory cytokines TNF- α and IL-6. Thus, activated sulfatide-reactive type II NKT cells reduced the cytokine storm of the primary hyper-reactive phase during S. aureus sepsis while maintaining an adequate immune response to limit bacterial growth and clearance.

During *Mtb* infection, type I NKT cells produced IFN- γ through stimulation with IL-12/IL-18 and inhibited intracellular bacterial replication by their CD1d-restricted secretion of GM-CSF (143, 144). As described above, several type II NKT hybridomas were activated by *Mtb*-infected APC through the specific recognition of *Mtb* phospholipids (93), suggesting that, similar to type I NKT cells, type II NKT cells may also contribute to protective immunity during *Mtb* infection. Similarly, given the recognition of *Lm* antigens by type II NKT cells, the increased bacterial burden in CD1d^{-/-} during *Lm* infection as well as the ameliorated *Lm* infection following treatment with blocking anti-CD1d antibodies suggests that type II NKT cells may contribute to protective immunity or have a regulatory function during *Lm* infection (145, 146).

Parasitic Infections

Schistosomiasis is a chronic parasitic disease caused by the extracellular parasite *Schistosoma*, and a strong Th2 response, triggered by parasite eggs, is essential for host survival.



CD1d-deficient mice developed a markedly reduced Th2 response during schistosomiasis (147) indicating an important role of CD1d-restricted T cells in the development of a protective immune response. Whereas type I and type II NKT cells were not essential during the very early phase (1 and 4 weeks) of infection, the two subsets played distinct but complementary roles during the acute phase (7 and 12 weeks) of infection (148). Indeed, type II NKT cells promoted the Th2 response as their lack induced a decrease of Th2 cytokines (IL-4, IL-5, and IL-10) and specific IgG1 production (Figure 5), a feature also described in aluminduced humoral immune response (149). On the other hand, secretion of IFN-y by type I NKT cells contributed to the production of specific IgG2b, a marker of Th1 responses. Interestingly, schistosome egg-sensitized DC activated type I but not type II NKT cells and this activation required the presentation of selfantigen rather than parasite-derived antigens or TLR2/TLR3 engagement (148). Nonetheless, Magalhaes and co-workers have shown that administration of schistosoma-derived LPC or cercaria induced secretion of IL-5 and IL-13 (150) dependent on TLR2, and lead to the recruitment of eosinophils at the site of infection. The cellular source(s) of Th2 cytokines have not been investigated in this model, but considering that LPC is a potent type II NKT cell antigen, it is likely that these cells are activated during infection.

Natural killer T cell subsets also displayed opposing roles during infection with Trypanosoma cruzi (151). T. cruzi infection causes a chronic inflammatory disease in which the anti-T. cruzi immune response that controls the persistent parasites can also contribute to the inflammatory tissue damage of the myocardium and gastro-intestinal tract that causes Chagas disease. Indeed, J α 18^{-/-} mice were more sensitive to infection with *T. cruzi* compared to WT or CD1d^{-/-} mice as indicated by greater morbidity and mortality. The increased susceptibility to infection in the absence of type I NKT cells was accompanied by an enhanced inflammatory response with infiltrates of activated cells (NK and T cells), B cells and DC in lymphoid organs and greater muscle inflammation and pro-inflammatory cytokine secretion (IFN- γ , TNF- α , nitric oxide). Moreover, the humoral response was impaired as shown by a decreased anti-T. cruzi IgG2a antibody titer, compared to WT and CD1d-/- mice. This suggests that during T. cruzi infection, type II NKT cells augment the inflammatory anti-parasite response, whereas type I NKT cells limit this response (Figure 5).

Together, these examples show that in a range of viral, bacterial, and parasitic infections type II NKT cells can either promote protective innate and adaptive cell-mediated immune responses, or contribute to infection-induced pathology. Understanding the mechanisms that determine these opposing functions of type II NKT cells during infection will be important areas of future research.

Anti-Tumor Immunity

Type I NKT cells critically contribute to natural anti-tumor responses, as demonstrated by the prompt growth of spontaneous tumors in type I NKT cell-deficient J α 18^{-/-} mice compared to WT mice (152-154). Furthermore, the activation of type I NKT cells by α-GalCer provides potent effects against hematologic malignancies and solid tumors through their IFN-y-production and the subsequent activation of DC and NK cells (155, 156). By contrast, sulfatide-activated type II NKT cells repress antitumor immunity (Figure 5) (157–159) by abrogating type I NKT activation in response to α-GalCer, in terms of cytokine secretion and expansion (160). Moreover, their IL-13 production, in combination with TNF- α , led to up-regulation of TGF- β secretion by myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSC), and resulted in decreased cytotoxic T cell activity (161). Interestingly, in contrast to their notable immunoregulatory role in anti-tumor responses, two recent studies have highlighted the ability of type II NKT cells to contribute to anti-tumor immunity in response to CpG in a B16 melanoma model (54), and by their ability to directly kill lymphoma cells in vitro (63). Thus, type II NKT cells can suppress anti-tumor immunity, counteracting the anti-tumor activity of type I NKT cells, but can also contribute to defense against tumor growth. Understanding the factors that determine the role of type II NKT cells in tumor immunity will be critical to harness their potential in novel anti-tumor strategies.

Autoimmunity and Tolerance

Type II NKT cells help maintain tolerance to self-antigens and thereby prevent autoimmune disease. On the other hand, they also can mediate tissue damage and play a pathogenic role in autoimmunity.

Experimental Autoimmune Encephalomyelitis

An important role for type II NKT cells has been shown in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE), a mouse model for multiple sclerosis. During EAE, sulfatide-mediated activation of type II NKT cells induced tolerogenic DC polarization, abrogated activation of both type I and type II NKT cells, class-II MHC effector myelin protein reactive T cells, and microglial cells and suppressed autoimmunity (**Figure 5**) (55, 162).

Type 1 Diabetes

NOD mice, which spontaneously develop type 1 diabetes, were protected from disease following sulfatide administration that led to type II NKT cell activation and secretion of IL-10 by DC, resulting in inhibition of type I NKT cells and activation and expansion of diabetogenic T cells (**Figure 5**) (163). In contrast, in another study using a different experimental approach, sulfatide failed to protect NOD mice from diabetes (164). A non-sulfatidereactive type II NKT cell subset was also able to protect NOD mice from diabetes by regulating diabetogenic T cells through PD-1/PD-L1 and ICOS/ICOSL pathways (66, 165).

Systemic Lupus Erythematosus

Systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) is an autoimmune disease characterized by antinuclear autoantibodies (IgG2a particularly) and multiorgan injury such as proteinuria and immune complex glomerulonephritis, which is dependent on IFN- γ (166, 167). Whereas α -GalCer administration exacerbated the disease by inducing a strong Th1 response, CD1d-blocking slowed down the development of the disease mediated by a decrease of IgG2a production (167). Interestingly, transfer of splenic CD4⁺, CD8⁺, or DN V α 4.4/V β 9 type II NKT cells, purified from transgenic mice generated with CD1d-reactive T cells initially derived from irradiated mice, promoted the disease by producing large amount of IFN- γ . By contrast, NKT cells derived from bone marrow and displaying a DN phenotype prevented SLE by secreting large amounts of IL-4 (166).

Colitis

Type II NKT cells exposed *in vivo* to high levels of CD1d expression could directly contribute to the spontaneous development of colitis in mice (168). Their harmful role was mediated through their IL-13 secretion induced by IL-25 and their cytotoxic activity against epithelial cells (**Figure 5**) (56, 129, 169).

Liver Diseases, GVHD, and Obesity

Halder and co-workers have shown that presentation of sulfatide by hepatic plasmacytoid DC (pDC) to type II NKT cells led to the recruitment of anergic type I NKT cells, in a IL-12and MIP-2-dependent manner and prevented concanavalin A-induced hepatitis (170). The same group has also shown that type II NKT cells neutralized the pathogenic role of type I NKT cell during hepatic ischemic reperfusion disease (50) and alcoholic liver disease (94). Indeed, activation of type II NKT cells after sulfatide administration suppressed IFN- γ production by hepatic type I NKT cells and inhibited the recruitment of myeloid cells in the liver that have been shown to enhance injury (**Figure 5**) (171).

In bone-marrow (BM) transfer, both host-residual and donorderived NKT cells exert protective functions that are particularly well described in graft-versus-host disease (GVHD). Whereas protection by host-residual T cells was provided by the type I NKT subset, type II NKT cells played critical roles in donorderived protective effects (172-175). Indeed, on the one hand, adoptive transfer of type I NKT cells or the administration of α -GalCer attenuated GVHD in recipient mice due to the vigorous secretion of IL-4 by type I NKT cells and the subsequent Th2 polarization of the immune response (172-175). On the other hand, donor BM type II NKT cells produced IL-4, like type I NKT cells, but also IFN- γ which induced apoptosis of donor CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells in a Fas-dependent manner (174, 176). Moreover, Exley and co-workers have shown that human CD161⁺ CD1dreactive BM-derived non-invariant T cells specifically suppress mixed-lymphocytes reaction (MLR) and could induce tolerance to allografts (67).

In obesity, activation of type II NKT cells by lipid excess initiated adipose tissue and liver inflammation leading to obesity (177). By contrast, Hams and colleagues found that type II NKT cells activated by IL-25 regulated weight and glucose homeostasis by recruiting to visceral adipose tissue eosinophils and activated macrophages that are found in lean individuals (130).

Thus, in a context-dependent manner, type II NKT cells provide protective or deleterious effects in a number of diverse diseases including microbial infection, anti-tumor immunity, and autoimmunity (**Figure 5**), suggesting that these cells may constitute promising therapeutic targets for a broad range of diseases.

Summary and Future Directions

Significant progress has been made in defining the diversity among CD1d-restricted T cells that, in addition to the widely studied type I NKT cells, include α-GalCer-reactive NKT cells that use non-canonical TCRs, type II NKT cells that use a more diverse repertoire of $\alpha\beta$ TCRs, as well as T cells that use $\gamma\delta$ or $\delta/\alpha\beta$ TCRs. Critical differences distinguish the members of the CD1d-restricted T cell family beyond their use of different TCRs, including their antigen specificities and modes of antigen/CD1d recognition. A major hurdle in unraveling the biology of the CD1d-restricted T cell subsets that do not recognize α-GalCer is the difficulty to reliably detect and analyze these cells in humans and mice ex vivo and in vivo. Discovery of new self- and foreign antigens in combination with strategies and tools to directly detect these cells such as antigen-loaded CD1d tetramers, and availability of suitable small animal models will be necessary to characterize the entire repertoire and to determine the degree of diversity versus oligoclonality among all CD1d-restricted T cell subsets. Furthermore, it is currently unknown to what extent the differences in TCR usage and antigen specificity of these subsets correlate with phenotypic attributes or immunologic functions that are distinct from those of type I NKT cells. For example, in anti-tumor immunity and in response to microbial infection, type II NKT cells have been shown to have opposing functions to those of type I NKT cells. In addition, while many non-invariant CD1d-restricted T cells appear to display a type I NKT cell-like activated/memory phenotype, several studies have indicated that CD1d-restricted T cells exist that are more similar to conventional MHC-restricted T cells. Importantly, it remains to be determined if truly naïve CD1d-restricted T cells exist that can mount antigen-specific memory T cell responses following primary stimulation and expansion. Given their ability to recognize bacterial antigens including ones expressed by *Mtb*, this would provide a rationale to target these cells in

References

- Kronenberg M, Gapin L. The unconventional lifestyle of NKT cells. Nat Rev Immunol (2002) 2:557–68. doi:10.1038/nri854
- Brigl M, Brenner MB. CD1: antigen presentation and T cell function. Annu Rev Immunol (2004) 22:817–90. doi:10.1146/annurev. immunol.22.012703.104608
- Bendelac A, Savage PB, Teyton L. The biology of NKT cells. Annu Rev Immunol (2007) 25:297–336. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.25.022106.141711
- Gold MC, Lewinsohn DM. Co-dependents: MR1-restricted MAIT cells and their antimicrobial function. *Nat Rev Microbiol* (2013) 11:14–9. doi:10.1038/ nrmicro2918
- Meyer EH, Dekruyff RH, Umetsu DT. iNKT cells in allergic disease. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol (2007) 314:269–91. doi:10.1007/978-3-540-69511-0_11

vaccine strategies. In analogy to the functionally distinct type I NKT cell subsets that comprise NKT1, NKT2, NKT17, and NKT_{FH} cells, the Th2-bias observed among some human type II NKT cells and following sulfatide administration, and the discovery of T_{FH} -like type II NKT cells in humans and mice suggest that functionally distinct subsets may also exist among non-invariant CD1d-restricted T cells. Correlation of such functional differences with antigen specificity would allow therapeutic targeting of these cells with activating or inhibitory ligands.

Several examples illustrate that non-invariant NKT cells, in particular type II NKT cells, critically contribute to the immune responses in a wide range of diseases, including microbial infection, anti-tumor immunity, and autoimmunity. Central to our understanding of the varied roles of CD1d-restricted T cells is unraveling the mechanisms that regulate their activation in these diverse conditions. During infection, recognition of inducible self-lipid antigens in combination with stimulation by the inflammatory milieu through cytokines, or direct recognition of microbial antigens results in the rapid activation of CD1d-restricted T cells. How these T cells distinguish between self- and microbial lipids, whether activation by antigens with different affinities results in distinct functional outcomes, and whether recognition of inducible self-antigens extends to non-infectious conditions such as tumor immunity or autoimmunity are currently not known. Defining the context-dependent mechanisms of activation, decrypting the disease-specific balance of protective and potentially harmful functions of the different CD1d-restricted T cell populations and a better understanding of their effector functions and interactions with other immune cells present significant ongoing challenge and will ultimately determine the success of targeting CD1d-restricted T cells for preventive or therapeutic interventions.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank R. Tatituri for providing the lipid structures shown in **Figure 2**, and Patrick Brennan, Laurent Gapin, Francois Trottein, Christelle Faveeuw, and Mayra Cruz Tleugabulova for insightful discussions and comments. This work was supported by grants from the US National Institutes of Health (5K08AI077795, 1R21AI103616) and from the William F. Milton Fund.

- Tupin E, Kinjo Y, Kronenberg M. The unique role of natural killer T cells in the response to microorganisms. *Nat Rev Microbiol* (2007) 5:405–17. doi:10.1038/nrmicro1657
- Cohen NR, Garg S, Brenner MB. Antigen presentation by CD1 Lipids, T Cells, and NKT cells in microbial immunity. *Adv Immunol* (2009) 102:1–94. doi:10.1016/S0065-2776(09)01201-2
- Brigl M, Brenner MB. How invariant natural killer T cells respond to infection by recognizing microbial or endogenous lipid antigens. *Semin Immunol* (2010) 22:79–86. doi:10.1016/j.smim.2009.10.006
- 9. Novak J, Lehuen A. Mechanism of regulation of autoimmunity by iNKT cells. *Cytokine* (2011) **53**:263–70. doi:10.1016/j.cyto.2010.11.001
- Vivier E, Ugolini S, Blaise D, Chabannon C, Brossay L. Targeting natural killer cells and natural killer T cells in cancer. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2012) 12:239–52. doi:10.1038/nri3174

- Kawano T, Cui J, Koezuka Y, Toura I, Kaneko Y, Motoki K, et al. CD1drestricted and TCR-mediated activation of valpha14 NKT cells by glycosylceramides. *Science* (1997) 278:1626–9. doi:10.1126/science.278.5343.1626
- Bendelac A, Matzinger P, Seder RA, Paul WE, Schwartz RH. Activation events during thymic selection. J Exp Med (1992) 175:731–42. doi:10.1084/ jem.175.3.731
- Matsuda JL, Naidenko OV, Gapin L, Nakayama T, Taniguchi M, Wang CR, et al. Tracking the response of natural killer T cells to a glycolipid antigen using CD1d tetramers. J Exp Med (2000) 192:741–54. doi:10.1084/ jem.192.5.741
- Godfrey DI, Kronenberg M. Going both ways: immune regulation via CD1d-dependent NKT cells. J Clin Invest (2004) 114:1379–88. doi:10.1172/ JCI23594
- Matsuda JL, Mallevaey T, Scott-Browne J, Gapin L. CD1d-restricted iNKT cells, the "Swiss-Army knife" of the immune system. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2008) 20:358–68. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2008.03.018
- Brennan PJ, Brigl M, Brenner MB. Invariant natural killer T cells: an innate activation scheme linked to diverse effector functions. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13:101–17. doi:10.1038/nri3369
- Faveeuw C, Mallevaey T, Trottein F. Role of natural killer T lymphocytes during helminthic infection. *Parasite* (2008) 15:384–8. doi:10.1051/ parasite/2008153384
- Juno JA, Keynan Y, Fowke KR. Invariant NKT cells: regulation and function during viral infection. *PLoS Pathog* (2012) 8:e1002838. doi:10.1371/journal. ppat.1002838
- Kinjo Y, Kitano N, Kronenberg M. The role of invariant natural killer T cells in microbial immunity. J Infect Chemother (2013) 19:560–70. doi:10.1007/ s10156-013-0638-1
- Paget C, Trottein F. Role of type 1 natural killer T cells in pulmonary immunity. *Mucosal Immunol* (2013) 6:1054–67. doi:10.1038/mi.2013.59
- Matangkasombut P, Pichavant M, Dekruyff RH, Umetsu DT. Natural killer T cells and the regulation of asthma. *Mucosal Immunol* (2009) 2:383–392. doi:10.1038/mi.2009.96
- Van Kaer L, Parekh VV, Wu L. Invariant natural killer T cells as sensors and managers of inflammation. *Trends Immunol* (2013) 34:50–8. doi:10.1016/j. it.2012.08.009
- Robertson FC, Berzofsky JA, Terabe M. NKT cell networks in the regulation of tumor immunity. *Front Immunol* (2014) 5:543. doi:10.3389/ fimmu.2014.00543
- Gumperz JE, Miyake S, Yamamura T, Brenner MB. Functionally distinct subsets of CD1d-restricted natural killer T cells revealed by CD1d tetramer staining. *J Exp Med* (2002) 195:625–36. doi:10.1084/jem.20011786
- Stetson DB, Mohrs M, Reinhardt RL, Baron JL, Wang ZE, Gapin L, et al. Constitutive cytokine mRNAs mark natural killer (NK) and NKT cells poised for rapid effector function. J Exp Med (2003) 198:1069–76. doi:10.1084/ jem.20030630
- Coquet JM, Chakravarti S, Kyparissoudis K, Mcnab FW, Pitt LA, Mckenzie BS, et al. Diverse cytokine production by NKT cell subsets and identification of an IL-17-producing CD4-NK1.1- NKT cell population. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U S A (2008) 105:11287–92. doi:10.1073/pnas.0801631105
- Lee PT, Benlagha K, Teyton L, Bendelac A. Distinct functional lineages of human V(alpha)24 natural killer T cells. J Exp Med (2002) 195:637–41. doi:10.1084/jem.20011908
- Crowe NY, Coquet JM, Berzins SP, Kyparissoudis K, Keating R, Pellicci DG, et al. Differential antitumor immunity mediated by NKT cell subsets in vivo. *J Exp Med* (2005) 202:1279–88. doi:10.1084/jem.20050953
- Lee YJ, Holzapfel KL, Zhu J, Jameson SC, Hogquist KA. Steady-state production of IL-4 modulates immunity in mouse strains and is determined by lineage diversity of iNKT cells. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14:1146–54. doi:10.1038/ni.2731
- Terashima A, Watarai H, Inoue S, Sekine E, Nakagawa R, Hase K, et al. A novel subset of mouse NKT cells bearing the IL-17 receptor B responds to IL-25 and contributes to airway hyperreactivity. *J Exp Med* (2008) 205:2727–33. doi:10.1084/jem.20080698
- Watarai H, Sekine-Kondo E, Shigeura T, Motomura Y, Yasuda T, Satoh R, et al. Development and function of invariant natural killer T cells producing T(h)2- and T(h)17-cytokines. *PLoS Biol* (2012) 10:e1001255. doi:10.1371/ journal.pbio.1001255
- 32. Doisne JM, Becourt C, Amniai L, Duarte N, Le Luduec JB, Eberl G, et al. Skin and peripheral lymph node invariant NKT cells are mainly retinoic acid

receptor-related orphan receptor (gamma)t+ and respond preferentially under inflammatory conditions. *J Immunol* (2009) **183**:2142–9. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.0901059

- 33. Paget C, Ivanov S, Fontaine J, Renneson J, Blanc F, Pichavant M, et al. Interleukin-22 is produced by invariant natural killer T lymphocytes during influenza A virus infection: potential role in protection against lung epithelial damages. J Biol Chem (2012) 287:8816–29. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.304758
- Michel ML, Mendes-Da-Cruz D, Keller AC, Lochner M, Schneider E, Dy M, et al. Critical role of ROR-gammat in a new thymic pathway leading to IL-17-producing invariant NKT cell differentiation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2008) 105:19845–50. doi:10.1073/pnas.0806472105
- Bulek AM, Cole DK, Skowera A, Dolton G, Gras S, Madura F, et al. Structural basis for the killing of human beta cells by CD8(+) T cells in type 1 diabetes. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13:283–9. doi:10.1038/ni.2206
- Chang PP, Barral P, Fitch J, Pratama A, Ma CS, Kallies A, et al. Identification of Bcl-6-dependent follicular helper NKT cells that provide cognate help for B cell responses. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13:35–43. doi:10.1038/ni.2166
- King IL, Fortier A, Tighe M, Dibble J, Watts GF, Veerapen N, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells direct B cell responses to cognate lipid antigen in an IL-21-dependent manner. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13:44–50. doi:10.1038/ni.2172
- Tonti E, Fedeli M, Napolitano A, Iannacone M, Von Andrian UH, Guidotti LG, et al. Follicular helper NKT cells induce limited B cell responses and germinal center formation in the absence of CD4(+) T cell help. *J Immunol* (2012) 188:3217–22. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1103501
- Kim PJ, Pai SY, Brigl M, Besra GS, Gumperz J, Ho IC. GATA-3 regulates the development and function of invariant NKT cells. *J Immunol* (2006) 177:6650–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.177.10.6650
- Lynch L, Michelet X, Zhang S, Brennan PJ, Moseman A, Lester C, et al. Regulatory iNKT cells lack expression of the transcription factor PLZF and control the homeostasis of T cells and macrophages in adipose tissue. *Nat Immunol* (2014) 16(1):85–95. doi:10.1038/ni.3047
- Sag D, Krause P, Hedrick CC, Kronenberg M, Wingender G. IL-10-producing NKT10 cells are a distinct regulatory invariant NKT cell subset. *J Clin Invest* (2014) 124:3725–40. doi:10.1172/JCI72308
- Brigl M, Van Den Elzen P, Chen X, Meyers JH, Wu D, Wong CH, et al. Conserved and heterogeneous lipid antigen specificities of CD1drestricted NKT cell receptors. *J Immunol* (2006) 176:3625–34. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.176.6.3625
- Gadola SD, Dulphy N, Salio M, Cerundolo V. Valpha24-JalphaQindependent, CD1d-restricted recognition of alpha-galactosylceramide by human CD4(+) and CD8alphabeta(+) T lymphocytes. *J Immunol* (2002) 168:5514–20. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.168.11.5514
- Lopez-Sagaseta J, Kung JE, Savage PB, Gumperz J, Adams EJ. The molecular basis for recognition of CD1d/alpha-galactosylceramide by a human non-Valpha24 T cell receptor. *PLoS Biol* (2012) 10:e1001412. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.1001412
- Constantinides MG, Picard D, Savage AK, Bendelac A. A naive-like population of human CD1d-restricted T cells expressing intermediate levels of promyelocytic leukemia zinc finger. *J Immunol* (2011) 187:309–15. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1100761
- 46. Uldrich AP, Patel O, Cameron G, Pellicci DG, Day EB, Sullivan LC, et al. A semi-invariant Valpha10+ T cell antigen receptor defines a population of natural killer T cells with distinct glycolipid antigen-recognition properties. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:616–23. doi:10.1038/ni.2051
- Cardell S, Tangri S, Chan S, Kronenberg M, Benoist C, Mathis D. CD1restricted CD4+ T cells in major histocompatibility complex class II-deficient mice. *J Exp Med* (1995) 182:993–1004. doi:10.1084/jem.182.4.993
- Behar SM, Podrebarac TA, Roy CJ, Wang CR, Brenner MB. Diverse TCRs recognize murine CD1. J Immunol (1999) 162:161–7.
- Park SH, Weiss A, Benlagha K, Kyin T, Teyton L, Bendelac A. The mouse CD1d-restricted repertoire is dominated by a few autoreactive T cell receptor families. J Exp Med (2001) 193:893–904. doi:10.1084/jem.193.8.893
- Arrenberg P, Halder R, Dai Y, Maricic I, Kumar V. Oligoclonality and innate-like features in the TCR repertoire of type II NKT cells reactive to a beta-linked self-glycolipid. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2010) 107:10984–9. doi:10.1073/pnas.1000576107
- Bedel R, Matsuda JL, Brigl M, White J, Kappler J, Marrack P, et al. Lower TCR repertoire diversity in Traj18-deficient mice. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13:705–6. doi:10.1038/ni.2347

- Skold M, Faizunnessa NN, Wang CR, Cardell S. CD1d-specific NK1.1+ T cells with a transgenic variant TCR. J Immunol (2000) 165:168–74. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.165.1.168
- Zeissig S, Murata K, Sweet L, Publicover J, Hu Z, Kaser A, et al. Hepatitis B virus-induced lipid alterations contribute to natural killer T cell-dependent protective immunity. *Nat Med* (2012) 18:1060–8. doi:10.1038/nm.2811
- Zhao J, Weng X, Bagchi S, Wang CR. Polyclonal type II natural killer T cells require PLZF and SAP for their development and contribute to CpG-mediated antitumor response. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2014) 111:2674–9. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1323845111
- Jahng A, Maricic I, Aguilera C, Cardell S, Halder RC, Kumar V. Prevention of autoimmunity by targeting a distinct, noninvariant CD1d-reactive T cell population reactive to sulfatide. *J Exp Med* (2004) 199:947–57. doi:10.1084/ jem.20031389
- Fuss IJ, Joshi B, Yang Z, Degheidy H, Fichtner-Feigl S, De Souza H, et al. IL-13Ralpha2-bearing, type II NKT cells reactive to sulfatide self-antigen populate the mucosa of ulcerative colitis. *Gut* (2014) 63:1728–36. doi:10.1136/ gutjnl-2013-305671
- Nair S, Boddupalli CS, Verma R, Liu J, Yang R, Pastores GM, et al. Type II NKT-TFH cells against gaucher lipids regulate B cell immunity and inflammation. *Blood* (2014) 125(8):1256–71. doi:10.1182/blood-2014-09-600270
- Tatituri RV, Watts GF, Bhowruth V, Barton N, Rothchild A, Hsu FF, et al. Recognition of microbial and mammalian phospholipid antigens by NKT cells with diverse TCRs. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110:1827–32. doi:10.1073/pnas.1220601110
- 59. Wolf BJ, Tatituri RV, Bhowruth V, Hsu FF, Almeida CF, Brigl M, et al. Listeria monocytogenes-derived phosphatidylglycerol is a potent antigen for a subset of diverse NKT cells. *J Immunol* (2015) Accepted.
- Chiu YH, Jayawardena J, Weiss A, Lee D, Park SH, Dautry-Varsat A, et al. Distinct subsets of CD1d-restricted T cells recognize self-antigens loaded in different cellular compartments. *J Exp Med* (1999) 189:103–10. doi:10.1084/ jem.189.1.103
- Behar SM, Cardell S. Diverse CD1d-restricted T cells: diverse phenotypes, and diverse functions. Semin Immunol (2000) 12:551–60. doi:10.1006/ smim.2000.0273
- Gumperz JE, Roy C, Makowska A, Lum D, Sugita M, Podrebarac T, et al. Murine CD1d-restricted T cell recognition of cellular lipids. *Immunity* (2000) 12:211–21. doi:10.1016/S1074-7613(00)80174-0
- Weng X, Liao CM, Bagchi S, Cardell SL, Stein PL, Wang CR. The adaptor protein SAP regulates Type II NKT cell development, cytokine production and cytotoxicity against lymphoma. *Eur J Immunol* (2014) 44(12):3646–57. doi:10.1002/eji.201444848
- Stenstrom M, Skold M, Ericsson A, Beaudoin L, Sidobre S, Kronenberg M, et al. Surface receptors identify mouse NK1.1+ T cell subsets distinguished by function and T cell receptor type. *Eur J Immunol* (2004) 34:56–65. doi:10.1002/ eji.200323963
- 65. Zhang G, Nie H, Yang J, Ding X, Huang Y, Yu H, et al. Sulfatide-activated type II NKT cells prevent allergic airway inflammation by inhibiting type I NKT cell function in a mouse model of asthma. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* (2011) **301**:L975–84. doi:10.1152/ajplung.00114.2011
- Kadri N, Korpos E, Gupta S, Briet C, Lofbom L, Yagita H, et al. CD4(+) type II NKT cells mediate ICOS and programmed death-1-dependent regulation of type 1 diabetes. *J Immunol* (2012) 188:3138–49. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1101390
- Exley MA, Tahir SM, Cheng O, Shaulov A, Joyce R, Avigan D, et al. A major fraction of human bone marrow lymphocytes are Th2-like CD1d-reactive T cells that can suppress mixed lymphocyte responses. *J Immunol* (2001) 167:5531–4. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.167.10.5531
- Chang DH, Deng H, Matthews P, Krasovsky J, Ragupathi G, Spisek R, et al. Inflammation-associated lysophospholipids as ligands for CD1drestricted T cells in human cancer. *Blood* (2008) 112:1308–16. doi:10.1182/ blood-2008-04-149831
- McVay LD, Carding SR. Generation of human gammadelta T-cell repertoires. Crit Rev Immunol (1999) 19:431–60.
- 70. Vantourout P, Hayday A. Six-of-the-best: unique contributions of gammadelta T cells to immunology. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) **13**:88–100. doi:10.1038/nri3384
- Hayday A, Vantourout P. A long-playing CD about the gammadelta TCR repertoire. *Immunity* (2013) 39:994–6. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.11.016

- Agea E, Russano A, Bistoni O, Mannucci R, Nicoletti I, Corazzi L, et al. Human CD1-restricted T cell recognition of lipids from pollens. *J Exp Med* (2005) 202:295–308. doi:10.1084/jem.20050773
- Russano AM, Agea E, Corazzi L, Postle AD, De Libero G, Porcelli S, et al. Recognition of pollen-derived phosphatidyl-ethanolamine by human CD1drestricted gamma delta T cells. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2006) 117:1178–84. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2006.01.001
- 74. Dieude M, Striegl H, Tyznik AJ, Wang J, Behar SM, Piccirillo CA, et al. Cardiolipin binds to CD1d and stimulates CD1d-restricted gammadelta T cells in the normal murine repertoire. *J Immunol* (2011) 186:4771–81. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1000921
- Uldrich AP, Le Nours J, Pellicci DG, Gherardin NA, Mcpherson KG, Lim RT, et al. CD1d-lipid antigen recognition by the gammadelta TCR. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14:1137–45. doi:10.1038/ni.2713
- Bai L, Picard D, Anderson B, Chaudhary V, Luoma A, Jabri B, et al. The majority of CD1d-sulfatide-specific T cells in human blood use a semiinvariant Vdelta1 TCR. *Eur J Immunol* (2012) 42:2505–10. doi:10.1002/eji.201242531
- Luoma AM, Castro CD, Mayassi T, Bembinster LA, Bai L, Picard D, et al. Crystal structure of Vdelta1 T cell receptor in complex with CD1d-sulfatide shows MHC-like recognition of a self-lipid by human gammadelta T cells. *Immunity* (2013) 39:1032–42. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.11.001
- Mangan BA, Dunne MR, O'Reilly VP, Dunne PJ, Exley MA, O'Shea D, et al. Cutting edge: CD1d restriction and Th1/Th2/Th17 cytokine secretion by human Vdelta3 T cells. *J Immunol* (2013) **191**:30–4. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1300121
- Huber S, Song WC, Sartini D. Decay-accelerating factor (CD55) promotes CD1d expression and Vgamma4+ T-cell activation in coxsackievirus B3-induced myocarditis. *Viral Immunol* (2006) 19:156–66. doi:10.1089/vim.2006.19.156
- Pellicci DG, Uldrich AP, Le Nours J, Ross F, Chabrol E, Eckle SB, et al. The molecular bases of delta/alphabeta T cell-mediated antigen recognition. *J Exp Med* (2014) 211(13):2599–615. doi:10.1084/jem.20141764
- Gapin L. iNKT cell autoreactivity: what is 'self' and how is it recognized? Nat Rev Immunol (2010) 10:272–7. doi:10.1038/nri2743
- Godfrey DI, Pellicci DG, Patel O, Kjer-Nielsen L, Mccluskey J, Rossjohn J. Antigen recognition by CD1d-restricted NKT T cell receptors. *Semin Immunol* (2010) 22:61–7. doi:10.1016/j.smim.2009.10.004
- Rossjohn J, Pellicci DG, Patel O, Gapin L, Godfrey DI. Recognition of CD1d-restricted antigens by natural killer T cells. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2012) 12:845–57. doi:10.1038/nri3328
- Gapin L, Godfrey DI, Rossjohn J. Natural killer T cell obsession with selfantigens. Curr Opin Immunol (2013) 25:168–73. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2013.01.002
- Blomqvist M, Rhost S, Teneberg S, Lofbom L, Osterbye T, Brigl M, et al. Multiple tissue-specific isoforms of sulfatide activate CD1d-restricted type II NKT cells. *Eur J Immunol* (2009) **39**:1726–35. doi:10.1002/eji. 200839001
- Paget C, Mallevaey T, Speak AO, Torres D, Fontaine J, Sheehan KC, et al. Activation of invariant NKT cells by toll-like receptor 9-stimulated dendritic cells requires type I interferon and charged glycosphingolipids. *Immunity* (2007) 27:597–609. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2007.08.017
- Brennan PJ, Tatituri RV, Brigl M, Kim EY, Tuli A, Sanderson JP, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells recognize lipid self antigen induced by microbial danger signals. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:1202–11. doi:10.1038/ni.2143
- Brennan PJ, Tatituri RV, Heiss C, Watts GF, Hsu FF, Veerapen N, et al. Activation of iNKT cells by a distinct constituent of the endogenous glucosylceramide fraction. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2014) 111:13433–8. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1415357111
- Kain L, Webb B, Anderson BL, Deng S, Holt M, Constanzo A, et al. The identification of the endogenous ligands of natural killer T cells reveals the presence of mammalian alpha-linked glycosylceramides. *Immunity* (2014) 41:543–54. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.08.017
- Makowska A, Kawano T, Taniguchi M, Cardell S. Differences in the ligand specificity between CD1d-restricted T cells with limited and diverse T-cell receptorrepertoire.*ScandJ Immunol*(2000)52:71–9.doi:10.1046/j.1365-3083. 2000.00754.x
- Rhost S, Lofbom L, Rynmark BM, Pei B, Mansson JE, Teneberg S, et al. Identification of novel glycolipid ligands activating a sulfatide-reactive, CD1d-restricted, type II natural killer T lymphocyte. *Eur J Immunol* (2012) 42:2851–60. doi:10.1002/eji.201142350

- Kinjo Y, Illarionov P, Vela JL, Pei B, Girardi E, Li X, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells recognize glycolipids from pathogenic Gram-positive bacteria. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:966–74. doi:10.1038/ni.2096
- Fox LM, Cox DG, Lockridge JL, Wang X, Chen X, Scharf L, et al. Recognition of lyso-phospholipids by human natural killer T lymphocytes. *PLoS Biol* (2009) 7:e1000228. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.1000228
- Maricic I, Girardi E, Zajonc DM, Kumar V. Recognition of lysophosphatidylcholine by type II NKT cells and protection from an inflammatory liver disease. *J Immunol* (2014) **193**(9):4580–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1400699
- Moody DB, Porcelli SA. Intracellular pathways of CD1 antigen presentation. Nat Rev Immunol (2003) 3:11–22. doi:10.1038/nri979
- Russano AM, Bassotti G, Agea E, Bistoni O, Mazzocchi A, Morelli A, et al. CD1-restricted recognition of exogenous and self-lipid antigens by duodenal gammadelta+ T lymphocytes. *J Immunol* (2007) 178:3620–6. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.178.6.3620
- Van Rhijn I, Young DC, Im JS, Levery SB, Illarionov PA, Besra GS, et al. CD1d-restricted T cell activation by nonlipidic small molecules. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2004) 101:13578–83. doi:10.1073/pnas.0402838101
- Borg NA, Wun KS, Kjer-Nielsen L, Wilce MC, Pellicci DG, Koh R, et al. CD1d-lipid-antigen recognition by the semi-invariant NKT T-cell receptor. *Nature* (2007) 448:44–9. doi:10.1038/nature05907
- Pellicci DG, Patel O, Kjer-Nielsen L, Pang SS, Sullivan LC, Kyparissoudis K, et al. Differential recognition of CD1d-alpha-galactosyl ceramide by the V beta 8.2 and V beta 7 semi-invariant NKT T cell receptors. *Immunity* (2009) 31:47–59. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2009.04.018
- Mallevaey T, Scott-Browne JP, Matsuda JL, Young MH, Pellicci DG, Patel O, et al. T cell receptor CDR2 beta and CDR3 beta loops collaborate functionally to shape the iNKT cell repertoire. *Immunity* (2009) 31:60–71. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2009.05.010
- 101. Patel O, Pellicci DG, Uldrich AP, Sullivan LC, Bhati M, Mcknight M, et al. Vbeta2 natural killer T cell antigen receptor-mediated recognition of CD1d-glycolipid antigen. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A (2011) 108:19007–12. doi:10.1073/pnas.1109066108
- 102. Mallevaey T, Clarke AJ, Scott-Browne JP, Young MH, Roisman LC, Pellicci DG, et al. A molecular basis for NKT cell recognition of CD1d-self-antigen. *Immunity* (2011) 34:315–26. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2011.01.013
- Pellicci DG, Clarke AJ, Patel O, Mallevaey T, Beddoe T, Le Nours J, et al. Recognition of beta-linked self glycolipids mediated by natural killer T cell antigen receptors. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:827–33. doi:10.1038/ni.2076
- 104. Yu ED, Girardi E, Wang J, Zajonc DM. Cutting edge: structural basis for the recognition of beta-linked glycolipid antigens by invariant NKT cells. *J Immunol* (2011) 187:2079–83. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1101636
- 105. Scott-Browne JP, Matsuda JL, Mallevaey T, White J, Borg NA, Mccluskey J, et al. Germline-encoded recognition of diverse glycolipids by natural killer T cells. *Nat Immunol* (2007) 8:1105–13. doi:10.1038/ni1510
- 106. Li Y, Girardi E, Wang J, Yu ED, Painter GF, Kronenberg M, et al. The Valpha14 invariant natural killer T cell TCR forces microbial glycolipids and CD1d into a conserved binding mode. *J Exp Med* (2010) 207:2383–93. doi:10.1084/ jem.20101335
- 107. Girardi E, Maricic I, Wang J, Mac TT, Iyer P, Kumar V, et al. Type II natural killer T cells use features of both innate-like and conventional T cells to recognize sulfatide self antigens. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13:851–6. doi:10.1038/ni.2371
- Patel O, Pellicci DG, Gras S, Sandoval-Romero ML, Uldrich AP, Mallevaey T, et al. Recognition of CD1d-sulfatide mediated by a type II natural killer T cell antigen receptor. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13:857–63. doi:10.1038/ni.2372
- 109. Koch M, Stronge VS, Shepherd D, Gadola SD, Mathew B, Ritter G, et al. The crystal structure of human CD1d with and without alpha-galactosylceramide. *Nat Immunol* (2005) 6:819–26. doi:10.1038/ni1225
- 110. Zajonc DM, Maricic I, Wu D, Halder R, Roy K, Wong CH, et al. Structural basis for CD1d presentation of a sulfatide derived from myelin and its implications for autoimmunity. J Exp Med (2005) 202:1517–26. doi:10.1084/jem.20051625
- 111. Jayawardena-Wolf J, Benlagha K, Chiu YH, Mehr R, Bendelac A. CD1d endosomal trafficking is independently regulated by an intrinsic CD1d-encoded tyrosine motif and by the invariant chain. *Immunity* (2001) 15:897–908. doi:10.1016/S1074-7613(01)00240-0
- 112. Chiu YH, Park SH, Benlagha K, Forestier C, Jayawardena-Wolf J, Savage PB, et al. Multiple defects in antigen presentation and T cell development by mice expressing cytoplasmic tail-truncated CD1d. *Nat Immunol* (2002) 3:55–60. doi:10.1038/ni740

- 113. Cernadas M, Sugita M, Van Der Wel N, Cao X, Gumperz JE, Maltsev S, et al. Lysosomal localization of murine CD1d mediated by AP-3 is necessary for NK T cell development. *J Immunol* (2003) **171**:4149–55. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.171.8.4149
- 114. Elewaut D, Lawton AP, Nagarajan NA, Maverakis E, Khurana A, Honing S, et al. The adaptor protein AP-3 is required for CD1d-mediated antigen presentation of glycosphingolipids and development of Valpha14i NKT cells. *J Exp Med* (2003) **198**:1133–46. doi:10.1084/jem.20030143
- Kang SJ, Cresswell P. Regulation of intracellular trafficking of human CD1d by association with MHC class II molecules. *EMBO J* (2002) 21:1650–60. doi:10.1093/emboj/21.7.1650
- 116. Chen X, Wang X, Keaton JM, Reddington F, Illarionov PA, Besra GS, et al. Distinct endosomal trafficking requirements for presentation of autoantigens and exogenous lipids by human CD1d molecules. *J Immunol* (2007) 178:6181–90. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.178.10.6181
- 117. Brossay L, Tangri S, Bix M, Cardell S, Locksley R, Kronenberg M. Mouse CD1-autoreactive T cells have diverse patterns of reactivity to CD1+ targets. *J Immunol* (1998) **160**:3681–8.
- 118. Shin JH, Park JY, Shin YH, Lee H, Park YK, Jung S, et al. Mutation of a positively charged cytoplasmic motif within CD1d results in multiple defects in antigen presentation to NKT cells. *J Immunol* (2012) 188:2235–43. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1100236
- Yuan W, Kang SJ, Evans JE, Cresswell P. Natural lipid ligands associated with human CD1d targeted to different subcellular compartments. *J Immunol* (2009) 182:4784–91. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0803981
- Roy KC, Maricic I, Khurana A, Smith TR, Halder RC, Kumar V. Involvement of secretory and endosomal compartments in presentation of an exogenous self-glycolipid to type II NKT cells. *J Immunol* (2008) 180:2942–50. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.180.5.2942
- 121. Brigl M, Tatituri RV, Watts GF, Bhowruth V, Leadbetter EA, Barton N, et al. Innate and cytokine-driven signals, rather than microbial antigens, dominate in natural killer T cell activation during microbial infection. *J Exp Med* (2011) 208:1163–77. doi:10.1084/jem.20102555
- Holzapfel KL, Tyznik AJ, Kronenberg M, Hogquist KA. Antigen-dependent versus-independent activation of invariant NKT cells during infection. *J Immunol* (2014) **192**:5490–8. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1400722
- 123. Brigl M, Bry L, Kent SC, Gumperz JE, Brenner MB. Mechanism of CD1drestricted natural killer T cell activation during microbial infection. *Nat Immunol* (2003) 4:1230–7. doi:10.1038/ni1002
- 124. Tyznik AJ, Tupin E, Nagarajan NA, Her MJ, Benedict CA, Kronenberg M. Cutting edge: the mechanism of invariant NKT cell responses to viral danger signals. *J Immunol* (2008) 181:4452–6. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.181.7.4452
- 125. Leite-De-Moraes MC, Hameg A, Arnould A, Machavoine F, Koezuka Y, Schneider E, et al. A distinct IL-18-induced pathway to fully activate NK T lymphocytes independently from TCR engagement. *J Immunol* (1999) 163:5871–6.
- 126. Yoshiga Y, Goto D, Segawa S, Ohnishi Y, Matsumoto I, Ito S, et al. Invariant NKT cells produce IL-17 through IL-23-dependent and-independent pathways with potential modulation of Th17 response in collagen-induced arthritis. *Int J Mol Med* (2008) 22:369–74. doi:10.3892/ijmm_00000032
- 127. Doisne JM, Soulard V, Becourt C, Amniai L, Henrot P, Havenar-Daughton C, et al. Cutting edge: crucial role of IL-1 and IL-23 in the innate IL-17 response of peripheral lymph node NK1.1- invariant NKT cells to bacteria. *J Immunol* (2011) 186:662–6.
- 128. Rolf J, Berntman E, Stenstrom M, Smith EM, Mansson R, Stenstad H, et al. Molecular profiling reveals distinct functional attributes of CD1d-restricted natural killer (NK) T cell subsets. *Mol Immunol* (2008) 45:2607–20. doi:10.1016/j.molimm.2007.12.022
- 129. Camelo A, Barlow JL, Drynan LF, Neill DR, Ballantyne SJ, Wong SH, et al. Blocking IL-25 signalling protects against gut inflammation in a type-2 model of colitis by suppressing nuocyte and NKT derived IL-13. J Gastroenterol (2012) 47:1198–211. doi:10.1007/s00535-012-0591-2
- 130. Hams E, Locksley RM, Mckenzie AN, Fallon PG. Cutting edge: IL-25 elicits innate lymphoid type 2 and type II NKT cells that regulate obesity in mice. *J Immunol* (2013) **191**:5349–53. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1301176
- 131. Arase H, Arase N, Saito T. Interferon gamma production by natural killer (NK) cells and NK1.1+ T cells upon NKR-P1 cross-linking. *J Exp Med* (1996) 183:2391–6. doi:10.1084/jem.183.5.2391

- 132. Kuylenstierna C, Bjorkstrom NK, Andersson SK, Sahlstrom P, Bosnjak L, Paquin-Proulx D, et al. NKG2D performs two functions in invariant NKT cells: direct TCR-independent activation of NK-like cytolysis and co-stimulation of activation by CD1d. *Eur J Immunol* (2011) 41:1913–23. doi:10.1002/eji.200940278
- 133. Vilarinho S, Ogasawara K, Nishimura S, Lanier LL, Baron JL. Blockade of NKG2D on NKT cells prevents hepatitis and the acute immune response to hepatitis B virus. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2007) 104:18187–92. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0708968104
- 134. Exley MA, Bigley NJ, Cheng O, Tahir SM, Smiley ST, Carter QL, et al. CD1d-reactive T-cell activation leads to amelioration of disease caused by diabetogenic encephalomyocarditis virus. J Leukoc Biol (2001) 69:713–8.
- Sundell IB, Halder R, Zhang M, Maricic I, Koka PS, Kumar V. Sulfatide administration leads to inhibition of HIV-1 replication and enhanced hematopoeisis. J Stem Cells (2010) 5:33–42. doi:jsc.2010.5.1.33
- 136. Baron JL, Gardiner L, Nishimura S, Shinkai K, Locksley R, Ganem D. Activation of a nonclassical NKT cell subset in a transgenic mouse model of hepatitis B virus infection. *Immunity* (2002) 16:583–94. doi:10.1016/ S1074-7613(02)00305-9
- 137. Brozovic S, Nagaishi T, Yoshida M, Betz S, Salas A, Chen D, et al. CD1d function is regulated by microsomal triglyceride transfer protein. *Nat Med* (2004) 10:535–9. doi:10.1038/nm1043
- Dougan SK, Salas A, Rava P, Agyemang A, Kaser A, Morrison J, et al. Microsomal triglyceride transfer protein lipidation and control of CD1d on antigen-presenting cells. J Exp Med (2005) 202:529–39. doi:10.1084/ jem.20050183
- 139. Ito M, Ishikawa Y, Kiguchi H, Komiyama K, Murakami M, Kudo I, et al. Distribution of type V secretory phospholipase A2 expression in human hepatocytes damaged by liver disease. J Gastroenterol Hepatol (2004) 19:1140–9. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1746.2004.03435.x
- 140. Exley MA, He Q, Cheng O, Wang RJ, Cheney CP, Balk SP, et al. Cutting edge: compartmentalization of Th1-like noninvariant CD1d-reactive T cells in hepatitis C virus-infected liver. *J Immunol* (2002) **168**:1519–23. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.168.4.1519
- 141. Durante-Mangoni E, Wang R, Shaulov A, He Q, Nasser I, Afdhal N, et al. Hepatic CD1d expression in hepatitis C virus infection and recognition by resident proinflammatory CD1d-reactive T cells. *J Immunol* (2004) 173:2159–66. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.173.3.2159
- 142. Kwiecinski J, Rhost S, Lofbom L, Blomqvist M, Mansson JE, Cardell SL, et al. Sulfatide attenuates experimental *Staphylococcus aureus* sepsis through a CD1d-dependent pathway. *Infect Immun* (2013) 81:1114–20. doi:10.1128/ IAI.01334-12
- 143. Sada-Ovalle I, Chiba A, Gonzales A, Brenner MB, Behar SM. Innate invariant NKT cells recognize *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*-infected macrophages, produce interferon-gamma, and kill intracellular bacteria. *PLoS Pathog* (2008) 4:e1000239. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1000239
- Rothchild AC, Jayaraman P, Nunes-Alves C, Behar SM. iNKT cell production of GM-CSF controls *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *PLoS Pathog* (2014) 10:e1003805. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1003805
- 145. Szalay G, Ladel CH, Blum C, Brossay L, Kronenberg M, Kaufmann SH. Cutting edge: anti-CD1 monoclonal antibody treatment reverses the production patterns of TGF-beta 2 and Th1 cytokines and ameliorates listeriosis in mice. *J Immunol* (1999) **162**:6955–8.
- 146. Arrunategui-Correa V, Kim HS. The role of CD1d in the immune response against *Listeria* infection. *Cell Immunol* (2004) **227**:109–20. doi:10.1016/j. cellimm.2004.02.003
- 147. Faveeuw C, Angeli V, Fontaine J, Maliszewski C, Capron A, Van Kaer L, et al. Antigen presentation by CD1d contributes to the amplification of Th2 responses to *Schistosoma mansoni* glycoconjugates in mice. *J Immunol* (2002) 169:906–12. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.169.2.906
- 148. Mallevaey T, Fontaine J, Breuilh L, Paget C, Castro-Keller A, Vendeville C, et al. Invariant and noninvariant natural killer T cells exert opposite regulatory functions on the immune response during murine schistosomiasis. *Infect Immun* (2007) 75:2171–80. doi:10.1128/IAI.01178-06
- 149. Shah HB, Devera TS, Rampuria P, Lang GA, Lang ML. Type II NKT cells facilitate alum-sensing and humoral immunity. J Leukoc Biol (2012) 92:883–93. doi:10.1189/jlb.0412177

- 150. Magalhaes K, Almeida PE, Atella G, Maya-Monteiro CM, Castro-Faria-Neto H, Pelajo-Machado M, et al. Schistosomal-derived lysophosphatidylcholine are involved in eosinophil activation and recruitment through toll-like receptor-2-dependent mechanisms. *J Infect Dis* (2010) **202**:1369–79. doi:10.1086/656477
- Duthie MS, Kahn M, White M, Kapur RP, Kahn SJ. Critical proinflammatory and anti-inflammatory functions of different subsets of CD1d-restricted natural killer T cells during *Trypanosoma cruzi* infection. *Infect Immun* (2005) 73:181–92. doi:10.1128/IAI.73.3.1890-1894.2005
- 152. Smyth MJ, Thia KY, Street SE, Cretney E, Trapani JA, Taniguchi M, et al. Differential tumor surveillance by natural killer (NK) and NKT cells. J Exp Med (2000) 191:661–8. doi:10.1084/jem.191.4.661
- 153. Swann JB, Uldrich AP, Van Dommelen S, Sharkey J, Murray WK, Godfrey DI, et al. Type I natural killer T cells suppress tumors caused by p53 loss in mice. *Blood* (2009) 113:6382–5. doi:10.1182/blood-2009-01-198564
- Bellone M, Ceccon M, Grioni M, Jachetti E, Calcinotto A, Napolitano A, et al. iNKT cells control mouse spontaneous carcinoma independently of tumor-specific cytotoxic T cells. *PLoS One* (2010) 5:e8646. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0008646
- 155. Smyth MJ, Crowe NY, Pellicci DG, Kyparissoudis K, Kelly JM, Takeda K, et al. Sequential production of interferon-gamma by NK1.1(+) T cells and natural killer cells is essential for the antimetastatic effect of alpha-galactosylceramide. *Blood* (2002) **99**:1259–66. doi:10.1182/blood.V99.4.1259
- Berzofsky JA, Terabe M. NKT cells in tumor immunity: opposing subsets define a new immunoregulatory axis. *J Immunol* (2008) 180:3627–35. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.180.6.3627
- 157. Terabe M, Matsui S, Noben-Trauth N, Chen H, Watson C, Donaldson DD, et al. NKT cell-mediated repression of tumor immunosurveillance by IL-13 and the IL-4R-STAT6 pathway. *Nat Immunol* (2000) 1:515–20. doi:10.1038/82771
- 158. Terabe M, Swann J, Ambrosino E, Sinha P, Takaku S, Hayakawa Y, et al. A nonclassical non-Valpha14Jalpha18 CD1d-restricted (type II) NKT cell is sufficient for down-regulation of tumor immunosurveillance. J Exp Med (2005) 202:1627–33. doi:10.1084/jem.20051381
- 159. Renukaradhya GJ, Khan MA, Vieira M, Du W, Gervay-Hague J, Brutkiewicz RR. Type I NKT cells protect (and type II NKT cells suppress) the host's innate antitumor immune response to a B-cell lymphoma. *Blood* (2008) 111:5637–45. doi:10.1182/blood-2007-05-092866
- 160. Ambrosino E, Terabe M, Halder RC, Peng J, Takaku S, Miyake S, et al. Cross-regulation between type I and type II NKT cells in regulating tumor immunity: a new immunoregulatory axis. *J Immunol* (2007) **179**:5126–36. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.179.8.5126
- 161. Terabe M, Matsui S, Park JM, Mamura M, Noben-Trauth N, Donaldson DD, et al. Transforming growth factor-beta production and myeloid cells are an effector mechanism through which CD1d-restricted T cells block cytotoxic T lymphocyte-mediated tumor immunosurveillance: abrogation prevents tumor recurrence. J Exp Med (2003) 198:1741–52. doi:10.1084/jem.20022227
- 162. Maricic I, Halder R, Bischof F, Kumar V. Dendritic cells and anergic type I NKT cells play a crucial role in sulfatide-mediated immune regulation in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *J Immunol* (2014) **193**:1035– 46. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1302898
- 163. Subramanian L, Blumenfeld H, Tohn R, Ly D, Aguilera C, Maricic I, et al. NKT cells stimulated by long fatty acyl chain sulfatides significantly reduce the incidence of type 1 diabetes in nonobese diabetic mice [corrected]. *PLoS One* (2012) 7:e37771. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0037771
- Rhost S, Lofbom L, Mansson J, Lehuen A, Blomqvist M, Cardell SL. Administration of sulfatide to ameliorate type I diabetes in non-obese diabetic mice. *Scand J Immunol* (2014) **79**:260–6. doi:10.1111/sji.12157
- 165. Duarte N, Stenstrom M, Campino S, Bergman ML, Lundholm M, Holmberg D, et al. Prevention of diabetes in nonobese diabetic mice mediated by CD1d-restricted nonclassical NKT cells. *J Immunol* (2004) **173**:3112–8. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.173.5.3112
- 166. Zeng D, Dick M, Cheng L, Amano M, Dejbakhsh-Jones S, Huie P, et al. Subsets of transgenic T cells that recognize CD1 induce or prevent murine lupus: role of cytokines. J Exp Med (1998) 187:525–36. doi:10.1084/jem.187.4.525
- 167. Zeng D, Liu Y, Sidobre S, Kronenberg M, Strober S. Activation of natural killer T cells in NZB/W mice induces Th1-type immune responses exacerbating lupus. J Clin Invest (2003) 112:1211–22. doi:10.1172/JCI200317165

- Liao CM, Zimmer MI, Shanmuganad S, Yu HT, Cardell SL, Wang CR. dysregulation of CD1d-restricted type ii natural killer T cells leads to spontaneous development of colitis in mice. *Gastroenterology* (2012) 142:e321–2. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2011.10.030
- 169. Fuss IJ, Heller F, Boirivant M, Leon F, Yoshida M, Fichtner-Feigl S, et al. Nonclassical CD1d-restricted NK T cells that produce IL-13 characterize an atypical Th2 response in ulcerative colitis. J Clin Invest (2004) 113:1490–7. doi:10.1172/JCI19836
- Halder RC, Aguilera C, Maricic I, Kumar V. Type II NKT cell-mediated anergy induction in type I NKT cells prevents inflammatory liver disease. *J Clin Invest* (2007) 117:2302–12. doi:10.1172/JCI31602
- 171. Bamboat ZM, Ocuin LM, Balachandran VP, Obaid H, Plitas G, Dematteo RP. Conventional DCs reduce liver ischemia/reperfusion injury in mice via IL-10 secretion. J Clin Invest (2010) 120:559–69. doi:10.1172/JCI40008
- 172. Haraguchi K, Takahashi T, Matsumoto A, Asai T, Kanda Y, Kurokawa M, et al. Host-residual invariant NK T cells attenuate graft-versus-host immunity. *J Immunol* (2005) **175**:1320–8. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.175.2.1320
- 173. Hashimoto D, Asakura S, Miyake S, Yamamura T, Van Kaer L, Liu C, et al. Stimulation of host NKT cells by synthetic glycolipid regulates acute graftversus-host disease by inducing Th2 polarization of donor T cells. *J Immunol* (2005) **174**:551–6. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.174.1.551
- 174. Kim JH, Choi EY, Chung DH. Donor bone marrow type II (non-Valpha-14Jalpha18 CD1d-restricted) NKT cells suppress graft-versus-host disease by

producing IFN-gamma and IL-4. J Immunol (2007) 179:6579-87. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.179.10.6579

- Pillai AB, George TI, Dutt S, Teo P, Strober S. Host NKT cells can prevent graftversus-host disease and permit graft antitumor activity after bone marrow transplantation. J Immunol (2007) 178:6242–51. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.178.10.6242
- 176. Shaulov A, Yue S, Wang R, Joyce RM, Balk SP, Kim HT, et al. Peripheral blood progenitor cell product contains Th1-biased noninvariant CD1d-reactive natural killer T cells: implications for posttransplant survival. *Exp Hematol* (2008) 36:464–72. doi:10.1016/j.exphem.2007.12.010
- 177. Satoh M, Andoh Y, Clingan CS, Ogura H, Fujii S, Eshima K, et al. Type II NKT cells stimulate diet-induced obesity by mediating adipose tissue inflammation, steatohepatitis and insulin resistance. *PLoS One* (2012) 7:e30568. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0030568

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Macho-Fernandez and Brigl. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



MR1-restricted mucosal-associated invariant T cells and their activation during infectious diseases

Lauren J. Howson, Mariolina Salio and Vincenzo Cerundolo*

MRC Human Immunology Unit, Weatherall Institute of Molecular Medicine, University of Oxford, Oxford, UK

MR1-restricted mucosal-associated invariant T (MAIT) cells recognize vitamin B metabolites, which are generated by a broad range of bacteria, from *Escherichia coli* to *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* and BCG. MAIT cells have been described as innate sensors of infection as they accumulate early in infected tissues. MAIT cells maintain an activated phenotype throughout the course of infections, secrete inflammatory cytokines, and have the potential to directly kill infected cells, playing an important role in shaping the host response. In this review, we will discuss the current knowledge regarding the molecular mechanisms that underline MAIT cells activation in sterile and non-sterile inflammatory conditions.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

S. M. Mansour Haeryfar, Western University, Canada

Reviewed by:

Marcelo B. Sztein, University of Maryland School of Medicine, USA Olivier Lantz, Institut Curie, France

*Correspondence:

Vincenzo Cerundolo, MRC Human Immunology Unit, Weatherall Institute of Molecular Medicine, John Radcliffe Hospital, Headley Way, Oxford, OX3 9DS, UK vincenzo.cerundolo@imm.ox.ac.uk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> Received: 27 February 2015 Accepted: 27 May 2015 Published: 16 June 2015

Citation:

Howson LJ, Salio M and Cerundolo V (2015) MR1-restricted mucosal-associated invariant T cells and their activation during infectious diseases. Front. Immunol. 6:303. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00303 Keywords: MAIT cells, infection, MR1, bacteria, vitamins

Introduction

Innate-like lymphocytes, such as invariant natural killer T (iNKT) cells, have gained great interest since their discovery, as these cells lie at the interface between innate and adaptive immune responses. iNKT cells are memory cells bearing a semi-invariant T cell receptor (TCR) through which they recognize self- and bacterial-derived lipid antigens presented by CD1d molecules. During pathogen infection, iNKT cells facilitate adaptive immune responses by inducing dendritic cell maturation (1). Over the last few years, in addition to iNKT cells, another innate-like lymphocyte cell subset has been the focus of much research: mucosal-associated invariant T (MAIT) cells, recognizing a unique family of bacterial-derived metabolites in the context of the major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class I-like molecule MR1.

MR1 Structure and Function

The MR1 gene was first described in 1995 in a genome screen aimed at identifying novel MHCrelated genes (2). The human MR1 gene is located on chromosome 1, like CD1 genes, and despite a similar intron/exon organization to classical MHC molecules, it is non-polymorphic. MR1 is highly conserved among mammalian species, with 90% sequence homology between human and mouse MR1-ligand binding domains and a high level of functional cross-reactivity, a feature reminiscent of CD1 molecules (3, 4). Similar to MHC class I molecules, MR1 associates with β_2 -microglobulin and interacts with the peptide-loading complex during biosynthesis in the endoplasmic reticulum (5, 6). In 2003, the connection between MR1 and MAIT cells was made by demonstrating the central role of MR1, along with commensal flora and B cells, for MAIT cell development (7). Although MR1 is ubiquitously transcribed, its physiological expression at the cell surface has been difficult to demonstrate, with the exception of B cell subsets in the intestinal mucosa (8). A study of mouse MR1 reported that only the folded form of MR1 was able to activate MAIT cells and certain mutations in the putative binding groove disrupted MAIT cell activation, through presentation of yet unknown antigens (9). These results led to great interest in determining the identity of the antigens presented.

The observation that MAIT cells have anti-microbial activity provided important insights into the identification of the MAIT agonists presented by MR1. Kjer-Nielsen et al. (10) showed that, similar to other MHC class I and MHC class I-like molecules, MR1 was unable to fold correctly in refolding buffer alone. This suggested that it required the presence of its ligand in order to stabilize its structure. Refolding was attempted in a number of conditions using RPMI-1640 as a control. Surprisingly, it was found that MR1 molecules were able to fold in this cell culture media, which was known to contain a number of vitamins produced by microbes, but not present in mammals. This observation-based approach led Kjer-Nielsen and colleagues to test the ability of vitamins to bind and stabilize MR1, and ultimately led to the discovery of a new class of antigens: vitamin B metabolites (10). The first crystal structure of the MR1-ligand complex was with the folic acid (vitamin B9) metabolite 6-formylpterin (6-FP), which was shown to be unable to activate MAIT cells (10). To determine the identity of MAIT stimulatory ligands, MR1 molecules were refolded in the presence of the supernatant from Salmonella typhimurium bacterial cultures, as it was known that Salmonella-infected cells strongly activate MAIT cells (11, 12). By high-resolution mass spectrometry (MS) [ESI-TOF-MS], MR1 was shown to associate with a compound at m/z 329.1100, with an atomic composition matching that of several riboflavin (vitamin B2) derivatives: 6,7-dimethyl-8-D-ribityllumazine (RL-6,7-diMe), 7-hydroxy-6-methyl-8-D-ribityllumazine (RL-6-Me-7-OH), and reduced 6-hydroxymethyl-8-D-ribityllumazine (rRL-6-CH₂OH). In functional assays, these compounds were stimulatory and induced CD69 expression as well as interferongamma (IFN γ) and tissue necrosis factor-alpha (TNF α) production by MAIT cells (10).

In order to understand the origin of the above MAIT cell ligands, Lactocossus lactis mutants of the four-gene operon, which controls riboflavin biosynthesis, were studied (13). These results confirmed that riboflavin is necessary and sufficient to generate natural MAIT cell ligands. Furthermore, these results pointed to the compound 5-amino-6-D-ribitylaminouracil (5-A-RU) as an intermediate necessary for MAIT cell activation. This intermediate does not bind to MR1, but forms MAITstimulating ligands through a non-enzymatic condensation with glyoxal or methylglyoxal species, which can be of bacterial or host cell origin (such as byproducts of glycolysis). The yields of these condensation reactions are the unstable, yet potent intermediates 5-(2-oxoethylideneamino)-6-D-ribitylaminouracil (5-OE-RU) and 5-(2-oxopropylideneamino)-6-D-ribitylaminouracil (5-OP-RU). These molecules can be captured and stabilized through Schiff bases with Lys43 in the MR1 groove. Furthermore, these compounds are the substrates for conversion to RL-6,7diMe. Mass spectrometry analysis of MR1 refolded in the presence of culture supernatants from S. typhimurium, E. coli (DH5 α), or rRL-6-CH₂OH also revealed species with matching properties to the synthetic 5-OP-RU, raising the possibility that the compound initially identified as MR1 ligand was indeed 5-OP-RU (10, 13). These results provide evidence that MAIT cells are able to sense a wide range of bacteria through detection of vitamin metabolites, including transitory intermediates, presented by MR1 molecules.

MAIT Cell Phenotype

Mucosal-associated invariant T cells were identified based on their surface phenotype and mucosal tissue localization. The MAIT cell invariant TCR V α 7.2–J α 33/12/20 in humans was first described in 1993 as one of the few preferentially used TCRs in the double-negative T cell compartment (14). This finding was the first evidence of a new subset of T cells possibly recognizing a limited set of antigens in the context of non-polymorphic antigen presenting molecules. It was not until 1999 that the MAIT cell subset was defined as a conserved subpopulation distinct from MHC class I- and CD1-restricted cells with an activated/memory phenotype (15). They also reported that the human MAIT cell TCR β chain usage was primarily TRBV6 or TRBV20. Initial research into MAIT cells has been hampered by the lack of specific reagents; however, the generation of a monoclonal antibody specific for the V α 7.2 TCR chain (16) and MR1 tetramers (17) have recently enabled the functional and phenotypic analysis of MAIT cells and brought them to the forefront of innate-like lymphocyte research. MAIT cells are defined as CD3⁺ V α 7.2⁺ CD161⁺⁺ and either CD8⁺ or doublenegative T cells (12, 16). MR1-loaded tetramer experiments have also identified a small subset of MAIT cells that are $CD4^+$ (17). All human MAIT cell subsets express the transcription factor PLZF, known to direct the effector program of the iNKT cell lineage (18). However, murine MAIT cells do not express PLZF (16), thus the functional relevance of this observation is currently unclear. MAIT cells can also be defined based on co-expression of interleukin (IL)-18R (12) and CD26 (19). Furthermore, in adults, peripheral blood MAIT cells have an effector memory phenotype defined as CD45RO+, CD62L10, CD95hi CD122ini, CD127^{int}, and they express tissue-homing chemokine receptors: CCR5, CCR6, CXCR6, and CCR9 (20). By contrast, MAIT cells do not express CCR7 that is a marker for homing to lymph nodes. The distinct memory phenotype and peripheral location of these cells are linked to their unique developmental pathway.

MAIT Cell Development

Mucosal-associated invariant T cells develop and undergo selection in the thymus. Like iNKT cells, MAIT cells are selected by CD4/CD8 double-positive (DP) thymocytes (21). MR1 expression on DP thymocytes is essential, as MR1-deficient mice do not develop T cells expressing the MAIT cell TCR at detectable levels (7). Although thymic selection occurs independently of B cell and commensal flora (16), B cells are essential for MAIT cell peripheral expansion and memory phenotype acquisition. However, the endogenous antigen(s) capable of selecting MAIT cells in the thymus to date remain unclear. Furthermore, unlike iNKT cells, human MAIT cells egress the thymus as naïve cells, that in the periphery acquire a memory phenotype prior to birth (22).

In mice, the interaction of MAIT cells with B cells in the periphery drives the acquisition of the MAIT cell memory phenotype

(16). In humans, a recent study analyzed MAIT cell development in second trimester fetal tissues, and reported acquisition of innate-like anti-microbial activity already in utero (22). This study suggested that MAIT cell maturation begins in the secondary lymphoid organs, where they reported $V\alpha7.2^+$ CD161^+ cells acquire expression of the transcription factor PLZF, CD62L, and CD45RO. In fetal liver and mucosal tissues, $V\alpha7.2^+$ CD161⁺ cells expressed high levels of PLZF, IL-18Ra, CD62L, and CD45RO and were capable of responding to bacterial antigen stimulation both through proliferation and production of IFNy and IL-22. While murine studies have revealed the importance of the microbiota in shaping MAIT cell differentiation, as they are absent in germ-free mice (7), this study suggests that human MAIT cells develop prenatally, before establishment of the commensal microflora, although the factors driving this maturation remain to be identified (22). However, it remains unclear whether $V\alpha 7.2^+$ CD161⁺ T cells described by Leeansyah and colleagues are MR1restricted MAIT cells, as MR1-tetramer staining or MR1-blocking antibody experiments were not performed (22).

The interaction of MR1 expressing B cells and MAIT cells in the periphery is necessary for MAIT cell expansion in mice (16). Likewise in humans, individuals with mutated Bruton's tyrosine kinase, and thus with disrupted B cell development, have reduced MAIT cell TCR transcripts in the blood compared to healthy controls (7). These results are consistent with the observation that both primary B cells and B cell lines can efficiently present bacterial antigens to MAIT cells in an MR1-dependent manner (23).

Together, the results from these studies suggest that MAIT cells are selected and undergo maturation prior to exposure to commensal bacteria. It can be speculated that peripheral expansion of MAIT cells may occur via presentation of an endogenous antigen present at mucosal sites or through maternally derived commensal flora antigen, possibly carried in the amniotic fluid.

MAIT Tissue Distribution

Mucosal-associated invariant T cells are primarily located in the mucosal compartments and blood. The expression of chemokine receptors CXCR6 and CCR9 at the surface of MAIT cells suggested that they traffic to the tissues, particularly the intestine, lung, and liver (20). Indeed, these tissues have a higher proportion of MAIT cells, composing 20-40% of liver T cells and 4-10% intestinal T cells (20, 24). MAIT cells compose 1-8% of T cells in the blood. Analysis of the V α 7.2–J33 and V α 7.2–J α 12 transcripts in different tissues revealed that MAIT cells are also present in the kidney and at a lower frequency in the tonsils and lymph nodes (25). They also reported variable expression of these transcripts in the prostate and ovary (25). Analysis of the α chains revealed a predominance of V α 7.2–J α 33 in the blood and V α 7.2–J α 12 in tissues indicating that these two MAIT subsets might differ in their tissue-homing properties (25). Further investigation is needed to determine whether these two subtypes are functionally distinct in terms of their antigen/pathogen specificity or are related to the infection history of the individual.

In humans, circulating MAIT cells are more abundant than iNKT cells, while in mice they are far fewer (15, 16, 20). Studies assessing the influence of age and gender of MAIT cells found that MAIT cells decrease with age, but are not significantly different

between males and females (26–28). The MAIT cell phenotype also changes according to the tissue compartment. For example, liver MAIT cells have a more activated phenotype compared to blood MAIT cells and express higher levels of CD69, CD38 and HLA-DR, possibly reflecting continuous antigen exposure (24).

MR1-Dependent and -Independent MAIT Cell Activation

In 2010, two publications described a wide range of phylogenetically diverse bacteria and yeast that were able to activate MAIT cells. These microbes included: *E. coli, Pseudomonas aeruginosa, Klebsiella pneumoniae, Lactobacillus acidophilus, Staphylococcus aureus, Staphylococcus epidermidis, Saccharomyces cerevisiae, Candida glabrata,* and *Candida albicans* (11, 12). Conversely, viruses and few bacterial species such as *Enterococcus faecalis* and *Streptococcus* group A did not elicit MR1-dependent MAIT cell activation. The later discovery of the MAIT cell ligand offered the explanation for the lack of response as these bacteria lack the vitamin B metabolites that bind MR1 molecules and stimulate MAIT cells (10).

Cytokine Production

Mucosal-associated invariant T cells can produce proinflammatory cytokines upon activation (**Figure 1**). Stimulation with phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA) and ionomycin, as well as bacteria, showed that human MAIT cells are capable of producing IFN γ , TNF α , IL-2, and IL-17 but not IL-10 (20, 24). *Ex vivo* multiparametric mass cytometry in three donors recently confirmed that there are distinct subsets of circulating MAIT cells releasing different cytokine combinations, most frequently MIP1 β , IFN γ , TNF α , and IL-2, and to a lesser extent IL-4 and IL-10 (25). Furthermore, MAIT cells from the small intestine are capable of producing IL-22 in response to *E. coli*, but this was not observed in MAIT cells from the liver or lung (22). Thus, MAIT cells have a mixed Th1/Th17 cytokine profile with differences according to their peripheral location, possibly reflecting local environmental imprinting.

Cytotoxicity

An important property of MAIT cells is their ability to kill infected cells (Figure 1). Cytotoxicity occurs primarily via granule exocytosis and relies on the effector cell containing components that enable destruction of a target cell. These include perforin and granzymes that, in humans, consist of five isoforms with different substrate specificities: granzyme (Gr) A, GrB, GrH, GrK, and GrM (29). GrB and perforin have been directly linked to the cytotoxic activity of $CD8^+$ T cells (30). It has been shown that MAIT cells are able to lyse bacteria-infected epithelial cells (31) and E. coli-infected THP1 cells (32) in an MR1-dependent manner. Interestingly, human MAIT cells have a unique cytotoxic profile, characterized by low perforin expression, but high GrA and GrK, contained in CD107⁺ lytic granules (32). Upon antigen recognition, an MR1-dependent GrB upregulation and an MR1-independent perforin upregulation was observed, suggesting that antigen pre-exposure licenses MAIT to acquire a stronger cytotoxic phenotype (32). The ability to kill infected target cells suggests that MAIT cells could have an important role



in controlling infections by intracellular bacteria, such as *Shigella* and *Salmonella*, although the latter may escape MAIT cell detection by preventing vacuole–lysosomal fusion (33). Indeed, it has been shown that, while HeLa cells infected with *Shigella flexneri* can be readily killed by MAIT cells, HeLa cells infected with *S. typhimurium* failed to be detected or lysed by MAIT cells (31).

MR1-Independent Activation

Like other innate-like cells, MAIT cells can also respond to infection in an MR1-independent manner. For example, the *in vitro* MAIT cell response to cells infected with *Mycobacterium bovis* Bacillus Calmette–Guérin (BCG) is largely MR1-independent (34). The high expression of IL-18R on MAIT cells suggested that IL-18 could be one of the cytokines able to activate MAIT cells (20, 35). Therefore, cytokine-dependent activation of MAIT cells was explored in more detail and it was reported that MAIT cells could produce IFN γ when their TCR is blocked and they are

cultured with IL-18 and IL-12 (36). Furthermore, cytokines can synergize with TCR stimulation to enhance MAIT cell activation. For example, liver-resident MAIT cells express high levels of IL-7R and IL-7 potentiates TCR-dependent secretion of Th1 cytokine and of IL-17A (24). These results suggest that multiple factors could shape MAIT cells responsiveness during bacterial infection, and their ability to respond to cytokine stimulation, independent of TCR cross-linking, may account for their response to microbes not containing MR1 ligands, such as viruses and some bacterial species (**Figure 1**).

MAIT Cells in Bacterial Infections

Murine infection models and natural human infections have been researched in order to further our understanding of MAIT cells and their activation during pathological conditions.

In a mouse model of lung infection with live Francisella tularensis (LVS), it was demonstrated that MAIT cells colonize the lung in both early and intermediate phases of the infection, reach their peak expansion in the late clearance phase of infection, and persist following clearance of the bacteria (37). From day 8 of infection onward, MAIT cells in the lung produced anti-bacterial cytokines (IFN γ , TNF α , and IL-17A). The evidence for the importance of MAIT cells in controlling infection came from MR1 knockout mice, which showed a delay in clearance of the bacteria in the lungs (but not in the spleen or liver) and delayed appearance of adaptive immune responses in the lung (37). A similar increase in bacterial load in comparison with wild type mice was found when mice lacking MAIT cells were infected with K. pneumonia or M. bovis BCG (34, 38). Together, these studies indicate that the role of MAIT cells in controlling infection is not redundant, and is vital for timely mounting of effective adaptive immune responses.

Tuberculosis

In humans, the contribution of MAIT cells to anti-bacterial immunity has been studied mostly during *Mycobacterium tuber-culosis* infection. MAIT cells have been shown to be able to respond *in vitro* to *M. tuberculosis* infected primary lung epithe-lium and dendritic cells (11, 39). In individuals with active *M. tuberculosis* infection, it was found that circulating MAIT cells were in lower absolute numbers and proportions compared to healthy individuals (11, 12). This suggested that MAIT cells may migrate to inflamed tissues, where they can have a localized response to infection. There is also evidence that MAIT cells are enriched in the lung of healthy donors and therefore could respond early during the course of infection (11).

To assess whether the reduced number of MAIT cells is accompanied by an altered functionality, a study analyzed the cytokine production by MAIT cells from individuals with tuberculosis (TB) in response to different stimuli. Despite lower frequencies, a higher proportion of MAIT cells in individuals with active TB secreted IFN γ and TNF α in response to BCG stimulation as compared to healthy controls (although the overall response was very low) (40). More convincingly, a lower proportion of MAIT cells responded to *E. coli* in the same cohort of infected individuals compared to healthy controls. These results suggest that there may be an overall enrichment of MAIT cells specific for BCG compared to *E. coli* upon *in vivo* antigenic exposure.

This concept of expansion of pathogen-specific MAIT T cell clones is suggested by a recent paper reporting that heterogeneity in the TCR β chain usage by MAIT cell clones was directly related to their ligand specificity, and thus, to responses to different microbes (41). While this is a very attractive possibility, this observation requires further confirmation as the MAIT cells assessed in the above study were defined as V α 7.2⁺ CD8⁺ cells that produced TNF α in response to bacterial stimulation. Without using MAIT specific markers, such as CD161, IL-18R, or CD26, this strategy could have included a proportion of conventional V α 7.2⁺ T cells. Furthermore, no MR1 blocking experiments were included to demonstrate differential microbe recognition. Nevertheless, a contribution of the TCR β chain sequence to antigen binding has been also suggested by a second study (42), where six MAIT TCRs with differing β chains were refolded and their

biophysical parameters were measured. This study showed that the CDR3 β loop usage directly impacts MAIT cell recognition of ligands through altering the TCR flexibility and contact with MR1 and the ligand (42); thus, suggesting a role of the TCR CDR3 β loop in fine-tuning MAIT cells' specificity.

These findings open up an exciting area of research, suggesting that this innate-like lymphocyte subset may be capable of forming memory-like responses upon selective expansion of MAIT cell clones following lifetime microbe exposure. The ability to form memory responses could have implications for the therapeutic use of MAIT cells.

Other Bacterial Infections

Decreased numbers of circulating MAIT cells have also been reported in individuals with cystic fibrosis during infection with the opportunistic pathogen *P. aeruginosa* (43). In these individuals, the lower MAIT cell numbers also correlated with lung disease severity, systemic inflammation, and clinical status. However, whether the reduction in numbers was a consequence of their localization to the airway mucosa, or by itself influenced colonization and disease progression, was not addressed.

The relevance of MAIT cells in a model of invasive enteric infection was addressed in a study investigating the efficacy of an attenuated strain of *Shigella dysenteriae* (31). A specific reduction in circulating MAIT cells was observed at day 11 in subjects who received bacteria compared to controls. Individuals who responded to the vaccine, producing a specific IgA response, also had a trend toward a higher baseline proportion of MAIT cells and at day 11 had an increased proportion of activated MAIT cells as determined by HLA-DR upregulation.

Mucosal-associated invariant T cells have also been investigated in cases of severe infection with *Vibrio cholerae*. It was reported that MAIT cells activation, as measured by CD38 expression, peaks 7 days after the onset of infection (44). In adults, the proportion of MAIT cells did not change upon infection, but interestingly, in children a significant and persistent decrease in MAIT cell proportion was observed. The reason for the adult/child discrepancy is not clear and requires further investigation. Although *V. cholerae* is known to have a riboflavin biosynthetic pathway, *in vitro* experiments aimed at demonstrating the role of vitamin B2 metabolites in this recognition were not performed.

A specific decrease in MAIT cell counts (but not iNKT or $\gamma\delta$ T cells) was also observed in severe infections. Critically ill patients admitted to the intensive care unit (ICU) with sepsis had lower circulating levels of MAIT cells compared to healthy controls and non-septic critically ill individuals (45). Patients with lower MAIT numbers were also more susceptible to hospital-acquired infections. Of interest, it was reported that streptococcal infections (which do not stimulate MAIT cells *in vitro*) induced a less pronounced decrease in MAIT cell numbers than non-streptococcal infections, although there was a large overlap between groups that prevented statistical significance.

MAIT Cells in Viral Infection

Although it has been established that virally infected cells do not directly activate MAIT cells (12), several publications have investigated the numbers and activation of MAIT cells in human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) infection. The rationale behind investigating MAIT cells in the context of HIV is due to the effects this virus has on increasing the permeability of intestinal epithelia. This alteration causes translocation of microbial products from the gastrointestinal tract, resulting in systemic immune activation (46, 47).

Human Immunodeficiency Virus

Two groups reported that circulating MAIT cells are reduced early in HIV infection compared to healthy controls (48, 49). This trend was also observed in individuals with chronic HIV, and numbers could not be restored following anti-retroviral therapy (49). Consistent with these findings, staining with MR1 tetramers loaded with 5-OP-RU confirmed that the tetramer-positive MAIT population is reduced during HIV infection (50).

The activation and function of circulating MAIT cells in HIV were also assessed, and it was found that they express lower levels of CD69 and produce less IFN γ and TNF α in response to *ex vivo* bacterial stimulation compared to healthy controls (49). Interestingly, after anti-retroviral therapy, a partial restoration of cytokine production was observed. However, this impaired activation and function of MAIT cells were not confirmed in a separate study (50).

The authors also investigated MAIT cells in the rectal and colon mucosa of HIV infected individuals, which were reduced, like circulating MAIT cells. However, mucosal numbers were better preserved and could be restored after anti-retroviral therapy (49, 51).

The decline and possible impaired activation of MAIT cells in patients infected with HIV are likely to affect the MAIT cells' ability to control bacteria and yeast infections and, as a result, leave the host extremely vulnerable and contributing to acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS) pathogenesis.

Hepatitis B and C

As previously discussed, a large proportion of liver-resident T cells are MAIT cells. These liver-resident immune cells are of great interest as viruses, such as hepatitis B virus (HBV) and hepatitis C virus (HCV), can establish persistent infections in the liver. To determine whether liver MAIT cells could respond to innate signals upon viral infection, Toll-like receptor (TLR) agonists were used to stimulate liver intra-sinusoidal cells. It was found that TLR8 agonist ssRNA40 was able to activate liver MAIT and NK cells to produce large amounts of IFNy (52). The response was MR1-independent and driven by IL-12 and IL-18 released by TLR8-stimulated monocytes. A similar activation of hepatic MAIT cells was observed in individuals infected with HBV and HCV. This preservation of anti-viral activity of MAIT cells in diseased livers could provide a possible therapeutic target for the treatment of viral infection.

MAIT Cells in Sterile Disease

The capacity of MAIT cells to respond to cytokine stimulation, as described above, raises the possibility that these cells may also play a role in sterile inflammation such as autoimmune disorders and cancer.

Multiple Sclerosis (MS)

The role of MAIT cells in MS has been extensively researched. MAIT cells' TCR was identified in central nervous system MS lesions using single-strand conformation polymorphism analysis in autoptic specimens (53). Normal frequency of MAIT cells was found in the blood of MS patients and MAIT cells were also detected in the cerebrospinal fluid of relapsing patients. This suggested a role for MAIT cells in the progression of this disease, which was functionally explored by a study using a mouse model for MS, experimental autoimmune encephalitis (EAE). In transgenic mice overexpressing the MAIT cell TCR, MAIT cells protected against EAE through suppression of Th1 cytokine production and increased production of IL-10 primarily by B cells (54). It was also observed that, in MR1 knockout mice, EAE was exacerbated, suggesting a new regulatory role for MAIT cells.

Conflicting results have emerged from studies assessing the distribution of circulating MAIT cells in MS patients. A study of an Italian cohort assessing MAIT cells of monozygotic twins with discordant disease states showed a greater number of circulating $CD8^+$ $CD161^{++}$ cells in MS patients compared to their healthy twin (55). By contrast, a study of a Japanese cohort showed decreased circulating MAIT cells in MS patients compared to healthy controls (56). This discrepancy between the two studies findings underlines the difficulties of studies with human subjects and suggests the variation in the commensal flora or lifetime infection burden may have affected MAIT cell frequencies in the two populations.

Psoriasis

It has previously been reported that IL-17A is a vital component in the etiology of psoriasis (57). As MAIT cells are able to produce this cytokine, it was thought that they might be the CD8⁺ cells previously observed in psoriatic lesions. It was found that MAIT cells are indeed present in the psoriatic lesions along with Th17 cells (58). This provided evidence that MAIT cells may contribute to psoriasis, however, their activation in this setting is yet to be explored.

Rheumatic Diseases

Mucosal-associated invariant T cells have also been studied in the context of rheumatic diseases. It was found that individuals with systemic lupus erythromatosis (SLE) and rheumatoid arthritis (RA) had lower circulating levels of MAIT cells (59). Furthermore, MAIT cells have been detected in the synovial fluid of RA patients in higher proportions than in the blood. Individuals with SLE had MAIT cells with impaired activation, as they had a lower production of IFN $\!\gamma$ when challenged with bacteria or stimulated with PMA and ionomycin. This impaired function was more prominent in individuals with lower MAIT cell numbers, suggesting a correlation between MAIT cell numbers and function. Conversely, in RA patients, the IFN_γ secretion was preserved. To assess whether the inhibitory molecule PD-1 correlated with MAIT cell dysfunction, its expression on MAIT cells was assessed and found to be higher on MAIT cells in individuals with SLE compared to individuals with RA or healthy controls. However, after PD-1 blockade, MAIT cell activation was only partially

restored, indicating other negative regulation mechanisms may be contributing to MAIT cell dysfunction in SLE.

Inflammatory Bowel Disease and Celiac Disease

The location of MAIT cells in the small intestine mucosa makes them of great relevance in the pathogenesis of intestinal inflammatory disorders, such as inflammatory bowel diseases (IBD): Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis. A study reported that the number of circulating MAIT cells was reduced in individuals with Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis compared to healthy controls (60). A similar observation was reported with circulating MAIT cell numbers in individuals with celiac disease (61). It was also reported that MAIT cells were higher in number in inflamed compared to healthy tissues (60). Functional assessment of MAIT cells from individuals with IBD showed increased IL-17 production upon stimulation along with increased IL-22 in ulcerative colitis but decreased IFN γ secretion in individuals with Crohn's disease. This first demonstration of activated MAIT cells in inflamed gut tissues warrants further investigation as to their potential pathogenic role.

Cancer

A less explored area is the potential role of MAIT cells in cancer. A publication has suggested MAIT cells may be present in renal and brain cancers through detection of their TCR in these tissues (62). This presence correlated with the presence of pro-inflammatory cytokines in the tumor tissue, suggesting they could have anti-neoplastic functions. However, this has not been explored any further.

MAIT Cell as a Potential Therapeutic Target

With their ability to alter the cytokine microenvironment to proinflammatory, direct killing of infected cells, potential to enhance adaptive immune responses, and the recent discovery of their activating ligands, MAIT cells may be an ideal target to manipulate for enhancing immune responses. An understanding of the potential of these cells could aid the designing of more targeted vaccines and effective immunotherapies.

The use of bacteria as adjuvants to enhance immune responses was first explored in 1891 when William Coley conducted intratumoral injections of *S. pyogenes* and *Serratia marcescens* to cause inflammation and subsequent destruction of the tumor cells (63). This form of immunotherapy, in which bacteria are used to stimulate anti-tumor immune responses, has not been highly successful with the notable exception of the intra-vesical instillation of BCG, which is currently the gold standard treatment of non-invasive bladder cancer. Although successful, it is still not well understood what the immune principles are that underlie its success.

References

- Salio M, Silk JD, Jones EY, Cerundolo V. Biology of CD1- and MR1restricted T cells. Annu Rev Immunol (2014) 32:323–66. doi:10.1146/ annurev-immunol-032713-120243
- Hashimoto K, Hirai M, Kurosawa Y. A gene outside the human MHC related to classical HLA class I genes. *Science* (1995) 269:693–5. doi:10.1126/science. 7624800

It has previously been discussed that MAIT cells are able to respond to BCG-infected cells *in vitro* (34, 40). Understanding whether MAIT cells are key players in mediating the success of BCG immunotherapy may help in designing more targeted therapies and also opens up the potential for MAIT cell-targeted immunotherapies for other cancers.

Outstanding Questions

A number of questions still need to be addressed in the field of MAIT cell research. First, the full spectrum of MAIT-activating ligands remains to be explored. Whether other possible vitamin metabolites or small organic compounds could bind MR1 and stimulate MAIT cell responses is still an open question. Also, a priority will be identification of endogenous ligand(s) involved in shaping MAIT cell selection and maturation during development.

Second, although MAIT cells can respond to yeast species *in vitro*, the role of MAIT cells during yeast infections *in vivo* remains to be addressed.

Third, it is still not clear what factors determine the relative contribution of antigen-dependent versus cytokine-dependent MAIT cell response during an infection. Early findings suggest that the presence of the ligand, mode of infection, and subcellular localization of the bacteria may all impact the way MAIT cells respond during infection.

Finally, it is still not known whether the MAIT cell subset could be an effective therapeutic target. The identification of potent antigens for MAIT cells could provide a possible adjuvant in vaccine and immunotherapies targeting both infections and also non-sterile diseases.

Concluding Remarks

The role of MAIT cells during infection is only beginning to be established, with their early infiltration into infected tissues, production of pro-inflammatory cytokines, and role in assisting an effective adaptive immune response. The effector functions of MAIT cells in sterile disease conditions are also being explored. Such an integral role in the progression of infection, and possibly sterile diseases, makes these cells an ideal target for enhancing immune responses.

Acknowledgments

This work was supported by Cancer Research UK (Programme Grant C399/A17722), the Medical Research Council, and the Radcliffe Department of Medicine, University of Oxford.

- Riegert P, Wanner V, Bahram S. Genomics, isoforms, expression, and phylogeny of the MHC class I-related MR1 gene. J Immunol (1998) 161:4066–77.
- Huang S, Martin E, Kim S, Yu L, Soudais C, Fremont DH, et al. MR1 antigen presentation to mucosal-associated invariant T cells was highly conserved in evolution. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2009) 106:8290–5. doi:10.1073/pnas. 0903196106
- 5. Miley MJ, Truscott SM, Yu YY, Gilfillan S, Fremont DH, Hansen TH, et al. Biochemical features of the MHC-related protein 1 consistent with an

immunological function. *J Immunol* (2003) **170**:6090–8. doi:10.4049/jimmunol. 170.12.6090

- Huang SX, Gilfillan S, Kim S, Thompson B, Wang XL, Sant AJ, et al. MR1 uses an endocytic pathway to activate mucosal-associated invariant T cells. *J Exp Med* (2008) 205:1201–11. doi:10.1084/jem.20072579
- Treiner E, Duban L, Bahram S, Radosavljevic M, Wanner V, Tilloy F, et al. Selection of evolutionarily conserved mucosal-associated invariant T cells by MR1. *Nature* (2003) 423:164–9. doi:10.1038/nature01700
- Gozalbo-Lopez B, Gomez del Moral M, Campos-Martin Y, Setien F, Martin P, Bellas C, et al. The MHC-related protein 1 (MR1) is expressed by a subpopulation of CD38+, IgA+ cells in the human intestinal mucosa. *Histol Histopathol* (2009) 24:1439–49.
- Huang S, Gilfillan S, Cella M, Miley MJ, Lantz O, Lybarger L, et al. Evidence for MR1 antigen presentation to mucosal-associated invariant T cells. J Biol Chem (2005) 280:21183–93. doi:10.1074/jbc.M501087200
- Kjer-Nielsen L, Patel O, Corbett AJ, Le Nours J, Meehan B, Liu LG, et al. MR1 presents microbial vitamin B metabolites to MAIT cells. *Nature* (2012) 491:717–23. doi:10.1038/nature11605
- Gold MC, Cerri S, Smyk-Pearson S, Cansler ME, Vogt TM, Delepine J, et al. Human mucosal associated invariant T cells detect bacterially infected cells. *PLoS Biol* (2010) 8:e1000407. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.1000407
- Le Bourhis L, Martin E, Peguillet I, Guihot A, Froux N, Core M, et al. Antimicrobial activity of mucosal-associated invariant T cells. *Nat Immunol* (2010) 11:701–8. doi:10.1038/ni.1890
- Corbett AJ, Eckle SB, Birkinshaw RW, Liu L, Patel O, Mahony J, et al. T-cell activation by transitory neo-antigens derived from distinct microbial pathways. *Nature* (2014) 509:361–5. doi:10.1038/nature13160
- 14. Porcelli S, Yockey CE, Brenner MB, Balk SP. Analysis of T cell antigen receptor (TCR) expression by human peripheral blood CD4-8- alpha/beta T cells demonstrates preferential use of several V beta genes and an invariant TCR alpha chain. *J Exp Med* (1993) **178**:1–16. doi:10.1084/jem.178.1.1
- 15. Tilloy F, Treiner E, Park SH, Garcia C, Lemonnier F, de la Salle H, et al. An invariant T cell receptor alpha chain defines a novel TAP-independent major histocompatibility complex class Ib-restricted alpha/beta T cell subpopulation in mammals. *J Exp Med* (1999) 189:1907–21. doi:10.1084/jem.189.12.1907
- Martin E, Treiner E, Duban L, Guerri L, Laude H, Toly C, et al. Stepwise development of MAIT cells in mouse and human. *PLoS Biol* (2009) 7:e54. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.1000054
- Reantragoon R, Corbett AJ, Sakala IG, Gherardin NA, Furness JB, Chen Z, et al. Antigen-loaded MR1 tetramers define T cell receptor heterogeneity in mucosalassociated invariant T cells. J Exp Med (2013) 210:2305–20. doi:10.1084/jem. 20130958
- Savage AK, Constantinides MG, Han J, Picard D, Martin E, Li B, et al. The transcription factor PLZF directs the effector program of the NKT cell lineage. *Immunity* (2008) 29:391–403. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2008.07.011
- Sharma PK, Wong EB, Napier RJ, Bishai WR, Ndung'u T, Kasprowicz VO, et al. High expression of CD26 accurately identifies human bacteria-reactive MR1-restricted MAIT cells. *Immunology* (2015). doi:10.1111/imm.12461
- Dusseaux M, Martin E, Serriari N, Peguillet I, Premel V, Louis D, et al. Human MAIT cells are xenobiotic-resistant, tissue-targeted, CD161hi IL-17-secreting T cells. *Blood* (2011) 117:1250–9. doi:10.1182/blood-2010-08-303339
- Seach N, Guerri L, Le Bourhis L, Mburu Y, Cui Y, Bessoles S, et al. Double positive thymocytes select mucosal-associated invariant T cells. *J Immunol* (2013) 191:6002–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1301212
- Leeansyah E, Loh L, Nixon DF, Sandberg JK. Acquisition of innate-like microbial reactivity in mucosal tissues during human fetal MAIT-cell development. *Nat Commun* (2014) 5:3143. doi:10.1038/ncomms4143
- Salerno-Goncalves R, Rezwan T, Sztein MB. B cells modulate mucosal associated invariant T cell immune responses. *Front Immunol* (2014) 4:511. doi:10. 3389/fimmu.2013.00511
- 24. Tang XZ, Jo J, Tan AT, Sandalova E, Chia A, Tan KC, et al. IL-7 licenses activation of human liver intrasinusoidal mucosal-associated invariant T cells. *J Immunol* (2013) **190**:3142–52. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1203218
- Lepore M, Kalinichenko A, Colone A, Paleja B, Singhal A, Tschumi A, et al. Parallel T-cell cloning and deep sequencing of human MAIT cells reveal stable oligoclonal TCRbeta repertoire. *Nat Commun* (2014) 5:3866. doi:10.1038/ ncomms4866
- 26. Lee OJ, Cho YN, Kee SJ, Kim MJ, Jin HM, Lee SJ, et al. Circulating mucosalassociated invariant T cell levels and their cytokine levels in healthy adults. *Exp Gerontol* (2014) 49:47–54. doi:10.1016/j.exger.2013.11.003

- 27. Walker LJ, Tharmalingam H, Klenerman P. The rise and fall of MAIT cells with age. Scand J Immunol (2014) 80:462–3. doi:10.1111/sji.12237
- Novak J, Dobrovolny J, Novakova L, Kozak T. The decrease in number and change in phenotype of mucosal-associated invariant T cells in the elderly and differences in males and females of reproductive age. *Scand J Immunol* (2014) 80(4):271–5. doi:10.1111/sji.12193
- Pinkoski MJ, Hobman M, Heibein JA, Tomaselli K, Li F, Seth P, et al. Entry and trafficking of granzyme B in target cells during granzyme B-perforin-mediated apoptosis. *Blood* (1998) 92:1044–54.
- Harari A, Bellutti Enders F, Cellerai C, Bart PA, Pantaleo G. Distinct profiles of cytotoxic granules in memory CD8 T cells correlate with function, differentiation stage, and antigen exposure. *J Virol* (2009) 83:2862–71. doi:10.1128/jvi. 02528-08
- Le Bourhis L, Dusseaux M, Bohineust A, Bessoles S, Martin E, Premel V, et al. MAIT cells detect and efficiently lyse bacterially-infected epithelial cells. *PLoS Pathog* (2013) 9:e1003681. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1003681
- Kurioka A, Ussher JE, Cosgrove C, Clough C, Fergusson JR, Smith K, et al. MAIT cells are licensed through granzyme exchange to kill bacterially sensitized targets. *Mucosal Immunol* (2015) 2:429–40. doi:10.1038/mi.2014.81
- Cossart P, Sansonetti PJ. Bacterial invasion: the paradigms of enteroinvasive pathogens. Science (2004) 304:242–8. doi:10.1126/science.1090124
- Chua WJ, Truscott SM, Eickhoff CS, Blazevic A, Hoft DF, Hansen TH. Polyclonal mucosa-associated invariant T cells have unique innate functions in bacterial infection. *Infect Immun* (2012) 80:3256–67. doi:10.1128/iai.00279-12
- 35. Billerbeck E, Kang YH, Walker L, Lockstone H, Grafmueller S, Fleming V, et al. Analysis of CD161 expression on human CD8+ T cells defines a distinct functional subset with tissue-homing properties. *Proc Natl Acad Sci US A* (2010) 107:3006–11. doi:10.1073/pnas.0914839107
- 36. Ussher JE, Bilton M, Attwod E, Shadwell J, Richardson R, de Lara C, et al. CD161++ CD8+ T cells, including the MAIT cell subset, are specifically activated by IL-12+IL-18 in a TCR-independent manner. *Eur J Immunol* (2014) 44:195–203. doi:10.1002/eji.201343509
- Meierovics A, Yankelevich WJC, Cowley SC. MAIT cells are critical for optimal mucosal immune responses during in vivo pulmonary bacterial infection. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110:E3119–28. doi:10.1073/pnas.1302799110
- Georgel P, Radosavljevic M, Macquin C, Bahram S. The non-conventional MHC class I MR1 molecule controls infection by *Klebsiella pneumoniae* in mice. *Mol Immunol* (2011) 48:769–75. doi:10.1016/j.molimm.2010.12.002
- Harriff MJ, Cansler ME, Toren KG, Canfield ET, Kwak S, Gold MC, et al. Human lung epithelial cells contain *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in a late endosomal vacuole and are efficiently recognized by CD8+ T cells. *PLoS One* (2014) 9:e97515. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0097515
- 40. Jiang J, Wang X, An H, Yang B, Cao Z, Liu Y, et al. MAIT cell function is modulated by PD-1 signaling in patients with active tuberculosis. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2014) **190**:329–39. doi:10.1164/rccm.201401-0106OC
- Gold MC, McLaren JE, Reistetter JA, Smyk-Pearson S, Ladell K, Swarbrick GM, et al. MR1-restricted MAIT cells display ligand discrimination and pathogen selectivity through distinct T cell receptor usage. *J Exp Med* (2014) 211:1601–10. doi:10.1084/jem.20140507
- Eckle SB, Birkinshaw RW, Kostenko L, Corbett AJ, McWilliam HE, Reantragoon R, et al. A molecular basis underpinning the T cell receptor heterogeneity of mucosal-associated invariant T cells. J Exp Med (2014) 211:1585–600. doi:10. 1084/jem.20140484
- Smith DJ, Hill GR, Bell SC, Reid DW. Reduced mucosal associated invariant T-cells are associated with increased disease severity and *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* infection in cystic fibrosis. *PLoS One* (2014) 9:e109891. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0109891
- 44. Leung DT, Bhuiyan TR, Nishat NS, Hoq MR, Aktar A, Rahman MA, et al. Circulating mucosal associated invariant T cells are activated in Vibrio cholerae O1 infection and associated with lipopolysaccharide antibody responses. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* (2014) 8:e3076. doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0003076
- 45. Grimaldi D, Le Bourhis L, Sauneuf B, Dechartres A, Rousseau C, Ouaaz F, et al. Specific MAIT cell behaviour among innate-like T lymphocytes in critically ill patients with severe infections. *Intensive Care Med* (2014) **40**:192–201. doi:10. 1007/s00134-013-3163-x
- 46. Brenchley JM, Price DA, Schacker TW, Asher TE, Silvestri G, Rao S, et al. Microbial translocation is a cause of systemic immune activation in chronic HIV infection. *Nat Med* (2006) 12:1365–71. doi:10.1038/nm1511
- 47. Estes JD, Harris LD, Klatt NR, Tabb B, Pittaluga S, Paiardini M, et al. Damaged intestinal epithelial integrity linked to microbial translocation in pathogenic

simian immunodeficiency virus infections. *PLoS Pathog* (2010) **6**:e1001052. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1001052

- Cosgrove C, Ussher JE, Rauch A, Gartner K, Kurioka A, Huhn MH, et al. Early and nonreversible decrease of CD161++/MAIT cells in HIV infection. *Blood* (2013) 121:951–61. doi:10.1182/blood-2012-06-436436
- Leeansyah E, Ganesh A, Quigley MF, Sonnerborg A, Andersson J, Hunt PW, et al. Activation, exhaustion, and persistent decline of the antimicrobial MR1restricted MAIT-cell population in chronic HIV-1 infection. *Blood* (2013) 121:1124–35. doi:10.1182/blood-2012-07-445429
- Fernandez CS, Amarasena T, Kelleher AD, Rossjohn J, McCluskey J, Godfrey DI, et al. MAIT cells are depleted early but retain functional cytokine expression in HIV infection. *Immunol Cell Biol* (2015) 93:177–88. doi:10.1038/icb.2014.91
- 51. Greathead L, Metcalf R, Gazzard B, Gotch F, Steel A, Kelleher P. CD8+/CD161++ mucosal-associated invariant T-cell levels in the colon are restored on long-term antiretroviral therapy and correlate with CD8+ T-cell immune activation. *AIDS* (2014) 28:1690–2. doi:10.1097/qad.000000000 000351
- 52. Jo J, Tan AT, Ussher JE, Sandalova E, Tang XZ, Tan-Garcia A, et al. Toll-like receptor 8 agonist and bacteria trigger potent activation of innate immune cells in human liver. *PLoS Pathog* (2014) **10**:e1004210. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat. 1004210
- 53. Illes Z, Shimamura M, Newcombe J, Oka N, Yamamura T. Accumulation of Valpha7.2-Jalpha33 invariant T cells in human autoimmune inflammatory lesions in the nervous system. *Int Immunol* (2004) 16:223–30. doi:10.1093/ intimm/dxh018
- 54. Croxford JL, Miyake S, Huang YY, Shimamura M, Yamamura T. Invariant V(alpha)19i T cells regulate autoimmune inflammation. *Nat Immunol* (2006) 7:987–94. doi:10.1038/ni1370
- Annibali V, Ristori G, Angelini DF, Serafini B, Mechelli R, Cannoni S, et al. CD161(high)CD8+T cells bear pathogenetic potential in multiple sclerosis. *Brain* (2011) 134:542–54. doi:10.1093/brain/awq354
- Miyazaki Y, Miyake S, Chiba A, Lantz O, Yamamura T. Mucosal-associated invariant T cells regulate Th1 response in multiple sclerosis. *Int Immunol* (2011) 23:529–35. doi:10.1093/intimm/dxr047
- 57. Nograles KE, Zaba LC, Guttman-Yassky E, Fuentes-Duculan J, Suarez-Farinas M, Cardinale I, et al. Th17 cytokines interleukin (IL)-17 and IL-22 modulate

distinct inflammatory and keratinocyte-response pathways. *Br J Dermatol* (2008) **159**:1092–102. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2133.2008.08769.x

- 58. Teunissen MB, Yeremenko NG, Baeten DL, Chielie S, Spuls PI, de Rie MA, et al. The IL-17A-producing CD8(+) T-cell population in psoriatic lesional skin comprises mucosa-associated invariant T cells and conventional T cells. J Invest Dermatol (2014) 134:2898–907. doi:10.1038/jid.2014.261
- Cho YN, Kee SJ, Kim TJ, Jin HM, Kim MJ, Jung HJ, et al. Mucosal-associated invariant T cell deficiency in systemic lupus erythematosus. *J Immunol* (2014) 193:3891–901. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1302701
- Serriari NE, Eoche M, Lamotte L, Fumery M, Marcelo P, Chatelain D, et al. Innate mucosal-associated invariant T (MAIT) cells are activated in inflammatory bowel diseases. *Clin Exp Immunol* (2014) 176:266–74. doi:10.1111/cei. 12277
- 61. Dunne MR, Elliott L, Hussey S, Mahmud N, Kelly J, Doherty DG, et al. Persistent changes in circulating and intestinal gammadelta T cell subsets, invariant natural killer T cells and mucosal-associated invariant T cells in children and adults with coeliac disease. *PLoS One* (2013) 8:e76008. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0076008
- 62. Peterfalvi A, Gomori E, Magyarlaki T, Pal J, Banati M, Javorhazy A, et al. Invariant Valpha7.2-Jalpha33 TCR is expressed in human kidney and brain tumors indicating infiltration by mucosal-associated invariant T (MAIT) cells. *Int Immunol* (2008) 20:1517–25. doi:10.1093/intimm/dxn111
- Mellman I, Coukos G, Dranoff G. Cancer immunotherapy comes of age. Nature (2011) 480:480–9. doi:10.1038/nature10673

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Howson, Salio and Cerundolo. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



The role of mucosal associated invariant T cells in antimicrobial immunity

Ruth J. Napier¹, Erin J. Adams², Marielle C. Gold^{1,3,4} and David M. Lewinsohn^{1,3,4*}

¹ Pulmonary and Critical Care Medicine, Oregon Health & Science University, Portland, OR, USA, ² The University of Chicago, Chicago, IL, USA, ³ VA Portland Health Care System (VAPORHCS), Portland, OR, USA, ⁴ Molecular Microbiology and Immunology, Oregon Health & Science University, Portland, OR, USA

Mucosal associated invariant T (MAIT) cells are an innate-like T cell subset prevalent in humans and distributed throughout the blood and mucosal sites. Human MAIT cells are defined by the expression of the semi-invariant TCRa chain TRAV1-2/TRAJ12/20/33 and are restricted by the non-polymorphic major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class I-like molecule, MHC-related protein 1, MR1. MAIT cells are activated by small organic molecules, derived from the riboflavin biosynthesis pathway of bacteria and fungi, presented by MR1. Traditionally, MAIT cells were thought to recognize a limited number of antigens due to usage of an invariant TCRa chain and restriction by a non-polymorphic MHC molecule. However, recent studies demonstrate that the TCR repertoire of MAIT cells is more heterogeneous, suggesting there is a more diverse array of MR1 antigens that MAIT cells can recognize. In response to infected cells, MAIT cells produce the pro-inflammatory cytokines, IFN-γ and TNF, and are cytolytic. Studies performed in MR1-deficient mice suggest that MAIT cells can provide anti-bacterial control within the first few days post-infection, as well as contribute to enhanced adaptive immunity in murine models of respiratory infections. In humans, the role of MAIT cells is unclear; however, evidence points to interplay between MAIT cells and microbial infections, including Mycobacterium tuberculosis. Given that MAIT cells are pro-inflammatory, serve in early control of bacterial infections, and appear enriched at tissue sites where microbes interface and gain access to the body, we postulate that they play an important role in antimicrobial immune responses. In this review, we discuss the most recent studies on the function and phenotype of MAIT cells, including their TCR diversity and antigenic repertoire, with a focus on the contribution of human MAIT cells in the immune response to microbial infection.

Keywords: MR1, mucosal associated invariant T cells, antimicrobial, immunity

Introduction

The immune system is conceptually divided into two general categories: innate and adaptive. Innate immunity is considered the first line of defense and is mediated largely by epithelial cells and phagocytes that detect and kill foreign microbes through many mechanisms, including the use of germ-line encoded receptors, referred to as pattern recognition receptors (PRRs). PRRs allow innate immune cells to quickly detect and respond to infections by binding to molecules associated with

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

S. M. Mansour Haeryfar, Western University, Canada

Reviewed by: Cosima T Baldari

University of Siena, Italy Klaus Dornmair, Ludwig Maximilian University of Munich, Germany

*Correspondence:

David M. Lewinsohn, Pulmonary and Critical Care Medicine, Oregon Health & Science University, 3181 SW Sam Jackson Park Road, Mail Code VA R&D 11, Portland, OR 97239, USA lewinsod@ohsu.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> **Received:** 06 May 2015 **Accepted:** 22 June 2015 **Published:** 06 July 2015

Citation:

Napier RJ, Adams EJ, Gold MC and Lewinsohn DM (2015) The role of mucosal associated invariant T cells in antimicrobial immunity. Front. Immunol. 6:344. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00344 pathogens, called pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPs). Adaptive immunity consists of T and B lymphocytes that use rearranged antigen recognition receptors to detect a wide range of antigens. The antigen recognition receptor on T cells, the T cell receptor (TCR), recognizes foreign antigens only when they are bound to major histocompatibility complex (MHC) molecules, which are expressed on the cell surface of host cells. In general, activation through the TCR results in clonal expansion of T cells specific for a particular antigen, acquisition of effector functions, and the development of long-lived T cells, which provide immunological memory, resulting in long-term protection against subsequent re-infection.

Mucosal associated invariant T (MAIT) cells, a subset of non-classically restricted T cells, share characteristics of classical MHC-I- and MHC-II-restricted T cells, yet have unique properties that have lead to their description as "innate-like." Like conventional T cells, MAIT cells undergo TCR rearrangement and positive selection in the thymus (1–3). However, unlike conventional T cells that remain naïve until antigenic-stimulation in the periphery, MAIT cells gain effector capacity prior to exiting the thymus (4, 5). Thus, MAIT cells have an inherent capacity to detect and respond to infection. In addition to the acquisition of innatelike features in the thymus, MAIT cells can expand and adapt following egress into the circulation (5).

In stark contrast to conventional TCR $\alpha\beta$ T cells that recognize peptide antigens presented by MHC-I or MHC-II molecules, MAIT cells become activated by small molecules presented by the non-polymorphic MHC class I-related molecule, MR1(6). MAIT cells function similarly to conventional CD8⁺ effector T cells by secreting pro-inflammatory cytokines and cytotoxic molecules in response to microbial infections *ex vivo* (7, 8). Moreover, MAIT cells have been shown to play a role in host antibacterial responses *in vivo* (9–11). In this review, we will present compelling evidence suggesting MAIT cells serve as sentinels of infection at the mucosal surface, where they may (i) contribute to immediate protection against microbes, (ii) augment induction of adaptive immunity, and (iii) potentially provide immunological memory.

MAIT Cells at a Glance

TRAV1-2 expressing T cells were originally described in 1993 by Porcelli et al. as a population of TCR $\alpha\beta$ T cells, enriched in the CD4⁻CD8⁻ (double negative) T cell subset of human blood, expressing the invariant TCR α chain TRAV1-2 paired with TRAJ33 (V α 7.2J33) (12). The authors suggested that these invariant TCR sequences were indicative of restriction by a nonpolymorphic MHC molecule potentially presenting a limited family of antigens. Tilloy et al. further described this population of TRAV1-2 expressing T cells as a TAP-independent and β 2microglobulin-dependent T cell subset (13). A decade after their original description, Treiner et al. described the non-polymorphic non-classical MHC molecule, MR1, as the antigen-presenting molecule for TRAV1-2/TRAJ33-expressing T cells (1). Furthermore, they described these cells as being enriched at mucosal tissues, including the small intestine, and thereby named them MAIT T cells.

Within this seminal study, Treiner et al. presented data demonstrating for the first time that there was a relationship between MAIT cells and microbes. MAIT cells were found to be absent in germ-free mice, indicating their expansion in the periphery depended on microbial ligands (1). In 2010, MAIT cells were shown to have a physiological role in their capacity to detect bacteria and fungi and secrete pro-inflammatory cytokines (7, 8). Consistent with this finding was the discovery of the first set of MR1 ligands, which were identified as small molecule vitamin B metabolites derived from microbes (6). Cumulatively, these studies suggested that MAIT cells could serve as innate-like T cells in the antimicrobial immune response. This hypothesis was supported by mouse models where deletion of MR1, and hence MAIT cells, rendered mice more susceptible to bacterial infections (9–11).

MAIT Cells are Antimicrobial

In 2003, Treiner et al. found that MAIT cells were absent in germfree mice; yet, they could be reconstituted by the oral inoculation of single bacterial species, we now know to be MAIT-activating, including *Enterobacter cloacae* or *Lactobacilius acidophilus* (1, 8). By contrast, iNKT cell frequencies were unaltered in germ=free mice (14). These data suggested that MAIT cells, but not iNKT cells, required microbial ligands for expansion in blood and tissue. A decade later, two simultaneous studies presented definitive evidence that MAIT cells were reactive to antigens produced by bacteria and fungi presented by MR1(7, 8).

The first study was predicated on the observation that a significant proportion of CD8⁺ T cells from the blood of humans who had no prior exposure to Mtb could produce IFN- γ when co-cultured overnight with dendritic cells (DCs) infected with Mtb (15, 16). Given that responses to known protein ligands were limited to those individuals with evidence of previous infection with Mtb, we postulated that these responses could either reflect previous exposure to antigens derived from ubiquitous environmental mycobacteria or could be non-classically restricted T cells.

Direct demonstration of the presence of mycobacteria-reactive, non-classically restricted CD8⁺ T cells came from a study of human thymocytes, a population of antigen-inexperienced T cells (4). In this work, Mtb-reactive CD4⁻ thymocytes with the ability to produce IFN- γ directly *ex vivo* were readily detected in all donors tested. Furthermore, the functional capacity of these cells was not altered in the presence of W6/32, a pan-HLA (HLA-A, B, C) blocking antibody, suggesting that these thymocytes were restricted by a non-classical MHC molecule.

In an effort to characterize the MHC restriction of human Mtbreactive CD8⁺ T cells, limiting dilution analysis (LDA) cloning was used to isolate CD8⁺ T cell clones from the blood of either uninfected individuals or individuals infected with Mtb (15). The majority (64%) of the Mtb-reactive CD8⁺ T cell clones generated from subjects with active TB were classically restricted T cells, as they responded uniquely to antigen-presenting cells (APCs) from HLA-matched donors but not those that were HLA-mismatched. By contrast, 85% of the CD8⁺ T cell clones generated from uninfected individuals with no previous exposure to Mtb detected antigen that was non-classically restricted, consistent with their ability to respond to HLA-mismatched APCs. Expansion of non-classically restricted T cells from all donors allowed for more detailed analysis of the restricting allele. While the addition of either W6/32 or anti-CD1 antibodies did not result in diminished T cell activation, the addition of an anti-MR1 antibody resulted in complete inhibition. Furthermore, these MR1-restricted clones expressed the invariant TCR α chain, TRAV1-2, consistent with their characterization as MAIT cells (7). In addition to Mtb, the MAIT cell clones could be activated by DCs infected with bacteria and fungi, including *Salmonella enterica* serovar *typhimurium*, *Escherichia coli*, *Staphylococcus aureus*, *Candida albicans*, and *Sacchromyces cerevisiae* in an MR1-dependent manner. Taken together, these data indicated that MAIT cells were present in humans with no previous exposure to Mtb, and that these cells recognized cells infected with bacteria and fungi.

In a parallel study, Le Bourhis et al. also showed that purified CD3⁺ TRAV1-2⁺ CD161⁺ MAIT cells from humans could be activated by monocytes infected with E. coli or Mycobacterium abscessus in an MR1-dependent manner (8). Using TCRtransgenic mice expressing TRAV1 TRBV6-transgenic T cells, they demonstrated that MAIT cells were activated by DCs infected with multiple bacterial and fungal species, including E. coli, Pseudomonas aeruginosa, Klebsiella pneumonia, L. acidophilus, S. aureus, and S. epidermidis, C. albicans, C. glabrata, and S. cerevisiae. Importantly, these studies suggested that the bacteria Listeria monocytogenes, Streptococcus group A, and Escherichia faecalis, and as shown in both studies, all viruses tested, were not able to activate MAIT cells (7). For the first time, these studies demonstrated that specific microbes activated MAIT cells in an MR1-dependent manner and proposed a role for MAIT cells in antimicrobial immunity.

MAIT Cell Development

Mucosal associated invariant T cells, like other TCR $\alpha\beta$ T cells, depend on the thymus for their development (1-3). In the thymus, MAIT cells undergo TCR rearrangement through somatic recombination followed by positive selection (1-3). However, while classically restricted T cells are positively selected on thymic epithelial cells expressing MHC-I or MHC-II, murine MAIT cells are selected on CD4⁺CD8⁺ double positive hematopoietic cells that express high levels of MR1(2, 3). In humans, MR1 is also expressed on human hematopoietic CD4⁺CD8⁺ thymocytes, suggesting human MAIT cells are selected in a similar manner to mouse MAIT cells (5). Unlike classically restricted thymocytes, human MAIT thymocytes produce TNF and IFN-γ in response to bacterially infected cells (4, 5). This thymically acquired functional capacity is distinct from that of naïve classically restricted T cells that require antigen-dependent activation in the periphery followed by division and differentiation, a process that delays acquisition of effector function.

While thymic MAIT cells have the functional capacity to serve as "innate" effector T cells, their cell surface phenotype is similar to that of a naïve T cell. Following thymic egress, MAIT cells in the periphery expand and acquire a cell surface memory phenotype indicative of antigen-experience (7). To this extent, human CD8⁺ TRAV1-2⁺ MAIT cells appear to be enriched within the CD8⁺

T cell subset of the blood compared to the thymus (4, 5, 17). These data imply that while MAIT cells gain effector capacity in the thymus, they proliferate and expand in the periphery, presumably due to exposure to exogenous antigen.

Human MAIT Cell Phenotype in Peripheral Blood and Tissues

Mucosal associated invariant T cells egress from the thymus into the blood where they circulate the lymphatic system and acquire an effector memory phenotype, indicated by cell surface expression of CD45RA⁻CD45RO⁺CD95^{hi}CCR7⁻CD62L^{lo} (5, 18). MAIT cells are abundant in human blood and in a number of tissues, including the small intestine, lungs, and liver (1, 7, 8, 18– 21). Indeed, MAIT cells received the name "mucosal-associated invariant T cells" based on early data suggesting their enrichment in the lamina propria of the small intestine (1). Although their frequencies and role at mucosal tissues are largely unknown, these data indicate that MAIT cells accumulate at sites where foreign microbes have the potential to gain access to the body.

Human MAIT cells were originally defined as double negative or CD8⁺ T cells that expressed *TRAV1-2* mRNA transcripts by PCR (12). However, given that classically restricted T cells and CD4⁺ CD1b-restricted germline-encoded mycolyl lipid (GEM) T cells also express TRAV1-2, TRAV1-2 expression alone is not sufficient for the definition of a MAIT cell. MAIT cells can also be characterized by high expression of the C-type lectin receptor, CD161 (KLRB1) (2). Although the physiological function of CD161 is still not known, a recent study found that TCR-dependent MAIT cell activation could be blocked by anti-CD161 antibodies (22). Currently, the co-expression of CD161 and TRAV1-2 has been widely used to delineate MAIT cells *ex vivo* (2).

TRAV1-2⁺CD161⁺ MAIT cells have been associated with additional cell surface markers, including the IL-18R, the dipeptidyl peptidase-4 or CD26, the ABCB1 drug resistance transporter (CD243), and the chemokine receptors CCR6, CXCR6, and CCR5, which are associated with trafficking to tissues including the intestine and liver (2, 8, 18, 23). Furthermore, the transcription factor PLZF (ZBTB16), which was previously associated with "innate" effector function in CD1d-restricted iNKT cells in mice, has been associated with MAIT cells in the thymus, blood, and tissues of humans as early as the second trimester of gestation (2, 21, 24).

Following the discovery that MAIT cells were activated by microbial ligands, MAIT cells have been identified in several ways including function. Functional MAIT cells have been defined as CD8⁺ TRAV1-2⁺ T cells that produce the pro-inflammatory cytokines, IFN- γ and TNF, in an MR1-dependent manner when co-incubated with infected cells (6–8, 25). To overcome the limitation that CD161 down-regulation can occur in activated MAIT cells, a simple phenotypic panel for defining those MAIT cells with the capacity to detect infected cells in the absence of *ex vivo* stimulation was identified for MAIT cells from healthy human blood. Sharma et al. demonstrated that all CD8⁺ TRAV1-2⁺ CD26^{hi} T cells could produce TNF in response to infected cells (25). MAIT cells have also been reported to produce IL-17 in response to TCR-independent stimulation (18). Therefore, while peripheral
blood MAIT cells with pro-inflammatory function can be defined phenotypically as CD8⁺ or double negative TRAV1-2⁺ CD26^{hi} CD161^{hi} T cells, the phenotype of tissue=derived MAIT cells, or potentially functionally distinct MAIT cell subsets, remains to be validated.

The elucidation of the crystal structure and identification of small molecule ligands for MR1 have resulted in the generation of a human MR1 tetramer (6, 19). The MR1 tetramer consists of four molecules of biotinylated MR1, each presenting one MAIT cell antigen (rRL-6-CH2OH or 5-OP-RU), and bound to four molecules of fluorescently labeled streptavidin. In human blood and small intestine, this tetramer identifies MAIT cells, as it binds to virtually all TRAV1-2⁺ CD161^{hi} T cells in a TCR-dependent fashion (19). Using the human MR1 tetramer, a number of novel observations have been made (19, 26). For example, Rentragoon et al. have shown that TRAV1-2 can rearrange with TRAJ12 and TRAJ20 in addition to TRAJ33, suggesting MAIT cell TCRs are more diverse than originally thought (19). In addition, their data suggest that a subset of CD3⁺ T cells binding the MR1 tetramer have minimal to no expression of CD161. These data may indicate that CD161 is not sufficient for MAIT cell identification. Thus, the MR1 tetramer will allow for detection of MAIT cells regardless of their ex vivo cell surface molecule expression or anti-microbial function, facilitating an unbiased characterization of MAIT cells in human health and disease.

MAIT Cells in Mice

Mouse MAIT cells, defined by expression of the invariant TCRa chain TRAV1 TRAJ33 (Va19Ja33), are present at very low frequencies in wild-type C57BL/6 and BALB/c laboratory mouse strains (1). Identification of MAIT cells in mice has been significantly hindered by the lack of a commercially available antibody for the murine TCR α chain, TRAV1. NK1.1 was shown to be expressed on mouse MAIT cells derived from transgenic C57BL/6 mice (27). However, NK1.1 is expressed on a limited number of laboratory mouse strains, and therefore its utility in defining MAIT cells is not clear. Due to the reagent limitations and the relatively low frequency of MAIT cells in mice, their identification has been restricted to the isolation of double negative T cells via fluorescence-activated cell sorting (FACS), followed by the quantification of TRAV1 TRAJ33 transcripts (1). Nonetheless, several in vivo mouse studies have contributed valuable insight suggesting a role for MAIT cells in the early immune response to respiratory pathogens (10, 11). These studies will be discussed in detail below.

MAIT Cells have Considerable TCR Diversity

While little is known about the TCR repertoire of MAIT cells in the thymus, their repertoire in peripheral blood has been the subject of several recent reports. These studies have shown that the MAIT cell TCR repertoire in the periphery is more heterogeneous than previously thought (19, 28, 29). Historically, MAIT cells were defined by their expression of the TCR α chain *TRAV1-2* adjoined to *TRAJ33* and paired with a limited set of TCR β chains (*TRBV6* and *TRBV20*) (13). This definition was further refined based upon the finding of *N*-nucleotide additions within the V α and J α (CDR3 α) junctional region, lending to the modification of their name from "invariant" to "semi-invariant" (26, 30). This limited array of TCR α and β chains suggested MAIT cells detected a conserved antigen. However, more recently, several groups have identified substantial diversity in TRAJ gene usage, TCR β chain pairing, and the CDR3 α regions associated with *TRAV1-2* of MR1-restricted T cells (19, 28). Heterogeneity in TCR usage suggests the possibility that MAIT cells recognize a more diverse set of ligands.

MAIT Cells Recognize Microbe-Derived Riboflavin Metabolites

Recently, the laboratories of McCluskey and Rossjohn successfully identified small molecules derived from the folic acid (vitamin B₉) and riboflavin (vitamin B₂) metabolic pathways as the first known ligands for MR1(6). They determined that metabolites from the riboflavin pathway, but not the folic acid pathway, activated Jurkat T cells expressing the invariant TCR α chain *TRAV1-2* paired with *TRBV6.1*, *TRBV6.4*, or *TRBV20*. These data were intriguing as previously the only known antigens for T cells consisted of peptides, glycolipids, sphingolipids, and in mice short formylated peptides (31). Thus, these data identified small molecules as a new and unique class of T cell antigens.

Using culture supernatant from Salmonella typhimurium, a microbe previously shown to activate MAIT cells, the ribityllumazines, 6-hydroxymethyl-8-d-ribityllumazine (rRL-6-CH₂OH), 7-hydroxy-6-methyl-8-d-ribityllumazine (RL-6-Me-7-OH), and 6,7-dimethyl-8-d-ribityllumazine (RL-6,7-diMe) were found to bind MR1 and activate MAIT cells. Furthermore, the molecule rRL-6-CH₂OH proved to be the most efficient at activating human MAIT cells. These data suggest that there are multiple ligands for MR1 that may vary in their ability to activate the MAIT TCR. In addition to ribityllumazines, a photo degradation product of folic acid, 6-formyl pterin (6-FP), was identified, bound to MR1's ligand binding cavity in the first crystal structures (6, 32). However, unlike riboflavin metabolites, MR1-bound 6-FP was unable to activate MAIT cells. Given these data, it is possible that molecules derived from other metabolic pathways in addition to riboflavin and folic acid might provide additional sources of MR1 ligands. Interestingly, although both microbes and plants can produce folic acid and riboflavin, only ribityllumazines have been shown to activate MAIT cells. It remains to be determined if these exogenously produced molecules represent the complete repertoire of MR1 ligands.

Recent studies have characterized additional MR1 ligands, termed "neo-antigens" (33). Neo-antigens are small organic molecules, generated by the modification of unstable riboflavin metabolites by glyoxal/methylgyoxal, and are identified as 5-(2-oxoethylideneamino)-6-D-ribitylaminouracil(5-OE-RU) and 5-(2-oxopropylideneamino)-6-D-ribitylaminouracil(5-OP-RU). These neo-antigens can bind MR1 and activate MAIT cells, implying that in addition to the previously defined riboflavin intermediates, molecular bi-products created from the interaction between microbial- and potentially host-derived small organic molecules may represent new antigens for MAIT cells. It remains possible that riboflavin metabolites and their physiological bi-products differ between microbial species, providing a plausible basis for MAIT cells to respond selectively to discrete microbes. In support of this hypothesis, Gold et al., have found selective microbe-associated TCR usage within an individual. In brief, functional MAIT cells were isolated from four human donors based on their response to Mycobacterium smegmatis, S. typhimurium, or C. albicans (28). Evaluation of the MAIT cell TCR repertoire of each individual demonstrated that there are distinct TCR usages in response to the three different microbes. These data suggest that MAIT cells could be selectively expanded in response to distinct microbial ligands. The possibility that TCR usage could be associated with selective ligand recognition was confirmed by the finding that individual MAIT cell clones had distinctive functional responses to two known ribityllumazine antigens. MAIT cells may nevertheless expand in the periphery due to ongoing exposure to exogenous antigen that may or may not be associated with microbial infection. In sum, these data suggest that individual MAIT TCRs can display ligand selectivity, implying that, like classically restricted T cells, an individual's MAIT TCR repertoire may reflect previous or ongoing microbial exposures.

While most microbes produce riboflavin, the process and molecules involved in the metabolic pathway are markedly different between bacterial and yeast species (34). Some microbes such as M. smegmatis and several Candida species are considered "overproducers" of riboflavin (34). Thus, the ability of microbes to produce riboflavin has been reported to fluctuate dramatically depending on the availability of chemical elements, including, but not limited to, iron, manganese, zinc, and magnesium (34). These data indicate that the physiological levels of these molecules may affect antigen production by the microbe. However, the mechanisms by which many microbes individually regulate riboflavin synthesis and how chemical elements may regulate these pathways remain unknown. As a result, it remains an open question as to whether or not MAIT cells with pathogen specificity can be defined. Thus, one of the top priorities in the field of MAIT cell immunobiology is the identification of these microbial antigens.

MR1 Structure

The structural elucidation of MR1 provided the first insight into the nature of ligands presented by this molecule (6, 32). The overall backbone structure of MR1 is most closely related to the classical class I MHC, HLA-A2; however, the antigen-presenting groove has a number of unique features. The MR1 cavity is smaller and has two pocket structures capable of binding small molecule antigens (Figure 1A). The A' pocket, named as such due to the similarity in location to the A' tunnels in CD1 molecules, is lined with aromatic and basic residues, creating a small, positively charged cavity that is almost entirely sequestered from external solvent. An additional pocket, termed F' (similar in location to the F' tunnel in CD1 molecules), is more shallow and can be variable in size due to flexibility noted in the structure of the $\alpha 2$ helix of human MR1(6). A comparison between the two molecules in the asymmetric unit of the human structure revealed an ~11Å shift between the positioning of the N-terminal portion of the



FIGURE 1 | Molecular basis of antigen presentation by MR1 and recognition by MAIT TCRs. (A) Backbone (ribbon) and surface representations of the structure of human MR1 (PDB ID: 4GUP) are shown in cyan. In the MR1, A' pocket is shown the 6-FP ligand in yellow, with nitrogen atoms colored blue, and oxygen in red. The A' and F' pockets are labeled as such. (B) MAIT TCR recognition of MR1 presenting the stimulatory antigen, rRL (rRL-6-CH₂OH) (PDB ID: 4LCC), only CDR loops of the MAIT TCR are shown, positioned in complex with MR1. CDRa loops are colored pink; CDRb are shown in blue. The rRL antigen is shown as above for 6-FP. In the insert is a zoomed view of the CDR3a (Y95) and CDR3b (E99) loop interactions with the ribtyl chain of rRL, showing the hydrogen-bonds as yellow dashes.

 α 2 helix, with one molecule having a significantly inward-shifted helix resulting in a pseudo-collapsed F' pocket. The structure of the A' pocket was almost identical between the two structures, suggesting that this flexibility would not directly affect antigens presented in this pocket, although this phenomenon may shed light onto the molecular mechanisms of ligand loading. Curiously, this conformational flexibility was not apparent in the structure of bovine MR1 solved in complex with a MAIT TCR; either bovine MR1 has greater rigidity in this region or complexation with a TCR stabilizes this region of MR1(32).

In both crystal structures of MR1, electron density consistent with a bound ligand in the A' pocket was apparent. The protein used in producing these crystals came from two different sources; human MR1 was refolded in the presence of RPMI culture media, whereas bovine MR1 was secreted from insect cells. The ligand from human MR1 was characterized as 6-FP, a pterin-based compound discussed previously. The electron density in bovine MR1 was similar to that identified in human MR1, consistent with a pterin-like compound such as 6-FP. This compound is prevalent in cell culture media, explaining its availability for forming complexes with MR1. In both structures, the ligand electron density was continuous with a lysine residue (K43) deep within the A'pocket, supporting a covalent attachment of this compound via Schiff base. While it has yet to be demonstrated whether 6-FP and the covalent attachment are relevant in the normal functioning of MR1 presentation in vivo, exogenous addition of this compound leads to up-regulation of MR1 on the cell surface, yet does not lead to, in fact can be antagonistic toward MAIT activation (6),

suggesting it can stabilize MR1 but cannot provide a stimulatory signal to MAIT cells through their TCR.

The elucidation of lumazine-based compounds, previously described as MAIT cell antigens, is variants of ribityl-lumazine compounds, which contain a two-ring core structure with a ribityl extension. The ring structures are well-accommodated within the aromatic environment of the A' pocket and, depending on the lumazine derivative, also establish hydrogen-bonding networks with the basic residues located within this pocket. The ribityl group extends from the A' pocket and is engaged to differing degrees depending on the orientation of the lumazine group, by the MAIT TCR (30, 35). It is these additional ligand-mediated contacts between the CDR3 α and, depending on the sequence of the MAIT TCR, CDR3β loops that enhance MAIT TCR binding leading to MAIT cell activation (Figure 1B). Other derivatives of intermediaries of the riboflavin pathway that are highly stimulatory to MAIT cells, including the "neo-antigens" 5-OE-RU and 5-OP-RU, are presented by MR1 via a covalent Schiff base attachment (33). All characterized ligands for MR1 have been shown to be presented through interactions, either covalent or non-covalent, with residues lining the A' pocket. Whether there are other ligands for MR1, potentially being presented also in the F' pocket, is unclear at this time, although considering the universe of ligand possibilities for this protein it is likely that there are at least some non-B vitamin small molecules that derive from endogenous or exogenous sources that can be presented by MR1. Indeed, it is likely the B vitamin ligands identified thus far are only a subset of the ligand repertoire presented by this intriguing MHC-like protein and that there are other small molecule candidates for activating MAIT cells during microbial surveillance and, potentially, other non-microbial related surveillance activities.

MR1-Dependent Antigen Processing and Presentation

MR1 transcripts and protein are expressed ubiquitously in all mammalian cells tested (36–38). However, unlike classical MHC molecules, the MR1 protein resides primarily in intracellular endocytic compartments, while cell surface expression is often undetectable (39). One hypothesis is that MR1 is under tight regulation as to avoid indiscriminate activation of MAIT cells. To this extent, cells infected with Mtb, a pathogen known to elicit MAIT cell responses, or cells treated with the newly identified MR1 ligand, 6-FP, increased and stabilized expression of MR1 on the cell surface (5, 40). These data suggest that the availability MR1 ligand(s) is requisite for MR1 surface expression and therefore MAIT cell activation.

A recent study implies that in humans with dysregulated immune systems, MAIT cell prevalence and activation were associated with pathology (41). For example, MAIT cells were enriched and activated, as determined by expression of Ki67, NKG2D, and BTLA, in ileum tissue sections taken from humans with inflammatory bowel disease compared to healthy control subjects (41). Thus, careful regulation of MR1 expression may be necessary in tissues such as the gut where exposure to microbes is ubiquitous. Regulation of surface expression of MR1 appears to be a limiting factor for MAIT cell activation, as stabilizing endogenous MR1 cell surface expression *ex vivo* has the potential to activate MAIT cells (42). At present, the mechanisms by which antigens are processed and presented in the context of MR1 are largely unknown.

MAIT Cells Play a Protective Role in Antimicrobial Immunity

Le Bourhis et al. provided the first *in vivo* evidence suggesting that MAIT cells were protective against bacterial pathogens (8). In this study, TRAV1 (iVα19) and TRBV6 (Vβ6)-transgenic mice, on an MR1-sufficient (MR1^{+/+)} or an MR1-deficient (MR1^{-/-}) background, the latter of which lack MAIT cells, were injected intraperitoneally with E. coli or Mycobacterium absessus. In both cases, $MR1^{-/-}$ mice had increased bacterial burden implicating a role for MAIT cells in the protection against two different microbes. In this same study, control C57BL/6 mice expressing wild type levels of MR1 had no significant change in mycobacterial burden in comparison to $MR1^{-/-}$ mice. Notably, TRAV1- and TRBV6-transgenic mice have increased numbers of MAIT cells in comparison to wild type mice, indicating that the augmented frequencies of MAIT cells in the transgenic mice resulted in protection (2). Following this study, several groups have found that MAIT cells were associated with early protection against bacterial pathogens in mouse models of infection, the details of which will be discussed below.

Mycobacteria

In an effort to determine the role of MAIT cells in protection against mycobacterial infections *in vivo*, Chua et al. challenged MR1^{-/-} mice with a low dose aerosol infection of *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG (10). MR1^{-/-} mice had significantly increased bacterial burden at day 10 following infection in comparison to MR1^{+/+} mice. However, at day 30 post-infection, the bacterial burden of MR1^{+/+} and MR1^{-/-} mice were not significantly different. These data suggest that MAIT cells enhance early containment of mycobacterial infection in the lungs. Further studies are needed to determine if MR1^{-/-} mice infected with aerosolized Mtb will recapitulate this phenotype.

In the same study, MAIT cells contributed to enhanced bacterial containment within macrophages in an MR1-independent manner. Survival of BCG in macrophages was dramatically reduced during an in vitro co-culture of enriched MAIT cells, derived from the double negative, CD8⁺, and CD4⁺ T cell subsets of TRAV1 transgenic mice. However, when a similar fraction of cells from wild type mice (which contain very few MAIT cells) were co-incubated with infected macrophages, no effect on bacterial containment was noted. To determine if the antimycobacterial capacity of MAIT cells was dependent on activation through MR1, MAIT cells were co-incubated with MR1 deficient macrophages that were infected with BCG. Surprisingly, absence of MR1 did not preclude MAIT cells from reducing intracellular survival of BCG. To determine if IL-12 secretion by infected macrophages was responsible for MAIT cell activity, a blocking antibody to IL-12 was included in a co-incubation of MAIT cells and infected macrophages. This experiment showed that in

the absence of IL-12, MAIT cells lost their bactericidal capacity. The authors suggest that MAIT cell activation and antibacterial capacity were dependent on IL-12 and not MR1. However, the contribution of IL-12 *in vivo* and the mechanism by which it enhanced mycobacterial control were not directly demonstrated.

The possibility that MAIT cells can be activated in an MR1independent manner has been supported by the recent observation that IL-12 and IL-18 production by macrophages infected with *E. coli* is sufficient to induce IFN- γ production by human liver-derived MAIT cells following an overnight co-culture (20). Given the ability of IFN- γ to augment IL-12 production, it is possible that IL-12 secretion could stimulate a positive feedback cycle in which MAIT cell production of IFN- γ further amplifies the production of IL-12, which in turn promotes further MAIT cell activation. By contrast, the ability of human blood-derived MAIT cells to produce IFN- γ in response to mycobacteria-infected APCs has been shown to be MR1-dependent (7, 8).

Klebsiella

Georgel et al. evaluated the role of MAIT cells in $MR1^{-/-}$ mice given a high dose (2 × 10⁸/mouse) intraperitoneal infection with the Gram-negative bacterium, *K. pneumonia* (9). In wild type mice, *K. pneumonia* was cleared within the first 72 h of infection, whereas in $MR1^{-/-}$ mice, bacteria had spread from the site of injection to several tissues including the lungs. Overall, the $MR1^{-/-}$ mice had significantly increased mortality. These data are in agreement with that obtained in the BCG challenge model, in that mice lacking MAIT cells had delayed bacterial clearance, suggesting MAIT cells facilitate the early recognition and clearance of bacterial infection.

In the same model, $MR1^{-/-}$ mice showed equivalent protection to wild type mice when infected with other Gram-negative species, including *E. coli*, *Shigella dysenteriae*, and *Yersinia enterocolitica*. These data would suggest that MAIT cells are more important for clearance of some bacterial pathogens but not others. In this regard, it is important to note in this study each of the bacterial strains were administered by intraperitoneal injection, and therefore it remains possible that MAIT cells could facilitate bacterial containment of the same strains following mucosal routes of infection. Here, we postulate that MAIT cells may have anatomic localization that might favor their role in the respiratory tract.

Francisella

In support of the hypothesis, Meierovics et al. evaluated the role of MAIT cells in the host response to a low-dose intranasal infection with the Gram-negative bacterium, live vaccine strain of *Francisella tularensis* (LVS). In wild type mice, MAIT cells were enriched in the lungs as early as 8 days and up until the latest time point tested (18 days) post-infection. Furthermore, in wild type mice, the frequency of MAIT cells increased in the lung as the bacterial burden decreased, indicating an inverse correlation between the frequency of MAIT cells and the bacterial burden. Alternatively, at days 10–15 post infection, MR1^{-/-} mice had significantly higher bacterial burden, 1×10^6 CFU versus $1-5 \times 10^5$ CFU in wild type mice. Whereas it took wild type

mice ~17 days to clear the infection, it took $MR1^{-/-}$ mice five additional days (~22 days). These findings support the hypothesis that MAIT cells contribute to early control of LVS in mice.

Mucosal associated invariant cells in the lungs of mice infected with LVS were pro-inflammatory as they produced IFN- γ , TNF, and IL17A during both early and late infection. As described for the intracellular containment of BCG, co-incubation of purified MAIT cells with LVS-infected macrophages resulted in bacterial growth inhibition in an IL-12-dependent manner. Together, these data suggest that the increase in MAIT cell frequencies in response to pulmonary LVS infections and early control of the bacteria within the lungs is MR1-dependent, but that IL-12 plays a direct role in the containment of intracellular infection.

A Role for MAIT Cells in Human Antibacterial Immunity

Several studies have implicated MAIT cells in the recognition and possible control of intracellular infection in humans. MAIT cells are present in equal or greater numbers in the lungs of healthy humans, compared to peripheral blood and lymph nodes (7, 8). Thus, MAIT cells are physically positioned to serve as sentinels in the detection of respiratory pathogens, such as Mtb, in the lung. The plausibility of MAIT cells serving as sensors of pulmonary infection with Mtb is supported the observation that subjects with pulmonary TB have diminished MAIT cell frequencies in the peripheral circulation (7, 8). These findings could reflect a dynamic relationship where the number of MAIT cells in peripheral blood is inversely correlated with the presence of Mtb in the lung. Here, we postulate that the presence of mycobacterial antigen in the lungs results in trafficking to the site of infection and possible expansion of antigen-selective MAIT cells. The hypothesis that bacterial infection could result in the egress of MAIT cells from the peripheral circulation is supported by the observation that MAIT cell frequencies are diminished in the blood of individuals with bacterial sepsis (43).

The observations made thus far in humans and mice can be used to develop a model by which MAIT cells contribute to the control of intracellular infection. This model is presented in Figure 2 and possesses the following: (1) thymically derived MAIT cells have inherent effector capacity, and by virtue of their preferential residence in mucosal sites can serve as early sensors of bacterial or fungal infection; (2) early recognition of an infected cell could result in the direct control of intracellular infection through the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines and or cytotoxic molecules; (3) early recognition of an infected cell could promote the acquisition of Th1 immunity through the release of IFN- γ which in turn promotes the production of IL-12 from tissue-resident DCs; (4) IL-12 may play a special role both in the promotion of Th1 immunity and augmentation of the MAIT cell response; and (5) microbial exposure results in the expansion and maintenance of MAIT cells that are selective for these pathogens.

Outstanding Questions

MAIT Cells in Autoimmunity

Mucosal associated invariant cells have been implicated in autoimmunity and inflammatory disorders, including chronic



bacterial-derived antigens on MR1 (MR1-Ag) to the MAIT TCR (TRAV1-2). MAIT cells activated in an MR1-dependent manner may then (i) undergo clonal expansion of antigen-specific MAIT cells in the lungs and thus aquire long-term memory to specific pathogens, a hypothesis that still needs to be tested. (ii) directly lyse cells infected with Mtb by secreting the cytotoxic molecules

they play a protective or regulatory role. With the advent of the MR1 tetramer and the development of comprehensive *ex vivo* functional assessment, the physiological function of these cells in autoimmunity can be further elucidated.

by infected macrophages and vice versa. Furthermore, the abundance of IFN- γ

may then contribute to priming and maturation of naïve DCs that traffic to the

lymph node and initiate Th1 immunity. Thus, suggesting a possible scenario by

The Role of MAIT Cells in Vaccination

which MAIT cells may bridge innate and adaptive immunity.

Vaccines serve to initiate long-term protection through induction of adaptive immunity. Currently available vaccines are often administered systemically, and hence may be less effective in the initiation and maintenance of mucosal immunity. The desirability of mucosal vaccination might be particularly evident in infections that are spread via aerosol (51). In this regard, the role that MAIT cells might play in a mucosal vaccine is largely unexplored. One possibility is that MAIT cell expansions in the lung do not reflect long-term memory but depend on the ongoing presence of microbial ligand. In this regard, it might be envisioned that MAIT cells could be harnessed as "adjuvants" in mucosally delivered vaccines. Alternately, if MAIT cells have memory, then vaccination with selective ligands could result in the stable expansion of MAIT cells.

inflammatory demyelinating polyneuropathy, experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, multiple sclerosis, arthritis, celiac disease, and as mentioned previously IBD (41, 45–50). One hypothesis is that these autoimmune conditions could be instigated or exacerbated by prior or ongoing microbial infections. Here, we postulate that bacterially-derived MR1 ligands could serve as "molecular mimics" of host-derived compounds allowing for MAIT cell autoreactivity. In this context, the MAIT cell TCR may recognize host-derived pterins or pterin-like small molecules that may serve as ligands for MR1. Additionally, host-derived molecules may bind MR1 and activate MAIT cells, or like 6FP, serve to stabilize MR1.

It is also possible that MAIT cells may be activated in an MR1independent manner by pro-inflammatory cytokines as a result of ongoing tissue inflammation. These activated MAIT cells may then secrete pro-inflammatory cytokines or exert their cytolytic potential in an indiscriminate manner. While MAIT cells have been associated with autoimmunity, it remains unknown if they serve a pathological role in these diseases. It is also possible that

Could MAIT Cells Be Used as Mucosal Adjuvants?

Given that conventional systemic vaccines rely on the presence of an adjuvant to elicit sustained B cell and T cell responses, we postulate that the activation of MAIT cells in the lung could serve to facilitate the acquisition of adaptive immunity. At present, FDAapproved adjuvants are TLR agonists. While these are traditionally thought to result in the direct activation of APCs such as DCs, we postulate that the activation of lung-resident MAIT cells could promote the acquisition of Th1 immunity, and hence could serve as an adjuvant. With the recent discovery of vitamin B metabolites serving as MAIT cell antigens, one could envision ribityllumazines as a class of "Vita-PAMPS," that if safely delivered to the mucosal surface where MAIT cells are present, could serve as a mucosal adjuvant (52).

Could MAIT Cells Be Targeted for a Mucosal Vaccine?

Alternately, we speculate that the expansion and maintenance of microbial selective MAIT cells could be used as a mucosal vaccination strategy. These approaches will depend on the identification of microbial-selective ligands, their stable formulation, and their delivery either systemically or via aerosol. While either the adjuvant or vaccination strategies are attractive, significant challenges remain. First, antigens that are selective for discrete pathogens, such as Mtb, remain to be identified. Second, many of the ligands identified to date are unstable, making them unsuitable for vaccination studies. Third, animal models that reflect a human MAIT cell immunobiology have not been developed. In this regard, a mouse model would be ideal, and will likely require the identification of mouse strains that have MAIT cell frequencies and reactivity that are similar to humans. Alternately, it is possible that other animal species, such as the rabbit, guinea pig, or non-human primates, may be needed.

References

- Treiner E, Duban L, Bahram S, Radosavljevic M, Wanner V, Tilloy F, et al. Selection of evolutionarily conserved mucosal-associated invariant T cells by MR1. *Nature* (2003) 422:164–9. doi:10.1038/nature01433
- Martin E, Treiner E, Duban L, Guerri L, Laude H, Toly C, et al. Stepwise development of MAIT cells in mouse and human. *PLoS Biol* (2009) 7:e54. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.1000054
- Seach N, Guerri L, Le Bourhis L, Mburu Y, Cui Y, Bessoles S, et al. Double positive thymocytes select mucosal-associated invariant T cells. *J Immunol* (2013) 191:6002–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1301212
- Gold MC, Ehlinger HD, Cook MS, Smyk-Pearson SK, Wille PT, Ungerleider RM, et al. Human innate *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*-reactive alphabetaTCR+ thymocytes. *PLoS Pathog* (2008) 4:e39. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat. 0040039
- Gold MC, Eid T, Smyk-Pearson S, Eberling Y, Swarbrick GM, Langley SM, et al. Human thymic MR1-restricted MAIT cells are innate pathogen-reactive effectors that adapt following thymic egress. *Mucosal Immunol* (2013) 6:35–44. doi:10.1038/mi.2012.45
- Kjer-Nielsen L, Patel O, Corbett AJ, Le Nours J, Meehan B, Liu L, et al. MR1 presents microbial vitamin B metabolites to MAIT cells. *Nature* (2012) 491:717–23. doi:10.1038/nature11605
- Gold MC, Cerri S, Smyk-Pearson S, Cansler ME, Vogt TM, Delepine J, et al. Human mucosal associated invariant T cells detect bacterially infected cells. *PLoS Biol* (2010) 8:e1000407. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.10 00407

Concluding Remarks

While existing data strongly support a role for MAITs in the recognition and control of microbial infection, particularly at the mucosal surface, there remains much that is not known. For humans, a direct demonstration of the role of MAIT cells in the host response to microbial infection will either require the identification of MR1 variants that alter MAIT cell function, and potentially increase the host-vulnerability to infection, or the identification of altered developmental pathways that alter MAIT cell frequency and function. In this regard, it might be expected that these deficiencies affect other cell types, such as iNKT cells. Alternately, vaccination strategies that harness MAIT cells would also allow for more direct demonstration of the protective capacity of MAIT cells. Finally, given the tight regulation of MR1 surface expression and MAIT cell activation, it is possible that microbial activation of MAIT cells could have the unintended consequence of promoting autoimmunity.

Acknowledgments

We would like to thank Mary Moerlins for the design of **Figure 2** and Luke Uebelhoer, Christina Lancioni, and Erin Meermeier for thoughtful feedback and discussion. This work was supported in part by National Institutes of Health 5 T32 AI007472 (RN), R0AI073922, and R01AI115471 (EA), NIAID MIST consortium (mucosal.org) U01AI09577 (DL, MG), R01AI078965 (MG), R01AI048090 (DL), and in part by Merit Review Awards *#* I01 BX001231 and I01 BX000533 from the United States (U.S.) Department of Veterans Affairs Biomedical Laboratory Research and Development, and resources and the use of facilities at the VA Portland Health Care System. The contents of this manuscript do not represent the views of the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs or the United States Government.

- Le Bourhis L, Martin E, Peguillet I, Guihot A, Froux N, Core M, et al. Antimicrobial activity of mucosal-associated invariant T cells. *Nat Immunol* (2010) 11:701–8. doi:10.1038/ni.1890
- Georgel P, Radosavljevic M, Macquin C, Bahram S. The non-conventional MHC class I MR1 molecule controls infection by *Klebsiella pneumoniae* in mice. *Mol Immunol* (2011) 48:769–75. doi:10.1016/j.molimm.2010.12.002
- Chua WJ, Truscott SM, Eickhoff CS, Blazevic A, Hoft DF, Hansen TH. Polyclonal mucosa-associated invariant T cells have unique innate functions in bacterial infection. *Infect Immun* (2012) 80:3256–67. doi:10.1128/IAI.00279-12
- Meierovics A, Yankelevich WJ, Cowley SC. MAIT cells are critical for optimal mucosal immune responses during in vivo pulmonary bacterial infection. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110:E3119–28. doi:10.1073/pnas.1302799110
- 12. Porcelli S, Yockey CE, Brenner MB, Balk SP. Analysis of T cell antigen receptor (TCR) expression by human peripheral blood CD4-8- alpha/beta T cells demonstrates preferential use of several V beta genes and an invariant TCR alpha chain. J Exp Med (1993) 178:1–16. doi:10.1084/jem.178.1.1
- 13. Tilloy F, Treiner E, Park SH, Garcia C, Lemonnier F, De La Salle H, et al. An invariant T cell receptor alpha chain defines a novel TAP-independent major histocompatibility complex class Ib-restricted alpha/beta T cell subpopulation in mammals. *J Exp Med* (1999) 189:1907–21. doi:10.1084/jem.189.12.1907
- Park SH, Benlagha K, Lee D, Balish E, Bendelac A. Unaltered phenotype, tissue distribution and function of Valpha14(+) NKT cells in germ-free mice. *Eur J Immunol* (2000) **30**:620–5. doi:10.1002/1521-4141(200002)30:2<620:: AID-IMMU620>3.3.CO;2-W
- 15. Lewinsohn DM, Briden AL, Reed SG, Grabstein KH, Alderson MR. *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*-reactive CD8+ T lymphocytes: the relative contribution of

classical versus nonclassical HLA restriction. J Immunol (2000) 165:925–30. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.165.2.925

- Lewinsohn DA, Winata E, Swarbrick GM, Tanner KE, Cook MS, Null MD, et al. Immunodominant tuberculosis CD8 antigens preferentially restricted by HLA-B. *PLoS Pathog* (2007) 3:1240–9. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.0030127
- Fuschiotti P, Pasqual N, Hierle V, Borel E, London J, Marche PN, et al. Analysis of the TCR alpha-chain rearrangement profile in human T lymphocytes. *Mol Immunol* (2007) 44:3380–8. doi:10.1016/j.molimm.2007.02.017
- Dusseaux M, Martin E, Serriari N, Peguillet I, Premel V, Louis D, et al. Human MAIT cells are xenobiotic-resistant, tissue-targeted, CD161hi IL-17-secreting T cells. *Blood* (2011) 117:1250–9. doi:10.1182/blood-2010-08-303339
- Reantragoon R, Corbett AJ, Sakala IG, Gherardin NA, Furness JB, Chen Z, et al. Antigen-loaded MR1 tetramers define T cell receptor heterogeneity in mucosalassociated invariant T cells. J Exp Med (2013) 210:2305–20. doi:10.1084/jem. 20130958
- 20. Jo J, Tan AT, Ussher JE, Sandalova E, Tang XZ, Tan-Garcia A, et al. Toll-like receptor 8 agonist and bacteria trigger potent activation of innate immune cells in human liver. *PLoS Pathog* (2014) **10**:e1004210. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat. 1004210
- Leeansyah E, Loh L, Nixon DF, Sandberg JK. Acquisition of innate-like microbial reactivity in mucosal tissues during human fetal MAIT-cell development. *Nat Commun* (2014) 5:3143. doi:10.1038/ncomms4143
- Le Bourhis L, Dusseaux M, Bohineust A, Bessoles S, Martin E, Premel V, et al. MAIT cells detect and efficiently lyse bacterially-infected epithelial cells. *PLoS Pathog* (2013) 9:e1003681. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1003681
- Treiner E, Duban L, Moura IC, Hansen T, Gilfillan S, Lantz O. Mucosalassociated invariant T (MAIT) cells: an evolutionarily conserved T cell subset. *Microbes Infect* (2005) 7:552–9. doi:10.1016/j.micinf.2004.12.013
- Savage AK, Constantinides MG, Han J, Picard D, Martin E, Li B, et al. The transcription factor PLZF directs the effector program of the NKT cell lineage. *Immunity* (2008) 29:391–403. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2008.07.011
- Sharma PK, Wong EB, Napier RJ, Bishai WR, Ndung'u T, Kasprowicz VO, et al. High expression of CD26 accurately identifies human bacterial-reactive MR1restricted MAIT cells. *Immunology* (2015) 145(3):443–53. doi:10.1111/imm. 12461
- Reantragoon R, Kjer-Nielsen L, Patel O, Chen Z, Illing PT, Bhati M, et al. Structural insight into MR1-mediated recognition of the mucosal associated invariant T cell receptor. *J Exp Med* (2012) 209:761–74. doi:10.1084/jem. 20112095
- Kawachi I, Maldonado J, Strader C, Gilfillan S. MR1-restricted V alpha 19i mucosal-associated invariant T cells are innate T cells in the gut lamina propria that provide a rapid and diverse cytokine response. *J Immunol* (2006) 176:1618–27. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.176.3.1618
- Gold MC, McLaren JE, Reistetter JA, Smyk-Pearson S, Ladell K, Swarbrick GM, et al. MR1-restricted MAIT cells display ligand discrimination and pathogen selectivity through distinct T cell receptor usage. *J Exp Med* (2014) 211(8):1601–10. doi:10.1084/jem.20140507
- Lepore M, Kalinicenko A, Colone A, Paleja B, Singhal A, Tschumi A, et al. Parallel T-cell cloning and deep sequencing of human MAIT cells reveal stable oligoclonal TCRbeta repertoire. *Nat Commun* (2014) 5:3866. doi:10.1038/ ncomms4866
- Patel O, Kjer-Nielsen L, Le Nours J, Eckle SB, Birkinshaw R, Beddoe T, et al. Recognition of vitamin B metabolites by mucosal-associated invariant T cells. *Nat Commun* (2013) 4:2142. doi:10.1038/ncomms3142
- Adams EJ. Diverse antigen presentation by the group 1 CD1 molecule, CD1c. Mol Immunol (2013) 55:182–5. doi:10.1016/j.molimm.2012.10.019
- 32. Lopez-Sagaseta J, Dulberger CL, Crooks JE, Parks CD, Luoma AM, McFedries A, et al. The molecular basis for mucosal-associated invariant T cell recognition of MR1 proteins. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) **110**:E1771–8. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1222678110
- 33. Corbett AJ, Eckle SB, Birkinshaw RW, Liu L, Patel O, Mahony J, et al. T-cell activation by transitory neo-antigens derived from distinct microbial pathways. *Nature* (2014) 509(7500):361–5. doi:10.1038/nature13160
- 34. Abbas CA, Sibirny AA. Genetic control of biosynthesis and transport of riboflavin and flavin nucleotides and construction of robust biotechnological producers. *Microbiol Mol Biol Rev* (2011) 75:321–60. doi:10.1128/MMBR. 00030-10
- Lopez-Sagaseta J, Dulberger CL, McFedries A, Cushman M, Saghatelian A, Adams EJ. MAIT recognition of a stimulatory bacterial antigen bound to MR1. *J Immunol* (2013) 191:5268–77. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1301958

- Riegert P, Wanner V, Bahram S. Genomics, isoforms, expression, and phylogeny of the MHC class I-related MR1 gene. J Immunol (1998) 161:4066–77.
- Huang S, Gilfillan S, Kim S, Thompson B, Wang X, Sant AJ, et al. MR1 uses an endocytic pathway to activate mucosal-associated invariant T cells. *J Exp Med* (2008) 205:1201–11. doi:10.1084/jem.20072579
- Goldfinch N, Reinink P, Connelley T, Koets A, Morrison I, Van Rhijn I. Conservation of mucosal associated invariant T (MAIT) cells and the MR1 restriction element in ruminants, and abundance of MAIT cells in spleen. *Vet Res* (2010) 41:62. doi:10.1051/vetres/2010034
- Huang S, Gilfillan S, Cella M, Miley MJ, Lantz O, Lybarger L, et al. Evidence for MR1 antigen presentation to mucosal-associated invariant T cells. *J Biol Chem* (2005) 280:21183–93. doi:10.1074/jbc.M501087200
- Eckle SB, Birkinshaw RW, Kostenko L, Corbett AJ, McWilliam HE, Reantragoon R, et al. A molecular basis underpinning the T cell receptor heterogeneity of mucosal-associated invariant T cells. J Exp Med (2014) 211(8):1585–600. doi:10.1084/jem.20140484
- Serriari NE, Eoche M, Lamotte L, Fumery M, Marcelo P, Chatelain D, et al. Innate mucosal-associated invariant T (MAIT) cells are activated in inflammatory bowel diseases. *Clin Exp Immunol* (2014) 176(2):266–74. doi:10.1111/cei. 12277
- 42. Chua WJ, Kim S, Myers N, Huang S, Yu L, Fremont DH, et al. Endogenous MHC-related protein 1 is transiently expressed on the plasma membrane in a conformation that activates mucosal-associated invariant T cells. *J Immunol* (2011) 186:4744–50. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1003254
- 43. Grimaldi D, Le Bourhis L, Sauneuf B, Dechartres A, Rousseau C, Ouaaz F, et al. Specific MAIT cell behaviour among innate-like T lymphocytes in critically ill patients with severe infections. *Intensive Care Med* (2014) 40:192–201. doi:10. 1007/s00134-013-3163-x
- 44. Kurioka A, Ussher JE, Cosgrove C, Clough C, Fergusson JR, Smith K, et al. MAIT cells are licensed through granzyme exchange to kill bacterially sensitized targets. *Mucosal Immunol* (2015) 8:429–40. doi:10.1038/mi.2014.81
- Illes Z, Shimamura M, Newcombe J, Oka N, Yamamura T. Accumulation of Valpha7.2-Jalpha33 invariant T cells in human autoimmune inflammatory lesions in the nervous system. *Int Immunol* (2004) 16:223–30. doi:10.1093/ intimm/dxh018
- 46. Croxford JL, Miyake S, Huang YY, Shimamura M, Yamamura T. Invariant V(alpha)19i T cells regulate autoimmune inflammation. *Nat Immunol* (2006) 7:987–94. doi:10.1038/ni1370
- Annibali V, Ristori G, Angelini DF, Serafini B, Mechelli R, Cannoni S, et al. CD161(high)CD8+T cells bear pathogenetic potential in multiple sclerosis. *Brain* (2011) 134:542–54. doi:10.1093/brain/awq354
- Miyazaki Y, Miyake S, Chiba A, Lantz O, Yamamura T. Mucosal-associated invariant T cells regulate Th1 response in multiple sclerosis. *Int Immunol* (2011) 23(9):529–35. doi:10.1093/intimm/dxr047
- Chiba A, Tajima R, Tomi C, Miyazaki Y, Yamamura T, Miyake S. Mucosalassociated invariant T cells promote inflammation and exacerbate disease in murine models of arthritis. *Arthritis Rheum* (2012) 64:153–61. doi:10.1002/art. 33314
- 50. Dunne MR, Elliott L, Hussey S, Mahmud N, Kelly J, Doherty DG, et al. Persistent changes in circulating and intestinal gammadelta T cell subsets, invariant natural killer T cells and mucosal-associated invariant T cells in children and adults with coeliac disease. *PLoS One* (2013) 8:e76008. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0076008
- Freytag LC, Clements JD. Mucosal adjuvants. Vaccine (2005) 23:1804–13. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2004.11.010
- Sander LE, Davis MJ, Boekschoten MV, Amsen D, Dascher CC, Ryffel B, et al. Detection of prokaryotic mRNA signifies microbial viability and promotes immunity. *Nature* (2011) 474:385–9. doi:10.1038/nature10072

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Napier, Adams, Gold and Lewinsohn. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



CD1d- and MR1-restricted T cells in sepsis

Peter A. Szabo^{1†}, Ram V. Anantha^{1,2†}, Christopher R. Shaler¹, John K. McCormick^{1,3,4} and S.M. Mansour Haeryfar^{1,3,4,5*}

¹ Department of Microbiology and Immunology, Western University, London, ON, Canada, ² Division of General Surgery, Department of Medicine, Western University, London, ON, Canada, ³ Centre for Human Immunology, Western University, London, ON, Canada, ⁴ Lawson Health Research Institute, London, ON, Canada, ⁵ Division of Clinical Immunology and Allergy, Department of Medicine, Western University, London, ON, Canada

Dysregulated immune responses to infection, such as those encountered in sepsis, can be catastrophic. Sepsis is typically triggered by an overwhelming systemic response to an infectious agent(s) and is associated with high morbidity and mortality even under optimal critical care. Recent studies have implicated unconventional, innate-like T lymphocytes, including CD1d- and MR1-restricted T cells as effectors and/or regulators of inflammatory responses during sepsis. These cell types are typified by invariant natural killer T (iNKT) cells, variant NKT (vNKT) cells, and mucosa-associated invariant T (MAIT) cells. iNKT and vNKT cells are CD1d-restricted, lipid-reactive cells with remarkable immunoregulatory properties. MAIT cells participate in antimicrobial defense, and are restricted by major histocompatibility complex-related protein 1 (MR1), which displays microbe-derived vitamin B metabolites. Importantly, NKT and MAIT cells are rapid and potent producers of immunomodulatory cytokines. Therefore, they may be considered attractive targets during the early hyperinflammatory phase of sepsis when immediate interventions are urgently needed, and also in later phases when adjuvant immunotherapies could potentially reverse the dangerous state of immunosuppression. We will highlight recent findings that point to the significance or the therapeutic potentials of NKT and MAIT cells in sepsis and will also discuss what lies ahead in research in this area.

Keywords: CD1d, MR1, NKT cell, MAIT cell, LPS, α -galactosylceramide, infection, sepsis

Preamble

Sepsis is a life-threatening syndrome typically associated with early hyperinflammation, immunosuppression in its protracted phase, and a continuum of organ dysfunction abnormalities. It is a significant cause of death across all age groups and in both developed and developing countries. It also negatively affects the quality of life among survivors. Sepsis is usually a consequence of infection although sterile tissue damage inflicted by non-infectious causes or conditions, such as pancreatitis, ischemia–reperfusion injury, and cancer may also lead to sepsis (1). In this article, we will only focus on the syndrome caused by disproportionate, excessive, or sometimes defective host responses to infection. We will provide a general overview of sepsis, its epidemiology, prognosis, management, and immunopathogenesis. We will briefly discuss experimental immunotherapeutic strategies tested in animal models of sepsis or used in clinical trials. Many such strategies have targeted antigen-presenting cells (APCs) and conventional T cells or their products, such as inflammatory cytokines, albeit with little success. Recent progress in our understanding of natural killer T (NKT)

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Nilabh Shastri, University of California Berkeley, USA

Reviewed by:

Olivier Lantz, Institut Curie, France Weiming Yuan, University of Southern California, USA

*Correspondence:

S. M. Mansour Haeryfar, Department of Microbiology and Immunology, Schulich School of Medicine and Dentistry, Western University, 1151 Richmond Street, London, ON N6A 5C1, Canada mansour.haeryfar@schulich.uwo.ca

[†]Peter A. Szabo and Ram V. Anantha have contributed equally to this work.

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> Received: 05 June 2015 Accepted: 22 July 2015 Published: 12 August 2015

Citation:

Szabo PA, Anantha RV, Shaler CR, McCormick JK and Haeryfar SMM (2015) CD1d- and MR1-restricted T cells in sepsis. Front. Immunol. 6:401. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00401 cell and mucosa-associated invariant T (MAIT) cell responses to infection and their regulatory functions may open a new front in our fight against sepsis. These unconventional T cells respond rapidly to infection by secreting large quantities of pro- and/or anti-inflammatory cytokines, thereby controlling the effector functions of numerous other cell types belonging to both innate and adaptive arms of immunity. Also importantly, NKT cells can be easily manipulated by "disease-tailored" synthetic glycolipids. Therefore, the quick and wide-ranging actions of NKT cells, and potentially of MAIT cells, may be exploited to the host's benefit in different forms or stages of sepsis. We will review NKT and MAIT cell functions in antimicrobial immunity and highlight recent findings on these cell types in the context of sepsis.

NKT Cells: A Brief Overview

Natural killer T cells are innate-like T lymphocytes with impressive immunomodulatory properties. They express glycolipid-reactive $\alpha\beta$ T cell receptors (TCRs) along with several characteristic markers of NK cells (e.g., mouse NK1.1 and human CD161) (2, 3). NKT cells develop in the thymus where they are positively selected by CD1d+CD4+CD8+ thymocytes and consequently become "CD1d-restricted" (4). As such, CD1d-deficient mice are devoid of NKT cells (5). CD1d is a monomorphic major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class I-like glycoprotein that is highly conserved across mammalian species (6). It is a member of the CD1 family of lipid antigen (Ag)-presenting molecules (7, 8). The CD1 family in human has five members, namely CD1a-e, while rodents only express CD1d. Murine and human CD1d can present normal self- and tumor-derived lipids as well as microbial glycolipids to NKT cells. The discovery of CD1d restriction led to the invention of glycolipid-loaded CD1d tetramer reagents enabling accurate tracking, enumeration, and phenotypic and functional analysis of NKT cells (9-11).

The major subset of NKT cells is defined by the expression of a canonical or invariant TCR (*i*TCR) with a unique α chain rearrangement (V α 14–J α 18 and V α 24–J α 18 in mice and humans, respectively), which is paired with one of only a limited choices of β chains (V β 8.2, V β 2 or V β 7 in mice and V β 11 in humans). These cells are called type I or invariant NKT (*i*NKT) cells (2, 3). Two phenotypically distinct subpopulations of *i*NKT cells have been identified in mice, the CD4⁺CD8⁻ subset and the double-negative (CD4⁻CD8⁻) subset (12). An additional CD8 α ⁺ subset exists in humans (13). *i*NKT cells constitutively express CD69, CD25, and CD44 on their surface, which is consistent with their "partiallyactivated" or "memory-like" status even in germ-free mice (14) and in human cord blood (15).

*i*NKT cells are present at low frequencies in the circulation and in various tissues including bone marrow, thymus, spleen, and lymph nodes. However, they are abundant in the mouse liver and in the human omentum (16). The prevalence of *i*NKT cells varies considerably among different individuals for reasons that are currently unknown. Also importantly, *i*NKT cell subsets found in different anatomical locations exhibit functional or even transcriptional heterogeneity. For instance, interleukin (IL)-4- and IL-13-producing human peripheral blood *i*NKT cells fall exclusively within the CD4⁺ subset, whereas *i*NKT cells that synthesize tumor necrosis factor (TNF)- α and interferon (IFN)- γ upon *ex vivo* stimulation can be either CD4⁺ or double negative (17). Another example is the case of adipose tissue *i*NKT cells that secrete IL-10, impart an anti-inflammatory phenotype to macrophages, and control the expansion and suppressor function of regulatory T (Treg) cells (18). Moreover, adipose tissue *i*NKT cells lack promyelocytic leukemia zinc finger (PLZF), a transcription factor otherwise regarded as a "master regulator" of *i*NKT cell effector functions (19).

*i*NKT cells are armed with cytotoxic effector molecules such as perforin, granzymes, TNF- α , Fas ligand, and TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL), and may be able to lyse neoplastic or infected cells directly (20-22). However, they are best known for their immunomodulatory functions mediated by the early production of pro- and/or anti-inflammatory cytokines. iNKT cells can thus transactivate numerous downstream effector cell types including natural killer (NK) cells, macrophages, dendritic cells (DCs), conventional CD4+ and CD8⁺ T cells, and B cells. They are rapid producers of enormous quantities of T helper (Th)1-, Th2-, and Th17-type cytokines, although Th9- and Th10-like iNKT cells have also been described (23, 24). The constitutive presence of preformed messenger RNA (mRNA) encoding at least some of such cytokines in *i*NKT cells explains the rapidity with which they are released (25).

The identity of endogenous CD1d ligand(s) that participate in positive selection and also perhaps in peripheral maintenance of *i*NKT cells remains ill-defined and controversial. *i*NKT cells can recognize and respond to certain glycolipids present in various microbes, including but not limited to *Novosphingobium* spp., *Ehrlichia* spp., *Borrelia burgdorferi*, *Streptococcus pneumoniae*, and *Streptococcus agalactiae* (26–28). Of note, the latter pathogen, which is often referred to as group B streptococcus, is a common cause of neonatal sepsis.

Of all exogenous glycolipid agonists of *i*NKT cells, α -galactosylceramide (α -GalCer) has been used most extensively, not only as a research tool but also in clinical trials for cancer and viral diseases (29). α -GalCer was initially isolated from an extract of a marine sponge called *Agelas mauritanius* (30), and is believed to have originated from microbes co-existing in a symbiotic relationship with this sponge. Until recently, α -GalCer was considered to be a merely exogenous and unnatural glycolipid given the presence of only one glucosylceramide synthase and one galactosylceramide synthase in mammalian species, both of which are β -transferases. However, a recent report has demonstrated the presence of endogenous α -anomeric glycolipids including α -GalCer in mammals, due perhaps to the operation of an "unfaithful" enzyme or a novel, as-yet-unidentified pathway (31).

 α -GalCer and its analogs possess a lipid tail that can be buried deep inside the hydrophobic pocket of CD1d, while their galactose head protrudes out of CD1d to be contacted by the *i*TCR α chain (32). The length and composition of acyl and phytosphingosine chains of synthetic α -GalCer analogs impact the binding affinity of α -GalCer:CD1d:*i*TCR interactions (33), which partially determines the type of cytokines that an activated *i*NKT cell will secrete. For example, OCH is a sphingosine-truncated derivative of α -GalCer with Th2-skewing characteristics (34). We have successfully used this glycolipid to delay Th1-mediated cardiac allograft rejection (35), to prevent or cure citrulline-induced autoimmune arthritis (36), and to reduce the severity of intra-abdominal, polymicrobial sepsis (37) in mouse models. Another Th2-favoring agonist of *i*NKT cells is C20:2, an α -GalCer analog with a short fatty acyl chain containing two unsaturation sites at carbon-11 and -14 positions (38). C20:2 is reportedly superior to OCH in polarizing human *i*NKT cells. Th1-biasing ligands of *i*NKT cells can be exemplified by a C-glycoside analog of α -GalCer, also known as α -C-GalCer, which potentiates IL-12 and IFN- γ production in mice (39). Therefore, α -C-GalCer may be useful in adjuvant glycolipid immunotherapy of cancer and infectious diseases.

Cell membrane location of glycolipid loading onto CD1d and its presentation within or outside lipid rafts (40), the type of CD1d⁺ APCs involved (41), the presence and intensity of costimulatory and danger signals transmitted or exchanged (29), and the cytokine milieu in which *i*NKT cell priming occurs are among other important factors that shape the cytokine profiles of *i*NKT cells. Remarkably, mouse *i*NKT cells can recognize human CD1d and *vice versa* (6), and *i*NKT cells from either species are responsive to α -GalCer. Therefore, at least some of the findings obtained in mouse models of CD1d-mediated *i*NKT cell activation are likely to be translatable to the clinic.

*i*NKT cells can also be activated in the absence of exogenous glycolipids. During infection, microbial components may engage pattern recognition receptors (PRRs), such as Toll-like receptors (TLRs) on APCs, thus resulting in secretion of IL-12 and IL-18. Together, these cytokines trigger indirect activation of *i*NKT cells (42, 43), which is often dependent upon the presence of CD1d. This indicates an intriguing but poorly understood role for endogenous lipids in the context of antimicrobial immunity. A combination of IL-12 and IL-18 can also reportedly induce *i*NKT cell responses in a truly *i*TCR-independent fashion (44). We recently reported that group II bacterial superantigens (SAgs) can directly activate *i*NKT cells in a CD1d-independent manner (45). Therefore, *i*NKT cells may serve as effectors and/or regulators of early cytokine responses to bacterial SAgs.

Type II or variant NKT (ν NKT) cells are CD1d-restricted cells with a relatively diverse $\alpha\beta$ TCR repertoire (3, 11). They exhibit reactivity with certain self lipids, but not with α -GalCer (46). Compared with iNKT cells, ν NKT cells are less frequent in mice but more prevalent in humans (47). A major fraction of ν NKT cells can recognize sulfatide, a self glycolipid that is highly enriched in the central nervous system, kidney and liver (48). Several other endogenous lipids, including but not limited to β -D-glucopyranosylceramide (β -GlcCer), have also been recently discovered to activate ν NKT cells (49). Given the relative promiscuity of ν NKT cell Ag receptors, it is not too far-fetched to envisage scenarios where ν NKT cells recognize microbial lipids cross-reactive to self components. In addition, infection may lead to the release of self lipids in sufficient quantities to induce ν NKT cell activation.

Our overall understanding of ν NKT cell responses in health and disease is limited. This is in large part due to a lack of firm molecular markers, stable reagents and direct methods to detect and characterize ν NKT cells. Sulfatide-loaded CD1d-tetramer reagents have been generated (46). However, they are not popular due to their low stability and high background staining. In addition, there is no mouse model of pure ν NKT cell deficiency. CD1d^{-/-} mice are devoid of both *i*NKT and ν NKT cells since CD1d is required for the positive selection of both cell types in the thymus (50). Experimental evidence indicates that ν NKT cells have an activated phenotype and depend on PLZF for their development (49), and that ν NKT and *i*NKT cells may exert opposing functions with broad implications for antitumor responses (51) and antimicrobial immunity (52, 53).

MAIT Cells and Their Roles in Microbial Immunity

MAIT cells are another evolutionarily conserved subset of innate T lymphocytes that have captured the attention of the immunological community in the past few years (54, 55). MAIT cells develop in the thymus where they rearrange their semi-invariant TCR with a characteristic V α 19–J α 33 and V α 7.2–J α 33 TCR α chain in mice and humans, respectively (56, 57).

Similar to NKT cells, MAIT cells are positively selected by CD4⁺CD8⁺ thymocytes (58). However, their selection requires the expression of MHC-related protein 1 (MR1), as opposed to CD1d, on thymocytes. Accordingly, MR1-deficient mice lack MAIT cells in their T cell repertoire (59). MR1 is a monomorphic, non-classical MHC I molecule that is markedly conserved among various mammals (60–62). There is 90% sequence homology between mouse and human MR1 ligand-binding domains and a high degree of functional cross-reactivity, which is highly reminiscent of cross-species CD1d conservation.

MAIT cells are infrequent and immature in the human fetal thymus (63). Their maturation is accompanied by a gradual, post-thymic acquisition of PLZF expression and the ability to secrete IFN- γ and IL-22 upon exposure to microbes in mucosal layers. A PLZF-expressing CD161^{high}CD8⁺ population is detectable in human cord blood, from which V α 7.2⁺ MAIT cells emerge in adults (64).

MAIT cells are severely depleted in B cell-deficient patients and mice, and are also entirely absent in the peripheral tissues of germ-free mice (59), indicating that B cells and commensal microflora are essential for MAIT cell peripheral maintenance/ expansion. Therefore, it is not surprising that MAIT cells preferentially accumulate in the mucosal compartments, such as the gut lamina propria, hence their denomination. MAIT cells are also present in other tissues. In human, they are particularly abundant in peripheral blood and can comprise up to ~50% of all T cells in the liver (65, 66). There are far fewer MAIT cells in mice than in humans. This, together with other differences between the two species (67), indicates that caution needs to be exercised in extrapolating experimental data from mice to human conditions.

Until recently, there was no single reagent to directly detect mouse MAIT cells. In addition, human MAIT cells have been commonly defined as $CD3^+V\alpha7.2^+CD161^+$. However, recent identification of a MAIT cell Ag, namely reduced 6-hydroxymethyl-8-D-ribityllumazine (rRL-6-CH₂OH), led to the development of MR1 tetramer reagents loaded with this compound to accurately identify mouse and human MAIT cells (68). Once widely available, these reagents will undoubtedly boost research in the area of MAIT cell biology. Human peripheral blood MAIT cells are CD45RA⁻CD45RO⁺CD62L^{low}CD95^{high}, which is consistent with an effector memory phenotype (65). They also express the receptors for IL-12, -18, and -23. Human hepatic MAIT cells have a more activated phenotype and express elevated levels of CD69 in comparison with their blood counterparts (66). They are also human leukocyte Ag (HLA)-DR⁺ and CD38⁺. This may be due to continuous exposure to microbial Ags accessing the liver from the gut through the portal system.

MAIT cells bridge innate and adaptive arms of immunity to microbial intruders. They quickly amass in sites of infection where they can keep pathogens in check. For instance, in a mouse model of pulmonary infection with Francisella tularensis, MAIT cells reduce bacterial burden in the lungs and prevent mortality from infection even in the absence of conventional T cells (69). They can produce inflammatory cytokines such as IFN-γ, IL-17, and TNF- α readily, amply and promptly after TCR stimulation (54, 55). Human MAIT cells express granzymes A and K, and are able to kill infected cells (70). They were shown to lyse, in an MR1-dependent fashion, epithelial cells infected by the intestinal pathogen Shigella flexneri (71), and THP1 monocytic cells infected by Escherichia coli (E. coli) (70). MAIT cells are responsive to a variety of bacteria and yeasts including Lactobacillus acidophilus, Klebsiella pneumoniae, Pseudomonas aeruginosa, Staphylococcus aureus (S. aureus), Staphylococcus epidermidis, Candida albicans, Candida galbrata, and Saccharomyces cerevisiae. A limited number of studies have utilized MR1-deficient mice to explore the antimicrobial potentials of MAIT cells in vivo. The ability to control infection with Klebsiella pneumoniae, Mycobacterium bovis bacillus Calmette-Guérin (BCG), or Francisella tularensis was found to be impaired in MR1-deficient mice (69, 72, 73).

McCluskey's and Rossjohn's research teams discovered that vitamin B metabolites represent a class of MR1-restricted Ags (74). A folic acid (vitamin B9) metabolite called 6-formyl pterin (6-FP) was found to bind MR1 without stimulating MAIT cells. In contrast, MR1 ligands derived from the riboflavin (vitamin B2) biosynthesis pathway could activate MAIT cells. Of note, this pathway is operational in all of the microorganisms that activate MAIT cells, but not in those that reportedly fail to do so.

To confirm that the riboflavin pathway supplies human MAIT cell ligands, Corbett et al. mutated various enzymes of the riboflavin operon in the Gram-positive bacterium Lactococcus lactis followed by testing the MAIT cell-activating capacity of the mutants (75). This approach led to the identification of 5-amino-6-D-ribitylaminouracil (5-A-RU), an early intermediate of the riboflavin pathway, as a key compound in generating MAIT cell "neoantigens." Through non-enzymatic interactions, 5-A-RU forms simple adducts with small molecules arising from other metabolic pathways (e.g., glycolysis), such as glyoxal and methylglyoxal, thus giving rise to 5-(2-oxoethylideneamino)-6-D-ribytilaminouracil (5-OE-RU) and 5-(2-oxopropylideneamino)-6-D-ribytilaminouracil (5-OP-RU), respectively. MR1 in turn captures, stabilizes, and presents these neo-antigens to MAIT cells. Recent work from Olivier Lantz's laboratory demonstrated that most, if not all, mouse MAIT cell ligands harbored by the Gram-negative bacterium E. coli are also related to the riboflavin pathway (76). MR1-mediated activation of mouse MAIT cells was most robust upon stimulation with a mixture of 5-A-RU and methylglyoxal, and also detectable when a combination of 5-A-RU and glyoxal was used. This study also reported the synthesis of a new 6-FP variant in which the amine and the formyl group are blocked. This compound could efficiently inhibit the activation of MAIT cells by semipurified soluble bacteria (SPB) or by 5-A-RU plus methylglyoxal, and may therefore represent a new class of inhibitors of MAIT cell activation. Finally and importantly, in vivo activation of MAIT cells was demonstrated for the first time when *i*V α 19 transgenic mice on a C $\alpha^{-/-}$ background, which harbor many MAIT cells, were directly injected with the SPB fraction from riboflavin-sufficient E. coli or with a mixture of 5-A-RU and methylglyoxal. Interestingly, administration of 5-A-RU alone failed to activate MAIT cells, which may be probably due to its instability and/or low bioavailability for interaction with small metabolites and loading onto MR1 (76).

Mammals do not synthesize riboflavin, but host-derived metabolites could potentially generate adducts with 5-A-RU of bacterial origin (75). MR1-restricted recognition of the formed neo-antigens may be considered a new mechanism of self-non-self discrimination, especially in mucosa-associated lymphoid tissues. MR1 ligands are ubiquitous and present in many bacteria, including commensals. In addition, they can readily diffuse across epithelial barriers (55). Therefore, how MAIT cell activation is controlled *in vivo* remains enigmatic at this point.

MR1-independent responses can also be mounted by MAIT cells. The *in vitro* response of MAIT cells to BCG-infected cells is an example (73). Moreover, MAIT cells can produce IFN- γ when cultured with a combination of IL-12 and IL-18 in the absence of TCR triggering (77). Therefore, bystander activation of MAIT cells may occur during infection with viral pathogens or other germs that do not harbor MR1 ligands.

Sepsis

Definitions and Epidemiology

Although sepsis is often discussed in the context of intensive care in modern settings, the syndrome is almost as old as medicine itself. Derived from the Greek sipsi meaning "make rotten," the term sepsis was first coined by Hippocrates (460-370 BC) to describe the unpleasant process of organic matter putrefaction (78). Avicenna (980-1037 AD), the great Persian physician/ scientist/philosopher, noted the frequent coincidence of blood putrefaction, what is known today as septicemia, and fever in the aftermath of surgery (79). The centuries that followed witnessed important discoveries linking germs to a wide array of disorders including sepsis. However, the germ theory of disease failed to fully explain the pathogenesis of sepsis since many patients succumbed to it despite successful eradication of the microbial intruder(s). Therefore, the host response to the germ, and not the germ per se, was proposed to drive the pathogenesis of sepsis (80).

The modern terminology for sepsis and its sequelae was standardized during an American College of Chest Physicians/Society of Critical Care Medicine Consensus Conference in 1991 (81). Accordingly, sepsis is defined as documented or suspected infection accompanied by at least two of the following abnormalities: (i) a body temperature of >38°C or <36°C; (ii) a heart rate of >90 beats/min; (iii) a respiratory rate of >20 breaths/min or PaCO₂ of <32 mm Hg; (iv) a blood leukocyte count of >12,000/mm³ or <4,000/mm³, or detection of >10% immature neutrophils (aka. band cells) in the leukocyte differential count. The panel of experts recommended the application of the term "severe sepsis" when sepsis is further complicated by organ dysfunction, perfusion abnormalities (e.g., lactic acidosis, oliguria, acute alteration in mental status), or hypotension (a systolic blood pressure of <90 mm Hg or a reduction of \geq 40 mm Hg from the baseline in the absence of other causes of hypotension). It needs to be noted that the terms "sepsis" and "severe sepsis" have often been used interchangeably. Finally, a severely septic patient should be classified as having "septic shock" when her/his hypotensive state is refractory to fluid resuscitation.

Sepsis is a leading cause of death following hospitalization and represents a major challenge in the management of critically ill patients in non-coronary intensive care units (ICUs) (82). It is estimated that 25% of patients who develop severe sepsis die during hospitalization, and septic shock is associated with mortality rates approaching 50% (83). Alarmingly, the incidence of severe sepsis is on the rise (84). Of equal importance, sepsis worsens the quality of life among survivors and increases their risk of morbidity and early death. In fact, the 5-year mortality rate in the sepsis survivor pool can be as high as 75% (84).

Risk Factors and Prognosis

In general, the prognosis of sepsis is dependent upon demographic, socioeconomic, and iatrogenic factors in addition to the patient's medical history, immunological, nutritional and overall health status, and the type of microorganism(s) involved in triggering or perpetuation of sepsis (79, 85). For instance, being over 65 years of age, being a male, being a nursing home resident, being in a poor nutritional state, having low household income, or receiving treatment in a non-teaching hospital predisposes to sepsis and to its elevated severity. Several studies have found that age is an independent predictor of mortality from sepsis (86-88). However, the elderly are vulnerable to sepsis also due to a higher likelihood of pre- or co-existing morbidities (e.g., diabetes and cardiovascular problems) requiring medication, malnutrition, repeated and/or prolonged hospitalizations, decline in immunity, and functional restrictions (89). Some of the above factors are taken into account in calculation of Mortality in Emergency Department Sepsis (MEDS) score to predict 1-year mortality (85).

Adverse iatrogenic factors include steroid therapy and immunosuppression prior to surgery and a need for multiple operations (79). Invasive devices such as urinary and intravenous catheters and breathing tubes also increase the risk of sepsis. The main predisposing factor for urinary tract infections, which are the most frequent nosocomial infections in surgical patients, is the usage of an indwelling urinary catheter. Vascular catheters, especially central venous catheters, are also common vehicles for nosocomial infections caused by Gram-positive skin commensals. It cannot be overstated that the prognosis of sepsis is also determined by the speed with which the diagnosis is established and proper management strategies implemented. The earlier the treatment is started, the more favorable the outcome will be.

Clinical Management

Despite advances in our understanding of sepsis at organismal, cellular and molecular levels, not even a single drug is approved as a mechanism-based treatment option for sepsis. The clinical guidelines established by the Surviving Sepsis Campaign (SSC), an international consortium of professional societies committed to reducing mortality from severe sepsis and septic shock, are organized into two "bundles," each comprising a select but non-specific set of care elements distilled from evidence-based practice (90). The initial "resuscitation bundle" should be applied within 6 h after the patient's presentation to prevent or resolve cardiorespiratory insufficiency and to combat the immediate threats posed by uncontrolled infection(s). Hemodynamic resuscitation is achieved by administration of intravenous fluids and vasopressors while oxygen therapy and mechanical ventilation can also be supplied as needed. The timely management of infection requires obtaining blood cultures before broad-spectrum antibiotic therapy is launched as well as source control (e.g., drainage of pus). The subsequent "management bundle" is typically accomplished in the ICU where the attention is shifted toward monitoring and supporting vital organ functions and avoiding complications. In addition, the efficacy of antibiotic therapy is evaluated for potential de-escalation to prevent the emergence of microbial resistance and to lower the risk of drug toxicity (90, 91).

A recent meta-analysis of 13 randomized controlled trials has demonstrated that early goal-directed therapy, which is perhaps best exemplified by the SSC-recommended resuscitation bundle, reduces overall mortality from sepsis when initiated within the first 6 h (92). This should reinforce the notion that there usually exists a short window of opportunity in which current management strategies or novel future therapies are expected to be most effective.

Immunopathogenesis and Immunosuppression in Sepsis

Disproportionate or dysregulated immune responses to infection constitute a major culprit in sepsis-related death. Sepsis is no longer considered a merely or even mainly hyperinflammatory syndrome. Rather, in "sepsis-prone" individuals and conditions, infection triggers a highly complex response that is variable in proportion or in pro- versus anti-inflammatory nature depending upon the pathogen load and virulence, genetic and other host factors including age and co-morbidities, and the time point at which the response is evaluated (91). Pro-inflammatory responses mounted in septic patients help eradicate the inciting microbe(s) but may cause collateral organ damage. On the other hand, anti-inflammatory and immunosuppressive mechanisms contribute to tissue recovery but also make the patient susceptible to secondary infections and opportunistic pathogens, especially during protracted sepsis (93).

The pioneering studies of Tracey et al. in the mid-1980s revealed that many deleterious features of endotoxin administration to

rats could be simulated by human cachectin (aka. TNF) (94) and that cachectin-neutralizing antibody F(ab')₂ fragments could prevent acute and otherwise lethal septic shock in E. coli-infected baboons (95). We now know that acute septic shock, which occurs in a relatively small fraction of patients with sepsis, is indeed a dangerous immunopathology mediated by an overly exuberant TNF response (91). TNF- α and other pro-inflammatory cytokines including IL-1β and IL-6 and chemokines like IL-8 are released from activated macrophages and other APCs after they sense the presence of invading microbes by PRRs (e.g., TLRs) and phagocytose them. This in turn leads to neutrophil mobilization, lymphocyte activation, and more pro-inflammatory cytokine (e.g., IFN- γ) secretion. These cytokines limit microbial infections, but their elevated levels are associated with a poor outcome in sepsis (96, 97). The pleotropic cytokine IL-3 was recently found to be an upstream orchestrator of inflammation in the early phase of polymicrobial sepsis modeled by the cecal ligation and puncture (CLP) procedure in mice (98). In addition, retrospective and prospective analyses of plasma IL-3 in septic patients linked heightened levels of this cytokine to a poor outcome.

Both pro- and anti-inflammatory processes get underway promptly after the initiation of sepsis. A hyperinflammatory "cytokine storm" dominates the initial phase in many patients and accounts for death within the first 3 days from septic shock and multiple organ failure in a substantial fraction of patients (99). However, more than 70% of deaths due to sepsis occur after the first 3 days, with many occurring weeks later. One needs to keep in mind that many, if not most, epidemiological studies on sepsis have been conducted in developed countries with an aging population and advanced ICU facilities. Therefore, the reported decline in mortality rates of early sepsis is likely owed to better management protocols and also perhaps a reflection of immunosenescence in the elderly.

Death during protracted sepsis is sometimes the result of the family's decision to withdraw aggressive support measures to switch to palliative care for patients with severe co-morbidities and a slim chance of recovery. However, the fact remains that with or without such decisions, many patients in this phase succumb to stubborn infections that are difficult to resolve even with broad-spectrum antimicrobial therapy and infection source control (100). In a retrospective review of macroscopic autopsy findings, approximately 77% of surgical ICU patients who had died from sepsis or septic shock were found to have continuous septic foci (101), suggesting a failure to clear the inciting pathogen and/or to eradicate nosocomial infections. This is thought to be a consequence of immunosuppression (99, 100), especially in patients who survive the early hyperinflammatory phase. The reported inability of many septic patients to elicit normal delayed-type hypersensitivity (DTH) skin reactions to standard recall Ags (102) and the frequent reactivation of latent viruses (e.g., cytomegalovirus, Epstein–Barr virus, herpes simplex virus, human herpesvirus-6), sometimes involving multiple viruses at the same time in prolonged sepsis (103), also point to a profound state of immunosuppression.

Multiple other findings lend support to the notion of sepsisinduced immunosuppression. In an earlier study, van Dissel et al. demonstrated that a high ratio of plasma IL-10:TNF- α correlates with increased mortality in febrile patients with communityacquired infection and cautioned against the application of proinflammatory cytokine inhibition in sepsis (104). In a separate study, circulatory levels of IL-10 paralleled the sepsis score, and its sustained overproduction was deemed a predictor of severity and fatal outcome (105).

A global cytokine depression has been noted in numerous other studies. After stimulation with lipopolysaccharide (LPS), whole blood samples from septic patients contained less IL-1 β , TNF- α , and IL-6 in comparison with samples obtained from non-septic patients admitted for hernia repair or cholecystectomy (106). Munoz et al. reported a profound decrease in the ability of freshly isolated monocytes from ICU patients with sepsis to produce IL-1 β , TNF- α , and IL-6 following ex vivo exposure to LPS (107). An important finding of this investigation was that monocytes from the survivor subpopulation, but not from those who eventually died from sepsis, regained their cytokine production capacity. Also interestingly, the blunted pro-inflammatory cytokine response was most pronounced in patients with Gram-negative infections. This may be a manifestation of the long-known phenomenon of "endotoxin tolerance," according to which LPS-exposed cells become refractory to subsequent LPS challenges (108). Endotoxin tolerance arguably serves to protect against uncontrolled inflammation in sepsis, but is also correlated with a high risk of secondary infection and mortality. In septic patients, monocytes are also hyporesponsive to CD40 ligation, which would otherwise result in the upregulation of classic costimulatory molecules B7-1 (CD80) and B7-2 (CD86) and enhanced ability of monocytes to activate T lymphocytes (109). The CD40-CD40L cross-talk does not directly involve the CD14/TLR-4 pathway governing cellular responses to LPS. Therefore, endotoxin tolerance may only partially explain monocyte hyporesponsiveness in sepsis.

Sepsis-induced immunological shortcomings are not limited to leukocytes traveling in the bloodstream. Boomer et al. found that post-mortem splenocytes from septic patients secreted significantly less TNF- α , IFN- γ , IL-6, and IL-10 in response to LPS, CD3/CD28 co-ligation, or stimulation with phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA) plus ionomycin when compared with splenocytes from patients who were declared brain dead or those who underwent emergency splenectomy due to trauma (110). Moreover, cytofluorimetric analyses of splenic cell populations revealed signs of T cell exhaustion or anergy. For instance, the frequency of CD4⁺ T cells displaying the anergy/exhaustion marker programmed cell death 1 (PD-1) and that of CD8+ T cells expressing the prototype co-inhibitory molecule cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen-4 (CTLA-4) were higher in septic than in control patients. Both subsets also expressed low levels of IL-7 receptor α chain (CD127) that promotes cell survival. Consistent with these observations, splenic APCs from septic patients exhibited decreased B7-2 and HLA-DR and increased PD-ligand 1 (PD-L1) levels. It is noteworthy that weak expression of HLA-DR is a common abnormality in sepsis. In fact, measuring monocytic HLA-DR levels has been used to identify an immunosuppressed state in patients with sepsis and septic shock and to monitor the efficacy of sepsis immunotherapy (111).

Boomer et al. also demonstrated that within the post-mortem lung tissues of septic patients, PD-1 expression on CD4⁺ cells and PD-L1 expression on plasmacytoid dendritic cells (pDCs) were augmented in comparison with control lung tissues obtained from transplant donors or cancer resections (110). Finally, this comprehensive study reported two- and three-fold increases in the frequencies of splenic Treg cells and lung myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSCs), respectively, in sepsis. Treg cells are relatively resistant to sepsis-induced apoptosis, and their percentage increases also in the circulation of patients with sepsis (99, 112). Using the CLP mouse model, Delano et al. found that GR-1+CD11b+ MDSCs that produce IL-10 among other cytokines and skew T cell responses toward a Th2 phenotype increase numerically and remain elevated within the spleen, lymph nodes, and bone marrow (113). Therefore, suppressor cell function appears to be a significant component of immunosuppression in sepsis.

Apoptotic death of naïve and adaptive cells of the immune system also contributes to immunosuppression. We detected widespread apoptosis in the spleen of mice with feces-induced peritonitis (FIP), which we used as a model of intra-abdominal sepsis (114). This was due to a profound apoptotic loss of splenic T cells, B cells, NK cells, and macrophages (37). Hotchkiss et al. performed rapid tissue harvesting at the bedside of patients dying from sepsis and demonstrated a marked loss of splenic CD4+ T cells, B cells and DCs (115, 116). Felmet and coworkers reported similar depletions, prolonged lymphopenia, and hypocellularity accompanied by apoptosis in the thymus, spleen and lymph node autopsies of pediatric ICU patients with nosocomial sepsis and multiple organ failure (117). Toti et al. found a dramatic depletion of B and T cells in the spleen of preterm and full-term neonates who died of early-onset sepsis due, likely, to in utero infection with Gram-positive or -negative microbes (aka. chorioamnionitis) (118). These findings indicate that immune effector cell loss during sepsis is a universal phenomenon across all age groups.

Apoptosis causes immunosuppression through multiple mechanisms. First, severe depletion of B and T cells creates "holes in the repertoire" of adaptive lymphocytes. This jeopardizes the ability of the immune system to launch highly specific responses to pathogens. Furthermore, immunological memory cannot be built to protect the survivors at later time points. Apoptosis-mediated shrinkage of the DC compartment not only weakens innate immunity but also contributes to functional T cell inadequacies since naïve T cells can only be primed by DCs. Apoptotic cells are immunosuppressive by nature and their uptake by phagocytic cells can stimulate the release of anti-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-10 (119). In addition, after ingesting apoptotic bodies, DCs may induce death in T cells with which they interact or render them anergic (120). The importance of immune cell apoptosis in the pathogenesis of sepsis can be underscored by the observations that Bcl-2 overexpression or treatment with z-VADfmk, a pan-caspase inhibitor, improves survival in mouse models of sepsis (121, 122).

Immunotherapy for Sepsis

Advances in our understanding of the pathogenesis of sepsis have prompted more than 40 clinical trials of immunotherapeutic agents to date. However, the results have been by and large disheartening, with many trials yielding no benefits while a few even aggravated the syndrome, thus leading to their premature termination.

Most previous trials have employed agents that neutralize pathogens or their products [e.g., intravenous immunoglobulin (123) and the anti-endotoxin antibody nebacumab (124)], interfere with pathogen recognition by the host [e.g., the TLR4 antagonist eritoran (125)], or target pro-inflammatory cytokines/mediators [e.g., the anti-TNF- α antibody afelimomab (126) and the recombinant TNF receptor p55–IgG1 Fc fusion protein lenercept (127)] or their receptors [e.g., the IL-1 receptor antagonist anakinra (128) and the platelet-activating factor receptor antagonist lexipafant (129)]. Pro-inflammatory cytokines sometimes exert redundant functions. Therefore, therapeutic approaches targeting individual cytokines are often ineffective. Non-specific corticosteroid therapy has also been used in sepsis, albeit to little avail (130).

Dampening hyperinflammatory responses may benefit some patients in the early phase of sepsis. However, it is now recognized that many others have a global cytokine depression or even a predominance of anti-inflammatory cytokines. Equally important is the fact that most patients rapidly progress to an immunosuppressed state associated with a higher susceptibility to secondary and opportunistic infections, in which case weakening the immune system may be counterintuitive. This may explain, at least partially, the failure of the vast majority of previous trials designed to block inflammatory mediators in sepsis. In fact, apart from prophylactic measures and antibiotic administration, adjuvant therapy to restore immune competence in immunosuppressed septic patients may prove beneficial or even lifesaving (99). In an earlier application of such approaches, Döcke et al. administered IFN-y to a small cohort of septic patients whose monocytes had reduced HLA-DR expression and whose whole blood cells produced only minute amounts of TNF- α in response to LPS stimulation (131). Treatment with IFN- γ reversed these deficits and also importantly resulted in resolution of sepsis in most cases. In a more recent case report by Nalos and coworkers, successful IFN-y therapy in a male patient with type-2 diabetes and prolonged, disseminated S. aureus sepsis was documented (132).

Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF), a hematopoietic growth factor that stimulates the production of neutrophils and monocytes from bone marrow stem cells, has also been used and shown promise in immunosuppressed septic patients. In a relatively small-scale clinical trial, GM-CSF administration was safe and normalized the expression of monocytic HLA-DR and shortened the duration of mechanical ventilation and hospital/ICU stay due to sepsis (111). In a subsequent study, GM-CSF restored the *ex vivo* TNF- α production capacity of whole blood cells and prevented nosocomial infections in pediatric patients with multiple organ dysfunction syndrome (133).

IL-7 and IL-15 are two other immune-enhancing cytokines with enormous therapeutic potentials. Dubbed as the "maestro of the immune system" (134), IL-7 is a pleiotropic cytokine with diverse biological properties, some of which may correct immunological abnormalities linked to sepsis. Clinical trials of IL-7 in other conditions (e.g., metastatic cancer, HIV-1 infection, and progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy) have demonstrated that its systemic administration is safe and well tolerated (135-137). Furthermore, it seldom causes fever or significant pro-inflammatory cytokine production. IL-7 induces naïve and memory T cell proliferation without a predilection for Treg cell expansion (138). Therefore, its administration could potentially replenish the T cell pool following drastic lymphocyte depletion in sepsis. IL-7 is known to upregulate the expression of the antiapoptotic molecule Bcl-2 in T cells, thus promoting their survival (139) and that of cell adhesion molecules (140), thus potentiating leukocyte trafficking into the site(s) of infection. In addition, treatment with IL-7 increases the diversity of the TCR repertoire (138, 139), which in turn improves the breadth of pathogen-specific T cell responses. Together, these activities can immensely help combat pathogens during sepsis. The therapeutic benefit of IL-7 has been validated in CLP. Using this animal model, Unsinger et al. found that recombinant human IL-7 (rhIL-7) can normalize the DTH reaction, block T cell apoptosis, restore IFN-y production, and improve host survival (140). Similar results were obtained in a "two-hit" model of fungal sepsis in which mice underwent CLP to induce peritonitis followed by an intravenous injection of Candida albicans (141) to mimic delayed secondary infections in ICU patients. Venet et al. reported that IL-7 plasma levels and CD127 expression by T lymphocytes remain unaltered in septic shock (142). More importantly, T cells from septic patients and healthy volunteers exhibited comparable signal transducer and activator of transcription 5 (STAT5) phosphorylation and Bcl-2 upregulation when exposed to rh-IL-7. In addition, rh-IL-7 augmented T cell proliferation and IFN-y production by CD8+ T cells in response to anti-CD2/CD3/CD28-coated beads that were used ex vivo as artificial APCs. Therefore, the IL-7:IL-7 receptor machinery appears to be fully operative in septic patients and may thus be utilized to reverse their immunological impairments.

IL-15 is another pleotropic cytokine involved in the development, maintenance, and proliferative responses of multiple lymphocyte lineages. It optimizes effector and memory CD8+ T cell functions under normal conditions and also reportedly controls the homeostatic recovery of naïve CD8+ T cells after CLP-induced sepsis (143). Unlike IL-7, IL-15 is a potent promoter of NK cell and DC functions, which can be defective in sepsis. In fact, IL-15 therapy was demonstrated to block NK cell, DC, and CD8+ T cell apoptosis, to increase IFN- γ levels in the circulation, and to improve survival of mice rendered septic by the CLP procedure or Pseudomonas aeruginosa pneumonia (144). In a recent study, septic patients with severe lymphopenia had low expression of Bcl-2 mRNA in their peripheral blood mononuclear cells despite moderately increased plasma IL-15 concentrations (145). Whether such IL-15 quantities are still insufficient and whether treatment with exogenous IL-15 may help correct immunological incompetence in sepsis warrant further investigation.

Several other studies have focused on blockade of co-inhibitory receptors (e.g., PD-1) to alleviate sepsis-induced immunosuppression. Since the induced expression of PD-1 on T cells was first linked to their exhaustion in the context of chronic viral infection (146), interfering with PD-1:PD-L1 interactions has been viewed as a tempting therapeutic approach to rejuvenating T cells in various conditions including sepsis. Administration of an antagonistic monoclonal antibody (mAb) to PD-1 after the CLP procedure rescued the DTH response and prevented the expression loss of the pro-survival protein Bcl-xL in splenic T cells (147). This was accompanied by a reduction in depletion of lymphocytes and DCs and mortality. In a separate study, treatment with an anti-PD-L1 Ab either before or after CLP led to improved survival of septic mice (148). In addition, PD-L1 blockade prevented the loss of B and T cells, increased blood levels of IL-6 and TNF- α while decreasing IL-10, and lowered bacterial burden in the circulation and within the peritoneal cavity. Therefore, the PD-1:PD-L1 axis is an attractive target for sepsis immunotherapy.

Tailoring immune intervention strategies to patients' factors and conditions (e.g., age, cytokine profiles, immune competence, co-morbidities) and to the phase of sepsis (i.e., early versus protracted) will improve the likelihood of success (99). Biomarkerguided, personalized therapies that are carefully timed and sufficiently monitored using laboratory and/or clinical measures should prevent short- and long-term, adverse consequences of sepsis. Agents that block inflammatory cytokines need to be short-acting, used in early sepsis, and reserved for a group of patients with drastically elevated pro-inflammatory cytokine levels. On the contrary, adjuvant immunotherapy will benefit septic patients who are in an immunosuppressed state. Failure of leukocytes to produce TNF- α in response to LPS stimulation *ex* vivo, subnormal expression of monocytic HLA-DR, upregulated expression of PD-1 or PD-L1 on circulating leukocytes, infections caused by opportunistic pathogens (e.g., Candida spp.) and reactivation of otherwise latent viruses, such as cytomegalovirus and herpes simplex virus, can help identify such patients.

Animal Models of Sepsis

Using preclinical models that reliably replicate human sepsis is essential for the development of novel diagnostic biomarkers, prognostic indicators and therapeutic modalities that can be truly translatable from the benchtop to the bedside. Common animal models of sepsis, which are summarized in **Table 1**, utilize a variety of septic triggers or insults including LPS injection, systemic administration of microbes, surgical disruption of the intestinal barrier integrity, and direct introduction of feces into the peritoneal cavity.

Clinical and paraclinical (e.g., biochemical) features of sepsis serve as guiding principles for the development of *bona fide* animal models and for validation of their relevance to the human syndrome. Such models should take into consideration both the early hyperinflammatory state, which is characterized by massive pro-inflammatory cytokine production and its consequences (e.g., fever), and the concurrent or subsequent anti-inflammatory responses that contribute to anergy, immunosuppression and susceptibility to secondary and opportunistic infections. Hemodynamic changes sometimes requiring fluid resuscitation, organ damage, apoptotic death of immunocytes, and mortality from sepsis also need to be simulated. Animal models should also ideally permit therapeutic intervention at defined stages of sepsis and efficacy testing of such treatments. Accordingly, gross outcome measurements, such as weight loss and death

TABLE 1 | Common Animal Models of Sepsis.

Species	Model	Immunopathology and reported manifestations	Advantages	Disadvantages
Mouse	Endotoxicosis	Rapid but transient inflammatory cytokine response, hypotension (149); leukopenia (150) hypodynamic cardiovascular changes (151); multi-organ injury, mortality within days	Simple and reproducible	Lack of infectious focus; cytokine response magnitude may not represent human sepsis (149); poor reflection of complex physiological/immunological changes of human sepsis
	Systemic bacterial administration	Rapid but transient inflammatory cytokine response when given i.v., slow and sustained inflammatory cytokine response when given i.p. (180); bacteremia, hypotension, hypodynamic cardiovascular changes with infected fibrin clot (181); multi-organ injury, mortality within hours to days	Simple and reproducible	Variability introduced by the choice of bacterial strain and administration route; large bolus of bacteria may not reproduce changes of human sepsis; may reflect endotoxicosis in the case of Gram-negative bacteria
	Host barrier disruption (CLP/CASP)	Rapid pro/anti-inflammatory cytokine response (187) that is more severe in CASP vs CLP (201); polymicrobial bacteremia, hypotension, hyperdynamic cardiovascular changes (188); T and B cell apoptosis, immunosuppression (189); multi-organ injury, mortality within hours to days	Polymicrobial, severity controlled by size of puncture/ stent diameter; CLP reproduces immunosuppressive phase	Requires surgical techniques; high experimental variability; abscess formation may prevent disease development (201)
	Feces-induced peritonitis (FIP)	Rapid pro/anti-inflammatory cytokine response, systemic bacterial dissemination, splenocyte apoptosis (114); hypothermia, impaired metabolism, hypodynamic cardiovascular changes (203); mortality within days	Simple, controlled inoculum; reflects polymicrobial peritonitis	Microbial dose and composition of the fecal inoculum often unknown; cytokine response magnitude more severe vs. CLP (206)
Rat	Endotoxicosis	Rapid pro/anti-inflammatory cytokine response (152); hypermetabolism, hypotension, hypodynamic cardiovascular changes with lethal dose i.v. (153); hyperdynamic cardiovascular changes with non-lethal dose i.p. (165); multi-organ injury, mortality within hours to days	Simple and reproducible	Lack of infectious focus, poor reflection of complex physiological/immunological changes of human sepsis
	Systemic bacterial administration	Rapid pro/anti-inflammatory cytokine response (170); hypotension, bacteremia, hypodynamic cardiovascular changes with high dose (171); hyperdynamic cardiovascular changes with low dose (177) and infected fibrin clot (185); mortality within hours to days	Simple and reproducible, can reproduce hyperdynamic changes in human sepsis	Large bolus of bacteria may not reproduce changes of human sepsis; may reflect endotoxicosis in the case of Gram-negative bacteria
	Host barrier disruption (CLP/CASP)	Rapid pro/anti-inflammatory cytokine response (190), hyperdynamic cardiovascular changes (191); polymicrobial bacteremia, leukopenia, thrombocytopenia (192); multi-organ injury, mortality within hours to days	Polymicrobial, severity controlled by size of puncture/ stent diameter	Requires surgical techniques; high experimental variability
Rabbit	Endotoxicosis	Rapid inflammatory cytokine response, hypotension, hypodynamic cardiovascular changes with high dose (154); hyperdynamic cardiovascular changes with low dose (164); hypothermia, leukopenia (155); multi-organ injury, mortality within hours to days	Simple and reproducible, increased sensitivity to LPS compared to rodents	More expensive than rodent models; lack of infectious focus, poor reflection of complex physiological/immunological changes of human sepsis
	Systemic bacterial administration	Rapid inflammatory cytokine response, hypotension, leukopenia, thrombocytopenia (172); bacteremia, hypothermia, neutrophil apoptosis (182); multi-organ injury, mortality within hours	Simple and reproducible	More expensive than rodent models; less well- characterized; may reflect endotoxicosis in the case of Gram-negative bacteria
Pig	Endotoxicosis	Rapid pro/anti-inflammatory cytokine response, neutropenia, lymphopenia (156); hypotension, DIC, hypodynamic cardiovascular changes (157); hyperdynamic cardiovascular changes with fluid resuscitation (160); mortality within hours	Simple, reproducible, porcine physiology and LPS sensitivity similar to humans	Expensive housing and care costs; lack of infectious focus; poor reflection of complex physiological/immunological changes of human sepsis
	Systemic bacterial administration	Rapid pro/anti-inflammatory cytokine response, bacteremia, DIC (173); hypotension, hypodynamic cardiovascular changes (174); multi-organ injury, mortality within hours to days	Simple, reproducible, porcine physiology similar to humans	Expensive housing and care costs; large bolus of bacteria may not reproduce changes of human sepsis; may reflect endotoxicosis in the case of Gram-negative bacteria
	Feces-induced peritonitis (FIP)	Inflammatory cytokine response, hypotension, hyperdynamic cardiovascular changes with fluid resuscitation (204, 205); leukocytosis, endotoxemia (174); multi- organ injury, mortality	Porcine physiology similar to humans; reflects polymicrobial peritonitis	Expensive housing and care costs; microbial dose and composition of the fecal inoculum often unknown
Non- Human Primate	Endotoxicosis	Rapid but transient pro-inflammatory cytokine response, hypotension, hypodynamic cardiovascular changes (158); thrombocytopenia, leukopenia (159)	Cross-reactivity with human thera-peutics and diagnostic tools, most comparable to human physiology	Most expensive housing and care costs; ethical concerns; more accurately reflects human endotoxicosis rather than sepsis
	Systemic bacterial administration	Rapid pro/anti-inflammatory cytokine response, hypotension, leukopenia, thrombocytopenia, DIC (175); hypodynamic cardiovascular changes that become hyperdynamic with fluid resuscitation (176); multi-organ injury, mortality within hours to days	Cross-reactivity with human therapeutics and diagnostic tools, most comparable to human physiology	Most expensive housing and care costs; ethical concerns; may reflect endotoxicosis in the case of Gram-negative bacteria

CASP, colon ascendens stent peritonitis; i.p., intraperitoneal; i.v., intravenous; LPS, lipopolysaccharide.

rates, should be complemented with laboratory assessments of immune competence or incompetence (e.g., cytokine production and anergy/exhaustion marker expression).

Findings from models in which young, adult and otherwise healthy animals are utilized may not accurately represent the "real-life" features of sepsis in the rising elderly populations. This is a major limitation of animal models that place a disproportionate emphasis on sepsis-induced hyperinflammation, which no longer accounts for most deaths due to sepsis at least when advanced ICU facilities and robust practice of critical care are in place. Therefore, experimentation with older animals and those with co-morbidities may provide a more realistic picture of sepsis in vulnerable populations.

One of the most routinely utilized agents to induce sepsis in small and large animals is LPS (149-160), a glycolipid found abundantly in the outer membrane of Gram-negative bacteria. Following intravenous (i.v.) or intraperitoneal (i.p.) injection, LPS binds to the glycosylphosphatidylinositol (GPI)-anchored protein CD14 and signals through TLR-4 to provoke a systemic inflammatory response often referred to as "endotoxicosis" (161, 162). This response is characterized by pro-inflammatory cytokine production, multiple organ injury and hypotensive shock, which are hallmarks of early sepsis. LPS administration is simple and does not require advanced surgical techniques. In addition, its dosage can be easily controlled. However, one should keep in mind that exposure to large amounts of LPS may result in an immediate hypodynamic cardiovascular state that does not represent human sepsis (163). Several groups have overcome this problem by developing models that use sublethal doses of LPS (164, 165) or aggressive fluid resuscitation (166). Also importantly, bolus injection of LPS into laboratory animals triggers a severe inflammatory cytokine response that differs in magnitude and sustenance from what is observed in clinical sepsis (163, 167).

Lethal shock and disseminated intravascular coagulation (DIC) can be induced in mice by two consecutive injections of LPS separated by a 24-h interval (168). In this model, which is known as "generalized Shwartzman reaction," a "super low" dose of LPS is injected followed by a larger systemic dose that elicits rapid pro- and anti-inflammatory responses, coagulopathy and multi-organ damage. It is noteworthy that the initial priming dose in Shwartzman reaction is smaller than that causing endotoxin tolerance (169). It is believed that tolerizing doses of LPS activate the canonical nuclear factor- κ B (NF- κ B) pathway leading to robust expression of pro-inflammatory mediators as well as a myriad of suppressive elements designed to prevent progressive inflammation (169). In contrast, super low doses of LPS, such as those used in the priming phase of Shwartzman reaction, fail to activate the NF-kB pathway. Instead, they trigger the activation of CCAAT/enhancer binding protein δ (C/EBP δ) in an IL-1 receptor-associated kinase 1 (IRAK1)-dependent manner resulting in mild but persistent expression of inflammatory mediators (169).

All animal models of endotoxicosis lack an infectious focus. In addition, since LPS is only present in Gram-negative bacteria, these models do not represent polymicrobial sepsis caused by mixed Gram-positive and Gram-negative microbes.

Systemic administration of a large number of bacteria, typically E. coli, instigates a massive inflammatory cytokine response, cardiovascular collapse and rapid mortality (170-175). Fluid resuscitation or sublethal dosages of bacteria can be used to better mimic the septic response and its hemodynamic manifestations in humans (176-178). These models allow for bacterial strains and numbers to be carefully chosen and for host responses to develop against intact microbial pathogens. However, they are more similar to models of endotoxicosis than full-blown infections when Gram-negative bacteria are used. Many bacterial strains are complement-sensitive and lysed shortly after they enter the circulation, thus releasing their endotoxin content (179). Moreover, systemic bacterial infusion gives rise to serum TNF- α concentrations that are orders of magnitude larger than those found in septic patients or in peritonitis models (179). Lastly, the route of administration can impact the vigor of the septic response. For instance, a robust but transient TNF- α response is elicited following an i.v. challenge of mice with live E. coli O111, whereas an i.p. challenge leads to much lower but more sustained blood levels of TNF- α (180).

Surgical implantation of bacteria (e.g., *E. coli*)-laden fibrin clots into the peritoneum has also been used to induce sepsis in several species (181–185). Some of these models more accurately reproduce the hyperdynamic state and slow, sustained release of cytokines associated with human sepsis.

Cecal ligation and puncture (CLP) is considered by many as the "gold standard" of intra-abdominal sepsis models. This relatively simple surgical procedure involves a laparotomy and ligation of the cecum in a non-obstructing manner followed by puncturing the ligated portion to allow fecal content to leak into the otherwise sterile peritoneal cavity (186). Therefore, a source of necrotic tissue combined with an infectious focus that persistently challenges the host with enteric microbes causes polymicrobial sepsis. CLP-inflicted sepsis resembles the clinical syndrome since it can set in motion a systemic pro-inflammatory cytokine response as well as a compensatory anti-inflammatory response and a hyperdynamic cardiovascular state (162, 187–192). Furthermore, CLP is particularly useful for studying the delayed phase of sepsis in which immune responses are impaired. This is possible by the "two-hit" versions of the model, in which mice undergo CLP and are subsequently challenged with a secondary/ opportunistic pathogen, such as Streptococcus pneumoniae (193), Pseudomonas aeruginosa (193-195), Candida albicans (141) or Aspergillus fumigatus (196). Logistically, the CLP procedure is quick to perform by an experienced experimentalist. It can also be readily modified to investigate varying degrees of inflammation and different survival intervals. The length of ligated cecum (197), the size of the needle used for the perforation (198), and the number of punctures made (199) can all determine the severity of sepsis and the speed with which death occurs. It needs to be noted that the CLP outcome may vary considerably among different laboratories and animals depending upon the experimentalist's surgical expertise and the animals' sex, age, strain, housing conditions, cecal content, and even cecal fullness when CLP is performed (167). Another disadvantage of the CLP model lies in the host's natural ability to form an abscess in order to contain infection (200, 201). Therefore, treatments that promote abscess

formation may improve survival in CLP, which may introduce bias by adding a confounding variable in the experiment.

Another model of host barrier disruption leading to sepsis is colon ascendens stent peritonitis (CASP), in which a stent is inserted into the ascending colon to allow for leakage of fecal matter into the peritoneal cavity (201, 202). Although similar to CLP in principle, CASP represents persistent peritoneal infection rather than abscess formation and causes a more robust cytokine response and higher bacterial loads within several organs. The severity of and mortality from CASP are influenced by the diameter of the stent and also by its removal at defined time points. This mimics surgical interventions to eliminate infectious foci in humans.

Host barrier disruption models are heavily reliant on surgical techniques and relatively difficult to standardize. An alternative approach is to simply inject animals with a given amount of fecal solution i.p. (114, 174, 203-205). This is called the feces-induced peritonitis (FIP) model of polymicrobial sepsis, for which we recently developed a robust scoring system (114). Early inflammatory cytokine production in FIP is typically much more intense than that caused by CLP (206). The amount of feces to be injected i.p. can be adjusted to alter the severity and outcome of sepsis. An additional advantage of FIP is that fecal solutions with identical microbial loads and composition can be injected into multiple recipient cohorts. This is in contrast with barrier disruption models requiring the leakage of each animal's intestinal content into the peritoneal cavity, which is an inevitable source of variation. A limitation of the FIP model is that the dosage and species of bacteria introduced into the recipients are usually unknown given that intestinal flora vary according to the animal strain, commercial source and housing conditions. Finally, the state of immunosuppression that follows the hyperinflammatory phase of sepsis has not been fully characterized in FIP.

Despite the abundance of animal models for sepsis, there is currently no one truly clinically relevant model that fully recapitulates all the complex immunological, hemodynamic, and pathophysiological responses seen in human sepsis. The reason for outcome discrepancies between animal models and clinical sepsis is multifactorial, but partially stems from the heterogeneity of patient populations. Nevertheless, we continue to rely on current animal models and strive to come up with improved models in order to better understand the pathogenesis of sepsis and to design and test novel treatments for this fatal syndrome.

iNKT Cells and Sepsis

Several groups including ours have explored the effector or regulatory capacities of *i*NKT cells and their synthetic glycolipid agonists in sepsis and endotoxic shock.

Rhee et al. from Alfred Ayala's laboratory first reported that treating 129S1/SvImJ mice with an anti-CD1d mAb (clone 1B1) before the CLP surgery could reduce plasma and splenic IL-6 and IL-10 levels and prevented sepsis-induced mortality in some of the treated mice (207). They also noted a significant increase in the frequency of cell populations co-expressing T and NK cell markers, which could be reversed by anti-CD1d treatment. It needs to be noted that although the 1B1 mAb has been used extensively to block CD1d interactions with NKT cell TCRs, it may also potentially activate CD1d⁺ APCs (208). Therefore, the mechanism of action of this mAb could not be definitively determined. More importantly, both *i*NKT and *v*NKT cells interact with CD1d (50). We now know that there are other CD1d-restricted T cell types such as a subpopulation of $\gamma\delta$ T cells (209) that can be affected by anti-CD1d treatment. Nevertheless, the study of Rhee et al. indicated a role for CD1d-restricted T cells in sepsis and set the stage for subsequent important investigations.

Hu et al. extended the above study to other mouse strains (210). They demonstrated that pre-treatment of BALB/c mice with 1B1 before CLP confers upon them a survival advantage. This treatment also prevented the rise in circulating levels of TNF-α, IL-6, monocyte chemotactic protein (MCP)-1 and IL-10. Within the liver, mice receiving 1B1 had lower frequencies of NKT cells capable of producing TNF-α, IL-6, IL-4 or IL-10, indicating no bias toward either a pro- or anti-inflammatory phenotype. Interestingly, however, the percentage of IL-6-producing hepatic macrophages declined whereas that of IL-10-producing cells increased upon anti-CD1d treatment. How CD1d contributes to the immunopathology of sepsis is not clear. It is possible that lipid antigens derived from bacterial pathogens are loaded into CD1d and presented to NKT cells. Alternatively or in addition, recognition of pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) by PRRs such as TLRs may lead to the production of IL-12 and IL-18 by APCs during sepsis. Once coupled with CD1d-mediated presentation of endogenous lipids, these cytokines can induce NKT cell activation (42, 43). Sepsis-induced tissue injury may also increase, release and/or modify endogenous lipids that can be displayed by CD1d to trigger NKT cell responses (Figure 1). Consistent with this hypothesis, a previous study reported that serial injections of apolipoprotein E (ApoE), a component of plasma lipoproteins, alters NKT cell compartments and increases CLP-induced mortality in rats (211).

Hu et al. also used the CLP model to examine the contribution of the invariant subset of NKT cells to sepsis (210). They found a marked decline in the frequency of hepatic *i*NKT cells, defined by their reactivity with α -GalCer-loaded CD1d tetramer, in both C57BL/6 and BALB/c mice. This was accompanied by upregulation of CD69 and CD25 on the surface of iNKT cells indicating their enhanced activation on a per cell basis. There exist several possibilities to explain the lower percentage of detectable *i*NKT cells in the liver of septic mice. These include *i*TCR internalization, which is a well-known phenomenon in the context of *i*NKT cell activation by synthetic glycolipids (212), cell death in situ, or migration to other locations. To address these possibilities experimentally, one could assay for intracellular iTCRs or quantify mRNA corresponding to the Va14-Ja18 TCR rearrangement in hepatic non-parenchymal cells, or track iNKT cell movements in the body.

To ascertain whether *i*NKT cells play a pathogenic or protective role in sepsis, Hu and coworkers used J α 18^{-/-} mice that lack *i*NKT cells (210). These animals exhibited reduced mortality due to CLP as well as ablated TNF- α , IL-6, MCP-1 and IL-10 systemic responses in comparison with wild-type C57BL/6 mice. It was recently found that the TCR α repertoire of J α 18^{-/-} mice that have been widely available to the research community is shrunk by ~60% (213).



FIGURE 1 | *i***NKT cell activation pathways in sepsis**. Early in the course of the host response to bacterial pathogens involved in sepsis, the engulfment of these microbes by phagocytic cells generates pathogen-derived glycolipids that can be displayed by CD1d to induce *i*NKT cell activation. Phagocytic cells that have taken up bacteria and/or sensed PAMPs (e.g., LPS) through PRRs (e.g., TLR-4) secrete inflammatory cytokines. Some of these cytokines (e.g., TNF- α , IL-1, IL-6) are responsible for clinical manifestations of sepsis, while others (i.e., IL-12 and IL-18) can activate *i*NKT cells. The latter pathway often, but not always, requires CD1d-mediated presentation of endogenous glycolipids to *i*/NKT cells. SAg-secreting bacteria, such as *Staphylococcus* spp. and *Streptococcus* spp. participating in Gram-positive bacterial sepsis, can directly

activate *i*NKT cells. It is possible that bacterial PAMPs may be detected by *i*NKT cells. Finally, during or as a result of the septic insult, host cell damage leads to release and/or modification of endogenous glycolipids that can be potentially presented by CD1d to trigger *i*NKT cells activation in an *i*TCR-dependent manner. Once activated, *i*NKT cells produce pro-inflammatory cytokines, most notably IFN- γ that plays a pivotal role in sepsis-inflicted immunopathology. APC, antigen-presenting cell; CD, cluster of differentiation; DC, dendritic cell; IFN, interferon; IL, interleukin; *i*NKT, invariant natural killer T cell; *i*TCR, invariant T cell receptor; LPS, lipopolysaccharide; MHC, major histocompatibility complex; PAMP, pathogen-associated molecular pattern; PRR, pattern recognition receptor; TLR, Toll-like receptor.

NKT and MAIT cells in sepsis

Therefore, the cellular deficiency in $J\alpha 18^{-/-}$ mice is not exclusive to *i*NKT cells, which necessitates *i*NKT cell reconstitution experiments to validate results obtained using these animals.

More recently, Heffernan et al. demonstrated that while CLP causes a drop in the frequency of *i*NKT cells in the liver, both the absolute number of *i*NKT cells and their frequency among T lymphocytes are elevated in the circulation and within the peritoneal cavity, which is considered the site of polymicrobial infection in this model (214). Furthermore, a much bigger fraction of peritoneal iNKT cells expressed CD69 in septic mice in comparison with the sham laparotomy control group. Although iNKT cell mobilization by CLP was not directly monitored, these results support the scenario in which *i*NKT cells migrate out of the liver and toward the source of infection, which should account for their decline in the liver. Intriguingly, this migration was mediated by PD-1, which is well known as an anergy/ exhaustion marker. Following sepsis, PD-1-/- mice exhibited a numerical increase in activated hepatic iNKT cell populations but intact peripheral blood or peritoneal iNKT cell compartments when they were compared with the sham controls. Whether the role of PD-1 in *i*NKT cell migration is intrinsic to these cells was not studied. This question could be addressed by reconstitution of J α 18^{-/-} mice with PD-1-sufficient or -deficient *i*NKT cells prior to the CLP procedure. These investigators also found that once accumulated in the peritoneal cavity, iNKT cells influence the ability of local macrophages to phagocytose bacteria and clear infection. Bacterial load in the cavity was lower in septic $J\alpha 18^{-/-}$ mice than in wild-type controls. In addition, peritoneal macrophages derived from septic J α 18^{-/-} mice were more potent than those from septic wild-type animals in engulfing E. coli. Collectively, the work of Heffernan and coworkers reveals an interesting interplay between migrant iNKT cells and macrophages residing within foci of infection during sepsis. It also suggests that blockade of PD-1 may not only reverse T cell exhaustion to relieve sepsis-induced immunosuppression but also likely benefits the host by modulating the migration capacity of *i*NKT cells to further facilitate microbial clearance.

Taken together, the above studies indicate a pathogenic role for *i*NKT cells in CLP-induced sepsis. Several groups have reached the same conclusion using animal models of LPSinflicted pathology or lethality. Koide et al. established a link between the resistance of D-galactosamine (D-GalN)-sensitized NC/Nga mice to LPS and the presence of fewer NKT cells in these animals (215). This old protocol utilizes the hepatotoxic agent D-GalN to sensitize laboratory animals to very low doses of LPS, and has been used extensively as a model of endotoxic shock and Gram-negative microbial sepsis. We are of the opinion that the D-GalN sensitization model simulates acute hepatic failure more closely. Nevertheless, participation of inflammatory mediators is evident in its immunopathology amid severe liver damage. While co-administration of D-GalN and LPS led to 100% mortality in C57BL/6 mice within 12 h, it failed to kill NC/Nga mice even at 24 h (215). It also raised the activity level of alanine aminotransferase (ALT) in the serum and that of caspase-3 in the liver extract of C57BL/6 mice but not NC/ Nga mice (216). Moreover, drastic lesions with hemorrhage and many apoptotic cells were observed in C57BL/6 but not in NC/

Nga liver sections. NC/Nga mice injected with D-GalN and LPS had negligible levels of IFN- γ protein in their serum or IFN- γ mRNA in their liver. This was accompanied by a 10-fold reduction in the size of $CD3\varepsilon^+DX5^+$ NKT cell compartment in the liver although NKT cells were capable of producing ample IFN-y on a per cell basis. Finally, administration of recombinant IFN-y to D-GalN-sensitized NC/Nga mice rendered them susceptible to LPS-induced mortality. In this body of work, frequency analyses were performed on NKT cells co-expressing T and NK cell markers. However, iNKT cells are the likely culprits and the early triggers of pathology in D-GalN/LPS-prone mice. This is because *i*NKT cells comprise the vast majority of hepatic NKT cells in mice (217). Second, when Koide and coworkers injected NC/ Nga mice with the *i*NKT cell superagonist α -GalCer a few hours before the D-GalN/LPS challenge, endogenous IFN-y production was restored leading to increased expression of inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS), appearance of apoptotic cells in the liver, and 100% mortality (215). It was therefore concluded that the resistance of NC/Nga mice to the LPS-mediated lethality with D-GalN sensitization is due to impaired IFN-y production caused by a shortage of *i*NKT cells and reduced nitric oxide production in these animals. An additional confirmatory approach would have been to adoptively transfer a large number of syngeneic *i*NKT cells into NC/Nga mice to increase their frequency before testing the susceptibility of the recipients to D-GalN/LPS.

In a different model of endotoxic shock, α -GalCer injection sensitized wild-type mice, but not $J\alpha 18^{-/-}$ mice, to LPS-mediated lethality (218). Interestingly, shock in these animals was accompanied by severe lesions and hemorrhage, marked accumulation of polymorphonuclear leukocytes and mononuclear cells, and significant cell death almost exclusively in the lungs. Although serum ALT levels were elevated, hepatic lesions were focal and mild, and other organs showed no signs of overt injury or other changes except for congestion. Pulmonary manifestations and lethal shock in this model could not be induced by simultaneous administration of α -GalCer and LPS, and required an interval period of 3–24 h between α -GalCer sensitization and the LPS challenge. This is consistent with the kinetics of IFN- γ secretion in response to α -GalCer, which is potentiated by *i*NKT cells and largely contributed by transactivated NK cells (219). Ito et al. found that α-GalCer injection gives rise to high blood levels of IFN- γ within the above timeframe and augments the subsequent production of TNF- α , a major mediator of endotoxic shock, in response to LPS (218). They further demonstrated that neutralizing IFN- γ or genetic deficiency of TNF- α abolishes the systemic lethal shock in this model. Therefore, it was proposed that IFN-y and TNF- α play pivotal roles in preparation and execution of LPS-mediated lethality, respectively, in α -GalCer-primed mice. Following up on these findings, Tumurkhuu et al. found that priming with α -GalCer increases the frequency of NKT cells among pulmonary non-parenchymal leukocytes and induces local IFN-y production (220). This resulted in expression of several adhesion molecules, most notably vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 (VCAM-1), on vascular endothelial cells of the lungs, which in turn promoted the accumulation of very late activating antigen-4 (VLA-4)⁺ cells among inflammatory cell recruits in the lungs. This was significant because an anti-VCAM-1

mAb partially averted LPS-mediated lethal shock in α -GalCersensitized mice.

In the above studies, the relative contributions of *i*NKT and NK cells to IFN- γ production was not determined. There currently exists no commercially available antibody for selective depletion of *i*NKT cells although online literature search through the World Wide Web indicates that a mAb called NKT14 may serve this purpose in the future. Until this or similar antibodies become available, one could employ anti-asialo GM1 antiserum and an anti-NK1.1 mAb (clone PK136) in parallel cohorts of mice to address this question. The former depletes NK cells without affecting the NKT cell population, and the latter depletes both NK and NKT cells (45, 221).

Another important question is why LPS-induced pathology in α -GalCer-sensitized mice is restricted to the lungs while the liver is largely spared. This is particularly interesting in light of the observation that α -GalCer induces IFN- γ production by both hepatic and pulmonary *i*NKT cells and that IFN-y is readily detectable at mRNA and protein levels in both organs. It has been argued that IFN- γ signaling is fully operational in the lungs but not in the liver of α -GalCer-primed mice (222). Augmented expression of phosphorylated STAT1 was more sustained in the lungs than in the liver. In addition, IFN regulatory factor 1 (IRF1) was upregulated in the lungs but not in the liver of α-GalCertreated mice. Second, pulmonary NKT cells reportedly produce IFN-y as their main cytokine, whereas hepatic NKT cells produce IFN-y, IL-4 and IL-10. Neutralization of IL-4 enhances STAT1 activation, exacerbates the hepatic injury, and increases the number of apoptotic cells in the liver. Therefore, IL-4 has been proposed to inhibit IFN-y signaling in the liver while its absence promotes IFN- γ -mediated pathology in the lungs (222). Finally, one might wonder why a potentially similar mechanism is not at play to protect NC/Nga livers in the D-GalN/LPS model (215). It is possible that the cytokine profile of α -GalCer-primed NC/ Nga mice differs from that of C57BL/6 and BALB/c mice. The hepatotoxic nature of the D-GalN insult may also mask the influence of other factors involved. These possibilities are not mutually exclusive.

Several studies have focused on the role of *i*NKT cells in systemic Shwartzman reaction. IFN-γ is considered a key cytokine in the pathogenesis of Shwartzman reaction because it induces massive production of TNF- α , IL-1 and other inflammatory mediators. Dieli et al. found Ja18-/- mice on either C57BL/6 or BALB/c background to be resistant to the LPS-induced mortality of Shwartzman reaction (223). J α 18^{-/-} mice had lower serum levels of IFN- γ and TNF- α in comparison with wild-type animals, and administration of recombinant IFN-y was sufficient to prime these animals. In two more recent studies, Sierci et al. tested the effect of α-GalCer treatment at different time points before or after LPS priming (224, 225). When α -GalCer was given approximately 6, 9, or 12 days prior to the first injection of LPS, mice survived the subsequent LPS challenge and their protection was associated with reduced serum levels of IFN-y and TNF- α and hepatic level of MCP-1 (224). In stark contrast, when administered 1 or 3 days before priming, α -GalCer failed to protect the mice from lethal endotoxic shock. It appears likely that earlier α -GalCer injection induces *i*NKT cell anergy (226), thus hampering their IFN- γ production capacity. It would be interesting to examine the expression level of PD-1 on *i*NKT cells obtained from α -GalCer-pretreated mice or to test whether blockade of the PD-1:PD-L1 interaction restores Shwartzman reaction. In a separate study, Sierci et al. found that α -GalCer administered within 2 h before or after the LPS challenge rescues the mice (225). This timeframe is consistent with the period in which IL-4 production by α -GalCer-stimulated *i*NKT cells reaches its peak while only minute amounts of IFN- γ are detectable in the serum. Accordingly, Sierci and coworkers noted increased IL-4 and IL-10 responses and decreased levels of IFN- γ and TNF- α in protected mice. In addition, blood levels of ALT and aspartate aminotransferase (AST) were lower in these animals indicating milder injury to the liver. The beneficial effect(s) of Th2-type cytokines were confirmed when mice receiving either an anti-IL-4 or an anti-IL-10 mAb succumbed to endotoxic shock. Therefore, inducing Th2-skewed iNKT cell responses may have potential therapeutic applications in sepsis. We recently put this hypothesis to the test by using Th2-promoting *i*NKT cell agonists in the FIP model of sepsis (read below).

In a prospective study, we demonstrated that patients with sepsis have a significantly elevated ratio of peripheral blood iNKT:T cells in comparison with non-septic trauma patients (37). The patient cohorts were similar in age and in severity of illness that was calculated based on their Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation II (APACHE II) scores in the initial 24-h period post-diagnosis (227). Next, we compared wild-type and $J\alpha 18^{-/-}$ mice receiving a fecal slurry i.p. for severity of FIP using a murine sepsis score (MSS) that we recently developed (114) and also for mortality from sepsis. The severity of sepsis was significantly lower in J α 18^{-/-} mice than in wild-type controls. In addition, intra-abdominal fecal challenge resulted in 100% mortality in wild-type animals but no death in septic J α 18^{-/-} mice within 24 h. Importantly, reconstitution of $J\alpha 18^{-/-}$ mice with *i*NKT cells before the septic insult increased the severity of their symptoms. Together, these results confirm the pathogenic nature of *i*NKT cells in the FIP model. In the next series of experiments, we explored the therapeutic potentials of OCH, a Th2-polarizing analog of α -GalCer (34), in FIP. We found that a single i.p. injection of OCH within 20 min after the fecal challenge reduced the MSS scores and prolonged the survival of septic mice compared with vehicle- or α -GalCer-treated animals. These changes were associated with elevated blood levels of the Th2-type cytokine IL-13 and reduced levels of the pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-17. Furthermore, OCH treatment decreased the number of apoptotic T cells, B cells and macrophages in the spleen. Anti-inflammatory mechanisms are known to contribute to sepsis-induced immunosuppression, which may make a septic individual susceptible to opportunistic infections (93). Therefore, we asked whether OCH treatment worsens the microbial load in septic mice. Much to our satisfaction, this was not the case, and blood and tissue homogenates prepared from the heart, lungs, kidneys, liver and spleen of vehicle-, OCH- and α -GalCer-treated septic mice had comparable numbers of microbial colony-forming units. Finally, administration of C20:2, another glycolipid that is even more potent than OCH in inducing a Th2 bias (228, 229) and that additionally suppresses downstream NK cell function (230),

also mitigated the severity of FIP-induced sepsis. However, this effect was only transient, which may be explained by the relatively short half-life of C20:2 compared with OCH (228, 230). Based on these results, we propose that Th2-skewing agonists of *i*NKT cells may be employed to treat the hyperinflammatory phase of sepsis without compromising the patient's immunity to microbial pathogens.

Finally, during polymicrobial sepsis, common bacterial pathogens, such as *Staphylococcus* spp. and *Streptococcus* spp., are likely to release the SAgs they harbor (**Figure 1**). We recently discovered that staphylococcal and streptococcal exotoxins belonging to phylogenetic group II SAgs can directly activate mouse and human *i*NKT cells leading to IFN- γ production (45). However, anticipating the net effect is not simple because: (i) the type of microbial pathogens involved in sepsis may vary substantially among different individuals; (ii) how multiple SAgs released by multiple bacterial pathogens may cross-regulate the response to each other is far from clear; (iii) host responses to SAgs may be modulated by cell wall components of the very bacteria that release SAgs as we previously described (231).

To summarize, the studies highlighted in this section all point to a pathogenic role for *i*NKT cells in sepsis regardless of the experimental model employed, and IFN- γ is a major mediator of *i*NKT cell-inflicted damage in this context.

vNKT Cells and Sepsis

The extent to which vNKT cells contribute to or regulate sepsis is unknown. However, *in vivo* treatment with sulfatide, a CD1drestricted ligand of vNKT cells, has been demonstrated to attenuate the magnitude of the septic response, thus providing indirect evidence for a protective role of activated vNKT cells in sepsis.

The beneficial effect of sulfatide was initially noted in two relatively old studies on LPS-induced sepsis with a focus on how this glycolipid influences leukocyte adhesive properties and transendothelial migration as opposed to NKT cell functions (232, 233). Higashi et al. reported that while 75% of C3H/HeN mice died within 2 days of injection with a large dose of LPS, only 20% of mice that were pretreated with bovine brain-extracted sulfatide succumbed even after 7 days (232). Administration of sulfatide to either C3H/HeN or C57BL/6 mice also partially inhibited their TNF- α response to a sublethal dose of LPS. Finally, using a mouse model of endotoxin-induced hypotension, these investigators demonstrated that treatment with sulfatide prior to the LPS challenge prevents an otherwise progressive decline in systolic blood pressure. Squadrito and coworkers explored the effect of sulfatide on acute lung injury in a rat model of endotoxic shock (233). When administered shortly after the LPS injection, sulfatide was able to partially offset hypotension, revert leukopenia, and diminish myeloperoxidase activity in the lungs that was used as an indication of neutrophil accumulation in this tissue. Also importantly, sulfatide treatment caused a near complete prevention of LPS-induced lethality.

The only published report to date addressing a link between CD1d-restricted, sulfatide-reactive T cells and sepsis has utilized an experimental mouse model of *S. aureus* infection (234). In this work, Kwiecinski et al. found that TCR β +NK1.1+ α -GalCer/CD1d tetramer⁻ cells, which should contain a sizeable population

of vNKT cells, have an activated phenotype as judged by their upregulated expression of CD69 in infected mice. They also showed that treating wild-type C57BL/6 mice with porcine sulfatide before bacterial inoculation lowers their blood levels of TNF- α and IL-6 without altering the staphylococcal burden in blood, liver or kidneys. Therefore, sulfatide treatment does not impede the ability of the immune system to combat this pathogen. In fact, wild-type mice receiving sulfatide 1 h before and 3 days after bacterial inoculation were partially protected. Importantly, the survival advantage conferred by sulfatide treatment could be recapitulated in J α 18^{-/-} (*v*NKT-sufficient, *i*NKT-deficient) mice but was missing in CD1d^{-/-} (vNKT- and *i*NKT-deficient) mice. The significance of this finding is two-fold. First, it strongly suggests that activated vNKT cells mediate the protective effect of sulfatide in septic wild-type mice. Second, unlike in other models where sulfatide treatment induces iNKT cell anergy to ameliorate inflammation and injury (235, 236), its beneficial effect in S. aureus sepsis does not require the presence of *i*NKT cells. Of note, late injection of sulfatide in this model (i.e., on day 3 post-bacterial inoculation) failed to improve survival. This may be viewed as an impediment to the possibility of sulfatide therapy in staphylococcal sepsis once the symptoms have developed. However, more comprehensive studies are warranted to possibly find a window of opportunity during which sulfatide-based interventions may be effective in staphylococcal and other forms of sepsis.

MAIT Cells and Sepsis

MAIT cells are relatively frequent among human innate-like T cells and capable of responding to a wide variety of bacterial and fungal pathogens. The ability of MAIT cells to rapidly produce inflammatory cytokines, together with their strategic positioning at the host-pathogen interface, makes them an ideal candidate to fulfill the role of emergency responders to infection and/or regulators of the septic response.

Grimaldi et al. recently explored how sepsis may change the frequency and absolute number of MAIT cells in the circulation (237). In a prospective study, they recruited a relatively large number of patients with severe sepsis or septic shock and compared their peripheral blood MAIT, iNKT, and yo T cell compartments with those of critically ill patients with non-septic (mostly cardiogenic) shock, and age-matched healthy volunteers. Septic patients exhibited an early and dramatic decrease in their MAIT cell count compared with non-infected critically ill patients or healthy controls. This was unlike *i*NKT or $\gamma\delta$ T cell counts that remained unaltered in different groups. Also interestingly, there was no association between MAIT cell and total lymphocyte counts, suggesting that MAIT cells follow an independent kinetic pattern in sepsis. By the same token, the frequency of MAIT cells among CD3⁺TCR $\gamma\delta^-$ conventional T cells was significantly lower in septic patients than in healthy subjects.

The above investigation also led to other potentially important observations. First, the early drop in MAIT cell frequencies was more pronounced in septic patients with non-streptococcal infections than in those with streptococcal infections. In addition, in a small cohort of patients with severe viral infections in the absence of concomitant bacterial infections, MAIT cell values were similar to those of healthy controls. *Streptococcus* spp. and viruses are known not to activate MAIT cells (238). Therefore, the above findings are consistent with the hypothesis that the observed numerical change in the MAIT cell compartment of septic patients is dictated by the type of pathogen(s) encountered. Second, Grimaldi et al. found a higher cumulative incidence of ICU-acquired infections in patients with a persistent decline in peripheral blood MAIT cells. In fact, patients who did not develop secondary infections showed a gradual return to normal MAIT cell values. Therefore, sepsis-induced changes in the MAIT cell compartment seem to be reversible by nature.

It is not clear why MAIT cell numbers drop early in sepsis. Apoptotic cell death, TCR internalization, and migration to peripheral tissues, for instance toward the infectious focus/foci, may provide an explanation for this phenomenon. The latter possibility is supported by the observation that in a few patients registered in the above study, a higher proportion of MAIT cells was detectable in unspecified biological fluids than in blood (238). This is reminiscent of previous reports that MAIT cell numbers drop in the peripheral blood but increase in the lungs of patients with tuberculosis (238, 239). Monitoring MAIT cell frequencies in individual septic patients and future mechanistic studies to uncover the cause of MAIT cell decline in the blood circulation will be informative.

Outstanding Questions and Concluding Remarks

Despite decades of active research and numerous clinical trials, sepsis continues to take its Toll on human lives and cause significant morbidity, thus imposing a heavy burden on human populations and healthcare systems worldwide. Standardized management protocols and better ICU facilities have improved sepsis outcomes. However, there is currently no "cure" for this devastating syndrome. Targeting conventional T cells, APCs or individual inflammatory cytokines has not met with success. We propose that NKT and MAIT cells provide attractive targets for immunotherapy of sepsis. This is because: (i) they are abundant in certain anatomic locations where microbial pathogens are first encountered. For instance, iNKT cells are enriched in the human omentum (16), for which the term "policeman of the abdomen" was coined by a British surgeon, Rutherford Morison, in 1906 (240). Human MAIT cells may serve as "gate-keepers" in mucosal layers and within the liver where they are highly abundant (66); (ii) NKT and MAIT cells can be activated early in the course of sepsis; (iii) they produce large quantities of immunomodulatory cytokines that control the function of downstream innate and adaptive effector cells, thus setting the tone for subsequent host responses; (iv) NKT and MAIT cells are restricted by monomorphic Ag-presenting molecules (i.e., CD1d and MR1, respectively) as opposed to distinct HLA allomorphs. Therefore, they can be stimulated and potentially manipulated by universal ligands in many, if not most, septic patients. This saves time and allows for therapeutic interventions to be implemented speedily; (v) using Th1- or Th2-polarizing ligands, typically in the case of *i*NKT cells, provides flexibility in tailoring therapies to sepsis stages in which hyper- or hypoinflammatory responses predominate.

Evolutionary conservation of CD1d and MR1 recognition across mammalian species makes animal models of sepsis particularly useful for studying NKT and MAIT cells. There is an urgent need for more investigations in models that mirror aging and various co-morbidities. Humanized mouse models should also shed mechanistic light on how clinical sepsis is initiated, perpetuated, or regulated. Such models could also potentially address some of the discrepancies noted between the results of rodent and human studies on NKT/MAIT cell frequencies, effector functions and homing properties.

Currently available $J\alpha 18^{-/-}$ mice that have been used extensively by many investigators including us were recently found to lack T cells other than iNKT cells (213). Therefore, if based merely on $J\alpha 18^{-/-}$ mice, the findings of preclinical studies on sepsis need to be revisited. Antibody-mediated depletion of NKT and NK cells in parallel (45, 221) and functional inactivation of *i*NKT cells by carefully timed α -GalCer treatment (226) are among other experimental options to study these cells in vivo. Using $J\alpha 18^{-/-}$ and CD1d^{-/-} mice reconstituted with *i*NKT cells should help solidify our knowledge of the roles that these cells play in sepsis. Reconstitution with CD4+ or double-negative subsets or with iNKT cells isolated from different tissues will enable functional studies on these cells in the context of sepsis. This is particularly important in light of reported functional differences between various iNKT cell subpopulations in other conditions, such as cancer (17). Even if/when mouse models of *i*NKT cell deficiency allow for relatively convincing conclusions to be drawn, one has to remain cognizant of the possibility that iNKT cells may behave differently in their steady and activated states (241). Much remains to be learned about direct activation of iNKT cells by microbial glycolipids and SAgs likely secreted during polymicrobial sepsis. Future studies should also explore the therapeutic potentials of *i*NKT cell glycolipid agonists when used in combination with antibiotics.

There is a paucity of information on the role of *v*NKT cells in sepsis. This is due, at least largely, to a lack of powerful or stable experimental tools to study these cells. CD1d^{-/-} mice are devoid of both vNKT and iNKT cells (50). Once exclusively iNKT celldeficient mice become available, they can be used in parallel with CD1d^{-/-} animals to address the relative contribution of *i*NKT and vNKT cells to the septic response. Sulfatide-loaded CD1d tetramer reagents invented by Vipin Kumar's laboratory provide a very useful tool for detection of vNKT cells (46) but are not very stable. Treatment with native sulfatide has been used as a means of vNKT cell activation in vivo. However, it is likely that sulfatide exerts other effects and engages other cell types in the body. Sulfatide-reactive, CD1d-restricted $\gamma\delta$ T cells have been described in human (242, 243), but their presence in mice is not completely clear. Future studies will need to test the effect of other vNKT cell ligands on sepsis. One such ligand is lysophosphatidylcholine whose levels are in fact altered during inflammatory processes (244). Finally, vNKT and iNKT cells are known to cross-regulate each other in tumor models (245). Whether a similar cross-talk exists during sepsis remains an open question.

Exploration of MAIT cell roles in sepsis is still in its infancy. Mouse and human MAIT cells have distinct tissue distribution and frequencies. However, inducing sepsis in MAIT cell-deficient MR1^{-/-} mice may still provide useful clues toward understanding the role of these cells in sepsis. In addition, mouse and human MR1 tetramer reagents (68), once more widely available, will undoubtedly advance the field of MAIT cell immunology. They will enable mechanistic and functional studies on MAIT cells and elucidate their effector and/or regulatory functions during sepsis.

CD1d- and MR1-restricted T cells have become a focus of intense investigation in recent years. The advent of novel and reliable tools, techniques and models by which to study these cells will better our understanding of their basic biology and therapeutic

References

- Deutschman CS, Tracey KJ. Sepsis: current dogma and new perspectives. Immunity (2014) 40(4):463–75. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.04.001
- Bendelac A, Savage PB, Teyton L. The biology of NKT cells. Annu Rev Immunol (2007) 25:297–336. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.25.022106.141711
- Godfrey DI, Stankovic S, Baxter AG. Raising the NKT cell family. Nat Immunol (2010) 11(3):197–206. doi:10.1038/ni.1841
- Bendelac A. Positive selection of mouse NK1+ T cells by CD1-expressing cortical thymocytes. J Exp Med (1995) 182(6):2091–6. doi:10.1084/ jem.182.6.2091
- Smiley ST, Kaplan MH, Grusby MJ. Immunoglobulin E production in the absence of interleukin-4-secreting CD1-dependent cells. *Science* (1997) 275(5302):977–9. doi:10.1126/science.275.5302.977
- Brossay L, Chioda M, Burdin N, Koezuka Y, Casorati G, Dellabona P, et al. CD1d-mediated recognition of an alpha-galactosylceramide by natural killer T cells is highly conserved through mammalian evolution. *J Exp Med* (1998) 188(8):1521–8. doi:10.1084/jem.188.8.1521
- Brutkiewicz RR. CD1d ligands: the good, the bad, and the ugly. J Immunol (2006) 177(2):769–75. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.177.2.769
- Dougan SK, Kaser A, Blumberg RS. CD1 expression on antigen-presenting cells. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol (2007) 314:113–41.
- Benlagha K, Weiss A, Beavis A, Teyton L, Bendelac A. In vivo identification of glycolipid antigen-specific T cells using fluorescent CD1d tetramers. *J Exp Med* (2000) 191(11):1895–903. doi:10.1084/jem.191.11.1895
- Matsuda JL, Naidenko OV, Gapin L, Nakayama T, Taniguchi M, Wang CR, et al. Tracking the response of natural killer T cells to a glycolipid antigen using CD1d tetramers. J Exp Med (2000) 192(5):741–54. doi:10.1084/ jem.192.5.741
- Zajonc DM, Maricic I, Wu D, Halder R, Roy K, Wong CH, et al. Structural basis for CD1d presentation of a sulfatide derived from myelin and its implications for autoimmunity. *J Exp Med* (2005) **202**(11):1517–26. doi:10.1084/ jem.20051625
- Godfrey DI, MacDonald HR, Kronenberg M, Smyth MJ, Van Kaer L. NKT cells: what's in a name? *Nat Rev Immunol* (2004) 4(3):231–7. doi:10.1038/ nri1309
- Takahashi T, Chiba S, Nieda M, Azuma T, Ishihara S, Shibata Y, et al. Cutting edge: analysis of human V alpha 24+CD8+ NK T cells activated by alpha-galactosylceramide-pulsed monocyte-derived dendritic cells. *J Immunol* (2002) 168(7):3140–4. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.168.7.3140
- 14. Park SH, Benlagha K, Lee D, Balish E, Bendelac A. Unaltered phenotype, tissue distribution and function of Valpha14(+) NKT cells in germ-free mice. *Eur J Immunol* (2000) **30**(2):620–5. doi:10.1002/1521-4141(200002)30:2<620::AID-IMMU620>3.3.CO;2-W
- D'Andrea A, Goux D, De Lalla C, Koezuka Y, Montagna D, Moretta A, et al. Neonatal invariant Valpha24+ NKT lymphocytes are activated memory cells. *Eur J Immunol* (2000) **30**(6):1544–50. doi:10.1002/1521-4141(200006)30:6<1544::AID-IMMU1544>3.0.CO;2-I
- Lynch L, O'Shea D, Winter DC, Geoghegan J, Doherty DG, O'Farrelly C. Invariant NKT cells and CD1d(+) cells amass in human omentum and are depleted in patients with cancer and obesity. *Eur J Immunol* (2009) 39(7):1893–901. doi:10.1002/eji.200939349

potentials in various disorders including sepsis. We remain optimistic that the remarkable, quick-acting and wide-ranging immunomodulatory functions of these cells can be harnessed to invent efficacious treatments for different stages of sepsis.

Acknowledgments

This work was supported by a Canadian Institutes of Health Research (CIHR) operating grant (MOP-130465) to S.M. Mansour Haeryfar. We thank members of the Haeryfar laboratory for helpful discussions. We apologize to investigators whose relevant work was not cited due to space limitations.

- Lee PT, Benlagha K, Teyton L, Bendelac A. Distinct functional lineages of human V(alpha)24 natural killer T cells. J Exp Med (2002) 195(5):637–41. doi:10.1084/jem.20011908
- Lynch L, Michelet X, Zhang S, Brennan PJ, Moseman A, Lester C, et al. Regulatory iNKT cells lack expression of the transcription factor PLZF and control the homeostasis of T(reg) cells and macrophages in adipose tissue. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16(1):85–95. doi:10.1038/ni.3047
- Kovalovsky D, Uche OU, Eladad S, Hobbs RM, Yi W, Alonzo E, et al. The BTB-zinc finger transcriptional regulator PLZF controls the development of invariant natural killer T cell effector functions. *Nat Immunol* (2008) 9(9):1055–64. doi:10.1038/ni.1641
- Kawano T, Cui J, Koezuka Y, Toura I, Kaneko Y, Sato H, et al. Natural killer-like nonspecific tumor cell lysis mediated by specific ligand-activated Valpha14 NKT cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1998) **95**(10):5690–3. doi:10.1073/ pnas.95.10.5690
- Nieda M, Nicol A, Koezuka Y, Kikuchi A, Lapteva N, Tanaka Y, et al. TRAIL expression by activated human CD4(+)V alpha 24NKT cells induces in vitro and in vivo apoptosis of human acute myeloid leukemia cells. *Blood* (2001) 97(7):2067–74. doi:10.1182/blood.V97.7.2067
- Metelitsa LS, Weinberg KI, Emanuel PD, Seeger RC. Expression of CD1d by myelomonocytic leukemias provides a target for cytotoxic NKT cells. *Leukemia* (2003) 17(6):1068–77. doi:10.1038/sj.leu.2402943
- Kim HS, Chung DH. IL-9-producing invariant NKT cells protect against DSS-induced colitis in an IL-4-dependent manner. *Mucosal Immunol* (2013) 6(2):347–57. doi:10.1038/mi.2012.77
- Sag D, Krause P, Hedrick CC, Kronenberg M, Wingender G. IL-10-producing NKT10 cells are a distinct regulatory invariant NKT cell subset. *J Clin Invest* (2014) 124(9):3725–40. doi:10.1172/JCI72308
- Stetson DB, Mohrs M, Reinhardt RL, Baron JL, Wang ZE, Gapin L, et al. Constitutive cytokine mRNAs mark natural killer (NK) and NKT cells poised for rapid effector function. *J Exp Med* (2003) **198**(7):1069–76. doi:10.1084/ jem.20030630
- Mattner J, Debord KL, Ismail N, Goff RD, Cantu CIII, Zhou D, et al. Exogenous and endogenous glycolipid antigens activate NKT cells during microbial infections. *Nature* (2005) 434(7032):525–9. doi:10.1038/nature03408
- Tupin E, Kinjo Y, Kronenberg M. The unique role of natural killer T cells in the response to microorganisms. *Nat Rev Microbiol* (2007) 5(6):405–17. doi:10.1038/nrmicro1657
- Kinjo Y, Illarionov P, Vela JL, Pei B, Girardi E, Li X, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells recognize glycolipids from pathogenic Gram-positive bacteria. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12(10):966–74. doi:10.1038/ni.2096
- van den Heuvel MJ, Garg N, Van Kaer L, Haeryfar SM. NKT cell costimulation: experimental progress and therapeutic promise. *Trends Mol Med* (2011) 17(2):65–77. doi:10.1016/j.molmed.2010.10.007
- Kawano T, Cui J, Koezuka Y, Toura I, Kaneko Y, Motoki K, et al. CD1d-restricted and TCR-mediated activation of valpha14 NKT cells by glycosylceramides. *Science* (1997) 278(5343):1626–9. doi:10.1126/ science.278.5343.1626
- Kain L, Webb B, Anderson BL, Deng S, Holt M, Costanzo A, et al. The identification of the endogenous ligands of natural killer T cells reveals the presence of mammalian alpha-linked glycosylceramides. *Immunity* (2014) 41(4):543–54. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.08.017

- Borg NA, Wun KS, Kjer-Nielsen L, Wilce MC, Pellicci DG, Koh R, et al. CD1d-lipid-antigen recognition by the semi-invariant NKT T-cell receptor. *Nature* (2007) 448(7149):44–9. doi:10.1038/nature05907
- McCarthy C, Shepherd D, Fleire S, Stronge VS, Koch M, Illarionov PA, et al. The length of lipids bound to human CD1d molecules modulates the affinity of NKT cell TCR and the threshold of NKT cell activation. *J Exp Med* (2007) 204(5):1131–44. doi:10.1084/jem.20062342
- Miyamoto K, Miyake S, Yamamura T. A synthetic glycolipid prevents autoimmune encephalomyelitis by inducing TH2 bias of natural killer T cells. *Nature* (2001) 413(6855):531–4. doi:10.1038/35097097
- Haeryfar SM, Lan Z, Leon-Ponte M, Duffy KR, Ge W, Liu W, et al. Prolongation of cardiac allograft survival by rapamycin and the invariant natural killer T cell glycolipid agonist OCH. *Transplantation* (2008) 86(3):460–8. doi:10.1097/TP.0b013e3181806b72
- 36. Walker KM, Rytelewski M, Mazzuca DM, Meilleur SA, Mannik LA, Yue D, et al. Preventing and curing citrulline-induced autoimmune arthritis in a humanized mouse model using a Th2-polarizing iNKT cell agonist. *Immunol Cell Biol* (2012) **90**(6):630–9. doi:10.1038/icb.2011.78
- Anantha RV, Mazzuca DM, Xu SX, Porcelli SA, Fraser DD, Martin CM, et al. T helper type 2-polarized invariant natural killer T cells reduce disease severity in acute intra-abdominal sepsis. *Clin Exp Immunol* (2014) **178**(2):292–309. doi:10.1111/cei.12404
- Forestier C, Takaki T, Molano A, Im JS, Baine I, Jerud ES, et al. Improved outcomes in NOD mice treated with a novel Th2 cytokine-biasing NKT cell activator. J Immunol (2007) 178(3):1415–25. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.178.3.1415
- Fujii S, Shimizu K, Hemmi H, Fukui M, Bonito AJ, Chen G, et al. Glycolipid alpha-C-galactosylceramide is a distinct inducer of dendritic cell function during innate and adaptive immune responses of mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U* S A (2006) 103(30):11252–7. doi:10.1073/pnas.0604812103
- Im JS, Arora P, Bricard G, Molano A, Venkataswamy MM, Baine I, et al. Kinetics and cellular site of glycolipid loading control the outcome of natural killer T cell activation. *Immunity* (2009) **30**(6):888–98. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2009.03.022
- Bai L, Constantinides MG, Thomas SY, Reboulet R, Meng F, Koentgen F, et al. Distinct APCs explain the cytokine bias of alpha-galactosylceramide variants in vivo. J Immunol (2012) 188(7):3053-61. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1102414
- Duthie MS, Kahn M, White M, Kapur RP, Kahn SJ. Both CD1d antigen presentation and interleukin-12 are required to activate natural killer T cells during *Trypanosoma cruzi* infection. *Infect Immun* (2005) 73(3):1890–4. doi:10.1128/IAI.73.3.1890-1894.2005
- Sada-Ovalle I, Chiba A, Gonzales A, Brenner MB, Behar SM. Innate invariant NKT cells recognize *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*-infected macrophages, produce interferon-gamma, and kill intracellular bacteria. *PLoS Pathog* (2008) 4(12):e1000239. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1000239
- Leite-De-Moraes MC, Hameg A, Arnould A, Machavoine F, Koezuka Y, Schneider E, et al. A distinct IL-18-induced pathway to fully activate NK T lymphocytes independently from TCR engagement. *J Immunol* (1999) 163(11):5871–6.
- Hayworth JL, Mazzuca DM, Maleki Vareki S, Welch I, McCormick JK, Haeryfar SM. CD1d-independent activation of mouse and human iNKT cells by bacterial superantigens. *Immunol Cell Biol* (2012) **90**(7):699–709. doi:10.1038/icb.2011.90
- Jahng A, Maricic I, Aguilera C, Cardell S, Halder RC, Kumar V. Prevention of autoimmunity by targeting a distinct, noninvariant CD1d-reactive T cell population reactive to sulfatide. *J Exp Med* (2004) **199**(7):947–57. doi:10.1084/jem.20031389
- Rhost S, Sedimbi S, Kadri N, Cardell SL. Immunomodulatory type II natural killer T lymphocytes in health and disease. *Scand J Immunol* (2012) 76(3):246–55. doi:10.1111/j.1365-3083.2012.02750.x
- Girardi E, Maricic I, Wang J, Mac TT, Iyer P, Kumar V, et al. Type II natural killer T cells use features of both innate-like and conventional T cells to recognize sulfatide self antigens. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13(9):851–6. doi:10.1038/ ni.2371
- Zhao J, Weng X, Bagchi S, Wang CR. Polyclonal type II natural killer T cells require PLZF and SAP for their development and contribute to CpGmediated antitumor response. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2014) 111(7):2674–9. doi:10.1073/pnas.1323845111

- Forestier C, Park SH, Wei D, Benlagha K, Teyton L, Bendelac A. T cell development ment in mice expressing CD1d directed by a classical MHC class II promoter. *J Immunol* (2003) 171(8):4096–104. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.171.8.4096
- Berzofsky JA, Terabe M. NKT cells in tumor immunity: opposing subsets define a new immunoregulatory axis. J Immunol (2008) 180(6):3627–35. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.180.6.3627
- Duthie MS, Kahn M, White M, Kapur RP, Kahn SJ. Critical proinflammatory and anti-inflammatory functions of different subsets of CD1d-restricted natural killer T cells during *Trypanosoma cruzi* infection. *Infect Immun* (2005) 73(1):181–92. doi:10.1128/IAI.73.1.181-192.2005
- Mallevaey T, Zanetta JP, Faveeuw C, Fontaine J, Maes E, Platt F, et al. Activation of invariant NKT cells by the helminth parasite *Schistosoma mansoni*. J Immunol (2006) 176(4):2476–85. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.176.4.2476
- Gold MC, Lewinsohn DM. Co-dependents: MR1-restricted MAIT cells and their antimicrobial function. *Nat Rev Microbiol* (2013) 11(1):14–9. doi:10.1038/nrmicro2918
- Gapin L. Check MAIT. J Immunol (2014) 192(10):4475–80. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1400119
- 56. Tilloy F, Treiner E, Park SH, Garcia C, Lemonnier F, de la Salle H, et al. An invariant T cell receptor alpha chain defines a novel TAP-independent major histocompatibility complex class Ib-restricted alpha/beta T cell subpopulation in mammals. *J Exp Med* (1999) 189(12):1907–21. doi:10.1084/ jem.189.12.1907
- Porcelli S, Yockey CE, Brenner MB, Balk SP. Analysis of T cell antigen receptor (TCR) expression by human peripheral blood CD4-8- alpha/beta T cells demonstrates preferential use of several V beta genes and an invariant TCR alpha chain. J Exp Med (1993) 178(1):1–16. doi:10.1084/jem.178.1.1
- Seach N, Guerri L, Le Bourhis L, Mburu Y, Cui Y, Bessoles S, et al. Doublepositive thymocytes select mucosal-associated invariant T cells. *J Immunol* (2013) 191(12):6002–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1301212
- Treiner E, Duban L, Bahram S, Radosavljevic M, Wanner V, Tilloy F, et al. Selection of evolutionarily conserved mucosal-associated invariant T cells by MR1. *Nature* (2003) 422(6928):164–9. doi:10.1038/nature01433
- Riegert P, Wanner V, Bahram S. Genomics, isoforms, expression, and phylogeny of the MHC class I-related MR1 gene. *J Immunol* (1998) 161(8):4066–77.
- Huang S, Martin E, Kim S, Yu L, Soudais C, Fremont DH, et al. MR1 antigen presentation to mucosal-associated invariant T cells was highly conserved in evolution. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2009) **106**(20):8290–5. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0903196106
- Tsukamoto K, Deakin JE, Graves JA, Hashimoto K. Exceptionally high conservation of the MHC class I-related gene, MR1, among mammals. *Immunogenetics* (2013) 65(2):115–24. doi:10.1007/s00251-012-0666-5
- Leeansyah E, Loh L, Nixon DF, Sandberg JK. Acquisition of innate-like microbial reactivity in mucosal tissues during human fetal MAIT-cell development. *Nat Commun* (2014) 5:3143. doi:10.1038/ncomms4143
- 64. Walker LJ, Kang YH, Smith MO, Tharmalingham H, Ramamurthy N, Fleming VM, et al. Human MAIT and CD8alphaalpha cells develop from a pool of type-17 precommitted CD8+ T cells. *Blood* (2012) **119**(2):422–33. doi:10.1182/blood-2011-05-353789
- Dusseaux M, Martin E, Serriari N, Peguillet I, Premel V, Louis D, et al. Human MAIT cells are xenobiotic-resistant, tissue-targeted, CD161hi IL-17-secreting T cells. *Blood* (2011) 117(4):1250–9. doi:10.1182/blood-2010-08-303339
- Tang XZ, Jo J, Tan AT, Sandalova E, Chia A, Tan KC, et al. IL-7 licenses activation of human liver intrasinusoidal mucosal-associated invariant T cells. J Immunol (2013) 190(7):3142–52. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1203218
- Martin E, Treiner E, Duban L, Guerri L, Laude H, Toly C, et al. Stepwise development of MAIT cells in mouse and human. *PLoS Biol* (2009) 7(3):e54. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.1000054
- Reantragoon R, Corbett AJ, Sakala IG, Gherardin NA, Furness JB, Chen Z, et al. Antigen-loaded MR1 tetramers define T cell receptor heterogeneity in mucosal-associated invariant T cells. *J Exp Med* (2013) **210**(11):2305–20. doi:10.1084/jem.20130958
- Meierovics A, Yankelevich WJ, Cowley SC. MAIT cells are critical for optimal mucosal immune responses during in vivo pulmonary bacterial infection. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110(33):E3119–28. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1302799110
- Kurioka A, Ussher JE, Cosgrove C, Clough C, Fergusson JR, Smith K, et al. MAIT cells are licensed through granzyme exchange to kill bacterially

sensitized targets. Mucosal Immunol (2015) 8(2):429-40. doi:10.1038/mi.2014.81

- Le Bourhis L, Dusseaux M, Bohineust A, Bessoles S, Martin E, Premel V, et al. MAIT cells detect and efficiently lyse bacterially-*infected* epithelial cells. *PLoS Pathog* (2013) 9(10):e1003681. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1003681
- Georgel P, Radosavljevic M, Macquin C, Bahram S. The non-conventional MHC class I MR1 molecule controls infection by *Klebsiella pneumoniae* in mice. *Mol Immunol* (2011) 48(5):769–75. doi:10.1016/j. molimm.2010.12.002
- Chua WJ, Truscott SM, Eickhoff CS, Blazevic A, Hoft DF, Hansen TH. Polyclonal mucosa-associated invariant T cells have unique innate functions in bacterial infection. *Infect Immun* (2012) 80(9):3256–67. doi:10.1128/ IAI.00279-12
- Kjer-Nielsen L, Patel O, Corbett AJ, Le Nours J, Meehan B, Liu L, et al. MR1 presents microbial vitamin B metabolites to MAIT cells. *Nature* (2012) 491(7426):717–23. doi:10.1038/nature11605
- Corbett AJ, Eckle SB, Birkinshaw RW, Liu L, Patel O, Mahony J, et al. T-cell activation by transitory neo-antigens derived from distinct microbial pathways. *Nature* (2014) 509(7500):361–5. doi:10.1038/nature13160
- Soudais C, Samassa F, Sarkis M, Le Bourhis L, Bessoles S, Blanot D, et al. In vitro and in vivo analysis of the Gram-negative bacteria-derived riboflavin precursor derivatives activating mouse MAIT cells. *J Immunol* (2015) 194(10):4641–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1403224
- 77. Ussher JE, Bilton M, Attwod E, Shadwell J, Richardson R, de Lara C, et al. CD161++ CD8+ T cells, including the MAIT cell subset, are specifically activated by IL-12+IL-18 in a TCR-independent manner. *Eur J Immunol* (2014) 44(1):195–203. doi:10.1002/eji.201343509
- Majno G. The ancient riddle of sigma eta psi iota sigma (sepsis). J Infect Dis (1991) 163(5):937–45. doi:10.1093/infdis/163.5.937
- MacFie J. Surgical sepsis. Br J Surg (2013) 100(9):1119-22. doi:10.1002/ bjs.9155_1
- Cerra FB. The systemic septic response: multiple systems organ failure. Crit Care Clin (1985) 1(3):591–607.
- Bone RC, Balk RA, Cerra FB, Dellinger RP, Fein AM, Knaus WA, et al. Definitions for sepsis and organ failure and guidelines for the use of innovative therapies in sepsis. The ACCP/SCCM consensus conference committee. American college of chest physicians/society of critical care medicine. *Chest* (1992) 101(6):1644–55. doi:10.1378/chest.101.6.1644
- Angus DC, Linde-Zwirble WT, Lidicker J, Clermont G, Carcillo J, Pinsky MR. Epidemiology of severe sepsis in the United States: analysis of incidence, outcome, and associated costs of care. *Crit Care Med* (2001) **29**(7):1303–10. doi:10.1097/00003246-200107000-00002
- Mayr FB, Yende S, Angus DC. Epidemiology of severe sepsis. Virulence (2014) 5(1):4–11. doi:10.4161/viru.27372
- Iwashyna TJ, Ely EW, Smith DM, Langa KM. Long-term cognitive impairment and functional disability among survivors of severe sepsis. *JAMA* (2010) 304(16):1787–94. doi:10.1001/jama.2010.1553
- Shapiro NI, Howell MD, Talmor D, Donnino M, Ngo L, Bates DW. Mortality in emergency department sepsis (MEDS) score predicts 1-year mortality. *Crit Care Med* (2007) 35(1):192–8. doi:10.1097/01.CCM.0000251508.12555.3E
- Martin GS, Mannino DM, Moss M. The effect of age on the development and outcome of adult sepsis. *Crit Care Med* (2006) 34(1):15–21. doi:10.1097/01. CCM.0000194535.82812.BA
- Yang Y, Yang KS, Hsann YM, Lim V, Ong BC. The effect of comorbidity and age on hospital mortality and length of stay in patients with sepsis. *J Crit Care* (2010) 25(3):398–405. doi:10.1016/j.jcrc.2009.09.001
- Nasa P, Juneja D, Singh O, Dang R, Arora V. Severe sepsis and its impact on outcome in elderly and very elderly patients admitted in intensive care unit. *J Intensive Care Med* (2012) 27(3):179–83. doi:10.1177/0885066610397116
- Nasa P, Juneja D, Singh O. Severe sepsis and septic shock in the elderly: an overview. World J Crit Care Med (2012) 1(1):23–30. doi:10.5492/wjccm. v1.i1.23
- Dellinger RP, Levy MM, Rhodes A, Annane D, Gerlach H, Opal SM, et al. Surviving sepsis campaign: international guidelines for management of severe sepsis and septic shock: 2012. *Crit Care Med* (2013) 41(2):580–637. doi:10.1097/CCM.0b013e31827e83af
- Angus DC, van der Poll T. Severe sepsis and septic shock. N Engl J Med (2013) 369(9):840–51. doi:10.1056/NEJMra1208623

- Gu WJ, Wang F, Bakker J, Tang L, Liu JC. The effect of goal-directed therapy on mortality in patients with sepsis – earlier is better: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Crit Care* (2014) 18(5):570. doi:10.1186/ s13054-014-0570-5
- van der Poll T, Opal SM. Host-pathogen interactions in sepsis. *Lancet Infect Dis* (2008) 8(1):32–43. doi:10.1016/S1473-3099(07)70265-7
- Tracey KJ, Beutler B, Lowry SF, Merryweather J, Wolpe S, Milsark IW, et al. Shock and tissue injury induced by recombinant human cachectin. *Science* (1986) 234(4775):470–4. doi:10.1126/science.3764421
- Tracey KJ, Fong Y, Hesse DG, Manogue KR, Lee AT, Kuo GC, et al. Anticachectin/TNF monoclonal antibodies prevent septic shock during lethal bacteraemia. *Nature* (1987) 330(6149):662–4. doi:10.1038/330662a0
- Doherty GM, Lange JR, Langstein HN, Alexander HR, Buresh CM, Norton JA. Evidence for IFN-gamma as a mediator of the lethality of endotoxin and tumor necrosis factor-alpha. *J Immunol* (1992) 149(5):1666–70.
- Pinsky MR, Vincent JL, Deviere J, Alegre M, Kahn RJ, Dupont E. Serum cytokine levels in human septic shock. Relation to multiple-system organ failure and mortality. *Chest* (1993) 103(2):565–75. doi:10.1378/chest.103.2.565
- Weber GF, Chousterman BG, He S, Fenn AM, Nairz M, Anzai A, et al. Interleukin-3 amplifies acute inflammation and is a potential therapeutic target in sepsis. *Science* (2015) 347(6227):1260–5. doi:10.1126/science. aaa4268
- Hotchkiss RS, Monneret G, Payen D. Immunosuppression in sepsis: a novel understanding of the disorder and a new therapeutic approach. *Lancet Infect Dis* (2013) 13(3):260–8. doi:10.1016/S1473-3099(13)70001-X
- 100. Otto GP, Sossdorf M, Claus RA, Rodel J, Menge K, Reinhart K, et al. The late phase of sepsis is characterized by an increased microbiological burden and death rate. *Crit Care* (2011) 15(4):R183. doi:10.1186/cc10332
- 101. Torgersen C, Moser P, Luckner G, Mayr V, Jochberger S, Hasibeder WR, et al. Macroscopic postmortem findings in 235 surgical intensive care patients with sepsis. *Anesth Analg* (2009) 108(6):1841–7. doi:10.1213/ ane.0b013e318195e11d
- 102. Meakins JL, Pietsch JB, Bubenick O, Kelly R, Rode H, Gordon J, et al. Delayed hypersensitivity: indicator of acquired failure of host defenses in sepsis and trauma. *Ann Surg* (1977) 186(3):241–50. doi:10.1097/00000658-197709000-00002
- 103. Walton AH, Muenzer JT, Rasche D, Boomer JS, Sato B, Brownstein BH, et al. Reactivation of multiple viruses in patients with sepsis. *PLoS One* (2014) 9(2):e98819. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0098819
- 104. van Dissel JT, van Langevelde P, Westendorp RG, Kwappenberg K, Frolich M. Anti-inflammatory cytokine profile and mortality in febrile patients. *Lancet* (1998) 351(9107):950–3. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(05)60606-X
- 105. Gogos CA, Drosou E, Bassaris HP, Skoutelis A. Pro- versus anti-inflammatory cytokine profile in patients with severe sepsis: a marker for prognosis and future therapeutic options. J Infect Dis (2000) 181(1):176–80. doi:10.1086/315214
- Ertel W, Kremer JP, Kenney J, Steckholzer U, Jarrar D, Trentz O, et al. Downregulation of proinflammatory cytokine release in whole blood from septic patients. *Blood* (1995) 85(5):1341–7.
- 107. Munoz C, Carlet J, Fitting C, Misset B, Bleriot JP, Cavaillon JM. Dysregulation of in vitro cytokine production by monocytes during sepsis. J Clin Invest (1991) 88(5):1747–54. doi:10.1172/JCI115493
- Lopez-Collazo E, del Fresno C. Pathophysiology of endotoxin tolerance: mechanisms and clinical consequences. *Crit Care* (2013) 17(6):242. doi:10.1186/cc13110
- 109. Sinistro A, Almerighi C, Ciaprini C, Natoli S, Sussarello E, Di Fino S, et al. Downregulation of CD40 ligand response in monocytes from sepsis patients. *Clin Vaccine Immunol* (2008) 15(12):1851–8. doi:10.1128/CVI.00184-08
- 110. Boomer JS, To K, Chang KC, Takasu O, Osborne DF, Walton AH, et al. Immunosuppression in patients who die of sepsis and multiple organ failure. *JAMA* (2011) **306**(23):2594–605. doi:10.1001/jama.2011.1829
- 111. Meisel C, Schefold JC, Pschowski R, Baumann T, Hetzger K, Gregor J, et al. Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor to reverse sepsis-associated immunosuppression: a double-blind, randomized, placebo-controlled multicenter trial. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2009) 180(7):640–8. doi:10.1164/rccm.200903-0363OC
- 112. Venet F, Chung CS, Kherouf H, Geeraert A, Malcus C, Poitevin F, et al. Increased circulating regulatory T cells (CD4(+)CD25 (+)CD127 (-))

contribute to lymphocyte anergy in septic shock patients. *Intensive Care Med* (2009) **35**(4):678–86. doi:10.1007/s00134-008-1337-8

- 113. Delano MJ, Scumpia PO, Weinstein JS, Coco D, Nagaraj S, Kelly-Scumpia KM, et al. MyD88-dependent expansion of an immature GR-1(+)CD11b(+) population induces T cell suppression and Th2 polarization in sepsis. *J Exp Med* (2007) **204**(6):1463–74. doi:10.1084/jem.20062602
- 114. Shrum B, Anantha RV, Xu SX, Donnelly M, Haeryfar SM, McCormick JK, et al. A robust scoring system to evaluate sepsis severity in an animal model. BMC Res Notes (2014) 7:233. doi:10.1186/1756-0500-7-233
- 115. Hotchkiss RS, Tinsley KW, Swanson PE, Schmieg RE Jr, Hui JJ, Chang KC, et al. Sepsis-induced apoptosis causes progressive profound depletion of B and CD4+ T lymphocytes in humans. *J Immunol* (2001) **166**(11):6952–63. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.166.11.6952
- 116. Hotchkiss RS, Tinsley KW, Swanson PE, Grayson MH, Osborne DF, Wagner TH, et al. Depletion of dendritic cells, but not macrophages, in patients with sepsis. J Immunol (2002) 168(5):2493–500. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.168.5.2493
- 117. Felmet KA, Hall MW, Clark RS, Jaffe R, Carcillo JA. Prolonged lymphopenia, lymphoid depletion, and hypoprolactinemia in children with nosocomial sepsis and multiple organ failure. J Immunol (2005) 174(6):3765–72. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.174.6.3765
- Toti P, De Felice C, Occhini R, Schuerfeld K, Stumpo M, Epistolato MC, et al. Spleen depletion in neonatal sepsis and chorioamnionitis. *Am J Clin Pathol* (2004) 122(5):765–71. doi:10.1309/RV6E-9BMC-9954-A2WU
- Voll RE, Herrmann M, Roth EA, Stach C, Kalden JR, Girkontaite I. Immunosuppressive effects of apoptotic cells. *Nature* (1997) **390**(6658):350– 1. doi:10.1038/37022
- 120. Faivre V, Lukaszewicz AC, Alves A, Charron D, Payen D, Haziot A. Human monocytes differentiate into dendritic cells subsets that induce anergic and regulatory T cells in sepsis. *PLoS One* (2012) 7(10):e47209. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0047209
- 121. Hotchkiss RS, Swanson PE, Knudson CM, Chang KC, Cobb JP, Osborne DF, et al. Overexpression of Bcl-2 in transgenic mice decreases apoptosis and improves survival in sepsis. *J Immunol* (1999) **162**(7):4148–56.
- 122. Hotchkiss RS, Tinsley KW, Swanson PE, Chang KC, Cobb JP, Buchman TG, et al. Prevention of lymphocyte cell death in sepsis improves survival in mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1999) **96**(25):14541–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.96.25.14541
- 123. Donovan S, Bearman GM. Use of intravenous immunoglobulin in critically ill patients. Curr Infect Dis Rep (2014) 16(12):447. doi:10.1007/ s11908-014-0447-4
- 124. Derkx B, Wittes J, McCloskey R. Randomized, placebo-controlled trial of HA-1A, a human monoclonal antibody to endotoxin, in children with meningococcal septic shock. European pediatric meningococcal septic shock trial study group. *Clin Infect Dis* (1999) **28**(4):770–7. doi:10.1086/515184
- 125. Opal SM, Laterre PF, Francois B, LaRosa SP, Angus DC, Mira JP, et al. Effect of eritoran, an antagonist of MD2-TLR4, on mortality in patients with severe sepsis: the ACCESS randomized trial. *JAMA* (2013) **309**(11):1154–62. doi:10.1001/jama.2013.2194
- Rondon E, Venkataraman R. Afelimomab led to a modest mortality benefit in patients with severe sepsis and elevated interleukin-6 levels. *Crit Care* (2005) 9(5):E20. doi:10.1186/cc3798
- 127. Abraham E, Laterre PF, Garbino J, Pingleton S, Butler T, Dugernier T, et al. Lenercept (p55 tumor necrosis factor receptor fusion protein) in severe sepsis and early septic shock: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, multicenter phase III trial with 1,342 patients. *Crit Care Med* (2001) 29(3):503–10. doi:10.1097/00003246-200103000-00006
- 128. Opal SM, Fisher CJ Jr, Dhainaut JF, Vincent JL, Brase R, Lowry SF, et al. Confirmatory interleukin-1 receptor antagonist trial in severe sepsis: a phase III, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, multicenter trial. The interleukin-1 receptor antagonist sepsis investigator group. *Crit Care Med* (1997) 25(7):1115–24. doi:10.1097/00003246-199707000-00010
- 129. Suputtamongkol Y, Intaranongpai S, Smith MD, Angus B, Chaowagul W, Permpikul C, et al. A double-blind placebo-controlled study of an infusion of lexipafant (platelet-activating factor receptor antagonist) in patients with severe sepsis. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* (2000) 44(3):693–6. doi:10.1128/ AAC.44.3.693-696.2000

- Bruno JJ, Dee BM, Anderegg BA, Hernandez M, Pravinkumar SE. US practitioner opinions and prescribing practices regarding corticosteroid therapy for severe sepsis and septic shock. J Crit Care (2012) 27(4):351–61. doi:10.1016/j.jcrc.2011.12.011
- 131. Docke WD, Randow F, Syrbe U, Krausch D, Asadullah K, Reinke P, et al. Monocyte deactivation in septic patients: restoration by IFN-gamma treatment. Nat Med (1997) 3(6):678–81. doi:10.1038/nm0697-678
- 132. Nalos M, Santner-Nanan B, Parnell G, Tang B, McLean AS, Nanan R. Immune effects of interferon gamma in persistent staphylococcal sepsis. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2012) 185(1):110–2. doi:10.1164/ajrccm.185.1.110
- Hall MW, Knatz NL, Vetterly C, Tomarello S, Wewers MD, Volk HD, et al. Immunoparalysis and nosocomial infection in children with multiple organ dysfunction syndrome. *Intensive Care Med* (2011) 37(3):525–32. doi:10.1007/ s00134-010-2088-x
- Sprent J, Surh CD. Interleukin 7, maestro of the immune system. Semin Immunol (2012) 24(3):149–50. doi:10.1016/j.smim.2012.04.011
- 135. Rosenberg SA, Sportes C, Ahmadzadeh M, Fry TJ, Ngo LT, Schwarz SL, et al. IL-7 administration to humans leads to expansion of CD8+ and CD4+ cells but a relative decrease of CD4+ T-regulatory cells. *J Immunother* (2006) 29(3):313–9. doi:10.1097/01.cji.0000210386.55951.c2
- Levy Y, Lacabaratz C, Weiss L, Viard JP, Goujard C, Lelievre JD, et al. Enhanced T cell recovery in HIV-1-infected adults through IL-7 treatment. J Clin Invest (2009) 119(4):997–1007. doi:10.1172/JCI38052
- Alstadhaug KB, Croughs T, Henriksen S, Leboeuf C, Sereti I, Hirsch HH, et al. Treatment of progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy with interleukin 7. JAMA Neurol (2014) 71(8):1030–5. doi:10.1001/jamaneurol.2014.825
- 138. Levy Y, Sereti I, Tambussi G, Routy JP, Lelievre JD, Delfraissy JF, et al. Effects of recombinant human interleukin 7 on T-cell recovery and thymic output in HIV-infected patients receiving antiretroviral therapy: results of a phase I/ IIa randomized, placebo-controlled, multicenter study. *Clin Infect Dis* (2012) 55(2):291–300. doi:10.1093/cid/cis383
- 139. Sportes C, Hakim FT, Memon SA, Zhang H, Chua KS, Brown MR, et al. Administration of rhIL-7 in humans increases in vivo TCR repertoire diversity by preferential expansion of naive T cell subsets. *J Exp Med* (2008) 205(7):1701–14. doi:10.1084/jem.20071681
- 140. Unsinger J, McGlynn M, Kasten KR, Hoekzema AS, Watanabe E, Muenzer JT, et al. IL-7 promotes T cell viability, trafficking, and functionality and improves survival in sepsis. *J Immunol* (2010) 184(7):3768–79. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0903151
- 141. Unsinger J, Burnham CA, McDonough J, Morre M, Prakash PS, Caldwell CC, et al. Interleukin-7 ameliorates immune dysfunction and improves survival in a 2-hit model of fungal sepsis. J Infect Dis (2012) 206(4):606–16. doi:10.1093/infdis/jis383
- Venet F, Foray AP, Villars-Mechin A, Malcus C, Poitevin-Later F, Lepape A, et al. IL-7 restores lymphocyte functions in septic patients. *J Immunol* (2012) 189(10):5073–81. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1202062
- 143. Condotta SA, Rai D, James BR, Griffith TS, Badovinac VP. Sustained and incomplete recovery of naive CD8+ T cell precursors after sepsis contributes to impaired CD8+ T cell responses to infection. *J Immunol* (2013) 190(5):1991–2000. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1202379
- 144. Inoue S, Unsinger J, Davis CG, Muenzer JT, Ferguson TA, Chang K, et al. IL-15 prevents apoptosis, reverses innate and adaptive immune dysfunction, and improves survival in sepsis. J Immunol (2010) 184(3):1401–9. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.0902307
- 145. Chung KP, Chang HT, Lo SC, Chang LY, Lin SY, Cheng A, et al. Severe lymphopenia is associated with elevated plasma interleukin-15 levels and increased mortality during severe sepsis. *Shock* (2015) **43**(6):569–75. doi:10.1097/ SHK.000000000000347
- 146. Barber DL, Wherry EJ, Masopust D, Zhu B, Allison JP, Sharpe AH, et al. Restoring function in exhausted CD8 T cells during chronic viral infection. *Nature* (2006) 439(7077):682–7. doi:10.1038/nature04444
- 147. Brahmamdam P, Inoue S, Unsinger J, Chang KC, McDunn JE, Hotchkiss RS. Delayed administration of anti-PD-1 antibody reverses immune dysfunction and improves survival during sepsis. *J Leukoc Biol* (2010) 88(2):233–40. doi:10.1189/jlb.0110037
- 148. Zhang Y, Zhou Y, Lou J, Li J, Bo L, Zhu K, et al. PD-L1 blockade improves survival in experimental sepsis by inhibiting lymphocyte apoptosis and

reversing monocyte dysfunction. Crit Care (2010) 14(6):R220. doi:10.1186/ cc9354

- 149. Copeland S, Warren HS, Lowry SF, Calvano SE, Remick D, Inflammation and the Host Response to Injury Investigators. Acute inflammatory response to endotoxin in mice and humans. *Clin Diagn Lab Immunol* (2005) **12**(1):60–7. doi:10.1128/CDLI.12.1.60-67.2005
- Remick DG, Newcomb DE, Bolgos GL, Call DR. Comparison of the mortality and inflammatory response of two models of sepsis: lipopolysaccharide vs. cecal ligation and puncture. *Shock* (2000) 13(2):110–6. doi:10.1097/00024382-200013020-00004
- Witzenbichler B, Westermann D, Knueppel S, Schultheiss HP, Tschope C. Protective role of angiopoietin-1 in endotoxic shock. *Circulation* (2005) 111(1):97–105. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.0000151287.08202.8E
- 152. Wischmeyer PE, Kahana M, Wolfson R, Ren H, Musch MM, Chang EB. Glutamine reduces cytokine release, organ damage, and mortality in a rat model of endotoxemia. *Shock* (2001) 16(5):398–402. doi:10.1097/00024382-200116050-00014
- Lang CH, Bagby GJ, Spitzer JJ. Glucose kinetics and body temperature after lethal and nonlethal doses of endotoxin. *Am J Physiol* (1985) 248(4 Pt 2):R471–8.
- 154. Taniguchi T, Shibata K, Yamamoto K, Mizukoshi Y, Kobayashi T. Effects of lidocaine administration on hemodynamics and cytokine responses to endotoxemia in rabbits. *Crit Care Med* (2000) 28(3):755–9. doi:10.1097/00003246-200004000-00032
- 155. Carvalho GL, Wakabayashi G, Shimazu M, Karahashi T, Yoshida M, Yamamoto S, et al. Anti-interleukin-8 monoclonal antibody reduces free radical production and improves hemodynamics and survival rate in endotoxic shock in rabbits. *Surgery* (1997) **122**(1):60–8. doi:10.1016/ S0039-6060(97)90265-8
- 156. Nielsen JS, Larsson A, Rix T, Nyboe R, Gjedsted J, Krog J, et al. The effect of activated protein C on plasma cytokine levels in a porcine model of acute endotoxemia. *Intensive Care Med* (2007) 33(6):1085–93. doi:10.1007/ s00134-007-0631-1
- 157. Jourdain M, Carrette O, Tournoys A, Fourrier F, Mizon C, Mangalaboyi J, et al. Effects of inter-alpha-inhibitor in experimental endotoxic shock and disseminated intravascular coagulation. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (1997) 156(6):1825–33. doi:10.1164/ajrccm.156.6.9611100
- Leturcq DJ, Moriarty AM, Talbott G, Winn RK, Martin TR, Ulevitch RJ. Antibodies against CD14 protect primates from endotoxin-induced shock. *J Clin Invest* (1996) 98(7):1533–8. doi:10.1172/JCI118945
- Haudek SB, Natmessnig BE, Furst W, Bahrami S, Schlag G, Redl H. Lipopolysaccharide dose response in baboons. *Shock* (2003) 20(5):431–6. doi:10.1097/01.shk.0000090843.66556.74
- 160. Kreimeier U, Brueckner UB, Gerspach S, Veitinger K, Messmer K. A porcine model of hyperdynamic endotoxemia: pattern of respiratory, macrocirculatory, and regional blood flow changes. J Invest Surg (1993) 6(2):143–56. doi:10.3109/08941939309141605
- 161. Poltorak A, He X, Smirnova I, Liu MY, Van Huffel C, Du X, et al. Defective LPS signaling in C3H/HeJ and C57BL/10ScCr mice: mutations in Tlr4 gene. *Science* (1998) 282(5396):2085–8. doi:10.1126/science.282.5396.2085
- Fink MP. Animal models of sepsis. Virulence (2014) 5(1):143–53. doi:10.4161/ viru.26083
- Rittirsch D, Hoesel LM, Ward PA. The disconnect between animal models of sepsis and human sepsis. *J Leukoc Biol* (2007) 81(1):137–43. doi:10.1189/ jlb.0806542
- 164. Fink MP, Morrissey PE, Stein KL, Clement RE, Fiallo V, Gardiner WM. Systemic and regional hemodynamic effects of cyclo-oxygenase and thromboxane synthetase inhibition in normal and hyperdynamic endotoxemic rabbits. *Circ Shock* (1988) 26(1):41–57.
- 165. Xu D, Qi L, Guillory D, Cruz N, Berg R, Deitch EA. Mechanisms of endotoxin-induced intestinal injury in a hyperdynamic model of sepsis. *J Trauma* (1993) 34(5):676–82. doi:10.1097/00005373-199305000-00010
- Breslow MJ, Miller CF, Parker SD, Walman AT, Traystman RJ. Effect of vasopressors on organ blood flow during endotoxin shock in pigs. *Am J Physiol* (1987) 252(2 Pt 2):H291–300.
- Buras JA, Holzmann B, Sitkovsky M. Animal models of sepsis: setting the stage. Nat Rev Drug Discov (2005) 4(10):854–65. doi:10.1038/nrd1854

- Billiau A. Gamma-interferon: the match that lights the fire? *Immunol Today* (1988) 9(2):37–40. doi:10.1016/0167-5699(88)91256-X
- Morris M, Li L. Molecular mechanisms and pathological consequences of endotoxin tolerance and priming. *Arch Immunol Ther Exp (Warsz)* (2012) 60(1):13–8. doi:10.1007/s00005-011-0155-9
- 170. Macarthur H, Couri DM, Wilken GH, Westfall TC, Lechner AJ, Matuschak GM, et al. Modulation of serum cytokine levels by a novel superoxide dismutase mimetic, M40401, in an *Escherichia coli* model of septic shock: correlation with preserved circulating catecholamines. *Crit Care Med* (2003) 31(1):237–45. doi:10.1097/01.CCM.0000045202.66538.DB
- 171. Pass LJ, Schloerb PR, Pearce FJ, Drucker WR. Cardiopulmonary response of the rat to Gram-negative bacteremia. *Am J Physiol* (1984) **246**(3 Pt 2):H344–50.
- 172. Wakabayashi G, Gelfand JA, Burke JF, Thompson RC, Dinarello CA. A specific receptor antagonist for interleukin 1 prevents *Escherichia coli*-induced shock in rabbits. *FASEB J* (1991) **5**(3):338–43.
- 173. Castellheim A, Thorgersen EB, Hellerud BC, Pharo A, Johansen HT, Brosstad F, et al. New biomarkers in an acute model of live *Escherichia coli*-induced sepsis in pigs. *Scand J Immunol* (2008) 68(1):75–84. doi:10.1111/j.1365-3083.2008.02122.x
- Kazarian KK, Perdue PW, Lynch W, Dziki A, Nevola J, Lee CH, et al. Porcine peritoneal sepsis: modeling for clinical relevance. *Shock* (1994) 1(3):201–12. doi:10.1097/00024382-199403000-00008
- 175. Minnema MC, Chang AC, Jansen PM, Lubbers YT, Pratt BM, Whittaker BG, et al. Recombinant human antithrombin III improves survival and attenuates inflammatory responses in baboons lethally challenged with *Escherichia coli*. *Blood* (2000) **95**(4):1117–23.
- Carroll GC, Snyder JV. Hyperdynamic severe intravascular sepsis depends on fluid administration in cynomolgus monkey. *Am J Physiol* (1982) 243(1):R131–41.
- 177. Cryer HM, Garrison RN, Kaebnick HW, Harris PD, Flint LM. Skeletal microcirculatory responses to hyperdynamic *Escherichia coli* sepsis in unanesthetized rats. *Arch Surg* (1987) **122**(1):86–92. doi:10.1001/ archsurg.1987.01400130092014
- Rimmele T, Assadi A, Benatir F, Boselli E, Kaminski C, Arnal F, et al. Validation of a *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* porcine model of septic shock. J Infect (2006) 53(3):199–205. doi:10.1016/j.jinf.2005.10.023
- Cross AS, Opal SM, Sadoff JC, Gemski P. Choice of bacteria in animal models of sepsis. *Infect Immun* (1993) 61(7):2741–7.
- 180. Zanetti G, Heumann D, Gerain J, Kohler J, Abbet P, Barras C, et al. Cytokine production after intravenous or peritoneal Gram-negative bacterial challenge in mice. Comparative protective efficacy of antibodies to tumor necrosis factor-alpha and to lipopolysaccharide. *J Immunol* (1992) 148(6):1890–7.
- 181. Kumar A, Haery C, Paladugu B, Kumar A, Symeoneides S, Taiberg L, et al. The duration of hypotension before the initiation of antibiotic treatment is a critical determinant of survival in a murine model of *Escherichia coli* septic shock: association with serum lactate and inflammatory cytokine levels. *J Infect Dis* (2006) **193**(2):251–8. doi:10.1086/498909
- 182. Matute-Bello G, Frevert CW, Kajikawa O, Skerrett SJ, Goodman RB, Park DR, et al. Septic shock and acute lung injury in rabbits with peritonitis: failure of the neutrophil response to localized infection. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2001) 163(1):234–43. doi:10.1164/ajrccm.163.1.9909034
- 183. Natanson C, Fink MP, Ballantyne HK, MacVittie TJ, Conklin JJ, Parrillo JE. Gram-negative bacteremia produces both severe systolic and diastolic cardiac dysfunction in a canine model that simulates human septic shock. J Clin Invest (1986) 78(1):259–70. doi:10.1172/JCI112559
- 184. Goldfarb RD, Glock D, Kumar A, McCarthy RJ, Mei J, Guynn T, et al. A porcine model of peritonitis and bacteremia simulates human septic shock. *Shock* (1996) 6(6):442–51. doi:10.1097/00024382-199612000-00009
- 185. Mathiak G, Szewczyk D, Abdullah F, Ovadia P, Feuerstein G, Rabinovici R. An improved clinically relevant sepsis model in the conscious rat. *Crit Care Med* (2000) 28(6):1947–52. doi:10.1097/00003246-200006000-00043
- Rittirsch D, Huber-Lang MS, Flierl MA, Ward PA. Immunodesign of experimental sepsis by cecal ligation and puncture. *Nat Protoc* (2009) 4(1):31–6. doi:10.1038/nprot.2008.214
- 187. Osuchowski MF, Welch K, Siddiqui J, Remick DG. Circulating cytokine/ inhibitor profiles reshape the understanding of the SIRS/CARS continuum in

sepsis and predict mortality. J Immunol (2006) 177(3):1967-74. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.177.3.1967

- Hollenberg SM, Dumasius A, Easington C, Colilla SA, Neumann A, Parrillo JE. Characterization of a hyperdynamic murine model of resuscitated sepsis using echocardiography. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2001) 164(5):891–5. doi:10.1164/ajrccm.164.5.2010073
- 189. Muenzer JT, Davis CG, Chang K, Schmidt RE, Dunne WM, Coopersmith CM, et al. Characterization and modulation of the immunosuppressive phase of sepsis. *Infect Immun* (2010) 78(4):1582–92. doi:10.1128/ IAI.01213-09
- 190. Lustig MK, Bac VH, Pavlovic D, Maier S, Grundling M, Grisk O, et al. Colon ascendens stent peritonitis – a model of sepsis adopted to the rat: physiological, microcirculatory and laboratory changes. *Shock* (2007) 28(1):59–64. doi:10.1097/SHK.0b013e31802e454f
- 191. Wang P, Ba ZF, Chaudry IH. Hepatic extraction of indocyanine green is depressed early in sepsis despite increased hepatic blood flow and cardiac output. Arch Surg (1991) 126(2):219–24. doi:10.1001/ archsurg.1991.01410260109015
- 192. Brooks HF, Osabutey CK, Moss RF, Andrews PL, Davies DC. Caecal ligation and puncture in the rat mimics the pathophysiological changes in human sepsis and causes multi-organ dysfunction. *Metab Brain Dis* (2007) 22(3-4):353-73. doi:10.1007/s11011-007-9058-1
- 193. Muenzer JT, Davis CG, Dunne BS, Unsinger J, Dunne WM, Hotchkiss RS. Pneumonia after cecal ligation and puncture: a clinically relevant "two-hit" model of sepsis. *Shock* (2006) 26(6):565–70. doi:10.1097/01. shk.0000235130.82363.ed
- 194. Murphey ED, Lin CY, McGuire RW, Toliver-Kinsky T, Herndon DN, Sherwood ER. Diminished bacterial clearance is associated with decreased IL-12 and interferon-gamma production but a sustained proinflammatory response in a murine model of postseptic immunosuppression. *Shock* (2004) 21(5):415–25. doi:10.1097/00024382-200405000-00004
- 195. Pene F, Zuber B, Courtine E, Rousseau C, Ouaaz F, Toubiana J, et al. Dendritic cells modulate lung response to *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* in a murine model of sepsis-induced immune dysfunction. *J Immunol* (2008) **181**(12):8513–20. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.181.12.8513
- 196. Benjamim CF, Hogaboam CM, Lukacs NW, Kunkel SL. Septic mice are susceptible to pulmonary aspergillosis. Am J Pathol (2003) 163(6):2605–17. doi:10.1016/S0002-9440(10)63615-2
- 197. Singleton KD, Wischmeyer PE. Distance of cecum ligated influences mortality, tumor necrosis factor-alpha and interleukin-6 expression following cecal ligation and puncture in the rat. *Eur Surg Res* (2003) 35(6):486–91. doi:10.1159/000073387
- Ebong S, Call D, Nemzek J, Bolgos G, Newcomb D, Remick D. Immunopathologic alterations in murine models of sepsis of increasing severity. *Infect Immun* (1999) 67(12):6603–10.
- 199. Medina E. Murine model of polymicrobial septic peritonitis using cecal ligation and puncture (CLP). *Methods Mol Biol* (2010) 602:411–5. doi:10.1007/978-1-60761-058-8_23
- 200. Wichterman KA, Baue AE, Chaudry IH. Sepsis and septic shock a review of laboratory models and a proposal. J Surg Res (1980) 29(2):189–201. doi:10.1016/0022-4804(80)90037-2
- 201. Maier S, Traeger T, Entleutner M, Westerholt A, Kleist B, Huser N, et al. Cecal ligation and puncture versus colon ascendens stent peritonitis: two distinct animal models for polymicrobial sepsis. *Shock* (2004) 21(6):505–11. doi:10.1097/01.shk.0000126906.52367.dd
- 202. Zantl N, Uebe A, Neumann B, Wagner H, Siewert JR, Holzmann B, et al. Essential role of gamma interferon in survival of colon ascendens stent peritonitis, a novel murine model of abdominal sepsis. *Infect Immun* (1998) 66(5):2300–9.
- Zolfaghari PS, Pinto BB, Dyson A, Singer M. The metabolic phenotype of rodent sepsis: cause for concern? *Intensive Care Med Exp* (2013) 1(1):6. doi:10.1186/2197-425X-1-6
- 204. Chvojka J, Sykora R, Krouzecky A, Radej J, Varnerova V, Karvunidis T, et al. Renal haemodynamic, microcirculatory, metabolic and histopathological responses to peritonitis-induced septic shock in pigs. *Crit Care* (2008) 12(6):R164. doi:10.1186/cc7164
- 205. Correa TD, Vuda M, Blaser AR, Takala J, Djafarzadeh S, Dunser MW, et al. Effect of treatment delay on disease severity and need for resuscitation in

porcine fecal peritonitis. *Crit Care Med* (2012) **40**(10):2841–9. doi:10.1097/ CCM.0b013e31825b916b

- 206. Gentile LF, Nacionales DC, Lopez MC, Vanzant E, Cuenca A, Szpila BE, et al. Host responses to sepsis vary in different low-lethality murine models. *PLoS One* (2014) 9(5):e94404. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0094404
- 207. Rhee RJ, Carlton S, Lomas JL, Lane C, Brossay L, Cioffi WG, et al. Inhibition of CD1d activation suppresses septic mortality: a role for NK-T cells in septic immune dysfunction. J Surg Res (2003) 115(1):74–81. doi:10.1016/ S0022-4804(03)00220-8
- Teng MW, Yue S, Sharkey J, Exley MA, Smyth MJ. CD1d activation and blockade: a new antitumor strategy. J Immunol (2009) 182(6):3366–71. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0802964
- Dieude M, Striegl H, Tyznik AJ, Wang J, Behar SM, Piccirillo CA, et al. Cardiolipin binds to CD1d and stimulates CD1d-restricted gammadelta T cells in the normal murine repertoire. *J Immunol* (2011) 186(8):4771–81. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1000921
- 210. Hu CK, Venet F, Heffernan DS, Wang YL, Horner B, Huang X, et al. The role of hepatic invariant NKT cells in systemic/local inflammation and mortality during polymicrobial septic shock. *J Immunol* (2009) **182**(4):2467–75. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0801463
- Kattan OM, Kasravi FB, Elford EL, Schell MT, Harris HW. Apolipoprotein E-mediated immune regulation in sepsis. *J Immunol* (2008) 181(2):1399–408. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.181.2.1399
- Van Kaer L. Alpha-galactosylceramide therapy for autoimmune diseases: prospects and obstacles. Nat Rev Immunol (2005) 5(1):31-42. doi:10.1038/ nri1531
- Bedel R, Matsuda JL, Brigl M, White J, Kappler J, Marrack P, et al. Lower TCR repertoire diversity in Traj18-deficient mice. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13(8):705-6. doi:10.1038/ni.2347
- Heffernan DS, Monaghan SF, Thakkar RK, Tran ML, Chung CS, Gregory SH, et al. Inflammatory mechanisms in sepsis: elevated invariant natural killer T-cell numbers in mouse and their modulatory effect on macrophage function. *Shock* (2013) 40(2):122–8. doi:10.1097/SHK.0b013e31829ca519
- 215. Koide N, Morikawa A, Odkhuu E, Haque A, Badamtseren B, Naiki Y, et al. Low susceptibility of NC/Nga mice to the lipopolysaccharide-mediated lethality with D-galactosamine sensitization and the involvement of fewer natural killer T cells. *Innate Immun* (2012) **18**(1):35–43. doi:10.1177/1753425910390400
- 216. Galanos C, Freudenberg MA, Reutter W. Galactosamine-induced sensitization to the lethal effects of endotoxin. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1979) 76(11):5939–43. doi:10.1073/pnas.76.11.5939
- 217. Mannik LA, Chin-Yee I, Sharif S, Van Kaer L, Delovitch TL, Haeryfar SM. Engagement of glycosylphosphatidylinositol-anchored proteins results in enhanced mouse and human invariant natural killer T cell responses. *Immunology* (2011) 132(3):361–75. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2567.2010.03369.x
- 218. Ito H, Koide N, Hassan F, Islam S, Tumurkhuu G, Mori I, et al. Lethal endotoxic shock using alpha-galactosylceramide sensitization as a new experimental model of septic shock. *Lab Invest* (2006) 86(3):254–61. doi:10.1038/ labinvest.3700388
- Carnaud C, Lee D, Donnars O, Park SH, Beavis A, Koezuka Y, et al. Cutting edge: cross-talk between cells of the innate immune system: NKT cells rapidly activate NK cells. J Immunol (1999) 163(9):4647–50.
- 220. Tumurkhuu G, Koide N, Dagvadorj J, Morikawa A, Hassan F, Islam S, et al. The mechanism of development of acute lung injury in lethal endotoxic shock using alpha-galactosylceramide sensitization. *Clin Exp Immunol* (2008) **152**(1):182–91. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2249.2008.03603.x
- 221. Nakagawa R, Nagafune I, Tazunoki Y, Ehara H, Tomura H, Iijima R, et al. Mechanisms of the antimetastatic effect in the liver and of the hepatocyte injury induced by alpha-galactosylceramide in mice. *J Immunol* (2001) **166**(11):6578–84. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.166.11.6578
- 222. Yokochi T. A new experimental murine model for lipopolysaccharide-mediated lethal shock with lung injury. *Innate Immun* (2012) 18(2):364–70. doi:10.1177/1753425911410236
- Dieli F, Sireci G, Russo D, Taniguchi M, Ivanyi J, Fernandez C, et al. Resistance of natural killer T cell-deficient mice to systemic Shwartzman reaction. *J Exp Med* (2000) **192**(11):1645–52. doi:10.1084/jem.192.11.1645
- 224. Sireci G, La Manna MP, Di Liberto D, Lo Dico M, Taniguchi M, Dieli F, et al. Prophylaxis of lipopolysaccharide-induced shock by alpha-galactosylceramide. *J Leukoc Biol* (2008) **84**(2):550–60. doi:10.1189/jlb.0707499

- 225. Sireci G, La Manna MP, Di Sano C, Di Liberto D, Porcelli SA, Kronenberg M, et al. Pivotal advance: alpha-galactosylceramide induces protection against lipopolysaccharide-induced shock. J Leukoc Biol (2007) 81(3):607–22. doi:10.1189/jlb.0506298
- 226. Parekh VV, Wilson MT, Olivares-Villagomez D, Singh AK, Wu L, Wang CR, et al. Glycolipid antigen induces long-term natural killer T cell anergy in mice. J Clin Invest (2005) 115(9):2572–83. doi:10.1172/JCI24762
- 227. Knaus WA, Draper EA, Wagner DP, Zimmerman JE. APACHE II: a severity of disease classification system. *Crit Care Med* (1985) 13(10):818–29. doi:10.1097/00003246-198510000-00009
- 228. Ly D, Tohn R, Rubin B, Blumenfeld H, Besra GS, Veerapen N, et al. An alpha-galactosylceramide C20:2 N-acyl variant enhances anti-inflammatory and regulatory T cell-independent responses that prevent type 1 diabetes. *Clin Exp Immunol* (2010) **160**(2):185–98. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2249.2009.04074.x
- 229. Tohn R, Blumenfeld H, Haeryfar SM, Veerapen N, Besra GS, Porcelli SA, et al. Stimulation of a shorter duration in the state of anergy by an invariant natural killer T cell agonist enhances its efficiency of protection from type 1 diabetes. *Clin Exp Immunol* (2011) 164(1):26–41. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2249.2011.04323.x
- 230. Yu KO, Im JS, Molano A, Dutronc Y, Illarionov PA, Forestier C, et al. Modulation of CD1d-restricted NKT cell responses by using N-acyl variants of alpha-galactosylceramides. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2005) **102**(9):3383–8. doi:10.1073/pnas.0407488102
- 231. Chau TA, McCully ML, Brintnell W, An G, Kasper KJ, Vines ED, et al. Toll-like receptor 2 ligands on the staphylococcal cell wall downregulate superantigen-induced T cell activation and prevent toxic shock syndrome. *Nat Med* (2009) 15(6):641–8. doi:10.1038/nm.1965
- 232. Higashi H, Suzuki Y, Mukaida N, Takahashi N, Miyamoto D, Matsushima K. Intervention in endotoxin shock by sulfatide (I3SO3-GalCer) with a concomitant reduction in tumor necrosis factor alpha production. *Infect Immun* (1997) 65(4):1223–7.
- 233. Squadrito F, Bagnato G, Altavilla D, Ferlito M, Campo GM, Squadrito G, et al. Effect of sulfatide on acute lung injury during endotoxemia in rats. *Life Sci* (1999) 65(24):2541–52. doi:10.1016/S0024-3205(99)00523-8
- 234. Kwiecinski J, Rhost S, Lofbom L, Blomqvist M, Mansson JE, Cardell SL, et al. Sulfatide attenuates experimental *Staphylococcus aureus* sepsis through a CD1d-dependent pathway. *Infect Immun* (2013) 81(4):1114–20. doi:10.1128/ IAI.01334-12
- Halder RC, Aguilera C, Maricic I, Kumar V. Type II NKT cell-mediated anergy induction in type I NKT cells prevents inflammatory liver disease. J Clin Invest (2007) 117(8):2302–12. doi:10.1172/JCI31602
- Arrenberg P, Maricic I, Kumar V. Sulfatide-mediated activation of type II natural killer T cells prevents hepatic ischemic reperfusion injury in mice. *Gastroenterology* (2011) 140(2):646–55. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2010.10.003

- 237. Grimaldi D, Le Bourhis L, Sauneuf B, Dechartres A, Rousseau C, Ouaaz F, et al. Specific MAIT cell behaviour among innate-like T lymphocytes in critically ill patients with severe infections. *Intensive Care Med* (2014) 40(2):192–201. doi:10.1007/s00134-013-3163-x
- Le Bourhis L, Martin E, Peguillet I, Guihot A, Froux N, Core M, et al. Antimicrobial activity of mucosal-associated invariant T cells. *Nat Immunol* (2010) 11(8):701–8. doi:10.1038/ni.1890
- Gold MC, Cerri S, Smyk-Pearson S, Cansler ME, Vogt TM, Delepine J, et al. Human mucosal associated invariant T cells detect bacterially infected cells. *PLoS Biol* (2010) 8(6):e1000407. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.1000407
- 240. Morison R. Remarks on some functions of the omentum. Br Med J (1906) 1(2350):76–8. doi:10.1136/bmj.1.2350.76
- 241. van Dommelen SL, Tabarias HA, Smyth MJ, Degli-Esposti MA. Activation of natural killer (NK) T cells during murine cytomegalovirus infection enhances the antiviral response mediated by NK cells. J Virol (2003) 77(3):1877–84. doi:10.1128/JVI.77.3.1877-1884.2003
- 242. Bai L, Picard D, Anderson B, Chaudhary V, Luoma A, Jabri B, et al. The majority of CD1d-sulfatide-specific T cells in human blood use a semi invariant Vdelta1 TCR. *Eur J Immunol* (2012) 42(9):2505–10. doi:10.1002/ eji.201242531
- 243. Luoma AM, Castro CD, Mayassi T, Bembinster LA, Bai L, Picard D, et al. Crystal structure of Vdelta1 T cell receptor in complex with CD1d-sulfatide shows MHC-like recognition of a self-lipid by human gammadelta T cells. *Immunity* (2013) 39(6):1032–42. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.11.001
- Maricic I, Girardi E, Zajonc DM, Kumar V. Recognition of lysophosphatidylcholine by type II NKT cells and protection from an inflammatory liver disease. J Immunol (2014) 193(9):4580–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1400699
- 245. Ambrosino E, Terabe M, Halder RC, Peng J, Takaku S, Miyake S, et al. Cross-regulation between type I and type II NKT cells in regulating tumor immunity: a new immunoregulatory axis. *J Immunol* (2007) **179**(8):5126–36. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.179.8.5126

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Szabo, Anantha, Shaler, McCormick and Haeryfar. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Adoptive T cell therapy targeting CD1 and MR1

Tingxi Guo^{1,2}, Kenji Chamoto² and Naoto Hirano^{1,2*}

¹ Department of Immunology, University of Toronto, Toronto, ON, Canada, ² Princess Margaret Cancer Centre, University Health Network, Toronto, ON, Canada

Adoptive T cell immunotherapy has demonstrated clinically relevant efficacy in treating malignant and infectious diseases. However, much of these therapies have been focused on enhancing, or generating *de novo*, effector functions of conventional T cells recognizing HLA molecules. Given the heterogeneity of HLA alleles, mismatched patients are ineligible for current HLA-restricted adoptive T cell therapies. CD1 and MR1 are class I-like monomorphic molecules and their restricted T cells possess unique T cell receptor specificity against entirely different classes of antigens. CD1 and MR1 molecules present lipid and vitamin B metabolite antigens, respectively, and offer a new front of targets for T cell therapies. This review will cover the recent progress in the basic research of CD1, MR1, and their restricted T cells that possess translational potential.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

S. M. Mansour Haeryfar, Western University, Canada

Reviewed by:

Toshinori Nakayama, Chiba University Graduate School of Medicine, Japan Sid P. Kerkar, National Institutes of Health, USA

*Correspondence:

Naoto Hirano, Princess Margaret Cancer Centre, University Health Network, 610 University Avenue, Toronto, ON M5G 2M9, Canada naoto.hirano@utoronto.ca

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> **Received:** 23 March 2015 **Accepted:** 06 May 2015 **Published:** 20 May 2015

Citation:

Guo T, Chamoto K and Hirano N (2015) Adoptive T cell therapy targeting CD1 and MR1. Front. Immunol. 6:247. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00247

Keywords: immunotherapy, CD1, MR1, NKT, MAIT, T cell, adoptive cell transfer

Introduction

Given their central role in numerous diseases, T cells have become the focus and mediators of many immunotherapies. T cell immunotherapy has had impressive success in treating malignant and infectious diseases. Currently, there are several methods of using T cells as therapy. T cells are cultured and/or engineered ex vivo and adoptively transferred into the patient, or T cells are directly targeted in vivo by vaccination or biological compounds. Regardless of the approach taken, these immunotherapies generate a de novo T cell-mediated immune response and/or enhance preexisting functions, which are often suppressed in patients. Adoptive T cell transfer therapy offers unique advantages and has been considerably tested in numerous trials. The modern approach to this method allows the personalization of T cells through the desired ex vivo activation, expansion, and genetic modification, followed by infusion back into the patient (1). As part of this method, we are able to produce a large number of long-lived memory T cells with defined functions, which last up to years in the patients after infusion depending on the expansion protocol (2). The T cells can also be genetically engineered to express recombinant T cell receptors (TCRs) or chimeric antigen receptors (CARs) to specifically target tumor or pathogen-associated antigens. Whereas CARs are only able to target surface molecules, TCRs recognizing peptide antigens presented on HLA are able to target the large repertoire of intracellular antigens.

In the past and current TCR-directed adoptive T cell transfer therapies, most trials have been focused on conventional T cells restricted to one HLA allele. The human HLA gene locus is vastly varied between individuals (3), and although conventional T cell therapies have aimed to target common alleles such as HLA-A2, a significant portion of HLA-mismatched patients cannot benefit from this type of treatment. Therefore, the heterogeneity of HLA alleles represents a major barrier to the applicability of current TCR-directed adoptive T cell therapies. With the recent advancements in the field of CD1, MR1, and their, respectively, restricted T cells, these molecules are becoming attractive targets of immunotherapy. These molecules offer the advantage of being monomorphic



targeting monomorphic CD1 and MR1. Current T cell therapies targeting HLA-peptide complexes only benefit patients expressing the compatible HLA allele, which limits its applicability. CD1 and MR1 are monomorphic antigen-presenting molecules, and T cell recognizing CD1/MR1 can target the same antigen complex in patients expressing different HLA. Requirements for the success of such therapy and challenges faced in the field are discussed in the text.

antigen-presenting molecules that are conserved across humans, as well as the ability to present completely different classes of antigens other than peptides (4). Therefore, targeting CD1 and MR1 will broaden the applicability of adoptive T cell therapy (**Figure 1**).

The MHC class I homolog CD1 family of molecules contains four antigen-presenting members in humans, CD1a-d, and only one in mice, CD1d (5). Many of the CD1 studies have been focused on invariant natural killer T (iNKT) cells (type I NKT) found in both humans and mice. These cells are defined by their invariant TCR α and semi-variant TCR β gene usage, and the recognition of the canonical ligand, α -galactosylceramide (α -GalCer) (6). The nature of type II NKT cells, which comprise the remainder of CD1d-restricted T cells that do not recognize α -GalCer, and CD1a-c-restricted T cells have become better understood in recent years. MR1 is also an MHC class I homolog presenting vitamin B metabolites. MR1-antigens complexes are recognized by mucosal-associated invariant T (MAIT) cells, which are another group of evolutionarily conserved $\alpha\beta$ T cells found in high numbers in humans (7). Like iNKT cells, they express an invariant TCR α chain that is paired with an oligoclonal TCR β chain repertoire (8). These molecules and cognate T cells will be discussed further in details below.

To date, the only clinical trials involving CD1 and MR1 have been utilizing iNKT cells as a cellular adjuvant by activating them via α -GalCer. Many mouse studies implicated roles for iNKT cells in tumor regression (9) and antimicrobial immunity (10). Unfortunately, many of these findings have not been translated well to humans. In the published clinical trials, when cancer or chronically infected patients were treated with iNKT cells activated by α -GalCer, alone or pulsed on antigen-presenting cells (APCs), only limited efficacy was observed (11–19). Based on the experiences that led to effective adoptive T cell therapy targeting HLA, T cell therapies targeting CD1 and MR1 can be improved. In this review, we will address how CD1 and MR1 can be targeted more effectively in diseases by examining the three constituents of successful adoptive T cell transfer therapy, which are the knowledge of (1) disease-associated target antigen complexes, (2) TCRs that recognize these complexes specifically without eliciting harmful autoimmunity, and (3) the optimal function of the responding T cells.

The Targets

To target CD1 or MR1 in diseases, their expression on the pathological tissue of interest is necessary. However, the presence of antigen-presenting molecule alone is not enough. An effective T cell therapy should ideally target diseased tissue specifically, with minimal autoimmune response against healthy tissues. Therefore, understanding the nature of antigens presented during pathological and steady state is required to safely and efficiently target CD1 and MR1 in diseases (**Table 1**).

Pattern of Expression of CD1 and MR1

The CD1 family of lipid-presenting molecules can be separated based on patterns of expression into two groups. Group 1 includes CD1a, CD1b, and CD1c, and is mainly found on professional APCs and developing thymocytes, with CD1a more strictly restricted to Langerhans cells (20, 25, 50). Group 2 only includes CD1d and is expressed widely on many tissues (31, 32). Similar to CD1d, MR1 is expressed at the transcript level in many tissue types (45), but the detection of surface MR1 expression has been challenging. A newly developed mAb against murine MR1 was able to stabilize and enhance its transient surface expression (51). However, the MR1 surface expression pattern on human healthy and pathological tissues is largely unknown.

All CD1 molecules can be found on various leukemia and lymphomas, although the exact expression pattern varies between patients (29, 52, 53). In addition, CD1d can be found on subsets of medulloblastoma, multiple myeloma, and renal cell carcinoma patients (54–56). Other cells in the tumor microenvironment that suppress anti-tumor immunity and/or promote tumor growth also express CD1 molecules. For example, tumor-associated monocytes and macrophages, which are associated with poor prognosis in neuroblastoma patients, were found to express CD1d and could be targeted by iNKT cells in a mouse model (57). Targeting CD1d on both the tumor cells and the supporting stromal cells could be an effective approach.

In infections, CD1d expression can be downregulated by viral immune evasion mechanisms of human immunodeficiency virus and herpes simplex virus (58, 59). Similar to MHC class I, surface CD1d expression on epithelial and immune cells is upregulated in inflammatory conditions and can be induced by interferons (60). Yakimchuk et al. recently demonstrated that CD1b and CD1c molecules are upregulated on Langerhans cells of Lyme disease patients compared to healthy samples. *In vitro*, all group 1 CD1 molecules on monocytes could be upregulated by stimulation with extracted *Borrelia burgdorferi* lipids via TLR-2 as well as IL-1 β (61). The expression of CD1 and MR1 molecules need to be

Antigen-presenting molecule	Pattern of surface expression	Nature of antigens presented	Cognate TCRs	Frequency of cognate T cells
CD1a	Restricted [thymocytes, professional APCs, Langerhans cells, Ref. (20)]	Mycobacterial lipopeptide, and self apolar lipids (21, 22)	Diverse TCRs	~Up to 20% of CD4 ⁺ and CD4 CD8 T cells (23, 24)
CD1b	Restricted [thymocytes, professional APCs, Ref. (25)]	Mycobacterial lipids (26, 27)	GEM [TRAV1-2–TRAJ9, Ref. (28)], and diverse TCRs	~Up to 1.5% of CD4 ⁺ and CD4 ⁻ CD8 ⁻ T cells (23)
CD1c	Restricted [thymocytes, professional APCs, Ref. (25)]	Mycobacterial lipids and self lysophospholipid (29, 30)	Diverse TCRs	~Up to 7% of CD4 ⁺ and CD4 ⁻ CD8 ⁻ T cells (23)
CD1d	Widely expressed [e.g., hematopoietic, gastrointestinal, and reproductive tissues, Ref. (31, 32)]	Bacterial and self glycolipids, plasmalogens, phospholipids (33–44)	iNKT (mostly TRAV10– TRAJ18 paired with TRBV25), and diverse TCRs (38)	~Up to 3% of CD4 ⁺ and CD4 ⁻ CD8 ⁻ T cells (23)
MR1	Unknown [widely expressed at the mRNA level, Ref. (45)]	Small molecule metabolites (46, 47)	TRAV1-2 paired with TRBV20 or TRBV6 TCRs (48)	~1-10% of total T cells (48, 49)

Antigens listed only include those that have been identified and validated. Frequency is among peripheral blood T cells in healthy humans.

better characterized for different diseases, since understanding the surface expression pattern on infected or transformed cells *in vivo* is essential for CD1- or MR1-restricted immunotherapy.

Antigens Presented by CD1 and MR1

Several studies have shed light on the disease associated and natural antigens presented by CD1 molecules. The ability of group 1 CD1 molecules to present foreign mycobacterial antigens, such as dideoxymycobactin, glucose monomycolate, and mycolic acids, has been well established (21, 26, 27, 30). These antigens are uniquely derived from the bacteria and are not found in the absence of infection. Lepore et al. discovered a novel tumor-associated self-lipid antigen presented by CD1c. Methyllysophosphatidic acid was found 100-fold higher in acute B lymphoblastic leukemia and acute myeloid leukemia cells compared to normal B cells or monocytes, and stimulated T cells in a CD1cdependent manner (29). Although this lipid was also found at elevated levels in dendritic cells, it nevertheless demonstrated the existence of tumor-associated lipid antigens. In addition, some studies have characterized changes in the lipidome of transformed cells (62, 63). Therefore, it is likely that more tumor-associated lipid antigens exist and possibly shared across different patients and cancers. The nature of antigenic self-lipids presented by CD1a were also recently elucidated by de Jong et al. Using a CD1arestricted T cell line, the group showed that apolar lipids lacking hydrophilic functional groups such as squalene and triacylglyceride were antigenic when presented by CD1a (22).

CD1d is able to present several microbial derived α -linked glycolipids, which are potent activators of iNKT cells (33, 34). For virus-derived lipid antigens, none have been identified to date. However, Zeissig et al. demonstrated that hepatitis B virus-infected human hepatocytes stimulated iNKT cell lines significantly more than non-infected, and this was attributed to the enrichment of virus-induced endogenous antigenic lysophospholipids (35, 36). Several new stimulatory lipid ligands recognized by type II NKT cells have also been discovered. Tatituri et al. demonstrated that bacterial and mammalian phosphatidylglycerol and diphosphatidylglycerol were able to stimulate murine type II NKT hybridomas, but not iNKT cells (37). Nair et al. identified β -glucosylceramide and glucosylsphingosine lysoglucocerebroside as antigens for human and mouse type II NKT

cells. The circulating levels of these two lipids are elevated in patients with Gaucher's disease. The group stained PBMC with CD1d tetramer loaded with either of the two lipids, and found that the tetramer positive cells did not express the invariant NKT TCR, indicating that they were not type I iNKT cells. Their frequencies were, in fact, much higher than α -GalCer tetramer positive cells. Monocyte-derived DCs pulsed with each antigen were able to expand the respective tetramer positive population (38), validating their stimulatory capacity for type II NKT cells.

In terms of steady state self-lipid antigens, iNKT cells recognize phospholipids, plasmalogens, and glycolipids (39-41). Until recently, it was thought that endogenous mammalian and foreign bacterial glycolipids differed in the β or α linkage between the sugar moiety and the lipid. This was due to the fact that mammals lack the enzyme required to form α -linked glycolipids, which allowed iNKT cells strongly recognizing α -linked glycolipids to easily distinguish between self and foreign antigens. However, two independent groups have reported that a previously identified endogenous β -linked glycolipid, β -glucopyranosyl ceramide (42), was contaminated with the rare, but strongly stimulatory α -linked version (43, 44). Kain et al. demonstrated using α -linked glycolipid specific antibody that mammalian cells likely produced this class of lipids (44). These findings strongly influence the choice of antigen for CD1d targeted therapy, since the previously assumed structural exclusivity of foreign and self-glycolipids may not be so strict.

Mucosal-associated invariant T cells are activated by bacteria but the nature of microbial antigens presented by MR1 remained elusive until recently. Kjer-Nielsen et al. demonstrated vitamin B metabolites as putative ligands presented by MR1, and solved the x-ray crystal structure of a folic acid derivative (6-FP) complexed with MR1. This study also showed that, although 6-FP was not immunogenic in stimulating MAIT TCR transfectants *in vitro*, a riboflavin-derivative isolated from the supernatant of *Salmonella* culture was able to upregulate MR1 expression on an MR1-expressing target cell line and activate primary human MAIT cells (46). The same group also identified byproducts of an intermediate of the riboflavin synthesis pathway as MAIT antigens (47). Given the strong influence of gut microbiota on MAIT cells (64), addressing whether these identified antigens are presented only during infection or also at steady state dictates their therapeutic potential.

The Receptors

The responsible molecule that targets CD1 or MR1 is the TCR. Clinical trials have confirmed that T cells engineered to express a recombinant TCR can effectively target cells expressing cognate antigens in humans. Therefore, understanding the repertoire of CD1 and MR1-restricted TCRs (**Table 1**) and their molecular mechanism of antigen recognition are important for developing therapy directed at the molecule of interest.

CD1- and MR1-Restricted Invariant T cell Receptors

Invariant NKT TCRs are the CD1-restricted TCRs that have been most extensively characterized. In humans, iNKT TCRs are largely composed of the TRAV10-TRAJ18 invariant TCR chain paired with TRBV25 TCR β chains with a hypervariable CDR3 β region. In mice, they are mainly TRAV11-TRAJ18 TCRa paired with TRBV13, 29, or 1 TCRB chains (4). Non-TRAV10 and non-TRAV11 iNKT cells have also been identified in humans and mice, respectively, but are generally rare (65, 66). As mentioned above, successful T cell therapy relies on maximizing on-target effect, while minimizing off-target autoreactivity. Having diseasespecific antigen is only half of the requirement, since antigenspecific receptors are also required to distinguish them from normal tissue antigens. Several studies demonstrated that iNKT TCRs act as pattern-recognition receptors, unable to distinguish the lipid antigen presented by CD1d (67-69). This is attributed to its conserved docking mode on CD1d, where only the germlineencoded regions of the TCR are involved in recognizing the lipid antigen, while the single variable region, CDR3 β , interacts with the antigen-presenting molecule (67, 68, 70). Therefore, the diversity in the TCR is supposed to only impact the overall affinity to the lipid-CD1d complex, but not antigen selectivity. This would prevent the isolation of tumor or pathogen-specific iNKT TCR. However, our group has recently characterized a large panel of natural human iNKT TCRs and demonstrated selective antigen recognition of different lipid-CD1d complexes. Furthermore, it appears that most of the peripheral human iNKT cells express antigen-selective TCRs (in revision, Chamoto et al.). Given the many crystal structures of iNKT TCR-CD1d complexes showing the same docking mode, these newly identified human iNKT TCRs unlikely possess an alternate docking mode. It is possible that the hypervariable CDR3 β adjust the conformation of the antigen-recognizing germline portion of the TCR (71), in a sequence-dependent manner, thus allowing for distinction between antigens. Intriguingly, mouse and human iNKT TCRs possess cross-species reactivity for human and mouse CD1d, respectively (72). It remains to be seen whether mouse iNKT TCRs are able to distinguish lipid antigens presented by human CD1d. HLA-restricted mouse TCRs have been already tested in the clinic without causing any toxic xenoreaction in cancer patients (73).

Two other subsets of T cells expressing an invariant TCR α chain have been characterized. Recently identified germlineencoded, mycolyl lipid-reactive (GEM) T cells are a subset of CD1b-restricted T cells expressing a TRAV1-2–TRAJ9 TCR α chain. These TCRs possess a fixed CDR3 α length and minor amino acid variations across different tuberculosis patients. Clonotypic GEM TCRs recognized either mycobacterial antigen glucose monomycolate or mycolic acid presented by CD1b. Structural analysis demonstrated that the footprint of GEM TCRs on CD1b–antigens resembled conventional TCRs, which explains their ability to distinguish the two antigens. Furthermore, GEM TCRs recognized foreign antigens with high affinity and did not display baseline autoreactivity (28). Thus, they represent a viable option in targeting these mycobacteria-derived antigens.

Mucosal-associated invariant T cells represent the third group of T cells with a biased TCR repertoire. Recently developed MR1 tetramer loaded with the stimulatory riboflavin-derivative demonstrated that MAIT TCRs also utilize the TRAV1-2 gene, which is mostly rearranged to TRAJ33, and pairing mostly with TRBV20 or TRBV6-4 (48). Functional and structural studies on MAIT TCRs suggested that they possess antigen selectivity, where stimulation by MR1⁺ target cells infected by different genus of microbes specifically enriched different clonal populations of MAIT cells ex vivo (74). This is consistent with the crystal structures of MAIT TCR-MR1-antigen complexes, where the TCR takes a more perpendicular docking mode similar to GEM and conventional TCRs (75, 76). In these studies, no interactions were identified between the hypervariable CDR3 β of the MAIT TCR and the two vitamin B metabolite antigens previously identified. Interestingly, however, this docking mode permitted the hypervariable region of the MAIT TCR to interact with novel antigens (47) and a derivative of 6-FP presented by MR1 (77). In the two subsequent studies, the crystal structures of several MAIT TCRs-MR1-antigen complexes were solved, showing that the CDR3 β loop directly interacted with the antigen. Collectively, these evidences support an antigen-selective mode of recognition by MAIT TCRs.

CD1-Restricted Diverse T Cell Receptors

Non-invariant TCRs recognizing CD1 represent the majority of the total CD1-restricted TCR repertoire in humans (23, 38). These diverse TCRs do not appear to possess the conserved parallel docking mode seen with iNKT TCRs. The crystal structures of murine type II NKT TCRs recognizing CD1d-self-antigens demonstrated an orthogonal docking mode similar to the one classically seen with MHC-restricted TCR (78, 79). The CDR3 β made direct interactions with the antigens, indicating that type II NKT TCRs, if all similarly possess this docking mode, would potentially be able to discriminate antigens depending on the hypervariable CDR3 sequences. Roy et al. performed alanine scanning on the CD1c molecule presenting mycobacterial phosphomycoketide (PM) and measured the dissociation constant for the mutants against a panel of CD1c-PM reactive clones (80). The group observed that different point mutations affected the strength of interaction differently for different TCRs. This would not be expected if all the TCRs recognized the CD1c complex in a conserved manner. Whether this variable docking mode holds true for CD1c presenting other foreign and self-antigens remains to be tested, and examining the antigen selectivity of this unpredictable docking mode requires experiments involving

more antigens. The crystal structure of TCR-CD1a-self ligand was recently solved with a clonotypic CD1a-restricted TCR. In this study, although the TCR docked orthogonally onto CD1a, the recognition of the antigen complex relied on contacts with CD1a only. This allowed the TCR to recognize various "permissive" selfligands that did not disrupt the TCR-CD1a interaction (81). It will be of interest to see if this is also the case with other CD1arestricted TCRs. How diverse CD1b-restricted TCRs recognize the cognate CD1-antigen complex and their ligand selectivity remains uncharacterized. CD1c- and CD1d-restricted γδ TCRs have also been identified (82-84), and offer a separate repertoire from which to isolate disease-specific receptors. Structural analysis demonstrated that CD1d-restricted $\gamma\delta$ TCRs recognized the antigen complex also similarly to conventional MHC-restricted TCRs (85). The germline-encoded CDR1 and CDR2 recognized the monomorphic CD1d, while the hypervariable CDR3 δ was positioned on top of the ligand. This is highly suggestive of an antigen-selective mode of recognition. The wealth of potentially antigen-selective $\alpha\beta$ and $\gamma\delta$ TCRs recognizing CD1- or MR1antigen complexes hold great therapeutic potential for cancer and infection-specific T cell therapy restricted by CD1 or MR1.

The Cells

Functional Phenotype of CD1- and MR1-Restricted T Cells

In the cases of cancer and infection, the ultimate goal of immunotherapy is to induce cell death in the malignant or infected cells to control the disease. As mentioned above, iNKT cells have been targeted with the aim to jump-start the ensuing immune response that ultimately leads to a cytotoxic cellular response. However, in mice, multiple functional subsets of iNKT cells paralleling MHC class II-restricted T cells have been discovered. Lee et al. identified NKT1, NKT2, and NKT17 subsets that preferentially secrete IFN-y, IL-4, and IL-17, respectively, based on the lineage transcription factor expressed (86). It is unknown whether the NKT1, NKT2, and NKT17 functional subsets exist in humans, and if so, the variation in the frequency of the different functional lineages between individuals needs to be addressed. A small fraction of suppressive IL-10 secreting iNKT cells was reported in humans, and their frequency in peripheral blood ranged over one order of magnitude between individuals (87). Activation of one or a few particular functional subsets of iNKT cells by α -GalCer in some of the clinical trials might explain the lack of efficacy, especially if the activated subset antagonizes a favorable response. As for the other CD1-restricted T cells and MR1-restricted MAIT cells, their functions in vivo are largely unknown but likely resemble Th1 and/or Th17 phenotypes. Ex vivo or in vitro stimulation studies demonstrated that non-iNKT CD1-restricted T cells are capable of producing IFN-y and MAIT cells producing both IFN- γ and IL-17, both with some capacity for cytotoxicity and IL-2 production (22, 23, 28, 61, 74, 88-90). CD1a-restricted T cells are also able to produce IL-22, consistent with their role in dermal immunity (24). Nevertheless, the fidelity of much of these functions in vivo remains to be examined before CD1-restricted T cells and MAIT cells can be used to combat the appropriate disease. Although a Th1 functional profile is generally preferred for optimal anti-tumor and viral immunity, the multifaceted functionality of CD1- and MR1-restricted T cells can potentially expand their applicability to other diseases.

Large Scale Production of Effector Cells

Once the function of these cells has been established, other aspects of making adoptive therapy successful need to be considered. Obtaining a large number of effector cells is important for efficacy. For example, typically 10-100 billion HLA-restricted T cells are infused to a single cancer patient, although not all are antigenspecific, it still represents a sizable number. Depending on the type of function and the aim of the therapy, fewer cells could be required. Nevertheless, given the limited number of iNKT cells in the periphery, it will be necessary to expand this population for therapy. α -GalCer-based stimulation has been traditionally used and serves as an effective method to expand iNKT cells, either pulsed on APCs or in a cell-free system. However, this method expands all iNKT cells independent of antigen selectivity, avidity, and functional profile. There is also evidence indicating that α-GalCer-expanded iNKT cells possess an anergic phenotype (91). Although other CD1-restricted T cells and MAIT cells are more numerous in the peripheral blood (23, 24, 48, 49), they will likely also require *ex vivo* expansion for therapeutic use (Table 1). Cell-based artificial antigen-presenting cells (aAPCs) have been highly effective in expanding conventional MHC-restricted T cells in preclinical and clinical settings (2, 92-94). Similar aAPCs expressing different CD1 molecules have been developed and could stimulate, respectively, restricted T cells (24). It is possible to improve the capacity of these aAPCs to expand and stimulate CD1 or MR1-restricted T cells by co-expressing the necessary costimulatory molecules along with CD1 or MR1, and culturing in the appropriate cytokine milieu (92).

Memory and Longevity

The longevity of infused T cells in vivo is also an important factor in clinical success. It has been demonstrated that central memory T cells are more effective than terminally differentiated T cells in adoptive T cell models of cancer and chronic viral infection, owing to their prolonged survival and effector output (95). iNKT cells are well-known for their pre-primed effector memory phenotype, immediate after maturation and in the absence of antigen exposure, which allows their rapid response. Majority of iNKT cells do not express L-selectin (6), a key marker of naïve and central memory phenotype. Although the in vivo turnover rate of peripheral and adoptively transferred iNKT cells is unknown, their effector memory phenotype does not suggest prolonged persistence to the extent of central memory conventional T cells. By contrast, a significant portion of type II NKT cells were recently described to possess a naïve-like phenotype, expressing L-selectin and CD45RA (38). This strongly suggests that they could potentially differentiate to long-lived central memory T cells. In fact, CD1-restricted T cells in general, excluding iNKT cells, seem to possess a naïve T cell phenotype (23). Likewise, MAIT cells in PBMC express central memory markers and start to demonstrate a memory phenotype as early as the age of 3 months in humans (89). Whether the expression pattern of memory phenotype markers on these unconventional T cells confer the same cellular longevity as

conventional MHC-restricted T cells need to be evaluated. Furthermore, the memory phenotype of CD1- and MR1-restricted T cells can be altered during *ex vivo* expansion, as seen with conventional T cells, where they lose their survival capacity after repeated stimulation and subsequent expansion (96). The aAPC system developed can be a useful tool to expand these cells, while maintaining the desired memory phenotype (2, 97).

Mix and Match – Building the Best Therapy

In the age of genetic engineering reaching ever higher levels of feasibility and safety, cellular immunotherapies are no longer limited by the inherent constraints of the naturally existing immune system. The aforementioned problems of iNKT cells in therapy (e.g., apparent lack of antigen and functional specificity, and shortage of numbers) can be overcome by extrinsically modifying cell-intrinsic properties. Heczey et al. recently demonstrated that introducing a CAR targeting GD2, a tumor-associated surface ganglioside, to sorted and expanded human iNKT cells can redirect their specificity independent of CD1d. Importantly, the CAR contained the 4-1BB signaling domain and biased the iNKT cells to a Th1 phenotype upon antigen engagement (98). This approach is an example of how to overcome the inherent limitations of iNKT cells. Conversely, CD1 and MR1 can be targeted by redirecting conventional MHC-restricted T cells with TCRs recognizing CD1/MR1-antigen complexes of interest. This would be one of the most practical and translatable methods of targeting CD1 and MR1 currently, since transducing T cells with recombinant TCRs is a fairly well-established methodology to redirect T cell reactivity and has been used in many trials (99). The major barrier to this would be to identify the appropriate TCRs capable of selectively recognizing diseased tissues, as discussed above, which will represent the rate-limiting step to target CD1 and MR1 through conventional T cells. Combining cell-based therapy targeting CD1 and MR1 with small-molecules (100), checkpoint blockade

References

- Maus MV, Fraietta JA, Levine BL, Kalos M, Zhao Y, June CH. Adoptive immunotherapy for cancer or viruses. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2014) 32:189–225. doi:10.1146/annurev-immunol-032713-120136
- Butler MO, Friedlander P, Milstein MI, Mooney MM, Metzler G, Murray AP, et al. Establishment of antitumor memory in humans using in vitro-educated CD8+ T cells. *Sci Transl Med* (2011) 3(80):80ra34. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed. 3002207
- Mungall AJ, Palmer SA, Sims SK, Edwards CA, Ashurst JL, Wilming L, et al. The DNA sequence and analysis of human chromosome 6. *Nature* (2003) 425(6960):805–11. doi:10.1038/nature02055
- Salio M, Silk JD, Jones EY, Cerundolo V. Biology of CD1- and MR1restricted T cells. Annu Rev Immunol (2014) 32:323–66. doi:10.1146/ annurev-immunol-032713-120243
- Adams EJ. Lipid presentation by human CD1 molecules and the diverse T cell populations that respond to them. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2014) 26:1–6. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2013.09.005
- Matsuda JL, Mallevaey T, Scott-Browne J, Gapin L. CD1d-restricted iNKT cells, the 'Swiss-Army knife' of the immune system. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2008) 20(3):358–68. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2008.03.018
- Birkinshaw RW, Kjer-Nielsen L, Eckle SB, McCluskey J, Rossjohn J. MAITs, MR1 and vitamin B metabolites. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2014) 26:7–13. doi:10. 1016/j.coi.2013.09.007

reagents, or other biologics could also prove to be beneficial. Anti-CTLA4 mAb treatment combined with adoptive HLA-restricted T cell therapy indeed demonstrated greater efficacy than adoptive T cell therapy alone (2). Lastly, CD1, MR1, or MHC-presented antigens, if they are expressed simultaneously or in combinations on the target cells, can be targeted together to minimize the immune escape routes of the malignant or infectious agents, since these three classes of antigen-presenting molecules likely present ligands derived from non-overlapping molecular pathways.

Concluding Remarks

Adoptive cell therapy of MHC-restricted T cells has undoubtedly produced impressive clinical responses in chronically infected and cancer patients. Use of T cells targeting lipids and small molecule metabolites presented by CD1 and MR1 as a T cell graft will broaden applicability of T cell therapy to more diseases and patients without the limitation of HLA restriction. The research areas pivotal for successful adoptive CD1- and MR1-restricted T cell therapy, which are already underway, are to better characterize the pattern of expression of CD1 and MR1 molecules, identify disease-associated antigens processed and presented by CD1 and MR1 molecules, and isolate cognate TCRs or T cells with the desired function that recognize these antigen complexes but not others. Although the biology of CD1- and MR1-restricted T cells and their receptors require further study before being tested in clinical trials, they represent an exciting venue of therapeutic potential in the near future.

Acknowledgments

This work was supported by NIH Grant (R01 CA148673), Princess Margaret Foundation, Ontario Institute for Cancer Research (Clinical Investigator Award IA-39), Canadian Institutes of Health Research, Government of Ontario, and University of Toronto.

- Lepore M, Kalinichenko A, Colone A, Paleja B, Singhal A, Tschumi A, et al. Parallel T-cell cloning and deep sequencing of human MAIT cells reveal stable oligoclonal TCRbeta repertoire. *Nat Commun* (2014) 5:3866. doi:10.1038/ ncomms4866
- Swann JB, Smyth MJ. Immune surveillance of tumors. J Clin Invest (2007) 117(5):1137–46. doi:10.1172/JCI31405
- Tupin E, Kinjo Y, Kronenberg M. The unique role of natural killer T cells in the response to microorganisms. *Nat Rev Microbiol* (2007) 5(6):405–17. doi:10.1038/nrmicro1657
- Giaccone G, Punt CJ, Ando Y, Ruijter R, Nishi N, Peters M, et al. A phase I study of the natural killer T-cell ligand alpha-galactosylceramide (KRN7000) in patients with solid tumors. *Clin Cancer Res* (2002) 8(12):3702–9.
- Ishikawa A, Motohashi S, Ishikawa E, Fuchida H, Higashino K, Otsuji M, et al. A phase I study of alpha-galactosylceramide (KRN7000)-pulsed dendritic cells in patients with advanced and recurrent non-small cell lung cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* (2005) 11(5):1910–7. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-04-1453
- Motohashi S, Ishikawa A, Ishikawa E, Otsuji M, Iizasa T, Hanaoka H, et al. A phase I study of in vitro expanded natural killer T cells in patients with advanced and recurrent non-small cell lung cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* (2006) 12(20 Pt 1):6079–86. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-06-0114
- Veldt BJ, van der Vliet HJ, von Blomberg BM, van Vlierberghe H, Gerken G, Nishi N, et al. Randomized placebo controlled phase I/II trial of alphagalactosylceramide for the treatment of chronic hepatitis C. J Hepatol (2007) 47(3):356–65. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2007.04.018

- Woltman AM, Ter Borg MJ, Binda RS, Sprengers D, von Blomberg BM, Scheper RJ, et al. Alpha-galactosylceramide in chronic hepatitis B infection: results from a randomized placebo-controlled phase I/II trial. *Antivir Ther* (2009) 14(6):809–18. doi:10.3851/1295
- Motohashi S, Nagato K, Kunii N, Yamamoto H, Yamasaki K, Okita K, et al. A phase I-II study of alpha-galactosylceramide-pulsed IL-2/GM-CSF-cultured peripheral blood mononuclear cells in patients with advanced and recurrent non-small cell lung cancer. *J Immunol* (2009) 182(4):2492–501. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.0800126
- Uchida T, Horiguchi S, Tanaka Y, Yamamoto H, Kunii N, Motohashi S, et al. Phase I study of alpha-galactosylceramide-pulsed antigen presenting cells administration to the nasal submucosa in unresectable or recurrent head and neck cancer. *Cancer Immunol Immunother* (2008) 57(3):337–45. doi:10.1007/ s00262-007-0373-5
- Kunii N, Horiguchi S, Motohashi S, Yamamoto H, Ueno N, Yamamoto S, et al. Combination therapy of in vitro-expanded natural killer T cells and alphagalactosylceramide-pulsed antigen-presenting cells in patients with recurrent head and neck carcinoma. *Cancer Sci* (2009) **100**(6):1092–8. doi:10.1111/j. 1349-7006.2009.01135.x
- Yamasaki K, Horiguchi S, Kurosaki M, Kunii N, Nagato K, Hanaoka H, et al. Induction of NKT cell-specific immune responses in cancer tissues after NKT cell-targeted adoptive immunotherapy. *Clin Immunol* (2011) 138(3):255–65. doi:10.1016/j.clim.2010.11.014
- Pena-Cruz V, Ito S, Dascher CC, Brenner MB, Sugita M. Epidermal Langerhans cells efficiently mediate CD1a-dependent presentation of microbial lipid antigens to T cells. *J Invest Dermatol* (2003) **121**(3):517–21. doi:10.1046/j. 1523-1747.2003.12429.x
- Moody DB, Young DC, Cheng TY, Rosat JP, Roura-Mir C, O'Connor PB, et al. T cell activation by lipopeptide antigens. *Science* (2004) **303**(5657):527–31. doi:10.1126/science.1089353
- 22. de Jong A, Cheng TY, Huang S, Gras S, Birkinshaw RW, Kasmar AG, et al. CD1a-autoreactive T cells recognize natural skin oils that function as headless antigens. *Nat Immunol* (2014) 15(2):177–85. doi:10.1038/ni.2790
- de Lalla C, Lepore M, Piccolo FM, Rinaldi A, Scelfo A, Garavaglia C, et al. High-frequency and adaptive-like dynamics of human CD1 self-reactive T cells. *Eur J Immunol* (2011) 41(3):602–10. doi:10.1002/eji.201041211
- 24. de Jong A, Pena-Cruz V, Cheng TY, Clark RA, Van Rhijn I, Moody DB. CD1aautoreactive T cells are a normal component of the human alphabeta T cell repertoire. *Nat Immunol* (2010) **11**(12):1102–9. doi:10.1038/ni.1956
- 25. McMichael AJ. Leucocyte Typing III: White Cell Differentiation Antigens. Oxford, NY: Oxford University Press (1987). xxxiv,1050 p.
- Moody DB, Reinhold BB, Guy MR, Beckman EM, Frederique DE, Furlong ST, et al. Structural requirements for glycolipid antigen recognition by CD1brestricted T cells. *Science* (1997) 278(5336):283–6. doi:10.1126/science.278. 5336.283
- Beckman EM, Porcelli SA, Morita CT, Behar SM, Furlong ST, Brenner MB. Recognition of a lipid antigen by CD1-restricted alpha beta+ T cells. *Nature* (1994) 372(6507):691–4. doi:10.1038/372691a0
- Van Rhijn I, Kasmar A, de Jong A, Gras S, Bhati M, Doorenspleet ME, et al. A conserved human T cell population targets mycobacterial antigens presented by CD1b. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14(7):706–13. doi:10.1038/ni.2630
- Lepore M, de Lalla C, Gundimeda SR, Gsellinger H, Consonni M, Garavaglia C, et al. A novel self-lipid antigen targets human T cells against CD1c(+) leukemias. J Exp Med (2014) 211(7):1363–77. doi:10.1084/jem.20140410
- Moody DB, Ulrichs T, Muhlecker W, Young DC, Gurcha SS, Grant E, et al. CD1c-mediated T-cell recognition of isoprenoid glycolipids in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* infection. *Nature* (2000) 404(6780):884–8. doi:10.1038/35009119
- Canchis PW, Bhan AK, Landau SB, Yang L, Balk SP, Blumberg RS. Tissue distribution of the non-polymorphic major histocompatibility complex class I-like molecule, CD1d. *Immunology* (1993) 80(4):561–5.
- Blumberg RS, Terhorst C, Bleicher P, McDermott FV, Allan CH, Landau SB, et al. Expression of a nonpolymorphic MHC class I-like molecule, CD1D, by human intestinal epithelial cells. *J Immunol* (1991) 147(8):2518–24.
- 33. Kinjo Y, Illarionov P, Vela JL, Pei B, Girardi E, Li X, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells recognize glycolipids from pathogenic Gram-positive bacteria. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12(10):966–74. doi:10.1038/ni.2096
- Sriram V, Du W, Gervay-Hague J, Brutkiewicz RR. Cell wall glycosphingolipids of *Sphingomonas paucimobilis* are CD1d-specific ligands for NKT cells. *Eur J Immunol* (2005) 35(6):1692–701. doi:10.1002/eji.200526157

- Zeissig S, Murata K, Sweet L, Publicover J, Hu Z, Kaser A, et al. Hepatitis B virus-induced lipid alterations contribute to natural killer T celldependent protective immunity. *Nat Med* (2012) 18(7):1060–8. doi:10.1038/ nm.2811
- Fox LM, Cox DG, Lockridge JL, Wang X, Chen X, Scharf L, et al. Recognition of lyso-phospholipids by human natural killer T lymphocytes. *PLoS Biol* (2009) 7(10):e1000228. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.1000228
- 37. Tatituri RV, Watts GF, Bhowruth V, Barton N, Rothchild A, Hsu FF, et al. Recognition of microbial and mammalian phospholipid antigens by NKT cells with diverse TCRs. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) **110**(5):1827–32. doi:10.1073/pnas.1220601110
- Nair S, Boddupalli CS, Verma R, Liu J, Yang R, Pastores GM, et al. Type II NKT-TFH cells against Gaucher lipids regulate B cell immunity and inflammation. *Blood* (2015) 125(8):1256–71. doi:10.1182/blood-2014-09-600270
- 39. Facciotti F, Ramanjaneyulu GS, Lepore M, Sansano S, Cavallari M, Kistowska M, et al. Peroxisome-derived lipids are self antigens that stimulate invariant natural killer T cells in the thymus. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13(5):474–80. doi:10. 1038/ni.2245
- Zhou D, Mattner J, Cantu C III, Schrantz N, Yin N, Gao Y, et al. Lysosomal glycosphingolipid recognition by NKT cells. *Science* (2004) **306**(5702):1786–9. doi:10.1126/science.1103440
- Cox D, Fox L, Tian R, Bardet W, Skaley M, Mojsilovic D, et al. Determination of cellular lipids bound to human CD1d molecules. *PLoS One* (2009) 4(5):e5325. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0005325
- Brennan PJ, Tatituri RV, Brigl M, Kim EY, Tuli A, Sanderson JP, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells recognize lipid self antigen induced by microbial danger signals. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12(12):1202–11. doi:10.1038/ni.2143
- 43. Brennan PJ, Tatituri RV, Heiss C, Watts GF, Hsu FF, Veerapen N, et al. Activation of iNKT cells by a distinct constituent of the endogenous glucosylceramide fraction. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2014) 111(37):13433–8. doi:10.1073/pnas.1415357111
- 44. Kain L, Webb B, Anderson BL, Deng S, Holt M, Constanzo A, et al. The identification of the endogenous ligands of natural killer T cells reveals the presence of mammalian alpha-linked glycosylceramides. *Immunity* (2014) 41(4):543–54. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.08.017
- Riegert P, Wanner V, Bahram S. Genomics, isoforms, expression, and phylogeny of the MHC class I-related MR1 gene. J Immunol (1998) 161(8):4066–77.
- Kjer-Nielsen L, Patel O, Corbett AJ, Le Nours J, Meehan B, Liu L, et al. MR1 presents microbial vitamin B metabolites to MAIT cells. *Nature* (2012) 491(7426):717–23. doi:10.1038/nature11605
- Corbett AJ, Eckle SB, Birkinshaw RW, Liu L, Patel O, Mahony J, et al. Tcell activation by transitory neo-antigens derived from distinct microbial pathways. *Nature* (2014) 509(7500):361–5. doi:10.1038/nature13160
- Reantragoon R, Corbett AJ, Sakala IG, Gherardin NA, Furness JB, Chen Z, et al. Antigen-loaded MR1 tetramers define T cell receptor heterogeneity in mucosal-associated invariant T cells. J Exp Med (2013) 210(11):2305–20. doi:10.1084/jem.20130958
- Leeansyah E, Loh L, Nixon DF, Sandberg JK. Acquisition of innate-like microbial reactivity in mucosal tissues during human fetal MAIT-cell development. *Nat Commun* (2014) 5:3143. doi:10.1038/ncomms4143
- Dougan SK, Kaser A, Blumberg RS. CD1 expression on antigen-presenting cells. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol (2007) 314:113–41.
- 51. Chua WJ, Kim S, Myers N, Huang S, Yu L, Fremont DH, et al. Endogenous MHC-related protein 1 is transiently expressed on the plasma membrane in a conformation that activates mucosal-associated invariant T cells. *J Immunol* (2011) 186(8):4744–50. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1003254
- Metelitsa LS, Weinberg KI, Emanuel PD, Seeger RC. Expression of CD1d by myelomonocytic leukemias provides a target for cytotoxic NKT cells. *Leukemia* (2003) 17(6):1068–77. doi:10.1038/sj.leu.2402943
- Fais F, Tenca C, Cimino G, Coletti V, Zanardi S, Bagnara D, et al. CD1d expression on B-precursor acute lymphoblastic leukemia subsets with poor prognosis. *Leukemia* (2005) 19(4):551–6. doi:10.1038/sj.leu.2403671
- Liu D, Song L, Brawley VS, Robison N, Wei J, Gao X, et al. Medulloblastoma expresses CD1d and can be targeted for immunotherapy with NKT cells. *Clin Immunol* (2013) 149(1):55–64. doi:10.1016/j.clim.2013.06.005
- Spanoudakis E, Hu M, Naresh K, Terpos E, Melo V, Reid A, et al. Regulation of multiple myeloma survival and progression by CD1d. *Blood* (2009) 113(11):2498–507. doi:10.1182/blood-2008-06-161281

- 56. Chong TW, Goh FY, Sim MY, Huang HH, Thike DA, Lim WK, et al. CD1d expression in renal cell carcinoma is associated with higher relapse rates, poorer cancer-specific and overall survival. *J Clin Pathol* (2015) 68(3):200–5. doi:10.1136/jclinpath-2014-202735
- Song L, Asgharzadeh S, Salo J, Engell K, Wu HW, Sposto R, et al. Valpha24-invariant NKT cells mediate antitumor activity via killing of tumorassociated macrophages. J Clin Invest (2009) 119(6):1524–36. doi:10.1172/ JCI37869
- Hage CA, Kohli LL, Cho S, Brutkiewicz RR, Twigg HL III, Knox KS. Human immunodeficiency virus gp120 downregulates CD1d cell surface expression. *Immunol Lett* (2005) 98(1):131–5. doi:10.1016/j.imlet.2004.10.025
- 59. Rao P, Pham HT, Kulkarni A, Yang Y, Liu X, Knipe DM, et al. Herpes simplex virus 1 glycoprotein B and US3 collaborate to inhibit CD1d antigen presentation and NKT cell function. *J Virol* (2011) 85(16):8093–104. doi:10. 1128/JVI.02689-10
- 60. Kawana K, Matsumoto J, Miura S, Shen L, Kawana Y, Nagamatsu T, et al. Expression of CD1d and ligand-induced cytokine production are tissue specific in mucosal epithelia of the human lower reproductive tract. *Infect Immun* (2008) **76**(7):3011–8. doi:10.1128/IAI.01672-07
- Yakimchuk K, Roura-Mir C, Magalhaes KG, de Jong A, Kasmar AG, Granter SR, et al. *Borrelia burgdorferi* infection regulates CD1 expression in human cells and tissues via IL1-beta. *Eur J Immunol* (2011) 41(3):694–705. doi:10.1002/eji. 201040808
- Doria ML, Cotrim CZ, Simoes C, Macedo B, Domingues P, Domingues MR, et al. Lipidomic analysis of phospholipids from human mammary epithelial and breast cancer cell lines. *J Cell Physiol* (2013) 228(2):457–68. doi:10.1002/ jcp.24152
- Fhaner CJ, Liu S, Ji H, Simpson RJ, Reid GE. Comprehensive lipidome profiling of isogenic primary and metastatic colon adenocarcinoma cell lines. *Anal Chem* (2012) 84(21):8917–26. doi:10.1021/ac302154g
- 64. Treiner E, Duban L, Bahram S, Radosavljevic M, Wanner V, Tilloy F, et al. Selection of evolutionarily conserved mucosal-associated invariant T cells by MR1. *Nature* (2003) 422(6928):164–9. doi:10.1038/nature01433
- Gadola SD, Dulphy N, Salio M, Cerundolo V. Valpha24-JalphaQ-independent, CD1d-restricted recognition of alpha-galactosylceramide by human CD4(+) and CD8alphabeta(+) T lymphocytes. J Immunol (2002) 168(11):5514–20. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.168.11.5514
- 66. Uldrich AP, Patel O, Cameron G, Pellicci DG, Day EB, Sullivan LC, et al. A semi-invariant Valpha10+ T cell antigen receptor defines a population of natural killer T cells with distinct glycolipid antigen-recognition properties. *Nat Immunol* (2011) **12**(7):616–23. doi:10.1038/ni.2051
- Mallevaey T, Clarke AJ, Scott-Browne JP, Young MH, Roisman LC, Pellicci DG, et al. A molecular basis for NKT cell recognition of CD1d-self-antigen. *Immunity* (2011) 34(3):315–26. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2011.01.013
- Pellicci DG, Clarke AJ, Patel O, Mallevaey T, Beddoe T, Le Nours J, et al. Recognition of beta-linked self glycolipids mediated by natural killer T cell antigen receptors. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12(9):827–33. doi:10.1038/ni.2076
- 69. Matulis G, Sanderson JP, Lissin NM, Asparuhova MB, Bommineni GR, Schumperli D, et al. Innate-like control of human iNKT cell autoreactivity via the hypervariable CDR3beta loop. *PLoS Biol* (2010) 8(6):e1000402. doi:10. 1371/journal.pbio.1000402
- Borg NA, Wun KS, Kjer-Nielsen L, Wilce MC, Pellicci DG, Koh R, et al. CD1dlipid-antigen recognition by the semi-invariant NKT T-cell receptor. *Nature* (2007) 448(7149):44–9. doi:10.1038/nature05907
- Lopez-Sagaseta J, Sibener LV, Kung JE, Gumperz J, Adams EJ. Lysophospholipid presentation by CD1d and recognition by a human natural killer T-cell receptor. *EMBO J* (2012) 31(8):2047–59. doi:10.1038/emboj.2012.54
- Brossay L, Chioda M, Burdin N, Koezuka Y, Casorati G, Dellabona P, et al. CD1d-mediated recognition of an alpha-galactosylceramide by natural killer T cells is highly conserved through mammalian evolution. *J Exp Med* (1998) 188(8):1521–8. doi:10.1084/jem.188.8.1521
- 73. Johnson LA, Morgan RA, Dudley ME, Cassard L, Yang JC, Hughes MS, et al. Gene therapy with human and mouse T-cell receptors mediates cancer regression and targets normal tissues expressing cognate antigen. *Blood* (2009) 114(3):535–46. doi:10.1182/blood-2009-03-211714
- 74. Gold MC, McLaren JE, Reistetter JA, Smyk-Pearson S, Ladell K, Swarbrick GM, et al. MR1-restricted MAIT cells display ligand discrimination and pathogen selectivity through distinct T cell receptor usage. *J Exp Med* (2014) 211(8):1601–10. doi:10.1084/jem.20140507

- 75. Patel O, Kjer-Nielsen L, Le Nours J, Eckle SB, Birkinshaw R, Beddoe T, et al. Recognition of vitamin B metabolites by mucosal-associated invariant T cells. *Nat Commun* (2013) 4:2142. doi:10.1038/ncomms3142
- 76. Lopez-Sagaseta J, Dulberger CL, Crooks JE, Parks CD, Luoma AM, McFedries A, et al. The molecular basis for mucosal-associated invariant T cell recognition of MR1 proteins. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110(19):E1771–8. doi:10.1073/pnas.1222678110
- Eckle SB, Birkinshaw RW, Kostenko L, Corbett AJ, McWilliam HE, Reantragoon R, et al. A molecular basis underpinning the T cell receptor heterogeneity of mucosal-associated invariant T cells. *J Exp Med* (2014) **211**(8):1585–600. doi:10.1084/jem.20140484
- Patel O, Pellicci DG, Gras S, Sandoval-Romero ML, Uldrich AP, Mallevaey T, et al. Recognition of CD1d-sulfatide mediated by a type II natural killer T cell antigen receptor. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13(9):857–63. doi:10.1038/ ni.2372
- 79. Girardi E, Maricic I, Wang J, Mac TT, Iyer P, Kumar V, et al. Type II natural killer T cells use features of both innate-like and conventional T cells to recognize sulfatide self antigens. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13(9):851–6. doi:10. 1038/ni.2371
- Roy S, Ly D, Li NS, Altman JD, Piccirilli JA, Moody DB, et al. Molecular basis of mycobacterial lipid antigen presentation by CD1c and its recognition by alphabeta T cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2014) 111(43):E4648–57. doi:10.1073/pnas.1408549111
- Birkinshaw RW, Pellicci DG, Cheng TY, Keller AN, Sandoval-Romero M, Gras S, et al. alphabeta T cell antigen receptor recognition of CD1a presenting self lipid ligands. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16(3):258–66. doi:10.1038/ni.3098
- Bai L, Picard D, Anderson B, Chaudhary V, Luoma A, Jabri B, et al. The majority of CD1d-sulfatide-specific T cells in human blood use a semiinvariant Vdelta1 TCR. *Eur J Immunol* (2012) 42(9):2505–10. doi:10.1002/eji. 201242531
- Mangan BA, Dunne MR, O'Reilly VP, Dunne PJ, Exley MA, O'Shea D, et al. Cutting edge: CD1d restriction and Th1/Th2/Th17 cytokine secretion by human Vdelta3 T cells. *J Immunol* (2013) 191(1):30–4. doi:10.4049/jimmunol. 1300121
- Spada FM, Grant EP, Peters PJ, Sugita M, Melian A, Leslie DS, et al. Selfrecognition of CD1 by gamma/delta T cells: implications for innate immunity. *J Exp Med* (2000) 191(6):937–48. doi:10.1084/jem.191.6.937
- Uldrich AP, Le Nours J, Pellicci DG, Gherardin NA, McPherson KG, Lim RT, et al. CD1d-lipid antigen recognition by the gammadelta TCR. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14(11):1137–45. doi:10.1038/ni.2713
- Lee YJ, Holzapfel KL, Zhu J, Jameson SC, Hogquist KA. Steady-state production of IL-4 modulates immunity in mouse strains and is determined by lineage diversity of iNKT cells. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14(11):1146–54. doi:10.1038/ni. 2731
- Sag D, Krause P, Hedrick CC, Kronenberg M, Wingender G. IL-10-producing NKT10 cells are a distinct regulatory invariant NKT cell subset. *J Clin Invest* (2014) 124(9):3725–40. doi:10.1172/JCI72308
- Ly D, Kasmar AG, Cheng TY, de Jong A, Huang S, Roy S, et al. CD1c tetramers detect ex vivo T cell responses to processed phosphomycoketide antigens. *J Exp Med* (2013) 210(4):729–41. doi:10.1084/jem.20120624
- Dusseaux M, Martin E, Serriari N, Peguillet I, Premel V, Louis D, et al. Human MAIT cells are xenobiotic-resistant, tissue-targeted, CD161hi IL-17-secreting T cells. *Blood* (2011) 117(4):1250–9. doi:10.1182/blood-2010-08-303339
- Montamat-Sicotte DJ, Millington KA, Willcox CR, Hingley-Wilson S, Hackforth S, Innes J, et al. A mycolic acid-specific CD1-restricted T cell population contributes to acute and memory immune responses in human tuberculosis infection. J Clin Invest (2011) 121(6):2493–503. doi:10.1172/JCI46216
- Parekh VV, Wilson MT, Olivares-Villagomez D, Singh AK, Wu L, Wang CR, et al. Glycolipid antigen induces long-term natural killer T cell anergy in mice. *J Clin Invest* (2005) 115(9):2572–83. doi:10.1172/JCI24762
- Butler MO, Hirano N. Human cell-based artificial antigen-presenting cells for cancer immunotherapy. *Immunol Rev* (2014) 257(1):191–209. doi:10.1111/ imr.12129
- Butler MO, Ansen S, Tanaka M, Imataki O, Berezovskaya A, Mooney MM, et al. A panel of human cell-based artificial APC enables the expansion of longlived antigen-specific CD4+ T cells restricted by prevalent HLA-DR alleles. *Int Immunol* (2010) 22(11):863–73. doi:10.1093/intimm/dxq440
- Tanaka M, Butler MO, Ansen S, Imataki O, Berezovskaya A, Nadler LM, et al. Induction of HLA-DP4-restricted anti-survivin Th1 and Th2 responses using

an artificial antigen-presenting cell. *Clin Cancer Res* (2011) **17**(16):5392–401. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-10-3083

- Restifo NP, Dudley ME, Rosenberg SA. Adoptive immunotherapy for cancer: harnessing the T cell response. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2012) 12(4):269–81. doi:10. 1038/nri3191
- Crompton JG, Sukumar M, Restifo NP. Uncoupling T-cell expansion from effector differentiation in cell-based immunotherapy. *Immunol Rev* (2014) 257(1):264–76. doi:10.1111/imr.12135
- Butler MO, Lee JS, Ansen S, Neuberg D, Hodi FS, Murray AP, et al. Longlived antitumor CD8+ lymphocytes for adoptive therapy generated using an artificial antigen-presenting cell. *Clin Cancer Res* (2007) 13(6):1857–67. doi:10. 1158/1078-0432.CCR-06-1905
- Heczey A, Liu D, Tian G, Courtney AN, Wei J, Marinova E, et al. Invariant NKT cells with chimeric antigen receptor provide a novel platform for safe and effective cancer immunotherapy. *Blood* (2014) **124**(18):2824–33. doi:10. 1182/blood-2013-11-541235

- Hinrichs CS, Rosenberg SA. Exploiting the curative potential of adoptive T-cell therapy for cancer. *Immunol Rev* (2014) 257(1):56–71. doi:10.1111/imr.12132
- 100. Richter J, Neparidze N, Zhang L, Nair S, Monesmith T, Sundaram R, et al. Clinical regressions and broad immune activation following combination therapy targeting human NKT cells in myeloma. *Blood* (2013) **121**(3):423–30. doi:10.1182/blood-2012-06-435503

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Guo, Chamoto and Hirano. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



iNKT and MAIT cell alterations in diabetes

Isabelle Magalhaes^{1,2,3}, Badr Kiaf^{1,2,3} and Agnès Lehuen^{1,2,3,4*}

¹ INSERM U1016, Institut Cochin, Paris, France, ² UMR8104, CNRS, Paris, France, ³ Laboratoire d'Excellence INFLAMEX, Université Paris Descartes, Sorbonne Paris Cité, Paris, France, ⁴ Département de Diabétologie, Hôpital Cochin, Assistance Publique-Hôpitaux de Paris, Paris, France

Type 1 diabetes (T1D) and type 2 diabetes (T2D) are multifactorial diseases with different etiologies in which chronic inflammation takes place. Defects in invariant natural killer T (iNKT) cell populations have been reported in both T1D and T2D patients, mouse models and our recent study revealed mucosal-associated invariant T (MAIT) cell defects in T2D and obese patients. Regarding iNKT cells many studies in non-obese diabetic mice demonstrated their protective role against T1D whereas their potential role in human T1D is still under debate. Studies in mouse models and patients suggest that iNKT cells present in adipose tissue (AT) could exert a regulatory role against obesity and associated metabolic disorders, such as T2D. Scarce data are yet available on MAIT cells; however, we recently described MAIT cell abnormalities in the blood and ATs from obese and T2D patients. These data show that a link between MAIT cells and metabolic disorders pave the way for further investigations on MAIT cells in T1D and T2D in humans and mouse models. Furthermore, we hypothesize that the gut microbiota alterations associated with T1D and T2D could modulate iNKT and MAIT cell frequency and functions. The potential role of iNKT and MAIT cells in the regulation of metabolic pathways and their cross-talk with microbiota represent exciting new lines of research.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

S. M. Mansour Haeryfar, Western University, Canada

Reviewed by:

Colin C. Anderson, University of Alberta, Canada Richard S. Blumberg, Brigham and Women's Hospital, USA Marika Falcone, San Raffaele Scientific Institute, Italy

*Correspondence:

Agnès Lehuen, CNRS8104, INSERM, Institut Cochin, Hôpital Cochin-Port-Royal, Bâtiment Cassini, 123, Boulevard de Port-Royal, Paris 75014, France agnes.lehuen@inserm.fr

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> **Received:** 22 April 2015 **Accepted:** 18 June 2015 **Published:** 02 July 2015

Citation:

Magalhaes I, Kiaf B and Lehuen A (2015) iNKT and MAIT cell alterations in diabetes. Front. Immunol. 6:341. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00341 Keywords: T1D, T2D, iNKT cells, MAIT cells, obesity, microbiota

Introduction

According to the WHO diabetes will be in 2030 the seventh leading cause of death (1). Type 1 diabetes (T1D) is a chronic autoimmune disease characterized by the destruction of the insulinproducing pancreatic β -cells, resulting in insulin deficiency and hyperglycemia. Type 2 diabetes (T2D) that accounts for 90–95% of all cases of diabetes, is characterized by insulin resistance, hyperglycemia, and decreased β -cell function and mass. The immune system is known to play a deleterious role in T1D as evidenced already in 1965 by Gepts who described insulitis in patients with T1D (2). More recent studies have shown that insulitis also occurs in patients with T2D, and support the notion that inflammation may participate in the pathogenesis of T2D (3, 4).

Invariant natural killer T (iNKT) and mucosal-associated invariant T (MAIT) cells are evolutionary conserved T cell subsets. iNKT and MAIT cells express semi-invariant T cell receptor (TCR) α chains: V α 24J α 18 and V α 7.2J α 33 in humans (V α 14J α 18 and V α 19J α 33 in mice), respectively (5, 6). Both display a memory phenotype, can readily produce cytokines, and thus, represent a bridge between innate and adaptive immunity. Based on mouse models, iNKT cells exert a regulatory role in T1D, while their role in T2D is still matter of debate. Regarding MAIT cells and diabetes, virtually nothing is known and the first insights regarding MAIT cells in T2D patients (7) have only recently been published. Genetic and environmental factors are crucial in the development of T1D and T2D with growing evidence supporting an important role of the gut microbiota. This review will focus on iNKT and MAIT cells in the context of diabetes and discuss the potential impact of altered gut microbiota on these immune cells.

iNKT Cell Defects in Non-Obese Diabetic Mice

The implication of iNKT cells in diabetes was first demonstrated in non-obese diabetic (NOD) mice that spontaneously develop T1D. Numerical and functional iNKT cell defects in NOD mice have been identified: reduced iNKT cell frequency and IL-4 production (8, 9). When compared with 37 other inbred mouse strains, in NOD mice iNKT cell numbers are at the low end of the spectrum in different tissues (i.e., peripheral blood, spleen, and thymus) (10). In NOD mice, defects in the expression of SLAM by double positive thymocytes that are responsible for the positive selection of NKT cells (11) and by myeloid dendritic cells (DCs) (12) are sought to play a role in the reduced iNKT cell number and impaired iNKT cell IL-4 production, respectively. Several other loci modulating iNKT cells in NOD mice have been identified (13, 14). More recently, Tsaih and colleagues demonstrated that a locus in chromosome 13 inversely regulates CD1d expression on double positive thymocytes and iNKT cell frequency, with the NOD allele shown to promote high CD1d expression on thymocytes and subsequent low iNKT cell frequency (15).

Of note, NOD mice have elevated frequency and number of an iNKT cell subpopulation producing IL-17, namely, iNKT17 cells, in the thymus and periphery (16). In the pancreatic lymph nodes, iNKT17 cells represent 13% of total iNKT cells in NOD mice as compared to 2% in C57BL/6 mice (16, 17).

Regulatory Role of iNKT Cells in T1D in Mice

The accelerated development of T1D in CD1d-deficient NOD mice (18, 19), and the prevention of T1D development in NOD mice with increased iNKT cell number (20, 21) have suggested that iNKT cells play overall a protective role in T1D. T1D protection mediated by iNKT cells after cell transfer, upon cyclophosphamide treatment, or activation by α -galactosylceramide (α -GalCer), was shown to rely on IL-4 and/or IL-10 production (20, 22) and inhibition of pathogenic autoimmune responses (23, 24). Repetitive stimulation with α -GalCer-induced tolerogenic myeloid DCs (25) and plasmacytoid DCs that in turn converted naive BDC2.5 diabetogenic T cells into regulatory T (Treg) cells in pancreatic lymph nodes (26). Our group also demonstrated that iNKT cells could induce BDC2.5 T cell anergy in a cytokineindependent (i.e., IL-4, IL-10, IL-13, and TGF-β) (27) fashion, but required cell-cell contact and was independent of CD1d expression in the periphery, suggesting that molecular interactions other than CD1d/TCR are involved (28).

Environmental factors, such as viral infections, can be either deleterious or protective in T1D. Upon lymphochoriomeningitis virus infection, in pancreatic lymph nodes iNKT cells-induced tolerogenic plasmacytoid DCs, which converted naive T cells into Treg cells that migrated to the pancreatic islets and inhibited anti-islet T cells, thereby providing protection against T1D (29). Of note, even though a single injection of α -GalCer at the time of infection increased the frequency of Treg cells in pancreatic islets, and further promoted the protection against T1D, such protection was even seen in the absence of α -GalCer injection in wild type mice, but not in CD1d and J α 18 deficient NOD mice. Thus, iNKT cells are key in the induction of Treg cells and the protection against T1D in this infectious setting. We have also analyzed the role of iNKT cells upon another viral infection that is relevant to the human disease. Coxsackievirus B4 has been proposed as an etiologic agent that could promote the development of T1D in patients as well as in the diabetes susceptible NOD mouse. Coxsackievirus B4 infection accelerated T1D in NOD mice, whereas α -GalCer injection at the time of infection activated pancreatic iNKT cells that produced rapidly large amount of IFN- γ and upregulated indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase production by macrophages recruited in the pancreas. These suppressive macrophages inhibited pancreatic anti-islet T cells and subsequently prevented T1D development (30). These data together showed that in both viral infections, through two different mechanisms, iNKT cells exert an efficient regulatory role.

However, not all iNKT cell subsets are protective. We showed that iNKT17 cells infiltrate the pancreas of NOD mice and promote diabetes development. α -GalCer treatment suppresses IL-17 (and to a lesser extend IFN- γ) produced by iNKT cells, which could also contribute to the protective role of α -GalCer in T1D (16). Of note, the presence of IL-1 and IL-6 in inflamed pancreatic islets of NOD mice may contribute to the activation of iNKT17 cells (31).

Putative Role of iNKT Cells in Human T1D

The first data obtained in patients with T1D showed a decreased frequency of iNKT cells as well as a defect in IL-4 production (32) but since, contradictory results from clinical studies have been published; some following reports have supported this finding (33, 34), while one report has shown increased numbers of iNKT cells (35), and others did not find differences in iNKT cell numbers (36–39).

While the frequency of iNKT17 cells might be extremely low in the peripheral blood of healthy controls and patients with T1D, iNKT17 cells could be expanded *in vitro* in the presence of IL-1 β . These cells were only obtained from the blood of T1D patients but not from healthy controls (40), suggesting that iNKT17 cells could also be involved in T1D pathogenesis in patients.

Altogether, despite converging evidence that iNKT cells play a regulatory role in T1D using mouse models, their role in human T1D remains controversial urging more clinical studies with well defined T1D patient cohorts.

iNKT Cells in T2D and Obesity

Type 2 diabetes is a progressive disease resulting from the insulin resistance that develops with advancing age and lifestyle factors, such as inactivity, diet, and obesity (most patients with T2D are obese or overweight), but those factors are not the only trigger. It is now recognized that T2D results from the interaction between

different genetic events and with environmental factors (41). The detection of TNF- α in obese rat adipose tissue (AT) provided the first evidence that tissue inflammation was correlated with insulin resistance and T2D (42). In the lean state M2 macrophages with an anti-inflammatory phenotype accumulate in AT, whereas obesity leads to the preferential accumulation in AT of proinflammatory M1 macrophages known to participate in insulin resistance development. Other immune cells infiltrate AT, and iNKT cells are particularly enriched in white AT.

In obese mice, iNKT cell frequency in white AT is decreased while weight loss reverses decreased AT iNKT cell frequency (43). Several studies have analyzed the impact of iNKT cells in metabolic control with contradictory results. The use of CD1d^{-/-} or $J\alpha 18^{-/-}$ mice lacking all NKT cells (iNKT and variant NKT cells) or only iNKT cells, respectively, and other factors, such as different diets, or experimental procedures have been implicated to explain the protective, the absence, or the negative impact of iNKT cells on weight gain or metabolic control (44, 45). In a recent review, Lynch argues that despite the divergent results obtained using iNKT-deficient mouse models, most experiments using transferred or activated α -GalCer iNKT cells converge to support a protective role of iNKT cells in obesity and she proposes that AT iNKT cells via IL-4 and IL-10 production regulate anti-inflammatory cytokines and adipocyte function (46). The regulatory role of AT iNKT cells is supported by recent findings showing that in murine AT, iNKT cells did not express the PLZF transcription factor, characteristic of iNKT cells, but instead the transcription factor E4BP4, and via IL-10 and IL-2 expression control the homeostasis of macrophages and Treg cells, respectively (47).

In obese patients as compared to lean individuals, iNKT cell frequency is decreased in omental AT and peripheral blood (7, 48). Conversely, iNKT cell frequency in peripheral blood is restored after bariatric surgery of obese patients (43).

MAIT Cells in T1D

Due to the lack of specific antibodies directed against the murine V α 19 TCR chain, limited data on murine MAIT cells are available. However, the recent development of mouse MR1-antigen loaded tetramers detecting specifically MAIT cells (49) will most likely soon shed a new light on the role of MAIT cells in different mouse disease models, such as diabetes.

To date, only scarce data on the role of MAIT/MAIT-like cells in T1D are available. The observation that the expression of V α 19J α 33 TCR as a transgene in NOD mice delays the onset of T1D (50) suggests that MAIT cells may play a protective role. In humans, MAIT cells are identified using anti-V α 7.2 TCR chain and anti-CD161 antibodies. A recent report analyzed that the CD161^{bright}CD8⁺ T cell subset in juvenile T1D patients (51), with the CD161^{bright}CD8⁺ T cells displaying a phenotype, IL-18R α ⁺, CD127⁺, CD45RA⁻, and CCR7⁻, suggestive of MAIT cells. No difference in the CD161^{bright}CD8⁺ T cell frequency was observed in juvenile T1D patients as compared to age-matched controls. As described previously for MAIT cells (52), the frequency of CD161^{bright}CD8⁺ T cells increased with age in juvenile controls and new-onset T1D patients but not in juvenile long-standing (\geq 1 year) T1D patients. These results suggest that in long-standing T1D patients the circulating CD161^{bright}CD8⁺ T cells may be depleted. The CD27⁻ CD161^{bright}CD8⁺ T cells (a subset enriched in IL-17 producing cells) were increased in patients with T1D as compared to controls. Further studies of T1D patients using anti-V α 7.2 TCR chain and anti-CD161 antibodies and/or with human MR1-antigen loaded tetramers specifically directed toward MAIT cells are needed in order to accurately decipher their role in T1D.

Additionally, whether MAIT cells as seen for IL-17-producing $\gamma\delta$ T cells exit the thymus as CD27⁻ cells (53), or acquire the CD27⁻ phenotype in the periphery upon activation and differentiation as observed for Th17 cells (54) and the understanding of the underlying mechanisms would be of utter interest.

MAIT Cell Defects in T2D and Obese Patients

Our group has shown that MAIT cells exhibit several defects in T2D and obese patients (7). MAIT cell frequency was dramatically reduced in patients with T2D, and particularly in obese patients. In 12/69 severe obese patients study, we could not detect circulating MAIT cells. Higher frequencies of MAIT cells producing IL-17 were detected in T2D and obese patients, as compared to lean control individuals, and this was even more pronounced in T2D patients. Furthermore, when stimulated in vitro with MAIT cell ligand, a higher frequency of T2D patient MAIT cells produced IL-17. We showed that MAIT cells are present in the omental and subcutaneous AT, with comparable frequencies between lean control individuals and obese patients. Interestingly, in five obese patients for whom we could not detect circulating MAIT cells, MAIT cells were present in omental AT. In AT, and particularly subcutaneous AT, a vast majority of MAIT cells from obese patients, but not from lean control individuals, produced IL-17. AT from obese patients promoted MAIT cell activation (upregulation of CD25 and CD69 expression), and as compared to circulating MAIT cells, AT MAIT cells displayed higher Ki67 expression, altogether suggesting a recruitment, and local activation of MAIT cells in the AT. Bariatric surgery of obese patients restored circulating MAIT cell frequency and decreased their production of IL-2 and granzyme B. However, up to 12 months post-surgery high frequencies of MAIT cells still displayed an augmented Th17 profile. A recent report by Carolan et al. confirms our observation on MAIT cell alteration in adult obesity, showing decreased MAIT cell frequency and increased IL-17 production (55). However, the frequency of circulating MAIT cells in obese children was increased as compared to lean children, and this increased frequency in patients was associated with hyperinsulinemia and insulin resistance. Their analysis of adult obese patients' AT confirms the increased production of IL-17 by MAIT cells and shows a decreased frequency of IL-10 producing MAIT cells.

The mechanisms underlying MAIT cells defects and increased IL-17 production in T2D and obesity remain to elucidate. For instance, whether the expression of IL-1 β (56) and IL-6 (57) in the AT of T2D patients plays a role in MAIT cell activation and production would be of interest. Altogether, these data show alterations of the MAIT cell compartment in T2D and obese patients

and paves the way for further studies assessing the role of MAIT cells in diabetes and metabolic disorders.

iNKT and MAIT Cells and Impact of Microbiota in T1D and T2D

Type 1 diabetes and T2D are linked to genetic predisposition but non-genetically determined factors, such as the gut microbiota, also impact their development. We will discuss below how altered gut microbiota may impact iNKT cells and MAIT cells in T1D and T2D.

Invariant natural killer T and MAIT cells are present in human and murine AT and intestine. In mice, microbial exposure early in life impacts iNKT cell numbers (58), and in germ-free mice MAIT cells are absent in peripheral tissues (59). Altogether, these results show that commensal bacteria impact intestinal iNKT cell homeostasis, and are essential for MAIT cell expansion. The microbial lipids activating intestinal iNKT cells remain to be elucidated, but recent reports have shown that, in a CD1d-dependent fashion, some sphingolipids from the gut commensal *Bacteroides fragilis* activate (60) while other sphingolipids inhibit iNKT cells (61). MAIT cell ligands are MR1-restricted derived bacterial products of vitamin B metabolism (62). The 6-formyl pterin, a folic acid (vitamin B9) metabolite is a non-activating ligand, while ligands derived from the riboflavin (vitamin B2) synthesis pathway, such as ribityllumazines and pyrimidines, activate MAIT cells. Pyrimidines that represent the most potent MAIT cell activating ligands are formed from the condensation of an intermediate of riboflavin synthesis (5-amino-6-D-ribitylaminouracil) with the glucose-derived methylglyoxal or glyoxal (63).

Alterations in the gut microbiota of NOD mice have been shown to be strongly associated with the development of T1D. This was supported by gut microbiota transfer experiments from T1D-protected animals into young diabetes-prone mice that upon transfer showed delayed T1D or protection from T1D (64, 65). The impact of the human intestinal microbiota on different diseases including T1D development is a field of intensive investigation and cohort studies designed to address its role on T1D are currently underway (66). Several studies analyzing the fecal bacteria composition and metagenomic support the association between changes in intestinal microbiota and risk of T1D (67, 68). Similarly, alterations of the gut microbiota composition have been reported in obese mice, obese patients, and patients with T2D (69). In turn, those alterations in microbiota may impact gut permeability in T1D, obesity, and T2D; increased bacterial translocation is thought to contribute to the establishment of AT microbiota (70). Two metagenome studies of T2D patients and healthy individuals have revealed differences in microbial



functions related to vitamin metabolism (including riboflavin) (71, 72). Interestingly, in T1D and T2D patients the production and plasma levels of methylglyoxal are elevated (73).

The gut microbiota plays a crucial role on iNKT and MAIT cell development, and iNKT and MAIT cells activating and inhibiting microbial-derived antigens have been identified. Therefore, it is tempting to speculate that in T1D and T2D alterations of the gut microbiota, and possibly also AT associated microbiota, impact iNKT and MAIT cells homeostasis in the gut and AT. We hypothesize that in diabetes and obesity MAIT cells are recruited to the gut and/or AT therefore depleting the circulating compartments, and in the AT of obese patients the exacerbated IL-17 production by MAIT cells participate to the local inflammation and insulin resistance (**Figure 1**).

Invariant natural killer T cells have been shown to influence the gut microbial colonization (74). It would be very interesting to assess if MAIT cells can also modulate the gut microbiota. A recent report showed that circulating MAIT cell deficiency observed in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) and patients with rheumatoid arthritis (RA) was associated with circulating iNKT cell deficiency in patients with SLE but not in patients with RA (75). Furthermore, the authors showed that iNKT cell activation by α -GalCer induces MAIT cell activation. In obese patients, we did not find a correlation between the decreased iNKT and MAIT cell frequency (unpublished data).

References

- 1. World Health Organization. *Diabetes Fact Sheet no 312* (2015). Available from: http://www.who.int.gate2.inist.fr/mediacentre/factsheets/fs312/en/
- Gepts W. Pathologic anatomy of the pancreas in juvenile diabetes mellitus. Diabetes (1965) 14(10):619–33. doi:10.2337/diab.14.10.619
- Donath MY, Boni-Schnetzler M, Ellingsgaard H, Ehses JA. Islet inflammation impairs the pancreatic beta-cell in type 2 diabetes. *Physiology* (2009) 24:325–31. doi:10.1152/physiol.00032.2009
- Donath MY, Shoelson SE. Type 2 diabetes as an inflammatory disease. Nat Rev Immunol (2011) 11(2):98–107. doi:10.1038/nri2925
- Bendelac A, Savage PB, Teyton L. The biology of NKT cells. Annu Rev Immunol (2007) 25:297–336. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.25.022106.141711
- Le Bourhis L, Guerri L, Dusseaux M, Martin E, Soudais C, Lantz O. Mucosalassociated invariant T cells: unconventional development and function. *Trends Immunol* (2011) 32(5):212–8. doi:10.1016/j.it.2011.02.005
- Magalhaes I, Pingris K, Poitou C, Bessoles S, Venteclef N, Kiaf B, et al. Mucosalassociated invariant T cell alterations in obese and type 2 diabetic patients. *J Clin Invest* (2015) 125(4):1752–62. doi:10.1172/JCI78941
- Gombert JM, Herbelin A, Tancrede-Bohin E, Dy M, Carnaud C, Bach JF. Early quantitative and functional deficiency of NK1+-like thymocytes in the NOD mouse. *Eur J Immunol* (1996) 26(12):2989–98. doi:10.1002/eji. 1830261226
- Baxter AG, Kinder SJ, Hammond KJ, Scollay R, Godfrey DI. Association between alphabetaTCR+CD4-CD8- T-cell deficiency and IDDM in NOD/Lt mice. *Diabetes* (1997) 46(4):572–82. doi:10.2337/diabetes.46.4.572
- Chen YG, Tsaih SW, Serreze DV. Genetic control of murine invariant natural killer T-cell development dynamically differs dependent on the examined tissue type. *Genes Immun* (2012) 13(2):164–74. doi:10.1038/gene.2011.68
- Jordan MA, Fletcher JM, Pellicci D, Baxter AG. Slamf1, the NKT cell control gene Nkt1. *J Immunol* (2007) **178**(3):1618–27. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.178. 3.1618
- Baev DV, Caielli S, Ronchi F, Coccia M, Facciotti F, Nichols KE, et al. Impaired SLAM-SLAM homotypic interaction between invariant NKT cells and dendritic cells affects differentiation of IL-4/IL-10-secreting NKT2 cells in nonobese diabetic mice. *J Immunol* (2008) 181(2):869–77. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.181.2.869

Gut microbiota dysbiose and defective gut integrity observed in T1D and T2D could lead to the presence of TLR ligands in the blood and peripheral tissues, thereby inducing iNKT and MAIT cell activation indirectly through DC. However, it is interesting to note that in our recent study in obses and T2D patients, the alteration observed in iNKT and MAIT cells was not observed in other T cell populations, such as conventional T cells and $\gamma\delta T$ cells. This data suggest that specific iNKT and MAIT cell ligands could play a key role in their alteration.

Invariant natural killer T and MAIT cells are evolutionary conserved populations of innate-like T cells supporting an important role as a first line of defense against pathogens. The abundance of iNKT and MAIT cells not only in the AT but also in the liver prompts the question if iNKT and MAIT cells may engage in a cross-talk and/or in the regulation of metabolic pathways.

Acknowledgments

The laboratory is supported by funds from INSERM, CNRS, Université Paris Descartes, ANR-11-IDEX-0005-02 Laboratoire d'Excellence INFLAMEX, ANR-2014 OBEMAIT, Fondation pour la Recherche Médicale no. DEQ20140329520, the Région Ile-de-France. AL was recipient of an APHP-CNRS Contrat Hospitalier de Recherche Translationelle.

- Tsaih SW, Khaja S, Ciecko AE, MacKinney E, Chen YG. Genetic control of murine invariant natural killer T cells maps to multiple type 1 diabetes regions. *Genes Immun* (2013) 14(6):380–6. doi:10.1038/gene.2013.32
- Fletcher JM, Jordan MA, Snelgrove SL, Slattery RM, Dufour FD, Kyparissoudis K, et al. Congenic analysis of the NKT cell control gene Nkt2 implicates the peroxisomal protein Pxmp4. *J Immunol* (2008) 181(5):3400–12. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.181.5.3400
- Tsaih SW, Presa M, Khaja S, Ciecko AE, Serreze DV, Chen YG. A locus on mouse chromosome 13 inversely regulates CD1d expression and the development of invariant natural killer T-cells. *Genes Immun* (2015) 16(3):221–30. doi:10.1038/gene.2014.81
- Simoni Y, Gautron AS, Beaudoin L, Bui LC, Michel ML, Coumoul X, et al. NOD mice contain an elevated frequency of iNKT17 cells that exacerbate diabetes. *Eur J Immunol* (2011) 41(12):3574–85. doi:10.1002/eji.201141751
- Ghazarian L, Simoni Y, Magalhaes I, Lehuen A. Invariant NKT cell development: focus on NOD mice. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2014) 27:83–8. doi:10.1016/j. coi.2014.02.004
- Wang B, Geng YB, Wang CR. CD1-restricted NK T cells protect nonobese diabetic mice from developing diabetes. J Exp Med (2001) 194(3):313–20. doi:10.1084/jem.194.3.313
- Shi FD, Flodstrom M, Balasa B, Kim SH, Van Gunst K, Strominger JL, et al. Germ line deletion of the CD1 locus exacerbates diabetes in the NOD mouse. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2001) 98(12):6777–82. doi:10.1073/pnas.121169698
- Hammond KJ, Poulton LD, Palmisano LJ, Silveira PA, Godfrey DI, Baxter AG. alpha/beta-T cell receptor (TCR)+CD4-CD8- (NKT) thymocytes prevent insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus in nonobese diabetic (NOD)/Lt mice by the influence of interleukin (IL)-4 and/or IL-10. *J Exp Med* (1998) 187(7):1047–56. doi:10.1084/jem.187.7.1047
- Lehuen A, Lantz O, Beaudoin L, Laloux V, Carnaud C, Bendelac A, et al. Overexpression of natural killer T cells protects Valpha14- Jalpha281 transgenic nonobese diabetic mice against diabetes. J Exp Med (1998) 188(10):1831–9. doi:10.1084/jem.188.10.1831
- 22. Laloux V, Beaudoin L, Jeske D, Carnaud C, Lehuen A. NK T cell-induced protection against diabetes in V alpha 14-J alpha 281 transgenic nonobese diabetic mice is associated with a Th2 shift circumscribed regionally to the islets and functionally to islet autoantigen. J Immunol (2001) 166(6):3749–56. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.166.6.3749

- Hong S, Wilson MT, Serizawa I, Wu L, Singh N, Naidenko OV, et al. The natural killer T-cell ligand alpha-galactosylceramide prevents autoimmune diabetes in non-obese diabetic mice. *Nat Med* (2001) 7(9):1052–6. doi:10.1038/ nm0901-1052
- 24. Sharif S, Arreaza GA, Zucker P, Mi QS, Sondhi J, Naidenko OV, et al. Activation of natural killer T cells by alpha-galactosylceramide treatment prevents the onset and recurrence of autoimmune type 1 diabetes. *Nat Med* (2001) 7(9):1057–62. doi:10.1038/nm0901-1057
- Chen YG, Choisy-Rossi CM, Holl TM, Chapman HD, Besra GS, Porcelli SA, et al. Activated NKT cells inhibit autoimmune diabetes through tolerogenic recruitment of dendritic cells to pancreatic lymph nodes. *J Immunol* (2005) 174(3):1196–204. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.174.3.1196
- Beaudoin L, Diana J, Ghazarian L, Simoni Y, Boitard C, Lehuen A. Plasmacytoid dendritic cells license regulatory T cells, upon iNKT-cell stimulation, to prevent autoimmune diabetes. *Eur J Immunol* (2014) 44(5):1454–66. doi:10.1002/eji. 201343910
- Beaudoin L, Laloux V, Novak J, Lucas B, Lehuen A. NKT cells inhibit the onset of diabetes by impairing the development of pathogenic T cells specific for pancreatic beta cells. *Immunity* (2002) 17(6):725–36. doi:10.1016/S1074-7613(02) 00473-9
- Novak J, Beaudoin L, Griseri T, Lehuen A. Inhibition of T cell differentiation into effectors by NKT cells requires cell contacts. *J Immunol* (2005) 174(4):1954–61. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.174.4.1954
- Diana J, Brezar V, Beaudoin L, Dalod M, Mellor A, Tafuri A, et al. Viral infection prevents diabetes by inducing regulatory T cells through NKT cellplasmacytoid dendritic cell interplay. *J Exp Med* (2011) 208(4):729–45. doi:10. 1084/jem.20101692
- 30. Ghazarian L, Diana J, Beaudoin L, Larsson PG, Puri RK, van Rooijen N, et al. Protection against type 1 diabetes upon Coxsackievirus B4 infection and iNKT-cell stimulation: role of suppressive macrophages. *Diabetes* (2013) 62(11):3785–96. doi:10.2337/db12-0958
- Rabinovitch A, Suarez-Pinzon WL. Role of cytokines in the pathogenesis of autoimmune diabetes mellitus. *Rev Endocr Metab Disord* (2003) 4(3):291–9. doi:10.1023/A:1025160614313
- Wilson SB, Kent SC, Patton KT, Orban T, Jackson RA, Exley M, et al. Extreme Th1 bias of invariant Valpha24JalphaQ T cells in type 1 diabetes. *Nature* (1998) 391(6663):177–81. doi:10.1038/34419
- Kukreja A, Cost G, Marker J, Zhang C, Sun Z, Lin-Su K, et al. Multiple immunoregulatory defects in type-1 diabetes. *J Clin Invest* (2002) 109(1):131–40. doi:10. 1172/JCI13605
- 34. Kis J, Engelmann P, Farkas K, Richman G, Eck S, Lolley J, et al. Reduced CD4+ subset and Th1 bias of the human iNKT cells in type 1 diabetes mellitus. *J Leukoc Biol* (2007) 81(3):654–62. doi:10.1189/jlb.1106654
- 35. Oikawa Y, Shimada A, Yamada S, Motohashi Y, Nakagawa Y, Irie J, et al. High frequency of valpha24(+) vbeta11(+) T-cells observed in type 1 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* (2002) 25(10):1818–23. doi:10.2337/diacare.25. 10.1818
- Lee PT, Putnam A, Benlagha K, Teyton L, Gottlieb PA, Bendelac A. Testing the NKT cell hypothesis of human IDDM pathogenesis. J Clin Invest (2002) 110(6):793–800. doi:10.1172/JCI0215832
- 37. Tsutsumi Y, Jie X, Ihara K, Nomura A, Kanemitsu S, Takada H, et al. Phenotypic and genetic analyses of T-cell-mediated immunoregulation in patients with Type 1 diabetes. *Diabet Med* (2006) 23(10):1145–50. doi:10.1111/j.1464-5491. 2006.01951.x
- Oling V, Marttila J, Knip M, Simell O, Ilonen J. Circulating CD4+CD25 high regulatory T cells and natural killer T cells in children with newly diagnosed type 1 diabetes or with diabetes-associated autoantibodies. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* (2007) 1107:363–72. doi:10.1196/annals.1381.038
- Roman-Gonzalez A, Moreno ME, Alfaro JM, Uribe F, Latorre-Sierra G, Rugeles MT, et al. Frequency and function of circulating invariant NKT cells in autoimmune diabetes mellitus and thyroid diseases in Colombian patients. *Hum Immunol* (2009) **70**(4):262–8. doi:10.1016/j.humimm.2009.01.012
- Li S, Joseph C, Becourt C, Klibi J, Luce S, Dubois-Laforgue D, et al. Potential role of IL-17-producing iNKT cells in type 1 diabetes. *PLoS One* (2014) 9(4):e96151. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0096151
- Cornelis MC, Hu FB. Gene-environment interactions in the development of type 2 diabetes: recent progress and continuing challenges. *Annu Rev Nutr* (2012) 32:245–59. doi:10.1146/annurev-nutr-071811-150648

- Hotamisligil GS, Shargill NS, Spiegelman BM. Adipose expression of tumor necrosis factor-alpha: direct role in obesity-linked insulin resistance. *Science* (1993) 259(5091):87–91. doi:10.1126/science.7678183
- Lynch L, Nowak M, Varghese B, Clark J, Hogan AE, Toxavidis V, et al. Adipose tissue invariant NKT cells protect against diet-induced obesity and metabolic disorder through regulatory cytokine production. *Immunity* (2012) 37(3):574–87. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2012.06.016
- 44. Wu L, Parekh VV, Gabriel CL, Bracy DP, Marks-Shulman PA, Tamboli RA, et al. Activation of invariant natural killer T cells by lipid excess promotes tissue inflammation, insulin resistance, and hepatic steatosis in obese mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2012) **109**(19):E1143–52. doi:10.1073/pnas.1200498109
- Mathis D. Immunological goings-on in visceral adipose tissue. Cell Metab (2013) 17(6):851–9. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2013.05.008
- Lynch L. Adipose invariant natural killer T cells. *Immunology* (2014) 142(3):337–46. doi:10.1111/imm.12269
- 47. Lynch L, Michelet X, Zhang S, Brennan PJ, Moseman A, Lester C, et al. Regulatory iNKT cells lack expression of the transcription factor PLZF and control the homeostasis of T(reg) cells and macrophages in adipose tissue. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16(1):85–95. doi:10.1038/ni.3047
- Lynch L, O'Shea D, Winter DC, Geoghegan J, Doherty DG, O'Farrelly C. Invariant NKT cells and CD1d(+) cells amass in human omentum and are depleted in patients with cancer and obesity. *Eur J Immunol* (2009) **39**(7):1893–901. doi:10.1002/eji.200939349
- Reantragoon R, Corbett AJ, Sakala IG, Gherardin NA, Furness JB, Chen Z, et al. Antigen-loaded MR1 tetramers define T cell receptor heterogeneity in mucosalassociated invariant T cells. J Exp Med (2013) 210(11):2305–20. doi:10.1084/ jem.20130958
- Shimamura M, Huang YY, Goji H, Endo S, Migishima R, Yokoyama M. Regulation of immunological disorders by invariant Valpha19-Jalpha33 TCR-bearing cells. *Immunobiology* (2011) 216(3):374–8. doi:10.1016/j.imbio.2010.08.003
- Harms RZ, Lorenzo KM, Corley KP, Cabrera MS, Sarvetnick NE. Altered CD161bright CD8+ mucosal associated invariant T (MAIT)-like cell dynamics and increased differentiation states among juvenile type 1 diabetics. *PLoS One* (2015) 10(1):e0117335. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0117335
- Novak J, Dobrovolny J, Novakova L, Kozak T. The decrease in number and change in phenotype of mucosal-associated invariant T cells in the elderly and differences in males and females of reproductive age. *Scand J Immunol* (2014) 80(4):271–5. doi:10.1111/sji.12193
- Ribot JC, deBarros A, Pang DJ, Neves JF, Peperzak V, Roberts SJ, et al. CD27 is a thymic determinant of the balance between interferon-gamma- and interleukin 17-producing gammadelta T cell subsets. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 10(4):427–36. doi:10.1038/ni.1717
- 54. Muranski P, Restifo NP. Essentials of Th17 cell commitment and plasticity. *Blood* (2013) **121**(13):2402–14. doi:10.1182/blood-2012-09-378653
- 55. Carolan E, Tobin LM, Mangan BA, Corrigan M, Gaoatswe G, Byrne G, et al. Altered distribution and increased IL-17 production by mucosalassociated invariant T cells in adult and childhood obesity. *J Immunol* (2015) 194(12):5775–80. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1402945
- 56. Dalmas E, Venteclef N, Caer C, Poitou C, Cremer I, Aron-Wisnewsky J, et al. T cell-derived IL-22 amplifies IL-1beta-driven inflammation in human adipose tissue: relevance to obesity and type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes* (2014) 63(6):1966–77. doi:10.2337/db13-1511
- Lieb DC, Brotman JJ, Hatcher MA, Aye MS, Cole BK, Haynes BA, et al. Adipose tissue 12/15 lipoxygenase pathway in human obesity and diabetes. J Clin Endocrinol Metab (2014) 99(9):E1713–20. doi:10.1210/jc.2013-4461
- Zeissig S, Blumberg RS. Commensal microbiota and NKT cells in the control of inflammatory diseases at mucosal surfaces. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2013) 25(6):690–6. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2013.09.012
- Treiner E, Duban L, Bahram S, Radosavljevic M, Wanner V, Tilloy F, et al. Selection of evolutionarily conserved mucosal-associated invariant T cells by MR1. *Nature* (2003) 422(6928):164–9. doi:10.1038/nature01433
- Wieland Brown LC, Penaranda C, Kashyap PC, Williams BB, Clardy J, Kronenberg M, et al. Production of alpha-galactosylceramide by a prominent member of the human gut microbiota. *PLoS Biol* (2013) 11(7):e1001610. doi:10.1371/ journal.pbio.1001610
- 61. An D, Oh SF, Olszak T, Neves JF, Avci FY, Erturk-Hasdemir D, et al. Sphingolipids from a symbiotic microbe regulate homeostasis of host intestinal natural killer T cells. *Cell* (2014) **156**(1–2):123–33. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2013.11.042

- McWilliam HE, Birkinshaw RW, Villadangos JA, McCluskey J, Rossjohn J. MR1 presentation of vitamin B-based metabolite ligands. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2015) 34C:28–34. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2014.12.004
- Corbett AJ, Eckle SB, Birkinshaw RW, Liu L, Patel O, Mahony J, et al. T-cell activation by transitory neo-antigens derived from distinct microbial pathways. *Nature* (2014) 509(7500):361–5. doi:10.1038/nature13160
- Peng J, Narasimhan S, Marchesi JR, Benson A, Wong FS, Wen L. Long term effect of gut microbiota transfer on diabetes development. *J Autoimmun* (2014) 53:85–94. doi:10.1016/j.jaut.2014.03.005
- Markle JG, Frank DN, Mortin-Toth S, Robertson CE, Feazel LM, Rolle-Kampczyk U, et al. Sex differences in the gut microbiome drive hormonedependent regulation of autoimmunity. *Science* (2013) 339(6123):1084–8. doi:10.1126/science.1233521
- Dunne JL, Triplett EW, Gevers D, Xavier R, Insel R, Danska J, et al. The intestinal microbiome in type 1 diabetes. *Clin Exp Immunol* (2014) 177(1):30–7. doi:10.1111/cei.12321
- McLean MH, Dieguez D Jr, Miller LM, Young HA. Does the microbiota play a role in the pathogenesis of autoimmune diseases? *Gut* (2015) 64(2):332–41. doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2014-308514
- 68. Kostic AD, Gevers D, Siljander H, Vatanen T, Hyotylainen T, Hamalainen AM, et al. The dynamics of the human infant gut microbiome in development and in progression toward type 1 diabetes. *Cell Host Microbe* (2015) 17(2):260–73. doi:10.1016/j.chom.2015.01.001
- Tilg H, Moschen AR. Microbiota and diabetes: an evolving relationship. *Gut* (2014) 63(9):1513–21. doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2014-306928
- Burcelin R, Serino M, Chabo C, Garidou L, Pomie C, Courtney M, et al. Metagenome and metabolism: the tissue microbiota hypothesis. *Diabetes Obes Metab* (2013) 15(Suppl 3):61–70. doi:10.1111/dom.12157

- 71. Qin J, Li Y, Cai Z, Li S, Zhu J, Zhang F, et al. A metagenome-wide association study of gut microbiota in type 2 diabetes. *Nature* (2012) **490**(7418):55–60. doi:10.1038/nature11450
- Karlsson FH, Tremaroli V, Nookaew I, Bergstrom G, Behre CJ, Fagerberg B, et al. Gut metagenome in European women with normal, impaired and diabetic glucose control. *Nature* (2013) 498(7452):99–103. doi:10.1038/nature12198
- 73. Fleming T, Cuny J, Nawroth G, Djuric Z, Humpert PM, Zeier M, et al. Is diabetes an acquired disorder of reactive glucose metabolites and their intermediates? *Diabetologia* (2012) 55(4):1151–5. doi:10.1007/s00125-012-2452-1
- Nieuwenhuis EE, Matsumoto T, Lindenbergh D, Willemsen R, Kaser A, Simons-Oosterhuis Y, et al. Cd1d-dependent regulation of bacterial colonization in the intestine of mice. *J Clin Invest* (2009) 119(5):1241–50. doi:10.1172/ JCI36509
- Cho YN, Kee SJ, Kim TJ, Jin HM, Kim MJ, Jung HJ, et al. Mucosal-associated invariant T cell deficiency in systemic lupus erythematosus. *J Immunol* (2014) 193(8):3891–901. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1302701

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Magalhaes, Kiaf and Lehuen. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

ADVANTAGES OF PUBLISHING IN FRONTIERS



FAST PUBLICATION Average 90 days from submission to publication



COLLABORATIVE PEER-REVIEW

Designed to be rigorous – yet also collaborative, fair and constructive



RESEARCH NETWORK Our network increases readership for your article



OPEN ACCESS

Articles are free to read, for greatest visibility



TRANSPARENT

Editors and reviewers acknowledged by name on published articles



GLOBAL SPREAD Six million monthly page views worldwide



COPYRIGHT TO AUTHORS

No limit to article distribution and re-use



IMPACT METRICS Advanced metrics track your article's impact



SUPPORT By our Swiss-based editorial team



EPFL Innovation Park · Building I · 1015 Lausanne · Switzerland T +41 21 510 17 00 · info@frontiersin.org · frontiersin.org